ATLANTIC POWER CORP Form 424B5 October 14, 2010

Table of Contents

Filed Pursuant to Rule 424(b)(5) Registration No. 333-168855

PROSPECTUS

# 5,245,000 Shares

# **Common Shares**

We are offering 5,245,000 common shares, no par value per share.

Our common shares are listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "AT" and on the Toronto Stock Exchange under the symbol "ATP." On October 4, 2010, the last reported sale price of our common shares on the New York Stock Exchange and the Toronto Stock Exchange was \$13.76 and Cdn\$14.07, respectively, per share.

Investing in our common shares involves a high degree of risk. Before buying any shares you should carefully read the discussion of material risks of investing in our common shares under the heading "Risk factors" beginning on page 10 of this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

|  | 1  | Per<br>Share | Total               |
|--|----|--------------|---------------------|
| Public offering price                  | \$ | 13.3500      | \$<br>70,020,750.00 |
| Underwriting discounts and commissions | \$ | 0.6675       | \$<br>3,501,037.50  |
| Proceeds, before expenses, to us       | \$ | 12.6825      | \$<br>66,519,712.50 |

The underwriters may also purchase up to an additional 784,000 common shares from us at the public offering price, less the underwriting discounts and commissions payable by us to cover over-allotments, if any, within 30 days from the date of this prospectus.

The underwriters are offering the common shares as set forth under "Underwriting." Delivery of the common shares will be made on or about October 20, 2010.

# **UBS Investment Bank**

**BMO** Capital Markets

# **RBC Capital Markets**

# CIBC

# NBF Securities (USA) Corp.

Scotia Capital

**TD Securities** 

The date of this prospectus is October 13, 2010

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

#### Prospectus

| Prospectus summary   | <u>1</u>                         |
|--|----------------------------------|
| Risk factors   | 10                               |
| Cautionary statements regarding forward-looking statements                             | <u>10</u><br><u>24</u>           |
| Exchange rate information  | <u>26</u>                        |
| Use of proceeds  | 27                               |
| Dividend policy  | 28                               |
| Market price of and dividends on the common shares and related shareholder matters     | 29                               |
| Capitalization   | 28<br>29<br>32<br>33<br>34<br>71 |
| Selected historical financial information  | <u>33</u>                        |
| Management's discussion and analysis of financial conditions and results of operations | <u>34</u>                        |
| Business   | <u>71</u>                        |
| <u>Management</u>  | <u>105</u>                       |
| Certain relationships and related party transactions                                   | <u>124</u>                       |
| Security ownership of certain beneficial owners and management                         | <u>125</u>                       |
| Description of common shares   | <u>126</u>                       |
| Description of concurrent offering of convertible debentures                           | <u>128</u>                       |
| Certain United States federal income tax considerations                                | <u>129</u>                       |
| Certain Canadian federal income tax considerations                                     | <u>133</u>                       |
| Underwriting (Conflicts of Interest)   | <u>135</u>                       |
| Notice to investors  | <u>139</u>                       |
| Legal matters  | <u>142</u>                       |
| Experts  | <u>142</u>                       |
| Where you can find more information  | <u>143</u>                       |
|  |                                  |

You should rely only on information contained in this document or to which we have referred you. We have not, and our underwriters have not, authorized anyone to provide any information or to make any representations other than those contained in this prospectus or in any free writing prospectuses we have prepared. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. We take no responsibility for, and can provide no assurance as to the reliability of, any other information that others may give you. We are not, and the underwriters are not, making an offer to sell the securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. This document may only be used where it is legal to sell these securities.

As used in this prospectus, the terms "Atlantic Power," the "Company," "we," "our," and "us" refer to Atlantic Power Corporation, together with those entities owned or controlled by Atlantic Power Corporation, unless the context indicates otherwise. All references to "Cdn\$" and "Canadian dollars" are to the lawful currency of Canada and references to "\$," "US\$" and "U.S. dollars" are to the lawful currency of the United States. All dollar amounts herein are in U.S. dollars, unless otherwise indicated. This prospectus includes our trademarks and other trade names identified herein. All other trademarks and trade names appearing in this prospectus are the property of their respective holders.

# Prospectus summary

The following summary may not contain all the information that may be important to you or that you should consider before deciding to purchase any common shares and is qualified in its entirety by the more detailed information appearing elsewhere in this prospectus. You should read the entire prospectus, especially the risks set forth under the heading "Risk factors" in this prospectus, as well as the financial and other information included herein, before making an investment decision.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

Atlantic Power Corporation is an independent power producer, with power projects located in major markets in the United States. Our current portfolio consists of interests in 12 operational power generation projects across eight states, one wind project under construction, a 500 kilovolt 84-mile electric transmission line located in California, and six development projects in five states. Our power generation projects have an aggregate gross electric generation capacity of approximately 1,823 megawatts (or "MW") in which our ownership interest is approximately 808 MW.

The following map shows the location of our projects, including joint venture interests, across the United States:

We sell the capacity and power from our power generation projects under power purchase agreements (or "PPAs") with a variety of utilities and other parties. Under the PPAs, which have expiration dates ranging from 2010 to 2037, we receive payments for electric energy sold to our customers (known as energy payments), in addition to payments for electric generation capacity (known as capacity payments). We also sell steam and/or other forms of thermal energy from a number of our projects under energy sales agreements to industrial purchasers ("steam sales agreements"). The transmission system rights we own in our power transmission project entitle us to payments indirectly from the utilities that make use of the transmission line.

Our power generation projects generally operate pursuant to long-term supply agreements, typically accompanied by fuel transportation arrangements. In most cases, the fuel supply and transportation arrangements correspond to the term of the relevant PPAs and most of the PPAs and steam sales agreements provide for the pass-through or indexing of fuel costs to our customers.

We partner with recognized leaders in the independent power business to operate and maintain our projects, including Caithness Energy, LLC ("Caithness"), Power Plant Management Services and the Western Area Power Administration ("Western"). Under these operation, maintenance and management agreements, the operator is typically responsible for operations, maintenance and repair services.

#### Table of Contents

Atlantic Power Corporation is organized under the laws of the Province of British Columbia. Our registered office is located at 355 Burrard Street, Suite 1900, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada V6C 2G8 and our headquarters are located at 200 Clarendon Street, Floor 25, Boston, Massachusetts, USA 02116. Our telephone number is (617) 977-2400. Our website address is www.atlanticpower.com. Information contained on, or otherwise accessible through, our website is not incorporated into, and does not constitute a part of, this prospectus or any other report or documents we file with or furnish to the SEC.

We completed our initial public offering on the Toronto Stock Exchange, or the TSX, in November 2004. At the time of the initial public offering, our publicly-traded security was an "income participating security," or "IPS," each of which was comprised of one common share and Cdn\$5.767 principal value of 11% subordinated notes due 2016. On November 27, 2009, our shareholders approved a conversion from the IPS structure to a traditional common share structure. Each IPS has been exchanged for one new common share and each old common share that did not form a part of an IPS was exchanged for approximately 0.44 of a new common share. Our shares trade on the TSX under the symbol "ATP" and began trading on the New York Stock Exchange, or the NYSE, under the symbol "AT" on July 23, 2010.

### **OUR COMPETITIVE STRENGTHS**

We believe we distinguish ourselves from other independent power producers through the following competitive strengths:

>

*Diversified projects.* Our power generation projects are diversified by geographic location, electricity and steam customers, and project operators. These projects are generally located in deregulated and more liquid electricity markets or regions of relatively high electricity demand growth.

>

*Strong customer base.* Our customers are generally large utilities and other parties with investment-grade credit ratings. The largest customers of our power generation projects include Progress Energy Florida, Inc., Tampa Electric Company and Atlantic City Electric.

>

*Leading third-party managers.* Our power generation projects rely on a number of different operators for their operation, which are generally recognized leaders in the independent power business. Affiliates of Caithness, Power Plant Management Services and Babcock and Wilcox Power Generation Group, Inc. are our primary project operators.

>

*Stability of project cash flow.* Each of our power generation projects currently in operation has been in operation for over ten years. Cash flows from each project are generally supported by energy sales contracts with investment-grade utilities and other sophisticated counterparties.

## OUR OBJECTIVES AND BUSINESS STRATEGIES

Our objectives include maintaining the stability and sustainability of dividends to shareholders and to maximize the value of our company. In order to achieve these objectives, we intend to focus on enhancing the operating and financial performance of the projects and on pursuing additional acquisitions primarily in the electric power industry in the U.S. and Canada.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Organic growth

We intend to enhance the operation and financial performance of our projects through:

optimization of commercial arrangements such as PPAs, fuel supply and transportation contracts, steam sales agreements, and operations and maintenance agreements;

>

>

achievement of improved operating efficiencies;

>

upgrade or enhancement of existing equipment or plant configurations; and

>

expansion of existing projects.

Successfully extending PPAs and fuel agreements may facilitate refinancings that provide capital to fund growth opportunities.

### **Extending PPAs following their expiration**

PPAs in our portfolio have expiration dates ranging from 2010 to 2037. In each case, we plan for expirations by evaluating various options in the market for maximizing project cash flows. New arrangements may involve responses to utility solicitations for capacity and energy, direct negotiations with the original purchasing utility for PPA extensions, arrangements with creditworthy energy trading firms for tolling agreements, full service PPAs or the use of derivatives to lock in value. We do not assume that pricing under existing PPAs will necessarily be sustained after PPA expirations, since most original PPAs included capacity payments related to return of and return on original capital invested and counterparties or evolving regional electricity markets may or may not provide similar payments under new or extended PPAs.

### Acquisition and investment strategy

We believe that new electricity generation projects will be required in the United States and Canada over the next several years as a result of growth in electricity demand, transmission constraints and the retirement of older generation projects due to obsolescence or environmental concerns. There is also a very active secondary market for existing projects. We intend to expand our operations by making accretive acquisitions with a focus on power generation, transmission, distribution and related facilities in the United States and Canada. We may also invest in other forms of energy-related projects, utility projects and infrastructure projects, as well as additional investments in development stage projects or companies where the prospects for creating long-term predictable cash flows are attractive. Since the time of our initial public offering on the TSX in 2004, we have twice acquired the interest of another partner in one of our existing projects and will continue to look for such opportunities.

Our senior management has significant experience in the independent power industry and we believe the experience, reputation and industry relationships of our management team will provide us with enhanced access to future acquisition opportunities.

## RECENT DEVELOPMENTS

On July 2, 2010, we acquired a 27.6% equity interest in Idaho Wind Partners 1, LLC ("Idaho Wind") for approximately \$40 million. Idaho Wind recently commenced construction of a 183 MW wind power project located near Twin Falls, Idaho, which is currently scheduled to be completed in late 2010 or early 2011. Idaho Wind has 20-year fixed-price PPAs with Idaho Power Company. Our investment in Idaho Wind was funded with cash on hand and a \$20 million borrowing under our senior credit facility. Upon completion of construction, we expect Idaho Wind to provide after-tax cash flows to us of \$4.5 million to \$5.5 million for each full year of operations. Our investment in Idaho Wind will be accounted for under the equity method of accounting. We expect Idaho Wind to shortly close a project-level financing in the amount of approximately \$225 million, which will be non-recourse to Atlantic Power Corporation.

#### Table of Contents

In April 2010, our majority-owned subsidiary, Rollcast Energy, Inc., entered into a construction agreement for a 53.5 MW biomass project, known as Piedmont Green Power, to be located in Barnesville, Georgia. Pursuant to the terms of our investment in Rollcast, we have the option, but not the obligation, to invest directly in biomass power plants under development by Rollcast. We currently expect to invest up to \$75 million in the Piedmont Green Power project, representing substantially all of the equity interests in the project. We intend to use a sole arranger to syndicate project level debt financing for the project. Construction of the project is scheduled to commence upon the closing of construction financing early in the fourth quarter of 2010. The Piedmont Green Power project has a 20-year PPA with Georgia Power Company which includes an adjustment related to the cost of biomass fuel for the plant.

Concurrently with this offering, we are offering Cdn\$70,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of our 5.60% Series B convertible unsecured subordinated debentures due 2017. The debentures will be convertible into our common shares at the option of the holder at any time prior to the close of business on the earlier of June 30, 2017 and the business day immediately preceding the date specified by us for redemption of the debentures.

The completion of this offering of common shares is not subject to the completion of the concurrent offering of convertible debentures and the completion of the concurrent offering of convertible debentures is not subject to the completion of this offering. See "Description of concurrent offering of convertible debentures."

## Table of Contents

## **OUR POWER PROJECTS**

The following table outlines our portfolio of power generating and transmission assets in operation and under construction as of October 4, 2010, including our interest in each facility. Management believes the portfolio is well diversified in terms of electricity and steam buyers, fuel type, regulatory jurisdictions and regional power pools, thereby partially mitigating exposure to market, regulatory or environmental conditions specific to any single region.

| Project name            | Location<br>(state) | Туре         | Total<br>MW | Economic<br>interest(1) | Accounting<br>treatment(2) | Net<br>MW(3) | Electricity<br>purchaser  | Power<br>contract<br>expiry | Customer<br>S&P credit<br>rating |
|-------------------------|---------------------|--------------|-------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|--------------|---|-----------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Auburndale              | Florida             | Natural Gas  | 155         | 100.00%                 | С                          | 155          | Progress Energy Florida   | 2013                        | BBB+                             |
| Lake                    | Florida             | Natural Gas  | 121         | 100.00%                 | С                          | 121          | Progress Energy Florida   | 2013                        | BBB+                             |
| Pasco                   | Florida             | Natural Gas  | 121         | 100.00%                 | С                          | 121          | Tampa Electric Co.  | 2018                        | BBB                              |
| Chambers                | New Jersey          | Coal         | 262         | 40.00%                  | Е                          | 89(4)        | ACE   | 2024                        | BBB                              |
|                         |                     |              |             |                         |                            | 16           | DuPont  | 2024                        | А                                |
| Path 15                 | California          | Transmission | N/A         | 100.00%                 | С                          | N/A          | California Utilities via California<br>Independent System Operator <sup>(5)</sup> | N/A <sup>(6)</sup>          | BBB+ to $A^{(7)}$                |
| Orlando                 | Florida             | Natural Gas  | 129         | 50.00%                  | Е                          | 46           | Progress Energy Florida   | 2023                        | BBB+                             |
|                         |                     |              |             |                         |                            | 19           | Reedy Creek Improvement<br>District   | 2013(8)                     | A(9)                             |
| Selkirk                 | New York            | Natural Gas  | 345         | 17.70%(10)              | ) E                        | 14           | Merchant  | N/A                         | N/R                              |
|                         |                     |              |             |                         |                            | 47           | Consolidated Edison   | 2014                        | A-                               |
| Gregory                 | Texas               | Natural Gas  | 400         | 17.10%                  | Е                          | 59           | Fortis Energy Marketing and<br>Trading  | 2013                        | A-                               |
|                         |                     |              |             |                         |                            | 9            | Sherwin Alumina   | 2020                        | NR                               |
| Topsham <sup>(11)</sup> | Maine               | Hydro        | 14          | 50.00%                  | E                          | 7            | Central Maine Power   | 2011                        | BBB+                             |
| Badger Creek            | California          | Natural Gas  | 46          | 50.00%                  | Е                          | 23           | Pacific Gas & Electric  | 2011                        | BBB-                             |

| Rumford                    | Maine         | Coal/Biomass | 85  | 26.40% | Е | 22 | Rumford Paper Co.  | 2010 | N/R |
|----------------------------|---------------|--------------|-----|--------|---|----|--------------------|------|-----|
| Koma Kulshan               | Washington    | Hydro        | 13  | 49.80% | Е | 6  | Puget Sound Energy | 2037 | BBB |
| Delta-Person               | New<br>Mexico | Natural Gas  | 132 | 40.00% | Е | 53 | PNM                | 2020 | BB- |
| Idaho Wind <sup>(12)</sup> | Idaho         | Wind         | 183 | 27.57% | Е | 51 | Idaho Power Co.    | 2030 | BBB |

(1)

(2)

Except as otherwise noted, economic interest represents the percentage ownership interest in the project held indirectly by Atlantic Power.

Accounting Treatment: C Consolidated; and E Equity Method of Accounting (for additional details, see Note 2 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2009).

#### (3)

Represents our interest in each project's electric generation capacity based on our economic interest.

#### (4)

Includes separate power sales agreement in which the project and ACE share profits on spot sales of energy and capacity not purchased by ACE under the base PPA.

(footnotes continued on following page)

#### **Table of Contents**

- (5) California utilities pay transmission access charges to the California Independent System Operator, who then pays owners of transmission system rights, such as Path 15, in accordance with its FERC approved annual revenue requirement.
- (6)

Path 15 is a FERC regulated asset with a FERC-approved regulatory life of 30 years: through 2034.

## (7)

Largest payers of fees supporting Path 15's annual revenue requirement are PG&E (BBB+), SoCal Ed (BBB+) and SDG&E (A). The California Independent System Operator imposes minimum credit quality requirements for any participants of A or better unless collateral is posted per the imposed schedule.

#### (8)

Upon the expiry of the Reedy Creek PPA, the associated capacity and energy will be sold to PEF.

#### (9)

Fitch rating on Reedy Creek Improvement District bonds.

#### (10)

Represents our residual interest in the project after all priority distributions are paid, which is estimated to occur in 2012.

#### (11)

We own our interest in this project as a lessor.

#### (12)

Project currently under construction and is expected to be completed in late 2010 or early 2011.

### SUMMARY RISK FACTORS

An investment in our common shares involves material risks, including those we have highlighted below. You should consider carefully the risks described below and under "Risk Factors" before purchasing our common shares in this offering:

#### >

Our revenues depend on our power purchase agreements and we may be adversely affected if these agreements expire or terminate.

> We are dependent on our power generation projects and our transmission project for virtually all cash available for dividends and may be affected by the profitability of our projects.

#### >

>

>

>

>

>

Each of our power generation projects depends on their customers for a substantial portion of its revenues and we may be adversely affected if these customers do not make required payments.

Certain of our power generation projects are exposed to fluctuations in the price of electricity which affect their revenues.

- Fuel costs may affect profitability of our power generation projects.
- Our projects and operations are subject to various energy, environmental and other laws and regulations by federal and state agencies.
- We face increasing competition, which may adversely affect our performance and the performance of our projects.
- We are exposed to currency exchange rate risks because our revenues and most of our expenses are denominated in U.S. dollars and our payments to shareholders and debenture holders are denominated in Canadian dollars.

>

Our projects may not operate as planned.

Future dividends are not guaranteed.
 We have limited control over management decisions at certain projects.
 Financing arrangements could negatively impact our business.

#### Table of Contents

## THE COMMON SHARES

Issuer Atlantic Power Corporation, a British Columbia corporation. Common shares to be offered by us 5,245,000 shares. Common shares to cover over-allotments We have granted the underwriters an option to purchase up to 784,000 additional common shares to cover over-allotments. Common shares to be outstanding after this 65,759,279 shares (or 66,543,279 shares if the underwriters exercise their over-allotment option offering in full). Risk factors Prospective purchasers should carefully review and evaluate certain risk factors relating to an investment in the common shares, including, but not limited to trading market for common shares and discretion in the use of proceeds. See "Risk factors." United States and Canadian federal income You should consult your tax advisor with respect to the U.S. and Canadian federal income tax tax considerations consequences of owning the common shares in light of your own particular situation and with respect to any tax consequences arising under the laws of any state, local, foreign or other taxing jurisdiction. See "Certain United States federal income tax considerations" and "Certain Canadian federal income tax considerations." Concurrent public offering of convertible Concurrently with this offering, we are also conducting a separate public offering of debentures Cdn\$70,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of our convertible unsecured subordinated debentures (plus up to an additional Cdn\$10,500,000 in aggregate principal amount of our convertible debentures that we may issue and sell upon the exercise of the underwriter's option to purchase additional convertible debentures). This offering is not conditioned upon the successful completion of the concurrent offering of convertible debentures and the concurrent offering of convertible debentures is not conditioned upon the successful completion of this offering. See "Description of concurrent offering of convertible debentures."

| Use of proceeds<br>Conflicts of interest     | We expect to receive net proceeds from this offering of approximately \$65.7 million after deducting the underwriting discount and our estimated expenses (or approximately \$75.6 million if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional shares in full). We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering, along with the net proceeds we receive from our concurrent offering of convertible debentures, for (i) repayment of approximately \$20 million borrowed under our revolving credit facility in June 2010 to partially fund our previously-announced acquisition of a 27.6% equity interest in Idaho Wind Partners 1, LLC, and (ii) to fund an investment of up to \$75 million in the Piedmont Green Power biomass project in Barnesville, Georgia for substantially all of the equity interest in the project. Any remaining net proceeds will be used to fund additional growth opportunities and for general corporate purposes, including a potential further acquisition that we are currently considering. As described in "Use of proceeds," some of the net proceeds of this offering may be used to pay down borrowings under our credit facility. Because more than 5% of the proceeds of this offering, not including underwriting compensation, may be received by affiliates of the underwriters in this offering, this offering is being conducted in compliance with NASD Rule 2720, as administered by the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority. Pursuant to that rule, the appointment of a qualified independent underwriter is not necessary in connection with this offering, as the offering is of a class of equity securities for which a "bona fide public market," |
|--|---|
|  | as defined by the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority rules, exists as of the date of the filing of the registration statement and as of the effective date thereof.  |
| Listing                                      | Our outstanding common shares are listed on the TSX under the symbol "ATP" and on the New   |
|  | York Stock Exchange under the symbol "AT."  |
| number of common shares to be outstanding af | ng after this offering is based upon 60,514,279 shares outstanding as of October 4, 2010. The<br>ter this offering does not include:  |
| >  |   |

582,000 unvested notional units granted under the terms of our Long Term Incentive Plan;

11,469,117 shares issuable upon conversion, redemption, purchase for cancellation or maturity of our outstanding convertible debentures; and

>

>

any shares reserved for issuance upon the conversion, redemption, purchase for cancellation or maturity of the convertible debentures being offered by us in the concurrent public offering.

# Summary historical financial information

The following table presents summary consolidated financial information, which should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements beginning on page F-1 and the related notes thereto, and "Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations" beginning on page 34. The annual historical information for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2009 has been derived from our audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. The historical information for the six-month periods ended June 30, 2009 and 2010 has been derived from our unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus.

|   | Year ended December 31, |    |          |      |             | Six montl<br>June |                     |      |                     |     |                     |    |                     |
|---|-------------------------|----|----------|------|-------------|-------------------|---------------------|------|---------------------|-----|---------------------|----|---------------------|
|   | 2009                    |    | 2008     |      | 2007        |                   | 2006 <sup>(a)</sup> |      | 2005 <sup>(a)</sup> |     | 2010 <sup>(a)</sup> |    | 2009 <sup>(a)</sup> |
|   |                         |    | (in thou | 1591 | nds of U.S. | do                | llars, excep        | t as | s otherwise         | sta | ted)                |    |                     |
| Project revenue   | \$<br>179,517           | \$ | 173,812  | \$   | 113,257     |                   | 69,374              |      | 57,711              |     |                     | \$ | 90,304              |
| Project income  | 48,415                  |    | 41,006   |      | 70,118      |                   | 57,247              |      | 48,256              |     | 19,405              |    | 25,995              |
| Net (loss) income attributable to                         |                         |    |          |      |             |                   |                     |      |                     |     |                     |    |                     |
| Atlantic Power Corporation                                | (38,486)                |    | 48,101   |      | (30,596)    |                   | (2,408)             |      | (509)               |     | (4,618)             |    | (6,486)             |
| Basic earnings (loss) per share,                          |                         |    |          |      |             |                   |                     |      |                     |     |                     |    |                     |
| US\$  | \$<br>(0.63)            | \$ | 0.78     | \$   | (0.50)      | \$                | (0.05)              | \$   | (0.01)              | \$  | (0.08)              | \$ | (0.11)              |
| Basic earnings (loss) per share,                          |                         |    |          |      |             |                   |                     |      |                     |     |                     |    |                     |
| Cdn\$ <sup>(b)</sup>                                      | \$<br>(0.72)            | \$ | 0.84     | \$   | (0.53)      | \$                | (0.06)              | \$   | (0.02)              | \$  | (0.08)              | \$ | (0.13)              |
| Diluted earnings (loss) per share,<br>US\$ <sup>(c)</sup> | \$<br>(0.63)            | \$ | 0.73     | \$   | (0.50)      | \$                | (0.05)              | \$   | (0.01)              | \$  | (0.08)              | \$ | (0.11)              |
| Diluted earnings (loss) per share,                        |                         |    |          |      |             |                   |                     |      |                     |     |                     |    |                     |
| Cdn <sup>(b)(c)</sup>                                     | \$<br>(0.72)            | \$ | 0.78     | \$   | (0.53)      | \$                | (0.06)              | \$   | (0.02)              | \$  | (0.08)              | \$ | (0.13)              |
| Distribution declared per IPS                             | \$<br>0.51              | \$ | 0.60     | \$   | 0.59        | \$                | 0.57                | \$   | 0.53                | \$  |                     | \$ | 0.29                |
| Dividend declared per common                              |                         |    |          |      |             |                   |                     |      |                     |     |                     |    |                     |
| share   | \$<br>0.46              | \$ | 0.40     | \$   | 0.40        | \$                | 0.37                | \$   | 0.31                | \$  | 0.52                | \$ | 0.19                |
| Total assets  | \$<br>869,576           | \$ | 907,995  | \$   | 880,751     | \$                | 965,121             | \$   | 636,138             | \$  | 862,525             | \$ | 873,923             |
| Total long-term liabilities                               | \$<br>402,212           | \$ | 654,499  | \$   | 715,923     | \$                | 613,423             | \$   | 475,533             | \$  | 407,413             | \$ | 675,159             |

(a)

#### Unaudited

(b)

The Cdn\$ amounts were converted using the average exchange rates for the applicable reporting periods.

(c)

Diluted earnings (loss) per share US\$ is computed including dilutive potential shares, which include those issuable upon conversion of convertible debentures and under our long term incentive plan. Because we reported a loss during the years ended December 31, 2009, 2007, 2006 and 2005, and for the six month periods ended June 30, 2010 and 2009, the effect of including potentially dilutive shares in the calculation during those periods is anti-dilutive. Please see the notes to our historical consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for information relating to the number of shares used in calculating basic and diluted earnings per share for the periods presented.

# **Risk factors**

Investing in our common shares involves a high degree of risk. In addition to other information contained in this prospectus you should carefully consider the risks described below in evaluating our company and our business before making a decision to invest in our common shares. These risks are not the only ones faced by us. Additional risks not presently known or that we currently deem immaterial could also materially and adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations, business and prospects. The trading price of our common shares could decline due to any of these risks, and you may lose all or part of your investment. This prospectus also contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of certain factors, including the risks faced by us described below and elsewhere in this prospectus. Please refer to the section entitled "Cautionary statements regarding forward-looking statements" in this prospectus.

## RISKS RELATED TO OUR BUSINESS AND OUR PROJECTS

#### Our revenue may be reduced upon the expiration or termination of our power purchase agreements

Power generated by our projects, in most cases, is sold under PPAs that expire at various times. For example, PPAs at our Rumford, Badger Creek and Topsham projects expire between now and the end of 2011 and represent 52 MWs of our net generating capacity and the PPAs at our Auburndale, Lake and Gregory projects expire by the end of 2013 and represent 335 MWs of our net generating capacity. The table on page 5 contains details about all our projects' PPAs. In addition, these PPAs may be subject to termination in certain circumstances, including default by the project. When a PPA expires or is terminated, it is possible that the price received by the project for power under subsequent arrangements may be reduced significantly. It is possible that subsequent PPAs may not be available at prices that permit the operation of the project on a profitable basis. If this occurs, the affected project may temporarily or permanently cease operations.

### Our projects depend on their electricity, thermal energy and transmission services customers

Each of our projects rely on one or more PPAs, steam sales agreements or other agreements with one or more utilities or other customers for a substantial portion of its revenue. The largest customers of our power generation projects, including projects recorded under equity method of accounting, are Progress Energy Florida, Inc. ("PEF"), Tampa Electric Company ("TECO"), and Atlantic City Electric ("ACE"), which purchase approximately 40%, 15% and 11%, respectively, of the net electric generation capacity of our projects. The amount of cash available to pay dividends to shareholders is highly dependent upon customers under such agreements fulfilling their contractual obligations. There is no assurance that these customers will perform their obligations or make required payments.

## Certain of our projects are exposed to fluctuations in the price of electricity

Those of our projects with no PPA or PPAs based on spot market pricing will be exposed to fluctuations in the wholesale price of electricity. In addition, should any of the long-term PPAs expire or terminate, the relevant project will be required to either negotiate a new PPA or sell into the electricity wholesale market, in which case the prices for electricity will depend on market conditions at the time.

Our most significant exposure to market power prices is at the Selkirk and Chambers projects. At Selkirk, approximately 23% of the capacity of the facility is not contracted and is sold at market

## **Risk factors**

prices or not sold at all if market prices do not support profitable operation of that portion of the facility. At Chambers, our utility customer has the right to sell a portion of the plant's output into the spot power market if it is economical to do so and the Chambers project shares in the profits from these sales.

#### Our projects may not operate as planned

The revenue generated by our power generation projects is dependent, in whole or in part, on the amount of electric energy and steam generated by them. The ability of our projects to generate the required amount of power to be sold to customers under the PPAs is a primary determinant of the amount of cash that will be distributed from the projects to us, and that will in turn be available for dividends paid to our shareholders. There is a risk of equipment failure due to wear and tear, latent defect, design error or operator error, among other things, which could adversely affect revenues and cash flow. To the extent that our projects' equipment requires more frequent and/or longer than forecast down times for maintenance and repair, or suffers disruptions of power generation for other reasons, the amount of cash available for dividends may be adversely affected.

In general, our power generation projects transmit electric power to the transmission grid for purchase under the PPAs through a single step up transformer. As a result, the transformer represents a single point of vulnerability and may exhibit no abnormal behavior in advance of a catastrophic failure that could cause a temporary shutdown of the facility until a spare transformer can be found or a replacement manufactured.

If the reason for a shutdown is outside of the control of the operator, a power generation project may be able to make a force majeure claim for temporary relief of its obligations under the project contracts such as the PPA, fuel supply, steam sales agreement, a project-level debt agreement or otherwise mitigate impacts through business interruption insurance policies. If successful, such a claim may prevent a default or reduce monetary losses under such contracts. However, a force majeure claim may be challenged by the contract counterparty and, to the extent the challenge is successful, the outage may still have a materially adverse effect on the project.

# Our projects depend on suppliers under fuel supply agreements and increases in fuel costs may adversely affect the profitability of the projects

Revenues earned by our projects may be affected by the availability, or lack of availability, of a stable supply of fuel at reasonable or predictable prices. To the extent possible, the projects attempt to match fuel cost setting mechanisms in supply agreements to energy payments formulas in the PPA. To the extent that fuel costs are not matched well to PPA energy payments, increases in fuel costs may adversely affect the profitability of the projects.

The amount of energy generated at the projects is highly dependent on suppliers under certain fuel supply agreements fulfilling their contractual obligations. The loss of significant fuel supply agreements or an inability or failure by any supplier to meet its contractual commitments may adversely affect our results.

Upon the expiration or termination of existing fuel supply agreements, we or our project operators will have to renegotiate these agreements or may need to source fuel from other suppliers. Our project operators may not be able to renegotiate these agreements or enter into new agreements on similar terms. Furthermore, there can be no assurance as to availability of the supply or pricing of fuel under new arrangements and it can be very difficult to accurately predict the future prices of fuel. For example, a portion of the required natural gas at our Auburndale project and all of the natural gas required at our Lake project is purchased at market prices, but the projects' PPAs that expire in 2013

## **Risk factors**

do not effectively pass through changes in natural gas prices. We have executed a hedging program to substantially mitigate this risk through 2013.

The amount of energy generated at the projects is dependent upon the availability of natural gas, coal, oil or biomass. The long-term availability of such resources may not remain unchanged.

#### Our projects depend on a favorable regulatory regime

The profitability of our projects is in part dependent upon the continuation of a favorable regulatory climate with respect to the continuing operations and the future growth and development of the independent power industry. Should the regulatory regime in an applicable jurisdiction be modified in a manner which adversely affects the projects, including increases in taxes and permit fees, dividends to shareholders may be adversely affected. The failure to obtain all necessary licenses or permits, including renewals thereof or modifications thereto, may also adversely affect cash available to pay dividends.

#### Our operations are subject to the provisions of various energy laws and regulations

Generally, in the United States, our projects are subject to regulation by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, or "FERC," regarding the terms and conditions of wholesale service and rates, as well as by state agencies regarding PPAs entered into by qualifying facility projects and the siting of the generation facilities. The majority of our generation is sold by qualifying facility projects under PPAs that required approval by state authorities.

In August 2005, the Energy Policy Act of 2005 was enacted, which removed certain regulatory constraints on investment in utility power producers. The Energy Policy Act of 2005 also limited the requirement that electric utilities buy electricity from qualifying facilities to certain markets that lack competitive characteristics, potentially making it more difficult for our current and future projects to negotiate favorable PPAs with these utilities. Finally, the Energy Policy Act of 2005 amended and expanded the reach of the FERC's merger approval authority.

If any project that is a qualifying facility were to lose its status as a qualifying facility, then such project may no longer be entitled to exemption from provisions of the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 2005 or from provisions of the Federal Power Act and state law and regulations. Such project may be able to obtain exempt wholesale generator status to maintain its exemption from the provisions of the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 2005, however our projects may not be able to obtain such exemptions. Loss of qualifying facility status could trigger defaults under covenants to maintain qualifying facility status in the PPAs, steam sales agreements and project-level debt agreements and if not cured within allowed cure periods, could result in termination of agreements, penalties or acceleration of indebtedness under such agreements, plus interest.

Our projects would also have to file with the FERC for market-based rates or file for acceptance for filing of the rates set forth in the applicable PPA, and our projects' rates would then be subject to initial and potentially subsequent reviews by the FERC under the Federal Power Act, which could result in reductions to the rates.

Our projects require licenses, permits and approvals which can be in addition to any required environmental permits. No assurance can be provided that we will be able to obtain, comply with and renew, as required, all necessary licenses, permits and approvals for these facilities. If we cannot comply with and renew as required all applicable licenses, permits and approvals, our business, results of operations and financial condition could be adversely affected.

#### Table of Contents

## **Risk factors**

The Energy Policy Act of 2005 provides incentives for various forms of electric generation technologies, which may subsidize our competitors. In addition, pursuant to the Energy Policy Act of 2005, the FERC selected an electric reliability organization which imposes mandatory reliability rules and standards. Among other things, the FERC's rules implementing these provisions allow such reliability organizations to impose sanctions on generators that violate their new reliability rules.

The introductions of new laws, or other future regulatory developments, may have a material adverse impact on our business, operations or financial condition.

#### Future FERC rate determinations could negatively impact Path 15's cash flows

The stability of Path 15's cash flows will continue to be subject to the risk of the FERC's adjusting the expected formulation of revenues upon its rate review every three years, and a rate review is set to commence in 2011. The cost-of-service methodology currently applied by the FERC is well established and transparent; however, certain inputs in the FERC's determination of rates are subject to its discretion, including in response to protests from interveners in such rate cases, which include return on equity and the recovery of certain extraordinary expenses. Unfavorable decisions on these matters could adversely affect the cash flow, financial position and results of operations of us and Path 15, and could adversely affect our cash available for dividends.

#### Noncompliance with federal reliability standards may subject us and our projects to penalties

Our operations are subject to the regulations of the North American Electric Reliability Corporation ("NERC"), a self-regulatory organization that is a non-governmental entity which has statutory responsibility to regulate bulk power system users, generation and transmission owners and operators. NERC groups the users, owners, and operators of the bulk power system into 17 categories, known as functional entities e.g., Generator Owner, Generator Operator, Purchasing-Selling Entity, etc. according to the tasks they perform. The NERC Compliance Registry lists the entities responsible for complying with the mandatory reliability standards and the FERC, NERC, or a regional reliability organization may assess penalties against any responsible entity found to be in noncompliance. Violations may be discovered through self-certification, compliance audits, spot checking, self-reporting, compliance investigations by NERC (or a regional reliability organization) and the FERC, periodic data submittals, exception reporting, and complaints. NERC and the FERC have assigned a Violation Risk Factor of High, Medium, or Lower to each requirement of the mandatory reliability standards corresponding to the risk to the bulk power system associated with a violation of that requirement. The penalty that might be imposed for violating the requirements of the standards is a function of the Violation Risk Factor. Penalties for the most severe violations can reach as high as \$1 million per violation, per day, and our projects could be exposed to these penalties if violations occur.

#### Our projects are subject to significant environmental and other regulations

Our projects are subject to numerous and significant federal, state and local laws, including statutes, regulations, by-laws, guidelines, policies, directives and other requirements governing or relating to, among other things: air emissions; discharges into water; ash disposal; the storage, handling, use, transportation and distribution of dangerous goods and hazardous, residual and other regulated materials, such as chemicals; the prevention of releases of hazardous materials into the environment; the prevention, presence and remediation of hazardous materials in soil and groundwater, both on and off site; land use and zoning matters; and workers' health and safety matters. As such, the operation of our projects carries an inherent risk of environmental, health and safety liabilities (including potential

## **Risk factors**

civil actions, compliance or remediation orders, fines and other penalties), and may result in the projects being involved from time to time in administrative and judicial proceedings relating to such matters.

The Clean Air Act and related regulations and programs of the Environmental Protection Agency extensively regulate the air emissions of sulfur dioxide, nitrogen oxides, mercury and other compounds emitted by power plants. Environmental laws and regulations have generally become more stringent over time, and this trend may continue. In particular, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency has promulgated regulations under the federal Clean Air Interstate Rule ("CAIR") requiring additional reductions in nitrogen oxides, or "NO<sub>X</sub>," and sulphur dioxide, or "SO<sub>2</sub>," emissions, beginning in 2009 and 2010 respectively, and has also promulgated regulations requiring reductions in mercury emissions from coal-fired electric generating units, beginning in 2010 with more substantial reductions in 2018. Moreover, certain of the states in which we operate have promulgated air pollution control regulations which are more stringent than existing and proposed federal regulations.

While CAIR was set aside by a court decision in 2008, that decision allowed the CAIR requirements to remain in place pending further rulemaking by the Environmental Protection Agency. On July 6, 2010, the Environmental Protection Agency proposed to replace CAIR by requiring 31 states and the District of Columbia to curb emissions of sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxides from power plants through more aggressive state-by-state emissions budgets for nitrogen oxides and sulfur dioxide. Compliance with the proposed rule, which would take effect in 2012, may have a material adverse impact on our business, operations or financial condition.

The Environmental Protection Agency intends to propose new mercury emissions standards for power plants by March 2011 and to have new standards in place by November 2011. Meeting these new standards at our coal-fired facilities may have a material adverse impact on our business, operations or financial condition.

The Resource Conservation and Recovery Act has historically exempted fossil fuel combustion wastes from hazardous waste regulation. However, in June 2010 the Environmental Protection Agency proposed two alternative sets of regulations governing coal ash. One set of proposed regulations would designate coal ash as "special waste" and bring ash impoundments at coal-fired power plants under federal regulations governing hazardous solid waste under Subtitle C of the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act. Another set of proposed regulations would regulate coal ash as a non-hazardous solid waste. If the Environmental Protection Agency determines to regulate coal ash as a hazardous waste, our coal-fired facilities may be subject to increased compliance obligations and costs that may have a material adverse impact on our business, operations or financial condition.

Significant expenditures may be required for either capital expenditures or the purchase of allowances under any or all of these programs to keep the projects compliant with environmental laws and regulations. The projects' PPAs do not allow for the pass through of emissions allowance or emission reduction capital expenditure costs, with the exception of Pasco. If it is not economical to make those expenditures it may be necessary to retire or mothball facilities, or restrict or modify our operations to comply with more stringent standards.

Our projects have obtained environmental permits and other approvals that are required for their operations. Compliance with applicable environmental laws, regulations, permits and approvals and material future changes to them could materially impact our businesses. Although we believe the operations of the projects are currently in material compliance with applicable environmental laws, licenses, permits and other authorizations required for the operation of the projects and although there are environmental monitoring and reporting systems in place with respect to all the projects, there is no guarantee that more stringent laws will not be imposed, that there will not be more stringent

## **Risk factors**

enforcement of applicable laws or that such systems may not fail, which may result in material expenditures. Failure by the projects to comply with any environmental, health or safety requirements, or increases in the cost of such compliance, including as a result of unanticipated liabilities or expenditures for investigation, assessment, remediation or prevention, could result in additional expense, capital expenditures, restrictions and delays in the projects' activities, the extent of which cannot be predicted.

### Our projects are subject to regulation of CO<sub>2</sub> and other greenhouse gases

Ongoing public concerns about emissions of  $CO_2$  and other greenhouse gases from power plants have resulted in the enactment of, and proposals for, laws and regulations at the federal, state and regional levels, some of which do or could apply to some of our project operations. For example, the multi-state  $CO_2$  cap-and-trade program known as the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative applies to our fossil fuel facilities in the Northeast region. The Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative program went into effect on January 1, 2009.  $CO_2$  allocations are now a tradeable commodity, currently averaging in the \$2.05 to \$3.20/ton range. The State of Florida has conducted stakeholder meetings as part of the process of developing greenhouse gas emissions regulations, the most recent of which was in January 2009. Discussions indicate favoring a program similar to that of the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative.

California, New Mexico, Washington and other states are part of the Western Climate Initiative, which is developing a regional cap-and-trade program to reduce greenhouse gas emissions in the region to 15% below 2005 levels by 2020.

In 2006, the State of California passed legislation initiating two programs to control/reduce the creation of greenhouse gases. The two laws, more commonly known as AB 32 and SB 1368, are currently in the regulatory rulemaking phase which will involve public comment and negotiations over specific provisions. Development towards the implementation of these programs continues.

Under AB 32 (the California Global Warming Act of 2006) the California Air Resources Board is required to adopt a greenhouse gas emissions cap on all major sources (not limited to the electric sector). In order to do so, it must adopt regulations for the mandatory reporting and verification of greenhouse gas emissions and to reduce state-wide emissions of greenhouse gases to 1990 levels by 2020. This will most likely require that electric generating facilities reduce their emissions of greenhouse gases or pay for the right to emit by the implementation date of January 1, 2012. The program has yet to be finalized and the decision as to whether allocations will be distributed or auctioned will be determined in the rulemaking process that is currently underway. Discussion to date favors an auction-based allocation program.

SB 1368 added the requirement that the California Energy Commission, in consultation with the California Public Utilities Commission (the "CPUC") and the California Air Resources Board establish greenhouse gas emission performance standards and implement regulations for power purchase agreements that exceed five years entered into prospectively by publicly-owned electric utilities. The legislation directs the California Energy Commission to establish the performance standard as one not exceeding the rate of greenhouse gas emitted per megawatt-hour associated with combined-cycle, gas turbine baseload generation, such as our Badger Creek project. Provisions are under consideration in the rulemaking to allow facilities that have higher CO<sub>2</sub> emissions to be able to negotiate PPA's for up to a five-year period or sell power to entities not subject to SB 1368.

In addition to the regional initiatives, legislation for the regulation of greenhouse gases has been introduced at the federal level and if passed, may eventually override the regional efforts with a national cap and trade program. Federal bills to create both a cap-and-trade allowance system and a renewable/efficiency portfolio standard have been introduced in both the house and senate. Separately, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency has taken several recent actions to regulate greenhouse gas emissions.

## Table of Contents

## **Risk factors**

The Environmental Protection Agency's recent actions include its finding of "endangerment" to public health and welfare from greenhouse gases, its issuance in September 2009 of the Final Mandatory Reporting of Greenhouse Gases Rule which requires large sources, including power plants, to monitor and report greenhouse gas emissions to the Environmental Protection Agency annually starting in 2011, and its publication in May 2010 of its final Prevention of Significant Deterioration and Title V Greenhouse Gas Tailoring Rule, to take effect in 2011, which requires large industrial facilities, including power plants, to obtain permits to emit, and to use best available control technology to curb emissions of, greenhouse gases.

In addition, the United States is actively participating in various international initiatives to reduce greenhouse gas emissions globally that may result in further regulatory developments in the United States.

The implementation of existing  $CO_2$  and other greenhouse gas regulations, the introduction of new regulation, or other future regulatory developments may subject the Company to increased compliance obligations and costs that could have a material adverse impact on our business, operations or financial condition.

#### Increasing competition could adversely affect our performance and the performance of our projects

The power generation industry is characterized by intense competition, and our projects encounter competition from utilities, industrial companies and other independent power producers, in particular with respect to un-contracted output. In recent years, there has been increasing competition among generators for power sales agreements, and this has contributed to a reduction in electricity prices in certain markets where supply has surpassed demand plus appropriate reserve margins. In addition, many states have implemented or are considering regulatory initiatives designed to increase competition in the U.S. power industry. Increasing competition among participants in the power generation industry may adversely affect our performance and the performance of our projects.

#### We have limited control over management decisions at certain projects

In many cases, our projects are not wholly-owned by us or we have contracted for their operations and maintenance, and in some cases we have limited control over the operation of the projects. Although we generally prefer to acquire projects where we have control, we may make acquisitions in non-control situations to the extent that we consider it advantageous to do so and consistent with regulatory requirements and restrictions, including the Investment Company Act of 1940. Third-party operators (such as Caithness and GE) operate many of the projects. As such, we must rely on the technical and management expertise of these third-party operators, although typically we are represented on a management or operating committee if we do not own 100% of a project. To the extent that such third party operators do not fulfill their obligations to manage the operations of the projects or are not effective in doing so, the amount of cash available to pay dividends may be adversely affected.

### We may face significant competition for acquisitions and may not successfully integrate acquisitions

Our business plan includes growth through identifying suitable acquisition opportunities, pursuing such opportunities, consummating acquisitions and effectively integrating them with our business. We may be unable to identify attractive acquisition candidates in the power industry in the future, and we may not be able to make acquisitions on an accretive basis or that acquisitions will be successfully integrated into our existing operations.

## **Risk factors**

Although electricity demand is expected to grow, creating the need for more generation, and the U.S. power industry is continuing to undergo consolidation and may offer attractive acquisition opportunities, we are likely to confront significant competition for those opportunities and, to the extent that any opportunities are identified, we may be unable to effect acquisitions or investments.

Any acquisition or investment may involve potential risks, including an increase in indebtedness, the inability to successfully integrate operations, the potential disruption of our ongoing business, the diversion of management's attention from other business concerns and the possibility that we pay more than the acquired company or interest is worth. There may also be liabilities that we fail to discover, or are unable to discover, in our due diligence prior to the consummation of an acquisition, and we may not be indemnified for some or all these liabilities. In addition, our funding requirements associated with acquisitions and integration costs may reduce the funds available to us to make dividend payments.

#### Insurance may not be sufficient to cover all losses

Our business involves significant operating hazards related to the generation of electricity. While we believe that the projects' insurance coverage addresses all material insurable risks, provides coverage that is similar to what would be maintained by a prudent owner/operator of similar facilities, and are subject to deductibles, limits and exclusions which are customary or reasonable given the cost of procuring insurance, current operating conditions and insurance market conditions, there can be no assurance that such insurance will continue to be offered on an economically feasible basis, nor that all events that could give rise to a loss or liability are insurable, nor that the amounts of insurance will at all times be sufficient to cover each and every loss or claim that may occur involving our assets or operations of our projects. Any losses in excess of those covered by insurance, which may include a significant judgment against any project or project operator, the loss of a significant permit or other approval or the imposition of a significant fine or penalty, could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and future prospects and could adversely affect dividends to our shareholders.

#### Financing arrangements could negatively impact our business

Our current or future borrowings could increase the level of financial risk to us and, to the extent that the interest rates are not fixed and rise, or that borrowings are refinanced at higher rates, then cash available for dividends could be adversely affected. As of October 4, 2010, we had \$20.0 million outstanding under our revolving credit facility, \$142.9 million of outstanding convertible debentures, and \$232.9 million of outstanding non-recourse project-level debt. Covenants in these borrowings may also adversely affect cash available for dividends. In addition, most of the projects currently have term loan or other financing arrangements in place with various lenders. These financing arrangements are typically secured by all of the project assets and contracts as well as the equity interests in the project operator (including those owned by us). The terms of these financing arrangements generally impose many covenants and obligations on the part of the project operator and other borrowers and guarantors. For example, some agreements contain requirements to maintain specified debt service coverage ratios before cash may be distributed from the relevant project to us. In many cases, a default by any party under other project agreements (such as a PPA or a fuel supply agreement) will also constitute a default under the project's term loan or other financing arrangement. Failure to comply with the terms of these term loans or other financing arrangements, or events of default thereunder, may prevent cash distributions by the project to us and may entitle the lenders to demand repayment and/or enforce their security interests.

#### Table of Contents

## **Risk factors**

Our failure to refinance or repay any indebtedness when due could constitute a default under such indebtedness. Under such circumstances, it is expected that dividends to our shareholders would not be permitted until such indebtedness was refinanced or repaid and we may be required to sell assets or take other actions, including the initiation of bankruptcy proceedings or the commencement of an out-of-court debt restructuring.

#### Our equity interests in our projects may be subject to transfer restrictions

The partnership or other agreements governing some of the projects may limit a partner's ability to sell its interest. Specifically, these agreements may prohibit any sale, pledge, transfer, assignment or other conveyance of the interest in a project without the consent of the other partners. In some cases, other partners may have rights of first offer or rights of first refusal in the event of a proposed sale or transfer of our interest. These restrictions may limit or prevent us from managing our interests in the projects in the manner we see fit, and may have an adverse effect on our ability to sell our interests in these projects at the prices we desire.

#### The projects are exposed to risks inherent in the use of derivative instruments

We and the projects may use derivative instruments, including futures, forwards, options and swaps, to manage commodity and financial market risks. In the future, the project operators could recognize financial losses on these arrangements as a result of volatility in the market values of the underlying commodities or if a counterparty fails to perform under a contract. If actively quoted market prices and pricing information from external sources are not available, the valuation of these contracts would involve judgment or use of estimates. As a result, changes in the underlying assumptions or use of alternative valuation methods could affect the reported fair value of these contracts.

Most of these contracts are recorded at fair value with changes in fair value recorded currently in earnings, resulting in significant volatility in our income (as calculated in accordance with GAAP) that does not significantly affect current period cash flows or the underlying risk management purpose of the derivative instruments. As a result, we may be unable to accurately predict the impact that our risk management decisions may have on our quarterly and annual income (as calculated in accordance with GAAP).

If the values of these financial contracts change in a manner that we do not anticipate, or if a counterparty fails to perform under a contract, it could harm our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. We have executed natural gas swaps to reduce our risks to changes in the market price of natural gas, which is the fuel consumed at many of our projects. Due to declining natural gas prices, we have incurred losses on these natural gas swaps. We execute these swaps only for the purpose of managing risks and not for speculative trading.

### **RISKS RELATED TO OUR STRUCTURE**

### We are dependent on our projects for virtually all cash available for dividends

We are dependent on the operations and assets of the projects through our indirect ownership of interests in the projects. The actual amount of cash available for dividends to our shareholders depends upon numerous factors, including profitability, changes in revenues, fluctuations in working capital, availability under existing credit facilities, capital expenditure levels, applicable laws, compliance with contracts and contractual restrictive covenants contained in any debt documentation.

## **Risk factors**

#### Distribution of available cash may restrict our potential growth

A payout of a significant portion of substantially all of our operating cash flow will make additional capital and operating expenditures dependent on increased cash flow or additional financing in the future. Lack of these funds could limit our future growth and cash flow. In addition, we may be precluded from pursuing otherwise attractive acquisitions or investments because they may not be accretive to us on a short-term basis.

#### Future dividends are not guaranteed

Our board of directors may, in their discretion, amend or repeal our existing dividend policy. Future dividends, if any, will depend on, among other things, the results of operations, working capital requirements, financial condition, restrictive covenants, business opportunities, provisions of applicable law and other factors that our board of directors may deem relevant. Our board of directors may decrease the level of or entirely discontinue payment of dividends.

#### Exchange rate fluctuations may impact our amount of cash available for dividends

Our payments to shareholders and convertible debenture holders are denominated in Canadian dollars. Conversely, all of our projects' revenues and expenses are denominated in U.S. dollars. As a result, we are exposed to currency exchange rate risks. Despite our hedges against this risk through 2013, any arrangements to mitigate this exchange rate risk may not be sufficient to fully protect against this risk. If hedging transactions do not fully protect against this risk, changes in the currency exchange rate between U.S. and Canadian dollars could adversely affect our cash available for distribution.

#### Our indebtedness could negatively impact our business and our projects

The degree to which we are leveraged on a consolidated basis could increase and have important consequences to our shareholders, including:

>

our ability in the future to obtain additional financing for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions or other purposes may be limited;

>

we may be unable to refinance indebtedness on terms acceptable to us or at all; and

>

we may be limited in our ability to react to competitive pressures.

As of June 30, 2010, our consolidated long-term debt and our share of the debt of our unconsolidated affiliates represented approximately 55% of our total capitalization, comprised of debt and balance sheet equity.

### Changes in our creditworthiness may affect the value of our common shares

Changes to our perceived creditworthiness may affect the market price or value and the liquidity of our common shares. The interest rate we pay on our credit facility may increase if certain credit ratios deteriorate.

## Future issuances of our common shares could result in dilution

Our articles of incorporation authorize the issuance of an unlimited number of common shares for such consideration and on such terms and conditions as are established by our board of directors without the approval of any of our shareholders. We may issue additional common shares in connection with a future financing or acquisition. The issuance of additional common shares may dilute an investor's investment in us and reduce cash available for distribution per common share.

## **Risk factors**

## Investment eligibility

There can be no assurance that our common shares will continue to be qualified investments under relevant Canadian tax laws for trusts governed by registered retirement savings plans, registered retirement income funds, deferred profit sharing plans, registered education savings plans, registered disability savings plans and tax-free savings accounts.

## We are subject to Canadian tax

As a Canadian corporation, we are generally subject to Canadian federal, provincial and other taxes, and dividends paid by us are generally subject to Canadian withholding tax if paid to a shareholder that is not a resident of Canada. We completed our initial public offering on the TSX in November 2004. At the time of the initial public offering, our public security was an IPS. Each IPS was comprised of one common share and Cdn\$5.767 principal value of 11% subordinated notes due 2016. In the fourth quarter of 2009, we converted to a traditional common share company through a shareholder approved plan of arrangement in which each IPS was exchanged for one of our new common shares. Our new common shares were listed and posted for trading on the TSX commencing on December 2, 2009 and trade under the symbol "ATP," and the former IPSs, which traded under the symbol "ATP.UN," were delisted at that time. In connection with our conversion from an IPS structure to a traditional common share structure and the related reorganization of our organizational structure, we received a note from our primary U.S. holding company (the "Intercompany Note"). We are required to include in computing our taxable income interest on the Intercompany Note. We expect that our existing tax attributes initially will be available to offset this income inclusion such that it will not result in an immediate material increase to our liability for Canadian taxes. However, once we fully utilize our existing tax attributes (or if, for any reason, these attributes were not available to us), our Canadian tax liability would materially increase. Although we intend to explore potential opportunities in the future to preserve the tax efficiency of our structure, no assurances can be given that our Canadian tax liability will not materially increase at that time.

### Other Canadian federal income tax risks

There can be no assurance that Canadian federal income tax laws and Canada Revenue Agency ("CRA") administrative policies respecting the Canadian federal income tax consequences generally applicable to us, to our subsidiaries, or to a holder of common shares will not be changed in a manner which adversely affects holders of our common shares.

### Our prior and current structure may be subject to additional U.S. federal income tax liability

Under our prior IPS structure, we treated the subordinated notes as debt for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Accordingly, we deducted the interest payments on the subordinated notes and reduced our net taxable income treated as "effectively connected income" for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Under our current structure, our subsidiaries that are incorporated in the United States are subject to U.S. federal income tax on their income at regular corporate rates (currently as high as 35%, plus state and local taxes), and our U.S. holding company will claim interest deductions with respect to the Intercompany Note in computing its income for U.S. federal income tax purposes. To the extent this interest expense is disallowed or is otherwise not deductible, the U.S. federal income tax liability of our U.S. holding company will increase, which could materially affect the after-tax cash available to distribute to us. While we received advice from our U.S. tax counsel, based on certain representations by us and our U.S. holding company and determinations made by our independent advisors, as applicable, that the subordinated notes and the Intercompany Note should be treated as debt for U.S. federal income tax purposes, it is possible that the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") could

## **Risk factors**

successfully challenge those positions and assert that subordinated notes or the Intercompany Note should be treated as equity rather than debt for U.S. federal income tax purposes. In this case, the otherwise deductible interest on the subordinated notes or the Intercompany Note would be treated as non-deductible distributions and, in the case of the Intercompany Note, would be subject to U.S. withholding tax to the extent our U.S. holding company had current or accumulated earnings and profits. The determination of whether the subordinated notes and the U.S. holding company's indebtedness to us is debt or equity for U.S. federal income tax purposes is based on an analysis of the facts and circumstances. There is no clear statutory definition of debt for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and its characterization is governed by principles developed in case law, which analyzes numerous factors that are intended to identify the nature of the purported creditor's interest in the borrower. Furthermore, not all courts have applied this analysis in the same manner, and some courts have placed more emphasis on certain factors than other courts have. To the extent it were ultimately determined that our interest expenses on either the subordinated notes or the Intercompany Note were disallowed, our U.S. federal income tax liability for the applicable open tax years would materially increase, which could materially affect the after-tax cash available to us to distribute. Alternatively, the IRS could argue that the interest on the subordinated notes or the Intercompany Note exceeded or exceeds an arm's length rate, in which case only the portion of the interest expense that does not exceed an arm's length rate may be deductible and, in the case of the Intercompany Note, the remainder would be subject to U.S. withholding tax to the extent our U.S. holding company had current or accumulated earnings and profits. We have received advice from independent advisors that the interest rate on the subordinated notes and the Intercompany Note was and is, as applicable, commercially reasonable in the circumstances, but the advice is not binding on the IRS.

Furthermore, our U.S. holding company's deductions attributable to the interest expense on the Intercompany Note may be limited by the amount by which its net interest expense (the interest paid by our U.S. holding company on all debt, including the Intercompany Note, less its interest income) exceeds 50% of its adjusted taxable income (generally, U.S. federal taxable income before net interest expense, net operating loss carryovers, depreciation and amortization). Any disallowed interest expense may currently be carried forward to future years. Moreover, proposed legislation has been introduced, though not enacted, several times in recent years that would further limit the 50% of adjusted taxable income cap described above to 25% of adjusted taxable income, although recent proposals in the Fiscal Year Budget for 2010 would only apply the revised rules to certain foreign corporations that were expatriated. Furthermore, if our U.S. holding company does not make regular interest payments as required under the Intercompany Note, other limitations on the deductibility of interest under U.S. federal income tax laws could apply to defer and/or eliminate all or a portion of the interest deduction that our U.S. holding company would otherwise be entitled to with respect to the Intercompany Note.

### Passive foreign investment company treatment

We do not believe that we are a passive foreign investment company, and we do not expect to become a passive foreign investment company. However, if we were a passive foreign investment company while a taxable U.S. holder held common shares, such U.S. holder could be subject to an interest charge on any deferred taxation and the treatment of gain upon the sale of our stock as ordinary income.

## **Risk factors**

## **RISKS RELATED TO THE COMMON SHARES**

#### Market conditions and other factors may affect the value of our common shares

The trading price of our common shares will depend on many factors, which may change from time to time, including:

| > | conditions in the power generation markets and the energy markets generally; |
|---|--|
| > | interest rates;  |
| > | the market for similar securities;   |
| > | government action or regulation;   |
| > | general economic conditions or conditions in the financial markets;          |
| > | our past and future dividend practice; and                                   |
| > | our financial condition, performance, creditworthiness and prospects.        |

Accordingly, the common shares that an investor purchases, whether in this offering or in the secondary market, may trade at a price lower than that at which they were purchased.

#### The market price and trading volume of our common shares may be volatile

The market price of our common shares may be volatile, particularly given the current economic environment. In addition, the trading volume in our common shares may fluctuate and cause significant price variations to occur. If the market price of our common shares declines significantly, you may be unable to resell your shares at or above the public offering price. The market price of our common shares may fluctuate or decline significantly in the future.

Some of the factors that could negatively affect our share price or result in fluctuations in the price or trading volume of our common shares include:

>

- quarterly variations in our operating results or the quality of our assets;
- >
- changes in applicable regulations or government action;
- >

operating results that vary from the expectations of management, securities analysts and investors;

>

changes in expectations as to our future financial performance;

>

announcements of innovations, new products, strategic developments, significant contracts, acquisitions and other material events by us or our competitors;

> changes in financial estimates or publication of research reports and recommendations by financial analysts or actions taken by rating agencies with respect to us or other companies in our industry;

### the operating and securities price performance of other companies that investors believe are comparable to us;

#### changes in general market conditions, such as interest or foreign exchange rates, stock or commodity valuations, or volatility; and

>

>

>

actions by our current shareholders, including sales of our common shares by existing shareholders and/or directors and executive officers.

Stock markets in general have experienced significant volatility over the past two years, and continue to experience significant price and volume volatility. As a result, the market price of our common shares may continue to be subject to similar market fluctuations that may be unrelated to our

## **Risk factors**

operating performance or prospects. Increased volatility could result in a decline in the market price of our common shares.

# Present and future offerings of debt or equity securities, ranking senior to our common shares, may adversely affect the market price of our common shares

If we decide to issue debt or equity securities ranking senior to our common shares in the future it is likely that they will be governed by an indenture or other instrument containing covenants restricting our operating flexibility. Additionally, any convertible or exchangeable securities that we issue in the future may have rights, preferences and privileges more favorable than those of holders of our common shares and may result in dilution to holders of our common shares. We and, indirectly, our shareholders, will bear the cost of issuing and servicing such securities. Because our decision to issue debt or equity securities in any future offering will depend on market conditions and other factors beyond our control, we cannot predict or estimate the amount, timing or nature of our future offerings. Thus, holders of our common shares will bear the risk of our future offerings reducing the market price of our common shares and diluting the value of their share holdings in us.

#### The number of shares available for future sale could adversely affect the market price of our common shares

We cannot predict whether future issuances of our common shares or the availability of shares for resale in the open market will decrease the market price per common share. We may issue additional common shares, including securities that are convertible into or exchangeable for, or that represent the right to receive common shares. Sales of a substantial number of common shares in the public market or the perception that such sales might occur could materially adversely affect the market price of our common shares. Because our decision to issue securities in any future offering will depend on market conditions and other factors beyond our control, we cannot predict or estimate the amount, timing or nature of our future offerings. Thus, our shareholders bear the risk of our future offerings reducing the market price of our common shares and diluting their share holdings in us.

The exercise of the underwriters' option to purchase additional common shares, the exercise of any options granted to directors, executive officers and other employees under our stock compensation plans, and other issuances of our common shares could have an adverse effect on the market price of our common shares, and the existence of options may materially adversely affect the terms upon which we may be able to obtain additional capital through the sale of equity securities. In addition, future sales of our common shares may be dilutive to existing shareholders.

# The redemption of our outstanding debentures for or repayment of principal by issuing common shares may cause common shareholders dilution

We may determine to redeem outstanding debentures for common shares or to repay outstanding principal amounts thereunder at maturity of the debentures by issuing additional common shares. The issuance of additional common shares may have a dilutive effect on shareholders and an adverse impact on the price of our common shares.

#### Provisions of our articles of continuance could discourage potential acquisition proposals and could deter or prevent a change in control

We are governed by the Business Corporations Act (British Columbia). Our articles of continuance contain provisions that could have the effect of delaying, deferring or discouraging another party from acquiring control of our company by means of a tender offer, a proxy contest or otherwise. These provisions may make it more difficult for other persons, without the approval of our board of directors, to make a tender offer or otherwise acquire a substantial number of our common shares or to launch other takeover attempts that a shareholder might consider to be in his or her best interest. These provisions could limit the price that some investors might be willing to pay in the future for our common shares.

# Cautionary statements regarding forward-looking statements

Certain statements contained in this prospectus and in any related prospectus that are not historical facts may constitute forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties. These statements, which are based on certain assumptions and describe our future plans, projections, strategies and expectations, can generally be identified by the use of the words "outlook," "objective," "may," "will," "should," "could," "would," "plan," "potential," "estimate," "project," "continue," "believe," "intend," "anticipate," "expect," "target" or the negatives of these words and phrases or similar expressions that are predictions of or indicate future events or trends and which do not relate solely to present or historical matters. These forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements relating to:

| > | our objectives, business, asset management and acquisition strategies;                                 |
|---|--|
| > | success of acquisitions, future operations, market position and financial position;                    |
| > | expected opportunities for accretive acquisitions;   |
| > | the amount of distributions expected to be received from the projects for the full year 2010;          |
| > | estimated net cash tax refund in 2010;   |
| > | our forecast of expected after-tax cash flows from Idaho Wind for each full year of operations;        |
| > | our forecast of expected annual cash distributions from the Lake and Auburndale projects through 2012; |
| > | our forecast of expected closing of construction financing for our Piedmont project;                   |
| > | the expected resumption of distributions from our Chambers, Selkirk and Delta projects in 2011; and    |
| > |  |

the expected use of proceeds from this offering and the concurrent offering of convertible debentures.

Such forward-looking statements reflect our current expectations regarding future events and operating performance and speak only as of the date of this prospectus. Such forward-looking statements are based on a number of assumptions which may prove to be incorrect, including, but not limited to the assumption that the projects will operate and perform in accordance with our expectations. Forward-looking statements involve significant risks and uncertainties, should not be read as guarantees of future performance or results, and will not necessarily be accurate indications of whether or not or the times at or by which such performance or results will be achieved. A number of factors could cause actual results to differ materially from the results discussed in the forward-looking statements, including, but not limited to, the factors discussed under "Risk factors" in this prospectus. Our business is both competitive and subject to various risks.

These risks include, without limitation:

>

a reduction in revenue upon expiration or termination of power purchase agreements;

>

>

the dependence of our projects on their electricity, thermal energy and transmission services customers;

exposure of certain of our projects to fluctuations in the price of electricity or natural gas;

>

projects not operating to plan;

#### Cautionary statements regarding forward-looking statements

| > | the impact of significant environmental and other regulations on our projects; |
|---|--|
| > | increased competition, including for acquisitions;                             |
| > | our limited control over the operation of certain minority-owned projects; and |
| > | changes in assumptions used in making such forward-looking statements.         |

Other factors, such as general economic conditions, including exchange rate fluctuations, also may have an effect on the results of our operations. Many of these risks and uncertainties can affect our actual results and could cause our actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied in any forward-looking statement made by us or on our behalf.

Material factors or assumptions that were applied in drawing a conclusion or making an estimate set out in the forward-looking information include third party projections of regional fuel and electric capacity and energy prices or cash flows that are based on assumptions about future economic conditions and courses of action. Although the forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus are based upon what are believed to be reasonable assumptions, investors cannot be assured that actual results will be consistent with these forward-looking statements, and the differences may be material. Therefore, investors are urged not to place undue reliance on our forward-looking statements. Certain statements included in this prospectus may be considered "financial outlook" for the purposes of applicable securities laws, and such financial outlook may not be appropriate for purposes other than this prospectus.

These forward-looking statements are made as of the date of this prospectus and, except as expressly required by applicable law, we assume no obligation to update or revise them to reflect new events or circumstances.

# Exchange rate information

The following table sets forth, for each period indicated, the high and low exchange rates for one U.S. dollar, expressed in Canadian dollars, the average of such exchange rates on the last day of each month during such period and the exchange rate at the end of such period, based on the noon buying rate as quoted by the Bank of Canada. On October 4, 2010, the noon buying rate was US\$1.00 = Cdn\$1.0234.

|                      | Six month<br>June 3 |             | 12 months<br>Decembe |             |
|----------------------|---------------------|-------------|----------------------|-------------|
|                      | 2010                | 2009        | 2009                 | 2008        |
| High                 | Cdn\$1.0778         | Cdn\$1.3000 | Cdn\$1.3000          | Cdn\$1.2969 |
| Low                  | Cdn\$0.9961         | Cdn\$1.0827 | Cdn\$1.0292          | Cdn\$0.9719 |
| Average              | Cdn\$1.0338         | Cdn\$1.2062 | Cdn\$1.1420          | Cdn\$1.0660 |
| Period end           | Cdn\$1.0606         | Cdn\$1.1625 | Cdn\$1.0466          | Cdn\$1.2112 |
| Source: Bank of Cana | da                  |             |                      |             |

# Use of proceeds

We expect to receive net proceeds from this offering of approximately \$65.7 million after deducting the underwriting discounts and our estimated expenses of this offering (or approximately \$75.6 million if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional common shares in full). We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering and the concurrent offering of convertible debentures as follows:

(i)

approximately \$20 million to repay indebtedness incurred under our credit facility in June, 2010 to partially fund our previously-announced acquisition of a 27.6% equity interest in Idaho Wind Partners 1, LLC; and

(ii)

up to \$75 million to fund an investment in the Piedmont Green Power biomass project in Barnesville, Georgia for substantially all of the equity interest in the project.

Any remaining net proceeds will be used to fund additional growth opportunities and for general corporate purposes, including a potential further acquisition that we are currently considering.

This offering is not conditioned upon the successful completion of the concurrent offering of convertible debentures and the concurrent offering of convertible debentures is not conditioned upon the successful completion of this offering. We expect to receive net proceeds from the concurrent offering of convertible debentures of approximately Cdn\$66.3 million after deducting the underwriting discounts and our estimated expenses of the concurrent offering of convertible debentures (or approximately Cdn\$76.4 million if the underwriters exercise in full their option to purchase additional debentures).

If the concurrent offering of convertible debentures is not successfully completed, we intend to use the net proceeds from this offering to partially fund the anticipated \$75 million investment in the Piedmont Green Power biomass project and borrow from our revolving credit facility to fund any deficiency.

As of October 4, 2010, borrowings under our revolving credit facility were \$20 million and were used to fund acquisitions. The revolving credit facility has a maturity date of August 12, 2012. Borrowings under the credit facility accrue interest at the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") plus an applicable margin between 1.50% and 3.25% that varies based on the credit statistics of one of our subsidiaries. The margin is currently 1.50%.

# Dividend policy

On November 24, 2009, our shareholders approved our conversion to a common share structure. Subsequent to the conversion, we have continued to maintain our business strategy and our current distribution levels. Each IPS has been exchanged for one new common share. Our entire current monthly cash distribution of Cdn\$0.0912 per common share is being paid as a dividend on the new common shares on the last business day of each month for holders of record on the last business day of the immediately preceding month. We expect to continue paying cash dividends in the future in amounts that are comparable to the distributions paid in 2009. Future dividends are paid at the discretion of our board of directors subject to our earnings and cash flow and are not guaranteed. The primary risk that impacts our ability to continue paying cash dividends at the current rate is the operating performance of our projects and their ability to distribute cash to us after satisfying project-level obligations.

# Market price of and dividends on the common shares and related shareholder matters

The IPSs were listed and posted for trading on the TSX under the symbol ATP.UN from our initial public offering in November 2004 through November 30, 2009. Following the closing of the exchange of IPSs for common shares, our new common shares commenced trading on the TSX on December 2, 2009 under the symbol ATP. The following table sets forth the price ranges of the outstanding IPSs and common shares, as applicable, as reported by the TSX for the periods indicated.

| Period  | High<br>(Cdn\$) | Low<br>(Cdn\$) |
|---|-----------------|----------------|
| Quarter ended December 31, 2010 (through October 4, 2010) | 14.30           | 14.01          |
| Quarter ended September 30, 2010                          | 14.47           | 12.11          |
| Quarter ended June 30, 2010                               | 12.90           | 11.20          |
| Quarter ended March 31, 2010                              | 13.85           | 11.50          |
| Quarter ended December 31, 2009                           | 11.90           | 9.08           |
| Quarter ended September 30, 2009                          | 9.49            | 8.55           |
| Quarter ended June 30, 2009                               | 9.45            | 7.71           |
| Quarter ended March 31, 2009                              | 9.28            | 6.34           |
| Quarter ended December 31, 2008                           | 8.53            | 4.90           |
| Quarter ended September 30, 2008                          | 9.30            | 6.28           |
| Quarter ended June 30, 2008                               | 10.38           | 7.37           |
| Quarter ended March 31, 2008                              | 11.00           | 9.67           |

# Market price of and dividends on the common shares and related shareholder matters

The following table shows the dividends declared for the periods indicated in Canadian dollars.

|  | Dividends<br>declared* |
|--|------------------------|
| Period                                 | (Cdn\$)                |
| For the month ended September 30, 2010 | 0.091**                |
| For the month ended August 31, 2010    | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended July 31, 2010      | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended June 30, 2010      | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended May 31, 2010       | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended April 30, 2010     | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended March 31, 2010     | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended February 28, 2010  | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended January 31, 2010   | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended December 31, 2009  | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended November 30, 2009  | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended October 31, 2009   | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended September 30, 2009 | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended August 31, 2009    | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended July 31, 2009      | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended June 30, 2009      | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended May 31, 2009       | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended April 30, 2009     | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended March 31, 2009     | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended February 28, 2009  | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended January 31, 2009   | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended December 31, 2008  | 0.091                  |
| For the month ended November 30, 2008  | 0.088                  |
| For the month ended October 31, 2008   | 0.088                  |
| For the month ended September 30, 2008 | 0.088                  |
| For the month ended August 31, 2008    | 0.088                  |
| For the month ended July 31, 2008      | 0.088                  |
| For the month ended June 30, 2008      | 0.088                  |
| For the month ended May 31, 2008       | 0.088                  |
| For the month ended April 30, 2008     | 0.088                  |
| For the month ended March 31, 2008     | 0.088                  |
| For the month ended February 29, 2008  | 0.088                  |
| For the month ended January 31, 2008   | 0.088                  |

<sup>\*</sup> 

Dividends include amounts distributed to holders of our IPSs in respect of both interest on the subordinated notes and dividends on the common shares.

<sup>\*\*</sup> 

We declared a dividend of Cdn\$0.091 per common share on September 15, 2010 to be paid on October 29, 2010 to holders of record at the close of business on September 30, 2010.

# Market price of and dividends on the common shares and related shareholder matters

Our shares began trading on the NYSE under the symbol "AT" on July 23, 2010. The following table sets forth the price ranges of our outstanding common shares, as reported by the NYSE from the date on which our common shares were listed through October 4, 2010.

| Period  | High<br>(US\$) | Low<br>(US\$) |
|---|----------------|---------------|
| Quarter ended December 31, 2010 (through October 4, 2010) | 13.99          | 13.75         |
| July 23, 2010 through September 30, 2010                  | 14.00          | 12.10         |

The following table shows the dividends declared for the periods indicated in U.S. dollars.

| Period                                 | Dividends<br>declared<br>(US\$) |
|--|---------------------------------|
| For the month ended September 30, 2010 | 0.089*                          |
| For the month ended August 31, 2010    | 0.087                           |

\*

We declared a dividend of \$0.089 per common share on September 15, 2010 to be paid on October 29, 2010 to holders of record at the close of business on September 30, 2010.

On October 4, 2010, the closing price for our common shares on the TSX was Cdn\$14.07, and the closing price for our common shares on the NYSE was \$13.76. See "Exchange rate information" on page 26 for information regarding the exchange rate between Canadian dollars and U.S. dollars. There were approximately 36,600 shareholders of record of our common shares as of October 4, 2010.

#### Securities authorized for issuance under equity compensation plans

See "Management compensation discussion and analysis" for information related to securities authorized for issuance under our equity compensation plans.

# Capitalization

The following table shows our capitalization as of June 30, 2010 on a historical basis and on an as adjusted basis to give effect to:

>

the sale of our common shares, at \$13.35 per share, after deducting underwriting discounts and estimated transaction expenses payable by us;

>

the concurrent offering and sale of Cdn\$70,000,000 of our 5.60% Series B convertible unsecured subordinated debentures due 2017, after deducting underwriting discounts and estimated transaction expenses payable by us; and

>

the repayment of \$20 million borrowed under our revolving credit facility in June 2010 from the net proceeds of this offering.

You should read the information set forth in the table below together with our unaudited consolidated interim financial statements and the related notes for the six months ended June 30, 2010 included in this prospectus.

|  | As of June 30, 2010 |            |                  |            |  |
|--|---------------------|------------|------------------|------------|--|
|  | H                   | listorical | A                | s adjusted |  |
|  |                     | (unau      | dited            | l)         |  |
|  |                     | (in thou   | isano            | ls)        |  |
| Cash and cash equivalents:               | \$                  | 63,314     | 3,314 \$ 174,523 |            |  |
|  |                     |            |                  |            |  |
| Debt:                                    |                     |            |                  |            |  |
| Revolving credit facility <sup>(1)</sup> | \$                  | 20,000     | \$               |            |  |
| Convertible debentures due 2014          |                     | 56,360     |                  | 56,360     |  |
| Convertible debentures due 2017          |                     | 81,016     |                  | 81,016     |  |
| Convertible debentures due 2017          |                     |            |                  | 69,238     |  |
| Current portion of project-level debt    |                     | 18,330     |                  | 18,330     |  |
| Project-level debt                       |                     | 214,527    |                  | 214,527    |  |
|  |                     |            |                  |            |  |
| Total debt:                              |                     | 390,233    |                  | 439,471    |  |
|  |                     | ,          |                  | , -        |  |
| Shareholder's equity:                    |                     |            |                  |            |  |
| Common shares, no par value per          |                     |            |                  |            |  |
| share, unlimited authorized shares,      |                     |            |                  |            |  |
| 60,510 shares issued and outstanding,    |                     |            |                  |            |  |
| actual; 65,759 shares issued and         |                     |            |                  |            |  |
| outstanding, as adjusted <sup>(2)</sup>  |                     | 544,647    |                  | 610,298    |  |
| Accumulated other comprehensive          |                     |            |                  |            |  |
| loss                                     |                     | (194)      |                  | (194)      |  |
| Retained deficit                         |                     | (163,299)  |                  | (163,299)  |  |
| Non-controlling interest                 |                     | 3,481      |                  | 3,481      |  |
| -  |                     |            |                  |            |  |
| Total shareholder's equity               |                     | 384,635    |                  | 450,286    |  |
|  |                     |            |                  |            |  |
| Total capitalization                     | \$                  | 774,868    | \$               | 889,757    |  |

(1)

As of October 4, 2010, the outstanding borrowings on our revolving credit facility were \$20 million. On July 2, 2010, we acquired a 27.6% equity interest in Idaho Wind Partners 1, LLC for approximately \$40 million, which purchase price we financed in part by borrowing under our revolving credit facility.

# Edgar Filing: ATLANTIC POWER CORP - Form 424B5

(2)

*Excludes (i) 11,469,117 shares issuable upon conversion, redemption, purchase for cancellation or maturity of our outstanding convertible debentures, (ii) any shares upon conversion, redemption, purchase for cancellation or maturity of the convertible debentures being offered by us in the concurrent public offering, and (iii) 582,000 unvested notional units granted under the terms of our Long Term Incentive Plan.* 

# Selected historical financial information

The following table presents selected consolidated financial information, which should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements beginning on page F-1 and the related notes thereto, and "Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations" beginning on page 34. The annual historical information for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2009 has been derived from our audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. The historical information for the six-month periods ended June 30, 2009 and 2010 has been derived from our unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus.

|                                    | Year ended December 31, |          |    |            |          |             | Six months ended<br>June 30, |                     |          |                     |          |                     |          |                          |
|------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------|----|------------|----------|-------------|------------------------------|---------------------|----------|---------------------|----------|---------------------|----------|--------------------------|
|                                    |                         | 2009     |    | 2008       | , iiu    | 2007        |                              | 2006 <sup>(a)</sup> |          | 2005 <sup>(a)</sup> |          | 2010 <sup>(a)</sup> |          | ,<br>2009 <sup>(a)</sup> |
|                                    |                         |          |    |            |          |             |                              |                     |          |                     |          |                     |          |                          |
|                                    |                         |          |    | (in thou   | Isai     | nds of U.S. | do                           | llars, excep        | t as     | otherwise           | sta      | ted)                |          |                          |
| Project revenue                    | \$                      | 179,517  | \$ | 173,812    | \$       | 113,257     | \$                           | 69,374              | \$       | 57,711              | \$       | 95,125              | \$       | 90,304                   |
| Project income                     |                         | 48,415   |    | 41,006     |          | 70,118      |                              | 57,247              |          | 48,256              |          | 19,405              |          | 25,995                   |
| Net (loss) income attributable to  |                         |          |    |            |          |             |                              |                     |          |                     |          |                     |          |                          |
| Atlantic Power Corporation         |                         | (38,486) |    | 48,101     |          | (30,596)    |                              | (2,408)             |          | (509)               |          | (4,618)             |          | (6,486)                  |
| Basic earnings (loss) per share,   |                         |          |    |            |          |             |                              |                     |          |                     |          |                     |          |                          |
| US\$                               | \$                      | (0.63)   | \$ | 0.78       | \$       | (0.50)      | \$                           | (0.05)              | \$       | (0.01)              | \$       | (0.08)              | \$       | (0.11)                   |
| Basic earnings (loss) per share,   |                         |          |    |            |          |             |                              |                     |          |                     |          |                     |          |                          |
| Cdn\$ <sup>(b)</sup>               | \$                      | (0.72)   | \$ | 0.84       | \$       | (0.53)      | \$                           | (0.06)              | \$       | (0.02)              | \$       | (0.08)              | \$       | (0.13)                   |
| Diluted earnings (loss) per share, |                         |          |    |            |          |             |                              |                     |          |                     |          |                     |          |                          |
| US\$ <sup>(c)</sup>                | \$                      | (0.63)   | \$ | 0.73       | \$       | (0.50)      | \$                           | (0.05)              | \$       | (0.01)              | \$       | (0.08)              | \$       | (0.11)                   |
| Diluted earnings (loss) per share, |                         |          |    |            |          |             |                              |                     |          |                     |          |                     |          |                          |
| Cdn\$ <sup>(b)(c)</sup>            | \$                      | (0.72)   | \$ | 0.78       | \$       | (0.53)      | \$                           | (0.06)              | \$       | (0.02)              | \$       | (0.08)              | \$       | (0.13)                   |
|                                    |                         |          |    |            |          |             |                              |                     |          |                     |          |                     |          |                          |
| Distribution declared per IPS      | \$                      | 0.51     | \$ | 0.60       | \$       | 0.59        | \$                           | 0.57                | \$       | 0.53                |          |                     | \$       | 0.29                     |
| Dividend declared per common       |                         |          |    |            |          |             |                              |                     |          |                     |          |                     |          |                          |
| share                              | \$                      | 0.46     | \$ | 0.40       | \$       | 0.40        | \$                           | 0.37                | \$       | 0.31                | \$       | 0.52                | \$       | 0.19                     |
|                                    |                         |          |    |            |          |             |                              |                     |          |                     |          |                     |          |                          |
| Total assets                       | \$                      | 869,576  | \$ | 907,995    | \$       | 880,751     | \$                           | 965,121             | \$       | 636,138             | \$       | 862,525             | \$       | 873,923                  |
|                                    | <b>.</b>                |          |    | < <b>-</b> | <i>•</i> |             |                              |                     | <i>•</i> |                     | <i>•</i> |                     | <i>•</i> |                          |
| Total long-term liabilities        | \$                      | 402,212  | \$ | 654,499    | \$       | 715,923     | \$                           | 613,423             | \$       | 475,533             | \$       | 407,413             | \$       | 675,159                  |

(a)

#### Unaudited

(b)

The Cdn\$ amounts were converted using the average exchange rates for the applicable reporting periods.

(C)

Diluted earnings (loss) per share US\$ is computed including dilutive potential shares, which include those issuable upon conversion of convertible debentures and under our long term incentive plan. Because we reported a loss during the years ended December 31, 2009, 2007, 2006 and 2005, and for the six month periods ended June 30, 2010 and 2009, the effect of including potentially dilutive shares in the calculation during those periods is anti-dilutive. Please see the notes to our historical consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for information relating to the number of shares used in calculating basic and diluted earnings per share for the periods presented.

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

The following management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and notes thereto. All dollar amounts discussed below are in U.S. dollars, unless otherwise stated. The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP").

This report contains, in addition to historical information, forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. These forward-looking statements reflect our current views about future events and financial performance. Forward-looking statements are subject to a variety of factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from our expectations. Factors that could cause, or contribute to such differences include, without limitation, the factors described under "Risk factors." In view of these uncertainties, investors are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. We assume no obligation, unless required by law, to update or revise publicly any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

# **OVERVIEW**

Atlantic Power Corporation is an independent power producer, with power projects located in major markets in the United States. Our current portfolio consists of interests in 12 operational power generation projects across eight states, one wind project under construction in Idaho, a 500 kilovolt 84-mile electric transmission line located in California, and six development projects in five states. Our power generation projects in operation have an aggregate gross electric generation capacity of approximately 1,823 megawatts (or "MW"), in which our ownership interest is approximately 808 MW.

We sell the capacity and power from our power generation projects under power purchase agreements (or "PPAs") with a variety of utilities and other parties. Under the PPAs, which have expiration dates ranging from 2010 to 2037, we receive payments for electric energy sold to our customers (known as energy payments), in addition to payments for electric generation capacity (known as capacity payments). We also sell steam from a number of our projects under steam sales agreements to industrial purchasers. The transmission system rights we own in our power transmission project entitle us to payments indirectly from the utilities that make use of the transmission line.

Our power generation projects generally operate pursuant to long-term fuel supply agreements, typically accompanied by fuel transportation arrangements. In most cases, the fuel supply and transportation arrangements correspond to the term of the relevant PPAs, and most of the PPAs and steam sales agreements provide for the pass-through or indexing of fuel costs to our customers.

We partner with recognized leaders in the independent power business to operate and maintain our projects, including Caithness, Power Plant Management Services and Western. Under these operation, maintenance and management agreements, the operator is typically responsible for operations, maintenance and repair services.

# CURRENT TRENDS IN OUR BUSINESS

# **Recession-related impacts**

The recession caused significant decreases in both peak electricity demand and consumption that varied by region, although as always, upcoming summer peak demand will also be greatly influenced by weather. This has the effect of delaying projected increases in capacity requirements in varying degrees

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

by region. Historically, electricity demand has made a strong recovery to pre-recession levels along with the economic recovery and the postponement of generation capacity additions are reduced to some extent as well, depending on the pace of the recovery. The reduced electricity peak demand and consumption during a recession tends to impact base load (plants that typically operate at all times) and peaking plants (those that only operate in periods of very high demand) more than mid-merit plants (those that operate to meet the historical pattern of demand during the "peak" portion of most days, but not at night or in other lower demand periods such as weekends). During recessionary periods, base load plants are called on for lower levels of off-peak generation and peaking plants may be called on less frequently as a function of their efficiency and the overall peak demand level. The actual financial impacts on particular plants depend on whether contractual provisions, such as minimum load levels and/or significant capacity payments, partially mitigate the impact of reduced demand. One other recession-related industry impact was an easing of commodity costs, whose previous escalation had greatly increased new plant construction costs. The incipient economic recovery has moved prices higher again for copper, steel and other inputs, with labor costs a function of regional power plant and general construction activity levels, which in some locations includes increased renewable project construction.

#### Increased renewable power projects

The combination of federal stimulus provisions, state Renewable Portfolio Standards and state or regional  $CO_2$ /greenhouse gases reduction programs has provided powerful incentives to build new renewable power capacity. One simple impact of this trend is the offsetting reduction in new fossil-fired generation, with the following exception. Because significant renewable capacity is being built as intermittent resources (e.g., wind and solar) there will be an increased need by system operators to have more "firming resources." These are units that can be started quickly or idled at low levels in order to be available to compensate for sudden decreases in output from the solar or wind projects. These firming resources are generally natural gas-fired generators or in more limited locations, pumped storage or reservoir-based hydro resources. The second significant impact of increased renewable projects is the increased need for new transmission lines to move power from renewable resources in typically more remote locations to the more highly-populated electricity load centers. This transmission requirement will require significant capital and tends to encounter a long and risky development and siting cycle.

#### Increased shale gas resources

The substantial additions of economically viable shale gas reserves and increasing production levels have put strong downward pressure on natural gas prices in both the spot and forward markets. One impact of the reduced prices is that gas-fired generators have displaced some generation from base load coal plants, particularly in the southeast U.S. Lower natural gas prices also have compressed, and in some cases turned negative, the "spark spread," which is the industry term for the profit margin between fuel and power prices. Reduced spark spreads directly impact the profitability of plants selling power into the spot market with no contract, which are referred to as merchant plants.

The lower power prices have a stifling impact on development of new renewable projects whose owners are attempting to negotiate power purchase agreements at favorable levels to support the financing and construction of the projects. The sense of reduced future volatility of gas prices due to increased supply has reinforced a growing expectation of natural gas' role as a "bridging fuel," helping from a carbon policy perspective to bridge the desired U.S. transition to both cleaner fuels and more commercially viable carbon removal and sequestration technologies.

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

# **Credit markets**

Weak credit markets over the past two years reduced the number of lenders providing power project financing, as well as the size and length of loans resulting in higher costs for such financing. This reduces the number of new power projects that can be feasibly financed and built. Credit market conditions for project-lending have generally improved in late 2009 and in 2010, but are still much weaker than pre-recession levels. However, base lending rates such as LIBOR have stayed quite low by historical standards, somewhat compensating for the increased interest rate spreads demanded by project lenders. Corporate level credit markets have experienced similar adverse impacts, which have impeded the ability of development companies to obtain financing for new power projects.

# FACTORS THAT MAY INFLUENCE OUR RESULTS

Our primary objective is to generate consistent levels of cash flow to support dividends to our shareholders who we believe are primarily focused on income and secondarily on capital appreciation. Because we believe that our shareholders are focused on cash flow measures of our results, we provide supplementary non-GAAP information in this MD&A and discuss our results in terms of these non-GAAP measures, in addition to analysis of our results on a GAAP basis. See "Supplementary non-GAAP financial information" on page 47 of this prospectus for additional details.

The primary components of our financial results are (i) the operating performance of our projects, (ii) non-cash gains and losses associated with derivative instruments and (iii) interest expense and foreign exchange impacts on corporate-level debt. We have recorded net losses in four of the past five years, primarily as a result of non-cash losses associated with items (ii) and (iii) above, which are described in more detail in the following paragraphs.

# Operating performance of our projects

The operating performance of our projects supports cash distributions that are made to us after all operating and capital expenditures and debt service requirements are satisfied at the project-level. Our projects are able to pay distributions to us because they generally receive revenues from long-term contracts that provide relatively stable cash flows. Risks to the stability of these distributions include the following:

>

While approximately 60% of our power generation revenue in 2009 was related to contractual capacity payments, commodity prices do influence our revenues and cost of fuel. Our PPAs are generally structured to minimize our risk to fluctuations in commodity prices by passing the cost of fuel through to our utility customers, but some of our projects do have exposure to market power and fuel prices. For example, a portion of the natural gas required for our Auburndale and Lake projects is purchased at spot market prices. We have executed a hedging strategy to substantially mitigate this risk. See "Outlook" below for additional details about our hedging program at Auburndale and Lake. Our most significant exposure to market power prices exists at the Selkirk and Chambers projects. At Selkirk, approximately 23% of the capacity of the facility is not contracted and is sold at market power prices or not sold at all if market prices do not support profitable operation of that portion of the facility. At Chambers, our utility customer has the right to sell a portion of the plant's output to the spot power market if it is economical to do so, and the Chambers project shares in the profits from those sales.

>

When revenue or fuel contracts at our projects expire, we may not be able to sell power or procure fuel under new arrangements that provide the same level or stability of project cash flows. In particular, the power agreements at our Lake and Auburndale projects expire in 2013. We expect these projects to continue operating and making distributions to us after their existing

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

power contracts expire, but with new agreements providing significantly lower levels than the distributions we are currently receiving. The level of these distributions is subject to market conditions at such time as we execute new power agreements for these projects and cannot be estimated at this time. Both of these projects will be free of debt at the time their PPAs expire in 2013, which provides us with some flexibility to pursue the most economic type of contract without restrictions that are sometimes imposed by project-level debt.

>

Some of our projects have non-recourse project-level debt that must be serviced before any distributions can be made to us. The project-level debt agreements typically contain cash flow coverage ratio tests that can prevent distributions to us if project cash flows do not exceed project-level debt service requirements by a specified amount. We are currently not receiving distributions from the Chambers, Selkirk and Delta-Person projects because of such restrictions. We expect to resume receiving distributions from all three of these projects in 2011. See the "Project-level debt" section of "Liquidity and capital resources" on page 60 for additional details.

#### Non-cash gains and losses on derivatives instruments

In the ordinary course of our business, we execute natural gas swap contracts to manage our exposure to fluctuations in commodity prices, forward foreign currency contracts to manage our exposure to fluctuations in foreign exchange rates and interest rate swaps to manage our exposure to changes in interest rates on variable rate project-level debt. Most of these contracts are recorded at fair value with changes in fair value recorded in earnings, resulting in significant volatility in our income that does not significantly affect current period cash flows or the underlying risk management purpose of the derivative instruments. See "Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk" on page 66 for additional details about our derivative instruments.

#### Interest expense and other costs associated with debt

Interest expense relates to both non-recourse project-level debt and corporate-level debt. In addition, in connection with our common share conversion transaction, we recorded \$16.2 million of charges to interest expense associated with the costs of the conversion and the write-off of unamortized debt issuance costs associated with the subordinated notes that were retired. The conversion transaction resulted in Cdn\$348 million of subordinated notes bearing interest at 11% being converted to equity and, as a result, we expect a significant decrease in our interest expense beginning in 2010.

Our outstanding convertible debentures are denominated in Canadian dollars and, prior to our common share conversion transaction, the outstanding subordinated notes were also denominated in Canadian dollars. These debt instruments are revalued at each balance sheet date based on the U.S. dollar to Canadian dollar foreign exchange rate at the balance sheet date, with changes in the value of the debt recorded in the consolidated statement of operations. The U.S. dollar to Canadian dollar foreign exchange rate has been volatile in recent years, which in turn creates volatility in our results due to the revaluation of our Canadian dollar-denominated debt.

# OUTLOOK

The discussion below expresses management's outlook and expectations with respect to the future performance of our projects and businesses. Please see "Cautionary statements regarding forward-looking statements."

Based on year-to-date results and our projections for the remainder of the year, we expect to receive distributions from our projects in the range of \$75 million to \$80 million for the full year 2010, an increase from our previous guidance of \$70 million to \$77 million. This amount represents a decrease of approximately \$20 million to \$25 million compared to distributions received from the projects

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

in 2009. Changes in project distributions have historically been included in our long-term cash flow projections when we periodically confirm our ability to continue paying dividends to shareholders at current levels. Additional details about these changes are included below.

At the corporate level, we expect a net cash tax refund in 2010 in the range of \$7 million to \$9 million, compared to insignificant net cash taxes in 2009. Included in 2010 corporate-level costs will be the \$5 million payment under the terms of the management agreement termination, compared to a \$6 million payment in 2009.

Looking ahead to 2011, we expect overall levels of cash flow to be improved over projected 2010 levels. Higher distributions from existing projects, initial distributions from our recent investment in Idaho Wind and a slightly lower payment under the management agreement termination are expected to be partially offset by the non-recurrence of the cash tax refunds that are anticipated in 2010. In 2012, still higher distributions from projects are expected to further increase operating cash flow compared to 2011. The most significant factor in the expected higher operating cash flow in 2012 is increased distributions from Selkirk following the final payment of its non-recourse project-level debt in 2012.

The following one-time items and contract expirations comprise the most significant of the decreases in projected 2010 project distributions compared to 2009.

#### >

Final insurance proceeds received in 2009 at Orlando due to the unplanned outage in early 2008.

>

Increase in debt principal payments in 2010 for Auburndale project-level debt.

>

Resolution in 2009 of the landowner litigation over right-of-way issues at Path 15, which resulted in \$6 million being released from the construction reserve account.

>

Final payment related to Pasco's prior PPA that expired at end of 2008 was received in early 2009.

In 2009, the following five projects comprised approximately 86% of project distributions received: Auburndale, Lake, Orlando, Path 15 and Pasco. For 2010, we expect these same five projects to contribute approximately 90% of total project distributions.

In addition to the items above, the following is a summary of other projections for project distributions in 2010 and beyond:

# Lake

The Lake project is exposed to changes in natural gas prices from the expiration of its natural gas supply contract on June 30, 2009 through the expiration of its PPA in July 2013. We have executed a hedging strategy to mitigate this exposure by periodically entering into financial swaps that effectively fix the forward price of natural gas required at the project. We have taken advantage of the low market price of natural gas to make significant progress in our natural gas hedging strategy. These hedges are summarized below under "Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk." We intend to continue, when appropriate, to evaluate opportunities to further mitigate natural gas price exposure at Lake in the 2010 to 2013 period, but do not intend to execute additional hedges at Lake for 2010 or 2012 because our natural gas exposure for those years is already substantially hedged.

The variable energy revenues in the Lake project's PPA are indexed to the price of coal consumed by a specific utility plant in Florida, PEF's Crystal River facility. The components of this coal price are proprietary to the utility, but we believe that the utility purchases coal for that plant under a combination of short to medium term contracts and spot market transactions.

Coal prices used in the electricity revenue component of the projected distributions from the Lake project incorporate a forecast of the applicable Crystal River facility coal cost provided by the utility

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

based on their internal projections. The projected annual cash distributions change by approximately \$1.0 million for every \$0.25/Mmbtu change in the projected price of coal.

We expect to receive distributions from the Lake project of approximately \$27 million to \$29 million in 2010. In 2011 and 2012, distributions from Lake are expected to be \$30 million to \$34 million per year. The increases in 2011 and 2012 are primarily due to higher expected contractual capacity and energy revenue and lower natural gas prices than in 2010.

#### Auburndale

Based on the current forecast, we expect distributions from Auburndale of \$25 million to \$27 million per year from 2010 through 2013, when the project's current PPA expires. Distributions received from Auburndale in the 2010 through 2013 period will be impacted by projected coal and gas prices in the forecast period.

The projected revenue from the Auburndale PPA contains a component related to coal costs at the utility off-taker's Crystal River facility as described above for the Lake project. Because that mechanism does not pass through changes in the project's fuel costs, Auburndale's operating margin is exposed to changes in natural gas prices for approximately 20% of its natural gas requirements through the expiration of the gas contract. The remaining 80% of the project's fuel requirements are supplied under an agreement with fixed prices through its expiration in mid-2012. We have been executing a strategy to mitigate the future exposure to changes in natural gas prices at Auburndale by periodically entering into financial swaps that effectively fix the forward price of natural gas required at the project. See "Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk" for additional details about hedge contracts executed as of August 9, 2010. The 2010 and 2011 natural gas price exposure at Auburndale has been substantially hedged. We intend to continue, when appropriate, to evaluate opportunities to further mitigate natural gas price exposure at Auburndale in the 2012 to 2013 period.

#### Chambers

As expected, we have reported a significant decrease in cash flow at the Chambers project in 2009 due to a planned major maintenance outage, changes in market power prices and expected sales volumes and the expense associated with regional carbon allowance purchases.

As previously reported, the reduced cash flows resulted in the project not meeting cash flow coverage ratio tests in its non-recourse debt, so we received no distributions from Chambers in 2009 and do not expect to receive distributions from Chambers in 2010. Based on our current projections, we expect to resume receiving distributions from the project in 2011 based on meeting the required debt service coverage ratios.

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

# **RESULTS OF OPERATIONS**

The following table and discussion is a summary of our consolidated results of operations for the three years ended December 31, 2009 and the six months ended June 30, 2010 and 2009. The results of operations by segment are discussed in further detail following this consolidated overview discussion.

|                      |    | Year                |      |              |      |               |        | Six months<br>June 3 |     | led     |
|----------------------|----|---------------------|------|--------------|------|---------------|--------|----------------------|-----|---------|
|                      |    | 2009                |      | 2008         |      | 2007          |        | 2010                 |     | 2009    |
|                      |    |                     |      |              |      |               |        |                      |     |         |
|                      |    |                     |      |              |      |               |        | (unaudi              |     | )       |
| D                    |    | (in th              | ious | ands of U.S. | doll | ars, except a | is otl | herwise state        | ed) |         |
| Project revenue      | ¢  | 74.075              | ¢    | 10.002       | ¢    |               | ¢      | 40.027               | ¢   | 27.000  |
| Auburndale           | \$ | 74,875              | \$   | 10,003       | \$   | 52 010        | \$     |                      | \$  | 37,989  |
| Lake                 |    | 62,285              |      | 61,610       |      | 53,210        |        | 34,083               |     | 31,104  |
| Pasco                |    | 11,357              |      | 58,897       |      | 24 524        |        | 5,632                |     | 5,795   |
| Path 15              |    | 31,000              |      | 31,528       |      | 34,524        |        | 15,373               |     | 15,416  |
| Chambers             |    |                     |      | 11 77 4      |      | 25 522        |        |                      |     |         |
| Other Project Assets |    |                     |      | 11,774       |      | 25,523        |        |                      |     |         |
|                      |    |                     |      |              |      |               |        |                      |     |         |
|                      |    | 179,517             |      | 173,812      |      | 113,257       |        | 95,125               |     | 90,304  |
| Project expenses     |    |                     |      |              |      |               |        |                      |     |         |
| Auburndale           |    | 59,435              |      | 7,669        |      |               |        | 30,133               |     | 29,324  |
| Lake                 |    | 47,005              |      | 39,951       |      | 36,429        |        | 24,007               |     | 21,049  |
| Pasco                |    | 11,044              |      | 48,098       |      |               |        | 4,707                |     | 4,419   |
| Path 15              |    | 11,819              |      | 10,573       |      | 10,834        |        | 5,452                |     | 5,894   |
| Chambers             |    |                     |      |              |      |               |        |                      |     |         |
| Other Project Assets |    | (254)               |      | 41           |      | 3,571         |        | 173                  |     | (163)   |
|                      |    |                     |      |              |      |               |        |                      |     |         |
|                      |    | 129,049             |      | 106,332      |      | 50,834        |        | 64,472               |     | 60,523  |
| Project other income |    |                     |      |              |      |               |        |                      |     |         |
| (expense)            |    |                     |      |              |      |               |        |                      |     |         |
| Auburndale           |    | (4,950)             |      | (225)        |      |               |        | (5,695)              |     | (1,314) |
| Lake                 |    | (5,060)             |      | 33           |      | (8,563)       |        | (6,220)              |     | (56)    |
| Pasco                |    | 25                  |      | (4,356)      |      | 6,159         |        |                      |     | 67      |
| Path 15              |    | (11,682)            |      | (13,232)     |      | (12,016)      |        | (6,242)              |     | (5,215) |
| Chambers             |    | 6,599               |      | 16,250       |      | 16,601        |        | 5,103                |     | 422     |
| Other Project Assets |    | 13,015              |      | (24,944)     |      | 5,514         |        | 1,806                |     | 2,310   |
| 5                    |    | ,                   |      |              |      | ,             |        |                      |     | ,       |
|                      |    | (2,053)             |      | (26,474)     |      | 7,695         |        | (11,248)             |     | (3,786) |
| Total project income |    | (2,055)             |      | (20,474)     |      | 7,095         |        | (11,240)             |     | (3,700) |
| (loss)               |    |                     |      |              |      |               |        |                      |     |         |
| Auburndale           |    | 10,490              |      | 2,109        |      |               |        | 4,209                |     | 7,351   |
| Lake                 |    | 10,490              |      | 21,692       |      | 8,218         |        | 3,856                |     | 9,999   |
| Pasco                |    | 338                 |      | 6,443        |      | 6,159         |        | 925                  |     | 1,443   |
| Path 15              |    | 7,499               |      | 7,723        |      | 11,674        |        | 3,679                |     | 4,307   |
| Chambers             |    | 6,599               |      | 16,250       |      | 16,601        |        | 5,103                |     | 422     |
| Other Project Assets |    | 13,269              |      | (13,211)     |      | 27,466        |        | 1,633                |     | 2,473   |
| Ouler Project Assels |    | 15,209              |      | (15,211)     |      | 27,400        |        | 1,055                |     | 2,715   |
|                      |    | 48,415              |      | 41,006       |      | 70,118        |        | 19,405               |     | 25,995  |
|                      |    | -0, <del>-</del> 13 |      | 71,000       |      | /0,110        |        | 17,405               |     | 23,795  |
|                      |    |                     |      |              |      |               |        |                      |     |         |

## Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

|   | ,     | Year ended De  | cember 31    |               | Six months ended<br>June 30, |           |  |  |
|---|-------|----------------|--------------|---------------|------------------------------|-----------|--|--|
|   | 2009  | 2008           | · · · · · ·  | 2007          | 2010                         | 2009      |  |  |
|   |       |                |              |               | (unat                        | ıdited)   |  |  |
|   | (     | in thousands o | f U.S. dolla | ars, except a | s otherwise sta              | ated)     |  |  |
| Administrative and other expenses (income)              |       |                |              |               |                              |           |  |  |
| Management fees and administration                      | 26,0  | 28 10          | ,012         | 8,185         | 7,943                        | 5,484     |  |  |
| Interest, net   | 55,6  | 98 43          | ,275         | 44,307        | 5,312                        | 20,170    |  |  |
| Foreign exchange loss (gain)                            | 20,5  | 06 (47         | ,247)        | 30,142        | 2,432                        | 9,506     |  |  |
| Other expense, net                                      | 3     | 62             | 425          | 975           | (26                          | ) (30)    |  |  |
| Total administrative and other expenses                 | 102,5 | 94 6           | ,465         | 83,609        | 15,661                       | 35,130    |  |  |
| (Loss) income from operations before                    |       |                |              |               |                              |           |  |  |
| income taxes  | (54,1 | 79) 34         | ,541         | (13,491)      | 3,744                        | (9,135)   |  |  |
| Income tax expense (benefit)                            | (15,6 | 93) (13        | ,560)        | 17,105        | 8,491                        | (2,649)   |  |  |
| Net (loss) income                                       | (38,4 | .86) 48        | ,101         | (30,596)      | (4,747                       | ) (6,486) |  |  |
|   |       |                |              |               |                              |           |  |  |
| Less: Net loss attributable to non controlling interest |       |                |              |               | (129                         | )         |  |  |

#### **Consolidated overview**

We have six reportable segments: Auburndale, Chambers, Lake, Pasco, Path 15 and Other Project Assets. The results of operations are discussed below by reportable segment.

Project income is the primary GAAP measure of our operating results and is discussed in "Project income" below. In addition, an analysis of non-project expenses impacting our results is set out in "Administrative and other expenses (income)" below.

Significant non-cash items, which are subject to potentially significant fluctuations, include: (1) the change in fair value of certain derivative financial instruments that are required by GAAP to be revalued at each balance sheet date (see "Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk" for additional information); (2) the non-cash impact of foreign exchange fluctuations from period to period on the U.S. dollar equivalent of our Canadian dollar-denominated obligations; and (3) the related deferred income tax expense (benefit) associated with these non-cash items.

Cash available for distribution was \$66.3 million, \$91.0 million and \$58.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Cash available for distribution was \$25.3 million and \$39.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively. See "Cash available for distribution" on page 57 for additional information.

Income (loss) from operations before income taxes for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007 was \$(54.2) million, \$34.5 million and \$(13.5) million, respectively. Income (loss) from operations before income taxes for the six months ended June 30, 2010 and 2009 was \$3.7 million and \$(9.1) million, respectively. See "Project income" below for additional information.

# Edgar Filing: ATLANTIC POWER CORP - Form 424B5

Income tax benefit was \$15.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2009 compared to an income tax benefit of \$13.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2008 and an income tax expense of \$17.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2007. Income tax expense was \$8.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2010 compared to an income tax benefit of \$2.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009. Our 2009 effective tax rate was 29 percent compared to negative 39 percent

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

in 2008 and negative 127 percent in 2007. Our effective tax rate for the year ended December 31, 2009 was impacted by the recognition of a future tax benefit for net operating loss carryforwards in Canada due to an anticipated increase in Canadian taxable income in future years. Our effective tax rate for the year ended December 31, 2008 resulted primarily from the decrease in valuation allowance attributable to the increase in the deferred tax liability associated with unrealized foreign exchange gains and the effect of other permanent differences. Our effective tax rate for the year ended December 31, 2007 was impacted by the increase in valuation allowance attributable to an increase in net operating loss carryforwards in Canada partially offset by branch profits taxes on current year earnings, the impact of foreign earnings subject to tax at lower rates and the effect of other permanent differences. Our effective tax rate for the six months ended June 30, 2010 was impacted by a \$2.0 million increase in the valuation allowance, a \$3.3 million permanent difference related to the estimated percentage ownership at Selkirk based on the priority distribution computation, \$0.5 million for dividend withholding taxes and \$1.2 million of various other permanent differences.

#### Six months ended June 30, 2010 compared with six months ended June 30, 2009

#### **Project income**

#### Auburndale segment

Project income (loss) for our Auburndale segment decreased \$3.2 million to \$4.2 million in the six-month period ended June 30, 2010 from \$7.4 million in the comparable 2009 period. The decrease in project income for the six months ended June 30, 2010 is primarily attributable to the \$4.8 million non-cash change in fair value of derivative instruments associated with its natural gas swaps. These swaps were executed to financially hedge the project's exposure to the changes in market prices of natural gas. See "Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk" below for additional details about our derivative instruments and other financial instruments. In addition, operations and maintenance costs were lower at Auburndale in the 2010 period due to timing.

#### Lake segment

Project income for our Lake segment decreased \$6.1 million to \$3.9 million in the six-month period ended June 30, 2010 from \$10.0 million in the comparable 2009 period. The decrease is primarily attributable to the non-cash change in fair value of derivative instruments associated with its natural gas swaps. These swaps were executed to financially hedge the project's exposure to the changes in market prices of natural gas. See "Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk" below for additional details about our derivative instruments and other financial instruments.

#### Pasco segment

Project income for our Pasco segment decreased \$0.5 million to \$0.9 million in the six-month period ended June 30, 2010 from \$1.4 million in the comparable 2009 period. The decrease in project income at Pasco is attributable to the timing of operation and maintenance costs during the first quarter of 2009.

#### Path 15 segment

Project income for our Path 15 segment decreased \$0.6 million to \$3.7 million in the six-month period ended June 30, 2010 from \$4.3 million in the comparable 2009 period. The decrease in project income at Path 15 is attributable to a non-recurring gain in prior year related to the settlement of disputes with landowners over right-of-way issues.

#### Chambers segment

Project income for our Chambers segment, which is recorded under the equity method of accounting, increased \$4.7 million to \$5.1 million in the six-month period ended June 30, 2010 from \$0.4 million in the comparable 2009 period. The increase in project income at Chambers is primarily attributable to the non-recurrence of the planned major maintenance outage during the second quarter of 2009.

# Edgar Filing: ATLANTIC POWER CORP - Form 424B5

## Table of Contents

#### Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

#### Other Project Assets segment

Project income for our Other Project Assets segment decreased \$0.9 million, to \$1.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2010 compared to a \$2.5 million income in the comparable 2009 period. While the overall change in project income for the segment was not significant, the largest components of the change are as follows:

>

the absence of revenue at Rumford in 2010 as the contract that provided substantially all of the project's cash flow expired in the fourth quarter 2009; and

>

combined losses in the 2009 period of \$1.6 million at the Mid-Georgia and Stockton projects, which were sold in the fourth quarter of 2009.

#### Administrative and other expenses (income)

Management fees and administration increased \$2.4 million to \$7.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2010 from \$5.5 million in the comparable period in 2009. The increase is primarily attributable to higher employee share-based compensation plan expense in 2010. The expense associated with the plan varies, in part, with the market price of our common shares, which increased significantly during the first half of 2010 compared to the first half of 2009, resulting in higher expense in the 2010 period. In addition, we incurred expenses associated with our initial NYSE listing completed in July 2010 as well as in increase in business development costs during 2010.

Interest expense at the corporate level in 2010 primarily relates to our convertible debentures. Interest expense decreased \$14.9 million to \$5.3 million in 2010 from \$20.2 million in 2009. This decrease is primarily due to the extinguishment of the subordinated notes that were outstanding during 2009. In November 2009 we completed our common share conversion, which resulted in the extinguishment of Cdn\$348 million principal value of 11% subordinated notes due 2016 that previously formed a part of each IPS.

Foreign exchange loss (gain) primarily reflects the unrealized impact of changes in foreign exchange rates on the U.S. dollar equivalent of our Canadian dollar-denominated obligations to holders of the convertible debentures and, through 2009, our subordinated notes. In addition, unrealized and realized gains and losses on our forward contracts for the purchase of Canadian dollars to satisfy these obligations and our dividends to shareholders are included in foreign exchange loss (gain). Foreign exchange loss decreased \$7.1 million to a \$2.4 million loss in 2010 compared to a \$9.5 million loss in 2009. The U.S. dollar to Canadian dollar exchange rate increased by 1.3% during the six months ended June 30, 2010. During the six months ended June 30, 2009, the rate decreased by 4.7%. See "Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk" below for additional details about our management of foreign currency risk and the components of the foreign exchange loss (gain) recognized during the six months ended June 30, 2010 compared to the foreign exchange loss (gain) in the comparable period of 2009.

## Year ended December 31, 2009 vs. year ended December 31, 2008

#### **Project income**

#### Auburndale segment

Project income for our Auburndale segment increased \$8.4 million to \$10.5 million in 2009 from \$2.1 million in 2008. The increase in project income for the twelve months ended December 31, 2009 was attributable to the fact that 2009 was the first full year of ownership of the project. The Auburndale project was acquired in November 2008.

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

#### Lake segment

Project income for our Lake segment decreased \$11.5 million, or 53%, to \$10.2 million in 2009 from \$21.7 million in 2008. The decrease was primarily attributable to higher fuel expense at Lake due to the expiration of its natural gas supply agreement as of June 30, 2009. A new gas supply agreement at higher prices was effective for the second half of 2009. In addition, non-cash losses associated with natural gas swaps were recorded in the change in fair value of derivative instruments during 2009 of \$5.1 million. These swaps were executed to financially hedge the project's exposure to the changes in market prices of natural gas. See "Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk" below for additional details about our derivative instruments and other financial instruments.

#### Pasco segment

Project income for our Pasco segment decreased \$6.1 million, or 95%, to \$0.3 million in 2009 from \$6.4 million in 2008. The decrease in project income at Pasco was attributable to lower revenues of \$47.5 million from the project's new ten-year tolling agreement effective January 1, 2009, which provides for lower rates than the power purchase agreement that expired December 31, 2008, partially offset by lower fuel expense of \$26.7 million, since the new agreement requires the utility to provide the natural gas needed to generate electricity at the plant. In addition, depreciation expense decreased by \$8.2 million due to the full amortization of the intangible asset associated with the project's PPA that expired on December 31, 2008. The Pasco project also recorded a \$3.4 million charge in change in fair value of derivative instruments in 2008 associated with natural gas swaps that terminated at the end of 2008.

## Path 15 segment

Project income at Path 15 for the year ended December 31, 2009 did not change significantly from 2008.

#### Chambers segment

Project income for our Chambers segment, which is recorded under the equity method of accounting, decreased \$9.7 million, or 59%, to \$6.6 million in 2009 from \$16.3 million in 2008 as a result of \$9.4 million lower gross margin due to lower electricity sales volumes and prices throughout 2009 and a \$4.6 million increase in operation and maintenance costs from a planned major maintenance outage in the second quarter of 2009. In addition, non-cash gains of \$2.6 million associated with interest swaps were recorded in the change in fair value of derivative instruments during 2009 compared to \$4.3 million of losses in 2008.

#### Other Project Assets segment

Project income (loss) for our Other Project Assets segment increased \$26.5 million to \$13.3 million in 2009 compared to a \$(13.2) million loss in 2008, primarily due to the following:

> the gain on the sale of Mid-Georgia of \$15.8 million in 2009;

>

an impairment charge of \$18.5 million at Stockton in 2008;

>

the absence of revenue at Onondaga in 2009 as the contract that provided substantially all of the project's cash flow expired in the second quarter 2008;

>

reduced expense at Selkirk in 2009 associated with the change in fair value of derivative instruments; and

#### >

an impairment of our equity investment in Rumford of \$5.5 million in 2009.

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

#### Administrative and other expenses (income)

Management fees and administration expenses includes the costs of operating as a public company, as well as the fees and costs associated with our management by Atlantic Power Management, LLC (the "Manager"). Effective December 31, 2009, the Manager no longer provides management and administrative services for our company. The Manager is indirectly owned by the ArcLight Funds and received compensation in the form of an annual base fee that was indexed to inflation and an incentive fee that was equal to 25% of the cash distributions to shareholders in excess of Cdn\$1.00 per year per IPS. We also reimbursed the Manager for reasonable costs incurred to manage our company. Management fees and administration increased \$16 million, or 160%, to \$26 million in 2009 from \$10.0 million in 2008. The increase is primarily attributable to a \$14.1 million charge associated with the termination of the management agreements at the end of 2009. In addition, employee and director share-based compensation plan expense increased in 2009. The expense associated with these plans varies, in part, with the market price of our common shares, which increased significantly during 2009 compared to a decrease during the twelve months of 2008, resulting in higher expense in the 2009 period.

Interest expense primarily relates to required interest costs associated with the subordinated notes and the debentures. Interest expense increased \$12.4 million, or 29%, to \$55.7 million in 2009 from \$43.3 million in 2008. This increase is primarily due to the write off of unamortized subordinated note deferred finance costs of \$7.5 million, the write off of the unamortized subordinated note premium of \$0.9 million and transaction costs of \$4.7 million upon closing of our conversion to a common share structure. A charge of \$3.1 million was also recorded when we redeemed the remaining subordinated notes in December 2009. This charge was comprised of a premium paid on the redemption of \$1.9 million and the write-off of unamortized subordinated note deferred finance costs of \$1.2 million. In addition, there were amounts outstanding on our revolving credit facility for a portion of the year ended December 31, 2009 related to the temporary financing of the acquisition of the Auburndale project in late 2008.

Foreign exchange loss (gain) primarily reflects the unrealized impact of changes in foreign exchange rates on the U.S. dollar equivalent of our Canadian dollar-denominated obligations to holders of subordinated notes and debentures. In addition, unrealized and realized gains and losses on our forward contracts for the purchase of Canadian dollars to satisfy these obligations are included in foreign exchange loss (gain) increased \$67.7 million to \$20.5 million loss in 2009 compared to a \$(47.2 million) gain in 2008. The U.S. dollar to Canadian dollar exchange rate decreased by 15.9% during the year ended December 31, 2009. During the year ended December 31, 2008, the rate increased by 18.6%. See "Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk" below for additional details about our management of foreign currency risk and the components of the foreign exchange loss (gain) recognized during the year ended December 31, 2009 compared to the foreign exchange loss (gain) in 2008.

#### Year ended December 31, 2008 vs. December 31, 2007

#### **Project income**

Auburndale segment

The Auburndale project was acquired in November 2008 and had no results of operations for the year ended December 31, 2007.

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

#### Lake segment

Project income for our Lake Segment increased \$13.5 million, or 164%, to \$21.7 million in 2008 from \$8.2 million in 2007 primarily due to higher dispatch in 2008, a 5% increase in capacity payments under the PPA and the non-recurrence of costs associated with a planned outage for a gas turbine upgrade during the fourth quarter of 2007.

#### Pasco segment

Project income for our Pasco Segment increased \$0.2 million to \$6.4 million in 2008 from \$6.2 million in 2007 due to an increase in ownership of the project from 50% in 2007 to 100% in 2008, offset by higher fuel costs related to gas swap payments and an overhaul of the steam turbine during the fourth quarter of 2008.

## Path 15 segment

Project income for our Path 15 Segment decreased \$4 million, or 34%, to \$7.7 million in 2008 from \$11.7 million in 2007 as a result of lower revenues associated with the 2008-2010 rate case and a provision for rate case refund.

#### Chambers segment

Project income for our Chambers Segment decreased \$0.3 million, or 2%, to \$16.3 million in 2008 from \$16.6 million in 2007 primarily due to timing differences of coal prices between the PPA and project fuel agreement.

#### Other Project Assets segment

Project income (loss) for our Other Project Assets segment decreased \$40.7 million, or 148%, to a \$(13.2) million loss in 2008 compared to \$27.5 million income in 2007, primarily due to the following:

>

an impairment charge at Stockton in 2008 in the amount of \$18.5 million;

>

lower income at Selkirk attributable to a decrease in the fair value of its long-term gas supply agreement, which is recorded as a derivative instrument; and

>

the absence of revenue at Onondaga for the second half of 2008 as the contract that provided substantially all of the project's cash flow expired in June 2008.

#### Administrative and other expenses

Management fees and administration increased \$1.8 million, or 22%, to \$10.0 million in 2008 from \$8.2 million in 2007. The increase is primarily attributable to costs associated with pursuing acquisitions that were not completed in 2008, as well as personnel additions and expense recognized related to awards under our long-term incentive plan that were granted in March 2008 and March 2007.

Interest expense decreased \$1.0 million, or 2%, to \$43.3 million in 2008 from \$44.3 million in 2007. Interest expense primarily relates to required interest payments to holders of the subordinated notes and the debentures. In addition, there were amounts outstanding on the revolving credit facility during the first half of 2007 related to the temporary financing of the acquisition of the Path 15 project, as well as amounts outstanding as of December 31, 2008 on the revolving credit facility due to the acquisition of Auburndale.

# Edgar Filing: ATLANTIC POWER CORP - Form 424B5

## Table of Contents

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

Foreign exchange loss (gain) increased \$77.3 million to a \$(47.2 million) gain in 2008 compared to a \$30.1 million loss in 2007. The increase in foreign exchange loss (gain) is due primarily to an increase in the U.S. dollar to Canadian dollar exchange rate of approximately 18.6% during the year ended December 31, 2008. The rate decreased by 17% during the year ended December 31, 2007. See "Quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk" for additional details about our management of foreign exchange losses in the prior year periods.

#### Supplementary non-GAAP financial information

The key measure we use to evaluate the results of our projects is cash available for distribution. Cash available for distribution is not a measure recognized under GAAP, does not have a standardized meaning prescribed by GAAP and therefore may not be comparable to similar measures presented by other issuers. We believe cash available for distribution is a relevant supplemental measure of our ability to pay dividends to our shareholders. A reconciliation of net cash provided by operating activities to cash available for distribution is set out below under "cash available for distribution." Investors are cautioned that we may calculate this measure in a manner that is different from other companies.

The primary factor influencing cash available for distribution is cash distributions received from the projects. These distributions received are generally funded from Project Adjusted EBITDA generated by the projects, reduced by project-level debt service and capital expenditures, and adjusted for changes in project-level working capital and cash reserves. Project Adjusted EBITDA is defined as project income less interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (including non-cash impairment charges) and changes in fair value of derivative instruments. Project Adjusted EBITDA is not a measure recognized under GAAP and does not have a standardized meaning prescribed by GAAP and is therefore unlikely to be comparable to similar measures presented by other companies. We use unaudited Project Adjusted EBITDA to provide comparative information about project performance without considering how projects are capitalized or whether they contain derivative contracts that are required to be recorded at fair value. Investors are cautioned that we may calculate this measure in a manner that is different from other companies.

Because Project Adjusted EBITDA and project distributions are key drivers of both the performance of our projects and cash available for distribution, please see the following supplementary unaudited non-GAAP information that summarizes Project Adjusted EBITDA by project and a reconciliation of Project Adjusted EBITDA by project to project distributions actually received by us.

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

# PROJECT ADJUSTED EBITDA (IN THOUSANDS OF U.S. DOLLARS)

|                               | Year en | ded December | 31.     | Six months<br>June 3 |         |
|-------------------------------|---------|--------------|---------|----------------------|---------|
| (unaudited)                   | 2009    | 2008         | 2007    | 2010                 | 2009    |
|                               |         |              |         |                      |         |
| Project adjusted              |         |              |         |                      |         |
| EBITDA by                     |         |              |         |                      |         |
| individual segment            | 25.221  | 4.461        |         | 10.000               | 10 5 45 |
| Auburndale                    | 35,221  | 4,461        | 00.040  | 19,802               | 18,547  |
| Lake                          | 25,378  | 32,892       | 28,042  | 14,612               | 15,621  |
| Pasco                         | 3,299   | 21,953       | 14,225  | 2,417                | 2,869   |
| Path 15                       | 27,691  | 28,872       | 31,564  | 14,115               | 13,833  |
| Chambers                      | 13,595  | 27,603       | 28,028  | 10,129               | 5,024   |
| Total                         | 105,184 | 115,781      | 101,859 | 61,075               | 55,894  |
| Other Project                 |         |              |         |                      |         |
| Assets                        |         |              |         |                      |         |
| Mid-Georgia                   | 2,509   | 4,206        | 5,587   |                      | 1,386   |
| Stockton                      | (675)   | 1,780        | 3,505   |                      | (1,114) |
| Badger Creek                  | 3,245   | 3,762        | 4,109   | 1,510                | 1,732   |
| Koma Kulshan                  | 822     | 912          | 1,196   | 553                  | 412     |
| Onondaga                      |         | 7,865        | 21,966  |                      |         |
| Orlando                       | 8,858   | 8,206        | 8,336   | 3,671                | 3,975   |
| Topsham                       | 1,879   | 2,629        | 2,031   | 963                  | 1,118   |
| Delta Person                  | 894     | 2,012        | 2,255   | 904                  | 824     |
| Gregory                       | 4,482   | 5,236        | 4,428   | 2,283                | 2,271   |
| Rumford                       | 2,590   | 2,395        | 2,585   | (7)                  | 1,308   |
| Selkirk                       | 15,059  | 19,104       | 24,197  | 7,056                | 7,650   |
| Rollcast                      | (234)   |              |         | (189)                | (95)    |
| Other                         | (434)   | 801          | 3,164   | (544)                | (306)   |
| Total adjusted<br>EBITDA from |         |              |         |                      |         |
| Other Project                 |         |              |         |                      |         |
| Assets segment                | 38,995  | 58,908       | 83,359  | 16,200               | 19,161  |
| Project income                | 50,775  | 50,700       | 05,557  | 10,200               | 17,101  |
| Total adjusted                |         |              |         |                      |         |
| EBITDA from all               |         |              |         |                      |         |
| projects                      | 144,179 | 174,689      | 185,218 | 77,275               | 75,055  |
| Amortization                  | 67,643  | 60,125       | 59,141  | 32,982               | 35,005  |
| Interest expense, net         | 31,511  | 30,316       | 31,678  | 11,878               | 15,613  |
| Change in the fair            |         | ,            | ,       | ,                    | ,       |
| value of derivative           |         |              |         |                      |         |
| instruments                   | 5,047   | 29,914       | 22,440  | 12,729               | (589)   |
| Other (income)                |         | ,            |         |                      |         |
| expense                       | (8,437) | 13,328       | 1,841   | 281                  | (969)   |
| Project income as             |         |              |         |                      |         |
| reported in the               |         |              |         |                      |         |
| statement of                  |         |              |         |                      |         |
| operations                    | 48,415  | 41,006       | 70,118  | 19,405               | 25,995  |
|                               | ,       |              |         | ,                    |         |

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

# RECONCILIATION OF PROJECT DISTRIBUTIONS (IN THOUSANDS OF U.S. DOLLARS) FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2010

|                               | Project            | Repayment            | Interest        | <i>a</i>                | Change in<br>working     | Project                  |
|-------------------------------|--------------------|----------------------|-----------------|-------------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|
| (unaudited)                   | adjusted<br>EBITDA | of long-term<br>debt | expense,<br>net | Capital<br>expenditures | capital &<br>other items | distribution<br>received |
| Reportable<br>segments        |                    |                      |                 |                         |                          |                          |
| Auburndale                    | 19,802             | (4,900)              | (886)           | (8)                     | (1,008)                  | 13,000                   |
| Chambers                      | 10,129             | (6,016)              | (3,327)         | . ,                     | (742)                    | 15,000                   |
| Lake                          | 14,612             | (0,010)              | 6               | (1,004)                 | 748                      | 14,362                   |
| Pasco                         | 2,417              |                      |                 | (467)                   | 380                      | 2,330                    |
| Path 15                       | 14,115             | (3,740)              | (6,242)         |                         | 181                      | 4,314                    |
| Total reportable              |                    |                      |                 |                         |                          |                          |
| segments                      | 61,075             | (14,666)             | (10,449)        | (1,513)                 | (441)                    | 34,006                   |
| Other Project<br>Assets       |                    |                      |                 |                         |                          |                          |
| Badger Creek                  | 1,510              |                      | (7)             |                         | 138                      | 1,641                    |
| Delta Person                  | 904                | (1,023)              | (137)           |                         | 256                      |                          |
| Gregory                       | 2,283              | (823)                | (112)           | (39)                    | (443)                    | 866                      |
| Koma Kulshan                  | 553                |                      |                 |                         | (206)                    | 347                      |
| Orlando                       | 3,671              |                      | 1               | (66)                    | (1,706)                  | 1,900                    |
| Rumford                       | (7)                |                      | (1.101)         | (200)                   | 7                        |                          |
| Selkirk                       | 7,056              | (4,657)              | (1,181)         | (309)                   | (909)                    | 0(2                      |
| Topsham                       | 963                |                      | 7               | (40)                    | 702                      | 963                      |
| Other                         | (733)              |                      | 7               | (40)                    | 792                      | 26                       |
| Total Other<br>Project Assets |                    |                      |                 |                         |                          |                          |
| segment                       | 16,200             | (6,503)              | (1,429)         | (454)                   | (2,071)                  | 5,743                    |
| Total all segments            | 77,275             | (21,169)             | (11,878)        | (1,967)                 | (2,512)                  | 39,749                   |

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

# RECONCILIATION OF PROJECT DISTRIBUTIONS (IN THOUSANDS OF U.S. DOLLARS) FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2009

|                               | Project  | Repayment    | Interest |              | Change in<br>working | Project      |
|-------------------------------|----------|--------------|----------|--------------|----------------------|--------------|
| ( N. )                        | adjusted | of long-term | expense, | Capital      | capital &            | distribution |
| (unaudited)                   | EBITDA   | debt         | net      | expenditures | other items          | received     |
| Reportable                    |          |              |          |              |                      |              |
| segments                      |          |              |          |              |                      |              |
| Auburndale                    | 18,547   | (1,750)      | (1,314)  | . ,          | (2,364)              | 12,873       |
| Chambers                      | 5,024    | (5,303)      | (4,029)  | (525)        | 4,833                |              |
| Lake                          | 15,621   |              | 6        | (426)        | 309                  | 15,510       |
| Pasco                         | 2,869    |              | 43       | (46)         | 4,084                | 6,950        |
| Path 15                       | 13,833   | (3,801)      | (6,444)  |              | 5,194                | 8,782        |
| Total reportable segments     | 55.894   | (10.854)     | (11,738) | (1,243)      | 12,056               | 44,115       |
| segments                      | 55,894   | (10,834)     | (11,738) | (1,245)      | 12,030               | 44,113       |
| Other Project<br>Assets       |          |              |          |              |                      |              |
| Mid-Georgia                   | 1,386    | (816)        | (1,734)  |              | 1,164                |              |
| Stockton                      | (1,114)  |              | (35)     | 96           | 1,053                |              |
| Badger Creek                  | 1,732    |              | (2)      |              | (130)                | 1,600        |
| Delta Person                  | 824      | (541)        | (190)    |              | (93)                 |              |
| Gregory                       | 2,271    | (2,132)      | (221)    | (46)         | 728                  | 600          |
| Koma Kulshan                  | 412      |              |          | (18)         | (327)                | 67           |
| Orlando                       | 3,975    |              | 6        | (189)        | 2,658                | 6,450        |
| Rumford                       | 1,308    |              |          |              | (1,308)              |              |
| Selkirk                       | 7,650    | (4,247)      | (1,586)  | (59)         | 1,238                | 2,996        |
| Topsham                       | 1,118    | (45)         | (2)      |              |                      | 1,071        |
| Other                         | (401)    |              | (111)    | (46)         | 1,091                | 533          |
| Total Other<br>Project Assets |          |              |          |              |                      |              |
| segment                       | 19,161   | (7,781)      | (3,875)  | (262)        | 6,074                | 13,317       |
| Total all Segments            | 75,055   | (18,635)     | (15,613) | (1,505)      | 18,130               | 57,432       |

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

# RECONCILIATION OF PROJECT DISTRIBUTIONS (IN THOUSANDS OF U.S. DOLLARS) FOR THE TWELVE MONTHS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2009

|  | Project<br>adjusted | Repayment<br>of long-term               | Interest<br>expense, | Capital      | Change in<br>working<br>capital & | Project<br>distribution |
|--|---------------------|---|----------------------|--------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------------|
| (unaudited)                              | EBITDA              | debt                                    | net                  | expenditures | •                                 | received                |
| Reportable<br>segments                   |                     |   |                      |              |                                   |                         |
| Auburndale                               | 35,221              | (3,500)                                 | (2,832)              | (322)        | 2,419                             | 30,986                  |
| Chambers                                 | 13,595              | (10,570)                                | (7,674)              |              | 5,338                             | 50,700                  |
| Lake                                     | 25,378              | (10,570)                                | 4                    | (1,278)      | (1,405)                           | 22,699                  |
| Pasco                                    | 3,299               |   |                      | (1,270)      | 5,148                             | 8,350                   |
| Path 15                                  | 27,691              | (7,519)                                 | (12,912)             |              | 3,798                             | 11,058                  |
| Total reportable                         | 105 104             | (21.590)                                | (02,41,4)            | (2.284)      | 15 200                            | 72.002                  |
| segments                                 | 105,184             | (21,589)                                | (23,414)             | (2,386)      | 15,298                            | 73,093                  |
| Other Project<br>Assets                  |                     |   |                      |              |                                   |                         |
| Mid-Georgia                              | 2,509               | (1,694)                                 | (3,271)              | 11           | 2,445                             |                         |
| Stockton                                 | (675)               |   | (70)                 |              | 1,042                             |                         |
| Badger Creek                             | 3,245               |   | (17)                 | (_, . )      | 447                               | 3,675                   |
| Delta Person                             | 894                 | (1,512)                                 | (224)                |              | 842                               | -,                      |
| Gregory                                  | 4,482               | (2,903)                                 | (1,792)              | (98)         | 2,551                             | 2,240                   |
| Koma Kulshan                             | 822                 | (_,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | 1                    | (79)         | (553)                             | 191                     |
| Orlando                                  | 8,858               |   | 14                   | (632)        | 4,435                             | 12,675                  |
| Rumford                                  | 2,590               |   | 2                    |              | 309                               | 2,901                   |
| Selkirk                                  | 15,059              | (8,122)                                 | (2,777)              | 161          | (1,325)                           | 2,996                   |
| Topsham                                  | 1,879               | (45)                                    | (2)                  |              | .,,                               | 1,832                   |
| Other                                    | (668)               | × - /                                   | 39                   | (62)         | 1,248                             | 557                     |
| Total Other<br>Project Assets<br>Segment | 38,995              | (14,276)                                | (8,097)              | (996)        | 11,441                            | 27,067                  |
| Segment                                  | 20,993              | (14,270)                                | (8,097)              | (990)        | 11,441                            | 27,007                  |
| Total all Segments                       | 144,179             | (35,865)                                | (31,511)             | (3,382)      | 26,739                            | 100,160                 |
|  |                     |   |                      |              |                                   |                         |

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

# RECONCILIATION OF PROJECT DISTRIBUTIONS (IN THOUSANDS OF U.S. DOLLARS) FOR THE TWELVE MONTHS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2008

|                               | Project  | Repayment    | Interest | 0            | Change in<br>working | Project      |
|-------------------------------|----------|--------------|----------|--------------|----------------------|--------------|
|                               | adjusted | of long-term | expense, | Capital      | capital &            | distribution |
| (unaudited)                   | EBITDA   | debt         | net      | expenditures | other items          | received     |
| Reportable                    |          |              |          |              |                      |              |
| segments                      |          |              |          |              |                      |              |
| Auburndale                    | 4,461    |              | (225)    |              | 1,764                | 6,000        |
| Chambers                      | 27,603   | (9,639)      | (8,537)  |              | 1,414                | 10,696       |
| Lake                          | 32,892   |              | 33       | (814)        | (931)                | 31,180       |
| Pasco                         | 21,953   | (12,038)     | (978)    | (175)        | 10,883               | 19,645       |
| Path 15                       | 28,872   | (8,086)      | (13,232) |              | 156                  | 7,710        |
| Total Reportable              |          |              |          |              |                      |              |
| segments                      | 115,781  | (29,763)     | (22,939) | (1,134)      | 13,286               | 75,231       |
| Other Project                 |          |              |          |              |                      |              |
| Assets                        |          |              |          |              |                      |              |
| Mid-Georgia                   | 4,206    | (2,646)      | (3,271)  | 11           | 1,700                |              |
| Stockton                      | 1,780    |              | (9)      | (61)         | (1,460)              | 250          |
| Badger Creek                  | 3,762    |              | (3)      |              | 441                  | 4,200        |
| Delta Person                  | 2,012    | (1,027)      | (738)    |              | (247)                |              |
| Gregory                       | 5,236    | (1,807)      | 288      | (133)        | 6,827                | 10,411       |
| Koma Kulshan                  | 912      |              | 4        | (192)        | (528)                | 196          |
| Onondaga                      | 7,865    |              | 81       | (3)          | 11,693               | 19,636       |
| Orlando                       | 8,206    | (3,468)      | 16       | (306)        | (1,048)              | 3,400        |
| Rumford                       | 2,395    |              | 2        | (187)        | 524                  | 2,734        |
| Selkirk                       | 19,104   | (6,915)      | (3,403)  | (60)         | (695)                | 8,031        |
| Topsham                       | 2,629    | (2,400)      | (193)    |              | (36)                 |              |
| Other                         | 801      |              | (151)    | (113)        | (137)                | 400          |
| Total Other<br>Project Assets |          |              |          |              |                      |              |
| segment                       | 58,908   | (18,263)     | (7,377)  | (1,044)      | 17,034               | 49,258       |
| Total all segments            | 174,689  | (48,026)     | (30,316) | (2,178)      | 30,320               | 124,489      |

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

## RECONCILIATION OF PROJECT DISTRIBUTIONS (IN THOUSANDS OF U.S. DOLLARS) FOR THE TWELVE MONTHS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2007

| (unaudited)                   | Project<br>adjusted<br>EBITDA | Repayment<br>of long-term<br>debt | Interest<br>expense,<br>net | Capital<br>expenditures | Change in<br>working<br>capital &<br>other items | Project<br>distribution<br>received |
|-------------------------------|-------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------|--|-------------------------------------|
| Reportable                    |                               |                                   |                             |                         |  |                                     |
| segments                      |                               |                                   |                             |                         |  |                                     |
| Auburndale                    |                               |                                   |                             |                         |  |                                     |
| Chambers                      | 28,028                        | (9,331)                           | (11,549)                    | (316)                   | (264)  | 6,568                               |
| Lake                          | 28,042                        | (574)                             | 106                         | (13,879)                | 11,755   | 25,450                              |
| Pasco                         | 14,225                        | (7,226)                           | (395)                       | (836)                   | 6,267  | 12,035                              |
| Path 15                       | 31,564                        | (11,842)                          | (11,217)                    |                         | (3,213)  | 5,292                               |
| Total reportable              |                               |                                   |                             |                         |  |                                     |
| segments                      | 101,859                       | (28,973)                          | (23,055)                    | (15,031)                | 14,545   | 49,345                              |
| Other Project<br>Assets       |                               |                                   |                             |                         |  |                                     |
| Mid-Georgia                   | 5,587                         | (2,411)                           | (3,589)                     |                         | 413  |                                     |
| Stockton                      | 3,505                         |                                   | (24)                        | (391)                   | 411  | 3,501                               |
| Badger Creek                  | 4,109                         |                                   | 43                          | (192)                   | (310)  | 3,650                               |
| Delta Person                  | 2,255                         | (935)                             | (991)                       |                         | 762  | 1,091                               |
| Gregory                       | 4,428                         | (377)                             | 364                         |                         | (4,415)  |                                     |
| Koma Kulshan                  | 1,196                         | (925)                             | (24)                        | (271)                   | 24   |                                     |
| Onondaga                      | 21,966                        |                                   | 54                          |                         | (3,070)  | 18,950                              |
| Orlando                       | 8,337                         | (3,980)                           | (122)                       | (132)                   | (853)  | 3,250                               |
| Rumford                       | 2,585                         |                                   | 32                          | (291)                   | 475  | 2,801                               |
| Selkirk                       | 24,197                        | (3,725)                           | (3,810)                     |                         | (6,312)  | 10,350                              |
| Topsham                       | 2,031                         | (1,625)                           | (338)                       |                         | (68)   |                                     |
| Other                         | 3,163                         | (813)                             | (218)                       | (149)                   | 4,405  | 6,388                               |
| Total Other<br>Project Assets |                               |                                   |                             |                         |  |                                     |
| segment                       | 83,359                        | (14,791)                          | (8,623)                     | (1,426)                 | (8,538)  | 49,981                              |
| Total all segments            | 185,218                       | (43,764)                          | (31,678)                    | (16,457)                | 6,007  | 99,326                              |

# Edgar Filing: ATLANTIC POWER CORP - Form 424B5

# Table of Contents

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

#### Project operations performance six months ended June 30, 2010 compared with six months ended June 30, 2009

Aggregate Project Adjusted EBITDA increased \$2.2 million to \$77.3 million in the six months ended June 30, 2010 from \$75.1 million in the comparable 2009 period and included the following factors:

- > increased EBITDA at Chambers attributable to the non-recurrence of a planned major maintenance outage during the six months ended June 30, 2009;
- increased EBITDA at Auburndale due to increased contractual capacity payments under the projects PPA;
- >

>

>

>

- the absence of Stockton's loss during the first half of 2009 resulting from higher maintenance costs from a forced outage during 2009. The Stockton project was sold in the fourth quarter of 2009;
- the absence of EBITDA at Mid-Georgia as the project was sold in the fourth quarter of 2009;
- the absence of EBITDA at Rumford in 2010 as the contract that provided substantially all of the project's cash flow expired in the fourth quarter 2009; and

>

decreased EBITDA at Lake attributable to higher fuel expense due to natural gas purchases at higher prices than those under the supply contract that expired in June 2009. We have a hedging strategy to mitigate its future exposure to changes in natural gas prices. See "Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk" for additional information.

Aggregate power generation for projects in operation at June 30, 2010 was 6.6% lower during the six-month period ended June 30, 2010 compared to the first half of 2009. Weighted average plant availability increased 3.9% over the same period in 2009. Generation during the first six months of 2010 compared to the prior year period was unfavorably impacted primarily by reduced dispatch at the Chambers and Selkirk projects due to lower power prices and the absence of Stockton and Mid-Georgia generation as the projects were sold in the fourth quarter of 2009, partially offset by increased generation at Lake due to favorable market conditions in the second quarter of 2009.

The project portfolio achieved a weighted average availability of 96.9% for the six months ended June 30, 2010 compared to 93.0% in the 2009 period. The increase in portfolio availability in the first half of 2010 was primarily due to the planned outages at Gregory and Chambers in the second half of 2009. Each of the projects with reduced availability was nevertheless able to achieve substantially all of its respective capacity payments as a result of contract terms that provide for certain levels of planned and unplanned outages.

## Project operations performance year ended December 31, 2009 vs. December 2008

Aggregate Project Adjusted EBITDA for the segments decreased \$30.5 million, or 17%, to \$144.2 million in 2009 from \$174.7 million in 2008 and included the following factors:

>

increased EBITDA attributable to the acquisition of the Auburndale project in November 2008;

>

decreased EBITDA at Chambers attributable to lower levels of dispatch by the utility off-taker in connection with reduced demand and lower natural gas and power prices in the region. Operating the plant at a lower capacity factor also decreased its efficiency, further contributing to reduced operating margins. Additionally, decreased EBITDA attributable to a planned major outage at Chambers in the second quarter of 2009;

>

decreased EBITDA at Lake attributable to higher fuel expense resulting due to natural gas purchases at higher prices than those under the supply contract that expired in June 2009. We

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

have a hedging strategy to mitigate its future exposure to changes in natural gas prices. See "Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk" for additional information;

decreased EBITDA at Pasco due to the commencement of the project's new ten-year tolling agreement on January 1, 2009 at lower rates than the power purchase agreement that expired December 31, 2008; and

>

>

the absence of EBITDA at Onondaga as the contracts that provided substantially all of the project's cash flow expired in the second quarter of 2008.

Aggregate power generation for projects in operation at December 31, 2009 was 2.6% lower during 2009 as compared to 2008. Weighted average plant availability increased 1.1% over the same period. Generation during the twelve months of 2009 versus the prior years period was unfavorably impacted primarily by reduced dispatch at Chambers. This was due to low market prices and a planned major maintenance outage, offset by the acquisition of Auburndale in November 2008. Also contributing to the lower generation during the period was reduced generation at Pasco as a result of the expected lower dispatch under the new tolling agreement that went into effect on January 1, 2009, which was partially offset by increased generation at Orlando in 2009 due to its unscheduled outage in March 2008.

The project portfolio achieved a weighted average availability of 94.5% for 2009 versus 93.4% in 2008. The higher portfolio availability was primarily driven by the increased availability of Orlando versus the prior period resulting from the March 2008 unplanned outage as well as higher availability at Mid-Georgia due to a scheduled outage in April 2008, and the acquisition of Auburndale in November 2008, offset slightly by reduced availability at Chambers associated with a longer planned outage versus the prior period. Each of the projects with reduced availability was nevertheless able to achieve substantially all of its respective capacity payments as a result of contract terms that provide for certain levels of planned and unplanned outages.

## CASH FLOW FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES

Our cash flow from the projects may vary from year to year based on, among other things, changes in prices under the PPAs, fuel supply and transportation agreements, steam sales agreements and other project contracts, changes in regulated transmission rates, compliance with the terms of non-recourse project-level financing including debt repayment schedules, the transition to market or recontracted pricing following the expiration of PPAs, fuel supply and transportation contracts, working capital requirements and the operating performance of the projects. Project cash flows may have some seasonality and the pattern and frequency of distributions to us from the projects during the year can also vary.

Working capital includes trade receivables and payables at the projects.

Cash flow from operating activities increased by \$5.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2010 over the comparable period in 2009. The change from the prior year is primarily attributable to a significant decrease in cash interest expense as a result of our common share conversion in December 2009, which eliminated Cdn\$348 million of outstanding subordinated notes. The positive change in operating cash flow attributable to the reduced interest expense was partially offset by a \$4.5 million decrease in distributions from our Orlando project and no distributions in 2010 from our Selkirk project, both of which are equity method investments. The decrease in distributions from Orlando was the result of a one-time receipt of insurance proceeds in 2009 related to an unplanned outage that occurred in 2008. The Selkirk project is currently not making distributions to partners as a result of restrictions in its non-recourse project-level debt. We expect to resume receiving distributions from

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

Selkirk in 2011. An increase in corporate general administrative expenses of \$2.5 million also reduced operating cash flow in the six months ended June 30, 2010 compared to the first half of 2009.

Cash flow from operating activities decreased by \$27.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2009 as compared to 2008. The changes from the prior period are consistent with and primarily attributable to the changes in Project Adjusted EBITDA described above. In addition, the \$6.0 million payment in December 2009 under the terms of the management agreement termination reduced operating cash flow for the twelve months ended December 31, 2009.

Cash provided by operating activities for the year ended December 31, 2008 improved to \$77.8 million compared to \$58.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2007. Our improvement in cash provided by operating activities was primarily due to the addition of the Auburndale project acquired in November 2008, the acquisition of the additional 50% interest in Pasco in December 2007 as well as higher distributions from the Gregory project in 2008.

## CASH FLOW FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES

Cash flow from investing activities includes restricted cash. Restricted cash fluctuates from period to period in part because non-recourse project-level financing arrangements typically require all operating cash flow from the project to be deposited in restricted accounts and then released at the time that principal payments are made and project-level debt service coverage ratios are met. As a result, the timing of principal payments on project-level debt causes significant fluctuations in restricted cash balances, which typically benefits investing cash flow in the second and fourth quarters of the year and decreases investing cash flow in the first and third quarters of the year.

Cash flows used in investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2010 were \$1.9 million compared to \$3.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009. We invested \$3.0 million in Rollcast during the first quarter of 2009, compared to an additional \$2.0 million investment in Rollcast during six months ended June 30, 2010. The cash consolidated in our balance sheet as a result of the additional investment in Rollcast was \$2.5 million.

Cash flows provided by investing activities for the year ended December 31, 2009 were \$25.0 million compared to cash flows used in investing activities of \$128.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2008. We sold the assets of Mid Georgia in 2009 for proceeds of \$29.1 million compared to no asset sales in 2008. In addition, we acquired Auburndale in 2008 for a total purchase price of \$141.7 million compared to no acquisitions in 2009.

Cash flows used in investing activities for the year ended December 31, 2008 were \$128.6 million compared to cash flows used in investing activities of \$18.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2007. The change in cash flows from investing activities was primarily due to the acquisition of Auburndale in 2008, for a purchase price of \$141.7 compared to the acquisition of the remaining 50% interest in the Pasco Project from our existing partners for \$23.2 million in 2007. We also sold our equity investment in the Jamaica Project in 2007 for proceeds of \$6.2 million compared to no asset sales in 2008.

# CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES

Cash used in financing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2010 resulted in a net outflow of \$20.7 million compared to a net outflow of \$21.5 million for the same period in 2009. Although the total cash used in financing activities did not change significantly in the six months ended June 30, 2010 compared to the same period in the prior year, the 2010 period included an increase in dividends paid of approximately \$20 million. We completed our common share conversion in November 2009.

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

As a result, Cdn\$348 million of subordinated notes were extinguished and our entire monthly distribution to shareholders is now paid in the form of a dividend as opposed to the monthly distribution being split between a subordinated notes interest payment and a common share dividend during the six months ended June 30, 2009. This increase in dividends paid was offset by the proceeds of \$20 million from a borrowing under our revolving credit facility that was used to partially fund our investment in Idaho Wind in July 2010.

Cash used in financing activities for the year ended December 31, 2009 resulted in a net outflow of \$62.9 million compared to a net inflow of \$38.4 million for the same period in 2008. Our significant cash flows from our 2009 and 2008 financing transactions are described below:

>

During the year ended December 31, 2009, we repaid \$55 million previously borrowed under our revolving credit facility that had been used to partially fund the acquisition of Auburndale in 2008.

>

During the year ended December 31, 2009, the cash used to repay project-level debt was lower compared to 2008 due to the maturity of the Pasco debt in 2008.

>

During December 2009, we issued, in a public offering, Cdn\$86.2 million aggregate principal amount of 6.25% convertible unsecured debentures for net proceeds of \$78.3 million. The proceeds were partially used to redeem the remaining Cdn\$40.7 million principal value of subordinated notes.

Cash used in financing activities for the year ended December 31, 2008 resulted in a net inflow of \$38.4 million compared to a net outflow of \$49.9 million for the same period in 2007. Our significant cash flows from our 2008 and 2007 financing transactions are described below:

>

In 2008, we acquired 100% of Auburndale. The purchase price was partially funded by a \$55 million borrowing under our credit facility and \$35 million of project-level debt.

>

In 2007, we entered into a \$48 million non-recourse term loan for the Path 15 project. This was the permanent financing arrangement for the Path 15 project which was initially financed in 2006 by an \$88 million acquisition credit facility. The acquisition credit facility was repaid in full in 2007 using \$51 million of cash on hand and funds drawn on the credit facility.

>

In early 2007, proceeds from a 2006 financing were released from escrow and used to settle an obligation to redeem the non-controlling interest in Atlantic Holdings.

# CASH AVAILABLE FOR DISTRIBUTION

Prior to our conversion to a common share structure, holders of our IPSs received monthly cash distributions in the form of interest payments on subordinated notes and dividends on common shares. Subsequent to the conversion, holders of common shares receive monthly cash distributions in the form of dividends on the new common shares. Dividends are paid at the discretion of our board of directors based on historical and projected cash available for distribution. Cash available for distribution decreased by \$30.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2009 as compared to 2008 due primarily to the changes in cash flow from operating activities described above. In addition, project-level debt repayments were made at Auburndale, which was acquired in late 2008.

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

The table below presents our calculation of cash available for distribution for the six months ended June 30, 2010 and 2009 and the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007 (in thousands of U.S. dollars, except as otherwise stated):

|  | Year ended December 31, |          |          | Six months ended<br>June 30, |         |
|--|-------------------------|----------|----------|------------------------------|---------|
| (unaudited)  | 2009                    | 2008     | 2007     | 2010                         | 2009    |
|  |                         |          |          |                              |         |
| Cash flows from operating activities <sup>(1)</sup>          | 50,449                  | 77,788   | 58,088   | 35,978                       | 30,524  |
| Project-level debt repayments                                | (12,744)                | (22,275) | (20,117) | (9,141)                      | (6,414) |
| Interest on IPS portion of subordinated notes <sup>(2)</sup> | 30,639                  | 36,560   | 36,235   |                              | 16,078  |
| Purchases of property, plant and equipment                   | (2,016)                 | (1, 102) | (15,695) | (1,520)                      | (933)   |
|  |                         |          |          |                              |         |
| Cash available for distribution <sup>(3)</sup>               | 66,328                  | 90,971   | 58,511   | 25,317                       | 39,255  |
|  |                         |          |          |                              |         |
| Interest on subordinated notes                               | 30,639                  | 36,560   | 36,235   |                              | 16,078  |
| Dividends on common shares                                   | 27,988                  | 24,692   | 24,665   | 31,714                       | 11,672  |
|  |                         |          |          |                              |         |
| Total common share distributions                             | 58,627                  | 61,252   | 60,900   |                              |         |
|  | ,                       | ,        | ,        |                              |         |
| Payout ratio   | 88%                     | 67%      | 104%     | 125%                         | 71%     |
| Expressed in Cdn\$   |                         |          |          |                              |         |
| Cash available for distribution                              | 75,673                  | 97,102   | 62,814   | 26,187                       | 47,320  |
|  |                         |          |          |                              |         |
| Total common share distributions                             | 66,325                  | 65,143   | 65,181   | 33,083                       | 33,234  |
|  |                         |          |          |                              |         |

(1)

Beginning in the first quarter of 2010, changes in restricted cash in the consolidated statement of cash flows has been reported as an investing activity to reflect the use of the restricted cash in the current period. In previous periods, changes in restricted cash were reported as cash flow from operating activities. The prior period amounts have been reclassified to conform with the current year presentation. This reclassification does not impact the consolidated balance sheet or the consolidated statements of operations. We have changed the classification of restricted cash because the revised presentation is more widely used by companies in our industry.

(2)

Prior to the common share conversion on November 27, 2009, a portion of our monthly distribution to IPS holders was paid in the form of interest on the subordinated notes comprising a part of the IPSs. Subsequent to the conversion, the entire monthly cash distribution is paid in the form of a dividend on our common shares.

(3)

Cash available for distribution is not a recognized measure under GAAP and does not have any standardized meaning prescribed by GAAP. Therefore, this measure may not be comparable to similar measures presented by other companies. See "Supplementary non-GAAP financial information."

## LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

#### Overview

Our primary source of liquidity is distributions from our projects and our revolving credit facility. A significant portion of the cash received from project distributions is used to pay dividends to our shareholders and interest on our outstanding convertible debentures. We may fund future acquisitions with a combination of cash on hand, the issuance of additional corporate debt or equity securities and the incurrence of privately-placed bank or institutional non-recourse operating level debt.

We believe that we will be able to generate sufficient amounts of cash and cash equivalents to maintain our operations and meet our obligations as they become due.

## Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

We do not expect any material unusual requirements for cash outflows in 2010 for capital expenditures or other required investments. In addition, there are no debt instruments with significant maturities or refinancing requirements in 2010. See "Outlook" above for information about changes in expected distributions from our projects in 2010.

# Common share conversion and dividend policy

On November 24, 2009, our shareholders approved our conversion to a common share structure. Subsequent to the conversion, we have continued to maintain our business strategy and our current distribution levels. Each IPS has been exchanged for one new common share. Our entire current monthly cash distribution of Cdn\$0.0912 per common share is being paid as a dividend on the new common shares. We expect to continue paying cash dividends in the future in amounts that are comparable to the dividends paid in 2009. Future dividends are paid at the discretion of our board of directors subject to our earnings and cash flow and are not guaranteed. The primary risk that impacts our ability to continue paying cash dividends at the current rate is the operating performance of our projects and their ability to distribute cash to us after satisfying project-level obligations.

# Credit facility

We maintain a credit facility with a capacity of \$100 million, \$50 million of which may be utilized for letters of credit. The credit facility matures in August 2012.

In November 2008, we borrowed \$55 million under the credit facility and used the proceeds to partially fund the acquisition of Auburndale. We executed an interest rate swap to fix the interest rate at 2.4% through November 2011 for the balance outstanding under this borrowing. In July 2009, \$20 million of the outstanding borrowings under the credit facility was repaid with cash on hand. The remaining \$35 million was repaid in November 2009 with cash proceeds from the sales of Mid-Georgia and Stockton and the interest rate swap to fix the interest at 2.4% through 2011 was terminated.

The credit facility bears interest at LIBOR plus an applicable margin between 1.50% and 3.25% that varies based on the credit statistics of one of our subsidiaries. As of June 30, 2010, the applicable margin was 1.50%. In November 2009, we amended the credit facility in order to facilitate the common share conversion. Under the terms of the amendment, we paid a fee of \$250,000 and agreed to change the method of computing applicable margin on amounts outstanding under the credit facility.

As of June 30, 2010, \$39.4 million was allocated, but not drawn, to support letters of credit for contractual credit support at seven of our projects. In June 2010, we borrowed \$20 million under the credit facility and used the proceeds to partially fund the acquisition of Idaho Wind in July 2010.

We must meet certain financial covenants under the terms of the credit facility, which are generally based on the cash flow coverage ratios and also require us to report indebtedness ratios to our lenders. The facility is secured by pledges of assets and interests in certain subsidiaries. We expect to remain in compliance with the covenants of the credit facility for at least the next 12 months.

# **Convertible debentures**

On October 11, 2006, we issued, in a public offering, Cdn\$60 million aggregate principal amount of 6.25% convertible secured debentures, which we refer to as the 2006 Debentures, for gross proceeds of \$52.8 million. The 2006 Debentures pay interest semi-annually on April 30 and October 31 of each year. The 2006 Debentures initially had a maturity date of October 31, 2011. They are convertible into approximately 80.6452 common shares per Cdn\$1,000 principal amount of 2006 Debentures, at

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

any time, at the option of the holder, representing a conversion price of Cdn\$12.40 per common share. The 2006 Debentures are secured by a subordinated pledge of our interest in certain subsidiaries and contain certain restrictive covenants.

In connection with our conversion to a common share structure on November 27, 2009, the holders of the 2006 Debentures approved an amendment to increase the annual interest rate from 6.25% to 6.50% and separately, an extension of the maturity date from October 2011 to October 2014.

On December 17, 2009, we issued, in a public offering, Cdn\$75 million aggregate principal amount of 6.25% convertible debentures, which we refer to as the 2009 Debentures, for gross proceeds of \$71.4 million. The 2009 Debentures pay interest semi-annually on March 15 and September 15 of each year beginning September 15, 2010. The 2009 Debentures mature on March 15, 2017 and are convertible into approximately 76.9231 common shares per Cdn\$1,000 principal amount of 2009 Debentures, at any time, at the option of the holder, representing a conversion price of Cdn\$13.00 per common share.

On December 24, 2009, the underwriters exercised their over-allotment option in full to purchase an additional Cdn\$11.3 million aggregate principal amount of the 2009 Debentures.

A portion of the proceeds from the 2009 Debentures was used to redeem the remaining Cdn\$40.7 million principal value of subordinated notes at 105% of the principal amount.

## **Project-level debt**

The following table summarizes the maturities of project-level debt. The amounts represent our share of the non-recourse project-level debt balances at June 30, 2010 and exclude any purchase accounting adjustments recorded to adjust the debt to its fair value at the time the project was acquired. Certain of the projects have more than one tranche of debt outstanding with different maturities, different interest rates and/or debt containing variable interest rates. Project-level debt agreements contain covenants that restrict the amount of cash distributed by the project if certain debt service coverage ratios are not attained. As of June 30, 2010, the covenants at the Chambers, Selkirk and Delta Person projects are temporarily preventing those projects from making cash distributions to us. We expect these projects to resume cash distributions in 2011. All project-level debt is non-recourse to us and substantially all of the principal is amortized over the life of the projects' PPAs. The non-recourse holding company ("holdco") debt relating to our investment in Chambers is held at Epsilon Power Partners, our wholly-owned subsidiary. From January 1 to July 31, 2010, we have contributed approximately \$2.7 million to Epsilon Power Partners for debt service payments on the holdco debt. We expect to make further contributions to Epsilon Power Partners ranging from \$0.3 million to \$0.9 million during the remainder of 2010 before it is expected to begin receiving distributions from Chambers in amounts that are adequate for servicing the holdco debt.

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

The range of interest rates presented represents the rates in effect at June 30, 2010. The amounts listed below are in thousands of U.S. dollars, except as otherwise stated.

|                             | Range of interest rates | Total<br>remaining<br>principal<br>repayments | 2010   | 2011   | 2012   | 2013   | 2014   | Thereafter |
|-----------------------------|-------------------------|---|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|------------|
| Consolidated                |                         |   |        |        |        |        |        |            |
| projects:                   |                         |   |        |        |        |        |        |            |
| Epsilon Power               |                         |   |        |        |        |        |        |            |
| Partners                    | 8.4%                    | 36,982  | 500    | 1,500  | 1,500  | 3,000  | 5,000  | 25,482     |
| Path 15                     | 7.9% - 9.0%             | 157,608                                       | 3,740  | 7,987  | 8,667  | 9,402  | 8,065  | 119,747    |
| Auburndale                  | 5.1%                    | 26,600  | 4,900  | 9,800  | 7,000  | 4,900  |        |            |
| Total consolidated          |                         |   |        |        |        |        |        |            |
| projects                    |                         | 221,190                                       | 9,140  | 19,287 | 17,167 | 17,302 | 13,065 | 145,229    |
| Equity method               |                         |   |        |        |        |        |        |            |
| projects:                   |                         |   |        |        |        |        |        |            |
| Chambers                    | 0.4% - 7.2%             | 80,571  | 5,526  | 11,294 | 12,176 | 10,783 | 5,780  | 35,012     |
| Delta-Person                | 2.3%                    | 11,059  | 124    | 1,220  | 1,308  | 1,403  | 1,505  | 5,499      |
| Selkirk                     | 9.0%                    | 20,999  | 4,206  | 10,948 | 5,845  |        |        |            |
| Gregory                     | 2.1% - 7.5%             | 15,217  | 934    | 1,901  | 2,044  | 2,205  | 2,385  | 5,748      |
| Total equity method         |                         |   |        |        |        |        |        |            |
| projects                    |                         | 127,846                                       | 10,790 | 25,363 | 21,373 | 14,391 | 9,670  | 46,259     |
| Total project-level<br>debt |                         | 349,036                                       | 19,930 | 44,650 | 38,540 | 31,693 | 22,735 | 191,488    |

#### **Restricted cash**

The projects generally have reserve requirements to support payments for major maintenance costs and project-level debt service. For projects that are consolidated, our share of these amounts is reflected as restricted cash on the consolidated balance sheet. At December 31, 2009, restricted cash at the consolidated projects totaled \$14.9 million.

### CAPITAL EXPENDITURES

Routine and expected capital expenditures for the projects are generally made at the project level using project cash flows and project reserves. Therefore, the distributions that we receive from the projects are made net of capital expenditures needed at the projects. The projects in which we have investments generally consist of large capital assets that have established commercial operations. Ongoing capital expenditures for assets of this nature are generally not significant because most major expenditures relate to planned repairs and maintenance and are expensed when incurred. Capital expenditures in 2009 were approximately \$2 million and we expect 2010 capital expenditures to also be approximately \$2 million.

In 2009, several of the projects undertook planned outages to complete major maintenance work that prolonged the life and improved efficient and reliable operation of the assets. Major overhaul inspections were conducted during the period at Badger Creek, Chambers and Selkirk. The principal maintenance activity at Chambers was a major overhaul of the project's steam turbine. Selkirk conducted major overhaul inspections of two of its three gas turbines in 2009. Both Chambers and Selkirk have reserves that are funded from operating cash flow in anticipation of major maintenance expenditures. Reserve withdrawals cover a substantial portion of the actual maintenance costs. Typically, Selkirk is able to fully mitigate lost operating margin through the resale of natural gas not consumed.

Costs associated with the major gas turbine overhaul at Badger Creek are paid for by the operator of the plant based on a levelized operations and maintenance fee that the operator is paid by the project. Minor gas turbine inspections and overhauls were completed at Gregory and Auburndale. Both

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

Gregory and Auburndale have long-term service agreements in place for their gas turbines with payments over time that cover a substantial portion of the overhaul cost. Gregory also funds a reserve over time to cover certain maintenance expenditures. Each of the projects conducts maintenance activities during periods of the year when impacts to the project's margin on energy sales and contractual availability requirements can be minimized.

In 2010, several of the projects have planned outages to complete maintenance work. The level of maintenance and capital expenditures is reduced from 2009. In the second quarter, Selkirk completed a minor inspection of one of its combustion turbines, with costs and lost margin largely covered by reserves and gas resales proceeds, respectively. Selkirk's planned major overhaul of a steam turbine has been postponed to 2011 due to maintaining a high steam quality. At Orlando, a minor gas turbine inspection was completed in May. Auburndale is scheduled to conduct a minor inspection of one of the facility's combustion turbines, which is covered by its long-term service agreement, in conjunction with other maintenance work. Chambers completed its scheduled outage to inspect and complete customary repairs on one boiler. Due to the facility's low dispatch, the planned outage of its other boiler has been postponed to 2011.

## CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS AND COMMERCIAL COMMITMENTS

The following table summarizes our contractual obligations as of December 31, 2009 (in thousands of U.S. dollars).

|   | <br>ess than<br>1 year | 1  | - 3 Years | 3  | - 5 Years | T  | Thereafter |    | Total   |
|---|------------------------|----|-----------|----|-----------|----|------------|----|---------|
| Debt <sup>(a)</sup>                             | \$<br>18,280           | \$ | 36,454    | \$ | 87,455    | \$ | 227,294    | \$ | 369,483 |
| Interest payment on debt                        | 25,820                 |    | 48,418    |    | 43,049    |    | 83,353     |    | 200,640 |
| Total operating lease obligation <sup>(b)</sup> | 919                    |    | 1,908     |    | 995       |    | 84         |    | 3,906   |
| Total purchase obligations                      | 15,123                 |    | 13,928    |    | 8,047     |    | 24,221     |    | 61,319  |
| Total other long term liabilities               |                        |    | 5,027     |    |           |    | 719        |    | 5,746   |
| Total contractual obligations                   | \$<br>60,142           | \$ | 105,735   | \$ | 139,546   | \$ | 335,671    | \$ | 641,094 |

*(a)* 

Debt represents our consolidated share of project long-term debt. The amount presented excludes the net unamortized purchase price adjustment of \$12,030 related to the fair value of debt assumed in the Path 15 acquisition. Project debt is non-recourse to us and is generally amortized during the term of the respective revenue generating contracts of the projects. The range of interest rates on long-term consolidated project debt at December 31, 2009 was 5.1% to 9.0%.

(b)

These lease payments are associated primarily with the lease of our headquarters office in Boston, MA which expires on March 31, 2015.

## **OFF-BALANCE SHEET ARRANGEMENTS**

As of June 30, 2010, we had no off-balance sheet arrangements as defined in Item 303(a)(4) of Regulation S-K.

# CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES

Accounting standards require information in financial statements about the risks and uncertainties inherent in significant estimates, and the application of generally accepted accounting principles involves the exercise of varying degrees of judgment. Certain amounts included in or affecting our consolidated financial statements and related disclosures must be estimated, requiring us to make certain assumptions with respect to values or conditions that cannot be known with certainty at the

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

time our financial statements are prepared. These estimates and assumptions affect the amounts we report for our assets and liabilities, our revenues and expenses during the reporting period, and our disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of our financial statements. We routinely evaluate these estimates utilizing historical experience, consultation with experts and other methods we consider reasonable in the particular circumstances. Nevertheless, actual results may differ significantly from our estimates and any effects on our business, financial position or results of operations resulting from revisions to these estimates are recorded in the period in which the facts that give rise to the revision become known.

In preparing our consolidated financial statements and related disclosures, examples of certain areas that require more judgment relative to others include our use of estimates in determining fair values of acquired assets, the useful lives and recoverability of property, plant and equipment and PPAs, the recoverability of equity investments, the recoverability of deferred tax assets and the fair value of derivatives.

For a summary of our significant accounting policies, see Note 2 to the accompanying consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. We believe that certain accounting policies are of more significance in our consolidated financial statement preparation process than others, which policies are discussed as follows.

#### Impairment of long-lived assets and equity investments

Long-lived assets, which include property, plant and equipment, transmission system rights and other intangible assets subject to depreciation and amortization, are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. If such assets are considered to be impaired, the impairment to be recognized is measured by the amount by which the carrying amount of the assets exceeds the fair value of the assets by factoring in the probability weighting of different courses of action available. Generally, fair value will be determined using valuation techniques such as the present value of expected future cash flows. We discount the estimated future cash flows associated with the asset using a single interest rate representative of the risk involved with such an investment or employ an expected present value method that probability-weights a range of possible outcomes. We also consider quoted market prices in active markets to the extent they are available. In the absence of such information, we may consider prices of similar assets, consult with brokers or employ other valuation techniques. We use our best estimates in making these evaluations. However, actual results could vary from the assumptions used in our estimates and the impact of such variations could be material.

Investments in and the operating results of 50%-or-less owned entities not required to be consolidated are included in the accompanying consolidated financial statements on the basis of the equity method of accounting. We review our investments in unconsolidated entities for impairment whenever events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the investments may not be fully recoverable. Evidence of a loss in value that is other than temporary might include the absence of an ability to recover the carrying amount of the investment, the inability of the investee to sustain an earnings capacity which would justify the carrying amount of the investment, failure of cash flow coverage ratio tests included in project-level, non-recourse debt or, where applicable, estimated sales proceeds which are insufficient to recover the carrying amount of the investment. Our assessment as to whether any decline in value is other than temporary is based on our ability and intent to hold the investment and whether evidence indicating the carrying value of the investment is recoverable within a reasonable period of time outweighs evidence to the contrary.

## Table of Contents

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

When we determine that an impairment test is required, the future projected cash flows from the equity investment are the most significant factor in determining whether impairment exists and, if so, the amount of the impairment charges. We use our best estimates of market prices of power and fuel and our knowledge of the operations of the project and our related contracts when developing these cash flow estimates. In addition, when determining fair value using discounted cash flows, the discount rate used can have a material impact on the fair value determination. Discount rates are based on our assessment of the risk of the cash flows in the estimate, including when applicable, the credit risk of the counterparty that is contractually obligated to purchase electricity or steam from the project.

We generally consider our investments in our equity method investees to be strategic long-term investments that comprise a significant portion of our core operating business. Therefore, we complete our assessments with a long-term view. If the fair value of the investment is determined to be less than the carrying value and the decline in value is considered to be other than temporary, an appropriate write-down is recorded based on the excess of the carrying value over the best estimate of fair value of the investment. The use of these methods involves the same inherent uncertainty of future cash flows as previously discussed with respect to undiscounted cash flows. Actual future market prices and project costs could vary from those used in our estimates and the impact of such variations could be material.

### Fair value of derivatives

We utilize derivative contracts to mitigate our exposure to fluctuations in fuel commodity prices, foreign currency and to balance our exposure to variable interest rates. We believe that these derivatives are generally effective in realizing these objectives.

In determining fair value for our derivative assets and liabilities, we generally use the market approach and incorporate assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability, including assumptions about market risk and/or the risks inherent in the inputs to the valuation techniques.

A fair value hierarchy exists for inputs used in measuring fair value that maximizes the use of observable inputs (Level 1 or Level 2) and minimizes the use of unobservable inputs (Level 3) by requiring that the observable inputs be used when available. Our derivative instruments are classified as Level 2. The fair value measurements of these derivative assets and liabilities are based largely on quoted prices from independent brokers in active markets who regularly facilitate our transactions. An active market is considered to have transactions with sufficient frequency and volume to provide pricing information on an ongoing basis.

Derivative assets are discounted for credit risk using credit spreads representative of the counterparty's probability of default. For derivative liabilities, fair value measurement reflects the nonperformance risk related to that liability, which is our own credit risk. We derive our nonperformance risk by applying credit spreads approximating our estimate of corporate credit rating against the respective derivative liability.

Certain derivative instruments qualify for a scope exception to fair value accounting, as they are considered normal purchases or normal sales. The availability of this exception is based upon the assumption that we have the ability and it is probable to deliver or take delivery of the underlying physical commodity. Derivatives that are considered to be normal purchases and normal sales are exempt from derivative accounting treatment and are recorded as executory contracts.

64

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

#### Income taxes and valuation allowance for deferred tax assets

In assessing the recoverability of our deferred tax assets, we consider whether it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will be realized. The ultimate realization of deferred tax assets is dependent upon projected future taxable income in the United States and in Canada and available tax planning strategies. As of December 31, 2009, we had recorded a valuation allowance of \$67.1 million. This amount is comprised primarily of provisions against available Canadian and U.S. net operating loss carryforwards.

## RECENT ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

In June 2009, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") approved the "FASB Accounting Standards Codification" as the single source of authoritative, nongovernmental GAAP as of July 1, 2009. The codification does not change current U.S. GAAP or how we account for our transactions or nature of related disclosures made; instead it is intended to simplify user access to all authoritative literature related to a particular topic in one place. All existing accounting standard documents will be superseded, and all other accounting literature not included in the codification will be considered non-authoritative. The codification is effective for interim and annual periods ending after September 15, 2009. The codification became effective for Atlantic Power beginning the quarter ending September 30, 2009 and did not have an impact in our balance sheet or results of operations for the year ended December 31, 2009.

In 2009, the FASB amended the consolidation guidance applied to variable interest entities ("VIEs"). This standard replaces the quantitative approach previously required to determine which entity has a controlling financial interest in a VIE with a qualitative approach. Under the new approach, the primary beneficiary of a VIE is the entity that has both (a) the power to direct the activities of the VIE that most significantly impact the entity's economic performance, and (b) the obligation to absorb losses of the entity, or the right to receive benefits from the entity, that could be significant to the VIE. This standard also requires ongoing reassessments of whether an entity is the primary beneficiary of a VIE and enhanced disclosures about an entity's involvement in VIEs. We adopted this standard on January 1, 2010 and it did not have a material effect upon our financial statements.

In 2010, the FASB amended the Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures Topic of the codification to require additional disclosures about 1) transfers of Level 1 and Level 2 fair value measurements, including the reason for transfers, 2) purchases, sales, issuances and settlements in the roll-forward of activity in Level 3 fair value measurements, 3) additional disaggregation to include fair value measurement disclosures for each class of assets and liabilities and 4) disclosure of inputs and valuation techniques used to measure fair value for both recurring and nonrecurring fair value measurements. The amendment is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2009, except for the disclosures about purchases, sales, issuances and settlements in the roll-forward of activity in Level 3 fair value measurements, which is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2010. We adopted this standard on January 1, 2010 and it did not have a material effect upon our financial statements.

We adopted the FASB's revised standard for business combinations on January 1, 2009. The provisions of the standard are applied prospectively to business combinations for which the acquisition date occurs after January 1, 2009. The standard requires an acquirer to recognize and measure in its financial statements the identifiable assets acquired, the liabilities assumed, and any non-controlling interest in the acquiree at fair value at the acquisition date. It also recognizes and measures the goodwill acquired or a gain from a bargain purchase in the business combination and determines what information to disclose to enable users of an entity's financial statements to evaluate the nature and

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

financial effects of the business combination. In addition, transaction costs are required to be expensed as incurred. This standard was further amended and clarified with regard to application issues on initial recognition and measurement, subsequent measurement and accounting, and disclosure of assets and liabilities arising from contingencies in a business combination. Our adoption of the standard did not have an impact on our results of operations, financial position, or cash flows.

In May 2009, the FASB issued a standard that incorporates the accounting and disclosure requirements related to subsequent events found in auditing standards into GAAP, effectively making management directly responsible for subsequent events accounting and disclosures. The standard also requires disclosure of the date through which subsequent events have been evaluated. The standard is effective for interim and annual reporting periods ending after June 15, 2009, and shall be applied prospectively. Our adoption of the standard did not have an impact on our results of operations, financial position, or cash flows.

In 2008, the FASB amended the disclosure requirements to improve financial reporting about derivatives and hedging activities. This standard became effective on January 1, 2009. We have adopted this standard as of January 1, 2009 and have adjusted our current disclosures accordingly.

In September 2006, the FASB issued a standard which provides enhanced guidance for using fair value measurements in financial reporting. While the standard does not expand the use of fair value in any new circumstance, it has applicability to several current accounting standards that require or permit entities to measure assets and liabilities at fair value. The standard defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in GAAP and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. The impact of our adoption of this standard on January 1, 2008 resulted in a \$25.2 million decrease to retained deficit.

In July 2006, the FASB issued an interpretation that requires a new evaluation process for all tax positions taken, recognizing tax benefits when it is more-likely-than-not that a tax position will be sustained upon examination by tax authorities. The benefit from a position that has surpassed the more-likely-than-not threshold is the largest amount of benefit that is more than 50% likely to be realized upon settlement. Differences between the amounts recognized in the statement of financial position prior to the adoption of the interpretation and the amounts reported after adoption are to be accounted for as an adjustment to the beginning balance of retained earnings. Our adoption of the standard did not have an impact on our results of operations, financial position, or cash flows.

## QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Market risk is the risk that changes in market prices, such as foreign exchange rates, interest rates and commodity prices, will affect our cash flows or the value of our holdings of financial instruments. The objective of market risk management is to minimize the impact that market risks have on our cash flows as described in the following paragraphs.

Our market risk sensitive instruments and positions have been determined to be "other than trading." Our exposure to market risk as discussed below includes forward-looking statements and represents an estimate of possible changes in fair value or future earnings that would occur assuming hypothetical future movements in fuel commodity prices, currency exchange rates or interest rates. Our views on market risk are not necessarily indicative of actual results that may occur and do not represent the maximum possible gains and losses that may occur, since actual gains and losses will differ from those estimated based on actual fluctuations in fuel commodity prices, currency exchange rates or interest rates and the timing of transactions.

#### Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

#### Fuel commodity market risk

Our current and future cash flows are impacted by changes in electricity, natural gas and coal prices. The combination of long-term energy sales and fuel purchase agreements are designed to mitigate the impacts to cash flows of changes in commodity prices by generally passing through changes in fuel prices to the buyer of the energy.

The Lake project's operating margin is exposed to changes in the market price of natural gas from the expiration of its natural gas supply contract on June 30, 2009 through the expiration of its PPA on July 31, 2013. The Auburndale project purchases natural gas under a fuel supply agreement which provides approximately 80% of the project's fuel requirements at fixed prices through June 30, 2012. The remaining 20% is purchased at market prices and therefore the project is exposed to changes in natural gas prices for that portion of its gas requirements through the termination of the fuel supply agreement and 100% of its natural gas requirements from the expiration of the fuel contract in mid-2012 until the termination of its PPA in 2013.

We have executed a strategy to mitigate the future exposure to changes in natural gas prices at Lake and Auburndale by periodically entering into financial swaps that effectively fix the price of natural gas required at these projects. These natural gas swaps are derivative financial instruments and are recorded in the consolidated balance sheet at fair value. Changes in the fair value of the natural gas swaps through June 30, 2009 were recorded in other comprehensive income (loss) as they were designated as a hedge of the risk associated with changes in market prices of natural gas. As of July 1, 2009, these natural gas swap hedges were de-designated and the changes in their fair value are recorded in change in fair value of derivative instruments in the consolidated statements of operations.

For the remainder of 2010, projected cash distributions at Auburndale would change by approximately \$0.3 million per \$1.00/Mmbtu change in the price of natural gas based on the current level of un-hedged and uncontracted natural gas volumes at the project. In 2010, projected cash distributions at Lake would change by approximately \$0.5 million per \$1.00/Mmbtu change in the price of natural gas based on the current level of unhedged natural gas volumes at the project.

Coal prices used in the revenue component of the projected distributions from the Lake and Auburndale projects incorporate a forecast of the applicable Crystal River facility coal cost provided by the utility based on their internal projections. The projected annual cash distributions from Lake and Auburndale combined would change by approximately \$2.4 million for every \$0.25/Mmbtu change in the projected price of coal.

### Table of Contents

## Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

The following tables summarize the hedge position related to natural gas needed to meet PPA requirements at Lake and Auburndale as of December 31, 2009 and as of October 4, 2010, including additional swaps executed during the first six months of 2010:

| As of December 31, 2009  | 2  | 2010                |                  | 2011                     |             | 2012                     |  | 2013               |
|--|----|---------------------|------------------|--------------------------|-------------|--------------------------|--|--------------------|
| Portion of gas volumes<br>currently hedged:  |    |                     |                  |                          |             |                          |  |                    |
| Lake:  |    |                     |                  |                          |             |                          |  |                    |
| Contracted   |    |                     |                  |                          |             |                          |  |                    |
| Financially hedged   |    | 80%                 | ,<br>D           | 65%                      | )           | 90%                      | 2  | 65%                |
| Total  |    | 80%                 | ,<br>b           | 65%                      | ,           | 90%                      | ,<br>7   | 65%                |
| Auburndale:  |    |                     |                  |                          |             |                          |  |                    |
| Contracted   |    | 80%                 | ,<br>)           | 80%                      | ,           | 40%                      | 2  |                    |
| Financially hedged   |    | 15%                 |                  | 13%                      |             | 19%                      |  | 65%                |
| Total  |    | 95%                 | ,<br>0           | 93%                      | ,           | 59%                      | ,  | 65%                |
| Average price of financially<br>hedged volumes (per<br>Mmbtu)  | ¢  | - 11                | ¢                |                          | ¢           | 6.00                     | <b>•</b>   | 7.05               |
| Lake   | \$ | 7.11                | \$               | 6.65                     | \$          | 6.90                     | \$   | 7.05               |
| Auburndale   | \$ | 6.30                | \$               | 6.68                     | \$          | 6.67                     | \$   | 7.02               |
|  |    |                     |                  |                          |             |                          |  |                    |
| As of October 4, 2010  | 2  | 2010                | ź                | 2011                     |             | 2012                     |  | 2013               |
| Portion of gas volumes currently hedged:   | 2  | 2010                | 2                | 2011                     | ÷           | 2012                     |  | 2013               |
| Portion of gas volumes<br>currently hedged:<br>Lake:   | 2  | 2010                | :                | 2011                     | :           | 2012                     |  | 2013               |
| Portion of gas volumes currently hedged:   | 2  | 2 <b>010</b><br>80% |                  | <b>2011</b><br>78%       |             | <b>2012</b><br>90%       |  | <b>2013</b><br>65% |
| Portion of gas volumes<br>currently hedged:<br>Lake:<br>Contracted   | 2  |                     | <b>,</b><br>0    |                          | 2           |                          | 2  |                    |
| Portion of gas volumes<br>currently hedged:<br>Lake:<br>Contracted<br>Financially hedged   | 2  | 80%                 | <b>,</b><br>0    | 78%                      | 2           | 90%                      | 2  | 65%                |
| Portion of gas volumes<br>currently hedged:<br>Lake:<br>Contracted<br>Financially hedged<br>Total  | 2  | 80%                 | <b>,</b><br>0    | 78%                      | 2           | 90%                      | 2  | 65%                |
| Portion of gas volumes<br>currently hedged:<br>Lake:<br>Contracted<br>Financially hedged   | 2  | 80%                 | , o<br>o         | 78%                      | )           | 90%                      | 2  | 65%                |
| Portion of gas volumes<br>currently hedged:<br>Lake:<br>Contracted<br>Financially hedged<br>Total<br>Auburndale:   | 2  | 80%<br>80%          | 6<br>6           | 78%                      | )<br>)      | 90%<br>90%               | 2  | 65%                |
| Portion of gas volumes<br>currently hedged:<br>Lake:<br>Contracted<br>Financially hedged<br>Total<br>Auburndale:<br>Contracted   | 2  | 80%<br>80%<br>80%   | 6<br>0<br>0<br>0 | 78%                      | )<br>)<br>) | 90%<br>90%<br>40%        | -<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br> | 65%<br>65%         |
| Portion of gas volumes<br>currently hedged:<br>Lake:<br>Contracted<br>Financially hedged<br>Total<br>Auburndale:<br>Contracted<br>Financially hedged   | 2  | 80%<br>80%<br>80%   | 6<br>0<br>0<br>0 | 78%<br>78%<br>80%<br>13% | )<br>)<br>) | 90%<br>90%<br>40%<br>32% | -<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br> | 65%<br>65%<br>79%  |
| Portion of gas volumes<br>currently hedged:<br>Lake:<br>Contracted<br>Financially hedged<br>Total<br>Auburndale:<br>Contracted<br>Financially hedged<br>Total<br>Average price of financially<br>hedged volumes (per | \$ | 80%<br>80%<br>80%   | 6<br>0<br>0<br>0 | 78%<br>78%<br>80%<br>13% | )<br>)<br>) | 90%<br>90%<br>40%<br>32% | -<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br> | 65%<br>65%<br>79%  |

## Foreign currency exchange risk

We use forward foreign currency contracts to manage our exposure to changes in foreign exchange rates as we earn our income in the United States but pay dividends to shareholders in Canadian dollars. Since our inception, we have had an established hedging strategy for the purpose of reinforcing the long-term sustainability of our dividends. We have executed this strategy by entering into forward contracts to purchase Canadian dollars at fixed rates of exchange sufficient to make monthly distributions through December 2013 at the current annual dividend level of Cdn\$1.094 per common share, as well as interest payments on the 2009 Debentures. Changes in the fair value of the forward contracts partially offset foreign exchange gains or losses on the U.S. dollar equivalent of our Canadian dollar obligations.

In addition to the forward contracts discussed above that settle on a monthly basis, we executed forward contracts to purchase Canadian dollars at fixed rates of exchange sufficient to make semi-annual payments on the 2006 Debentures. The contracts provide for the purchase of

## Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

Cdn\$1.9 million in April and in October of each year through 2011 at a rate of 1.1075 Canadian dollars per U.S. dollar. It is our intention to periodically consider extending the length of these forward contracts.

The foreign exchange forward contracts are recorded at estimated fair value based on quoted market prices and the estimation of the counter-party's credit risk. Changes in the fair value of the foreign currency forward contracts are reflected in foreign exchange (gain) loss in the consolidated statements of operations.

The following table contains the components of recorded foreign exchange (gain) loss for the periods indicated:

|   | Year ended December 31, |          |    |          |    |          | Six months ended<br>June 30, |    |         |
|---|-------------------------|----------|----|----------|----|----------|------------------------------|----|---------|
|   |                         | 2009     |    | 2008     |    | 2007     | 2010                         |    | 2009    |
| Unrealized foreign exchange (gains) losses: |                         |          |    |          |    |          |                              |    |         |
| Subordinated notes and convertible          |                         |          |    |          |    |          |                              |    |         |
| debentures                                  | \$                      | 55,508   | \$ | (85,212) | \$ | 68,419   | \$<br>(2,505)                | \$ | 17,635  |
| Forward contracts and other                 |                         | (31,138) |    | 46,009   |    | (30,703) | 7,704                        |    | (8,005) |
|   |                         |          |    |          |    |          |                              |    |         |
|   |                         | 24,370   |    | (39,203) |    | 37,716   | 5,199                        |    | 9,630   |
| Realized foreign exchange gains on forward  |                         |          |    |          |    |          |                              |    |         |
| contract settlements                        |                         | (3,864)  |    | (8,044)  |    | (7,574)  | (2,767)                      |    | (124)   |
|   |                         |          |    |          |    |          |                              |    |         |

\$ 20,506 \$ (47,247) \$ 30,142 \$ 2,432 \$ 9,506

The following table illustrates the impact on our financial instruments of a 10% hypothetical change in the value of the U.S. dollar compared to the Canadian dollar as of June 30, 2010:

| Convertible debentures             | \$<br>13,738 |
|------------------------------------|--------------|
| Foreign currency forward contracts | 26,133       |
|                                    |              |

# Interest rate risk

The impact of changes in interest rates do not have a significant impact on cash payments that are required on our debt instruments as approximately 90% of our debt, including our share of the project-level debt associated with equity investments in affiliates, either bears interest at fixed rates or is financially hedged through the use of interest rate swaps.

We have executed interest rate swaps on the revolving credit facility and at our consolidated Auburndale project to economically fix a portion of their respective exposure to changes in interest rates related to variable-rate debt. The interest rate swap agreements were designated as a cash flow hedge of the forecasted interest payments under the project-level Auburndale debt and the credit facility when they were executed in November 2008. The original interest rate swap expiration date for the Auburndale project-level debt was November 30, 2009. In November 2009, we executed a new interest rate swap designated as a cash flow hedge at Auburndale that expires on November 30, 2013. On November 30, 2009, we settled the interest rate swap on the revolving credit facility when the remaining outstanding balance on the credit facility was repaid. The remaining amount in accumulated other comprehensive income for this swap was recorded in the consolidated statements of operations.

In accounting for cash flow hedges, gains and losses on the derivative contracts are reported in other comprehensive income, outside "Net income" reported in our consolidated statements of operations, but only to the extent that the gains and losses from the change in value of the derivative contracts

# Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations

can later offset the loss or gain from the change in value of the hedged future cash flows during the period in which the hedged cash flows affect net income. That is, for cash flow hedges, all effective components of the derivative contracts' gains and losses are recorded in other comprehensive income (loss), pending occurrence of the expected transaction. Other comprehensive income (loss) consists of those financial items that are included in "Accumulated other comprehensive loss" in our accompanying consolidated balance sheets but not included in our net income. Thus, in highly effective cash flow hedges, where there is no ineffectiveness, other comprehensive income changes by exactly as much as the derivative contracts and there is no impact on earnings until the expected transaction occurs.

After considering the impact of interest rate swaps, a hypothetical change in the average interest rate of 100 basis points would change annual interest costs, including interest at equity investments, by approximately \$0.6 million.

# **Business**

# **OVERVIEW**

Atlantic Power Corporation is an independent power producer, with power projects located in major markets in the United States. Our current portfolio consists of interests in 12 operational power generation projects across eight states, one wind project under construction in Idaho, a 500 kilovolt 84-mile electric transmission line located in California, and six development projects in five states. Our power generation projects in operation have an aggregate gross electric generation capacity of approximately 1,823 megawatts (or "MW"), in which our ownership interest is approximately 808 MW.

The following map shows the location of our projects, including joint venture interests, across the United States:

We sell the capacity and power from our projects under PPAs with a variety of utilities and other parties. Under the PPAs, which have expiration dates ranging from 2010 to 2037, we receive payments for electric energy sold to our customers (known as energy payments), in addition to payments for electric generation capacity (known as capacity payments). We also sell steam from a number of our projects under steam sales agreements to industrial purchasers. The transmission system rights we own in our power transmission project entitle us to payments indirectly from the utilities that make use of the transmission line.

Our projects generally operate pursuant to long-term supply agreements, typically accompanied by fuel transportation arrangements. In most cases, the fuel supply and transportation arrangements correspond to the term of the relevant PPAs and most of the PPAs and steam sales agreements provide for the pass-through or indexing of fuel costs to our customers.

We partner with recognized leaders in the independent power business to operate and maintain our projects, including Caithness, Power Plant Management Services and Western. Under these operation, maintenance and management agreements, the operator is typically responsible for operations, maintenance and repair services.

Atlantic Power Corporation is organized under the laws of the Province of British Columbia. Our registered office is located at 355 Burrard Street, Suite 1900, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada V6C 2G8 and our headquarters are located at 200 Clarendon Street, Floor 25, Boston, Massachusetts, USA 02116. Our website is atlanticpower.com. Information contained on our website is not part of this prospectus.

#### Table of Contents

# Business

We completed our initial public offering on the TSX in November 2004. At the time of our initial public offering, or IPO, our publicly traded security was an IPS, each of which was comprised of one common share and Cdn\$5,787 principal value of 11% subordinated notes due 2016. On November 17, 2009, our shareholders approved a conversion from the IPS structure to a traditional common share structure. Each IPS has been exchanged for one new common share and each old common share that did not form part of an IPS was exchanged for approximately 0.44 of a new common share. Our shares trade on the TSX under the symbol "ATP" and began trading on the NYSE under the symbol "AT" on July 23, 2010.

### HISTORY OF OUR COMPANY

Atlantic Power Corporation is a Canadian corporation that was formed in 2004. The following timeline illustrates significant events in the development of our business since our initial public offering. Further details about these events are included below:

#### **Atlantic Power History**

We used the proceeds from our IPO to acquire a 58% interest in Atlantic Power Holdings, LLC (now Atlantic Power Holdings, Inc., which we refer to herein as "Atlantic Holdings") from two private equity funds managed by ArcLight Capital Partners, LLC and from Caithness. Until December 31, 2009, we were externally managed by Atlantic Power Management, LLC, an affiliate of ArcLight. Under this external management arrangement, ArcLight provided administrative and office support services to us and was required to give us the opportunity to pursue investment opportunities that did not fit ArcLight's investment guidelines for its private equity funds. At the time of our IPO, Atlantic Holdings was granted a right of first offer related to ArcLight's interest in 11 power generating projects. Our acquisitions of a 40% interest in the Chambers project in 2005 and the Auburndale project in 2008 were completed under the terms of this right of first offer, which has since expired.

72

### Table of Contents

# Business

In August 2005, we acquired Epsilon Power Partners, LLC, which owns a 40% interest in the Chambers project, for approximately \$63 million in cash and the assumption of \$43 million in non-recourse debt.

In September 2006, we acquired 100% of the equity interests in Trans-Elect NTD Holdings Path 15, LLC (Path 15), which has since been renamed Atlantic Path 15 Holdings, LLC, which indirectly owns approximately 72% of the transmission system rights in the transmission line upgrade along the Path 15 transmission corridor located in central California. The purchase price was approximately \$78.4 million.

In December 2006, we completed a private placement of 8,600,000 IPSs and Cdn\$3.0 million principal amount of separate subordinated notes to three institutional investors. In February 2007, we used the net proceeds of the private placement to increase our ownership in Atlantic Holdings to 100%.

In December 2007, we increased our ownership interest in the Pasco project from 50% to 100%.

In November 2008, we acquired a 100% ownership interest in Auburndale Power Partners, L.P, which owns the Auburndale project for a purchase price of \$139.9 million, subject to customary adjustments for working capital. The acquisition was funded with cash on hand, a \$55 million borrowing under our credit facility and non-recourse acquisition debt of \$35 million. The non-recourse acquisition debt associated with this transaction amortizes fully over the remaining term of the project's power purchase agreement.

In the first quarter of 2009, we transferred our remaining net interest in Onondaga Cogeneration Limited Partnership, at net book value, into a 50% owned joint venture, Onondaga Renewables, LLC, which is engaged in the redevelopment of the Onondaga project into a 40 MW biomass power plant.

In March 2009, we acquired a 40% equity interest in Rollcast Energy, Inc., a North Carolina corporation. Rollcast is a developer of biomass power plants in the southeastern U.S. with five, 50 MW projects in various stages of development. In March 2010, we agreed to invest \$2.0 million to increase our ownership interest in Rollcast to 60%. Under the terms of the agreement, \$1.2 million of the investment was made in March 2010 and the remaining \$0.8 million was made in April 2010. As a result of this additional investment, we began to consolidate our investment in Rollcast beginning March 1, 2010. Pursuant to the terms of our investment in Rollcast, we have the option, but not the obligation, to invest directly in biomass power plants under development by Rollcast.

In October 2009, we agreed to pay ArcLight an aggregate of \$15 million to terminate its management agreements with us, satisfied by a payment of \$6 million on the termination date of December 31, 2009, and additional payments of \$5 million, \$3 million and \$1 million on the respective first, second and third anniversaries of the termination date. In connection with the termination of the management agreements, we hired all of the then-current employees of Atlantic Power Management and entered into employment agreements with its officers.

In April 2010, Rollcast entered into a construction agreement for a 53.5 MW biomass project, known as Piedmont Green Power, to be located in Barnesville, Georgia. We currently expect to invest up to \$75 million in the Piedmont Green Power project, representing substantially all of the equity interests in the project. We intend to use a sole arranger to syndicate project-level debt financing for Piedmont. Construction of the project is scheduled to commence upon the closing of construction financing early in the fourth quarter of 2010. The Piedmont Green Power project has a 20-year PPA with Georgia Power Company which includes an adjustment related to the cost of biomass fuel for the plant.

On July 2, 2010, we acquired a 27.6% equity interest in Idaho Wind Partners 1, LLC ("Idaho Wind") for approximately \$40 million. Idaho Wind recently commenced construction of a 183 MW wind

# Business

power project located near Twin Falls, Idaho, which is currently scheduled to be completed in late 2010 or early 2011. Idaho Wind has 20-year fixed-price PPAs with Idaho Power Company. Our investment in Idaho Wind was funded with cash on hand and a \$20 million borrowing under our senior credit facility. Our investment in Idaho Wind will be accounted for under the equity method of accounting.

## **OUR COMPETITIVE STRENGTHS**

#### >

*Diversified projects.* Our power generation projects have an aggregate gross electric generation capacity of approximately 1,823 MW, and our net ownership interest in the electric generation capacity of these projects is approximately 808 MW. Our power generation projects are diversified by geographic location, electricity and steam customers, and project operators. These projects are generally located in the deregulated and more liquid electricity markets of New England, New York, Mid-Atlantic, California and Texas, or are located in regions of relatively high electricity demand growth such as Florida and New Mexico.

Our power transmission project, known as the Path 15 project, is an 84-mile, 500-kilovolt transmission line built in order to alleviate north-south transmission congestion in California. It is a traditional rate-base asset whose revenues are regulated by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC") and is operated by Western, a U.S. Federal power agency.

>

*Strong customer base.* Our customers are generally large utilities and other parties with investment-grade credit ratings. The largest customers of our power generation projects are Progress Energy Florida, Inc. ("PEF"), Tampa Electric Company ("TECO"), and Atlantic City Electric ("ACE"), which purchase approximately 40%, 15% and 11%, respectively, of the net electric generation capacity of our projects. No other electric customer purchases more than 7% of the net electric generation capacity of our power generation projects.

>

*Leading third-party managers.* Our power generation projects rely on a number of different operators for their operation, which are generally recognized leaders in the independent power business. Affiliates of Caithness, Power Plant Management Services and Babcock and Wilcox Power Generation Group, Inc. operate projects representing approximately 49%, 21% and 9%, respectively, of the net electric generation capacity of our power generation projects. No other operator is responsible for the operation of projects representing more than 8% of the net electric generation capacity of our power generation capacity of our power generation projects.

>

*Stability of project cash flow.* Each of our power generation projects currently in operation has been in operation for over ten years. Cash flows from each project are generally supported by energy sales contracts with investment-grade utilities and other sophisticated counterparties. We believe that each project's combination of PPA(s), fuel supply agreement(s) and/or commodity hedges help stabilize operating margins as fuel prices fluctuate.

74

#### Business

# OUR OBJECTIVES AND BUSINESS STRATEGY

Our objectives include maintaining the stability and sustainability of dividends to shareholders and to maximize the value of our company. In order to achieve these objectives, we intend to focus on enhancing the operating and financial performance of the projects and on pursuing additional acquisitions primarily in the electric power industry in the U.S. and Canada.

#### **Organic growth**

We intend to enhance the operation and financial performance of our projects through:

- >
- optimization of commercial arrangements such as PPAs, fuel supply and transportation contracts, steam sales agreements, and operations and maintenance agreements;
- achievement of improved operating efficiencies;
- >

>

upgrade or enhancement of existing equipment or plant configurations; and

>

expansion of existing projects.

Successfully extending PPAs and fuel agreements may facilitate refinancings that provide capital to fund growth opportunities.

### **Extending PPAs following their expiration**

PPAs in our portfolio have expiration dates ranging from 2010 to 2037. In each case, we plan for expirations by evaluating various options in the market for maximizing project cash flows. New arrangements may involve responses to utility solicitations for capacity and energy, direct negotiations with the original purchasing utility for PPA extensions, arrangements with creditworthy energy trading firms for tolling agreements, full service PPAs or the use of derivatives to lock in value. We do not assume that pricing under existing PPAs will necessarily be sustained after PPA expirations, since most original PPAs included capacity payments related to return of and return on original capital invested and counterparties or evolving regional electricity markets may or may not provide similar payments under new or extended PPAs.

### Acquisition and investment strategy

We believe that new electricity generation projects will be required in the United States and Canada over the next several years as a result of growth in electricity demand, transmission constraints and the retirement of older generation projects due to obsolescence or environmental concerns. There is also a very active secondary market for existing projects. We intend to expand our operations by making accretive acquisitions with a focus on power generation, transmission, distribution and related facilities in the United States and Canada. We may also invest in other forms of energy-related projects, utility projects and infrastructure projects, as well as additional investments in development stage projects or companies where the prospects for creating long-term predictable cash flows are attractive. Since the time of our initial public offering on the TSX in 2004, we have twice acquired the interest of another partner in one of our existing projects and will continue to look for such opportunities.

Our senior management has significant experience in the independent power industry and we believe the experience, reputation and industry relationships of our management team will provide us with enhanced access to future acquisition opportunities.

## Business

#### Acquisition guidelines

We use the following general guidelines when reviewing and evaluating possible acquisitions:

>

each acquisition or investment should result in an increase in cash available for distribution to shareholders;

>

in the case of an acquisition of power generation facilities, facilities with long-term PPAs with major electrical utilities or other creditworthy customers will be preferred; and, for facilities without such agreements, market electricity price assumptions used in acquisition evaluations will be obtained from a recognized independent source; and

>

in the case of an acquisition of a power generation facility, the expected useful life of the facility and associated structures will, with regular maintenance, be long enough to conform with our objective of providing stable long-term dividends to shareholders.

# POWER INDUSTRY OVERVIEW

Historically, the North American electricity industry was characterized by vertically-integrated monopolies. During the late 1980s, several jurisdictions began a process of restructuring by moving away from vertically integrated monopolies toward more competitive market models. Rapid growth in electricity demand, environmental concerns, increasing electricity rates, technological advances and other concerns prompted government policies to encourage the supply of electricity from independent power producers.

In the independent power generation sector, electricity is generated from a number of sources, including natural gas, coal, water, waste products such as biomass (e.g., wood, wood waste, agricultural waste), landfill gas, geothermal, solar and wind. According to the North American Electric Reliability Council's Long-Term Reliability Assessment, published in December 2009, summer peak demand within the United States in the ten-year period from 2009 through 2018 is projected to increase 14.8%, while winter peak demand in Canada is projected to increase 8.8%.

### The non-utility power generation industry

Our 12 power generation projects are non-utility electric generating facilities that operate in the U.S. electric power generation industry. The electric power industry is one of the largest industries in the United States, generating retail electricity sales of approximately \$365 billion in 2008, based on information published by the Energy Information Administration. A growing portion of the power produced in the United States is generated by non-utility generators. According to the Energy Information Administration, there were approximately 8,287 non-utility generators representing approximately 471 gigawatts of capacity in 2008, the most recent year for which data is available, (equal to 47% of total generating plants and 43% of nameplate capacity). Non-utility generators sell the electricity that they generate to electric utilities and other load-serving entities (such as municipalities and electric cooperatives) by way of bilateral contracts or open power exchanges. The electric utilities and other load-serving entities, in turn, generally sell this electricity to industrial, commercial and residential customers.

Based on our experience in the acquisition market since our IPO, as well as transactions we are currently evaluating for potential investment, we believe that an active secondary market for power generation projects will continue to provide us with meaningful acquisition and growth opportunities.

# Business

# **OUR POWER PROJECTS**

The following table outlines our portfolio of power generating and transmission assets in operation and under construction as of October 4, 2010, including our interest in each facility. Management believes the portfolio is well diversified in terms of electricity and steam buyers, fuel type, regulatory jurisdictions and regional power pools, thereby partially mitigating exposure to market, regulatory or environmental conditions specific to any single region.

A corporate organizational chart, which includes all our operating and development projects, is included on the following page.

| Project name | Location<br>(state) | Туре         | Total<br>MW | Economic<br>interest <sup>(1)</sup> | Accounting<br>treatment <sup>(2)</sup> | Net<br>MW <sup>(3)</sup> | Electricity<br>purchaser  | Power<br>contract<br>expiry | Customer<br>S&P<br>credit<br>rating |
|--------------|---------------------|--------------|-------------|-------------------------------------|--|--------------------------|---|-----------------------------|-------------------------------------|
| Auburndale   | Florida             | Natural Gas  | 155         | 100.00%                             | С                                      | 155                      | PEF   | 2013                        | BBB+                                |
| Lake         | Florida             | Natural Gas  | 121         | 100.00%                             | С                                      | 121                      | PEF   | 2013                        | BBB+                                |
| Pasco        | Florida             | Natural Gas  | 121         | 100.00%                             | С                                      | 121                      | TECO  | 2018                        | BBB                                 |
| Chambers     | New Jersey          | Coal         | 262         | 40.00%                              | Е                                      | 89(4)                    | ACE   | 2024                        | BBB                                 |
|              |                     |              |             |                                     |  | 16                       | DuPont  | 2024                        | А                                   |
| Path 15      | California          | Transmission | N/A         | 100.00%                             | С                                      | N/A                      | California Utilities via California<br>Independent System Operator <sup>(5)</sup> | N/A <sup>(6)</sup>          | BBB+ to $A^{(7)}$                   |
| Orlando      | Florida             | Natural Gas  | 129         | 50.00%                              | Е                                      | 46                       | PEF   | 2023                        | BBB+                                |
|              |                     |              |             |                                     |  | 19                       | Reedy Creek Improvement<br>District   | 2013(8)                     | A <sup>(9)</sup>                    |
| Selkirk      | New York            | Natural Gas  | 345         | 17.70%(10)                          | E                                      | 14                       | Merchant  | N/A                         | N/R                                 |
|              |                     |              |             |                                     |  | 47                       | Consolidated Edison   | 2014                        | A-                                  |
| Gregory      | Texas               | Natural Gas  | 400         | 17.10%                              | Е                                      | 59                       | Fortis Energy Marketing and<br>Trading  | 2013                        | A-                                  |
|              |                     |              |             |                                     |  | 9                        | Sherwin Alumina   | 2020                        | NR                                  |

| Topsham <sup>(11)</sup>    | Maine         | Hydro        | 14  | 50.00% | Е | 7  | Central Maine Power    | 2011 | BBB+ |
|----------------------------|---------------|--------------|-----|--------|---|----|------------------------|------|------|
| Badger Creek               | California    | Natural Gas  | 46  | 50.00% | Е | 23 | Pacific Gas & Electric | 2011 | BBB+ |
| Rumford                    | Maine         | Coal/Biomass | 85  | 26.40% | Е | 22 | Rumford Paper Co.      | 2010 | N/R  |
| Koma Kulshan               | Washington    | Hydro        | 13  | 49.80% | Е | 6  | Puget Sound Energy     | 2037 | BBB  |
| Delta-Person               | New<br>Mexico | Natural Gas  | 132 | 40.00% | Е | 53 | PNM                    | 2020 | BB-  |
| Idaho Wind <sup>(12)</sup> | Idaho         | Wind         | 183 | 27.57% | E | 51 | Idaho Power Co.        | 2030 | BBB  |

(1)

Except as otherwise noted, economic interest represents the percentage ownership interest in the project held indirectly by Atlantic Power.

(2)

Accounting Treatment: C Consolidated; and E Equity Method of Accounting (for additional details, see Note 2 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2009).

(3)

Represents our interest in each project's electric generation capacity based on our economic interest.

(footnotes continued on following page)

# Table of Contents

# Business

| 78   |   |
|------|---|
| (12) | Project currently under construction and is expected to be completed in late 2010 or early 2011.  |
| (11) | We own our interest in this project as a lessor.  |
| (10) | Represents our residual interest in the project after all priority distributions are paid, which is estimated to occur in 2012.   |
| (9)  | Fitch rating on Reedy Creek Improvement District bonds.   |
| (8)  | Upon the expiry of the Reedy Creek PPA, the associated capacity and energy will be sold to PEF.   |
| (7)  | Largest payers of fees supporting Path 15's annual revenue requirement are PG&E (BBB+), SoCal Ed (BBB+) and SDG&E (A). The California<br>Independent System Operator imposes minimum credit quality requirements for any participants of A or better unless collateral is posted per the<br>imposed schedule. |
| (6)  | Path 15 is a FERC regulated asset with a FERC-approved regulatory life of 30 years: through 2034.   |
| (5)  | California utilities pay transmission access charges to the California Independent System Operator, who then pays owners of transmission system rights, such as Path 15, in accordance with its FERC approved annual revenue requirement.   |
| (4)  | Includes separate power sales agreement in which the project and ACE share profits on spot sales of energy and capacity not purchased by ACE under the base PPA.  |
|      |   |

# Table of Contents

## Business

The following corporate organization chart includes all of our operating and development projects:

Our projects are organized into the following six business segments:

Auburndale Lake Pasco Auburndale segment Chambers Path 15 Other Project Assets

# General description

The Auburndale Segment consists of a 155 MW dual-fired (natural gas and oil), combined-cycle, cogeneration plant located in Polk County, Florida, which commenced operations in July 1994. We

## Table of Contents

# Business

own 100% of the Auburndale project, which is a "qualifying facility" (or "QF") under the rules promulgated by FERC. We acquired Auburndale from ArcLight Energy Partners Fund I, L.P. and Calpine Corporation in a transaction that was completed on November 21, 2008.

Auburndale is located on an 11-acre site in the City of Auburndale, Florida. Capacity and energy from the project is sold to PEF under three PPAs expiring at the end of 2013. Auburndale typically operates as a mid-merit generator, which means that it is called upon by PEF to run during periods of peak electricity demand on most weekdays and occasionally during periods of lower electricity demand. Steam is supplied to Florida Distillers Company and Cutrale Citrus Juices USA, Inc. The Florida Distillers steam agreement is renewed annually, and the Cutrale Citrus Juices steam agreement expires in 2013.

Auburndale has non-recourse debt outstanding of \$26.6 million as of June 30, 2010 which is required to be fully amortized over the term of its PPAs expiring in 2013. See "Project-level debt" on page 60 of this prospectus for additional details. Atlantic Power has provided letters of credit in the total amount of \$13.4 million to support certain Auburndale obligations: \$5.5 million to support its debt service reserve, \$4.4 million to support its fuel supply agreement.

#### Power purchase agreement

Auburndale sells electricity to PEF under three PPAs each of which expires on December 31, 2013. Under the largest of the PPAs, Auburndale sells 114 MW of capacity and energy. An additional 17 MW of committed capacity is sold under two identical 8.5 MW agreements with PEF. Revenue from the sale of electricity under the three PPAs consists of capacity payments based on a fixed schedule of prices, and energy payments. Capacity payments under the largest PPA are dependent on the plant maintaining a minimum on-peak capacity factor of 92 percent on a rolling twelve-month average basis. On-peak capacity factor refers to the ratio of actual electricity generated during periods of peak demand to the capacity rating of the plant during such periods. The project has achieved the minimum on-peak capacity factor continuously since commercial operation. Capacity payments under the smaller two agreements are dependent on the project maintaining a minimum on-peak capacity factor of 70 percent. Energy payments under the largest PPA are comprised of a fuel component based on the delivered cost of coal at two PEF-owned coal-fired generating stations and a component intended to recover operating and maintenance costs. Energy payments under the smaller two agreements cost or an energy price index based on the delivered fuel cost at a specific coal-fired power plant owned by TECO.

#### Steam sales agreement

Auburndale provides steam to Florida Distillers and Cutrale Citrus Juices under two separate steam purchase agreements. The Florida Distillers agreement automatically extends on an annual basis, and can be terminated by either party with 90 days notice. The Cutrale Citrus Juices agreement terminates on December 31, 2013 and contains automatic two-year renewal terms.

### Fuel supply arrangements

Auburndale receives the majority of its required natural gas through a gas supply agreement with El Paso Merchant Energy, L.P. that expires on June 30, 2012. Under the agreement, El Paso provides a fixed amount of gas on a daily basis. The gas price is based on a fixed schedule of prices that escalate annually and is below current market prices. At historic utilization rates, the gas supplied under the El Paso contract has accounted for approximately 80% of the gas required by the project under its PPA commitments and the remaining required fuel is purchased at spot prices.

#### Table of Contents

# Business

The required natural gas for the project is delivered through firm gas transportation agreements with Central Florida Gas Company ("Florida Gas") and Florida Gas Transmission Company and is transported through the gas distribution system owned by Peoples Gas Transmission, Inc. ("Peoples Gas"). The gas transportation agreements are co-terminus with the PPAs, expiring on December 31, 2013.

#### **Operations & maintenance**

The Auburndale project is operated and maintained by an affiliate of Caithness. In 2006, Auburndale entered into a maintenance agreement with Siemens Energy, Inc. for the long-term supply of certain parts, repair services and outage services related to the gas turbine. The term of the maintenance agreement is dependent on the timing of completion of a certain number of maintenance inspections and is expected to expire in late 2012.

Auburndale entered into an agreement with TECO to transmit electric energy from the project to PEF. The agreement expires in 2024, unless extended as provided for in the agreement. Auburndale's cost for these services is based on a contractual formula derived from TECO's cost of providing such services.

#### Factors influencing project results

Auburndale derives a significant portion of its revenue through capacity payments received under the PPAs with PEF. In the event the project's on-peak capacity factor falls below a specified level, capacity payments will be adjusted downward or terminated altogether. Since it began commercial operation, the project has received full capacity payments.

During the term of the gas supply agreement, approximately 80% of the natural gas required to fulfill the project's PPAs is purchased at fixed prices. The remainder of the natural gas is purchased on the spot market. As a result, the project's operating margin is exposed to changes in spot market natural gas prices because the PPAs do not pass through those price changes to PEF. In order to mitigate this risk, Auburndale has entered into a series of financial swaps that effectively fix the price of natural gas to be purchased.

The following table summarizes the hedge position related to natural gas requirements to satisfy Auburndale's PPAs as of October 4, 2010:

|   | 2010       | 2011       |    | 2012 |    | 2013 |
|---|------------|------------|----|------|----|------|
|   |            |            |    |      |    |      |
| Amount of gas volumes currently hedged:                       |            |            |    |      |    |      |
| Contracted at fixed prices                                    | 80%        | 80%        | 6  | 40%  | 6  | 0%   |
| Financially hedged with swaps                                 | 15%        | 13%        | 6  | 32%  | 6  | 79%  |
|   |            |            |    |      |    |      |
| Total   | 95%        | 93%        | 6  | 72%  | 6  | 79%  |
| Average price of financially hedged volumes (per Mmbtu)(US\$) | \$<br>6.30 | \$<br>6.68 | \$ | 6.51 | \$ | 6.92 |

We will continue to periodically analyze whether to execute further hedge transactions intended to mitigate natural gas price exposure at Auburndale through the expiration of the PPAs with PEF.

The energy portion of Auburndale's revenue under the largest PPA with PEF is impacted by changes in the price of coal purchased by two power plants in Florida owned by PEF. Because these power plants purchase a significant portion of their coal through contracts of varying lengths, the price of coal burned at those plants is not directly correlated with changes in spot coal prices. Accordingly, changes in the price of coal procured by these two power plants will impact Auburndale's energy revenue.

#### Business

#### Lake segment

#### General description

The Lake Segment consists of a 121 MW dual-fuel, combined-cycle QF cogeneration plant located in Florida, which began commercial operation in July 1993. We own 100% of the Lake project. In late 2007, the existing combustion turbines at the facility were upgraded to increase their efficiency by approximately 4% and output from 110 MW to 121 MW.

The Lake project is located on a 16-acre site at a citrus processing facility in Umatilla, Florida. Lake sells all of its capacity and electric energy to PEF under the terms of a PPA expiring in July 2013. The project is operated as a mid-merit facility typically running during 11 peak hours daily. Steam is sold to Citrus World, Inc. for use at its citrus processing facility and is also used to make distilled water in distillation units.

The Lake project does not have any debt outstanding. Atlantic Power has provided a \$4.3 million letter of credit in favor of PEF to support the Lake project's obligations under its PPA.

#### Power purchase agreement

Electricity is sold to PEF pursuant to a PPA that expires on July 31, 2013. Revenues from the sale of electricity consist of a fixed capacity payment and an energy payment. Capacity payments are subject to the project maintaining a capacity factor of at least 90% during on-peak hours (11 hours daily), on a 12-month rolling average basis. Lake is subject to reductions in its capacity payment should it not achieve the 90% on-peak capacity factor. The project generally has achieved the minimum on-peak capacity factor continuously since commercial operation. Energy payments are comprised of a fuel component based on the cost of coal consumed at two PEF-owned coal-fired generating stations, a component intended to recover operations and maintenance costs, a voltage adjustment and an hourly performance adjustment. During off-peak hours, energy payments are made in accordance with a prescribed formula based on the price of natural gas, although Lake usually does not operate during off-peak hours.

#### Steam sales agreement

The Lake project provides steam to Citrus World under a steam purchase agreement that expires in 2013. The project also supplies steam to an affiliate that uses steam to make distilled water, which is sold to unaffiliated third parties.

### Fuel supply arrangements

The natural gas requirements for the facility are provided by Iberdrola Renewables, Inc. and TECO Gas Services, Inc. ("TGS"). Both the Iberdrola and TGS agreements contain market index based prices, commenced on July 1, 2009 and expire on July 31, 2013.

Natural gas is transported to the project from supply points in Texas, Louisiana and Mississippi to Florida under contracts with Peoples Gas System, Inc.

### **Operations & maintenance**

The Lake project is operated and maintained by an affiliate of Caithness.

Lake also has a contractual services agreement and a lease engine agreement in place with General Electric (or "GE"). The contractual services agreement provides for planned and unplanned maintenance on the two gas turbines at the plant. The lease engine agreement provides temporary

#### Business

replacement gas turbines to Lake to support operations when the Lake turbines require significant maintenance.

### Factors influencing project results

The Lake project derives a significant portion of its operating margin through capacity revenues received under the PPA with PEF. In the event the facility's on-peak capacity factor falls below a specified level, capacity payments will be adjusted downward, although the project has rarely experienced such reductions. During the term of the current gas supply agreement, effective July 1, 2009, Lake's operating margins are exposed to changes in natural gas prices through the end of the PEF PPA in 2013. As a result, we have entered into a series of financial swaps that effectively fix the price of natural gas supplied to Lake thereby reducing fuel price risk.

The following table summarizes the volumes hedged relative to natural gas requirements under Lake's PPA as of October 4, 2010:

|   | 2010 2011 |      |    | 2012 |        | 2013 |    |       |
|---|-----------|------|----|------|--------|------|----|-------|
|   |           |      |    |      |        |      |    |       |
| Amount of gas volumes currently                               |           |      |    |      |        |      |    |       |
| hedged:   |           |      |    |      |        |      |    |       |
| Contracted at fixed prices                                    |           | 0%   | ,  | 0%   | ,<br>2 | 0%   | 6  | 0%    |
| Financially hedged with swaps                                 |           | 80%  | ,  | 78%  | ,<br>2 | 90%  | 6  | 65%   |
|   |           |      |    |      |        |      |    |       |
| Total   |           | 80%  | ว  | 78%  | ,<br>b | 90%  | 6  | 65%   |
| Average price of financially hedged volumes (per Mmbtu)(US\$) | ¢         | 7.11 | \$ | 6.52 | \$     | 6.90 | ¢  | 7.05  |
| volumes (per windlu) (US\$)                                   | J         | /.11 | 'D | 0)2  | 'D     | 0.90 | 'D | 1.0.) |

We will continue to analyze whether to execute further hedge transactions to mitigate natural gas price exposure at Lake through expiration of the PPA with PEF.

The energy portion of Lake's revenue under the PPA with PEF is impacted by changes in the price of coal used by two of their power plants in Florida. Because these power plants secure a significant portion of their coal through contracts of varying lengths, the price of coal burned at those plants does not move in tandem with changes in spot coal prices.

The energy payment under the PPA includes a performance adjustment. For energy deliveries in excess of contracted capacity to PEF during on-peak periods in which the system price for energy exceeds the PPA energy rate, the project receives the then as-available energy rate, determined according to regulatory methodology. Conversely, when the project is not available and is dispatched by PEF, the project incurs negative performance adjustment charges corresponding to the difference between the then as-available energy rate and the PPA energy rate.

#### Pasco segment

#### General description

The Pasco Segment consists of the 100% owned Pasco project, a 121 MW dual fuel, combined-cycle, cogeneration plant located in Dade City, Florida, which began commercial operations in 1993 as a QF. With the expiration of the original PPA with PEF in 2008, and the commencement of the tolling agreement with TECO in 2009, Pasco self-certified with the FERC as an exempt wholesale generator and was no longer required to maintain QF status. The project owns the 2.7 acre site approximately 45 miles north of Tampa, Florida.

# Business

#### Power purchase agreement

Electricity is sold to TECO pursuant to a tolling agreement that commenced on January 1, 2009 and expires on December 31, 2018. Under the tolling agreement, TECO purchases the project's capacity and conversion services. Pasco converts fuel supplied by a TECO affiliate into electricity. Revenues consist of capacity payments, start-up charges, variable payments based on the amount of electricity generated and heat rate bonus payments based on the actual efficiency of the plant versus the contract efficiency. Atlantic Power has provided a \$10 million letter of credit in favor of TECO to support the project's obligations under the tolling agreement.

In exchange for obtaining the right to sell any potential excess emissions allowances from the plant, TECO accepted financial responsibility for any costs associated with additional allowances required and changes to environmental laws, including state or federal carbon legislation.

#### Fuel supply arrangements

Under the terms of the tolling agreement, TECO is responsible for the fuel supply and is financially responsible for fuel transportation to the project.

#### **Operations & maintenance**

The Pasco project is operated and maintained by an affiliate of Caithness.

Pasco also has a services agreement and a lease engine agreement in place with GE. The services agreement provides for discounts for planned and unplanned maintenance on the project's two natural gas turbines, and commits the project to use GE for gas turbine maintenance activities. Under the lease engine agreement, GE rapidly provides temporary replacement natural gas turbines to the project to support operations when the project's turbines are removed from the site for significant maintenance.

### Factors influencing project results

The Pasco project derives the majority of its revenues under the tolling agreement with TECO through capacity payments. In the event the project does not maintain certain levels of availability, the capacity payments will be reduced. Based on historical performance, we expect the project to continue to exceed the availability requirement of 93% in the summer and 90% in the winter. A portion of the project's operating margin is based on three variable payments from TECO, consisting of a variable operation and maintenance charge, a start charge and a heat rate bonus. As a result, the project achieves a variable margin during periods of operation; and as a result, the level of variable margin is impacted by how often the plant is called on to produce electricity.

### **Chambers segment**

### General description

The Chambers segment consists of our 40% equity investment in the Chambers project, a 262 MW pulverized coal-fired cogeneration facility located at the E.I. du Pont de Nemours and Company Chambers Works chemical complex near Carney's Point, New Jersey, which began commercial operation in March 1994 as a QF. Affiliates of Goldman Sachs Group, Inc. and Energy Investors Funds, an established private equity fund manager that invests in the U.S. energy and electric power sector, in the aggregate hold 60% of the general partner interests. Chambers sells electricity to ACE under two separate power purchase agreements, a "Base PPA" and a power sales agreement. Historically, the project has operated as a baseload plant, however, during periods of low energy market pricing, the facility has run at partial or minimum load. Steam and electricity are sold to

#### 84

## Table of Contents

#### Business

DuPont pursuant to an energy services agreement. The project site is leased from DuPont. Under the terms of the ground lease, DuPont has a right to purchase the project within 60 days of the lease expiration in 2024, or upon earlier termination of the lease, at fair market value.

Chambers financed the construction of the project with a combination of term debt due March 31, 2014 and New Jersey Economic Development Authority bonds due July 1, 2021. The term loan is expected to amortize over its remaining term, while the bonds are repayable at maturity. Both are non-recourse to Atlantic Power. Our 40% share of the total debt outstanding at the Chambers project as of June 30, 2010 is \$80.6 million. See "Project-level debt" on page 60 of this prospectus for additional details.

Epsilon Power Partners, L.P., our wholly-owned subsidiary, directly owns our interest in Chambers. Epsilon has outstanding debt of \$37.0 million as of June 30, 2010 which fully amortizes by its final maturity in 2019 and is non-recourse to Atlantic Power. See "Project-level debt" on page 60 of this prospectus for additional details.

#### Power purchase agreements

#### Base PPA

The 30-year term of the Base PPA with ACE expires in 2024. ACE has agreed to purchase 184 MW of capacity and has dispatch rights for energy of up to 187.6 MW during the summer season (May 1 to October 31) and 173.2 MW during the winter season (November 1 to April 30). The project must be available to deliver power to ACE at 90% of the average availability rate of a specific group of mid-Atlantic generating stations. Capacity prices are determined using a fixed price with a capacity factor adjustment. The energy payment under the Base PPA is divided between on-peak and off-peak periods and linked to a coal index that is identical to the project's coal supply contract escalation provisions. Chambers is guaranteed a minimum energy payment equivalent to 3,500 hours of operation per contract year, whether or not it has dispatched that many hours, provided the project is available for energy production for at least 3,500 hours during the course of the contract year.

#### DuPont energy services agreement

DuPont purchases all its electrical needs for its Chambers Works chemical complex from the Chambers project, subject to a peak requirement of 40 MW, under the energy services agreement. The initial term of the agreement expires in 2024 but will continue thereafter unless terminated by at least 36 months prior written notice. The electricity sold under the agreement contains a fixed price, which is adjusted quarterly by the lesser of either: (i) the price of coal delivered to the facility; and (ii) the change in ACE's average retail rate.

In December 2008, Chambers filed suit against DuPont for breach of the energy services agreement related to unpaid amounts associated with disputed price change calculations for electricity. DuPont subsequently filed a counterclaim for an unspecified level of damages. In the event the dispute cannot be resolved through settlement, a trial is expected in the second half of 2010. We do not believe that the outcome of this litigation will have a material impact on Atlantic Power.

#### Business

#### Power sales agreement

Energy generated at the Chambers project in excess of amounts delivered to ACE under the Base PPA and to DuPont is sold to ACE under a separate power sales agreement. Under this agreement, energy that ACE does not find economically attractive at the Base PPA's energy rate, but which may be cost effective to sell into the spot market ("Undispatched Energy"), may be self-scheduled by the project to capture additional profits. Margins on Undispatched Energy sales are shared between ACE (40%) and the project (60%). Energy not committed to ACE under the Base PPA and not called upon by DuPont under the energy services agreement may also be sold into the market under a similar margin sharing arrangement with ACE (30% to ACE and 70% to Chambers). The agreement also provides for the sale by Chambers into the market of capacity not contracted under the Base PPA pursuant to the same margin sharing arrangement with ACE (30% to ACE and 70% to Chambers).

The power sales agreement expired in July 2010 and we entered into an extension that expires October 31, 2010 in order to negotiate the terms of a new power sales agreement.

#### Steam sales agreement

Some of the steam generated at the Chambers project is sold to DuPont under the energy services agreement, which expires in 2024, but will continue in effect thereafter unless terminated by either party on at least 36 months prior notice. The agreement requires steam to be provided to DuPont up to the peak steam requirement levels that vary throughout the year. DuPont may purchase steam in excess of the peak steam requirement from any third party, subject to Chambers' right of first refusal to provide steam at the same price. Subject to certain conditions, DuPont has the option to construct and operate its own steam generation facility after 2014. DuPont is required to purchase a minimum quantity of steam necessary for the project to maintain its status as a QF. The steam price is subject to quarterly adjustments based on the price of coal delivered to the project. DuPont has the option in certain circumstances to take over operation of the steam facility in the event of prolonged failure to deliver steam.

#### Fuel supply arrangements

Coal is supplied to the Chambers project pursuant to a coal purchase agreement with Consol Energy Inc. ("Consol"), which expires in 2014 and is subject to a five to ten-year renewal based on good faith negotiations. The agreement governs the sale of coal (including transportation) to the project and the disposal of related ash. Consol is obligated to supply the entire coal requirements for the project, which may include stockpiling. The price escalator under the Base PPA with ACE uses the same index as the coal supply agreement (average coal cost of 25 mid-Atlantic region coal power plants), effectively passing through changes in coal prices to ACE.

#### **Operations & maintenance**

Operations and maintenance of the Chambers project is performed pursuant to an agreement with Cogentrix Energy, Inc. ("Cogentrix"), which expires in April 2014. Thereafter, the agreement will be automatically renewed for periods of five years until terminated by either party on six months notice. Cogentrix is paid a base annual fee in addition to cost reimbursement. Cogentrix is also eligible for performance fees based on facility net availability, efficiency and excess energy optimization, and is eligible for an additional management performance bonus. The majority owner of the project transferred management services from Cogentrix to Power Plant Management Services in August 2010.

#### Business

#### Regional greenhouse gas initiative

With New Jersey's implementation of the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative on January 1, 2009, the Chambers project was required to obtain carbon dioxide (" $CO_2$ ") allowances in an amount corresponding to the  $CO_2$  emissions of the facility. Previously in 2008, the State of New Jersey passed legislation that provided for the sale of  $CO_2$  allowances at the price of \$2.00 per allowance to certain generating facilities which were certified by the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection ("NJDEP"). Chambers received this certification from the NJDEP in late 2009. Earlier in 2009, the project purchased approximately 480,000 allowances through the quarterly Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative auctions and broker purchases. In December 2009, Chambers purchased 2.1 million allowances from the NJDEP at the price of \$2 per allowance. A portion of the NJDEP purchase, in combination with the previously purchased allowances, satisfies the project's Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative compliance requirements for 2009. The remainder of the 2009 NJDEP allowance purchase will be used to meet the 2010 requirements along with 2010 NJDEP allowance purchases.

#### Factors influencing project results

The Chambers project derives a significant portion of its operating margin through capacity revenues received under the Base PPA. In the event the facility does not maintain a minimum level of availability under the Base PPA, the project's capacity payments from ACE would be reduced or eliminated, although it has never experienced such a reduction. Energy sales under the Base PPA are expected to generate positive margins due to the effective hedging of energy prices and coal costs through the use of identical indexing in the energy payment under the Base PPA and the coal prices under the coal supply contract. While the indexing is identical, adjustments to the energy price under the Base PPA occur annually, whereas coal price adjustments occur quarterly.

During periods of low spot market electricity prices, energy sales margins may be negatively impacted due to the pricing structure under the Base PPA and power sales agreement. ACE will reduce purchases under the Base PPA to the minimum requirement when the spot electricity price is below the price under the Base PPA. When spot market prices drop below the Base PPA price, but exceed the project's variable production cost, ACE pays for energy based on the power sales agreement, under which a portion of the margin above the project's production cost is shared with ACE. In the unusual situation when the spot electricity price is in excess of the Base PPA but less than the project's variable production cost (which may occur during off-peak periods), Chambers is required to sell energy to ACE at below its production cost. In some cases, the project is further negatively impacted by the facility's reduced fuel efficiency while operating at partial load to minimize operating at a negative margin.

The debt at our wholly-owned Epsilon holding company includes restrictions on the upstream distribution of our share of partner distributions from Chambers. Cash flow from Chambers may be held in a reserve account by Epsilon's lender to the extent certain debt service coverage ratios are not achieved. Upon meeting the coverage ratio requirements, funds are distributed to us.

### Path 15 segment

#### General description

The Path 15 Segment consists of our ownership of 72% of the transmission system rights in the Path 15 project, an 84-mile, 500-kilovolt transmission line built along an existing transmission corridor in central California. The Path 15 project commenced commercial operations in 2004. The Path 15 project facilitates the movement of power from the Pacific Northwest to southern California in the summer months and from generators in southern California to northern California in the winter

### Table of Contents

## Business

months. The transmission system rights entitle us to receive an annual revenue requirement that is regulated by the FERC The annual revenue requirement is collected from California utilities and remitted to owners of transmission system rights by the California Independent System Operator.

The Path 15 project and right of way is owned and operated by the Western Area Power Administration, a U.S. Federal power agency that operates and maintains approximately 17,000 miles of transmission lines. The operation of the Path 15 project consists entirely of the transmission of electric power, which is not subject to the same operating risks of a power plant or the volatility that may arise from changes in the price of electricity or fuel.

The California Independent System Operator is a not-for-profit corporation that acts as a clearinghouse to settle third-party transactions involving the purchase and sale of power in California. Owners of transmission assets must place their assets under the operational control of the California Independent System Operator by entering into a standard transmission control agreement with them. In general, the California Independent System Operator coordinates the dispatch of power generation and manages the reliability of, and provides open access to, the transmission grid.

Three of our wholly-owned subsidiaries have incurred non-recourse debt relating to our interest in the Path 15 project. Total debt outstanding at the Path 15 project as of June 30, 2010 is \$157.6 million, which is required to fully amortize over their remaining term ending 2028. See "Project-level debt" on page 60 of this prospectus for additional details. We have provided letters of credit totaling \$8.4 million to support these debt service obligations.

#### Annual revenue requirement FERC rate case

The revenue collected by Path 15 is regulated by the FERC on a cost-of-service rate base methodology. Path 15 files a rate case with the FERC every three years to establish its revenue requirement for the next three year period. The revenue requirement includes all prudently incurred operating costs, depreciation and amortization, taxes, and a return on capital.

In December 2007, we filed a rate application with the FERC to establish Path 15's revenue requirement through 2010. In January 2008, several parties filed protests and interventions to become parties to the proceeding. In February 2008, the FERC issued an order summarily approving the requested return on equity and, allowing the requested rates to go into effect as of February 20, 2008, subject to refund. California Public Utilities Commission and Southern California Edison filed requests for rehearing of that order. In February 2009, we filed an unopposed motion requesting suspension of the trial schedule to allow the parties to the rate case to finalize a settlement. In March 2009, we filed a settlement offer with the FERC. The settlement was supported by all parties to the proceeding. In August 2009, the FERC issued an order approving the settlement offer. We believe that the settlement was reasonable and has not significantly impacted the expected cash flow from the project. On October 30, 2009, the Path 15 project issued refunds reflecting the difference between the rates collected as of February 2008 pursuant to the December 2007 filing and the rates provided for under the settlement.

### Factors influencing project results

The primary factor influencing the Path 15 project results is its FERC-regulated revenue requirement. Under the FERC's cost of service methodology, all prudently incurred expenses are permitted to be recovered in the revenue requirement including costs of the rate case itself every three years. Cash distributions to us could be adversely impacted by factors such as which year is used to establish the revenue requirement for the next three years and whether the FERC approves a return on equity less than 13.5% in future rate cases.

### Business

#### Other project assets

### **Orlando** project

#### General description

The Orlando project, a 129 MW natural gas-fired combined-cycle cogeneration facility located in an industrial park near Orlando in Orange County, Florida, commenced commercial operation in 1993 as a QF. We own a 50% interest in the project and Northern Star Generation, LLC ("Northern Star") owns the remaining 50% interest. The project is situated on a four acre site located adjacent to an air separation facility owned by Air Products and Chemicals, Inc. ("Air Products and Chemicals"), which serves as the project's steam customer. Orlando sells all of its electricity to PEF and Reedy Creek Improvement District ("Reedy Creek") under long-term PPAs, and also sells chilled water produced using steam from the project to Air Products and Chemicals. The Orlando project typically operates as a baseload plant. Both we and Northern Star have provided letters of credit in the amount of \$1.6 million each in support of the project's obligations under the PEF PPA.

Power purchase agreements

#### Progress Energy Florida

Orlando sells electrical capacity and energy to PEF under a PPA that expires on December 31, 2023. The project is obligated to sell and deliver a committed capacity of 79.2 MW and has committed to a 93% on-peak capacity factor. Orlando receives a monthly capacity payment based on achieving the on-peak capacity factor and a monthly energy payment based on the total amount of electric energy actually delivered to PEF. The capacity payment escalates at 5.1% annually and is reduced if the facility's on-peak capacity factor is below 93%, on a 12-month rolling average basis. Energy payments are comprised of a fuel component based on the cost of coal purchased at two PEF-owned coal-fired generating stations, an operations and maintenance component, a voltage adjustment and an hourly performance adjustment. Off-peak energy prices are based on the on-peak spot market energy price discounted by 10%.

On August 4, 2009, PEF provided notice to Orlando that the committed capacity under its PPA would be increased to 115 MW upon expiration of the Reedy Creek PPA in 2013, upon meeting certain conditions.

#### Reedy Creek Improvement District

Orlando sells electrical capacity and energy to the Reedy Creek, a municipal district serving the Walt Disney World complex, under a PPA that expires in 2013. Orlando is obligated to sell and deliver 35 MW of electricity and has committed to a 93% average capacity factor. Orlando receives a monthly capacity payment based on the actual average capacity factor and a monthly energy payment based on the total amount of electric energy actually delivered to Reedy Creek. The PPA may be extended for an additional ten-year term upon the consent of both parties. The capacity payment is fixed at a rate that escalates at 4.5% annually and is based upon achieving a 93% average capacity factor, calculated on a three-year rolling average basis. The agreement provides both incentive and penalty provisions for performance above and below a 93% average capacity factor, respectively. Reedy Creek also reimburses Orlando for a portion of the reservation charges associated with the project's firm gas transportation agreement with Florida Gas. In 2005, Orlando executed an agreement with Reedy Creek for periodic sales of up to 15 MW of non-firm available energy at firm rates.

#### Business

#### Excess energy sales

In 2006, Orlando executed a master purchase and sale agreement with Rainbow Energy Marketing Corporation ("Rainbow"). Under the agreement, Rainbow markets up to 15 MW of non-firm energy at spot market rates subject to the profitability of such sales. The arrangements with Rainbow can be terminated by either party upon 30 days notice.

#### Steam sales agreement

Orlando entered into an agreement with a subsidiary of Air Products and Chemicals to supply chilled water produced using steam from the project to its cryogenic air separation facility. Orlando does not have any minimum steam delivery requirements beyond the thermal and efficiency requirements required to maintain its QF status. Orlando is required to purchase its nitrogen requirements from Air Products and Chemicals, but does not have a minimum purchase requirement. Both the purchase price of nitrogen and the sales price of chilled water are at fixed prices that adjust based on the percentage increase/decrease in the producer price index.

Because of reduced demand for chilled water at Air Products and Chemicals during certain periods, and to ensure continued compliance with QF requirements, Orlando procured and installed water distiller units in 2009, and entered into contracts to provide the distilled water to unaffiliated third parties in the local area.

#### Fuel supply arrangements

Orlando buys natural gas from Orlando Power Holdings, LLC, which is indirectly owned by Northern Star, under an agreement expiring on December 31, 2013. Orlando Power has a back-to-back agreement for the purchase and supply of natural gas from Vastar Gas Marketing, Inc. ("Vastar"), which is a wholly-owned subsidiary of BP Energy Company. Under the agreement, which expires on December 31, 2013, Vastar is obligated to provide Orlando Power with its entire daily natural gas requirement. Orlando's purchase price is tied to the same coal-based and fixed escalators used for calculating the energy payments under the PPAs. Orlando also has a gas supply agreement with TGS, but is not currently purchasing any natural gas under this agreement.

Peoples Gas has entered into co-terminus back-to-back agreements with Florida Gas for the delivery of natural gas to the project. Orlando has a contractual right to extend these agreements. Transportation costs under the agreements are determined by Florida Gas' rate schedule as filed with the FERC. These agreements provide for the transportation of up to 23,600 Mmbtu per day to the project.

### **Operations & maintenance**

The Orlando project is operated and maintained by an affiliate of Northern Star under an operations and administrative services agreement expiring on December 31, 2023. The operator is compensated on a cost-reimbursement basis plus a fixed general and administrative charge. In addition, the operator is entitled to receive an incentive fee equal to a percentage of the excess of Orlando's operating cash flow after deducting originally anticipated maintenance capital and anticipated debt service. In 1997, Orlando also entered into a maintenance agreement with Alstom Power Inc. for the long-term supply of hot gas path gas turbine parts, under which Alstom receives a monthly fee from the partnership and additional fees in certain circumstances.

# Business

#### Factors influencing project results

The Orlando project receives a significant portion of its revenues through capacity payments received under the PPA with PEF. In the event the facility's on-peak capacity factor falls below a specified level, capacity payments will be adjusted downward or eliminated. The energy payment under the PEF PPA largely consists of an energy component, which is adjusted based on the same coal index as used in the gas supply pricing.

The energy payment under the PPA with PEF includes a performance adjustment. During on-peak periods in which the market price for energy exceeds the PPA energy rate, for energy deliveries in excess of PEF scheduled capacity, the project receives the then as-available energy rate, determined according to regulatory methodology. Conversely, during on-peak periods when the project delivers less than the scheduled capacity, the project incurs negative performance adjustment charges corresponding to the difference between the then as-available energy rate and the PPA energy rate.

The Reedy Creek PPA also contains incentive and penalty provisions for performance above and below a specified capacity factor.

### Selkirk project

#### General description

The Selkirk project is a 345 MW dual-fuel, combined-cycle cogeneration plant located in the Town of Bethlehem in Albany County, New York, and commenced commercial operation in 1994 as a QF. The project includes two units: Unit I (80 MW) sells electricity into the New York merchant market and Unit II (265 MW) sells electricity to Consolidated Edison, Inc. (or "Con Ed"). The Selkirk project is typically operated as a mid-merit plant. The other partners include affiliates of Cogentrix, Energy Investors Funds, The McNair Group, and Fort Point Power LLC (an affiliate of Osaka Gas Energy America Corporation). Each of the partners has an interest in cash distributions by the project which changes when certain partners achieve a specified return on their equity contributions as set forth in the partnership agreement. We own: (i) 13.62% interest in the priority distributions; and (iii) 17.7% of all distributions made after the last priority distribution is made, estimated to occur in 2012. If priority distributions are not made at the maximum amount, the unpaid amounts accumulate and are paid when funds are available in subsequent periods. As of December 31, 2009, our 13.62% share of unpaid priority distributions was \$0.5 million. In addition to this accumulated amount, our share of the maximum semi-annual priority distributions in 2010, 2011 and 2012 is approximately \$1.2 million, \$0.8 million and \$0.7 million, respectively. The 15.7 acre project site is situated adjacent to a Saudi Arabia Basic Industries Corporation (or "SABIC") plastics manufacturing plant, which also purchases steam from the project. Selkirk leases the project site under a long-term lease from SABIC.

The Selkirk project has 8.98% first mortgage bonds outstanding. Our share of the outstanding amount of these bonds was \$15.2 million as of June 30, 2010, which fully amortizes over the remaining term ending in 2012. See "Project-level debt" on page 60 of this prospectus for additional details.

#### Power purchase agreements

Since the expiration of Selkirk's agreement to sell 80 MW of capacity and energy from Unit I to National Grid in July 2008, Selkirk has been selling energy from Unit 1 into the New York merchant market. 265 MW of capacity and energy from Unit II is sold to Con Ed under a PPA that expires on September 1, 2014, subject to a ten-year extension at the option of Con Ed under certain conditions. It

#### Table of Contents

## Business

is not known whether Con Ed intends to exercise this option. The Unit II PPA provides for a capacity payment, a fuel payment, an operations and maintenance payment and a payment for transmission from the project to Con Ed. The capacity payment, a portion of the fuel payment, a portion of the operations and maintenance payment and the transmission payment are fixed charges to be paid on the basis of plant availability.

#### Steam sales agreement

Selkirk sells steam generated at the project to the SABIC plastics manufacturing plant under an agreement that expires on September 1, 2014. Under the agreement, SABIC is not charged for steam in an amount up to the annual equivalent of 160,000 lbs/hr during each hour in which the SABIC plant is in production. SABIC pays the project a variable price for steam in excess of this amount. SABIC is required to purchase the minimum thermal output necessary for Selkirk to maintain its QF status.

#### Fuel supply arrangements

Selkirk buys natural gas for Unit I at spot market prices under a contract with Coral Energy Canada Inc. expiring on October 31, 2012. Selkirk has gas supply agreements for Unit II with Imperial Oil Resources Limited, EnCana Corporation and Canadian Forest Oil Ltd., which expire on October 31, 2014.

The project also has long-term contracts for the transportation of Units I and II natural gas volume on a firm 365-day per year basis in place with TransCanada Pipelines Limited, Iroquois Gas Transmission System LP and Tennessee Gas Pipeline Company. The Unit I and Unit II gas transportation contracts expire on November 1, 2012 and November 1, 2014, respectively.

Natural gas that is not used by Selkirk to generate power under its gas supply arrangements may be remarketed. Under certain market conditions, additional income is generated from such re-sales of natural gas. Units I and II have the capability to operate on fuel oil subject to certain limitations under the project's air permit and are able to switch fuel sources from natural gas to fuel oil and back without interrupting the generation of electricity.

#### **Operations & maintenance**

GE operates the Selkirk project under an agreement expiring on December 31, 2012. The agreement provides for a fixed fee, capital parts discounts, a pass-through of management costs and a performance bonus. Management services for Selkirk are provided by Cogentrix under an administrative services agreement that expires in September 2014. Cogentrix is entitled to compensation under the agreement which is subject to renegotiation every four years and provides for the full recovery of its actual costs and properly allocated overhead plus a reasonable fee which must be approved by all of the Selkirk partners. The majority owner of the project transferred management services from Cogentrix to Power Plant Management Services in August 2010.

# Business

### Regional greenhouse gas initiative

In 2009, in order to comply with the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative, the project commenced purchasing  $CO_2$  allowances in the quarterly Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative auctions. At year-end, the project had purchased adequate allowances to cover the amount needed for the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative compliance in 2009, except for approximately 184,000 allowances. Under the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative rules, a compliance period consists of three years, during which time the emitter is required to obtain allowances corresponding to its  $CO_2$  emissions during the same period. New York State allocates a limited number of free allowances to generators that have long-term contracts. A portion of the project's 2009 requirement will be met with these free allowances. The project expects to purchase additional allowances in 2010 in order to satisfy its 2009 requirement. In resolution of a lawsuit brought by an unaffiliated owner of another New York power plant in 2009 challenging New York's Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative rules, a consent decree is being finalized under which ConEd will reimburse the Selkirk project for the cost of additional allowances needed in excess of the free allowances allocated by New York.

#### Factors influencing project results

Energy produced by Unit I (80 MW) is sold at market prices based on the project's bid into the spot market. The project is therefore exposed to fluctuations in market energy prices which may impact Unit I energy sales margins. Under the PPA with Con Ed, the Project receives significant capacity revenues based on meeting availability requirements and also receives an energy payment whenever Con Ed calls on Unit II (265 MW) to generate electricity. The energy payment is primarily dependent on the fuel price component, indexed predominantly to natural gas prices, but also has a small component based on oil prices.

In periods when Unit I or Unit II is not generating electricity, substantial volumes of natural gas are available to be re-sold. Depending on market prices when reselling compared to contract prices when the gas was nominated at the beginning of each month, the excess gas has been resold at significant positive margins and occasionally at a loss.

# **Gregory project**

#### General description

The Gregory project is a 400 MW natural gas-fired combined cycle cogeneration QF located near Corpus Christi, Texas that commenced commercial operation in 2000. The Gregory project is owned by Gregory Power Partners, LP, a Texas limited partnership, and our ownership interest in Gregory Power is approximately 17%. The other owners are affiliates of JPMorgan Chase & Co. and John Hancock Life Insurance Company. Gregory currently sells approximately 345 MW of its capacity to Fortis Energy Marketing and Trading GP and sells up to 33 MW of electric energy and capacity to Sherwin Alumina Company, which is owned by Glencore International AG, with the remainder sold in the spot market. While not strictly a baseload facility, Gregory typically is operated at a high capacity factor. The project is located on a site adjacent to Sherwin Alumina's production facility, which also serves as the project's steam customer. Gregory leases the land on which the project is located from Sherwin under an operating lease which expires in August 2035.

The Gregory project was financed by ING Capital Corporation ("ING") and a consortium of other lenders. The loan matures in 2017 and is required to be amortized over its remaining term. Our share of the total debt outstanding at the Gregory project as of June 30, 2010 was \$15.2 million. See "Project-level debt" on page 60 of this prospectus for additional details.

# Table of Contents

# Business

In November 2008, Gregory's managing partner, discovered that the state authorization of the project's Prevention of Significant Deterioration Air Permit had lapsed due to a discrepancy in the representation of the renewal date of the state authorization by a consultant in 2002. The issue was self-reported to the Texas Commission of Environmental Quality (or "TCEQ"). During the first quarter of 2009, Gregory submitted its initial draft permit application to the TCEQ, which deemed it administratively complete, and completed the technical aspects of the permitting process. In December 2009, the TCEQ provided Gregory Power a draft of a new permit, and on March 15, 2010, the TCEQ issued the new permit. We believe the new permit limits are achievable by the project and will not require the installation of additional emissions control equipment.

#### Power purchase agreements

Gregory sells 345 MW of its output to Fortis under a PPA that began on January 1, 2009 and expires December 31, 2013. Under the terms of the Fortis agreement, Fortis pays a fixed capacity payment and an energy payment that is based on the price of natural gas at Houston Ship Channel and a contract heat rate. (Heat rate refers to the amount of energy that is required to generate one kilowatt hour of electricity.) Energy sales to Fortis consist of two tranches; a 234 MW "must-run" block and a 111 MW "dispatchable" block. The must-run block corresponds to the project's minimum energy output while satisfying Sherwin's electricity and steam requirements without the use of Gregory's auxiliary boilers. The dispatchable block is the portion of Gregory's output that can be scheduled at the option of Fortis as either energy, ancillary services or balancing energy. Credit support for the PPA consists of a \$10 million letter of credit issued by ING which is backed by letters of credit from the project's partners, including a \$1.7 million letter of credit provided by Atlantic Power.

#### Steam sales agreement

Gregory sells steam to Sherwin under an agreement that expires in 2020. Under the terms of the agreement, Gregory is the exclusive source of steam to Sherwin's alumina plant, up to a maximum of 1,500,000 lbs/hr.

#### Fuel supply arrangements

Gregory purchases natural gas under various short-term and long-term agreements. Gregory has the option of procuring 100% of its natural gas requirements from Kinder Morgan Tejas Pipeline, L.P., under a market-based gas supply agreement that expires in August 2012.

In March and June 2008, the project entered into pay fixed, receive floating, natural gas swap agreements with Sempra Energy Trading Corp. for the period January 2009 through December 2010. While Gregory has structured its power and steam sales agreements to mitigate the price risk between its fuel supply and electricity sales agreements, the project has some residual exposure to natural gas price risk due to the difference between the project's actual heat rate and the contractually guaranteed heat rate under the Fortis PPA. The swap agreements partially mitigate this natural gas price risk.

#### **Operations & maintenance**

An affiliate of Babcock and Wilcox Power Generation Group, Inc. ("Babcock and Wilcox") is responsible for the operation and maintenance of the Gregory project under an agreement that terminates in July 14, 2015. The operator receives a fee for management of the facility (subject to escalation) on a quarterly basis and reimbursement of certain costs.

# Business

#### Energy management services

Tenaska Power Services, Co. ("Tenaska") provides Gregory with energy management services such as marketing excess power from the Project through the end of 2011. Tenaska optimizes Gregory's assets in the ancillary services market of the Electric Reliability Council of Texas, purchases natural gas for operations, provides scheduling services, provides back-office support and serves as Gregory's retail energy provider and qualified scheduling entity.

# Factors influencing project results

The Gregory project derives a significant portion of its operating margin through energy revenues under its PPA with Fortis. Energy revenues are dependent on the price of natural gas at Houston Ship Channel and a contract heat rate. The project achieves a margin on its energy revenue due to the facility's actual heat rate being lower than the contractually guaranteed heat rate.

Gregory also receives a capacity payment under the Fortis PPA which is dependent on maintaining certain minimum performance requirements. The project's capacity payments are subject to reduction or elimination if it fails to meet these requirements. Due to a forced outage in 2009, the project only received 98% of the full capacity revenue. However, historically the project has met all of the performance standards under the Fortis PPA.

#### **Topsham project**

#### General description

The Topsham project is a 14 MW hydroelectric facility located on the Androscoggin River at the Pejepscot dam near Topsham, Maine and began commercial operation in 1987 as a QF. A 100% undivided interest in the Topsham project and a 100% undivided interest in the Topsham project site are owned by a financial institution, in its capacity as owner trustee for the benefit of Atlantic Power (50%) and DaimlerChrysler Services North America LLC (50%) as owner participants. Electricity is sold to the Central Maine Power Company (or "CMP") under a PPA that expires in 2011.

The Topsham project is leased and operated by Topsham Hydro Partners Limited Partnership ("THP"), a Minnesota limited partnership. Pursuant to a sale and lease back transaction, THP leases both our interests in the project and in the project site until November 17, 2011. At the end of the lease term, THP has the option to renew the lease or acquire our share of the project and the project site. Lease payments made by THP are based on project's operating cash flows.

#### Power purchase agreement

Electrical output from the Topsham project is sold to CMP under a PPA that contains a fixed price schedule and terminates on December 31, 2011.

#### **Operations & maintenance**

THP operates the project and provides all general and administrative services for the project under an agreement in effect until the earlier of December 31, 2027 or upon THP becoming the owner of 100% of the project and the project site.

# Business

### **Badger Creek project**

#### General description

The Badger Creek project is a 46 MW simple-cycle, cogeneration facility located near Bakersfield, California which began commercial operation in 1991 as a QF. The Badger Creek project is owned by Badger Creek Limited, L.P. ("Badger"), a Texas limited partnership in which we own a 50% partnership interest. Juniper Generation, LLC, which is indirectly owned by affiliates of ArcLight Capital Partners, LLC, owns the other 50% partnership interest. Electricity is sold to Pacific Gas & Electric Corporation ("PG&E") under a PPA expiring in 2011. The project typically operates in a baseload configuration. Steam is sold to OXY USA Inc. ("OXY"), an affiliate of Occidental Petroleum Corporation, under an agreement that expires in 2011. Badger leases the approximately 3.5 acre site for the Badger Creek project under a ground lease. The term of the lease expires in July 2021 and the parties may extend for up to 10 additional one-year periods.

#### Power purchase agreement

Electricity generated by the Badger Creek project is purchased by PG&E under a PPA that expires in 2011. The PPA provides for monthly capacity and energy payments, and Badger is entitled to receive a performance bonus if the average on-peak capacity factor exceeds 85%. The energy price received under the PPA is linked to PG&E's interim "short-run avoided cost," as discussed below.

#### Steam sales agreement

Steam from the Badger Creek project is sold to OXY under an agreement which expires in 2011. The agreement provides for successive renewal terms of one year unless either party gives advance notice of termination. OXY utilizes the steam in its enhanced oil recovery operations to allow for more effective and efficient extraction of heavy crude oil. Subject to certain conditions, OXY has an obligation to buy steam under this agreement in an amount not less than the minimum requirements necessary to maintain the project's status as a QF. Although OXY is not currently purchasing any power from the project, the steam agreement allows for up to 1 MW of electricity to be sold to OXY.

#### Fuel supply arrangements

Natural gas is delivered to Badger Creek via a private pipeline that connects with the Kern River-Mojave Pipeline. The pipeline was constructed by a joint venture in which the project owns approximately 21%. An affiliate of Juniper operates the pipeline. In October 2006, Badger entered into a gas supply agreement, including transportation, with Sempra Energy Trading Corporation. In March 2008, the gas agreement was extended to cover fuel procurements through April 30, 2011.

# **Operations & maintenance**

Operations and maintenance for the Badger Creek project is performed by an affiliate of Juniper Generation, LLC under a fixed price operations and maintenance agreement. The agreement expires in 2011, but is terminable by either party upon six months' notice. The operator receives a base monthly fee, which is adjusted annually. In addition, the agreement provides for incentive fees and penalties based on the project's availability.

An affiliate of Juniper also provides all day-to-day management services required by the project and is paid a semi-annual fee for such management services based on a percentage of gross cash receipts of the project.

# Business

### Factors influencing project results

The Badger Creek Project derives a portion of its operating margin through energy revenues under the PG&E PPA. Energy revenues are dependent on PG&E's short-run avoided costs ("SRAC"), which is generally defined as the cost of electricity that a utility avoids incurring by purchasing the power from an independent power producer versus constructing and operating additional generating resources on its own. PG&E's SRAC is determined by the CPUC in conjunction with input from independent power producers, investor owned utilities and consumer groups through the state utility regulatory process. SRAC has been, and continues to be, a highly contested issue resulting in numerous CPUC proceedings and litigation. Until August 2009, SRAC was based on an administratively determined formula. In August 2009, the CPUC implemented a new SRAC methodology called the market index formula ("MIF"), which includes both a market-based component and an administratively determined component. Ultimately, the CPUC is moving toward a 100% market-based SRAC.

In April 2009, California's Market Reform and Technology Update energy market ("MRTU") commenced operation. The MRTU is expected to provide a robustly traded day-ahead market for energy that reflects the avoided marginal energy costs of California's utilities. Upon the determination by the CPUC that the MRTU is functioning properly, MIF will no longer include the administratively determined component, which is expected to lower MIF pricing and create larger differences between peak and off-peak prices. Such a determination has not been made by the CPUC.

Badger is a party to settlement negotiations among other QF facilities, California's major investor-owned utilities, and numerous consumer and independent power producer groups on a new energy pricing formula and possible extensions of firm capacity payments for project with existing contracts that will resolve many outstanding issues between the parties. Many of the SRAC and MIF related CPUC proceedings and litigation have been held in abeyance pending the outcome of the settlement negotiations.

It is expected that the CPUC regulations applicable to Badger will be in a state of transition for the foreseeable future, and there can be no assurance that decisions by the CPUC will not have an adverse impact on Badger.

# **Rumford project**

#### General description

The Rumford Project is a 85 MW multi-fuel (coal, wood waste and tire-derived fuel) circulating fluidized bed boiler cogeneration facility located in the town of Rumford, Maine, which began commercial operation in 1990 as a QF. The Rumford project is owned by Rumford Cogeneration Company Limited Partnership, a Maine limited partnership ("Rumford LP"), in which we own an approximate 26% limited partnership interest. The project was constructed for the dual purpose of supplying steam and electricity to an adjacent paper mill, the Rumford Paper Company, owned by a subsidiary of NewPage Corporation ("NewPage") and electricity to the local utility. The project is situated on a site leased from the adjacent NewPage paper mill. The lease expires on December 31, 2020.

#### Power purchase agreement

In February 2007, Rumford LP executed an Interim Financial Obligation Consolidation Agreement with Rumford Paper Company. The agreement consolidated the payment obligations of the various prior agreements between Rumford LP and Rumford Paper Company into a single payment obligation effective January 1, 2007. The effect of the agreement is similar to a lease wherein Rumford Paper

# Table of Contents

# Business

Company assumes the risk of fuel and power price volatility as well as most operating costs. Payments under the agreement have been made quarterly to Rumford LP over a three year term ended December 31, 2009. During 2009, as a result of a dispute between NewPage and the limited partners regarding the making of the 2009 distributions and the economic viability of the project following the expiration of the agreement with Rumford Paper Company at the end of 2009, a settlement agreement was entered into which provided for the payment of the 2009 distributions to the partners. The settlement agreement further provided for the purchase by NewPage of the partners' interests in Rumford LP under certain conditions. If NewPage does purchase the partners' interests in Rumford LP, our share of the proceeds is expected to be approximately \$2.5 million.

#### Koma Kulshan project

#### General description

The Koma Kulshan project is a 13.3 MW run-of-the-river hydroelectric generation facility located on the slopes of Mount Baker, approximately 80 miles north of Seattle, Washington, and began commercial operation in 1990 as a QF. The Koma Kulshan project is owned by Koma Kulshan Associates, a California limited partnership in which we own a 49.75% economic interest, Mt. Baker Corporation owns a 0.25% economic interest and Covanta Energy Corporation ("Covanta") owns the remaining 50%. The Koma Kulshan project was issued a 50-year hydro license from the FERC which expires in 2037. The project and its electrical output is sold to Puget Sound Energy, Inc. under a PPA expiring in 2037.

Our and Mt. Baker Corporation's interests in the project are held through Concrete Hydro Partners, L.P. Under the Concrete partnership agreement, Mt. Baker Corporation is entitled to reimbursement of certain deferred costs associated with the original development of the project from a portion of the distributions from the project. The full repayment of these deferred costs is expected in 2010, following which distributions are projected to be made ratably to us and Mt. Baker Corporation.

#### Power purchase agreement

Energy generated by the Koma Kulshan project is sold to Puget Sound Energy pursuant to a long-term PPA expiring in 2037. Power is sold at a per kilowatt hour rate that is adjusted annually. The term of the PPA is coterminous with the FERC license. Puget Sound Energy has the right to renew the PPA for a term equivalent to the term of any subsequent license or annual license granted by the FERC for the project.

# **Operations & maintenance**

Covanta performs the operations and maintenance of the facility pursuant to an operations and maintenance agreement which expires December 31, 2010. In addition to being reimbursed for actual costs incurred, Covanta receives an annual fee adjusted for inflation.

# **Delta-Person project**

#### General description

The Delta-Person project, a 132 MW natural gas-fired peaking facility located near Albuquerque, New Mexico, is an exempt wholesale generator that commenced commercial operation in 2000. We own a 40% interest in Delta-Person and affiliates of Olympus Power, LLC and John Hancock Mutual Life Insurance Company own the remaining interests. The Delta-Person project is situated on PNM's

# Table of Contents

#### Business

(formerly Public Service of New Mexico) retired Delta Generating Station site under a lease agreement which is co-terminus with the project's PPA. The project operates as a peaking facility, which means that it is called upon to generate electricity only during unusually high periods of demand. The Delta-Person project sells all of its electrical output to PNM under a long-term PPA that expires in 2020.

Construction of the Delta-Person project was financed through a \$59.7 million construction loan that was converted to permanent project financing once commercial operation was achieved. The permanent project financing was divided into two term loans: (i) Tranche A due March 31, 2017; and (ii) Tranche B due March 31, 2019, both of which amortize over their remaining terms. Our share of the total debt outstanding at the Delta-Person project as of June 30, 2010 was \$11.1 million. See "Project-level debt" on page 60 of this prospectus for additional details.

#### Power purchase agreement

Electrical power generated by the Delta-Person project is purchased by PNM under a PPA that will expire in 2020. PNM has the unilateral right to extend the PPA for five years by giving written notice of such extension no later than two years prior to the end of the original term of the PPA. Subject to adjustments provided for in the PPA, PNM will purchase and accept the entire output of the project when PNM calls upon the capacity. Payments consist of: (i) the energy purchase price multiplied by the kilowatt hours delivered; (ii) the capacity purchase price multiplied by the dependable capacity; (iii) the project's cost of purchasing electric service from PNM for the operations and maintenance of the facility; and (iv) any other applicable charges. In order to earn full capacity payments, the project must maintain availability of at least 97%, which the project has historically achieved.

# Fuel supply arrangements

The project purchases fuel from PNM Gas Services, a division of PNM, with fuel costs passed through to PNM under the PPA. The project has access to an interruptible gas supply and transportation like other standard industrial customers on PNM Gas Services' system.

### **Operations & maintenance**

As a simple cycle peaking facility, the project operations do not require extensive staffing and technical resources. Olympus Power provides asset management services, which include operational and contractual oversight of the facility, budget setting and environmental compliance.

# Factors influencing project results

The Delta-Person project derives a significant portion of its operating margin through capacity payments under the PPA with PNM. The capacity payment is based on two components which adjust annually with changes in inflation and interest rates. The capacity payment may be reduced on a monthly basis if the project's availability falls below 97%. The project has rarely experienced such adjustment. Energy payments are based on a variable operations and maintenance component, a fuel component and an availability incentive. The fuel component consists of the actual price the project pays for fuel and a contract heat rate. The contractually guaranteed heat rate is slightly higher than the project's average operating heat rate which generates additional energy revenue, because the contractually guaranteed heat rate represents the price that PNM pays for power that it purchases from Delta-Person. PNM will normally choose to purchase power from higher efficiency plants during periods of reduced demand. Reduced overall economic activity and related lower demand for electricity in the past two years has resulted in lower dispatch of Delta-Person by PNM.

#### Business

#### **Biomass development projects**

Biomass-derived power is a well-established, conventional technology. In biomass power plants, the fuel is burned in a boiler to create steam that turns a turbine to generate electricity. In general, biomass power plants are designed to be operated as baseload units. While biomass encompasses a broad range of potential fuels, our activities are focused on "wood-residue" biomass. This feedstock includes virgin wood (from forests, wood processing facilities, etc.), agricultural residues, industrial and commercial waste, etc. Our facilities are eligible for renewable energy credits and may also qualify for certain federal tax benefits, depending on their construction schedule. We are pursuing six biomass projects with partners who bring specific skills to their development, as more fully described below.

# **Rollcast Energy, Inc.**

Rollcast Energy, Inc. ("Rollcast") develops, owns and operates renewable power plants that use wood or biomass fuel. Rollcast, based in Charlotte, North Carolina, has five 50 MW biomass power plants in various stages of development in the southeastern U.S. In March 2009, we acquired a 40% equity interest in Rollcast for \$3.0 million. In March 2010, we acquired an additional 15% interest for \$1.2 million and in April 2010, we invested an additional \$0.8 million to bring our total ownership interest to 60%. The terms of our investment in Rollcast provide us the option, but not the obligation, to invest directly in biomass power plants under development by Rollcast. Two of the development projects have obtained 20-year PPAs with terms that allow for the pass-through of fuel costs to the utility customer. In April 2010, Rollcast entered into a construction agreement for a 53.5 MW biomass project, known as Piedmont Green Power, to be located in Barnesville, Georgia. We currently expect to invest up to \$75 million in the Piedmont Green Power project, representing substantially all of the equity interests in the project. We intend to use a sole arranger to syndicate project-level debt financing for Piedmont.

#### **Onondaga Renewables, LLC**

Onondaga Renewables, LLC is a 50/50 joint venture between us and Catalyst Renewables LLC formed in December 2008 to repower our decommissioned 91 MW gas-fired cogeneration facility located in Geddes, New York. Utilizing locally acquired biomass fuel, the proposed facility is expected to have a capacity of approximately 45 MW. Onondaga is currently in the process of obtaining a PPA for the full output of the facility.

# ASSET MANAGEMENT

Our asset management strategy is to partner with recognized leaders in the independent power business. Most of our projects are managed by Caithness; Power Plant Management Services; and, in the case of Path 15, Western, a U.S. Federal power agency. On a case-by-case basis, Caithness, Power Plant Management Services, and Western may provide: (i) day-to-day project-level management, such as operations and maintenance and asset management activities; (ii) partnership level management tasks, such as insurance renewals; and (iii) passive partnership level management, such as acting as limited partner. In some cases these project managers or the project partnerships may subcontract with other firms experienced in project operations, such as GE, to provide for day-to-day plant operations. In addition, employees of Atlantic Power Corporation with significant experience managing similar assets are involved in most decisions with the objective to choose value-creating transactions such as contract restructurings, asset-level refinancing, acquisitions and divestitures.

Caithness is one of the largest privately-held independent power producers in the United States. For over 25 years in the independent power business, Caithness, has been actively engaged in the development, acquisition and management of independent power facilities for its own account as well

#### Business

as in venture arrangements with other entities. Caithness operates our Auburndale, Lake and Pasco projects and provides other asset management services for our Orlando, Selkirk and Badger Creek projects.

Power Plant Management Services is a general and administrative management services company focused on providing senior level energy industry expertise to the independent power market. Founded in 2006, Power Plant Management provides management services to a large portfolio of solid fuel and gas-fired generating stations. Previously, Cogentrix provided these services to our Selkirk and Chambers facilities. In August 2010, Energy Investors Funds, which holds the controlling interest in a portfolio of 13 power generating projects (of which Chambers and Selkirk are a part), terminated its management services agreement with Cogentrix and entered into a new agreement with Power Plant Management Services.

Western markets and delivers hydroelectric power and related services within a 15-state region of the central and western United States. Western is one of four power marketing administrations within the U.S. Department of Energy whose role is to market and transmit electricity from multi-use water projects. Western's transmission system carries electricity from 57 power plants operated by the Bureau of Reclamation, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers and the International Boundary and Water Commission. Together, these plants have an operating capacity of approximately 8,785 MW. Western owns and operates the Path 15 transmission line.

# INDUSTRY REGULATION

#### Overview

In the United States, the trend towards restructuring the electric power industry and the introduction of competition in electricity generation began with the passage and implementation of the Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act of 1978, as amended ("PURPA"). Among other things, PURPA, as implemented by the FERC, generally required that vertically integrated electric utilities purchase power from QFs at their avoided cost. The FERC defines avoided cost as the incremental cost to a utility of energy or capacity which, but for the purchase from QFs, the utility would itself generate or purchase from another source. This requirement was modified in 2005, as discussed below.

Electric transmission assets, such as our Path 15 project, are regulated by the FERC on a traditional cost-of-service rate base methodology. This approach allows a transmission company to establish a revenue requirement which provides an opportunity to recover operating costs, depreciation and amortization, and a return on capital. The revenue requirement and calculation methodology is reviewed by the FERC in periodic rate cases. As determined by the FERC, all prudently incurred operating and maintenance costs, capital expenditures, debt costs and a return on equity may be collected in rates charged.

# **Carbon emissions**

In the United States, government policy addressing carbon emissions has continued to gain momentum over the last two years. Beginning in 2009, the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative was established in ten Northeast and Mid-Atlantic states as the first cap-and-trade program in the United States for  $CO_2$  emissions. These states have varied implementation plans and schedules. Two of these states, New York and New Jersey, also provide cost mitigation for independent power projects with certain types of power contracts. Other states and regions in the United States are developing similar regulations and it is expected that federal climate legislation will be established in the future.

# Table of Contents

# Business

Federal bills to create both a cap-and-trade allowance system and a renewable/efficiency portfolio standard have been introduced in both the U.S. House and Senate. Separately, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency has taken several recent actions to regulate CO<sub>2</sub> emissions.

Additionally, more than half of the U.S. states and most Canadian provinces have set mandates requiring certain levels of renewable energy production and/or energy efficiency during target timeframes. This includes generation from wind, solar and biomass. In order to meet  $CO_2$  reduction goals, changes in the generation fuel mix are forecasted to include a reduction in existing coal resources, higher reliance on nuclear, natural gas, and renewable energy resources and an increase in demand-side resources. Investments in new or upgraded transmission lines will be required to move increasing renewable generation from more remote locations to load centers.

# **Regulation generating projects**

Ten of our power generating projects are qualifying facilities under PURPA and related FERC regulations. The Delta-Person and Pasco projects are not QFs but are both exempt wholesale generators under the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 2005, as amended ("PUHCA"). The generating projects with QF status and which are currently party to a power purchase agreement with a utility or have been granted authority to charge market-based rates are exempt from FERC rate-making authority. The FERC has granted seven of the projects the authority to charge market-based rates based primarily on a finding that the project lacks market power. These projects are thus not subject to FERC rate-making. The generating projects are exempt from regulation under PUHCA and the projects with QF status are also exempt from state regulation respecting the rates of electric utilities and the financial or organizational regulation of electric utilities.

A QF falls into one or both of two primary classes, both of which would facilitate more efficient use of fossil fuels to generate electricity than typical utility plants. The first class of QFs includes energy producers that generate power using renewable energy sources such as wind, solar, geothermal, hydro, biomass or waste fuels. The second class of QFs includes cogeneration facilities, which must meet specific fossil fuel efficiency requirements by producing both electricity and steam versus electricity only. With the exception of QFs, generation, transmission and distribution of electricity remained largely owned by vertically integrated electric utilities until the enactment of the Energy Policy Act of 1992 (the "EP Act of 1992") and subsequent orders in 1996, along with electric industry restructuring initiated at the state level. Among other things, the EP Act of 1992 enhanced the FERC's power to order open access to power transmission systems, contributing to significant growth in the independent power generation industry.

In August 2005, the Energy Policy Act of 2005 (the "EP Act of 2005") was enacted, which removed certain regulatory constraints on investment in utility power producers. The EP Act of 2005 also limited the requirement from PURPA that electric utilities buy electricity from QFs to certain markets that lack competitive characteristics. Finally, the EP Act of 2005 amended and expanded the reach of the FERC's corporate merger approval authority under Section 203 of the Federal Power Act.

All of our projects are subject to reliability standards developed and enforced by the North American Electric Reliability Corporation ("NERC"). NERC is a self-regulatory organization that is a non-governmental entity which has statutory responsibility to regulate bulk power system users, generation and transmission owners and operators through the adoption and enforcement of standards for fair, ethical and efficient practices.

In March 2007, the FERC issued an order approving mandatory reliability standards proposed by NERC in response to the August 2003 northeastern U.S. blackouts. As a result, users, owners and operators of the bulk power system can be penalized significantly for failing to comply with the

### Business

FERC-approved reliability standards. We have designated our Senior Director for Asset Management as our FERC Compliance Officer responsible for meeting the FERC and NERC requirements and an outside law firm specializing in this area advises us on FERC and NERC compliance, including annual compliance training for relevant employees.

### **Regulation transmission project**

The revenues received by the Path 15 project are regulated by the FERC through a rate review process every three years that sets an annual revenue requirement. Under terms of the initial rate case settlement, the project must go through the FERC review every three years.

The Path 15 project's initial three-year rate period's revenue requirement expired at the end of 2007. On December 21, 2007, the Project submitted to the FERC its revenue requirement for the 2008 through 2010 period. In an order issued February 2008, the FERC allowed the rates as filed in December 2007 to go into effect subject to refund pending the outcome of the regulatory proceedings. The FERC also accepted several of the project's key methodological approaches, including use of a 13.5% return on equity. A number of parties requested rehearing on such issues. On March 23, 2009, the Path 15 project filed an uncontested settlement offer with the FERC, for rehearing in the Path 15 project's rate case proceeding. We believe that the settlement was reasonable and will not significantly impact the expected cash flow from the project. On August 3, 2009, the FERC issued an order approving the settlement. Thereafter, on October 30, 2009 the Path 15 project issued refunds reflecting the difference between the rates collected as of February 2008 pursuant to the December 2007 filing and the rates provided for under the settlement. Since May 2009, the Path 15 project has been receiving revenues based on the revenue requirement established by the settlement. Pursuant to the terms of the settlement, Path 15 is required to submit its revenue requirement for the 2011 through 2013 rate period to the FERC in February 2011. The preparation of this new rate filing commenced in the third quarter of 2010.

# COMPETITION

The power generation industry is characterized by intense competition, and our projects compete against utilities, industrial companies and other independent power producers. In recent years, there has been increasing competition among generators in an effort to obtain power sales agreements, and this competition has contributed to a reduction in electricity prices in certain markets where supply has surpassed demand plus appropriate reserve margins. In addition, many states are implementing or considering regulatory initiatives designed to increase competition in the U.S. power industry.

The U.S. power industry is continuing to undergo consolidation and may offer attractive acquisition and investment opportunities, although we believe that we will continue to confront significant competition for those opportunities and, to the extent that any opportunities are identified, we may be unable to effect acquisitions or investments on attractive terms. We compete for acquisition opportunities with numerous private equity funds, Canadian and U.S. independent power firms, utility genco subsidiaries and other strategic and financial players. Our competitive advantages include our diversified projects, strong customer base, leading third-party managers and stability of project cash flow. We have similar strength in asset management and optimization.

# LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

From time to time, Atlantic Power, its subsidiaries and the projects are parties to disputes and litigation that arise in the normal course of business. We assess our exposure to these matters and record estimated loss contingencies when a loss is likely and can be reasonably estimated. There are no

# Business

matters pending as of October 4, 2010 which we expect to have a material impact on our financial position or results of operations.

# **EMPLOYEES**

As of October 4, 2010, we had 13 full-time employees. None of our employees is represented by any collective bargaining unit or a party to any collective bargaining agreement.

# **DESCRIPTION OF PROPERTY**

We have included descriptions of the locations and general character of our principal physical operating properties, including an identification of the segments that use such properties, in "Business," which is incorporated herein by reference. A significant portion of our equity interests in the entities owning these properties are pledged as collateral under our senior credit facility or under non-recourse operating level debt arrangements. See Note 9 in the accompanying notes to our consolidated financial statements for additional information regarding our operating properties.

Our principal executive office is located at 200 Clarendon Street, Floor 25, Boston, Massachusetts under a lease that expires in 2015.

# Management

The following table sets forth the names, ages and positions of each of our directors and executive officers:

| Name                  | Age | Position   |
|-----------------------|-----|--|
|                       |     |  |
| Irving Gerstein       | 69  | Director, Board Chairman, Nominating and Governance Committee Chairman |
| Ken Hartwick          | 48  | Director, Audit Committee Chairman, Compensation Committee Chairman    |
| John McNeil           | 68  | Director   |
| Richard Foster Duncan | 56  | Director   |
| Holli Nichols         | 40  | Director   |
| Barry Welch           | 53  | Director, President and Chief Executive Officer                        |
| Patrick Welch         | 43  | Chief Financial Officer and Corporate Secretary                        |
| Paul Rapisarda        | 56  | Managing Director, Acquisitions and Asset Management                   |
| William Daniels       | 51  | Senior Director, Asset Management                                      |
| John J. Hulburt       | 43  | Corporate Controller   |

*Irving R. Gerstein, C.M., O.Ont* The Honourable Irving R. Gerstein has been a director of Atlantic Power since October 2004. Senator Gerstein is a Member of the Order of Canada and a Member of the Order of Ontario, and was appointed to the Senate of Canada in December 2008. He is a retired executive, and is currently a director of Medical Facilities Corporation, Student Transportation of America, Ltd., and Economic Investment Trust Limited, and previously served as a director of other public companies, including CTV Inc., Traders Group Limited, Guaranty Trust Company of Canada, Confederation Life Insurance Company and Scott's Hospitality Inc., and as an officer and director of Peoples Jewellers Limited. Senator Gerstein is an honorary director of Mount Sinai Hospital (Toronto), having previously served as Chairman of the Board, Chairman Emeritus and a director over a period of twenty-five years, and is currently a member of its Research Committee. Senator Gerstein earned his BSc in Economics from the University of Pennsylvania (Wharton School of Finance and Commerce).

Mr. Gerstein's substantial experience on the boards of numerous other public companies and his prior experience as an executive of a substantial public company make him a valued advisor and highly qualified to serve as chairman of our board of directors and as chairman of our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee.

*Ken Hartwick, C.A.* has been a director of Atlantic Power since October 2004. Ken Hartwick has over 13 years of management experience in the energy sector, and 20 years experience in the financial sector. Mr. Hartwick's experience in the energy industry spans several markets having played an integral role as an executive officer for Just Energy since April 2004, helping launch their businesses in Alberta, British Columbia, Indiana, and Texas as well as growing the businesses already established in Manitoba, Ontario, Quebec, Illinois and New York. He currently serves as the President and CEO for, and is a director on the board of Just Energy, an integrated retailer of commodity products. Mr. Hartwick has served as President and CEO for Just Energy since June 2008, as President from 2006 until June 2008, and as Chief Financial Officer for one of the largest distribution companies in North America, Hydro One Inc., where he gained increasing executive-level responsibility throughout his career, and provided strategic direction as Ontario transitions towards a competitive energy marketplace. Mr. Hartwick earned his Honours of Business Administration from Trent University, Peterborough, Ontario.

Mr. Hartwick's substantial experience in the energy industry and financial sector make him a valued advisor and highly qualified to serve as a member of our board of directors and as chairman of our Audit and Compensation Committees.

# Table of Contents

### Management

John McNeil has been a director of Atlantic Power since October 2004. Mr. McNeil is President of BDR NorthAmerica Inc., an energy consulting company based in Toronto, Ontario. Prior to his appointment at BDR NorthAmerica Inc. in 2000, Mr. McNeil was Managing Director Investment Banking with Scotia Capital Inc. from 1996 to 1999. Previously, he was a Senior Vice-President and Director of ScotiaMcLeod Inc. from 1991 to 1995. Mr. McNeil has extensive expertise in the areas of asset management models, capitalization, mergers and acquisitions, business and enterprise valuations, capital markets and market ratings and has worked extensively throughout North America and Europe. Mr. McNeil specializes in the electric power sector and his major focus in recent years has been in the field of corporate and enterprise unbundling and reconstitution resulting from the restructuring of the electricity sector in North America. Mr. McNeil earned a B.A. (Honors) from Queens University, a Bachelor of Laws from the University of Toronto and a Master of Business Administration from the University of British Columbia.

Mr. McNeil's extensive experience in the financial and capital markets sectors, as well as his expertise in the electric power sector, make him a valued advisor and highly qualified to serve as a member of our board of directors.

Richard Foster Duncan was elected as a director of Atlantic Power at our annual general meeting of shareholders held on June 29, 2010. Mr. Duncan has more than 30 years of senior corporate, investment banking, and private equity experience. He joined Advantage Capital Partners in April 2009 as Managing Director with senior management responsibility for the firm's energy related portfolio and energy initiatives. From 2005 through April 2009, Mr. Duncan was managing member of KD Capital L.L.C., an affiliate of Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. ("KKR"), which he and KKR formed in 2005. He worked with KKR and its portfolio companies in connection with creating value and identifying and investing in the energy, utility, natural resources, and infrastructure sectors. From 2001 through 2005 he was with Cinergy Corporation. Mr. Duncan joined Cinergy Corporation as Executive Vice President and CFO of Cinergy Corporation with overall corporate financial responsibility for all financial functions and also served as CEO and President of Cinergy's Commercial Business Unit in part of 2004 and 2005. While at Cinergy, he was responsible for Cinergy's energy merchant operations and regulated generation, including a portfolio of more than 19,000 megawatts. He was responsible for Cinergy's wholesale electric, natural gas and coal marketing, and international operations. Mr. Duncan is active with the Edison Electric Institute, serves as a member of the Wall Street Advisory Group, and is the past Chairman of the Finance Executive Advisory Committee. Earlier in his career, he has also held senior management positions at LG&E Energy Corp., a subsidiary of E.ON AG, and Freeport-McMoRan Copper & Gold and Howard, Weil, Labouisse, Friedrichs Inc. Mr. Duncan is on the board of directors of North American Energy Alliance, LLC in Iselin, NJ and SensorTran Inc. in Austin, TX and also serves on the Board of Advisors of GridPoint, Inc. in Arlington, VA. He is active in a number of civic organizations including the board of directors of the Eve, Ear, Nose and Throat Hospital Foundation in New Orleans, the Board of Trustees of Cincinnati Country Day School and in Charlottesville, Virginia the National Advisory Board of the University of Virginia Jefferson Scholars Program. Mr. Duncan graduated with Distinction from the University of Virginia and later received his MBA degree from the A. B. Freeman Graduate School of Business at Tulane University.

Mr. Duncan's extensive experience as a senior executive in the electric utility industry, as well as his experience in the private equity sector make him a valued advisor and highly qualified to serve on our board of directors.

Holli Nichols was elected as a director of Atlantic Power at our annual general meeting of shareholders held on June 29, 2010. Ms. Nichols has over 10 years of experience in financial roles at Dynegy, Inc., a large independent power company listed on the NYSE, and is a Certified Public

#### Management

Accountant. She is currently Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Dynegy and has been in that role since December 2005. From May 2004 to December 2005, she was Senior Vice President and Treasurer. From June 2003 to May 2004, she was Senior Vice President and Controller and held other financial roles at the company from May 2000 through May 2004. Prior to joining Dynegy, Ms. Nichols was a Senior Audit Manager with PricewaterhouseCoopers. She also serves on the board of His Grace Foundation, which supports children who undergo bone marrow transplants. Ms. Nichols earned a bachelor's of science degree from Baylor University and a Masters of Business Administration from Rice University.

Ms. Nichols' extensive experience as a senior executive in the independent power industry, as well as her financial and accounting background make her a valued advisor and highly qualified to serve on our board of directors.

*Barry Welch* has been our President and Chief Executive Officer since October 2004 (until December 31, 2009, through the Manager) and a Director since June 2007. Prior to joining Atlantic Power Corporation, Mr. Welch was the Senior Vice President and co-head of the Bond & Corporate Finance Group of John Hancock Financial Services ("John Hancock"), Boston, Massachusetts, from 2000 to 2004. Mr. Welch served on several committees at John Hancock, including its Pension Investment Advisory Committee and Investment Operating Committee. Mr. Welch was Chairman of John Hancock's Bond Investment Committee and reported monthly on investment portfolio, strategy and activity to the Committee of Finance of John Hancock's board of directors. Mr. Welch also led the development and approval of John Hancock's involvement with ArcLight Capital Partners and served as a member of ArcLight Energy Partners Fund I's Investment Committee. During his time at John Hancock, Mr. Welch headed the Bond and Corporate Finance Group's Power and Energy investment team. From 1989 to 2004, he was involved directly or oversaw \$25 billion of investments in more than 1,000 utility, project finance and oil and gas transactions. Prior to joining John Hancock, Mr. Welch spent more than three years as a developer of power projects at Thermo Electron Corporation's Energy Systems Division (later known as Thermo Ecotek). There, he was involved in greenfield development of natural gas, wood and waste-to-energy projects, as well as asset management roles for operating plants. Mr. Welch earned a Bachelors of Science in Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering from Princeton University, and a Masters of Business Administration from Boston College. Mr. Welch serves on the board of directors of the Walker Home and School in Needham, Massachusetts.

Mr. Welch's extensive experience in energy investment and related activities in the financial sector, as well as his in-depth knowledge of our company through his position as President and Chief Executive Officer, make him highly qualified to serve as a member of our board of directors.

*Patrick Welch*, who is not related to Barry Welch, has been our Chief Financial Officer since May 2006 (until December 31, 2009, through the Manager). He has an extensive background in the energy and independent power industries. Before joining Atlantic Power, from January 2004 to May 2006, Mr. Welch was Vice President and Controller of DCP Midstream, ("DCP") and DCP Midstream Partners, LP ("DCPLP") headquartered in Denver, Colorado. DCP is a private midstream natural gas company owned by Spectra Energy and ConocoPhillips and DCPLP is a public master limited partnership sponsored by DCP. In these roles, Mr. Welch was responsible for all accounting, budgeting, SEC and financial reporting and compliance with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 for DCP and DCPLP. Prior to that he held various positions at Dynegy Inc. in Houston, Texas, including Vice President and Controller for Dynegy Generation, and Assistant Corporate Controller. Prior to Dynegy, Mr. Welch was a Senior Audit Manager in the Energy, Utilities and Mining Practice of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, predominantly in Houston, Texas, where he served several major energy

# Management

clients. He earned his bachelors degree from the University of Central Oklahoma and is a Certified Public Accountant.

*Paul Rapisarda* has 25 years of experience in energy, utility and independent power investment banking. Mr. Rapisarda is currently Managing Director of Acquisitions and Asset Management at Atlantic Power. From 2001 to early 2008 he was a Principal with Compass Advisors, a boutique M&A advisory firm in New York, where he was involved in numerous strategic advisory, restructuring and principal transactions in the energy and power sectors. Prior to Compass Advisors, Mr. Rapisarda held senior positions with the energy and utilities investment banking teams at Schroders, Merrill Lynch and BT Securities. Prior to that he was a Managing Director and Co-Head, Utilities and Structured Finance, at Drexel Burnham Lambert. While at Drexel, he also worked with the firm's chief financial officer in making direct tax-oriented investments on the firm's behalf. Over the course of his career, Mr. Rapisarda has worked on a broad range of capital markets and advisory transactions including substantial experience in cross-border and emerging markets. He earned his Bachelors degree from Amherst College and his MBA from Harvard Business School.

*William Daniels* has been with Atlantic Power since March 2007. He is currently Senior Director of Asset Management. Mr. Daniels has 26 years of experience in oil and gas exploration, independent power development, project finance and asset management. Prior to joining Atlantic Power, from January 2006 to February 2007, Mr. Daniels was Director, Asset Management at American National Power. He has held various positions in asset management and project finance at Calpine Corp. (March 2001 to January 2006), Edison Mission Energy, Citizens Power and the Toronto-Dominion Bank. Prior to receiving his MBA, he worked with Mitchell Energy Corp. as an exploration geologist. Mr. Daniels earned a Bachelor of Science degree in Geology from the University of Rochester, a Master of Science in Geology from the Ohio State University, and an MBA from Columbia University Business School.

*John J. Hulburt* has been the Corporate Controller of Atlantic Power since June 2008. Mr. Hulburt has 14 years of experience in the accounting industry. Before joining Atlantic Power, from February 2007 to June 2008, Mr. Hulburt was Controller of GreatPoint Energy, Inc. headquartered in Cambridge, Massachusetts. GreatPoint Energy is a technology-driven natural resources company and the developer of a proprietary, highly-efficient catalytic process, known as hydromethanation. Mr. Hulburt was responsible for all accounting, budgeting and financial reporting for GreatPoint Energy. Prior to that he was the Chief Financial Officer at Datawatch Corporation (December 2004 to January 2007) in Chelmsford, Massachusetts, and the Chief Financial Officer at Bruker Daltonics in Billerica, Massachusetts (April 2000 to June 2004). Datawatch and Bruker Daltonics were publicly listed Companies on the NASDAQ Exchange. He was responsible for all accounting, budgeting, SEC and financial reporting for Datawatch and Bruker Daltonics. Prior to Bruker Daltonics, Mr. Hulburt was an Audit Manager in the Hi-Technology and Manufacturing Practice of Ernst & Young LLP, where he served several major Hi-Tech and Manufacturing clients. He earned his bachelors degree from the Merrimack College and is a Certified Public Accountant.

# COMPOSITION OF OUR BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Our directors are elected by our shareholders at our annual meeting, which is generally held in June of each year. Directors hold office for one year or until their successors are chosen. At our annual general and special meeting of shareholders on June 29, 2010, shareholders approved increasing the size of the board from five to six directors and approved changes to our Articles of Continuance reducing the minimum Canadian residency requirement for directors from 50% to 25%.

#### Table of Contents

#### Management

Our board of directors has evaluated the independence of each director within the meaning of the requirements of the NYSE and has determined that each of Messrs. Gerstein, Hartwick, McNeil and Duncan and Ms. Nichols is an "independent director" under our independence standards and under the NYSE corporate governance rules. These five directors comprise a majority of our six-member board of directors.

# **COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS**

#### **Director fees**

Each independent director is entitled to receive an annual retainer of \$40,000 and \$1,500 per meeting attended in person or \$500 per meeting attended by phone. The chair of the board of directors' Audit Committee and Compensation Committee receive an additional \$10,000 per year. Directors are reimbursed for out-of-pocket expenses for attending meetings. Our directors also participate in the insurance and indemnification arrangements described below.

#### Equity ownership guideline

On April 24, 2007, the board of directors adopted an equity ownership guideline for independent directors. The guideline provides that by April 24, 2010 (for existing independent directors) or within three years of their initial election (for new independent directors), each independent director should own equity securities of Atlantic Power (which will include notional shares issued under the deferred share unit plan described below), representing an investment by each independent director of three times their current annual retainer.

#### Deferred share unit plan

On April 24, 2007, our board of directors established a deferred share unit plan ("DSU Plan") for directors. Under the DSU Plan, each non-management director is entitled to elect to have fees paid to them by Atlantic Power for their services as directors contributed to the DSU Plan. All fees contributed to the DSU Plan shall be credited to such director in the form of notional shares representing the estimated fair value, as determined by Atlantic Power, of the common share component of the IPSs at the time of contribution. For so long as the participant continues to serve on the board of directors, dividends will accrue on the notional shares consistent with amounts declared by the board of directors on our common shares and additional notional shares representing the dividends will be credited to the participant's notional share account. Notional shares credited to the participant's notional share account may be redeemed only when a participant no longer serves on the board of directors for any reason or upon a reorganization of Atlantic Power.

The following table describes director compensation for non-management directors for the year ended December 31, 2009. Directors who are also officers of Atlantic Power are not entitled to any compensation for their services as a director.

| Name                               | Fees earned or<br>paid in cash<br>(US\$) | Total compensation<br>(US\$) |
|------------------------------------|--|------------------------------|
| Irving R. Gerstein                 | 107,000                                  | 107,000                      |
| Kenneth M. Hartwick <sup>(1)</sup> | 100,500                                  | 100,500                      |
| John A. McNeil                     | 90,500                                   | 90,500                       |
| William E. Whitman <sup>(2)</sup>  | 91,000                                   | 91,000                       |

<sup>(1)</sup> 

Mr. Hartwick deferred all of his 2009 fees in the DSU Plan.

(2)

Mr. Whitman deferred 25% of his 2009 fees in the DSU Plan. Mr. Whitman is no longer a director as of June 29, 2010.

#### Management

# COMPENSATION COMMITTEE INTERLOCKS AND INSIDER PARTICIPATION

None of the members of the compensation committee of our board of directors is an officer or employee of Atlantic Power. No named executive officer of Atlantic Power serves as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee of any entity that has one or more named executive officers serving on our compensation committee.

During 2009, Barry Welch, our President and Chief Executive Officer presented recommendations in connection with deliberations of our board of directors concerning executive officer compensation.

During the last year, none of our executive officers served as: (i) a member of the compensation committee (or other committee of the board of directors performing equivalent functions or, in the absence of any such committee, the entire board of directors) of another entity, one of whose executive officers served on our compensation committee; (ii) a director of another entity, one of whose executive officers served on our board of directors; or (iii) a member of the compensation committee (or other committee of the board of directors performing equivalent functions or, in the absence of any such committee, the entire board of directors) of another entity, one of whose executive officers served on our board of directors; or (iii) a member of the entire board of directors) of another entity, one of whose executive officers served on our board of directors.

# COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

#### Introduction

Until December 31, 2009, we were managed through a management services agreement with Atlantic Power Management, LLC, which we refer to herein as the "Manager," which is owned by two private equity funds managed by ArcLight Capital Partners, LLC. As such, we did not have any executive officers or other employees and all of the persons listed in this prospectus as "named executive officers" were employed by the Manager. Effective December 31, 2009, the management agreement was terminated and all of the employees of the Manager became our employees. In addition, Barry Welch, Patrick Welch and Paul Rapisarda entered into executive employment agreements with us in connection with the termination of the management agreement.

#### **Compensation objectives**

Compensation plays an important role in achieving short and long-term business objectives that ultimately drives business success in alignment with long-term shareholder goals. The objectives of our compensation program are to:

- >
- attract and retain highly qualified executive officers with a history of proven success;

>

align the interests of our executive officers with shareholders' interests and with the execution of our business strategy;

>

establish performance goals that, if met by Atlantic Power, are expected to improve long-term shareholder value; and

>

tie compensation to performance with respect to those goals and provide meaningful rewards for achieving them.

Our compensation program is designed to provide adequate reward for services and incentive for our senior management team to implement both short-term and long-term strategies aimed at increasing shareholder value, and aligning the interests of senior management with those of our shareholders.

Our compensation program has been established in order to compete with remuneration practices of companies similar to us and those which represent potential competition for our executive officers and

### Management

other employees. In this respect, we identify remuneration practices and remuneration levels of public companies that are likely to compete for our employees. In designing the compensation program, our board of directors focuses on remaining competitive in the market with respect to total compensation for each of our executive officers. However, our board of directors does review each element of compensation for market competitiveness and it may weigh a particular element more heavily based on the executive officer's role.

The following table lists our principal executive officer, principal financial officer, our third senior officer and our two other most highly compensated non-officer employees, collectively referred to as named executive officers:

| Barry E. Welch           | President and CEO                                    |
|--------------------------|--|
| Patrick J. Welch         | CFO and Corporate Secretary                          |
| Paul H. Rapisarda        | Managing Director, Asset Management and Acquisitions |
| William B. Daniels       | Senior Director, Asset Management                    |
| John J. Hulburt          | Corporate Controller                                 |
| Elements of compensation |  |

The compensation of each named executive officer includes a base salary, cash bonus and eligibility for awards under the long-term incentive plan. All compensation decisions are made by the Compensation Committee of our board of directors.

#### Base salary

The base salaries for our named executive officers for 2009 were established by the Manager, but reviewed by our board of directors as part of the annual approval of the Manager's budget. This review is based on the level of responsibility, the experience level attained by the relevant named executive officer and his or her personal contribution to our financial performance with a goal to ensure that the base salaries are appropriate and competitive.

#### Annual cash bonus (non-equity incentive plan compensation)

Possible annual cash bonus awards are generally based on whether or not duties have been performed well based on the relevant named executive officer's success in contributing to our operating and financial performance, including achieving annual goals and objectives approved by the Compensation Committee. The annual goals and objectives are established at the company level and are broadly based on (i) company growth strategy through acquisitions and organic growth; (ii) operating performance of existing assets; (iii) investor relations; and (iv) risk management and administrative functions.

In the case of Barry Welch, Patrick Welch and Paul Rapisarda, for each of the three years 2009 through 2011 per the terms of their respective employment contracts there are three components: (i) a portion of the annual cash bonus, identified as "Bonus" in the Summary Compensation Table on page 116, is fixed based on the average amount in 2007 and 2008 of the portion of their bonuses that were paid by the Manager and not reimbursed by Atlantic Power; (ii) a second component is based on our total shareholder return compared to a group of our peer companies. For this portion, which is included in the column identified as "Non-equity incentive plan compensation" in the Summary Compensation Table on page 116, a scale establishes a minimum of zero and a maximum of 110% of a target amount equal to \$300,000, \$130,000 and \$130,000 for Barry Welch, Patrick Welch and Paul Rapisarda, respectively. Relative performance at greater than the 10<sup>th</sup> percentile of the peer group

# Table of Contents

# Management

is required to earn the minimum award and at greater than the 85<sup>th</sup> percentile of the peer group in order to earn the maximum award; and (iii) a component from zero to a maximum of 20% of the target in (ii) above, which is also included in the column identified as "Non-equity incentive plan compensation" in the Summary Compensation Table on page 116, is based on our board of directors' assessment of the senior officers' performance in contributing to achievement of the Company's approved goals and objectives. Specifically in 2009, the directors based these assessments on (i) for Barry Welch, his contributions to the achievement of goals related to our growth strategy, risk management and investor relations, (ii) for Patrick Welch, his contributions to the achievement of goals related to our growth strategy and operating performance of existing assets.

Total shareholder return refers to the rate of return that a shareholder would earn on an investment in our common shares (or, prior to the conversion of our IPSs to common shares, our IPSs) assuming the investment was held for the entire year and that monthly dividends were reinvested. Our Compensation Committee includes the following companies in the peer group for the purpose of determining our relative total shareholder return performance:

| > | Brookfield Renewable Power Fund;                |
|---|---|
| > | Capital Power Income LP;                        |
| > | Northland Power Income Fund;                    |
| > | Macquarie Power and Infrastructure Income Fund; |
| > | Innergex Power Income Fund;                     |
| > | Boralex, Inc.;                                  |
| > | Boralex Income Fund;                            |
| > | Algonquin Power & Utilities Corp.; and          |
| > | Maxim Power Corp.                               |

In 2009, our total shareholder performance return was at the 89% percentile of our peer group, as calculated by Hugessen Consulting Group ("Hugessen"). For non-officer executives, the non-equity incentive plan compensation is determined based on the process of (i) the CEO discussing their performance with their respective managers together as the officers group, and (ii) the review and discussion by the CEO with the Compensation Committee and their approval. The percentages of salaries for awards range from 0% to maximum levels that vary for each individual based on an overall assessment of their contributions to achieving the Company's approved goals and objectives.

Long Term Incentive Plan ("LTIP")

In 2006, our board of directors retained Mercer Human Resource Consulting ("Mercer") to assist in its review of the compensation of the employees of the Manager. The two primary roles of Mercer were (i) to provide a compensation benchmarking review, and (ii) to provide a review of LTIP alternatives and assist our board of directors in the design of the LTIP that was ultimately approved by the board of directors and by our shareholders. The compensation benchmarking review provided the board of directors with an objective review of each component of compensation relative to the same components within a competitive peer group and identified the appropriateness and desirability of implementing the LTIP to further align the interests of employees of the Manager with those of Atlantic Power and holders of IPSs, and to adequately assist with attracting and retaining qualified

# Table of Contents

#### Management

employees in the relevant U.S. labor pool. The competitive peer group included the Canadian energy trusts, U.S. oil and gas master limited partnerships and U.S. real estate investment trusts listed in the following table, as compiled from their respective publicly-filed proxy information. Mercer also generally considered the overall compensation results shown in the 2005 Financial Services Survey Suite Private Equity Firms Compensation Survey. Mercer's review concluded that the overall compensation plan, including the LTIP plan and each other component, was reasonable and appropriate.

| US REITs                      | Canadian energy trusts                | US oil & gas MLPs            |
|-------------------------------|---------------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Davidoments Diversified Plty  | Just Engravy Income Fund              | Creastor Energy La           |
| Developers Diversified Rlty   | Just Energy Income Fund               | Crosstex Energy Lp           |
| Mack-Cali Realty Corp         | Altagas Income Trust                  | Amerigas Partners Lp         |
| Reckson Assocs Rlty Corp      | ARC Energy Trust                      | Ferrellgas Partners Lp       |
| Weingarten Realty Investment  | Enerplus Res Fund                     | Inergy Lp                    |
| New Plan Excel Realty Tr      | Fort Chicago Energy Ptnr              | Genesis Energy Lp            |
| SL Green Realty Corp          | Bonavista Energy Trust                | Magellan Midstream Prtnrs Lp |
| Carramerica Realty Corp       | Acclaim Energy Trust                  | Northern Borders Partners Lp |
| Health Care Pptys Invest Inc. | PrimeWest Energy Trust                | Pacific Energy Partners Lp   |
| Arden Realty Inc.             | Baytex Energy Trust                   | Markwest Energy Partners Lp  |
| Federal Realty Invs Trust     | Vermillion Energy Trust               | Valero Lp                    |
| Regency Centers Corp          | Pembina Pipeline Income Fund          | K-Sea Transportation Lp      |
| Equity Lifestyles Properties  | Esprit Eng. Trust (fmr Cdn 88 Energy) | Atlas Pipeline Partner Lp    |
| Glimcher Realty Trust         | Paramount Energy Trust                |                              |
| Heritage Ppty Investment Tr   | Advantage Energy Income Fund          |                              |
| Pan Pac Retail Pptys Inc.     | Algonquin Power Income Fund           |                              |
| Equity One Inc.               | Trinidad Drilling Ltd.                |                              |
| Affordable Residential Comm   | Focus Energy Trust                    |                              |
| Boykin Lodging Corp.          | Total Energy Svcs Ltd.                |                              |
| Sun Communities Inc.          |                                       |                              |
| Parkway Properties            |                                       |                              |
| Tanger Factory Outlets Ctrs   |                                       |                              |

Associated Estates Realty Corp

The named executive officers and other employees of the Company are eligible to participate in the LTIP as determined by our board of directors. The purpose of the LTIP is to align the interests of named executive officers with those of our shareholders and to assist in attracting, retaining and motivating key employees of the Manager by making a significant portion of their incentive compensation directly dependent upon the achievement of critical strategic, financial and operational objectives that are critical to ongoing growth and increasing the long-term value of Atlantic Power, as well as providing an opportunity to increase their share ownership over time. The LTIP is designed to help achieve short-term compensation objectives by setting yearly performance targets that trigger various levels of grants and also to achieve longer term objectives and assist in retention through the use of both a three-year vesting period and possible forfeiture of awards if certain levels of performance are not achieved during each grant's vesting period.

The following description applies to our initial LTIP, approved by shareholders in June 2006 and amended in June 2008. For each performance period (being, generally, a period of one calendar year commencing on January 1 of each year), for officers, the board of directors establishes LTIP award percentages that will determine the amount (based on a percentage of base salary) that each officer is entitled to receive under the LTIP if certain levels of target project cash flow for the performance

# Management

period are achieved. For non-officers, a target range based on percentages of salaries is established by the officers and approved by the Compensation Committee, but the range is not directly tied to specific cash flow performance levels. Individual LTIP awards are proposed by the officers based on their evaluation of both the cash flow level achieved by the Company and the individual's contribution to that performance, and approved by the Compensation Committee. Project cash flow is based on cash flows generated by our projects less management fees, administrative expenses, corporate interest, taxes and any other adjustments determined by our board of directors, which discretion is exercised narrowly and may reflect either increases or decreases to project cash flow performance. LTIP awards for each performance period are determined by the board of directors based on our actual cash flow. In making this determination, the board of directors has discretion to consider other factors, related to our performance. If certain levels of target project cash flow are achieved as determined by our board of directors, the named executive officer will be eligible to receive a number of notional units (including fractional units) to be calculated by dividing an incentive amount (based on the LTIP award percentages and the named executive officer's base salary) by the market price per IPS. The market price per IPS or common share is defined in the LTIP as the weighted average closing price of IPSs or common shares on the TSX for the five days immediately preceding the applicable day. Notional units are meant to track the investment performance of IPSs or common shares, under the amended LTIP, including share prices and dividends. Any notional units granted to a participant in respect of a performance period will be credited to a notional unit account for each participant on the determination date for such performance period. Each notional unit is entitled to receive distributions equal to the distributions on an IPS, to be credited in the form of additional notional units immediately following any distribution on the IPSs. Subsequent to our conversion to a common share structure, all references to "IPS" in the LTIP were changed to "Common Shares" and all references to distributions on IPSs were changed to dividends on common shares.

For grants under the LTIP, one-third of the notional units in a participant's notional unit account for a performance period vest on the 13-month anniversary following the determination date for such performance period, 50% of the notional units remaining in a participant's notional unit account for a performance period vest on the second anniversary date of the determination date for such performance period, and all remaining notional units in a participant's notional unit account for a performance period vest on the second anniversary date of the determination date for such performance period, and all remaining notional units in a participant's notional unit account for a performance period vest on the third anniversary of the determination date for such performance period.

On the applicable vesting date for notional units held in a participant's notional unit account, we redeem such vested notional units as follows: (i) one-third by lump sum cash payment (generally intended to be withheld toward payment of taxes that will be owed due to the vesting), and (ii) the remaining two-thirds by an exchange for common shares. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a named executive officer may elect to redeem such notional units for 100% common shares upon prior written notice of such election. All issuances of common shares on redemption of notional units under the LTIP are subject to compliance with applicable securities laws. In addition, the board of directors has the discretion to redeem notional units 100% with cash and has exercised this discretion for all notional units vested since the inception of the LTIP, except for those that have vested in the notional unit accounts of our senior officers.

If the net cash flows (as determined by our board of directors) achieved in a performance period are less than 80% of the target project cash flow previously approved by our board of directors for that performance period, all notional units having a vesting date in the next performance period will be cancelled, will no longer be redeemable for common shares and the executive officers will forfeit all rights, title and interest with respect to such notional units, unless otherwise expressly determined by our board of directors, as administrators of the LTIP.

# Table of Contents

### Management

Pursuant to each senior executive's employment agreement, each senior executive is eligible for an annual award under the LTIP up to a maximum of 150% of their annual base salary. The same percentages versus target cash flow levels are used for all of the officers. In 2009, achieving a minimum of \$69.0 million of project cash flow was required to obtain the first tier of 50% of salaries for officers, and their maximum 150% award could be achieved only if the we achieved at least \$90.9 million of project cash flow. Named executive officers other than senior executives are eligible for an annual award under the LTIP ranging from 0% to 80% of their annual base salary. For William Daniels and John Hulburt, the minimum award is 0% of their salary and the maximum award is 80% of their salary.

In 2009, Hugessen was retained to assist the Board in assessing our existing LTIP and proposing several design changes. The purpose of the LTIP changes is to further align the interests of our officers and employees with shareholders and to assist in attracting, retaining and motivating our key employees.

In early 2010, our board of directors approved amendments to the LTIP. The amendments do not impact grants for the 2009 performance year or unvested notional units related to grants made prior to the amendments. The amended LTIP will be effective for grants beginning with the 2010 performance year and was approved by the shareholders at our annual general meeting held on June 29, 2010.

Under the amended LTIP, the notional units granted to plan participants will have the same characteristics as the notional units under the old LTIP. However, the number of notional units granted will be based, in part, on our total shareholder return compared to a group of peer companies in Canada. In addition, vesting of notional units for senior executives will occur on a three-year cliff basis as opposed to ratable vesting over three years under the old LTIP.

#### 401(k) matching contributions

We also make annual matching contributions to each named executive officer's 401(k) plan account based upon a predetermined formula. The purpose of the matching contributions is to supplement the named executive officer's personal savings toward future retirement as we have no pension plan. The matching formula for all employees, including named executive officers, is equal to the employee's 401(k) contribution up to 7% of base salary and cash bonus, up to the maximum allowed by Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") regulations. The IRS maximum contribution in 2009 was \$16,500 for participants under age 50 and \$22,000 for participants 50 and over.

# Management

# SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE

The following table sets forth a summary of salary and other annual compensation earned during the year ended December 31, 2009 by each named executive officer (in US\$).

| Name and principal position  | Year | Salary  | Bonus <sup>(1)</sup> | Stock<br>awards <sup>(2)</sup> | Non-equity<br>incentive<br>plan<br>compensation | All other<br>compensation <sup>(3)</sup> | Total<br>compensation |
|--|------|---------|----------------------|--------------------------------|---|--|-----------------------|
| Barry E. Welch<br>Director, President and Chief<br>Executive Officer         | 2009 | 535,000 | 400,000              | 472,500                        | 390,000   | 22,000                                   | 1,819,500             |
| Patrick J. Welch<br>Chief Financial Officer and<br>Corporate Secretary       | 2009 | 259,500 | 130,000              | 226,800                        | 169,000   | 16,500                                   | 801,800               |
| Paul H. Rapisarda<br>Managing Director, Asset<br>Management and Acquisitions | 2009 | 257,500 | 130,000              | 225,000                        | 169,000   | 22,000                                   | 800,500               |
| William B. Daniels<br>Senior Director Asset<br>Management                    | 2009 | 185,000 |                      | 110,500                        | 166,500   | 22,000                                   | 484,000               |
| John J. Hulburt<br>Corporate Controller                                      | 2009 | 180,000 |                      | 87,500                         | 80,000  | 12,601                                   | 360,101               |

(1)

Represents the fixed portion of annual cash bonus for 2009 through 2011 payable der the terms of each executive officer's new employment contract executed in connection with the management internalization in December 2009. For 2009, these amounts were paid by the Manager and not reimbursed by Atlantic Power.

(2)

The amounts shown above under "Stock awards" reflect the grant date fair value of notional units granted during the year under the terms of the LTIP and are calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718.

(3)

Amounts represent company matching contributions to the 401(k) plan accounts of each executive officer.

#### Management

Following are grants of plan-based awards during the year ended December 31, 2009 for each named executive officer.

|                    | Estimated future payouts under<br>non-equity incentive<br>plan awards <sup>(a)</sup> |                 |                |                 |  | Grant date<br>fair                                |  |
|--------------------|--|-----------------|----------------|-----------------|--|---|--|
| Name               | Grant<br>date  | Minimum<br>(\$) | Target<br>(\$) | Maximum<br>(\$) | All other<br>stock<br>awards<br>(#) <sup>(b)</sup> | value of<br>LTIP<br>awards<br>(\$) <sup>(c)</sup> |  |
| Barry E. Welch     | N/A<br>3/31/09   |                 | 300,000        | 390,000         | 82,008   | 472,500   |  |
| Patrick J. Welch   | N/A<br>3/31/09   |                 | 130,000        | 169,000         | 39,364   | 226,800   |  |
| Paul H. Rapisarda  | N/A<br>3/31/09   |                 | 130,000        | 169,000         | 39,052   | 225,000   |  |
| William B. Daniels | N/A<br>3/31/09   |                 | 138,750        | 185,000         | 19,179   | 110,500   |  |
| John J. Hulburt    | N/A<br>3/31/09   |                 | 72,000         | 90,000          | 15,187   | 87,500  |  |

(a)

Amounts shown represent the range of possible annual cash bonus. In addition Barry Welch, Patrick Welch and Paul Rapisarda receive an annual fixed bonus under the terms of their executive employment agreements. The amount of the annual fixed bonus is \$400,000 for Barry Welch and \$130,000 for Patrick Welch and for Paul Rapisarda.

(b)

The amount shown represents the number of notional units granted for the 2008 performance year that was approved by our board of directors on March 31, 2009.

(c)

Amounts are calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718.

# **Compensation of Barry Welch**

Prior to December 31, 2009, Barry Welch was the President and Chief Executive Officer of the Manager. Beginning in 2010, Mr. Welch became our President and Chief Executive Officer. For the year ended December 31, 2009, Mr. Welch received a base salary of \$535,000, an annual bonus of \$790,000 (\$400,000 of which was paid by the Manager and not reimbursed by us), and in March 2010 a grant of 41,565 notional units under the initial LTIP with an estimated total fair market value of \$535,000 as at the date of grant.

Mr. Welch's base salary was historically established by the Manager, but reviewed by our independent directors as part of the annual approval of the Manager's budget, based on his responsibilities, his execution of our strategic business plan, whether it is appropriate and competitive relative to compensation of similar positions with competitive peer firms and changes to local cost of living. His salary increased by \$10,000 as of January 2009 and is unchanged for 2010.

# Table of Contents

#### Management

Starting with the 2009 performance year, Mr. Welch's bonus was determined with one portion equal to the average level that the Manager's portion of his bonus had been paid for the prior two years, that being \$400,000, which was paid by the Manager and not reimbursed by us. The other portion of Mr. Welch's bonus was determined based on the sum of a maximum \$330,000 determined by our 2009 total shareholder return performance relative to our peer group and a maximum \$60,000 based on the independent directors' assessment of his performance against annually approved goals and objectives.

The 2009 LTIP award to Mr. Welch was based on his contribution to achieving target levels of a cash flow measure that are approved each year by our independent directors, as well as progress in successfully executing our strategic plan and goals and objectives, which are also approved by our independent directors each year. The maximum annual award has been set at 150% of base salary with vesting occurring ratably over the three-year period immediately following the LTIP award. Based on our actual project cash flow of \$78.8 million, and board of directors' discretion, the LTIP award for the 2009 performance year for all senior officers was set at 100% of their base salary, compared to the prior year's 90% and was granted by our board of directors on March 29, 2010.

#### **Compensation of Patrick Welch**

Prior to December 31, 2009, Patrick Welch was the Chief Financial Officer and Corporate Secretary of the Manager. Beginning in 2010, Mr. Welch became our Chief Financial Officer and Corporate Secretary. For the financial year ended December 31, 2009, Mr. Welch received a base salary of \$259,000, and an annual bonus of \$299,000 (\$130,000 of which was paid by the Manager and not reimbursed by us), and in March 2010 a grant of 20,161 notional units under the LTIP with an estimated total fair market value of \$259,500 as at the date of grant.

Mr. Welch's base salary was historically established by the Manager, but reviewed by our independent directors based on his responsibilities, his role in execution of our strategic business plan and whether it is appropriate and competitive relative to compensation of similar positions with competitive peer firms and changes to local cost of living. Mr. Welch's salary was increased by \$7,500 as of January 2009 and is unchanged for 2010.

Starting with the 2009 performance year, Mr. Welch's bonus was determined with one portion fixed at approximately the average level that the Manager's portion of his bonus had been paid for the prior two years, or \$130,000, which was paid by the Manager and not reimbursed by us. The other portion of Mr. Welch's bonus was determined based on the sum of a maximum \$143,000 determined by our 2009 total shareholder return performance relative to our peer group and a maximum \$26,000 based on the independent directors' assessment of his performance against annually approved goals and objectives.

LTIP awards to Mr. Welch are based on his contribution to achieving target levels of a cash flow measure that are approved each year by our independent directors, as well as progress in successfully executing our strategic plan and goals and objectives, which are also approved by our independent directors each year. Currently, the maximum annual award has been set at 150% of base salary with vesting occurring ratably over the three-year period immediately following the LTIP award. Based on our actual cash flow of \$78.8 million, and the board of directors' discretion, the LTIP award for the 2009 performance year for all senior officers was set at 100% of base salary compared to the prior year's 90% and was granted by our board of directors on March 29, 2010.

# **Compensation of Paul Rapisarda**

Prior to December 31, 2009, Paul Rapisarda was the Managing Director, Asset Management and Acquisitions of the Manager. Beginning in 2010, Mr. Rapisarda became our Managing Director, Asset

# Management

Management and Acquisitions. For the financial year ended December 31, 2009, Mr. Rapisarda received a base salary of \$257,500, an annual bonus of \$299,000 (\$130,000 of which was paid by the Manager and not reimbursed by us), and a grant of 20,006 notional units under the LTIP with an estimated total fair market value of \$257,500 as at the date of grant.

Mr. Rapisarda's base salary was historically established by the Manager, but reviewed by our independent directors based on his responsibilities, his role in execution of our strategic business plan and whether it is appropriate and competitive relative to compensation of similar positions with competitive peer firms and changes to local cost of living. His salary was increased by \$7,500 in 2009 and is unchanged in 2010.

Starting with the 2009 performance year, Mr. Rapisarda's bonus was determined with one portion fixed at approximately the average level that the Manager's portion of his bonus had been paid for the prior two years, or \$130,000, which was paid by the Manager and not reimbursed by us. The other portion of Mr. Rapisarda's bonus was determined based on the sum of a maximum \$143,000 determined by our 2009 total shareholder return performance relative to our peer group and a maximum \$26,000 based on the independent directors' assessment of his performance against annually approved goals and objectives.

LTIP awards to Mr. Rapisarda are based on his contribution to achieving target levels of a cash flow measure that are approved each year by our independent directors, as well as progress in successfully executing our strategic plan and goals and objectives, which are also approved by our independent directors each year. Currently, the maximum annual award has been set at 150% of base salary with vesting occurring over the three-year period immediately following the LTIP award. Based on our actual cash flow of \$78.8 million, and the board of directors' discretion, the LTIP award for the 2009 performance year for all senior officers was set at 100% of base salary versus the prior year's 90% and was granted by our board of directors on March 29, 2010.

# **Compensation of William Daniels**

Prior to December 31, 2009, William Daniels was the Senior Director, Asset Management of the Manager. Beginning in 2010, Mr. Daniels became our Senior Director, Asset Management. For the financial year ended December 31, 2009, Mr. Daniels received a base salary of \$185,000, an annual bonus of \$166,500 (\$136,000 of which was paid by the Manager and not reimbursed by us) and a grant of 10,061 notional units under the LTIP with an estimated total fair market value of \$129,500 as at the date of grant.

Mr. Daniels' base salary was historically established by the Manager, but reviewed by our independent directors based on his responsibilities, his role in execution of our strategic business plan and whether it is appropriate and competitive relative to compensation of similar positions with competitive peer firms and changes to local cost of living. His salary was increased by \$15,000 in 2009 and is unchanged for 2010.

Mr. Daniels' 2009 annual bonus was determined using 90% of his salary, which was agreed upon among the Manager, the independent directors and our three senior executives based on an assessment of his contributions to achievement of our annual goals and objectives approved by our board of directors in January 2009.

LTIP awards to Mr. Daniels are based on his contribution to achieving target levels of a cash flow measure that are approved each year by our independent directors, as well as progress in successfully executing our strategic plan and goals and objectives, which are also approved by our independent directors each year. Vesting of this award occurs ratably over the three-year period immediately

#### Management

following the LTIP award. Based on our actual cash flow compared to the project cash flow levels, and the board of directors' discretion, Mr. Daniels' LTIP award in 2009 was set at 70% of base salary versus the prior year's 65% and was granted by our board of directors on March 29, 2010.

#### **Compensation of John J. Hulburt**

Prior to December 31, 2009, John Hulburt was the Corporate Controller of the Manager. Beginning in 2010, Mr. Hulburt became our Corporate Controller. For the financial year ended December 31, 2009, Mr. Hulburt received a base salary of \$180,000, an annual bonus of \$80,000 (\$40,000 of which was paid by the Manager and not reimbursed by us) and a grant of 8,391 notional units under the LTIP with an estimated total fair market value of \$108,000 as at the date of grant.

Mr. Hulburt's base salary was historically established by the Manager, but reviewed by our independent directors based on his responsibilities, his role in execution of our strategic business plan and whether it is appropriate and competitive relative to compensation of similar positions with competitive peer firms and changes to local cost of living. His salary was increased by \$5,000 in 2009 and \$3,000 beginning in January 2010.

Mr. Hulburt's 2009 annual bonus was determined using approximately 44% of his salary, which was agreed upon among the Manager, the independent directors and our three senior executives based on an assessment of his contributions to achievement of our annual goals and objectives approved by our board of directors in January 2009.

LTIP awards to Mr. Hulburt are based on his contribution to achieving target levels of a cash flow measure that are approved each year by our independent directors, as well as progress in successfully executing our strategic plan and goals and objectives, which are also approved by our independent directors each year. Vesting of this award occurs ratably over the three-year period immediately following the LTIP award. Based on our actual cash flow compared to the project cash flow levels, and the board of directors' discretion, the LTIP award for the 2009 performance year was set at 60% of base salary versus the prior year's 50% and was granted by our board of directors on March 29, 2010.

#### Outstanding share-based awards

The following table sets forth, for each named executive officer, all share-based awards outstanding under the terms of the LTIP as of December 31, 2009:

|                    | Share-based awards   |           |  |  |  |
|--------------------|--|-----------|--|--|--|
|                    | Number of shares or value<br>units of shares that award<br>have not vested <sup>(1)(2)</sup> |           |  |  |  |
| Name               |  |           |  |  |  |
| Barry E. Welch     | 178,317  | 1,945,442 |  |  |  |
| Patrick J. Welch   | 85,592   | 933,812   |  |  |  |
| Paul H. Rapisarda  | 50,943   | 555,793   |  |  |  |
| William B. Daniels | 30,543   | 333,222   |  |  |  |
| John J. Hulburt    | 16,576   | 180,839   |  |  |  |

<sup>(1)</sup> 

Notional units granted under the LTIP vest over a three-year period in accordance with the terms of the LTIP, subject to performance-based forfeiture.

(2)

This amount includes notional units credited under the LTIP to the Notional Unit Account of the Named Executive Officer at the time of the monthly distributions made on the IPSs during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2009.

# Management

#### Stock vested

The following table sets forth, for each named executive officer, the value of all share-based incentive plan awards vested during the year ended December 31, 2009:

| Name                 | Number of shares<br>acquired on vesting (US\$) | Value realized<br>on vesting (US\$) |
|----------------------|--|-------------------------------------|
| Barry E. Welch       | 38,055   | 416,196                             |
| Patrick J. Welch     | 18,266   | 199,775                             |
| Paul H. Rapisarda    | 2,529  | 27,665                              |
| William B. Daniels   |  | 31,936                              |
| John J. Hulburt      |  |                                     |
| Employment contracts |  |                                     |

Each of Barry Welch (President and Chief Executive Officer), Patrick Welch (Chief Financial Officer and Corporate Secretary) and Paul Rapisarda (Managing Director, Asset Management and Acquisitions) were employees of the Manager, which managed our business under the management agreement through its termination date of December 31, 2009. In connection with the termination of the management agreement on December 31, 2009, we hired all of the employees of the Manager. As a result, the employment agreements with our senior executives were terminated and were replaced with new employment agreements. To assist in the structuring and negotiation of the employment agreements, our independent directors employed Hugessen to review and advise on their terms to ensure that the agreements were consistent with best practices in the marketplace. The most significant change in the new employment agreements are the removal of the Manager as a party to the agreements and the assumption by our independent directors of all compensation decisions related to our senior executives. Each of the employment agreements provides the respective officer with the following: (i) an initial annual base salary, which is subject to annual review; (ii) eligibility for a performance-based annual cash bonus; (iii) eligibility to participate in the LTIP; and (iv) certain other customary employee benefits. Under the employment agreements, the annual base salary for 2010 for Barry Welch, Patrick Welch and Paul Rapisarda is \$535,000, \$259,500 and \$257,500, respectively.

# Termination and change of control benefits

Each named senior executive officer's employment agreement provides that if the respective officer is terminated without cause, or within 90 days preceding or one year after a change in control or if he resigns within that time period because certain further triggering events have occurred including a constructive dismissal, reduction in salary or benefits, relocation, change in position of employment or reporting relationships, or breach of the employment agreement, then the following are paid or provided under the employment agreement: (i) his salary and bonus pro-rated through the termination date; (ii) a termination payment equal to three times the average (in the case of Barry Welch) or one times the average (in the case of Patrick Welch and Paul Rapisarda), during the last two years, of the sum of the respective officer's: (a) base salary, (b) annual cash bonus, and (c) the most recent matching contribution to his 401(k) plan; (iii) immediate vesting of all previous awards under the LTIP which had not yet vested; (iv) continuation of all employee benefits for a period of two years (in the case of Barry Welch) or one year (in the case of Patrick Welch and Paul Rapisarda) following termination; and (v) costs of outplacement services customary for senior executives at the respective officer's level for a period of 12 months following termination with the cost capped at \$25,000. The employment agreements also contain non-competition and non-solicitation limitations on each of the officers following certain termination events. The non-competition restrictions apply for a period of one year

#### Table of Contents

#### Management

or one month (in the case of Barry Welch) or a period of one month or six months (in the case of Patrick Welch and Paul Rapisarda) following termination depending on the circumstances of the termination and the non-solicitation restrictions apply for a period of two years (in the case of Barry Welch) or one year (in the case of Patrick Welch and Paul Rapisarda) following the date of termination.

In each senior executive officer's employment agreement, the term "Change in Control" means the occurrence of any of the following events: (i) the sale, lease or transfer to any person or group, in one or a series of related transactions, of our assets, directly or indirectly, which assets generated more than 50% of our cash flow in a 12-month period ended on the last day of the most recent fiscal quarter to any person or group; (ii) the adoption of a plan related to our liquidation or dissolution; (iii) the acquisition by any person or group of a direct or indirect interest in more than 50% of our common shares or voting power; (iv) our merger or consolidation with another person with the effect that immediately after such transaction our shareholders immediately prior to such transaction hold, directly or indirectly, less than 50% of the voting control over the person surviving such merger or consolidation; or (v) we enter into any agreement providing for any of the foregoing; or the date which is 90 days prior to a definitive announcement of any of the foregoing whichever is earlier, and the transaction contemplated thereby is ultimately consummated.

If Barry Welch, Patrick Welch or Paul Rapisarda is terminated for cause, then he will be entitled to all vested benefits under all incentive compensation or other plans in accordance with the terms and conditions of such plan, however he will not be entitled to the payments or benefits listed in items (i) through (v) in the second preceding paragraph above, except as may be required by applicable law. "Cause" is defined in each employment agreement as "a termination by reason of the Company's good faith determination that the Executive (i) engaged in willful misconduct in the performance of his duties, (ii) breached a fiduciary duty to the Company for personal profit to himself, (iii) after determination by a court of competent jurisdiction, willfully violated any law, rule or regulation of a governmental authority with jurisdiction over the Executive or the Company at the time and place of such violation (other than traffic violation or similar offenses) or any final cease and desist order of a court or other tribunal of competent jurisdiction, or (iv) materially and willfully breached this Agreement. No act, or failure to act, on the Executive's part shall be considered "willful" unless he has acted, or failed to act, with an absence of good faith and without a reasonable belief that this action or failure to act was in the best interest of the Company."

The following table provides, for each of the foregoing senior executive officers, an estimate of the payments payable by us, assuming a termination for any reason other than cause, including the occurrence of the triggering events described above, took place on December 31, 2009:

| Name                 | Type of payment  | Termination<br>payment <sup>(1)</sup><br>(US\$) | 2009<br>Pro-rata<br>bonus<br>(US\$) | Vesting of<br>stock based<br>compensation<br>(US\$) | Employee<br>benefits<br>(US\$) | Total<br>(US\$) |
|----------------------|--|---|-------------------------------------|---|--------------------------------|-----------------|
| Barry E. Welch       | Termination without<br>cause or in<br>connection with<br>change of control | 3,643,500                                       | 790,000                             | 1,992,216   | 85,576                         | 6,511,293       |
| Patrick J. Welch     | Termination without<br>cause or in<br>connection with<br>change of control | 492,250   | 299,000                             | 956,264   | 55,288                         | 1,802,802       |
| Paul H.<br>Rapisarda | Termination without<br>cause or in<br>connection with<br>change of control | 500,750   | 299,000                             | 569,156   | 55,288                         | 1,424,194       |

(1)

Includes three times the average (in the case of Barry Welch) or one times the average (in the case of Patrick Welch and Paul Rapisarda), during the last two years, of the sum of the respective officer's: (a) base salary, (b) annual Bonus, and (c) the most recent matching contribution to his 401(k) plan.

# Management

# COMPENSATION RISK ASSESSMENT

We have reviewed our compensation policies and practices for all employees and concluded that any risks arising from our policies and programs are not reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on our company. We believe that the mix and design of the elements of executive compensation do not encourage management to assume excessive risks. We reviewed the elements of executive compensation to determine whether any portion of executive compensation encouraged excessive risk taking and concluded:

>

our allocation of compensation between cash compensation and long-term equity compensation, combined with the vesting schedule under our LTIP, discourages short-term risk taking;

>

our approach of goal setting, setting of targets with payouts at multiple levels of performance, capping the amount of our incentive payouts, and evaluation of performance results assist in mitigating excessive risk-taking;

>

our compensation decisions include subjective considerations, which limit the influence of formulae or objective factors on excessive risk taking; and

>

our business does not face the same level of risks associated with compensation for employees at financial services firms (traders and instruments with a high degree of risk).

# Certain relationships and related party transactions

See the information regarding our executive officers' prior employment relationship with the Manager set forth in "Management compensation discussion and analysis." We have also entered into indemnity agreements with our directors and executive officers, whereby we have agreed to indemnify the directors and officers to the extent permitted by our organizational documents and applicable law. Our articles of continuance permit us, subject to the limitations contained in applicable law, to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person, as our board of directors may from time to time determine. Our directors and officers liability insurance coverage consists of three policies with aggregate limits of \$30 million.

Our board of directors will review and approve all relationships and transactions in which we and any of our directors, director nominees and executive officers and their immediate family members, as well as holders of more than 5% of any class of its voting securities and their family members, have a direct or indirect material interest. In approving or rejecting such proposed relationships and transactions, our board of directors shall consider the relevant facts and circumstances available and deemed relevant to this determination. The Nominating and Governance Committee of our board of directors is responsible under its charter for monitoring compliance with the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics.

>

# Security ownership of certain beneficial owners and management

The following table sets forth information regarding the beneficial ownership of our common shares as of October 4, 2010 with respect to:

| > | each person (including any "group" of persons as that term is used in Section $13(d)(3)$ of the Exchange Act) who is known to us to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of our outstanding common shares; |
|---|---|
| > | each of our directors;  |
| > | each of our executive officers named in the Summary Compensation Table on page 116 of this prospectus; and  |

all of our directors and executive officers as a group.

Unless otherwise indicated below, the address of each beneficial owner listed in the following table is c/o Atlantic Power Corporation, 200 Clarendon Street, Floor 25, Boston, MA 02116.

Except as otherwise indicated in the footnotes to the following table, we believe, based on the information provided to us, that the persons named in the following table have sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares they beneficially own, subject to applicable community property laws.

| Name of beneficial owner   | Number of<br>common shares<br>beneficially owned | Percentage of<br>common shares<br>beneficially owned<br>(%) <sup>(1)</sup> |
|--|--|--|
|  |  |  |
| Directors and named executive officers                             | 10,400   | *  |
| Irving R. Gerstein   | 10,400   |  |
| Kenneth M. Hartwick  | 46,347 <sub>(3)</sub>                            | *  |
| John A. McNeil   | 12,500   | *  |
| Richard Foster Duncan  |  | *  |
| Holli Nichols  | 31(3)  | *  |
| Barry E. Welch   | 380,399(2)                                       | *  |
| Patrick J. Welch   | 166,542(2)                                       | *  |
| Paul H. Rapisarda  | 114,177(2)                                       | *  |
| William B. Daniels   | 30,333(2)  | *  |
| John J. Hulburt  | 20,458(2)  | *  |
|  |  |  |
| All directors and named executive officers as a group (10 persons) | 781,187  | 1.3  |

<sup>\*</sup> 

Less than 1%

(1)

The applicable percentage ownership is based on 60,514,279 common shares issued and outstanding as of October 4, 2010.

(2)

Common shares beneficially owned include the following unvested notional units in our long-term incentive plan.

| Barry E. Welch    | 222,203 |
|-------------------|---------|
| Patrick J. Welch  | 108,609 |
| Paul H. Rapisarda | 99,128  |

.

n

William B. Daniels30,333John J. Hulburt20,458

(3)

Common shares beneficially owned include units held in our Directors' Deferred Share Unit Plan of 46,347 for Ken Hartwick and 31 for Holli Nichols.

See "Management compensation discussion and analysis" for more information.

# Description of common shares

The following summary description sets forth some of the general terms and provisions of our common shares. Because this is a summary description, it does not contain all of the information that may be important to you. For a more detailed description of our common shares, you should refer to the provisions of our Articles of Continuance, which we refer to as our "Articles."

The last reported sale price of our common shares on the TSX on October 4, 2010 was Cdn\$14.07 per common share, and the last reported sale price of our common shares on the NYSE on October 4, 2010 was \$13.76 per common share.

## **COMMON SHARES**

Our Articles authorize an unlimited number of common shares. At the close of business on October 4, 2010, 60,514,279 of our common shares were issued and outstanding.

Our common shares are listed on the TSX under the symbol "ATP" and began trading on the NYSE under the symbol "AT" on July 23, 2010. Holders of our common shares are entitled to receive dividends as and when declared by our board of directors and are entitled to one vote per common share on all matters to be voted on at meetings of shareholders. We are limited in our ability to pay dividends on our common shares by restrictions under the Business Corporations Act (British Columbia), which we refer to as the "BC Act," relating to our solvency before and after the payment of a dividend. Holders of our common shares have no preemptive, conversion or redemption rights and are not subject to further assessment by us.

Upon our voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up, the holders of common shares are entitled to share ratably in the remaining assets available for distribution, after payment of liabilities.

Holders of our common shares will have one vote for each common share held at meetings of our common shareholders.

Pursuant to our Articles and the provisions of the BC Act, certain actions that may be proposed by us require the approval of our shareholders. We may, by special resolution and subject to our Articles, increase our authorized capital by such means as creating shares with or without par value or increasing the number of shares with or without par value. We may, by special resolution, alter our Articles to subdivide, consolidate, change from shares with par value to shares without par value or from shares without par value or shares with par value or change the designation of all or any of our shares. We may also, by special resolution, alter our Articles to create, define, attach, vary, or abrogate special rights or restrictions to any shares. Under the BC Act and our Articles, a special resolution is a resolution passed at a duly-convened meeting of shareholders by not less than two-thirds of the votes cast in person or by proxy at the meeting, or a written resolution consented to by all shareholders.

## Certain provisions of our Articles and the BC Act

We are governed by the BC Act. Our Articles contain provisions that could have the effect of delaying, deferring or discouraging another party from acquiring control of our company by means of a tender offer, a proxy contest or otherwise.

## **Description of common shares**

### Advance notice procedures

Our Articles establish an advance notice procedure for "special business" and shareholder proposals to be brought before a meeting of shareholders. For special business, advance notice describing the special business to be discussed at the meeting must be provided and that notice must include any documents to be approved or ratified as an addendum or state that such document will be available for inspection at our records office or other reasonably accessible location. Shareholders at an annual meeting may not consider proposals or nominations that are not specified in the notice of meeting or brought before the meeting by or at the direction of the board of directors or by a shareholder of record on the record date for the meeting, who is entitled to vote at the meeting.

### Advance notice procedures

Under the BC Act, shareholders may make proposals for matters to be considered at the annual general meeting of shareholders. Such proposals must be sent to us in advance of any proposed meeting by delivering a timely written notice in proper form to our registered office. The notice must include information on the business the shareholder intends to bring before the meeting. These provisions could have the effect of delaying until the next shareholder meeting shareholder actions that are favored by the holders of a majority of our outstanding voting securities.

### Shareholder requisitioned meeting

Under the BC Act, shareholders holding 1/20 of our outstanding common shares may request the directors to call a general meeting of shareholders to deal with matters that may be dealt with at a general meeting, including election of directors. If the directors do not call the meeting within the timeframes specified in the Act, the shareholder can call the meeting and we must reimburse the costs.

### Removal of directors and increasing board size

Under our Articles, directors may be removed by shareholders by passing an ordinary resolution of a simple majority of shareholders with the right to vote on such resolution. Further, under our Articles, the directors may appoint additional directors up to one-third of the directors elected by the shareholders.

## CANADIAN SECURITIES LAWS

We are a reporting issuer in Canada and therefore subject to the securities laws in each province and territory in which we are reporting. Canadian securities laws require reporting of share purchases and sales by shareholders holding more than 10% of our common shares, including certain prescribed public disclosure of their intentions for their holdings. Canadian securities laws also govern how any offer to acquire more than 20% of our equity or voting shares must be conducted.

## TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR

Computershare Investor Services Inc. and Computershare Trust Company, N.A. serve as our transfer agents and registrars for our common shares.

# Description of concurrent offering of convertible debentures

The following description is a summary of the material provisions of the convertible debentures we are offering in a concurrent offering and the indenture that governs the convertible debentures. It does not purport to be complete. This summary is subject to and is qualified by reference to the provisions of the indenture, including the definitions of the terms used in the indenture.

Concurrently with this offering, we are offering Cdn\$70,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of our 5.60% Series B convertible unsecured subordinated debentures due 2017. We have also granted the underwriters of the convertible debentures a 30-day option to purchase up to Cdn\$10,500,000 in aggregate principal amount of the convertible debentures to cover over-allotments, if any. The convertible debentures and our common shares issuable upon conversion of the convertible debentures are being registered in the United States under the Securities Act and qualified for distribution in certain Canadian provinces and territories under the Canadian securities laws. The debentures will rank subordinate to all of our existing and future senior secured and senior unsecured indebtedness, including trade creditors, and will rank *pari passu* to any future subordinated unsecured indebtedness.

The debentures will be convertible into our common shares at the option of the holder at any time prior to the close of business on the earlier of June 30, 2017 and the business day immediately preceding the date specified by us for redemption of the debentures, at a conversion price of Cdn\$18.10 per common share, being a ratio of approximately 55.2486 common shares per Cdn\$1,000 principal amount of debentures, subject to adjustment upon the occurrence of certain events. Under certain circumstances, the Company may, at its option, elect to satisfy its obligation to repay the principal amount of the debentures by issuing and delivering common shares to the holders of the convertible debentures.

The debentures are being offered by means of a separate prospectus, and not this prospectus. The completion of this offering of common shares is not subject to the completion of the concurrent offering of convertible debentures and the completion of the concurrent offering of convertible debentures is not subject to the completion of this offering.

# Certain United States federal income tax considerations

The following general summary describes certain U.S. federal income tax considerations for U.S. Holders (as defined below) of our common shares. This summary does not address all of the tax considerations that may be relevant to certain types of U.S. Holders subject to special treatment under U.S. federal income tax laws, such as:

| > | persons who do not hold common shares as capital assets;   |
|---|--|
| > | dealers in securities or currencies;   |
| > | financial institutions;  |
| > | regulated investment companies;  |
| > | real estate investment trusts;   |
| > | tax-exempt entities (including private foundations);   |
| > | qualified retirement plans, individual retirement accounts, and other tax-deferred accounts;   |
| > | insurance companies;   |
| > | persons holding common shares as a part of a hedging, integrated, conversion or constructive sale transaction or a straddle;   |
| > | persons that own, directly, indirectly or as a result of certain constructive ownership rules, common shares representing 10% or more of the voting power in Atlantic Power; |
| > | traders in securities that elect to use a mark-to-market method of accounting;   |
| > | persons liable for alternative minimum tax;  |
| > | U.S. Holders whose "functional currency" is not the U.S. dollar; or  |
| > | U.S. tax expatriates and certain former citizens and long-term residents of the United States.   |

This summary is based upon the provisions of the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986 (as amended, the "Code"), the United States Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder, and administrative and judicial interpretations of the Code and the United States Treasury Regulations, all as currently in effect, and all subject to differing interpretations or change, possibly on a retroactive basis. This summary does not address any estate, gift, state, local, non-U.S. or other tax consequences, except as specifically provided herein.

For purposes of this summary, a "U.S. Holder" means a person that holds common shares that is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

an individual who is a citizen or resident of the U.S. (as determined under U.S. federal income tax rules);

>

a corporation (or other entity taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or of any political subdivision thereof;

## Certain United States federal income tax considerations

### >

an estate, the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or

>

a trust if it (i) is subject to the primary supervision of a court within the United States and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (ii) has in effect a valid election under applicable United States Treasury Regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.

If a partnership or an entity treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes holds common shares, the U.S. federal income tax treatment of a partner in the partnership will generally depend on the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Partnerships or a partner in a partnership holding common shares should consult their own tax advisor regarding the consequences of the ownership and disposition of common shares by the partnership.

The following summary is of a general nature only and is not a substitute for careful tax planning and advice. U.S. Holders of common shares are urged to consult their own tax advisors concerning the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the issues discussed herein, in light of their particular circumstances, as well as any considerations arising under the laws of any foreign, state, local or other taxing jurisdiction.

## Taxation of distributions on common shares

The gross amount (i.e., before Canadian withholding tax) of distributions to a U.S. Holder on our common shares (other than distributions in liquidation or in redemption of stock that are treated as exchanges) will be treated as a dividend, to the extent paid out of our current or accumulated earnings and profits (as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles). Such dividend will be includible in a U.S. Holder's gross income on the day actually or constructively received. Distributions to a U.S. Holder in excess of earnings and profits will be treated first as a return of capital that reduces a U.S. Holder's tax basis in such common shares (thereby increasing the amount of gain or decreasing the amount of loss that a U.S. Holder would recognize on a subsequent disposition of our common shares), and then as gain from the sale or exchange of such common shares.

Non-corporate U.S. Holders will generally be eligible for the preferential U.S. federal rate on qualified dividend income for tax years beginning on or before December 31, 2010, provided that we are a "qualified foreign corporation," the stock on which the dividend is paid is held for a minimum holding period, and other requirements are satisfied.

A qualified foreign corporation includes a foreign corporation that is not a PFIC (as defined below) in the year of the distribution or in the prior tax year and that is eligible for the benefits of an income tax treaty with the United States, if such treaty contains an exchange of information provision and the United States Treasury Department has determined that the treaty is satisfactory for purposes of the legislation. Based on current law and applicable administrative guidance, our dividends paid before December 31, 2010 should be eligible for treatment as qualified dividend income, provided the holding period and other requirements are satisfied. In the absence of intervening legislation, dividends received by a U.S. Holder after tax years beginning on or after December 31, 2010 will be taxed to such Holder at ordinary income rates.

Distributions to U.S. Holders generally will not be eligible for the dividends received deduction generally allowed to U.S. corporations in respect of dividends received from other U.S. corporations.

A U.S. Holder will be taxed on the U.S. dollar value of any Canadian dollars received as dividends, generally determined at the spot rate as of the date the payment is actually or constructively received. No currency exchange gain or loss will be recognized by a U.S. Holder on such dividend payments if the Canadian dollars are converted into U.S. dollars on the date received at that spot rate. Any gain or

## Certain United States federal income tax considerations

loss on a subsequent conversion or other disposition of Canadian dollars generally will be treated as U.S.-source ordinary income or loss.

### Taxation of sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of common shares

Upon the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of a common share, a U.S. Holder generally will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized upon the sale, exchange or other disposition and such U.S. Holder's tax basis in the common share. The amount realized on the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of the common shares will be the U.S. dollar value of any Canadian dollars received in the transaction, which is determined for cash basis taxpayers on the settlement date for the transaction and for accrual basis taxpayers can also elect the settlement date). Any such gain or loss will generally be capital gain or loss if the U.S. Holder's holding period for the common shares transferred exceeds one year on the date of the sale or disposition. Long-term capital gains of non-corporate U.S. Holders derived with respect to the disposition of common shares are currently subject to tax at reduced rates. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to several limitations. Any gain or loss realized on a subsequent conversion or other disposition of Canadian dollars will be ordinary gain or loss.

### Disclosure of reportable transactions

If a U.S. Holder sells or disposes of the common shares at a loss or otherwise incurs certain losses that meet certain thresholds, such U.S. Holder may be required to file a disclosure statement with the IRS. For U.S. Holders that are individuals or trusts, there is a special reporting requirement threshold for foreign currency losses, which is US\$50,000. Failure to comply with these and other reporting requirements could result in the imposition of significant penalties.

### Foreign tax credit limitations

U.S. Holders may be subject to Canadian withholding tax on payments made with respect to the common shares. Subject to certain conditions and limitations, such withholding taxes may be treated as foreign taxes eligible for credit against a U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability. Such credit may not be available to U.S. holders owning the common shares in a non-taxable account. Additionally, foreign taxes may not be eligible to the extent they could have been reduced pursuant to an income tax treaty.

It is possible that we are, or at some future time will be, at least 50% owned by U.S. persons. Dividends paid by a foreign corporation that is at least 50% owned by U.S. persons may be treated as U.S.-source income (rather than foreign-source income) for foreign tax credit purposes to the extent the foreign corporation has more than an insignificant amount of U.S.-source income. The effect of this rule may be to treat a portion of any dividends we pay as U.S.-source income. Treatment of the dividends as U.S.-source income in whole or in part may limit a U.S. Holder's ability to claim a foreign tax credit for the Canadian withholding taxes payable in respect of the dividends. Subject to certain limitations, the Code permits a U.S. Holder entitled to benefits under the U.S.-Canadian income tax treaty to elect to treat any Company dividends as foreign-source income for foreign tax credit purposes. U.S. Holders should consult their own tax advisors about the desirability of making, and the method of making, such an election.

The rules governing foreign tax credits are complex. U.S. Holders are urged to consult their own tax advisors regarding the availability of foreign tax credits in their particular circumstances.

## Certain United States federal income tax considerations

### Passive foreign investment company

A foreign corporation is a passive foreign investment company ("PFIC") within the meaning of Section 1297 of the Code if, during any taxable year, (i) 75% or more of its gross income consists of certain types of passive income, or (ii) the average value (or basis in certain cases) of its passive assets (generally assets that generate passive income) is 50% or more of the average value (or basis in certain cases) of all of its assets. If we were a PFIC while a taxable U.S. Holder held common shares, the PFIC rules could have the effect of subjecting such U.S. Holder to an interest charge on any deferred taxation and taxing gain upon the sale of our common shares as ordinary income. In addition, under recently enacted legislation each U.S. Holder of a PFIC is required to file an annual report containing such information as the U.S. Department of the Treasury may require. If we were classified as a PFIC in any year with respect to which a U.S. Holder owns common shares, regardless of whether we continue to meet the tests described above. However, if we ceased to be a PFIC, a U.S. Holder of our common shares could avoid some of the adverse effects of the PFIC regime by making a deemed sale election with respect to our common shares.

We do not believe we are a PFIC, and we do not expect to become a PFIC. If our income or asset composition were to become more passive (including through the acquisition of assets that generate passive income, or minority investments in stock of corporations), we could potentially become a PFIC. Our PFIC status for any taxable year may also depend upon the extent to which our revenue is subject to special PFIC rules with respect to "commodities," an analysis that raises uncertainties in application and interpretation. Additionally, if we were a PFIC and were to form or acquire non-U.S. subsidiaries that are treated as corporations for U.S. tax purposes, such subsidiaries could potentially be PFICs. If we owned a subsidiary that is a PFIC, then taxable U.S. Holders could be adversely affected as a result of their indirect ownership of stock in any subsidiary of ours that is a PFIC.

## Information reporting and backup withholding

In general, information reporting requirements will apply to payments with respect to common shares paid to a U.S. Holder other than certain exempt recipients (such as corporations). Backup withholding will apply to such payments if such U.S. Holder fails to provide a taxpayer identification number or certification of other exempt status or fails to comply with the applicable requirements of the backup withholding rules. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will be allowed as a refund or a credit against such U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability provided the required information is furnished by such U.S. Holder to the IRS. A U.S. Holder who does not provide a correct taxpayer identification number may be subject to penalties imposed by the IRS.

## **Recent legislative developments**

Newly enacted legislation requires certain U.S. Holders that are individuals, estates or trusts to pay up to an additional 3.8% tax on, among other things, dividends and capital gains for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2012. In addition, for taxable years beginning after March 18, 2010, new legislation requires certain U.S. Holders who are individuals that hold certain foreign financial assets (which may include common shares) to report information relating to such assets, subject to certain exceptions. U.S. Holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the effect, if any, of this legislation on their ownership and disposition of common shares.

# Certain Canadian federal income tax considerations

The following is a summary of the principal Canadian federal income tax considerations generally applicable under the Income Tax Act (Canada) and the regulations thereunder (the "Tax Act") to a holder who acquires Common Shares pursuant to the offering and who, for the purposes of the Tax Act and the Canada-United States Income Tax Convention (the "Canadian Treaty"), at all relevant times (a) is a resident of the United States and not resident, or deemed to be resident, in Canada, (b) holds the Common Shares as capital property, (c) deals at arm's length with the Company, (d) is not affiliated with the Company, and (e) does not use or hold and is not deemed to use or hold the Common Shares in connection with a trade or business that the prospective purchaser carries on, or is deemed to carry on, in Canada at any time (a "U.S. Holder"). For the purpose of the Tax Act, related persons (as defined therein) are deemed not to deal at arm's length, and it is a question of fact whether persons not related to each other deal at arm's length. Special rules which are not discussed in this summary may apply to "financial institutions" (as defined in the Tax Act), to a U.S. Holder that is an insurer carrying on an insurance business in Canada and elsewhere and to an "authorized foreign bank" (as defined in the Tax Act) and, accordingly, such persons should consult their own tax advisors.

Limited liability companies ("LLCs") that are not taxed as corporations pursuant to the provisions of the Code do not qualify as resident in the U.S. for purposes of the Canadian Treaty. Under the Canadian Treaty, a resident of the U.S. who is a member of such an LLC and is otherwise eligible for benefits under the Canadian Treaty may generally be entitled to claim benefits under the Canadian Treaty in respect of income, profits or gains derived through the LLC.

The Canadian Treaty includes limitation on benefits rules that restrict the ability of certain persons who are resident in the U.S. for purposes of the Canadian Treaty to claim any or all benefits under the Canadian Treaty. U.S. Holders should consult their own tax advisors with respect to their eligibility for benefits under the Canadian Treaty, having regard to these rules.

This summary is of a general nature only and is based upon the facts set out herein, the provisions of the Tax Act, the Canadian Treaty and the current published administrative policies and assessing practices of the CRA, all in effect as of the date hereof. This summary is based on the assumption that the Common Shares issuable will at all relevant times be listed on the Toronto Stock Exchange. This summary takes into account all specific proposals to amend the Tax Act publicly announced by or on behalf of the Minister of Finance (Canada) prior to the date hereof. There can be no assurance that any such proposals will be implemented in their current form or at all. This summary does not otherwise take into account or anticipate any changes in law or in the administrative policies and assessing practices of the CRA, whether by legislative, governmental or judicial decision or action, and does not take into account provincial, territorial or foreign tax legislation or considerations, which may differ significantly from those discussed herein.

This summary is not exhaustive of all possible Canadian federal tax considerations applicable to an investment in Common Shares. Moreover, the Canadian tax consequences of acquiring, holding or disposing of Common Shares will vary depending on the U.S. Holder's particular circumstances. Accordingly, this summary is of a general nature only and is not intended to be, and should not be interpreted as, legal or tax advice to any prospective purchaser and no representation with respect to the tax consequences of an investment in Common Shares based on their particular circumstances.

Prospective investors may also be subject to certain Canadian provincial or territorial tax consequences as a result of acquiring, holding or disposing of Common Shares. Accordingly, prospective investors

### Certain Canadian federal income tax considerations

are urged to consult with their tax advisors for advice with respect to Canadian provincial or territorial tax consequences of an investment in Common Shares based on their particular circumstances.

For purposes of the Tax Act, all amounts relating to the acquisition, holding or disposition of Common Shares, including income, gain or profit, adjusted cost base and proceeds of disposition, must be converted into Canadian dollars based on the prevailing United States dollar exchange rate at the time such amounts arise in accordance with the detailed rules in the Tax Act.

## DIVIDENDS ON COMMON SHARES

Dividends paid or credited on the Common Shares, or deemed under the Tax Act to be paid or credited on the Common Shares, to a U.S. Holder will generally be subject to Canadian withholding tax at the rate of 25%, unless the rate is reduced under the provisions of an applicable tax treaty. Under the Canadian Treaty, the withholding tax rate in respect of a dividend paid to a U.S. Holder who is the beneficial owner of the dividend and entitled to full benefits under the Canadian Treaty, is generally reduced to 15%.

## DISPOSITION OF COMMON SHARES

A U.S. Holder will not be subject to tax under the Tax Act in respect of any capital gain realized by such U.S. Holder on a disposition of Common Shares unless the Common Shares constitute "taxable Canadian property" (as defined in the Tax Act) of the U.S. Holder at the time of disposition and the U.S. Holder is not entitled to relief under an applicable tax treaty. Where the Common Shares are listed on a designated stock exchange (for purposes of the Tax Act) at a particular time the Common Shares will not constitute taxable Canadian property to a U.S. Holder at such time provided that at any time during the sixty-month period that ends at that time, either: (a) the U.S. Holder, persons with whom the U.S. Holder does not deal at arm's length, or the U.S. Holder together with all such persons, have not owned 25% or more of any class or series of shares of the capital stock of the Company; or (b) such Common Shares did not derive, directly or indirectly, more than 50% of their fair market value from one or any combination of (i) real or immovable property situated in Canada, (ii) "Canadian resource properties" (as defined in the Tax Act), and (iv) options or interests in respect of property described in (i), (ii) and (iii).

In the event that the Common Shares constitute or are deemed to constitute taxable Canadian property to any U.S. Holder, the Canadian Treaty (or other applicable tax treaty or convention) may exempt the U.S. Holder from tax under the Tax Act in respect of the disposition thereof. U.S. Holders whose Common Shares may be taxable Canadian property should consult with their own tax advisors for advice having regard to their particular circumstances.

# Underwriting (Conflicts of Interest)

We are offering the common shares described in this prospectus through the underwriters named below. UBS Securities LLC and BMO Nesbitt Burns Inc. are the joint book-running managers of this offering and the representatives of the underwriters. We have entered into an underwriting agreement with the representatives. Subject to the terms and conditions of the underwriting agreement, each of the underwriters has severally agreed to purchase, and we have agreed to sell to the underwriters, the number of common shares listed next to its name in the following table.

|                         | Number of |
|-------------------------|-----------|
| Underwriters            | shares    |
|                         |           |
| UBS Securities LLC      | 1,311,250 |
| BMO Nesbitt Burns Inc.  | 1,311,250 |
| RBC Capital Markets     |           |
| Corporation             | 1,049,000 |
| CIBC World Markets Inc. | 393,375   |
| National Bank Financial |           |
| Inc.                    | 393,375   |
| Scotia Capital Inc.     | 393,375   |
| TD Securities Inc.      | 393,375   |
|                         |           |
| Total                   | 5,245,000 |

The underwriting agreement provides that the underwriters must buy all of the shares if they buy any of them. However, the underwriters are not required to take or pay for the shares covered by the underwriters' over-allotment option described below.

Our common shares are offered subject to a number of conditions, including:

>

receipt and acceptance of our common shares by the underwriters, and

>

the underwriters' right to reject orders in whole or in part.

In connection with this offering, certain of the underwriters or securities dealers may distribute prospectuses electronically.

We expect that delivery of the shares will be made against payment therefor on or about the closing date of this offering specified on the cover page of this Prospectus, which is five business days following the date of pricing of the shares (this settlement cycle being referred to as "T+5"). Under Rule 15c6-1 of the Exchange Act, trades in the secondary market generally are required to settle in three business days, unless the parties to any such trade expressly agree otherwise. Accordingly, purchasers who wish to trade their shares on the date of pricing or the next succeeding business day will be required, by virtue of the fact that the shares initially will settle in T+5, to specify an alternate settlement cycle at the time of any such trade to prevent a failed settlement. Purchasers of the shares who wish to trade their shares on the date of pricing or the next succeeding business day should consult their own advisor.

## **OVER-ALLOTMENT OPTION**

We have granted the underwriters an option to buy up to an aggregate of 784,000 additional common shares. The underwriters may exercise this option solely for the purpose of covering over-allotments, if any, made in connection with this offering. The underwriters have 30 days from the date of this prospectus to exercise this option. If the underwriters exercise this option, they will each purchase additional shares approximately in proportion to the amounts specified in the table above.

## Underwriting

## COMMISSIONS AND DISCOUNTS

Shares sold by the underwriters to the public will initially be offered at the public offering price set forth on the cover of this prospectus. Any shares sold by the underwriters to securities dealers may be sold at a discount of up to \$0.4000 per share from the public offering price. Sales of shares may be made in other jurisdictions by affiliates of the underwriters. If all the shares are not sold at the public offering price, the representatives may change the offering price and the other selling terms. Upon execution of the underwriting agreement, the underwriters will be obligated to purchase the shares at the prices and upon the terms stated therein.

The following table shows the per share and total underwriting discounts and commissions we will pay to the underwriters assuming both no exercise and full exercise of the underwriters' option to purchase additional common shares.

|           | No                 |    | Full         |
|-----------|--------------------|----|--------------|
|           | exercise           |    | exercise     |
| Per share | \$<br>0.6675       | \$ | 0.6675       |
| Total     | \$<br>3,501,037.50 | \$ | 4,024,357.50 |

We estimate that the total expenses of this offering payable by us, not including the underwriting discounts and commissions, will be approximately \$0.9 million. The underwriters have agreed to reimburse the Company for certain of the expenses incurred by it with respect to this offering.

## NO SALES OF SIMILAR SECURITIES

We and our executive officers and directors have entered into lock-up agreements with the underwriters. Under these agreements, subject to certain exceptions, we and each of these persons may not, without the prior written approval of UBS Securities LLC and BMO Nesbitt Burns Inc., in the case of us, and UBS Securities LLC, in the case of our executive officers and directors, offer, sell, contract to sell or otherwise dispose of, directly or indirectly, or hedge our common shares or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for our common shares. These restrictions will be in effect for a period of 90 days after the date of this prospectus. At any time and without public notice, UBS Securities LLC and BMO Nesbitt Burns Inc. or UBS Securities LLC, as applicable, may, in their sole discretion, release some or all of the securities from these lock-up agreements.

## INDEMNIFICATION

We have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against certain liabilities, including certain liabilities under the Securities Act. If we are unable to provide this indemnification, we have agreed to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make in respect of those liabilities.

## NYSE AND TSX STOCK MARKET LISTINGS

Our common shares are listed on the NYSE under the symbol "AT" and on the TSX under the symbol "ATP."

## PRICE STABILIZATIONS, SHORT POSITIONS

In connection with this offering, the underwriters may engage in activities that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the price of our common shares, including:

>

stabilizing transactions;

## Underwriting

| > |  |
|---|--|
|   | short sales;   |
| > | purchases to cover positions created by short sales; |
| > | imposition of penalty bids; and                      |
| > | syndicate covering transactions.                     |

Stabilizing transactions consist of bids or purchases made for the purpose of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of our common shares while this offering is in progress. These transactions may also include making short sales of our common shares, which involve the sale by the underwriters of a greater number of common shares than they are required to purchase in this offering, and purchasing common shares on the open market to cover positions created by short sales. Short sales may be "covered short sales," which are short positions in an amount not greater than the underwriters' over-allotment option referred to above, or may be "naked short sales," which are short positions in excess of that amount.

The underwriters may close out any covered short position by either exercising their over-allotment option, in whole or in part, or by purchasing shares in the open market. In making this determination, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the price of shares available for purchase in the open market as compared to the price at which they may purchase shares through the over-allotment option.

Naked short sales are short sales made in excess of the over-allotment option. The underwriters must close out any naked short position by purchasing shares in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of the common shares in the open market that could adversely affect investors who purchased in this offering.

The underwriters also may impose a penalty bid. This occurs when a particular underwriter repays to the underwriters a portion of the underwriting discount received by it because the representatives have repurchased shares sold by or for the account of that underwriter in stabilizing or short covering transactions.

As a result of these activities, the price of our common shares may be higher than the price that otherwise might exist in the open market. If these activities are commenced, they may be discontinued by the underwriters at any time. The underwriters may carry out these transactions on the NYSE, the TSX, in the over-the-counter market or otherwise.

## AFFILIATIONS

Certain of the underwriters and their affiliates have in the past provided, are currently providing and may in the future from time to time provide, investment banking and other financing, trading, banking, research, transfer agent and trustee services to the Company or its subsidiaries, for which they have in the past received, and may currently or in the future receive, customary fees and expenses.

## CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

A bank affiliate of BMO Nesbitt Burns Inc. is a lender to Atlantic Power Holdings, Inc. ("Holdings"), an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, under an existing credit facility. Consequently, the Company may be considered a "connected issuer" of BMO Nesbitt Burns Inc. under applicable securities laws in certain Canadian provinces and territories. As of October 4, 2010, outstanding borrowings under the credit facility totaled \$20.0 million, which we intend to repay with the proceeds of this offering. See "Use of proceeds." Holdings is in compliance with the terms of the credit facility.

## Table of Contents

## Underwriting

Since the execution of the credit facility, the lenders have not waived a breach, on the part of Holdings, of the credit facility. Indebtedness under the Credit Facility is secured by pledges of membership interests and capital stock of, and guarantees provided by certain subsidiaries of Holdings and by the Company and by Atlantic Power Generation, Inc., the direct parent of Holdings.

Because more than 5% of the proceeds of this offering, not including underwriting compensation, may be received by affiliates of the underwriters in this offering, this offering is being conducted in compliance with NASD Rule 2720, as administered by the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority. Pursuant to that rule, the appointment of a qualified independent underwriter is not necessary in connection with this offering, as the offering is of a class of equity securities for which a "bona fide public market," as defined by the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority rules, exists as of the date of the filing of the registration statement and as of the effective date thereof.

# Notice to investors

## NOTICE TO PROSPECTIVE INVESTORS IN THE EUROPEAN ECONOMIC AREA

In relation to each Member State of the European Economic Area, or EEA, which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (each, a "Relevant Member State"), with effect from, and including, the date on which the Prospectus Directive is implemented in that Relevant Member State (the "Relevant Implementation Date"), an offer to the public of our securities which are the subject of the offering contemplated by this prospectus may not be made in that Relevant Member State, except that, with effect from, and including, the Relevant Implementation Date, an offer to the public in that Relevant Member State of our securities may be made at any time under the following exemptions under the Prospectus Directive, if they have been implemented in that Relevant Member State:

a) to legal entities which are authorized or regulated to operate in the financial markets, or, if not so authorized or regulated, whose corporate purpose is solely to invest in our securities;

b) to any legal entity which has two or more of: (1) an average of at least 250 employees during the last (or, in Sweden, the last two) financial year(s); (2) a total balance sheet of more than  $\notin$ 43,000,000 and (3) an annual net turnover of more than  $\notin$ 50,000,000, as shown in its last (or, in Sweden, the last two) annual or consolidated accounts; or

c) to fewer than 100 natural or legal persons (other than qualified investors as defined in the Prospectus Directive) subject to obtaining the prior consent of the representatives for any such offer; or

d) in any other circumstances falling within Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive provided that no such offer of our securities shall result in a requirement for the publication by us or any underwriter or agent of a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive.

As used above, the expression "offered to the public" in relation to any of our securities in any Relevant Member State means the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and our securities to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe for our securities, as the same may be varied in that Member State by any measure implementing the Prospectus Directive in that Member State and the expression "Prospectus Directive" means Directive 2003/71/EC and includes any relevant implementing measure in each Relevant Member State.

The EEA selling restriction is in addition to any other selling restrictions set out in this prospectus.

## NOTICE TO PROSPECTIVE INVESTORS IN THE UNITED KINGDOM

This prospectus is only being distributed to and is only directed at: (1) persons who are outside the United Kingdom; (2) investment professionals falling within Article 19(5) of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (Financial Promotion) Order 2005 (the "Order"); or (3) high net worth companies, and other persons to whom it may lawfully be communicated, falling within Article 49(2)(a) to (d) of the Order (all such persons falling within (1)-(3) together being referred to as "relevant persons"). The shares are only available to, and any invitation, offer or agreement to subscribe, purchase or otherwise acquire such shares will be engaged in only with, relevant persons. Any person who is not a relevant person should not act or rely on this prospectus or any of its contents.

## NOTICE TO PROSPECTIVE INVESTORS IN SWITZERLAND

The Prospectus does not constitute an issue prospectus pursuant to Article 652a or Article 1156 of the Swiss Code of Obligations ("CO") and the shares will not be listed on the SIX Swiss Exchange. Therefore, the Prospectus may not comply with the disclosure standards of the CO and/or the listing

## Notice to investors

rules (including any prospectus schemes) of the SIX Swiss Exchange. Accordingly, the shares may not be offered to the public in or from Switzerland, but only to a selected and limited circle of investors, which do not subscribe to the shares with a view to distribution.

## NOTICE TO PROSPECTIVE INVESTORS IN AUSTRALIA

This prospectus is not a formal disclosure document and has not been, nor will be, lodged with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission. It does not purport to contain all information that an investor or their professional advisers would expect to find in a prospectus or other disclosure document (as defined in the Corporations Act 2001 (Australia)) for the purposes of Part 6D.2 of the Corporations Act 2001 (Australia) or in a product disclosure statement for the purposes of Part 7.9 of the Corporations Act 2001 (Australia), in either case, in relation to the securities.

The securities are not being offered in Australia to "retail clients" as defined in sections 761G and 761GA of the Corporations Act 2001 (Australia). This offering is being made in Australia solely to "wholesale clients" for the purposes of section 761G of the Corporations Act 2001 (Australia) and, as such, no prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document in relation to the securities has been, or will be, prepared.

This prospectus does not constitute an offer in Australia other than to wholesale clients. By submitting an application for our securities, you represent and warrant to us that you are a wholesale client for the purposes of section 761G of the Corporations Act 2001 (Australia). If any recipient of this prospectus is not a wholesale client, no offer of, or invitation to apply for, our securities shall be deemed to be made to such recipient and no applications for our securities will be accepted from such recipient. Any offer to a recipient in Australia, and any agreement arising from acceptance of such offer, is personal and may only be accepted by the recipient. In addition, by applying for our securities you undertake to us that, for a period of 12 months from the date of issue of the securities, you will not transfer any interest in the securities to any person in Australia other than to a wholesale client.

## NOTICE TO PROSPECTIVE INVESTORS IN HONG KONG

Our securities may not be offered or sold in Hong Kong, by means of this prospectus or any document other than (i) to "professional investors" within the meaning of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap.571, Laws of Hong Kong) and any rules made thereunder, or (ii) in circumstances which do not constitute an offer to the public within the meaning of the Companies Ordinance (Cap.32, Laws of Hong Kong), or (iii) in other circumstances which do not result in the document being a "prospectus" within the meaning of the Companies Ordinance (Cap.32, Laws of Hong Kong). No advertisement, invitation or document relating to our securities may be issued or may be in the possession of any person for the puppose of issue (in each case whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere) which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public in Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the securities laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to the securities which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to "professional investors" within the meaning of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571, Laws of Hong Kong) and any rules made thereunder.

## NOTICE TO PROSPECTIVE INVESTORS IN JAPAN

Our securities have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law of Japan (the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law) and our securities will not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, in Japan, or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan (which term as used herein means any person resident in Japan, including any corporation or other entity organized

## Notice to investors

under the laws of Japan), or to others for re-offering or resale, directly or indirectly, in Japan, or to a resident of Japan, except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of, and otherwise in compliance with, the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law and any other applicable laws, regulations and ministerial guidelines of Japan.

## NOTICE TO PROSPECTIVE INVESTORS IN SINGAPORE

This document has not been registered as a prospectus with the Monetary Authority of Singapore and in Singapore, the offer and sale of our securities is made pursuant to exemptions provided in sections 274 and 275 of the Securities and Futures Act, Chapter 289 of Singapore ("SFA"). Accordingly, this prospectus and any other document or material in connection with the offer or sale, or invitation for subscription or purchase, of our securities may not be circulated or distributed, nor may our securities be offered or sold, or be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase, whether directly or indirectly, to persons in Singapore other than (i) to an institutional investor as defined in Section 274 of the SFA, (ii) to a relevant person as defined in section 275(2) of the SFA pursuant to Section 275(1A) of the SFA, and in accordance with the conditions specified in Section 275 of the SFA or (iii) otherwise pursuant to, and in accordance with the conditions of, any other applicable provision of the SFA, in each case subject to compliance with the conditions (if any) set forth in the SFA. Moreover, this document is not a prospectus as defined in the SFA. Accordingly, statutory liability under the SFA in relation to the content of prospectuses would not apply. Prospective investors in Singapore should consider carefully whether an investment in our securities is suitable for them.

Where our securities are subscribed or purchased under Section 275 of the SFA by a relevant person which is:

(a) by a corporation (which is not an accredited investor as defined in Section 4A of the SFA) the sole business of which is to hold investments and the entire share capital of which is owned by one or more individuals, each of whom is an accredited investor; or

(b) for a trust (where the trustee is not an accredited investor) whose sole purpose is to hold investments and each beneficiary of the trust is an individual who is an accredited investor, shares of that corporation or the beneficiaries' rights and interest (howsoever described) in that trust shall not be transferable for six months after that corporation or that trust has acquired the shares under Section 275 of the SFA, except:

(i) to an institutional investor (for corporations under Section 274 of the SFA) or to a relevant person defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA, or any person pursuant to an offer that is made on terms that such shares of that corporation or such rights and interest in that trust are acquired at a consideration of not less than S\$200,000 (or its equivalent in a foreign currency) for each transaction, whether such amount is to be paid for in cash or by exchange of securities or other assets, and further for corporations, in accordance with the conditions, specified in Section 275 of the SFA;

(ii) where no consideration is given for the transfer; or

(iii) where the transfer is by operation of law.

In addition, investors in Singapore should note that the securities acquired by them are subject to resale and transfer restrictions specified under Section 276 of the SFA, and they, therefore, should seek their own legal advice before effecting any resale or transfer of their securities.

# Legal matters

Certain legal matters relating to the issue and sale of the common shares offered hereby will be passed upon by Goodmans LLP on behalf of Atlantic Power and by Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP on behalf of the underwriters. Goodwin Procter LLP, Boston, Massachusetts, is acting as U.S. counsel to Atlantic Power in this offering and Shearman & Sterling LLP, Toronto, Ontario, Canada, is acting as U.S. counsel for the underwriters.

# Experts

The consolidated financial statements of Atlantic Power Corporation and its subsidiaries as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2009, have been included herein in reliance upon the report of KPMG LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, appearing elsewhere herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The consolidated financial statements of Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and subsidiary as of December 31, 2007 and for the year then ended included in this Registration Statement on Form S-1 have been so included in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, independent accountants, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

The consolidated financial statements of Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and its subsidiaries as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, and for the years then ended included in this Registration Statement on Form S-1 have been so included in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, independent accountants, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

The combined financial statements of Gregory Partners, LLC and Gregory Power Partners, L.P. as of December 31, 2007 and for the year then ended included in this Registration Statement on Form S-1 have been so included in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, independent accountants, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

The financial statements of Pasco Cogen, Ltd. as of December 31, 2007 and for the year then ended, have been included herein in reliance upon the report of KPMG LLP, independent accountants, appearing elsewhere herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

# Where you can find more information

We have filed with the SEC a registration statement under the Securities Act that registers the offer and sale of the securities offered by this prospectus. This prospectus is part of the registration statement, but the registration statement, including the accompanying exhibits included or incorporated by reference therein, contains additional relevant information about us. We have also filed a registration statement under the Securities Act that registers the convertible debentures that we are offering concurrently herewith.

We are required to file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any document we file, including the registration statement containing this prospectus and the registration statement with respect to the registration of the common shares, at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the operation of the Public Reference Room. Our SEC filings are also available to the public from the SEC's website at *http://www.sec.gov* and on our website at *http://www.atlanticpower.com*. We have included the SEC's web address and our web address as inactive textual references only. Our website is not incorporated into, and does not constitute a part of, this prospectus or any other report or documents we file with or furnish to the SEC.

You may request a copy of these filings, and any exhibits we have specifically incorporated by reference as an exhibit in this prospectus, at no cost by writing or telephoning us at the following: Atlantic Power Corporation, 200 Clarendon Street, Floor 25, Boston, Massachusetts 02116, Attention: Patrick Welch. Our telephone number is (617) 977-2400.

## Atlantic Power Corporation Index to Consolidated Financial Statements

|   | Page         |
|---|--------------|
| ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS   |              |
| Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm               |              |
|   | <u>F-2</u>   |
| Consolidated Audited Financial Statements                             |              |
| Consolidated Balance Sheets   | <u>F-3</u>   |
| Consolidated Statements of Operations                                 | <u>F-4</u>   |
| Consolidated Statements of Changes in Shareholders' Equity            | <u>F-5</u>   |
| Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows                                 | <u>F-6</u>   |
| Notes to Consolidated Audited Financial Statements                    | <u>F-7</u>   |
| Financial Statement Schedules   |              |
| Schedule II Valuation and Qualifying Accounts                         | <u>F-39</u>  |
| QUARTERLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS  |              |
| Quarter Ended June 30, 2010   |              |
| Consolidated Balance Sheets (unaudited)                               | <u>F-40</u>  |
| Consolidated Statement of Operations (unaudited)                      | <u>F-41</u>  |
| Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows (unaudited)                      | <u>F-42</u>  |
| Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited)                | <u>F-43</u>  |
| Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary Consolidated Financial    |              |
| Statements  | <u>F-69</u>  |
| Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary Consolidated |              |
| Financial Statements  | <u>F-114</u> |
| Gregory Partners, LLC and Gregory Power Partners, L.P. Combined       |              |
| Financial Statements  | <u>F-151</u> |
| Pasco Cogen, LTD. Financial Statements                                |              |
|   | <u>F-193</u> |
| F-1   |              |

## **Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm**

The Board of Directors Atlantic Power Corporation:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Atlantic Power Corporation as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, and the related consolidated statements of operations, shareholders' equity and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2009. In connection with our audits of the consolidated financial statements, we also have audited financial statement schedule "Schedule II. Valuation and Qualifying Accounts." These consolidated financial statements and financial statement schedule are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements and financial statements

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

As discussed in note 2 to the consolidated financial statements, on January 1, 2009, Atlantic Power Corporation adopted FASB's ASC 805 Business Combinations, on January 1, 2008, Atlantic Power Corporation changed its method of accounting for fair value measurements in accordance with FASB ASC 820 Fair Value Measurements; and on January 1, 2007, Atlantic Power Corporation changed its method of accounting for income tax uncertainties in accordance with guidance provided in FASB ASC 740 Income Taxes.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Atlantic Power Corporation as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2009, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Also in our opinion, the related financial statement schedule, when considered in relation to the basic consolidated financial statements taken as a whole, present fairly, in all material respects, the information set forth therein.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Chartered Accountants, Licensed Public Accountants

Toronto, Canada April 12, 2010 except as to notes 4, 9, and 19 which are as of May 26, 2010 and as to Notes 2(a), 18 and 21 which are as of June 16, 2010.

## CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

## (In thousands of U.S. dollars)

|  | December 31, |                    |    | 81,                                     |
|--|--------------|--------------------|----|---|
|  |              | 2009               |    | 2008                                    |
| Assets   |              |                    |    |   |
| Current assets:  |              |                    |    |   |
| Cash and cash equivalents  | \$           | 49,850             | \$ | 37,327                                  |
| Restricted cash  |              | 14,859             |    | 15,434                                  |
| Accounts receivable  |              | 17,480             |    | 28,000                                  |
| Current portion of derivative instruments asset (Notes 12 and 13)                            |              | 5,619              |    |   |
| Prepayments, supplies and other  |              | 3,019              |    | 3,349                                   |
| Deferred income taxes (Note 14)  |              | 17,887             |    | 11,121                                  |
| Refundable income taxes (Note 14)  |              | 10,552             |    | 997                                     |
|  |              |                    |    |   |
| Total current assets   |              | 119,266            |    | 96,228                                  |
|  |              |                    |    |   |
| Property, plant and equipment (Note 5)   |              | 193,822            |    | 204,171                                 |
| Transmission system rights (Note 6)  |              | 195,984            |    | 203,833                                 |
| Equity investments in affiliates (Note 4)  |              | 259,230            |    | 287,775                                 |
| Other intangible assets (Note 6)   |              | 71,770             |    | 93,644                                  |
| Goodwill (Note 2)  |              | 8,918              |    | 8,918                                   |
| Derivative instruments asset (Notes 12 and 13)   |              | 14,289             |    | 224                                     |
| Other assets   |              | 6,297              |    | 13,202                                  |
| T-t-1t-  | ¢            | 960 576            | ¢  | 007 005                                 |
| Total assets<br>Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity   | \$           | 869,576            | \$ | 907,995                                 |
|  |              |                    |    |   |
| Current liabilities:   | ¢            | 21.661             | ¢  | 10.242                                  |
| Accounts payable and accrued liabilities   | \$           | /                  | \$ | 19,342                                  |
| Current portion of long-term debt (Note 9)   |              | 18,280             |    | 12,008                                  |
| Revolving credit facility (Note 8)   |              | 6.510              |    | 55,000                                  |
| Current portion of derivative instruments liability (Notes 12 and 13)                        |              | 6,512              |    | 6,206                                   |
| Interest payable on subordinated notes and debentures  |              | 800                |    | 3,455                                   |
| Dividends payable<br>Other current liabilities   |              | 5,242              |    | 1,918                                   |
| Other current habilities   |              | 752                |    | 3,941                                   |
| Total current liabilities  |              | 53,247             |    | 101,870                                 |
|  |              | 224 001            |    | 242.007                                 |
| Long-term debt (Note 9)<br>Subordinated notes (Note 10)                                      |              | 224,081            |    | 243,097                                 |
|  |              | 120 152            |    | 319,984                                 |
| Convertible debentures (Note 11)   |              | 139,153            |    | 49,261                                  |
| Derivative instruments liability (Notes 12 and 13)   |              | 5,513              |    | 14,211                                  |
| Deferred income taxes (Note 14)  |              | 28,619             |    | 26,779                                  |
| Other non-current liabilities  |              | 4,846              |    | 1,167                                   |
| Shareholders' equity:  |              |                    |    |   |
| Common shares, No par value, unlimited authorized shares;                                    |              | <b>-</b> • • • • - |    |   |
| 60,404,093 and 60,940,731 issued and outstanding at December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively |              | 541,917            |    | 215,163                                 |
| Accumulated other comprehensive loss   |              | (859)              |    | (3,136                                  |
| Retained deficit   |              | (126,941)          |    | (60,401                                 |
| Total shareholders' equity   |              | 414,117            |    | 151,626                                 |
| Commitments and contingencies (Note 20)  |              | ,                  |    | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, |
| Subsequent events (Note 21)  |              |                    |    |   |
|  |              |                    |    |   |
| Total liabilities and shareholders' equity   | \$           | 869,576            | \$ | 907,995                                 |
| See accommonying notes to consolidated financial statements                                  |              |                    |    |   |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

## (In thousands of U.S. dollars, except per share amounts)

|   | Years ended December 31, |          |    |          |    | ,        |
|---|--------------------------|----------|----|----------|----|----------|
|   |                          | 2009     |    | 2008     |    | 2007     |
| Project revenue:  |                          |          |    |          |    |          |
| Energy sales  | \$                       | 58,953   | \$ | 64,237   | \$ | 42,799   |
| Energy capacity revenue   |                          | 88,449   |    | 77,691   |    | 35,625   |
| Transmission services   |                          | 31,000   |    | 31,528   |    | 34,524   |
| Other   |                          | 1,115    |    | 356      |    | 309      |
|   |                          |          |    |          |    |          |
|   |                          | 179,517  |    | 173,812  |    | 113,257  |
| Project expenses:   |                          |          |    |          |    |          |
| Fuel  |                          | 59,522   |    | 55,366   |    | 18,537   |
| Operations and maintenance                                      |                          | 24,038   |    | 17,711   |    | 10,718   |
| Project operator fees and expenses                              |                          | 4,115    |    | 3,727    |    | 1,854    |
| Depreciation and amortization                                   |                          | 41,374   |    | 29,528   |    | 19,725   |
|   |                          |          |    |          |    |          |
|   |                          | 129,049  |    | 106,332  |    | 50,834   |
| Project other income (expense):                                 |                          |          |    |          |    |          |
| Change in fair value of derivative instruments (Note 12 and 13) |                          | (6,813)  |    | (16,026) |    | (22,264) |
| Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates (Note 4)        |                          | 8,514    |    | 1,895    |    | 44,368   |
| Gain (loss) on sales of equity investments, net (Note 3)        |                          | 13,780   |    |          |    | (5,115)  |
| Interest, net   |                          | (18,800) |    | (17,709) |    | (13,216) |
| Other project expense   |                          | 1,266    |    | 5,366    |    | 3,922    |
|   |                          |          |    |          |    |          |
|   |                          | (2,053)  |    | (26,474) |    | 7,695    |
|   |                          |          |    |          |    |          |
| Project income  |                          | 48,415   |    | 41,006   |    | 70,118   |
| Administrative and other expenses (income):                     |                          | - , -    |    | ,        |    | , .      |
| Management fees and administration                              |                          | 26,028   |    | 10,012   |    | 8,185    |
| Interest, net   |                          | 55,698   |    | 43,275   |    | 44,307   |
| Foreign exchange loss (gain) (Note 13)                          |                          | 20,506   |    | (47,247) |    | 30,142   |
| Other expense, net  |                          | 362      |    | 425      |    | 975      |
|   |                          |          |    |          |    |          |
|   |                          | 102,594  |    | 6,465    |    | 83,609   |
|   |                          | 102,071  |    | 0,100    |    | 00,000   |
| Income (loss) from operations before income taxes               |                          | (54,179) |    | 34,541   |    | (13,491) |
| Income tax expense (benefit) (Note 14)                          |                          | (15,693) |    | (13,560) |    | 17,105   |
| income tax expense (benefit) (10te 14)                          |                          | (15,075) |    | (15,500) |    | 17,105   |
| Net income (loss)   | \$                       | (38,486) | \$ | 48,101   | \$ | (30,596) |
|   | Ψ                        | (30,100) | Ψ  | 10,101   | Ψ  | (30,370) |
| Net income (loss) per share basic (Note 17)                     | \$                       | (0.63)   | \$ | 0.78     | \$ | (0.50)   |
|   | Ŷ                        | (3.00)   | *  | 5.75     | *  | (0.00)   |
|   |                          |          |    |          |    |          |
| Net income (loss) per share diluted (Note 17)                   | \$                       | (0.63)   | \$ | 0.73     | \$ | (0.50)   |
| The mean (1055) per share unuted (1000-17)                      | ψ                        | (0.03)   | ψ  | 0.75     | ψ  | (0.50)   |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY

## (In thousands of U.S. dollars)

|   | Common<br>Stock<br>(Shares) | Common<br>Stock<br>(Amount)   | Retained<br>Deficit              | Accumulated<br>Other<br>Comprehensive<br>Income | Total<br>Shareholders'<br>Equity |
|---|-----------------------------|-------------------------------|----------------------------------|---|----------------------------------|
| December 31, 2006   | 61,470                      | \$ 216,636                    | \$ (53,571)                      | \$  | \$ 163,065                       |
| Dividends declared<br>Comprehensive Income:                       |                             |                               | (24,665)                         |   | (24,665)                         |
| Net loss  |                             |                               | (30,596)                         |   | (30,596)                         |
| Net comprehensive income  |                             |                               |                                  |   | (30,596)                         |
| December 31, 2007   | 61,470                      | 216,636                       | (108,832)                        |   | 107,804                          |
| Common shares issued for LTIP<br>Common stock repurchases         | 30<br>(559)                 | 127<br>(1,600)                |                                  |   | 127<br>(1,600)                   |
| Adoption of accounting standard for Fair Value                    | (339)                       | (1,000)                       |                                  |   | (1,000)                          |
| Measurement   |                             |                               | 25,179                           |   | 25,179                           |
| Dividends declared  |                             |                               | (24,849)                         |   | (24,849)                         |
| Comprehensive loss:   |                             |                               | 40 101                           |   | 40 101                           |
| Net income<br>Unrealized losses on hedging activities, net of tax |                             |                               | 48,101                           |   | 48,101                           |
| of \$2,091  |                             |                               |                                  | (3,136)   | (3,136)                          |
| Net comprehensive income  |                             |                               |                                  |   | 44,965                           |
| December 31, 2008   | 60,941                      | 215,163                       | (60,401)                         | (3,136)   | 151,626                          |
| Subordinated notes conversion                                     | (114)                       | 327,691                       |                                  |   | 327,691                          |
| Common shares issued for LTIP                                     | 59                          | 151                           |                                  |   | 151                              |
| Common stock repurchases  | (482)                       | (1,088)                       |                                  |   | (1,088)                          |
| Dividends declared  |                             |                               | (28,054)                         |   | (28,054)                         |
| Comprehensive Income:   |                             |                               |                                  |   |                                  |
| Net loss  |                             |                               | (38,486)                         |   | (38,486)                         |
| Unrealized gains on hedging activities, net of tax of (\$1,518)   |                             |                               |                                  | 2,277   | 2,277                            |
| Net comprehensive loss  |                             |                               |                                  |   | (36,209)                         |
| -   |                             |                               |                                  |   |                                  |
| December 31, 2009<br>See accompanying ne                          | 60,404<br>otes to conso     | \$ 541,917<br>blidated financ | \$ (126,941)<br>tial statements. | \$ (859)  | \$ 414,117                       |

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

## (In thousands of U.S. dollars)

|  | Years ended December 31, |           |             |
|--|--------------------------|-----------|-------------|
|  | 2009                     | 2007      |             |
| Cash flows from operating activities:  | 2009                     | 2008      | 2007        |
| Net (loss) income  | \$ (38,486)              | \$ 48,101 | \$ (30,596) |
| Adjustments to reconcile to net cash provided by operating activities:           | \$ (30,100)              | \$ 10,101 | \$ (30,370) |
| Depreciation and amortization  | 41,374                   | 29,528    | 19,725      |
| Impairment of equity investment (Note 3)   | 5,500                    | _>,0_0    | 17,720      |
| Common share conversion costs recorded in interest expense                       | 4,508                    |           |             |
| Subordinated note redemption premium recorded in interest expense (Note 10)      | 1,935                    |           |             |
| Loss (gain) on sale of property, plant and equipment                             | 933                      | (5,163)   | 8,627       |
| Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates  | (14,213)                 | (1,895)   | (44,368)    |
| (Gain) loss on sales of equity investments, net (Note 3)                         | (13,780)                 | (1,0)0)   | 5,115       |
| Distributions from unconsolidated affiliates                                     | 27,884                   | 41,031    | 46,653      |
| Change in gas transportation contract liability (Note 7)                         | 27,001                   | 11,001    | (13,019)    |
| Gain on extinguishment of gas transportation contract (Note 7)                   |                          |           | (10,554)    |
| Unrealized foreign exchange (gain) loss (Note 13)                                | 24,370                   | (39,203)  | 37,716      |
| Change in fair value of subordinated note prepayment option                      | 106                      | 27        | 57,710      |
| Change in fair value of derivative instruments (Note 13)                         | 6,813                    | 16,026    | 22,264      |
| Change in deferred income taxes (Note 14)  | (6,436)                  | (14,009)  | 12,289      |
| Change in other operating balances, net of acquisitions and disposition effects: | (0,430)                  | (14,009)  | 12,209      |
| Accounts receivable  | 10,520                   | 216       | 2,523       |
| Prepayments, refundable income taxes and other assets                            | (3,454)                  | 12,229    | 6,222       |
| Accounts payable and accrued liabilities   | 2,959                    | (20)      | 1,166       |
| Other liabilities  | (84)                     | (9,080)   | (5,675)     |
| Other habilities   | (04)                     | (9,000)   | (5,075)     |
|  | 50.440                   | 77 700    | 50,000      |
| Cash provided by operating activities  | 50,449                   | 77,788    | 58,088      |
|  |                          |           |             |
| Cash flows provided by (used in) investing activities:                           |                          |           |             |
| Acquisitions, net of cash acquired (Note 3)                                      | (3,068)                  | (141,688) | (23,213)    |
| Change in restricted cash (Note 2a)  | 575                      | 6,335     | 11,386      |
| Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment                              | 167                      | 7,889     | 3,073       |
| Purchases of property, plant and equipment                                       | (2,016)                  | (1,102)   | (15,695)    |
| Proceeds from sale of equity investments (Note 3)                                | 29,300                   |           | 6,195       |
| Purchases of auction rate securities (Note 12)                                   |                          | (75,518)  | (120,153)   |
| Sales of auction rate securities (Note 12)                                       |                          | 75,518    | 120,153     |
| Cash provided by (used in) investing activities                                  | 24,958                   | (128,566) | (18,254)    |
|  | ,                        |           |             |
| Cash flows provided by (used in) financing activities:                           |                          |           |             |
| Redemption of IPSs   | (3,369)                  | (1,612)   |             |
| Redemption of subordinated notes (Note 10)                                       | (40,638)                 | (3,064)   |             |
| Costs associated with common share conversion                                    | (4,508)                  | (3,001)   |             |
| Dividends paid   | (24,955)                 | (24,612)  | (24,342)    |
| Proceeds from convertible debentures, net of offering costs                      | 78,330                   | (21,012)  | (21,312)    |
| Proceeds from issuance of project level debt                                     | 70,550                   | 35,000    | 48,056      |
| Repayment of project-level debt  | (12,744)                 | (22,275)  | (71,117)    |
| Repayment of revolving credit facility borrowings (Note 8)                       | (55,000)                 | (22,213)  | (31,000)    |
| Proceeds from revolving credit facility borrowings                               | (55,000)                 | 55,000    | 31,000      |
| Proceeds from escrow used for redemption of non-controlling interest (Note 19)   |                          | 22,000    | 74,433      |
| Repayment of obligation to non-controlling interest (Note 19)                    |                          |           | (76,888)    |
| reput and or congress to non-controlling interest (1000-17)                      |                          |           | (10,000)    |
| Cash (used in) provided by financing activities                                  | (62,884)                 | 38,437    | (49,858)    |
|  |                          |           |             |
| Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents                                 | 12,523                   | (12,341)  | (10,024)    |

| Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year |       | 37,327    |    | 49,668 | 59,692         |
|--|-------|-----------|----|--------|----------------|
|  |       |           |    |        |                |
| Cash and cash equivalents, end of year       | \$    | 49,850    | \$ | 37,327 | \$<br>49,668   |
| Supplemental cash flow information:          |       |           |    |        |                |
| Interest paid                                | \$    | 69,186    | \$ | 72,129 | \$<br>62,366   |
| Income taxes (paid) refunded                 | \$    | (216)     | \$ | 2,418  | \$<br>(10,483) |
| See accompanying notes to consolidated fina  | ncial | statement | s. |        |                |

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

### 1. Nature of business

Atlantic Power Corporation ("Atlantic Power") is a corporation established under the laws of the Province of Ontario on June 18, 2004 and continued to the Province of British Columbia on July 8, 2005. We issued income participating securities ("IPSs") for cash pursuant to an initial public offering on November 18, 2004. Each IPS was comprised of one common share and Cdn\$5.767 principal value of 11% subordinated notes due 2016. On November 27, 2009 the shareholders approved a conversion from the IPS structure to a traditional common share structure. Each IPS has been exchanged for one new common share and each old common share that did not form a part of an IPS was exchanged for approximately 0.44 of a new common share. See Notes 10 and 15 for additional information.

We currently own, through our wholly-owned subsidiaries Atlantic Power Transmission, Inc. and Atlantic Power Generation, Inc. indirect interests in 12 power generation projects and one transmission line located in the United States. Four of our Projects are wholly-owned subsidiaries: Lake Cogen Ltd., Pasco Cogen, Ltd., Auburndale Power Partners, L.P. and Atlantic Path 15, LLC.

Our registered office is located at 355 Burrard Street, Suite 1900, Vancouver, British Columbia V6C 2G8 and our headquarters is located at 200 Clarendon Street, Floor 25, Boston, Massachusetts, USA 02116. The telephone number is (617) 977-2400. The address of our website is *atlanticpower.com*. Our recent Canadian securities filings are available through our website.

## 2. Summary of significant accounting policies

### (a) Basis of consolidation and accounting:

The accompanying consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America and include the consolidated accounts and operations of our subsidiaries in which we have a controlling interest. The usual condition for a controlling financial interest is ownership of the majority of the voting interest of an entity. However, a controlling financial interest may also exist in entities, such as a variable interest entity, through arrangements that do not involve controlling voting interests.

As such, we apply the standard that requires consolidation of variable interest entities, or VIEs, for which we are the primary beneficiary. The guidance requires a variable interest holder to consolidate a VIE if that party will absorb a majority of the expected losses of the VIE, receive the majority of the expected residual returns of the VIE, or both. We have determined that our investments are not VIEs by evaluating their design and capital structure. Accordingly, we record all of our investments in less than 100% owned entities under the equity method of accounting. See Note 4, for further information.

We eliminate all intercompany accounts and transactions in consolidation.

Beginning in the first quarter of 2010, changes in restricted cash in the consolidated statement of cash flows has been reported as an investing activity to reflect the use of the restricted cash in the current period. In previous periods, changes in restricted cash were reported as cash flow from operating activities. The prior period amounts have been reclassified to conform with the current year presentation. This reclassification does not impact the consolidated balance sheet or the consolidated statements of operations. We have changed the classification of restricted cash because the revised presentation is more widely used by companies in our industry.

These financial statements and notes reflect our evaluation of events occurring subsequent to the balance sheet date through June 16, 2010, the date the financial statements were issued.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

#### (b) Use of estimates:

The preparation of financial statements requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the year. Actual results could differ from those estimates. During the periods presented, we have made a number of estimates and valuation assumptions, including the fair values of acquired assets, the useful lives and recoverability of property, plant and equipment and power purchase agreements, the recoverability of equity investments, the recoverability of deferred tax assets, tax provisions, and the fair value of financial instruments and derivatives. In addition, estimates are used to test long-lived assets and goodwill for impairment and to determine the fair value of impaired assets. These estimates and valuation assumptions are based on present conditions and our planned course of action, as well as assumptions about future business and economic conditions. As better information becomes available or actual amounts are determinable, the recorded estimates are revised. Should the underlying valuation assumptions and estimates change, the recorded amounts could change by a material amount.

#### (c) Regulatory accounting:

Path 15 accounts for certain income and expense items in accordance with a standard where certain costs are deferred, which would otherwise be charged to expense, as regulatory assets based on Path 15's ability to recover these costs in future rates.

#### (d) Revenue:

We recognize energy sales revenue on a gross basis when electricity and steam are delivered under the terms of the related contracts. Revenue associated with capacity payments under the PPAs are recognized as the lesser of (1) the amount billable under the PPA or (2) an amount determined by the kilowatt hours made available during the period multiplied by the estimated average revenue per kilowatt hour over the term of the PPA.

Transmission services revenue is recognized as transmission services are provided. The annual revenue requirement for transmission services is regulated by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC") and is established through a rate-making process that occurs every three years. When actual cash receipts from transmission services revenue are different than the regulated revenue requirement because of timing differences, the over or under collections are deferred until the timing differences reverse in future periods.

### (e) Cash and cash equivalents:

Cash and cash equivalents include cash deposited at banks and highly liquid investments with original maturities of 90 days or less when purchased.

#### (f) Restricted cash:

Restricted cash represents cash and cash equivalents that are maintained by the Projects to support payments for major maintenance costs and meet project-level contractual debt obligations.

#### (g) Use of fair value:

We utilize a fair value hierarchy that gives the highest priority to quoted prices in active markets and is applicable to fair value measurements of derivative contracts and other instruments that are subject to mark-to-market accounting. Refer to Note 12, for more information.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

#### (h) Derivative financial instruments:

We use derivative financial instruments in the form of interest rate swaps, indexed swap hedges and foreign exchange forward contracts to manage our current and anticipated exposure to fluctuations in interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates. On occasion, we have also entered into natural gas supply contracts and natural gas forwards or swaps to minimize the effects of the price volatility of natural gas which is a major production cost. We do not enter into derivative financial instruments for trading or speculative purposes; however, not all derivatives qualify for hedge accounting.

Derivative financial instruments not designated as a hedge are measured at fair value with changes in fair value recorded in the consolidated statements of operations.

The following table summarizes derivative financial instruments that are not designated as hedges and the accounting treatment in the consolidated statements of operations of the changes in fair value of such derivative financial instrument:

| Derivative financial instrument    | Location of changes in fair value              |
|------------------------------------|--|
| Foreign currency forward contracts | Foreign exchange loss (gain)                   |
| Lake natural gas swaps             | Change in fair value of derivative instruments |
| Auburndale natural gas swaps       | Change in fair value of derivative instruments |
| Interest rate swap                 | Change in fair value of derivative instruments |
| Onondaga Indexed swap and indexed  |  |
| swap hedges                        | Change in fair value of derivative instruments |

Certain derivative instruments qualify for a scope exception to fair value accounting, as they are considered normal purchases or normal sales. The availability of this exception is based upon the assumption that we have the ability and it is probable to deliver or take delivery of the underlying physical commodity. Derivatives that are considered to be normal purchases and normal sales are exempt from derivative accounting treatment and are recorded as executory contracts.

We have designated one of our interest rate swaps as a hedge of cash flows for accounting purposes. Tests are performed to evaluate hedge effectiveness and ineffectiveness at inception and on an ongoing basis, both retroactively and prospectively. Unrealized gains or losses on the interest rate swap designated within a designated hedging relationship are deferred and recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income until the hedged transactions occur and are recognized in earnings. The ineffective portion of the cash flow hedge, if any, is immediately recognized in earnings.

### (i) Property, plant and equipment:

Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost, net of accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is provided on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful life of the related asset. As major maintenance occurs, and as parts are replaced on the plant's combustion and steam turbines, these maintenance costs are either expensed or transferred to property, plant and equipment if the maintenance extends the useful lives of the major parts. These costs are depreciated over the parts' estimated useful lives, which is generally three to six years, depending on the nature of maintenance activity performed.

### (j) Transmission system rights:

Transmission system rights are an intangible asset that represents the long-term right to approximately 72% of the capacity of the Path 15 transmission line in California. Transmission system rights are amortized on a straight-line basis over 30 years, the regulatory life of Path 15.



## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

#### (k) Asset retirement obligations:

The fair value for an asset retirement obligation is recorded in the period in which it is incurred. Retirement obligations associated with long-lived assets are those for which a legal obligation exists under enacted laws, statutes, and written or oral contracts, including obligations arising under the doctrine of promissory estoppel, and for which the timing and/or method of settlement may be conditional on a future event. When the liability is initially recorded, we capitalize the cost by increasing the carrying amount of the related long-lived asset. Over time, the liability is accreted to its present value each period and the capitalized cost is depreciated over the useful life of the related asset. Upon settlement of the liability, an entity either settles the obligation for its recorded amount or incurs a gain or loss.

(1) Impairment of long-lived assets, non-amortizing intangible assets and equity method investments:

Long-lived assets, such as property, plant and equipment, transmission system rights and other intangible assets subject to depreciation and amortization, are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. Recoverability of assets to be held and used is measured by a comparison of the carrying amount of an asset to estimated undiscounted future cash flows expected to be generated by the asset. If the carrying amount of an asset exceeds its estimated future cash flows, an impairment charge is recognized in the amount by which the carrying amount of the asset exceeds its fair value.

Investments in and the operating results of 50%-or-less owned entities not required to be consolidated are included in the consolidated financial statements on the basis of the equity method of accounting. We review our investments in such unconsolidated entities for impairment whenever events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the investments may not be fully recoverable. Evidence of a loss in value that is other than temporary might include the absence of an ability to recover the carrying amount of the investment, the inability of the investee to sustain an earnings capacity which would justify the carrying amount of the investment, failure of cash flow coverage ratio tests included in project-level, non-recourse debt or, where applicable, estimated sales proceeds which are insufficient to recover the carrying amount of the investment. Our assessment as to whether any decline in value is other than temporary is based on our ability and intent to hold the investment and whether evidence indicating the carrying value of the investment is recoverable within a reasonable period of time outweighs evidence to the contrary. We generally consider our investments in our equity method investees to be strategic long-term investments. Therefore, we complete our assessments with a long-term view. If the fair value of the investment is determined to be less than the carrying value and the decline in value is considered to be other than temporary, an appropriate write-down is recorded based on the excess of the carrying value over the best estimate of fair value of the investment.

(m) Distributions from equity method investments:

We make investments in entities that own independent power producing assets with the objective of generating accretive cash flow that is available to be distributed to our shareholders. The cash flows that are distributed to us from these unconsolidated affiliates are directly related to the operations of the affiliates' power producing assets and are classified as cash flows from operating activities in the consolidated statements of cash flows.

We record the return of our investments in equity investees as cash flows from investing activities. Cash flows from equity investees are considered a return of capital when distributions are generated

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

from proceeds of either the sale of our investment in its entirety or a sale by the investee of all or a portion of its capital assets.

#### (n) Goodwill:

Goodwill is the residual amount that results when the purchase price of an acquired business exceeds the sum of the amounts allocated to the assets acquired, less liabilities assumed, based on their fair values. Goodwill is allocated, as of the date of the business combination, to our reporting units that are expected to benefit from the synergies of the business combination.

Goodwill is not amortized and is tested for impairment, annually in the fourth quarter, or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the asset might be impaired. The impairment test is carried out in two steps. In the first step, the carrying amount of the reporting unit is compared with its fair value. When the fair value of a reporting unit exceeds its carrying amount, goodwill of the reporting unit is considered not to be impaired and the second step of the impairment test is unnecessary.

The second step is carried out when the carrying amount of a reporting unit exceeds its fair value, in which case, the implied fair value of the reporting unit's goodwill is compared with its carrying amount to measure the amount of the impairment loss, if any. The implied fair value of goodwill is determined in the same manner as the value of goodwill is determined in a business combination described in the preceding paragraph, using the fair value of the reporting unit as if it were the purchase price. When the carrying amount of reporting unit goodwill exceeds the implied fair value of the goodwill, an impairment loss is recognized in an amount equal to the excess and is recorded in the consolidated statements of operations.

Goodwill at December 31, 2009 and 2008 relates to the Path 15 segment.

(o) Other intangible assets:

Other intangible assets include PPAs and fuel supply agreements at our projects.

Power purchase agreements are valued at the time of acquisition based on the prices received under the PPAs compared to projected market prices. The balances are presented net of accumulated amortization in the consolidated balance sheets. Amortization is recorded on a straight-line basis over the remaining term of the PPA. The weighted average period of remaining amortization is 4 years.

Fuel supply agreements are valued at the time of acquisition based on the prices projected to be paid under the fuel supply agreement relative to projected market prices. The weighted average period of remaining amortization is 3 years.

### (p) Income taxes:

Income tax expense includes the current tax obligation or benefit and change in deferred income tax asset or liability for the period. We use the asset and liability method of accounting for deferred income taxes and provide deferred income taxes for all significant temporary differences. Income tax benefits associated with uncertain tax positions are recognized when we determine that it is more-likely-than-not that the tax position will be ultimately sustained. Refer to Note 14, for more information.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

#### (q) Foreign currency translation:

Our functional currency and reporting currency is the United States dollar. The functional currency of our subsidiaries and other investments is the United States dollar. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in Canadian dollars are translated into United States dollars using the rate of exchange in effect at the end of the year. All transactions denominated in Canadian dollars are translated into United States dollars at average exchange rates.

### (r) Long-term incentive plan:

The officers and other employees of Atlantic Power are eligible to participate in the Long-Term Incentive Plan ("LTIP") that was implemented in 2007 and continued in effect until the end of 2009. On an annual basis, the Board of Directors of Atlantic Power establishes awards that are based on the cash flow performance of Atlantic Power in the most recently completed year, each participant's base salary and the market price of the shares at the award date. Awards are granted in the form of notional units that have similar economic characteristics to our common shares. Notional units vest ratably over a three-year period and are redeemed in a combination of cash and shares upon vesting.

Unvested notional awards are entitled to receive dividends equal to the dividends per common share during the vesting period in the form of additional notional units. Unvested awards are subject to forfeiture if the participant is not an employee at the vesting date or if we do not meet certain ongoing cash flow performance targets.

Compensation expense related to awards granted to participants in the LTIP is recorded over the vesting period based on the estimated fair value of the award at each balance sheet date. Fair value of the awards is determined by projecting the total number of notional units that will vest in future periods, including dividends received on notional units during the vesting period, and applying the current market price per share to the projected number of notional units that will vest. Forfeitures are recorded as they occur and are not included in the estimated fair value of the awards. The aggregate number of shares which may be issued from treasury under the LTIP is limited to one million. All awards are accounted for as liability awards.

In early 2010, the Board of Directors approved an amendment to the LTIP. The amended LTIP will be effective for grants beginning with the 2010 performance year. Under the amended LTIP, the notional units granted to plan participants will have the same characteristics as notional units under the old LTIP. However, the number of notional units granted will be based, in part, on the total shareholder return of Atlantic Power compared to a group of peer companies in Canada. In addition, vesting of the notional units for officers of Atlantic Power will occur on a 3-year cliff basis as opposed to ratable vesting over three years for grants made prior to the amendments.

#### (s) Deferred financing costs:

Deferred financing costs represent costs to obtain long-term financing and are amortized using the effective interest method over the term of the related debt which range from five to 28 years. The net carrying amount of deferred financing costs recorded in other assets on the consolidated balance sheets was \$5.5 million and \$11.7 million at December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively. Amortization expense for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007 was \$14.6 million, \$1.1, and \$0.6 million, respectively.

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

#### (t) Concentration of credit risk:

The financial instruments that potentially expose us to credit risk consist primarily of cash, restricted cash, derivatives and accounts receivable. Cash and restricted cash are held by major financial institutions that are also counterparties to our derivative contracts. We have long-term agreements to sell electricity, gas and steam to public utilities and corporations. We have exposure to trends within the energy industry, including declines in the creditworthiness of our customers. We do not normally require collateral or other security to support energy-related accounts receivable. We do not believe there is significant credit risk associated with accounts receivable due to payment history. See Note 18, *Segment and related information*, for a further discussion of customer concentrations.

#### (u) Segments:

We have six reportable segments: Path 15, Auburndale, Lake, Pasco, Chambers and Other Project Assets. Each of our projects is an operating segment. Based on similar economic and other characteristics, we aggregated several of the projects into the Other Project Assets reportable segment.

## (v) Recently issued accounting standards:

In June 2009, the FASB approved the "FASB Accounting Standards Codification" ("Codification") as the single source of authoritative, nongovernmental, U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles ("GAAP") as of July 1, 2009. The Codification does not change current U.S. GAAP or how we account for our transactions or nature of related disclosures made; instead it is intended to simplify user access to all authoritative literature related to a particular topic in one place. All existing accounting standard documents will be superseded, and all other accounting literature not included in the Codification will be considered non-authoritative. The Codification is effective for interim and annual periods ending after September 15, 2009. The Codification became effective for Atlantic Power beginning the quarter ending September 30, 2009 and did not have an impact in our balance sheet or results of operations for the year ended December 31, 2009.

In 2009, the FASB amended the consolidation guidance applied to VIEs. This standard replaces the quantitative approach previously required to determine which entity has a controlling financial interest in a VIE with a qualitative approach. Under the new approach, the primary beneficiary of a VIE is the entity that has both (a) the power to direct the activities of the VIE that most significantly impact the entity's economic performance, and (b) the obligation to absorb losses of the entity, or the right to receive benefits from the entity, that could be significant to the VIE. This standard also requires ongoing reassessments of whether an entity is the primary beneficiary of a VIE and enhanced disclosures about an entity's involvement in VIEs. The standard is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2009. We do not expect this standard to have a material effect upon our financial statements.

In 2010, the FASB amended the Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures Topic of the FASB Accounting Standards Codification to require additional disclosures about 1) transfers of Level 1 and Level 2 fair value measurements, including the reason for transfers, 2) purchases, sales, issuances and settlements in the roll forward of activity in Level 3 fair value measurements, 3) additional disaggregation to include fair value measurement disclosures for each class of assets and liabilities and 4) disclosure of inputs and valuation techniques used to measure fair value for both recurring and nonrecurring fair value measurements. The amendment is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2009, except for the disclosures about purchases, sales, issuances and settlements in the roll forward of activity in Level 3 fair value measurements, which is effective for fiscal years beginning

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

after December 15, 2010. We do not expect this standard to have a material effect upon our financial statements.

We adopted the FASB's revised standard for business combinations on January 1, 2009. The provisions of the standard are applied prospectively to business combinations for which the acquisition date occurs after January 1, 2009. The statement requires an acquirer to recognize and measure in its financial statements the identifiable assets acquired, the liabilities assumed, and any noncontrolling interest in the acquise at fair value at the acquisition date. It also recognizes and measures the goodwill acquired or a gain from a bargain purchase in the business combination and determines what information to disclose to enable users of an entity's financial statements to evaluate the nature and financial effects of the business combination. In addition, transaction costs are required to be expensed as incurred. This standard was further amended and clarified with regards to application issues on initial recognition and measurement, subsequent measurement and accounting, and disclosure of assets and liabilities arising from contingencies in a business combination. Our adoption of the standard did not have an impact on the results of operations, financial position, or cash flows.

In May 2009, the FASB issued a standard that incorporates the accounting and disclosure requirements related to subsequent events found in auditing standards into U.S. GAAP, effectively making management directly responsible for subsequent events accounting and disclosures. The standard also requires disclosure of the date through which subsequent events have been evaluated. The standard is effective for interim and annual reporting periods ending after June 15, 2009, and shall be applied prospectively. Our adoption of the standard did not have an impact on the results of operations, financial position, or cash flows.

In 2008, the FASB amended the disclosure requirements to improve financial reporting about derivatives and hedging activities. This standard became effective on January 1, 2009. We have adopted this standard as of January 1, 2009 and have adjusted our current disclosures accordingly.

In September 2006, the FASB issued a standard which provides enhanced guidance for using fair value measurements in financial reporting. While the standard does not expand the use of fair value in any new circumstance, it has applicability to several current accounting standards that require or permit entities to measure assets and liabilities at fair value. The standard defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in GAAP and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. The impact of our adoption of this standard on January 1, 2008 resulted in a \$25.2 million decrease to retained deficit.

In July 2006, the FASB issued an interpretation that requires a new evaluation process for all tax positions taken, recognizing tax benefits when it is more-likely-than-not that a tax position will be sustained upon examination by the authorities. The benefit from a position that has surpassed the more-likely-than-not threshold is the largest amount of benefit that is more than 50% likely to be realized upon settlement. Differences between the amounts recognized in the statement of financial position prior to the adoption of the interpretation and the amounts reported after adoption are to be accounted for as an adjustment to the beginning balance of retained earnings. Our adoption of the standard on January 1, 2007 did not have an impact on the results of operations, financial position, or cash flows.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 3. Acquisitions and divestments

#### (a) Stockton sale

On November 30, 2009, we sold our 50% interest in the assets of Stockton Cogen Company LP for a nominal cash payment. Stockton is a 55 MW coal/biomass cogeneration facility located in Stockton, California. During the year ended December 31, 2009, we recorded a loss on the sale of \$2.0 million. The loss on sale was recorded in gain (loss) on sales of equity investments in the in the accompanying consolidated statements operations.

#### (b) Mid-Georgia sale

On November 24, 2009, we sold our 50% interest in the assets of Mid-Georgia Cogen LP for \$29.1 million. Mid-Georgia is a 308 MW dual-fueled, combined-cycle, cogeneration plant located in Kathleen, Georgia. We recorded a gain on sale of asset of \$15.8 million. The gain on sale was recorded in gain (loss) on sales of equity investments in the in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

#### (c) Pasco Acquisition

In December 2007, we acquired substantially all of the remaining 50.1% interest in the Pasco Project from our existing partners. During 2008, we finalized the allocation of purchase price to the net assets acquired with no significant changes from the preliminary allocation in the following table:

| Working capital                 | \$<br>4,466  |
|---------------------------------|--------------|
| Other long-term assets          | 20,518       |
|                                 |              |
| Total purchase price            | 24,984       |
| Less cash acquired              | (1,771)      |
|                                 |              |
| Cash paid, net of cash acquired | \$<br>23,213 |

#### (d) Rollcast

On March 31, 2009, we acquired a 40% equity interest in Rollcast Energy, Inc., a North Carolina Corporation. Rollcast is a developer of biomass power plants in the southeastern U.S. with five, 50 MW projects in various stages of development. The investment in Rollcast gives us the option but not the obligation to invest equity in Rollcast's biomass power plants. Two of the development projects have secured 20-year power purchase agreements with terms that allow for fuel cost pass-through to the utility customer. Total cash paid for the investment was \$3.0 million and is accounted for under the equity method of accounting.

In March 2010, we agreed to invest an additional \$2.0 million to increase our ownership interest in Rollcast to 60%. Under the terms of the agreement, \$1.2 million of the investment was made in March 2010 and the remaining \$0.8 million will be payable if Rollcast achieves certain milestones on its first biomass development project. As a result of this additional investment, we will begin to consolidate our investment in Rollcast beginning in the first quarter of 2010. See Note 21 for additional information.

#### (e) Onondaga Renewables

In the first quarter of 2009, we transferred our remaining net assets of Onondaga Cogeneration Limited Partnership at net book value, into a 50% owned joint venture, Onondaga Renewables, LLC,

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 3. Acquisitions and divestments (Continued)

which is redeveloping the Project into a 35-40 MW biomass power plant. Our investment in Onondaga Renewables is accounted for under the equity method of accounting.

#### (f) Rumford impairment

During the three months ended September 30, 2009, we reviewed the recoverability of our 23.5% equity investment in the Rumford project. The review was undertaken as a result of not receiving distributions from the Project through the first nine months of 2009 and our view about the long-term economic viability of the plant upon expiration of the Project's PPA on December 31, 2009.

Based on this review, we determined that the carrying value of the Rumford project was impaired and recorded a pre-tax long-lived asset impairment of \$5.5 million during 2009. The Rumford project is accounted for under the equity method of accounting and the impairment charge is included in equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates in the consolidated statements of operations.

In the fourth quarter of 2009, Atlantic Power and the other limited partners in the Rumford Project settled a dispute with the general partner related to the general partner's failure to pay distributions to the limited partners in 2009. Under the terms of the settlement, we received \$2.9 million in distributions from Rumford in the fourth quarter of 2009. In addition, the general partner has agreed to purchase the interests of all the limited partners in 2010. However, the general partner is relieved of this obligation if certain conditions are met before June 30, 2010. If the general partner does purchase the limited partners interests, our share of the proceeds will be approximately \$2.5 million. The carrying value of our investment in Rumford as of December 31, 2009 is \$0.8 million.

#### (g) Auburndale acquisition

On November 21, 2008, we acquired 100% of Auburndale Power Partners, L.P., which owns and operates a 155 MW natural gas-fired combined cycle cogeneration facility located in Polk County, Florida. The purchase price was funded by cash on hand, a borrowing under our credit facility and \$35 million of acquisition debt. The cash payment for the acquisition, including acquisition costs, has been allocated to the net assets acquired based on our preliminary estimate of the fair value.

Total cash paid for the acquisition, less cash acquired, during 2008 was \$141.7 million. In 2009, we received a working capital adjustment from the sellers in the amount of \$1.8 million, resulting in final purchase price of \$139.9 million.

F-16

The allocation of the purchase price to the net assets acquired is as follows:

| \$<br>11,589  |
|---------------|
| 56,301        |
| 45,980        |
| 33,846        |
| 663           |
|               |
| 148,379       |
| (8,471)       |
| \$<br>139,908 |
| ·             |

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 3. Acquisitions and divestments (Continued)

#### (h) Jamaica Private Power Company Ltd. Divestment

In 2007, we sold our equity investment in the Jamaica Project for \$6.2 million. The carrying value of the equity investment exceeded the sales price and, accordingly, a loss of \$5.1 million was recorded in gain (loss) on sales of equity investments in the consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2007.

#### 4. Equity method investments

The following table summarizes our equity method investments:

|                            | Percentage of<br>Ownership as of<br>December 31, | Carrying<br>Decem | ,  |         |
|----------------------------|--|-------------------|----|---------|
| Entity name                | 2009   | 2009              |    | 2008    |
| Badger Creek Limited       | 50.0%  | \$<br>9,949       | \$ | 11,677  |
| Chambers Cogen, LP         | 40.0%  | 129,501           |    | 124,032 |
| Delta-Person, LP           | 40.0%  |                   |    | 644     |
| Gregory Power Partners, LP | 17.1%  | 2,931             |    | 3,381   |
| Koma Kulshan Associates    | 49.8%  | 7,003             |    | 6,736   |
| Mid-Georgia Cogen, LP      | 0.0%   |                   |    | 15,340  |
| Onondaga Renewables, LLC   | 50.0%  | 1,757             |    |         |
| Orlando Cogen, LP          | 50.0%  | 36,387            |    | 45,910  |
| Rollcast Energy, Inc       | 40.0%  | 2,801             |    |         |
| Rumford Cogeneration, LP   | 26.2%  | 845               |    | 5,649   |
| Selkirk Cogen Partners, LP | 18.5%  | 57,030            |    | 60,307  |
| Topsham Hydro Assets       | 50.0%  | 10,825            |    | 11,151  |
| Other                      |  | 201               |    | 2,948   |
|                            |  |                   |    |         |
| Total                      |  | \$<br>259,230     | \$ | 287,775 |
|                            |  | F-                | 17 |         |

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 4. Equity method investments (Continued)

Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates was as follows:

|  | Year Ended December 31, |          |    |          | ,  |          |
|--|-------------------------|----------|----|----------|----|----------|
| Entity name  |                         | 2009     |    | 2008     |    | 2007     |
| Badger Creek Limited   | \$                      | 1,948    | \$ | 2,477    | \$ | 2,619    |
| Chambers Cogen, LP   |                         | 6,599    |    | 16,250   |    | 16,601   |
| Delta-Person LP  |                         | (644)    |    | (1,076)  |    | (1,111)  |
| Gregory Power Partners, LP   |                         | 1,791    |    | 4,621    |    | 3,886    |
| Koma Kulshan Associates  |                         | 458      |    | 580      |    | 827      |
| Mid-Georgia Cogen, LP  |                         | (2,686)  |    | (2,068)  |    | (1,051)  |
| Onondaga Renewables, LLC   |                         | (600)    |    |          |    |          |
| Orlando Cogen Limited LP   |                         | 3,152    |    | 2,920    |    | 2,410    |
| Rollcast Energy, Inc   |                         | (267)    |    |          |    |          |
| Rumford Cogeneration LP  |                         | (1,904)  |    | 2,922    |    | 3,081    |
| Selkirk Cogen Partners, LP   |                         | (280)    |    | (6,958)  |    | 8,696    |
| Topsham Hydro Assets   |                         | 1,506    |    | 2,064    |    | 1,321    |
| Other  |                         | (559)    |    | (19,837) |    | 7,089    |
|  |                         |          |    |          |    |          |
| Total  |                         | 8,514    |    | 1,895    |    | 44,368   |
|  |                         |          |    |          |    |          |
| Distributions from equity method investments   |                         | (27,884) |    | (41,031) |    | (46,653) |
| Equity in earnings (loss) of unconsolidated affiliates, net of distributions<br>F-18 | \$                      | (19,370) | \$ | (39,136) | \$ | (2,285)  |

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 4. Equity method investments (Continued)

The following summarizes the balance sheets at December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007, and operating results for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2009, for our equity method investments:

|                         |    | 2009      |    | 2008            |    | 2007             |
|-------------------------|----|-----------|----|-----------------|----|------------------|
| Assets                  |    |           |    |                 |    |                  |
| Current assets          |    |           |    |                 |    |                  |
| Chambers                | \$ | 10,356    | \$ | 14,418          | \$ | 12,696           |
| Mid-Georgia             |    | ,         |    | 13,967          |    | 13,950           |
| Orlando                 |    | 6,725     |    | 9,366           |    | 8,370            |
| Other                   |    | 25,198    |    | 29,152          |    | 34,217           |
| Non-current assets      |    | ,         |    | ,               |    | ,                |
| Chambers                |    | 259,989   |    | 266,686         |    | 272,815          |
| Mid-Georgia             |    |           |    | 53,706          |    | 56,414           |
| Orlando                 |    | 34,975    |    | 40,026          |    | 45,382           |
| Other                   |    | 134,908   |    | 158,143         |    | 203,611          |
| C MICI                  |    | 10 1,9 00 |    | 100,110         |    | 200,011          |
|                         | \$ | 472,151   | \$ | 585,464         | ¢  | 647,455          |
| Liabilities             | φ  | 472,131   | φ  | 365,404         | φ  | 047,433          |
| Current liabilities     |    |           |    |                 |    |                  |
|                         | \$ | 16 000    | \$ | 16 602          | \$ | 12 254           |
| Mid-Georgia             | φ  | 16,898    | ¢  | 16,692<br>3,938 | φ  | 12,354<br>11,487 |
| Orlando                 |    | 5 212     |    |                 |    |                  |
| Other                   |    | 5,313     |    | 3,482           |    | 7,362            |
| Non-current liabilities |    | 21,112    |    | 22,675          |    | 24,637           |
| Chambers                |    | 122.046   |    | 140,381         |    | 152 574          |
|                         |    | 123,946   |    |                 |    | 153,574          |
| Mid-Georgia             |    |           |    | 48,394          |    | 41,469           |
| Orlando                 |    | 45 950    |    | (0.107          |    | 04.001           |
| Other                   |    | 45,852    |    | 62,127          |    | 94,881           |
|                         | ¢  | 010 101   | ٩  | 207 (00         | Φ. | 245 764          |
|                         | \$ | 213,121   | \$ | 297,689         | \$ | 345,764          |
| Departing results       |    |           |    |                 |    |                  |
| Revenue                 | ¢  | 50 745    | ¢  | (0.000          | φ. | (( (0))          |
|                         | \$ | 50,745    | \$ | 68,893          | \$ | 66,629           |
| Mid-Georgia             |    | 6,521     |    | 14,992          |    | 19,000           |
| Orlando                 |    | 41,911    |    | 34,372          |    | 37,392           |
| Other                   |    | 112,242   |    | 177,143         |    | 187,936          |
| Project expenses        |    | 10 5 10   |    | 11.263          |    | 41.655           |
| Chambers                |    | 40,540    |    | 44,264          |    | 41,652           |
| Mid-Georgia             |    | 6,519     |    | 13,509          |    | 16,147           |
| Orlando                 |    | 38,694    |    | 31,819          |    | 34,662           |
| Other                   |    | 99,483    |    | 158,587         |    | 155,810          |
| Project other income    |    |           |    |                 |    |                  |
| (expense)               |    |           |    |                 |    |                  |
| Chambers                |    | (3,606)   |    | (8,379)         |    | (8,376)          |
| Mid-Georgia             |    | 13,137    |    | (3,551)         |    | (3,904)          |
| Orlando                 |    | (65)      |    | 367             |    | (319)            |
| Other                   |    | (13,355)  |    | (33,763)        |    | (10,834)         |
| Project income (loss)   |    |           |    |                 | ļ  |                  |
| Chambers                | \$ | 6,599     | \$ | 16,250          | \$ | 16,601           |
|                         |    | 13,139    |    | (2,068)         |    | (1,051)          |
| Mid-Georgia             |    |           |    |                 |    |                  |
| Mid-Georgia<br>Orlando  |    | 3,152     |    | 2,920           |    | 2,411            |
| Mid-Georgia             |    |           |    |                 |    |                  |

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 5. Property, plant and equipment

|                                       | 2009        | 2008        | Depreciable<br>Lives |
|---------------------------------------|-------------|-------------|----------------------|
| Land                                  | \$<br>2,081 | \$<br>1,577 |                      |
| Office equipment, machinery and other | 6,331       | 5,383       | 3 - 10 Years         |
| Leasehold improvements                | 2,411       | 2,411       | 7 - 15 Years         |
| Plant in service                      | 257,566     | 258,291     | 1 - 30 Years         |
|                                       | 268,389     | 267,662     |                      |
| Less accumulated depreciation         | (74,567)    | (63,491)    |                      |

## \$ 193,822 \$ 204,171

Depreciation expense of \$11,126, \$6,907 and \$6,588 was recorded for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008, and 2007 respectively.

#### 6. Other intangible assets and transmission system rights

Other intangible assets include power purchase agreements that are not separately recorded as financial instruments and fuel supply agreements. Transmission system rights represent the long-term right to approximately 72% of the regulated revenues of the Path 15 transmission line.

The following tables summarize the components of our intangible assets subject to amortization for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008:

|  |       | nsmission<br>tem rights |    | ver Purchase<br>greements |         | el supply<br>reements |    | Total    |
|--|-------|-------------------------|----|---------------------------|---------|-----------------------|----|----------|
| Creative December 21, 2000             | © Sys | 0                       | ¢  | 0                         | Ag<br>¢ |                       | ድ  |          |
| Gross balances, December 31, 2009      | \$    | 231,669                 | \$ | 73,880                    | \$      | 43,258                | Э  | 348,807  |
| Less: accumulated amortization         |       | (35,685)                |    | (26,608)                  |         | (18,760)              |    | (81,053) |
| Net carrying amount, December 31, 2009 | \$    | 195,984                 | \$ | 47,272                    | \$      | 24,498                | \$ | 267,754  |

|  | <br>ansmission<br>stem rights | <br>er Purchase<br>greements | el supply<br>reements | Total         |
|--|-------------------------------|------------------------------|-----------------------|---------------|
| Gross balances, January 1, 2008            | \$<br>231,669                 | \$<br>27,900                 | \$<br>9,411           | \$<br>268,980 |
| Acquisition of businesses during 2008      |                               | 45,980                       | 33,847                | 79,827        |
| Adjusted gross amount at December 31, 2008 | 231,669                       | 73,880                       | 43,258                | 348,807       |
| Less: accumulated amortization             | (27,836)                      | (14,202)                     | (9,292)               | (51,330)      |

Net carrying amount, December 31, 2008203,83359,67833,966297,477The following table presents amortization of intangible assets for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007:

|                            | 2009         | 2008         | 2007                 |
|----------------------------|--------------|--------------|----------------------|
| Transmission system rights | \$<br>7,849  | \$<br>7,506  | \$<br>7,506          |
| Power purchase agreements  | 12,406       | 4,206        | 3,207                |
| Fuel supply agreements     | 9,468        | 2,940        | 2,039                |
| Total amortization         | \$<br>29,723 | \$<br>14,652 | \$<br>12,752<br>F-20 |

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 6. Other intangible assets and transmission system rights (Continued)

The following table presents estimated future amortization related to our transmission system rights, purchase power agreements and fuel supply agreements:

| Year Ended December 31, | Transmission<br>System rights |       |    |        | l supply<br>eements | Total        |
|-------------------------|-------------------------------|-------|----|--------|---------------------|--------------|
| 2010                    | \$                            | 7,849 | \$ | 12,405 | \$<br>8,449         | \$<br>28,703 |
| 2011                    |                               | 7,849 |    | 12,405 | 8,449               | 28,703       |
| 2012                    |                               | 7,849 |    | 12,405 | 7,600               | 27,854       |
| 2013                    |                               | 7,849 |    | 10,056 |                     | 17,905       |
| 2014                    |                               | 7,849 |    |        |                     | 7,849        |

#### 7. Gas transportation contract liability

Prior to June 2007, Onondaga had certain long-term commitments for the provision of natural gas transportation service to the Onondaga Project through the year 2013. The contracts provided for fixed monthly demand charges, in addition to variable commodity charges based on the quantity of gas transported. Obligations related to the long-term gas transportation agreements were recognized as liabilities in purchase accounting upon the acquisition of Onondaga in 2004. These obligations were previously being amortized over the remaining lives of the contracts. In 2007, Onondaga paid \$9.8 million to an unrelated third party in exchange for the assumption by the third party of the obligations under the long-term gas transportation agreements. The carrying value of the transportation contract liability at the date of the transaction exceeded the amount paid by Onondaga to extinguish the liability, resulting in a gain of approximately \$10 million in 2007. The gain was recorded in other project income in the consolidated statement of operations.

#### 8. Credit facility

We maintain a credit facility with a capacity of \$100 million, \$50 million of which may be utilized for letters of credit. The credit facility matures in August 2012.

In November 2008, we borrowed \$55 million under the credit facility and used the proceeds to partially fund the acquisition of Auburndale. We executed an interest rate swap to fix the interest rate at 2.4% through November 2011 for \$40 million of the balance outstanding under this borrowing. During 2009, the outstanding borrowings under the credit facility were repaid with cash on hand and the interest rate swap was terminated. The remaining amount in accumulated other comprehensive income for this swap was recorded as interest expense in the consolidated statement of operations.

Outstanding amounts under the credit facility bear interest at the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") plus an applicable margin between 1.50% and 3.25% that varies based on certain credit statistics of a subsidiary of Atlantic Power. As of December 31, 2009, the applicable margin was 1.50% (0.875% in 2008). In connection with the common share conversion, we made amendments to the credit facility. The purpose of these amendments was to facilitate the common share conversion. Under the terms of the amendment, we paid a fee of \$0.3 million and amended the pricing table that determines the applicable margin.

As of December 31, 2009, \$43.9 million of the credit facility capacity was allocated, but not drawn, to support letters of credit for contractual credit support at seven of our projects.

We must meet certain financial covenants under the terms of the credit facility, which are generally based on our cash flow coverage ratio and indebtedness ratios. The most restrictive of these covenants could restrict the payment of dividends and interest on our common shares and convertible debentures.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 8. Credit facility (Continued)

The facility is secured by pledges of assets and interests in certain subsidiaries. We expect to remain in compliance with the covenants of the credit facility for at least the next 12 months.

#### 9. Long-term debt

Long-term debt represents our consolidated share of project long-term debt and the unamortized balance of purchase accounting adjustments that were recorded in connection with the Path 15 acquisition in order to adjust the debt to its fair value on the acquisition date. Project debt is non-recourse to Atlantic Power and generally amortizes during the term of the respective revenue generating contracts of the projects.

|  | 2009          | 2008          |
|--|---------------|---------------|
| Project debt, interest rates ranging from 5.1% to 9.0% maturing through 2028                   | \$<br>230,331 | \$<br>242,349 |
| Plus: purchase accounting fair value adjustments   | 12,030        | 12,756        |
| Less: current portion of long-term debt  | (18,280)      | (12,008)      |
| Long-term debt<br>Principal payments due in the next five years and thereafter are as follows: | \$<br>224,081 | \$<br>243,097 |

| 2010       | \$<br>18,280 |
|------------|--------------|
| 2011       | 19,287       |
| 2012       | 17,167       |
| 2013       | 17,302       |
| 2014       | 13,065       |
| Thereafter | 145,230      |
|            |              |

\$ 230,331

All of the debt in the table above is represented by non-recourse debt of the projects. Project-level debt is secured by the respective project and its contracts with no other recourse to us. The loans have certain financial covenants that must be met. At December 31, 2009, all of our Projects were in compliance with the covenants contained in project-level debt, but our Chambers, Selkirk and Delta-Person projects had not achieved the levels of debt service coverage ratios required by the project-level debt arrangements as a condition to making distributions and were therefore restricted from making distributions to us.

The required coverage ratio at Chambers is based on a four-quarter rolling average coverage calculation. In addition, the coverage ratio requirement at Epsilon Power Partners is based, in part, on the coverage ratio calculation at Chambers. The primary reason for the Chambers project not meeting the minimum coverage test is a planned outage in the second quarter of 2009 which resulted in very low cash flows for the project in that quarter.

The required coverage ratio at Selkirk is calculated based on both historical cash project cash flows for the previous six months, as well as projected project cash flows for the next six months. Increased natural gas costs attributable to a contractual price increase at Selkirk are the primary contributor to the project not currently meeting its minimum coverage ratio.

The required coverage ratio at Delta-Person is based on the most recent four-quarter period. In 2009, Delta person incurred higher than anticipated operations and maintenance costs due to an

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 9. Long-term debt (Continued)

unanticipated repair. The higher operations and maintenance costs caused Delta Person to fail its debt service coverage ratio and restrict cash distributions for four quarters.

As at December 31, 2009, the amount of restricted net assets of our unconsolidated subsidiaries that may not be distributed to us in the form of a dividend is approximately \$187 million and the amount of undistributed earnings of unconsolidated subsidiaries was approximately \$91 million.

#### 10. Subordinated notes

On November 27, 2009 our shareholders approved a conversion from the IPS Structure to a traditional common share structure. Each IPS has been exchanged for one new common share of Atlantic Power and each old common share that did not form part of an IPS was exchanged for approximately 0.44 of a new common share. This transaction resulted in the extinguishment of Cdn\$347.8 principal value of subordinated notes.

A loss on the common share conversion in the amount of \$13.1 million was recorded in interest expense within administrative and other expenses and was comprised of the write off of unamortized deferred financing costs of \$7.5 million, the costs associated with the common share conversion of \$4.7 million and the write off of the unamortized subordinated note premium of \$0.9 million.

On December 17, 2009, the Company exercised its subordinated note call option to redeem the remaining Cdn\$40,677 principal value of Subordinated Notes at 105% of the principal amount. A loss on the redemption of the subordinated notes in the amount of \$3.1 million was recorded in interest expense within administrative and other expenses and was comprised of the write off of unamortized deferred financing costs of \$1.2 million and the 5% premium paid in the amount of \$1.9 million.

The subordinated notes were due to mature in November 2016 subject to redemption under specified conditions at the option of Atlantic Power, commencing on or after November 18, 2009 (Note 13). Interest was payable monthly in arrears at an annual rate of 11% and the principal repayment was to occur at maturity.

The subordinated notes were denominated in Canadian dollars and were secured by a subordinated pledge of our interest in certain subsidiaries, and contained certain restrictive covenants. Cdn\$39.5 million principal value of the subordinated notes were separately held by two investors and the remaining amount of the outstanding subordinated notes formed a part of our publicly traded IPSs.

Interest expense related to the subordinated notes was \$36.4 million and \$40.2 million for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

#### 11. Convertible debentures

In 2006 we issued, in a public offering, Cdn\$60 million (\$57.1 million at December 31, 2009) aggregate principal amount of 6.25% convertible secured debentures (the "2006 Debentures") for gross proceeds of \$52.8 million. The 2006 Debentures pay interest semi-annually on April 30 and October 31 of each year. The 2006 Debentures had an initial maturity date of October 31, 2011 and are convertible into approximately 80.6452 common shares per Cdn\$1,000 principal amount of 2006 Debentures, at any time, at the option of the holder, representing a conversion price of Cdn\$12.40 per common share.

In connection with the common share conversion on November 27, 2009, the holders of the 2006 Debentures approved an amendment to increase the annual interest rate from 6.25% to 6.50% and separately, an extension of the maturity date from October 2011 to October 2014.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 11. Convertible debentures (Continued)

On December 17, 2009, we issued, in a public offering, Cdn\$75 million (\$68.1 million at December 31, 2009, net of deferred financing costs) aggregate principal amount of 6.25% convertible unsecured debentures (the "2009 Debentures") for gross proceeds of \$71.4 million. The 2009 Debentures pay interest semi-annually on March 15 and September 15 of each year beginning on September 15, 2010. The 2009 Debentures mature on March 15, 2017 and are convertible into approximately 76.9231 common shares per Cdn\$1,000 principal amount of 2009 Debentures, at any time, at the option of the holder, representing a conversion price of Cdn\$13.00 per common share.

On December 24, 2009, the underwriters exercised their over-allotment option in full to purchase an additional Cdn\$11.3 million (\$10.3 million at December 31, 2009, net of deferred financing costs) aggregate principal amount of the 2009 Debentures for gross proceeds of \$10.7 million.

Aggregate interest expense related to the 2006 Debentures and 2009 Debentures was \$3.5 million, \$3.5 million and \$3.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

#### 12. Fair value of financial instruments

The estimated carrying values and fair values of our recorded financial instruments related to operations are as follows:

|   | 2009                          |    |          | 2008                     |         |           |         |
|---|-------------------------------|----|----------|--------------------------|---------|-----------|---------|
|   | Carrying<br>Amount Fair Value |    | ir Value | Carrying<br>Value Amount |         | Fair Valu |         |
| Cash and cash equivalents                 | \$<br>49,850                  | \$ | 49,850   | \$                       | 37,327  | \$        | 37,327  |
| Restricted cash                           | 14,859                        |    | 14,859   |                          | 15,434  |           | 15,434  |
| Derivative assets current                 | 5,619                         |    | 5,619    |                          |         |           |         |
| Derivative assets non-current             | 14,289                        |    | 14,289   |                          | 224     |           | 224     |
| Derivative liabilities current            | 6,512                         |    | 6,512    |                          | 6,206   |           | 6,206   |
| Derivative liabilities non-current        | 5,513                         |    | 5,513    |                          | 14,211  |           | 14,211  |
| Long-term debt, including current portion | 242,361                       |    | 259,633  |                          | 255,105 |           | 333,738 |
| Convertible debentures                    | 139,153                       |    | 141,251  |                          | 49,261  |           | 46,675  |
| Subordinated Notes                        |                               |    |          |                          | 319,984 |           | 264,739 |

Our financial instruments that are recorded at fair value have been classified into levels using a fair value hierarchy.

The three levels of the fair value hierarchy are defined below:

Level 1 Unadjusted quoted prices available in active markets for identical assets or liabilities as of the reporting date. Financial assets utilizing Level 1 inputs include active exchange-traded securities.

Level 2 Quoted prices available in active markets for similar assets or liabilities, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in inactive markets, inputs other than quoted prices that are directly observable, and inputs derived principally from market data.

Level 3 Unobservable inputs from objective sources. These inputs may be based on entity-specific inputs. Level 3 inputs include all inputs that do not meet the requirements of Level 1 or Level 2.

The following represents the fair value hierarchy of our financial assets and liabilities that were recognized at fair value as of December 31, 2009 and December 31, 2008. Financial assets and

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 12. Fair value of financial instruments (Continued)

liabilities are classified based on the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

|                           | December 31, 2009 |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
|---------------------------|-------------------|---------|----|---------|---------|----|--------|--|--|
|                           | I                 | Level 1 |    | Level 2 | Level 3 |    | Total  |  |  |
| Assets:                   |                   |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$                | 49,850  | \$ |         | \$      | \$ | 49,850 |  |  |
| Restricted cash           |                   | 14,859  |    |         |         |    | 14,859 |  |  |
| Derivative asset          |                   |         |    | 19,908  |         |    | 19,908 |  |  |
|                           |                   |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
| Total                     | \$                | 64,709  | \$ | 19,908  | \$      | \$ | 84,617 |  |  |
| Liabilities:              |                   |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
| Derivative liabilities    | \$                |         | \$ | 12,025  | \$      | \$ | 12,025 |  |  |
|                           |                   |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
| Total                     | \$                |         | \$ | 12,025  | \$      | \$ | 12,025 |  |  |

|                           | December 31, 2008 |        |         |        |         |    |        |  |  |
|---------------------------|-------------------|--------|---------|--------|---------|----|--------|--|--|
|                           | Level 1           |        | Level 2 |        | Level 3 |    | Total  |  |  |
| Assets:                   |                   |        |         |        |         |    |        |  |  |
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$                | 37,327 | \$      |        | \$      | \$ | 37,327 |  |  |
| Restricted cash           |                   | 15,434 |         |        |         |    | 15,434 |  |  |
| Derivative assets         |                   |        |         | 224    |         |    | 224    |  |  |
|                           |                   |        |         |        |         |    |        |  |  |
| Total                     | \$                | 52,761 | \$      | 224    | \$      | \$ | 52,985 |  |  |
| Liabilities:              |                   |        |         |        |         |    |        |  |  |
| Derivative liabilities    | \$                |        | \$      | 20,417 | \$      | \$ | 20,417 |  |  |
|                           |                   |        |         |        |         |    |        |  |  |
| Total                     | \$                |        | \$      | 20,417 | \$      | \$ | 20,417 |  |  |

The fair value of our derivative instruments are based on price quotes from brokers in active markets who regularly facilitate those transactions and we believe such price quotes are executable. We apply a credit reserve to reflect credit risk which is calculated based on our credit rating or the credit rating of our counterparties. To the extent that our net exposure under a specific master agreement is an asset, we use the counterparty's commercial credit rating. If the exposure under a specific master agreement is a liability, we use our estimate of our own corporate credit rating. The credit reserve is added to the discounted fair value to reflect the exit price that a market participant would be willing to receive to assume our liabilities or that a market participant would be willing to pay for our assets. As of December 31, 2009, the credit reserve resulted in a \$0.1 million increase in fair value which is comprised of a \$0.1 million gain in OCI and a \$0.3 million gain in change in fair value of derivative instruments and a \$0.3 million loss in foreign exchange loss (gain).

The carrying amounts for cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash approximate fair value due to their short-term nature. The fair-value of long-term debt, subordinated notes and convertible debentures were determined using quoted market prices, as well as discounting the remaining contractual cash flows using a rate at which we could issue debt with a similar maturity as of the balance sheet date.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 12. Fair value of financial instruments (Continued)

As of December 31, 2007, approximately \$26 million of our cash and cash equivalents were invested in auction-rate securities ("ARSs"). ARSs typically have an underlying maturity of up to 40 years but have historically traded in seven or 28 day intervals in a highly liquid market. The ARSs that were held at December 31, 2007 were redeemed at auctions held in January 2008 and the proceeds were re-invested in ARSs.

In early 2008, the overall market for ARSs suffered a significant decline in liquidity and most of the auctions of ARSs were unsuccessful, resulting in our continuing to hold these securities and the issuers paying interest at the maximum contractual rate. In September and November 2008, all of our investments in ARS were sold at par plus accrued interest for \$36.5 million.

Purchases and sales of ARSs are presented gross in the consolidated statements of cash flows because they are classified as available-for-sale securities.

#### 13. Accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities

#### Fair value of derivative instruments

We have elected to disclose derivative assets and liabilities on a trade by trade basis and do not offset amounts at the counterparty master agreement level. The following table summarizes the fair value within the derivative assets and liabilities on our consolidated balance sheets:

|  | <br>erivative<br>Assets | <br>erivative<br>abilities |
|--|-------------------------|----------------------------|
| Derivatives designated as cash flow hedges:          |                         |                            |
| Interest rate swap contract current                  | \$                      | \$<br>726                  |
| Interest rate swap contract long-term                |                         | 167                        |
| Total derivatives designated as cash flow hedges     |                         | 893                        |
| Derivatives not designated as cash flow hedges:      |                         |                            |
| Interest rate swap contract current                  |                         | 1,705                      |
| Interest rate swap contract long-term                |                         | 1,707                      |
| Foreign currency forward contracts current           | 5,619                   |                            |
| Foreign currency forward contracts long-term         | 14,289                  |                            |
| Natural gas swap contracts current                   | 95                      | 4,174                      |
| Natural gas swap contracts long-term                 | 14                      | 3,655                      |
| Total derivatives not designated as cash flow hedges | 20,017                  | 11,241                     |
| Total derivatives                                    | \$<br>20,017            | \$<br>12,134               |

#### Impact of derivative instruments on the consolidated income statements

Realized and unrealized gains and losses on derivative contracts designated as cash flow hedges have been recognized in the consolidated statements of operations as follows: interest rate swaps have been recognized as a component of other comprehensive income (unrealized) and interest expense (realized); and forward physical purchases on natural gas swap contracts have been recognized as a component of fuel expense.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 13. Accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities (Continued)

Unrealized losses for interest rate swaps recognized as a component of other comprehensive income totaled \$0.6 million and settlement losses of \$1.3 million were recognized in interest expense, net for the year ended December 31, 2009.

Other comprehensive loss recorded for natural gas swap contracts accounted for as cash flow hedges totaled \$5.1 million, net of tax prior to de-designation on July 1, 2009. Amortization of the loss of \$7.2 million is recorded as a component of change in fair value of derivative instruments as of December 31, 2009.

The following table summarizes the amount of gain (loss) recognized in income for derivatives not designated as cash flow hedges:

|                           | Location of gain (loss) recognized in income | ar ended<br>ber 31, 2009 |
|---------------------------|--|--------------------------|
| Natural gas swaps         | Fuel   | \$<br>10,089             |
| Foreign currency forwards | Foreign exchange loss (gain)                 | (3,864)                  |
| Interest rate swaps       | Interest, net                                | 1,446                    |

Unrealized gains and losses associated with changes in the fair value of derivative instruments not designated as cash flow hedges and ineffectiveness of derivatives designated as cash flow hedges are reflected in current period earnings. The following table summarizes the pre-tax changes in the fair value of derivative financial instruments that are not designated as cash flow hedges.

|                                    | 2009          | 2008           | 2007           |
|------------------------------------|---------------|----------------|----------------|
| Change in fair value of derivative |               |                |                |
| instruments:                       |               |                |                |
| Interest rate swaps                | \$<br>369     | \$<br>(1,804)  | \$             |
| Indexed swap and hedge             |               | (10,844)       | (20,290)       |
| Natural gas swaps                  | (7,182)       | (3,378)        | (1,974)        |
|                                    |               |                |                |
|                                    | \$<br>(6,813) | \$<br>(16,026) | \$<br>(22,264) |

#### Notional volumes of derivative transactions

The following table summarizes the net notional volume buy/(sell) of our derivative transactions by commodity, excluding those derivatives that qualified for the normal purchases and normal sales exception as of December 31, 2009:

|                     |       | Total balance<br>as of |        |  |  |  |
|---------------------|-------|------------------------|--------|--|--|--|
|                     | Units | December 31, 200       |        |  |  |  |
| Interest rate swaps | US\$  | \$                     | 7,134  |  |  |  |
| Currency forwards   | Cdn\$ | \$                     | 7,900  |  |  |  |
| Natural gas swaps   | Mmbtu |                        | 16,220 |  |  |  |

#### Foreign currency forward contracts

We use forward foreign currency contracts to manage our exposure to changes in foreign exchange rates, as we earn our income in the United States but pay dividends to shareholders and interest on convertibles debentures predominantly in Canadian dollars. Since inception, we have established a hedging strategy for the purpose of reinforcing the long-term sustainability of cash distributions to

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 13. Accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities (Continued)

holders of IPSs and common shares. We have executed this strategy by entering into forward contracts to purchase Canadian dollars at a fixed rate of Cdn\$1.134 per U.S. dollar in amounts sufficient to make monthly distributions through December 2013 at the current annual dividend level of Cdn\$1.094 per common share, as well as interest payments on the 2009 Debentures. It is our intention to periodically consider extending the length of these forward contracts.

In addition, we have executed forward contracts to purchase Canadian dollars at fixed rates of exchange sufficient to make semi-annual payments on the 2006 Debentures. The contracts provide for the purchase of Cdn\$1.9 million in April and in October of each year through 2011 at a rate of Cdn\$1.1075 per U.S. dollar.

The foreign exchange forward contracts are recorded at estimated fair value based on quoted market prices and our estimation of the counterparty's credit risk. The fair value of our forward foreign currency contracts at December 31, 2009 is an asset of \$19.9 million. Changes in the fair value of the foreign currency forward contracts are reflected in foreign exchange (gain) loss in the consolidated statements of operations.

The following table contains the components of recorded foreign exchange (gain) loss for the periods indicated:

\$

|   | 2009         | 2008           | 2007         |
|---|--------------|----------------|--------------|
| Unrealized foreign exchange (gains) losses:         |              |                |              |
| Subordinated notes and convertible debentures       | \$<br>55,508 | \$<br>(85,212) | \$<br>68,419 |
| Forward contracts and other                         | (31,138)     | 46,009         | (30,703)     |
|   |              |                |              |
|   | 24,370       | (39,203)       | 37,716       |
| Realized foreign exchange gains on forward contract |              |                |              |
| settlements   | (3,864)      | (8,044)        | (7,574)      |
|   |              |                |              |

20,506 \$ (47,247) \$ 30,142

The following table illustrates the impact on our financial instruments of a 10% hypothetical change in the value of the U.S. dollar compared to the Canadian dollar as of December 31, 2009:

| Convertible debentures<br>Foreign currency forward contracts | \$<br>13,915<br>30,204 |
|--|------------------------|
|  | \$<br>44,119           |

Natural gas swaps

The Pasco project's operating margin was exposed to changes in natural gas prices for the second half of 2008 as a result of the expiry of its favorably-priced natural gas supply contract on June 30, 2008 before the expiry of its PPA at the end of 2008. In the second quarter of 2008, we entered into a series of financial swaps that effectively fixed the price of natural gas at the Pasco project during the second half of 2008 at a weighted average price of \$12.24/Mmbtu.

These natural gas swaps are derivative financial instruments and were recorded in the consolidated balance sheet at fair value. Changes in the fair value of the natural gas swaps were recorded in change in fair value of derivative instruments in the consolidated statements of operations. The natural gas swaps at Pasco expired in December 2008.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 13. Accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities (Continued)

Beginning January 1, 2009, a new ten-year PPA at the Pasco project requires the utility customers to provide natural gas needed to operate the plant and, as a result, the Pasco project is no longer exposed to changes in market prices of natural gas.

The Lake project's operating margin is exposed to changes in natural gas spot market prices from the expiration of its natural gas supply contract on June 30, 2009 through the expiration of its PPA on July 31, 2013. The Auburndale project purchases natural gas under a fuel supply agreement which provides approximately 80% of the Project's fuel requirements at fixed prices through June 30, 2012. The remaining 20% is purchased at spot market prices and therefore the Project is exposed to changes in natural gas prices for that portion of its gas requirements through the termination of the fuel supply agreement and 100% of its natural gas requirements from the expiry of the fuel contract in mid-2012 until the termination of its PPA.

We continue to execute our strategy to mitigate the future exposure to changes in natural gas prices at Lake and Auburndale by periodically entering into financial swaps that effectively fix the price of natural gas required at these projects. These natural gas swaps are derivative financial instruments and are recorded in the consolidated balance sheet at fair value. Changes in the fair value of the natural gas swaps through June 30, 2009 were recorded in other comprehensive income (loss) as they were designated as a hedge of the risk associated with changes in market prices of natural gas. As of July 1, 2009, we have de-designated these natural gas swap hedges and the changes in their fair value are recorded in change in fair value of derivative instruments in the consolidated statements of operations. Amounts in accumulated other comprehensive income remaining prior to de-designation are amortized into the consolidated statements of operations over the remaining lives of the natural gas swaps.

#### Interest Rate Swaps

We have executed interest rate swaps on the revolving credit facility and at our consolidated Auburndale project to economically fix a portion of their respective exposure to changes in interest rates related to variable-rate debt. The interest rate swap agreements were designated as a cash flow hedge of the forecasted interest payments under the project-level Auburndale debt and the credit facility when they were executed in November 2008. The original interest rate swap expiration date for the Auburndale project-level debt was November 30, 2009. In November 2009, we executed a new interest rate swap designated as a cash flow hedge at Auburndale that expires on November 30, 2013. On November 30, 2009, we terminated the interest rate swap on the revolving credit facility when the remaining outstanding balance on the credit facility was repaid. The remaining amount in accumulated other comprehensive income for this swap was recorded as interest expense in the statements of operations.

The interest rate swaps are derivative financial instruments designated as cash flow hedges. The instruments are recorded in the balance sheet at fair value. Changes in the fair value of the interest rate swaps are recorded in other comprehensive income (loss).

We did not record accumulated other comprehensive income for the year ended December 31, 2007 because we did not utilize hedge accounting for any of our derivatives. The following table

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 13. Accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities (Continued)

summarizes the effects of applying hedge accounting on accumulated other comprehensive income balance attributable to hedged derivatives, net of tax:

| Year ended December 31, 2009  | Interest Ra<br>Swaps |       | 1 10000 | ıral Gas<br>waps | Total         |
|---|----------------------|-------|---------|------------------|---------------|
| Accumulated OCI balance at December 31, 2008  | \$ (                 | 501)  | \$      | (2,635)          | \$<br>(3,136) |
| Realized from OCI during the period:  |                      |       |         |                  |               |
| Due to realization of previously deferred amounts   |                      | 528   |         |                  | 528           |
| Due to de-designation of cash flow hedge accounting   |                      |       |         | 4,299            | 4,299         |
| Change in fair value of cash flow hedges  | (                    | 565)  |         | (1,985)          | (2,550)       |
| Accumulated OCI balance at December 31, 2009  | (                    | (538) |         | (321)            | (859)         |
| Gains (losses) expected to be realized from OCI during the next 12 months, net of \$674 tax | \$                   |       | \$      | 1,012            | \$<br>1,012   |

| Year ended December 31, 2008                 | Interest Rate<br>Swaps | Natural Gas<br>Swaps | Total   |
|--|------------------------|----------------------|---------|
| Accumulated OCI balance at December 31, 2007 | \$                     | \$                   | \$      |
| Change in fair value of cash flow hedges     | (501)                  | (2,635)              | (3,136) |
| Accumulated OCI balance at December 31, 2008 | (501)                  | (2,635)              | (3,136) |

## 14. Income taxes

|                                      | 2009 |         |    | 2008     | 2007        |
|--------------------------------------|------|---------|----|----------|-------------|
| Current income tax expense (benefit) | \$   | (9,257) | \$ | 449      | \$<br>4,816 |
| Deferred tax expense (benefit)       |      | (6,436) |    | (14,009) | 12,289      |

 Total income tax expense (benefit)
 \$ (15,693)
 \$ (13,560)
 \$ 17,105

The following is a reconciliation of income taxes calculated at the Canadian enacted statutory rate of 30%, 33.5% and 36.12% at December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively, to the provision for income taxes in the consolidated statements of operations:

|   | 2009           | 2008         | 2007          |
|---|----------------|--------------|---------------|
| Computed income taxes at Canadian statutory rate    | \$<br>(16,254) | \$<br>11,571 | \$<br>(4,873) |
| Decrease resulting from:                            |                |              |               |
| Operating countries with different income tax rates | (5,418)        | 2,245        | (523)         |
|   |                |              |               |
|   | (21,672)       | 13,816       | (5,396)       |
| Valuation allowance                                 | 22,005         | (37,111)     | 46,266        |
|   |                |              |               |
|   | 333            | (23,295)     | 40,870        |
|   |                |              |               |
| Non-taxable foreign-source income                   |                |              | (475)         |
| Permanent differences                               | (1,131)        | 10,787       | (10,754)      |
| Canadian loss carryforwards                         | (13,204)       | (2,787)      | (12,051)      |
| Branch profits tax                                  |                | 2,368        | 993           |
| Prior year true-up                                  | (1,970)        | (841)        | (1,544)       |
| Other   | 279            | 208          | 66            |
|   |                |              |               |
|   | (16,026)       | 9,735        | (23,765)      |

| Income tax expense (benefit) \$ (15,693) \$ (13,560) \$ 17,105<br>F-30 |  |
|--|--|
|--|--|

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 14. Income taxes (Continued)

The tax effect of temporary differences that give rise to significant portions of the deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities at December 31, 2009 and 2008 are presented below:

|   |     | 2009     |     | 2008     |
|---|-----|----------|-----|----------|
| Deferred tax assets:  |     |          |     |          |
| Intangible assets   | \$  | 45,237   | \$  | 45,078   |
| Loss carryforwards  |     | 62,926   |     | 41,514   |
| Other accrued liabilities                                       |     | 16,212   |     | 15,885   |
| Unrealized foreign exchange loss on subordinated notes          |     |          |     | 4,474    |
| IPS issuance costs  |     | 1,374    |     | 540      |
| Natural gas and interest rate hedges                            |     | 573      |     | 2,092    |
|   |     |          |     |          |
| Total deferred tax assets                                       |     | 126,322  |     | 109,583  |
| Valuation allowance   |     | (67,131) |     | (45,126) |
|   |     |          |     |          |
|   |     | 59,191   |     | 64,457   |
| Deferred tax liabilities  |     | , .      |     | - ,      |
| Property, plant and equipment                                   |     | (69,639) |     | (72,024) |
| Unrealized foreign exchange gain                                |     | (284)    |     | (6,713)  |
| Other   |     |          |     | (1,378)  |
|   |     |          |     |          |
| Total deferred tax liabilities                                  |     | (69,923) |     | (80,115) |
|   |     |          |     |          |
| Net deferred tax asset (liability)                              | \$  | (10,732) | \$  | (15,658) |
| The fellencing table communities the net defense data and iting | C 1 |          | 1 0 | 000 100  |

The following table summarizes the net deferred tax position as of December 31, 2009 and 2008:

|                                    | 2009         | 2008         |
|------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|
| Current deferred tax assets        | \$<br>17,887 | \$<br>11,121 |
| Long-term deferred tax liabilities | (28,619)     | (26,779)     |

Net deferred tax asset (liability) \$ (10,732) \$ (15,658)

As of December 31, 2009, we have recorded a valuation allowance of \$67.1 million. This amount is comprised primarily of provisions against available Canadian and U.S net operating loss carryforwards. In assessing the recoverability of our deferred tax assets, we consider whether it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will be realized. The ultimate realization of deferred tax assets is dependent upon projected future taxable income in the United States and in Canada and available tax planning strategies.

As of December 31, 2009, we had the following net operating loss carryforwards that are scheduled to expire in the following years:

| 2014 | \$<br>6,093 |
|------|-------------|
| 2015 | 33,321      |
| 2026 | 35,848      |
| 2027 | 43,494      |
| 2028 | 41,806      |
| 2029 | 42,895      |
|      |             |

\$ 203,457

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 15. Common stock and normal course issuer bid

On November 27, 2009 the shareholders approved the conversion from the IPS Structure to a traditional common share structure. Each IPS has been exchanged for one new common share of and each old common share not forming part of an IPS was exchanged for approximately 0.44 of a new common share.

In 2008, we approved a normal course issuer bid to purchase up to four million IPSs, representing approximately 8% of Atlantic Power's public float at the same time. As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, we acquired 481,600 and 558,620 IPSs at an average price of Cdn\$8.42 and Cdn\$8.78, respectively, under the terms of our existing normal course issuer bid. As of December 31, 2009, we have acquired a cumulative total of 1,040,220 IPSs at an average price of Cdn\$8.61 since the inception of the issuer bid in July 2008. We paid the market price at the time of acquisition for any IPSs purchased through the facilities of the Toronto Stock Exchange, and all IPSs acquired under the bid have been cancelled. The issuer bid expired on July 24, 2009.

#### 16. Long-Term Incentive Plan

On March 30, 2009, March 26, 2008 and March 28, 2007, the Board of Directors approved grants of notional units to acquire a maximum of 267,408, 142,717 and 172,071 IPSs, respectively, under the terms of the LTIP. Subsequent to the Conversion, notional units for IPSs became notional units for common shares.

The weighted average fair value per notional unit granted was Cdn\$7.27, Cdn\$10.18 and Cdn\$10.93 for the years ended December 31 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Compensation expense related to the LTIP was recorded in the amounts of \$2.2 million, \$0.8 million and \$1.0 million for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Fair value of the awards is determined by projecting the total number of notional units that will vest in future periods, including dividends received on notional units during the vesting period, and applying the current market price per share to the projected number of notional units that will vest. See Note 2(r) for information about the amended LTIP that will be effective beginning in 2010.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 16. Long-Term Incentive Plan (Continued)

The following table presents information related to the notional units:

|                                  | Wei        | Grant Date<br>ghted-Average<br>∵ice per Unit |
|----------------------------------|------------|--|
| Outstanding at January 1, 2007   | \$         |  |
| Granted                          | 172,021    | 9.43   |
| Additional shares from dividends | 12,889     | 9.43   |
| Forfeited                        | (5,882)    | 9.43   |
| Vested                           |            |  |
|                                  |            |  |
| Outstanding at December 31, 2007 | 179,028    | 9.43   |
| Granted                          | 142,717    | 9.99   |
| Additional shares from dividends | 28,138     | 9.71   |
| Forfeited                        | (37,944)   | 9.43   |
| Vested                           | (48,346)   | 9.43   |
|                                  |            |  |
| Outstanding at December 31, 2008 | 263,593    | 9.76   |
| Granted                          | 267,408    | 5.76   |
| Additional shares from dividends | 49,540     | 7.80   |
| Forfeited                        |            |  |
| Vested                           | (109,260)  | 9.71   |
|                                  |            |  |
| Outstanding at December 31, 2009 | 471,281 \$ | 7.30   |

#### 17. Basic and diluted earnings (loss) per share

Basic earnings (loss) per share is calculated by dividing net income by the weighted average common shares outstanding during their respective period. Diluted earnings (loss) per share is computed including dilutive potential shares as if they were outstanding shares during the year. Dilutive potential shares include shares that would be issued if all of the convertible debentures were converted into shares at January 1, 2009. Dilutive potential shares also include the weighted average number of shares, as of the date such notional units were granted, that would be issued if the unvested notional units outstanding under the LTIP were vested and redeemed for shares under the terms of the LTIP.

Because we reported a loss during the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2007, diluted earnings per share is equal to basic earnings per share as the inclusion of potentially dilutive shares in the computation is anti-dilutive.

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 17. Basic and diluted earnings (loss) per share (Continued)

The following tables set forth the diluted net income and potentially dilutive shares utilized in the per share calculations:

|   | 2009           | 2008         | 2007           |
|---|----------------|--------------|----------------|
|   |                |              |                |
| Numerator:  |                |              |                |
| Net income (loss)   | \$<br>(38,486) | \$<br>48,101 | \$<br>(30,596) |
| Add: interest expense for potentially dilutive convertible debentures, net <sup>(1)</sup> |                | 344          |                |
|   |                |              |                |
| Diluted net income  | \$<br>(38,486) | \$<br>48,445 | \$<br>(30,596) |
|   |                |              |                |

(1)

The above adjustment for net interest on the potential common shares that would be issued on the conversion of the convertible debentures has been determined by eliminating the actual interest on the convertible debentures and including the imputed interest on the additional subordinated notes that would be issued on the conversion (the conversion of the debentures is into additional IPSs, each consisting of one common share and Cdn\$5.767 principal amount of subordinated notes).

|                            | 2009         | 2008       | 2007         |
|----------------------------|--------------|------------|--------------|
|                            |              |            |              |
| Denominator:               |              |            |              |
| Basic shares outstanding   | 60,632       | 61,290     | 61,471       |
| Dilutive potential shares: |              |            |              |
| Convertible debentures     |              | 4,839      |              |
| LTIP notional units        |              | 221        |              |
|                            |              |            |              |
| Fully diluted shares       | 60,632       | 66,350     | 61,471       |
|                            |              |            |              |
| Diluted EPS                | \$<br>(0.63) | \$<br>0.73 | \$<br>(0.50) |
|                            | · /          |            | · /          |

Potentially dilutive shares from convertible debentures (2009 5,095; 2007 4,839) and potentially dilutive shares from LTIP notional units (2009 476; 2007 156) have been excluded from fully diluted potential shares because their impact would be anti-dilutive.

#### 18. Segment and related information

We have six reportable segments: Path 15, Auburndale, Lake, Pasco Chambers and Other Project Assets.

We analyze the performance of our operating segments based on Project Adjusted EBITDA which is defined as project income less interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (including non-cash impairment charges) and changes in fair value of derivative instruments. Project Adjusted EBITDA is not a measure recognized under GAAP and does not have a standardized meaning prescribed by GAAP and is therefore unlikely to be comparable to similar measures presented by other companies. We use unaudited Project Adjusted EBITDA to provide comparative information about project performance without considering how projects are capitalized or whether they contain derivative

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 18. Segment and related information (Continued)

contracts that are required to be recorded at fair value. A reconciliation of project income to Project Adjusted EBITDA is set out below under "Project Adjusted EBITDA".

|                             |                      |             |           |          |           | Other<br>Project | Un-allocated |                       |
|-----------------------------|----------------------|-------------|-----------|----------|-----------|------------------|--------------|-----------------------|
| Year ended December 31, 2   | Path 15              | Auburndale  | Lake      | Pasco    | Chambers  | Assets           | Corporate    | Consolidated          |
| Operating revenues          | \$ 31,000            | \$ 74,875   | \$ 62,285 | ¢ 11 257 | ¢         | \$               | \$           | \$ 179,517            |
| Segment assets              | \$ 31,000<br>219,586 | 130.053     | . ,       | 42,479   | φ         | φ                | э<br>358,533 | \$ 179,317<br>869,576 |
| Expenditures for additions  | 219,380              | 150,055     | 110,925   | 42,479   |           |                  | 556,555      | 809,570               |
| to long-lived assets        |                      | 321         | 1,278     | 355      |           |                  | 62           | 2,016                 |
| to long-lived assets        |                      | 321         | 1,278     | 333      |           |                  | 62           | 2,016                 |
| Project Adjusted EBITDA     | \$ 27,691            | \$ 35,221   | \$ 25,378 | \$ 3,299 | \$ 13,595 | \$ 38,995        | \$           | \$ 144,179            |
| Change in fair value of     | + _,,,,,             | + + + + + + | +,        | + •,_>>  | +,-,-     | + , / /          | Ŧ            | +,,                   |
| derivative instruments      |                      | 2,118       | 5,064     |          | (2,236)   | 101              |              | 5,047                 |
| Depreciation and            |                      | ,           | - , - • · |          | ( , = = ) |                  |              | .,,                   |
| amortization                | 8,511                | 19,780      | 10,098    | 2,987    | 3,392     | 22,875           |              | 67,643                |
| Interest, net               | 12,911               | 2,833       | (4)       | )        | 4,613     | 11,158           |              | 31,511                |
| Other project (income)      |                      |             |           |          |           |                  |              |                       |
| expense                     | (1,230)              |             |           | (26)     | 1,227     | (8,408)          | )            | (8,437                |
| -                           |                      |             |           |          |           |                  |              |                       |
| Project income              | 7,499                | 10,490      | 10,220    | 338      | 6,599     | 13,269           |              | 48,415                |
| Interest, net               |                      |             |           |          |           |                  | 55,698       | 55,698                |
| Management fees and         |                      |             |           |          |           |                  |              |                       |
| administration              |                      |             |           |          |           |                  | 26,028       | 26,028                |
| Foreign exchange loss       |                      |             |           |          |           |                  | 20,506       | 20,506                |
| Other expense, net          |                      |             |           |          |           |                  | 362          | 362                   |
| Loss from operations before |                      |             |           |          |           |                  |              |                       |
| income taxes                | 7,499                | 10,490      | 10,220    | 338      | 6,599     | 13,269           | (102,594)    | ) (54,179             |
| Income tax expense          |                      |             |           |          |           |                  |              |                       |
| (benefit)                   |                      |             |           |          |           |                  | (15,693)     | ) (15,693)            |
|                             |                      |             |           |          |           |                  |              |                       |
| Net loss                    | 7,499                | 10,490      | 10,220    | 338      | 6,599     | 13,269           | (86,901)     | ) \$ (38,486)         |
|                             |                      |             | F-3       | 5        |           |                  |              |                       |

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 18. Segment and related information (Continued)

|                               | . 4. 15      |    |           |    | T. I.   |    | D      | C  |         | ]  | Other<br>Project | -  | 1-allocated | 0  |            |
|-------------------------------|--------------|----|-----------|----|---------|----|--------|----|---------|----|------------------|----|-------------|----|------------|
| Year ended December 31, 20    | <br>Path 15  | A  | uburndale |    | Lake    |    | Pasco  | C  | hambers |    | Assets           | C  | Corporate   | Co | nsolidated |
| Operating revenues            | 31,528       | \$ | 10,003    | \$ | 61 610  | \$ | 58,897 | \$ |         | \$ | 11,774           | \$ |             | \$ | 173,812    |
| Segment assets                | 235,198      | ψ  | 151,524   | ψ  | 130,083 | ψ  | 52,925 | Ψ  |         | ψ  | 11,774           | Ψ  | 338,265     | Ψ  | 907,995    |
| Expenditures for additions to | 235,170      |    | 131,324   |    | 150,005 |    | 52,725 |    |         |    |                  |    | 550,205     |    | )01,))3    |
| long-lived assets             |              |    |           |    | 814     |    | 175    |    |         |    |                  |    | 113         |    | 1,102      |
| long-nved assets              |              |    |           |    | 014     |    | 175    |    |         |    |                  |    | 115         |    | 1,102      |
| Project Adjusted EBITDA       | \$<br>28,872 | \$ | 4,461     | \$ | 32,892  | \$ | 21,953 | \$ | 27,603  | \$ | 58,908           | \$ |             | \$ | 174,689    |
| Change in fair value of       |              |    |           |    |         |    |        |    |         |    |                  |    |             |    |            |
| derivative instruments        |              |    |           |    |         |    | 3,378  |    | 2,491   |    | 24,045           |    |             |    | 29,914     |
| Depreciation and              |              |    |           |    |         |    |        |    |         |    |                  |    |             |    |            |
| amortization                  | 7,917        |    | 2,127     |    | 11,232  |    | 11,154 |    | 2,973   |    | 24,722           |    |             |    | 60,125     |
| Interest, net                 | 13,232       |    | 225       |    | (32)    |    | 978    |    | 5,309   |    | 10,604           |    |             |    | 30,316     |
| Other project expense         |              |    |           |    |         |    |        |    | 580     |    | 12,748           |    |             |    | 13,328     |
|                               |              |    |           |    |         |    |        |    |         |    |                  |    |             |    |            |
| Project income                | 7,723        |    | 2,109     |    | 21,692  |    | 6,443  |    | 16,250  |    | (13,211)         | )  |             |    | 41,006     |
| Interest, net                 |              |    |           |    |         |    |        |    |         |    |                  |    | 43,275      |    | 43,275     |
| Management fees and           |              |    |           |    |         |    |        |    |         |    |                  |    |             |    |            |
| administration                |              |    |           |    |         |    |        |    |         |    |                  |    | 10,012      |    | 10,012     |
| Foreign exchange gain         |              |    |           |    |         |    |        |    |         |    |                  |    | (47,247)    |    | (47,247    |
| Other expense, net            |              |    |           |    |         |    |        |    |         |    |                  |    | 425         |    | 425        |
| Income (loss) from            |              |    |           |    |         |    |        |    |         |    |                  |    |             |    |            |
| operations before income      |              |    |           |    |         |    |        |    |         |    |                  |    |             |    |            |
| taxes                         | 7,723        |    | 2,109     |    | 21,692  |    | 6,443  |    | 16,250  |    | (13,211)         | )  | (6,465)     |    | 34,541     |
| Income tax expense (benefit)  |              |    |           |    |         |    |        |    |         |    |                  |    | (13,560)    |    | (13,560    |
| Net income (loss)             | 7,723        |    | 2,109     |    | 21,692  |    | 6,443  |    | 16,250  |    | (13,211)         |    | 7,095       | \$ | 48,101     |
|                               | 1,125        |    | 2,109     |    | F-36    |    | 0,110  |    | 10,200  |    | (10,211)         |    | 1,000       | Ψ  | 10,101     |

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 18. Segment and related information (Continued)

| Year ended December 31, 2007:<br>Operating revenues \$           |                   |      | Lake<br>5 53,210<br>137,641<br>2,886 |   | <b>Pasco</b><br>79,442 | Cł<br>\$ | hambers |    | Assets<br>25,523 |    | 423,209  | Coi<br>\$ | nsolidated<br>113,257<br>880,751 |
|--|-------------------|------|--------------------------------------|---|------------------------|----------|---------|----|------------------|----|----------|-----------|----------------------------------|
| Operating revenues\$Segment assets2Expenditures for additions to | 34,524<br>240,459 |      | 137,641                              |   |                        | \$       |         | \$ | 25,523           | \$ | 423,209  | \$        | ,                                |
| Segment assets 2<br>Expenditures for additions to                | 240,459           |      | 137,641                              |   |                        | \$       |         | \$ | 25,523           | \$ | 423,209  | \$        | ,                                |
| Expenditures for additions to                                    | .,                | \$   | / -                                  |   | 79,442                 |          |         |    |                  |    | 423,209  |           | 880,751                          |
|  | 31,564            | \$ 4 | 2,886                                |   |                        |          |         |    |                  |    |          |           |                                  |
| long-lived assets  | 31,564            | \$   | 2,886                                |   |                        |          |         |    |                  |    | <        |           | 4 4 9 7 9                        |
|  | 31,564            | \$   |                                      |   |                        |          |         |    | 13,294           |    | 670      |           | 16,850                           |
| Project Adjusted EBITDA \$                                       | 31,304            |      | 20.042                               | ¢ | 14 005                 | ¢        | 20.020  | ¢  | 92 250           | ¢  |          | \$        | 105 010                          |
| 5 5  |                   | ψ    | 5 28,042                             | Э | 14,225                 | \$       | 28,028  | \$ | 83,359           | \$ |          | \$        | 185,218                          |
| Change in fair value of derivative instruments                   |                   |      |                                      |   |                        |          |         |    | 21 (02           |    |          |           | 21 (02                           |
| Depreciation and   |                   |      |                                      |   |                        |          |         |    | 21,693           |    |          |           | 21,693                           |
| amortization   | 7,874             |      | 11,261                               |   | 7,468                  |          | 3,462   |    | 29,076           |    |          |           | 59,141                           |
| Interest, net  | 12,016            |      |                                      |   | 7,408                  |          | 8,375   |    | 11,278           |    |          |           | ,                                |
| Other project (income)   | 12,010            |      | 9                                    |   | /4/                    |          | 0,575   |    | 11,270           |    |          |           | 32,425                           |
|  |                   |      | 8,554                                |   | (149)                  |          | (410)   |    | (6,154)          |    |          |           | 1,841                            |
| expense  |                   |      | 0,554                                |   | (149)                  |          | (410)   |    | (0,134)          |    |          |           | 1,041                            |
| Drainatingana  | 11,674            |      | 8,218                                |   | 6,159                  |          | 16,601  |    | 27,466           |    |          |           | 70,118                           |
| Project income<br>Interest, net                                  | 11,074            |      | 0,210                                |   | 0,139                  |          | 10,001  |    | 27,400           |    | 44,307   |           | 44,307                           |
| Management fees and  |                   |      |                                      |   |                        |          |         |    |                  |    | 44,507   |           | 44,307                           |
| administration   |                   |      |                                      |   |                        |          |         |    |                  |    | 8.815    |           | 8.185                            |
| Foreign exchange loss  |                   |      |                                      |   |                        |          |         |    |                  |    | 30.142   |           | 30,142                           |
| Other  |                   |      |                                      |   |                        |          |         |    |                  |    | 975      |           | 975                              |
| Loss from operations before                                      |                   |      |                                      |   |                        |          |         |    |                  |    | 715      |           | 715                              |
| income taxes   | 11,674            |      | 8,218                                |   | 6,159                  |          | 16,601  |    | 27,466           |    | (83,609) |           | (13,491)                         |
| Income tax expense   | 11,074            |      | 0,210                                |   | 0,157                  |          | 10,001  |    | 27,100           |    | 17,105   |           | 17,105                           |
| income ux expense  |                   |      |                                      |   |                        |          |         |    |                  |    | 17,105   |           | 17,105                           |

Net income (loss)11,6748,2186,15916,60127,466(100,714) \$(30,596)Progress Energy Florida and the California Independent System Operator provide for 71.1%, 17.3%, respectively, of total revenues for the<br/>year ended December 31, 2009, 75.1% and 18.1% for the year ended December 31, 2008 and 57.8% and 24.2% for the year ended December 31,<br/>2007. Progress Energy Florida purchases electricity from Auburndale and Lake and the California Independent System Operator makes<br/>payments to Path 15. In addition, during 2008 and 2007 Progress Energy Florida purchased electricity from Pasco.20,000

#### 19. Related party transactions

Prior to December 31, 2009, Atlantic Power was managed by Atlantic Power Management, LLC (the "Manager"), which was owned by two private equity funds managed by Arclight Capital Partners, LLC. On December 31, 2009, we terminated our management agreements with the Manager and have agreed to pay the ArcLight funds an aggregate of \$15 million, to be satisfied by a payment of \$6 million at the termination date, and additional payments of \$5 million, \$3 million and \$1 million on the respective first, second and third anniversaries of the termination date. We have recorded the remaining liability associated with the termination fee at its estimated fair value of \$8.1 million and recorded \$14.1 million of expense, which includes the \$6 million payment made on the termination date, in management fees and administration expense within administrative and other expenses in the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

During the year ended December 31, 2009, in accordance with the management agreement between Atlantic Power and the Manager, we incurred management and incentive fees of \$0.6 million and \$1.3 million, respectively. During the year ended December 31, 2008, we incurred management and

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 19. Related party transactions (Continued)

incentive fees of \$0.4 million and \$0.9 million, respectively. During the year ended December 31, 2007, we incurred management and incentive fees of \$0.6 million and \$0.9 million, respectively.

On November 21, 2008, we acquired Auburndale from an entity owned by the ArcLight funds and Caisse de dépôt et placement du Québec, which, at that time, owned approximately 19% of our IPSs and Cdn\$36.5 million of our outstanding Subordinated Notes.

In connection with the our initial public offering, the ArcLight funds and the other original investor in Atlantic Holdings (the "Former Investors") acquired the right to request, at any time, that Atlantic Holdings purchase for cancellation all or any portion of the Former Investors' interests in Atlantic Holdings, subject to a minimum remaining 10% interest for a two-year period from November 18, 2004. The Former Investors exercised the liquidity right in a series of transactions between the initial public offering and February 2007.

At December 31, 2006, \$74.4 million was held in escrow pending regulatory approval of a transaction whereby all of the remaining interests of the Former Investors were acquired by Atlantic Holdings. In February 2007, the required regulatory approval was obtained and the transaction was completed.

#### 20. Commitments and contingencies

From time to time, Atlantic Power, its subsidiaries and the projects are parties to disputes and litigation that arise in the normal course of business. We assess our exposure to these matters and records estimated loss contingencies when a loss is likely and can be reasonably estimated. There are no matters pending as of December 31, 2009 which are expected to have a material impact on our financial position or results of operations.

#### 21. Subsequent events

These financial statements and notes reflect our evaluation of events occurring subsequent to the balance sheet date through June 16, 2010, the date the financial statements were issued.

In early 2010, the Board of Directors approved amendments to the LTIP. See Note 2(r) for additional information.

In March 2010, we agreed to invest an additional \$2.0 million to increase our ownership interest in Rollcast to 60%. See Note 2(c) for additional information.

## VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007 (in thousands)

|  | Balance at<br>Beginning of<br>Period | Charged to<br>Costs and<br>Expenses | Charged to<br>Other<br>Accounts | Deductions | Balance at<br>End of<br>Period |
|--|--------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|---------------------------------|------------|--------------------------------|
| Income tax valuation allowance, deducted from deferred tax |                                      |                                     |                                 |            |                                |
| assets:  |                                      |                                     |                                 |            |                                |
| Year ended December 31, 2009                               | 45,126                               | 22,005                              |                                 |            | 67,131                         |
| Year ended December 31, 2008                               | 82,237                               | (37,111)                            |                                 |            | 45,126                         |
| Year ended December 31, 2007                               | 35,971                               | 46,266                              |                                 |            | 82,237                         |
|  | F-39                                 |                                     |                                 |            |                                |

## PART I FINANCIAL INFORMATION

## ITEM 1. CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND NOTES

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

#### (In thousands of U.S. dollars)

|   | 2010 |           |    | ecember 31,<br>2009 |  |  |
|---|------|-----------|----|---------------------|--|--|
|   | (u   | naudited) |    |                     |  |  |
| Assets  |      |           |    |                     |  |  |
| Current assets:   |      |           |    |                     |  |  |
| Cash and cash equivalents   | \$   | 63,314    | \$ | 49,850              |  |  |
| Restricted cash   |      | 14,579    |    | 14,859              |  |  |
| Accounts receivable   |      | 18,433    |    | 17,480              |  |  |
| Current portion of derivative instruments asset (Notes 7 and 8)     |      | 4,251     |    | 5,619               |  |  |
| Prepayments, supplies, and other                                    |      | 4,019     |    | 3,019               |  |  |
| Deferred income taxes   |      | 15,106    |    | 17,887              |  |  |
| Refundable income taxes   |      | 10,588    |    | 10,552              |  |  |
| Total current assets  |      | 130,290   |    | 119,266             |  |  |
|   |      | 150,290   |    | 119,200             |  |  |
| Property, plant, and equipment, net (Note 5)                        |      | 189,916   |    | 193,822             |  |  |
| Transmission system rights (Note 5)                                 |      | 192,059   |    | 195,984             |  |  |
| Equity investments in unconsolidated affiliates                     |      | 259,443   |    | 259,230             |  |  |
| Other intangible assets, net (Note 5)                               |      | 64,810    |    | 71,770              |  |  |
| Goodwill (Note 4)   |      | 12,453    |    | 8,918               |  |  |
| Derivative instruments asset (Notes 7 and 8)                        |      | 7,952     |    | 14,289              |  |  |
| Other assets  |      | 5,602     |    | 6,297               |  |  |
| Total assets  | \$   | 862,525   | \$ | 869,576             |  |  |
| Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity                                |      |           |    |                     |  |  |
| Current Liabilities:  |      |           |    |                     |  |  |
| Accounts payable and accrued liabilities                            | \$   | 18,513    | \$ | 21,661              |  |  |
| Revolving credit facility   |      | 20,000    |    |                     |  |  |
| Current portion of long-term debt (Note 6)                          |      | 18,330    |    | 18,280              |  |  |
| Current portion of derivative instruments liability (Notes 7 and 8) |      | 5,108     |    | 6,512               |  |  |
| Interest payable on convertible debentures                          |      | 3,332     |    | 800                 |  |  |
| Dividends payable   |      | 5,184     |    | 5,242               |  |  |
| Other current liabilities   |      | 10        |    | 752                 |  |  |
| Total current liabilities   |      | 70,477    |    | 53,247              |  |  |
|   |      | 70,477    |    | 55,247              |  |  |
| Long-term debt (Note 6)   |      | 214,527   |    | 224,081             |  |  |
| Convertible debentures  |      | 137,376   |    | 139,153             |  |  |
| Derivative instruments liability (Notes 7 and 8)                    |      | 17,011    |    | 5,513               |  |  |
| Deferred income taxes   |      | 33,697    |    | 28,619              |  |  |
| Other non-current liabilities                                       |      | 4,802     |    | 4,846               |  |  |
| Shareholders' equity  |      |           |    |                     |  |  |
| Common shares   |      | 544,647   |    | 541,917             |  |  |
| Accumulated other comprehensive loss (Note 8)                       |      | (194)     |    | (859)               |  |  |

| Retained deficit                           | (163,299)     | (126,941)     |
|--|---------------|---------------|
| Noncontrolling interest (Note 4)           | 3,481         |               |
| Total shareholders' equity                 | 384,635       | 414,117       |
|  |               |               |
| Commitments and contingencies (Note 15)    |               |               |
| Subsequent events (Note 16)                |               |               |
| Total liabilities and shareholders' equity | \$<br>862,525 | \$<br>869,576 |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

## (In thousands of U.S. dollars, except per share amounts)

## (Unaudited)

| Project income       15,541       11,461       19,405       25,995         Administrative and other expenses (income):       3,843       3,105       7,943       5,484         Interest, net       2,518       10,553       5,312       20,170         Foreign exchange loss (Note 8)       4,224       12,929       2,432       9,506         Other income, net       (26)       (14)       (26)       (30)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (10,729)       (4,747)       (6,486)         Net income (loss)       1,364       (10,729)       (4,618)       §       (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power       (0,11)       (129)       (4,618)       §       (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power  |  | Three months ended<br>June 30, |    |          |    | Six months ende<br>June 30, |    |         |  |
|--|--|--------------------------------|----|----------|----|-----------------------------|----|---------|--|
| Energy capacity revenue       \$ 16,659       \$ 14,090       \$ 32,572       \$ 30,015         Energy capacity revenue       23,195       22,112       46,389       44,234         Transmission services       7,729       7,708       15,373       15,416         Other       321       360       791       649         Project expenses:       47,904       44,270       95,125       90,304         Project expenses:       5,459       4,712       10,500       9,650         Project operator fees and expenses       983       758       1,902       2,031         Depreciation and amortization       10,071       10,588       20,142       21,254         Project other income (expense):       32,284       28,685       64,472       60,523         Project other income (expense):       30,26       (982)       8,462       3,969         Interest expense, net       (4,308)       (4,816)       (8,719)       (9,320)         Other income       15,541       11,461       19,405       25,995         Administrative and other expenses (income):       794       4,224       12,929       2,432       9,506         Other income, net       (2,518       10,553       5,312       20,170   |  | 2010                           |    | 2009     |    | 2010                        |    | 2009    |  |
| Energy capacity revenue         23,195         22,112         46,389         44,224           Transmission services         7,79         7,708         15,373         15,416           Other         321         360         791         649           Project expenses:         47,904         44,270         95,125         90,304           Project expenses:         5,459         4,712         10,500         9,650           Project operator fees and expenses         983         758         1,902         2,031           Depreciation and amortization         10,071         10,588         20,142         21,254           S2,284         28,685         64,472         60,523           Project other income (expense):         3026         (982)         8,462         3,969           Interest expense, net         (4,308)         (4,816)         (8,719)         (9,320)           Other income (expenses (income):         (79)         (4,124)         (11,248)         (3,786)           Project income         15,541         11,461         19,405         25,995           Administration         3,843         3,105         7,943         5,484           Interest, net         2,518         10,553         5,31   | Project revenue:   |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| Transmission services       7,729       7,708       15,373       15,416         Other       321       360       791       649         Project expenses:       47,904       44,270       95,125       90,304         Project expenses:       5,459       4,712       10,500       9,650         Operations and maintenance       5,459       4,712       10,500       9,650         Project operator fees and expenses       983       758       1,902       2,031         Depreciation and amortization       10,071       10,588       20,142       21,254         Scipet other income (expense):       32,284       28,685       64,472       60,523         Change in fair value of derivative instruments (Notes 7 and 8)       992       469       (11,202)       360         Gutty in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates       3,026       (982)       8,462       3,969         Interest expense, net       (4,308)       (4,816)       (8,719)       (9,320)         Other income       11,205       211       1,205       211       1,205         Rangement fees and administration       3,843       3,105       7,943       5,484         Interest, net       2,518       10,553       5,312   |  | \$                             | \$ |          | \$ |                             | \$ |         |  |
| Other         321         360         791         649 $47,904$ $44,270$ $95,125$ $90,304$ Project expenses:         15,771 $12,627$ $31,928$ $27,588$ Operations and maintenance $5,459$ $4,712$ $10,500$ $9,650$ Project operator fees and expenses $983$ $758$ $1.902$ $2.031$ Depreciation and amortization $10,071$ $10,588$ $20,142$ $21,254$ Specie other income (expense):         Change in fair value of derivative instruments (Notes 7 and 8) $992$ $469$ $(11,202)$ $360$ Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates $3.026$ $(982)$ $8.462$ $3.969$ Interest expense, net $(2,308)$ $(4,816)$ $(8,719)$ $(9,320)$ Other income         15,541 $11,461$ $19,405$ $25,995$ Administrative and other expenses (income):         Maagement fees and administration $3,843$ $3,105$ $7,943$ $5,484$ Interest, net $2,518$ $10,553$ $5,312$ $20,173$ $5,661$   |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| 47,904       44,270       95,125       90,304         Project expenses:       15,771       12,627       31,928       27,588         Operations and maintenance       5,459       4,712       10,500       9,650         Project optarlo fees and expenses       983       758       1,902       2,031         Depreciation and amortization       10,071       10,588       20,142       21,254         32,284       28,685       64,472       60,523         Project other income (expense):       30,26       (982)       8,462       3,969         Interest expense, net       (4,308)       (4,816)       (8,719)       (9,320)         Other income, net       211       1,205       211       1,205         (79)       (4,124)       (11,248)       (3,786)         Project income       15,541       11,461       19,405       25,995         Administrative and other expenses (income):       3,843       3,105       7,943       5,484         Interest, net       (2,5)18       10,553       5,312       20,170         Foreign exchange loss (Note 8)       4,224       12,929       2,432       9,506         Other income, net       (26)       (14)       (26)       <  |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| Project expenses:         Fuel       15,771       12,627       31,928       27,588         Operations and maintenance       5,459       4,712       10,500       9,650         Project operator fees and expenses       983       758       1,902       2,031         Depreciation and amortization       10,071       10,588       20,142       21,254         State of the income (expense):         Change in fair value of derivative instruments (Notes 7 and 8)         Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates       3,026       (982)       8,462       3,969         Interest expense, net       (4,308)       (4,816)       (8,719)       (9,320)         Other income, net       211       1,205       211       1,205         Comme         Administrative and other expenses (income):         Management fees and administration       3,843       3,105       7,943       5,484         Interest, net       (26)       (14)       (26)       (30)         Foreign exchange loss (Note 8)       4,224       12,929       2,432       9,506         Other income, net       (26)       (14)       (26)       (30)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes <t< td=""><td>Other</td><td>321</td><td></td><td>360</td><td></td><td>791</td><td></td><td>649</td></t<>  | Other  | 321                            |    | 360      |    | 791                         |    | 649     |  |
| Fuel       15,771       12,627       31,928       27,588         Operations and maintenance       5,459       4,712       10,500       9,650         Project operator fees and expenses       983       758       1,902       2,031         Depreciation and amortization       10,071       10,588       20,142       21,254         32,284       28,685       64,472       60,523         Project other income (expense):       3,026       (982)       8,462       3,969         Interest expense, net       (4,308)       (4,816)       (8,719)       (9,320)         Other income, net       211       1,205       211       1,205         Administrative and other expenses (income):       (4,124)       (11,248)       (3,786)         Project income       15,541       11,461       19,405       25,995         Administrative and other expenses (income):       Management fees and administration       3,843       3,105       7,943       5,484         Interest, net       2,518       10,553       5,312       20,170         Foreign exchange loss (Note 8)       4,224       12,292       2,432       9,506         Other income, net       (26)       (14)       (26)       (30) <td></td> <td>47,904</td> <td></td> <td>44,270</td> <td></td> <td>95,125</td> <td></td> <td>90,304</td>   |  | 47,904                         |    | 44,270   |    | 95,125                      |    | 90,304  |  |
| Operations and maintenance         5,459         4,712         10,500         9,650           Project operator fees and expenses         983         758         1,902         2,031           Depreciation and amortization         10,071         10,588         20,142         21,254           32,284         28,685         64,472         60,523           Project other income (expense):           30,265         (982)         8,462         3,669           Interest expense, net         0,41,205         211         1,205         211         1,205         211         1,205           Other income, net         15,541         11,461         19,405         25,995         3,843         3,105         7,943         5,484           Interest expense, net         0,553         5,312         20,170         5,312         20,170           Foreign exchange loss (Note 8)         4,224         12,929         2,432         9,506           Other income, net         (26)         (14)         (26)         (30)           Income (loss) from operations before income taxes         4,982         (15,112)         3,744         (9,135)           Income (loss) from operations before income taxes         4,982         (15,12)  |  | 15 771                         |    | 10 (07   |    | 21.029                      |    | 07.500  |  |
| Project operator fees and expenses       983       758       1,902       2,031         Depreciation and amortization       10,071       10,588       20,142       21,254         32,284       28,685       64,472       60,523         Project other income (expense): $3,026$ (982)       8,462       3,969         Interest expense, net       (4,308)       (4,816)       (8,719)       (9,320)         Other income, net       211       1,205       211       1,205         (79)       (4,124)       (11,248)       (3,786)         Project income       15,541       11,461       19,405       25,995         Administrative and other expenses (income):       (79)       (4,124)       (11,248)       (3,786)         Management fees and administration       3,843       3,105       7,943       5,484         Interest, net       2,518       10,553       5,312       20,170         Foreign exchange loss (Note 8)       4,224       12,929       2,432       9,506         Other income, net       (26)       (14)       (26)       (30)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss) from   |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| Depreciation and amortization         10.071         10,588         20,142         21,254           32,284         28,685         64,472         60,523           Project other income (expense):         30,264         (11,202)         360           Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates         3,026         (982)         8,462         3,969           Interest expense, net         (4,308)         (4,416)         (8,719)         (9,320)           Other income, net         211         1,205         211         1,205           (79)         (4,124)         (11,248)         (3,786)           Project income         15,541         11,461         19,405         25,995           Administrative and other expenses (income):         3,843         3,105         7,943         5,484           Interest, net         2,518         10,553         5,312         20,170           Foreign exchange loss (Note 8)         4,224         12,929         2,432         9,506           Other income, net         (26)         (14)         (26)         (30)           Income (loss) from operations before income taxes         4,982         (15,112)         3,744         (9,135)           Income (loss) from operations before income taxes <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>  |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| 32,284 $28,685$ $64,472$ $60,523$ Project other income (expense): $30,26$ $992$ $469$ $(11,202)$ $360$ Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates $3,026$ $(982)$ $8,462$ $3,969$ Interest expense, net $(4,308)$ $(4,816)$ $(8,719)$ $(9,320)$ Other income, net $211$ $1,205$ $211$ $1,205$ (79) $(4,124)$ $(11,248)$ $(3,786)$ Project income $15,541$ $11,461$ $19,405$ $25,995$ Administrative and other expenses (income): $38,43$ $3,105$ $7,943$ $5,484$ Interest, net $2,518$ $10,553$ $5,312$ $20,170$ Foreign exchange loss (Note 8) $4,224$ $12,292$ $2,432$ $9,506$ Other income, net       (26) $(14)$ (26) $(30)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(10,729)$ $(4,747)$ $(6,486)$ Net income (loss) att  |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| Project other income (expense):       92       469 $(11,202)$ 360         Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates $3,026$ $(982)$ $8,462$ $3,969$ Interest expense, net $(4,308)$ $(4,816)$ $(8,719)$ $(9,320)$ Other income, net $211$ $1,205$ $2111$ $1,205$ Project income $15,541$ $11,461$ $19,405$ $25,995$ Administrative and other expenses (income): $(79)$ $(4,124)$ $(11,248)$ $(3,786)$ Management fees and administration $3,843$ $3,105$ $7,943$ $5,484$ Interest, net $2,518$ $10,553$ $5,312$ $20,170$ Foreign exchange loss (Note 8) $4,224$ $12,929$ $2,432$ $9,506$ Other income, net $(26)$ $(14)$ $(26)$ $(30)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(10,729)$ $(4,618)$ $(6,486)$ Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation       \$ $1,445$   | Depreciation and amortization                                | 10,071                         |    | 10,588   |    | 20,142                      |    | 21,254  |  |
| Change in fair value of derivative instruments (Notes 7 and 8)992469 $(11,202)$ 360Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates $3,026$ $(982)$ $8,462$ $3,969$ Interest expense, net $(4,308)$ $(4,816)$ $(8,719)$ $(9,320)$ Other income, net $211$ $1,205$ $211$ $1,205$ Project income $(11,248)$ $(3,786)$ Project income $15,541$ $11,461$ $19,405$ $25,995$ Administrative and other expenses (income): $(79)$ $(4,124)$ $(11,248)$ $(3,786)$ Management fees and administration $3,843$ $3,105$ $7,943$ $5,484$ Interest, net $2,518$ $10,553$ $5,312$ $20,170$ Foreign exchange loss (Note 8) $4,224$ $12,929$ $2,432$ $9,506$ Other income, net $(26)$ $(14)$ $(26)$ $(30)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation $8$ $1,445$ $8$ $(10,729)$ $8$ $(4,618)$ $8$ $(6,486)$ Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power $8$ $0,02$ $8$ $(0,18)$ $8$ $(0,11)$ Basic $8$ $0,02$ $8$ $(0,18)$ $8$ $(0,11)$ $9,02$ $8$ $(0,11)$  |  | 32,284                         |    | 28,685   |    | 64,472                      |    | 60,523  |  |
| Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates $3,026$ $(982)$ $8,462$ $3,969$ Interest expense, net $(4,308)$ $(4,816)$ $(8,719)$ $(9,320)$ Other income, net $211$ $1,205$ $211$ $1,205$ (79) $(4,124)$ $(11,248)$ $(3,786)$ Project income $15,541$ $11,461$ $19,405$ $25,995$ Administrative and other expenses (income): $3,843$ $3,105$ $7,943$ $5,484$ Interest, net $2,518$ $10,553$ $5,312$ $20,170$ Foreign exchange loss (Note 8) $4,224$ $12,929$ $2,432$ $9,506$ Other income, net $(26)$ $(14)$ $(26)$ $(30)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) $1,364$ $(10,729)$ $(4,618)$ $(6,486)$ Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power $(81)$ $(129)$ $(4,618)$ $(6,486)$ Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power $8$ $0.02$ $(0.18)$ $(0.01)$ $(0.1$  |  | 002                            |    | 460      |    | (11 202)                    |    | 260     |  |
| Interest expense, net $(4,308)$ $(4,816)$ $(8,719)$ $(9,320)$ Other income, net       211 $1,205$ 211 $1,205$ (79) $(4,124)$ $(11,248)$ $(3,786)$ Project income       15,541 $11,461$ $19,405$ $25,995$ Administrative and other expenses (income): $3,843$ $3,105$ $7,943$ $5,484$ Interest, net $2,518$ $10,553$ $5,312$ $20,170$ Foreign exchange loss (Note 8) $4,224$ $12,929$ $2,432$ $9,506$ Other income, net       (26)       (14)       (26)       (30)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss)       from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(2,649)$ Net income (loss)       findemetric $(81)$ $(129)$ $(4,618)$ $(6,486)$ Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation $$1,445$ $$(10,729)$ $$(4,618)$ $$(6,486)$ Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation shareholders: (Note 11) $$0$  |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| Other income, net         211         1,205         211         1,205           (79)         (4,124)         (11,248)         (3,786)           Project income         15,541         11,461         19,405         25,995           Administrative and other expenses (income):   |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| $\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$  |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| Administrative and other expenses (income):       3,843       3,105       7,943       5,484         Interest, net       2,518       10,553       5,312       20,170         Foreign exchange loss (Note 8)       4,224       12,929       2,432       9,506         Other income, net       (26)       (14)       (26)       (30)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss)       from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss)       from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss)       from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Net income (loss)       from operation operation operation operation operation       1,364       (10,729)       (4,747)       (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power       Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)       \$ <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>(3,786)</td></t<> |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    | (3,786) |  |
| Administrative and other expenses (income):       3,843       3,105       7,943       5,484         Interest, net       2,518       10,553       5,312       20,170         Foreign exchange loss (Note 8)       4,224       12,929       2,432       9,506         Other income, net       (26)       (14)       (26)       (30)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss)       from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss)       from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income (loss)       from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Net income (loss)       from operation operation operation operation operation       1,364       (10,729)       (4,747)       (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power       Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)       \$ <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>        |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| Management fees and administration $3,843$ $3,105$ $7,943$ $5,484$ Interest, net $2,518$ $10,553$ $5,312$ $20,170$ Foreign exchange loss (Note 8) $4,224$ $12,929$ $2,432$ $9,506$ Other income, net $(26)$ $(14)$ $(26)$ $(30)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) $1,364$ $(10,729)$ $(4,747)$ $(6,486)$ Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation $1,445$ $(10,729)$ $(4,618)$ $(6,486)$ Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power $Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)$ $Basic$ $$0.02$ $(0.18)$ $(0.08)$ $(0.11)$ Diluted $$0.02$ $$0.18$ $$0.08$ $$0.11$  | 5  | 15,541                         |    | 11,461   |    | 19,405                      |    | 25,995  |  |
| Interest, net $2,518$ $10,553$ $5,312$ $20,170$ Foreign exchange loss (Note 8) $4,224$ $12,929$ $2,432$ $9,506$ Other income, net $(26)$ $(14)$ $(26)$ $(30)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $1,364$ $(10,729)$ $(4,747)$ $(6,486)$ Net income (loss) $1,364$ $(10,729)$ $(4,618)$ $\$$ $(6,486)$ Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interest $(81)$ $(129)$ $(4,618)$ $\$$ $(6,486)$ Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power<br>Corporation shareholders: (Note 11) $\$$ $0.02$ $\$$ $(0.18)$ $\$$ $(0.08)$ $\$$ $(0.11)$ Basic $\$$ $0.02$ $\$$ $(0.18)$ $\$$ $(0.08)$ $\$$ $(0.11)$   |  | 0.040                          |    | 0.105    |    | 7.0.42                      |    | F 40.4  |  |
| Foreign exchange loss (Note 8) $4,224$ $12,929$ $2,432$ $9,506$ Other income, net(26)(14)(26)(30) $10,559$ $26,573$ $15,661$ $35,130$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ (15,112) $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) from operations before income taxes $4,982$ $(15,112)$ $3,744$ $(9,135)$ Income (loss) $1,364$ $(10,729)$ $(4,747)$ $(6,486)$ Net income (loss) $1,364$ $(10,729)$ $(4,618)$ $\$$ Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation $\$$ $1,445$ $\$$ $(10,729)$ $\$$ Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power<br>Corporation shareholders: (Note 11) $\$$ $0.02$ $\$$ $(0.18)$ $\$$ $(0.08)$ $\$$ $(0.11)$ Basic $\$$ $0.02$ $\$$ $(0.18)$ $\$$ $(0.08)$ $\$$ $(0.11)$   | -  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| Other income, net       (26)       (14)       (26)       (30)         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       10,559       26,573       15,661       35,130         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income tax expense (benefit) (Note 9)       3,618       (4,383)       8,491       (2,649)         Net income (loss)       1,364       (10,729)       (4,747)       (6,486)         Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation       \$ 1,445       \$ (10,729)       \$ (4,618)       \$ (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation       \$ 1,445       \$ (10,729)       \$ (4,618)       \$ (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation       \$ 1,445       \$ (10,729)       \$ (4,618)       \$ (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)         Basic       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)         Diluted       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)   |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| 10,559       26,573       15,661       35,130         Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income tax expense (benefit) (Note 9)       3,618       (4,383)       8,491       (2,649)         Net income (loss)       1,364       (10,729)       (4,747)       (6,486)         Net income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interest       (81)       (129)         Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation       \$ 1,445       \$ (10,729)       \$ (4,618)       \$ (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation       \$ 1,445       \$ (10,729)       \$ (4,618)       \$ (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)         Basic       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)         Diluted       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)  |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| Income (loss) from operations before income taxes       4,982       (15,112)       3,744       (9,135)         Income tax expense (benefit) (Note 9)       3,618       (4,383)       8,491       (2,649)         Net income (loss)       1,364       (10,729)       (4,747)       (6,486)         Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interest       (81)       (129)         Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation       \$ 1,445       \$ (10,729)       \$ (4,618)       \$ (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)         Basic       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)         Diluted       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)   | Other mcome, net   | (20)                           |    | (14)     |    | (20)                        |    | (30)    |  |
| Income tax expense (benefit) (Note 9)       3,618       (4,383)       8,491       (2,649)         Net income (loss)       1,364       (10,729)       (4,747)       (6,486)         Net income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interest       (81)       (129)         Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation       \$ 1,445       \$ (10,729)       \$ (4,618)       \$ (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)         Basic       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)         Diluted       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)   |  | 10,559                         |    | 26,573   |    | 15,661                      |    | 35,130  |  |
| Income tax expense (benefit) (Note 9)       3,618       (4,383)       8,491       (2,649)         Net income (loss)       1,364       (10,729)       (4,747)       (6,486)         Net income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interest       (81)       (129)         Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation       \$ 1,445       \$ (10,729)       \$ (4,618)       \$ (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)         Basic       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)         Diluted       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)   | Income (loss) from operations before income taxes            | 4,982                          |    | (15,112) |    | 3,744                       |    | (9,135) |  |
| Net income (loss)       1,364       (10,729)       (4,747)       (6,486)         Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interest       (81)       (129)         Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation       \$ 1,445       \$ (10,729)       \$ (4,618)       \$ (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)         Basic       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)         Diluted       \$ 0.02       \$ (0.18)       \$ (0.08)       \$ (0.11)  |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    | (2,649) |  |
| Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interest       (81)       (129)         Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation       \$ 1,445 \$ (10,729) \$ (4,618) \$ (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)       \$ 0.02 \$ (0.18) \$ (0.08) \$ (0.11)         Basic       \$ 0.02 \$ (0.18) \$ (0.08) \$ (0.11)         Diluted       \$ 0.02 \$ (0.18) \$ (0.08) \$ (0.11)   |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interest       (81)       (129)         Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation       \$ 1,445 \$ (10,729) \$ (4,618) \$ (6,486)         Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)       \$ 0.02 \$ (0.18) \$ (0.08) \$ (0.11)         Basic       \$ 0.02 \$ (0.18) \$ (0.08) \$ (0.11)         Diluted       \$ 0.02 \$ (0.18) \$ (0.08) \$ (0.11)   | Net income (loss)  | 1,364                          |    | (10,729) |    | (4,747)                     |    | (6,486) |  |
| Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power         Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)         Basic       \$ 0.02 \$ (0.18) \$ (0.08) \$ (0.11)         Diluted       \$ 0.02 \$ (0.18) \$ (0.08) \$ (0.11)   |  |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)         Basic       \$ 0.02 \$ (0.18) \$ (0.08) \$ (0.11)         Diluted       \$ 0.02 \$ (0.18) \$ (0.08) \$ (0.11)  | Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation | \$<br>1,445                    | \$ | (10,729) | \$ | (4,618)                     | \$ | (6,486) |  |
| Basic       \$ 0.02 \$ (0.18) \$ (0.08) \$ (0.11)         Diluted       \$ 0.02 \$ (0.18) \$ (0.08) \$ (0.11)  | Net income (loss) per share attributable to Atlantic Power   |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
| Diluted \$ 0.02 \$ (0.18) \$ (0.08) \$ (0.11)  | Corporation shareholders: (Note 11)                          |                                |    |          |    |                             |    |         |  |
|  |  |                                | \$ |          |    |                             |    | (0.11)  |  |
| See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.   |  |                                |    |          |    |                             | \$ | (0.11)  |  |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

### (In thousands of U.S. dollars)

### (Unaudited)

|  | Six months ended<br>June 30, |          |         |          |  |
|--|------------------------------|----------|---------|----------|--|
|  |                              | 2010     |         | 2009     |  |
| Cash flows from operating activities:                      |                              |          |         |          |  |
| Net loss   | \$                           | (4,747)  | \$      | (6,486)  |  |
| Adjustments to reconcile to net cash provided by operating |                              |          |         |          |  |
| activities:  |                              |          |         |          |  |
| Depreciation and amortization                              |                              | 20,142   |         | 21,254   |  |
| Loss on sale of property, plant and equipment              |                              |          |         | 333      |  |
| Gain on step-up valuation of Rollcast acquisition          |                              | (211)    |         |          |  |
| Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates                    |                              | (8,462)  |         | (3,969)  |  |
| Distributions from unconsolidated affiliates               |                              | 5,718    |         | 13,021   |  |
| Unrealized foreign exchange loss                           |                              | 5,199    |         | 9,630    |  |
| Change in fair value of derivative instruments             |                              | 11,202   |         | (360)    |  |
| Change in deferred income taxes                            |                              | 7,416    |         | 564      |  |
| Change in other operating balances                         |                              |          |         |          |  |
| Accounts receivable  |                              | (953)    |         | 7,880    |  |
| Prepayments, refundable income taxes and other assets      |                              | (481)    |         | (5,859)  |  |
| Accounts payable and accrued liabilities                   |                              | (956)    |         | (5,767)  |  |
| Other liabilities  |                              | 2,111    |         | 283      |  |
|  |                              |          |         |          |  |
| Cash provided by operating activites                       |                              | 35,978   |         | 30,524   |  |
| Cash flows used in investing activities:                   |                              | 55,770   |         | 50,521   |  |
| Acquisitions and investments, net of cash acquired         |                              | 324      |         | (3,000)  |  |
| Change in restricted cash (Note 1)                         |                              | 280      |         | 347      |  |
| Biomass development costs                                  |                              | (948)    |         | 577      |  |
| Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment        |                              | ()+0)    |         | 167      |  |
| Purchase of property, plant and equipment                  |                              | (1,520)  |         | (933)    |  |
| Turchase of property, plant and equipment                  |                              | (1, 520) |         | (955)    |  |
|  |                              | (1.0(4)  |         | (2, 110) |  |
| Cash used in investing activities                          |                              | (1,864)  |         | (3,419)  |  |
| Cash flows used in financing activities:                   |                              |          |         | (2.2(0)) |  |
| Shares acquired in normal course issuer bid (Note 14)      |                              | 20.000   |         | (3,369)  |  |
| Proceeds from revolving credit facility borrowings         |                              | 20,000   |         |          |  |
| Equity investment from noncontrolling interest             |                              | 200      |         | (11 (50) |  |
| Dividends paid   |                              | (31,709) |         | (11,672) |  |
| Repayment of project-level debt                            |                              | (9,141)  |         | (6,414)  |  |
| Cash used in financing activities                          |                              | (20,650) |         | (21,455) |  |
| Cush used in mininening derivities                         |                              | (20,050) |         | (21,133) |  |
| Increases in each and each equivalents                     |                              | 13,464   |         | 5,650    |  |
| Increase in cash and cash equivalents                      |                              |          |         | ,        |  |
| Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period           |                              | 49,850   |         | 37,327   |  |
| Cash and cash equivalents at end of period                 | \$                           | 63,314   | \$      | 42,977   |  |
| Sumplemental coch flow information                         |                              |          |         |          |  |
| Supplemental cash flow information                         | ሰ                            | 11 427   | ¢       | 20.162   |  |
| Interest paid  | \$                           | 11,437   | \$<br>¢ | 29,162   |  |
| Income taxes paid (refunded), net<br>See accompanying not  | \$                           | 1,045    | \$      | 651      |  |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### 1. Basis of presentation

#### Overview

Atlantic Power Corporation ("Atlantic Power") is a corporation established under the laws of the Province of Ontario on June 18, 2004 and continued to the Province of British Columbia on July 8, 2005. We issued income participating securities ("IPSs") for cash pursuant to an initial public offering on the Toronto Stock Exchange, or the TSX, on November 18, 2004. Each IPS was comprised of one common share and Cdn\$5.767 principal value of 11% subordinated notes due 2016. On November 27, 2009 our shareholders approved a conversion from the IPS structure to a traditional common share structure. Each IPS has been exchanged for one new common share and each old common share that did not form a part of an IPS was exchanged for approximately 0.44 of a new common share. Our shares trade on the TSX under the symbol "ATP" and began trading on the New York Stock Exchange, or the NYSE, under the symbol "AT" on July 23, 2010.

Our current portfolio consists of interests in 12 operational power generation projects across eight states, one wind project under construction in Idaho, a 500 kilovolt 84-mile electric transmission line located in California, and six development projects in five states. Our power generation projects in operation have an aggregate gross electric generation capacity of approximately 1,823 megawatts (or "MW"), in which our ownership interest is approximately 808 MW.Four of our projects are wholly-owned subsidiaries: Lake Cogen, Ltd., Pasco Cogen, Ltd., Auburndale Power Partners, L.P. and Atlantic Path 15, LLC. The interim consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") with a reconciliation to Canadian GAAP in Note 17. The Canadian securities legislation allow issuers that are required to file reports with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") in the United States to file financial statements under United States GAAP to meet their continuous disclosure obligations in Canada. Prior to 2010, we prepared our consolidated financial statements in accordance with Canadian GAAP.

The interim consolidated financial statements do not contain all the disclosures required by United States and Canadian GAAP. The interim consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the SEC's regulations for interim financial information and with the instructions to Form 10-Q. The accounting policies we follow are set forth below in Note 2, *Summary of significant accounting policies*. The interim consolidated financial statements follow the same accounting principles and methods of application as the most recent annual consolidated financial statements as there are no material differences in our accounting policies between United States and Canadian GAAP at June 30, 2010 other than as denoted in Note 17. Interim results are not necessarily indicative of results for a full year.

In our opinion, the accompanying unaudited interim consolidated financial statements contain all material adjustments consisting of normal and recurring accruals necessary to present fairly our consolidated financial position as of June 30, 2010, the results of operations for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2010 and 2009, and our cash flows for the six month periods ended June 30, 2010 and 2009.

Beginning in the first quarter of 2010, changes in restricted cash in the consolidated statement of cash flows have been reported as an investing activity to reflect the use of the restricted cash in the current period. In previous periods, changes in restricted cash were reported as cash flows from operating activities. The prior period amounts have been reclassified to conform with the current year presentation. This reclassification does not impact the consolidated balance sheet or the consolidated



#### ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 1. Basis of presentation (Continued)

statements of operations. We have changed the classification of restricted cash because the revised presentation is more widely used by companies in our industry.

#### 2. Summary of significant accounting policies

(a) Basis of consolidation and accounting:

The accompanying interim consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America and include the consolidated accounts and operations of our subsidiaries in which we have a controlling financial interest. The usual condition for a controlling financial interest is ownership of the majority of the voting interest of an entity. However, a controlling financial interest may also exist in entities, such as a variable interest entity, through arrangements that do not involve controlling voting interests.

As such, we apply the standard that requires consolidation of variable interest entities ("VIEs"), for which we are the primary beneficiary. The guidance requires a variable interest holder to consolidate a VIE if that party will absorb a majority of the expected losses of the VIE, receive the majority of the expected residual returns of the VIE, or both. We have determined that our investments are not VIEs by evaluating their design and capital structure. Accordingly, we record all of our investments that we do not financially control under the equity method of accounting.

We eliminate all intercompany accounts and transactions in consolidation.

(b) Use of estimates:

The preparation of financial statements requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the year. Actual results could differ from those estimates. During the periods presented, we have made a number of estimates and valuation assumptions, including the fair values of acquired assets, the useful lives and recoverability of property, plant and equipment and power purchase agreements, the recoverability of equity investments, the recoverability of deferred tax assets, tax provisions, and the fair value of financial instruments and derivatives. In addition, estimates are used to test long-lived assets and goodwill for impairment and to determine the fair value of impaired assets. These estimates and valuation assumptions are based on present conditions and our planned course of action, as well as assumptions about future business and economic conditions. As better information becomes available or actual amounts are determinable, the recorded estimates are revised. Should the underlying valuation assumptions and estimates change, the recorded amounts could change by a material amount.

### (c) Revenue:

We recognize energy sales revenue on a gross basis when electricity and steam are delivered under the terms of the related contracts. Revenue associated with capacity payments under the power purchase agreements ("PPAs") are recognized as the lesser of (1) the amount billable under the PPA or (2) an amount determined by the kilowatt hours made available during the period multiplied by the estimated average revenue per kilowatt hour over the term of the PPA.

Transmission services revenue is recognized as transmission services are provided. The annual revenue requirement for transmission services is regulated by the Federal Energy Regulatory

### ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

Commission ("FERC") and is established through a rate-making process that occurs every three years. When actual cash receipts from transmission services revenue are different than the regulated revenue requirement because of timing differences, the over or under collections are deferred until the timing differences reverse in future periods.

#### (d) Use of fair value:

We utilize a fair value hierarchy that gives the highest priority to quoted prices in active markets and is applicable to fair value measurements of derivative contracts and other instruments that are subject to mark-to-market accounting. Refer to Note 7 for more information.

#### (e) Derivative financial instruments:

We use derivative financial instruments in the form of interest rate swaps and foreign exchange forward contracts to manage our current and anticipated exposure to fluctuations in interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates. We have also entered into natural gas supply contracts and natural gas forwards or swaps to minimize the effects of the price volatility of natural gas, which is a major production cost. We do not enter into derivative financial instruments for trading or speculative purposes; however, not all derivatives qualify for hedge accounting.

Derivative financial instruments not designated as a hedge are measured at fair value with changes in fair value recorded in the consolidated statements of operations.

The following table summarizes derivative financial instruments that are not designated as hedges and the accounting treatment in the consolidated statements of operations of the changes in fair value of such derivative financial instrument:

| Derivative financial instrument    | Classification of changes in fair value        |
|------------------------------------|--|
| Foreign currency forward contracts | Foreign exchange loss (gain)                   |
| Lake natural gas swaps             | Change in fair value of derivative instruments |
| Auburndale natural gas swaps       | Change in fair value of derivative instruments |
| Interest rate swap                 | Change in fair value of derivative instruments |

Certain derivative instruments qualify for a scope exception to fair value accounting because they are considered normal purchases or normal sales. The availability of this exception is based upon the assumption that we have the ability and it is probable to deliver or take delivery of the underlying physical commodity. Derivatives that are considered to be normal purchases and normal sales are exempt from derivative accounting treatment and are recorded as executory contracts.

We have designated one of our interest rate swaps as a hedge of cash flows for accounting purposes. Tests are performed to evaluate hedge effectiveness and ineffectiveness at inception and on an ongoing basis, both retroactively and prospectively. Unrealized gains or losses on the interest rate swap designated as a hedge are deferred and recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) until the hedged transactions occur and are recognized in earnings. The ineffective portion of the cash flow hedge, if any, is immediately recognized in earnings.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

#### (f) Property, plant and equipment:

Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost, net of accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is provided on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful life of the related asset. As major maintenance occurs and parts are replaced on the plant's combustion and steam turbines, maintenance costs are either expensed or transferred to property, plant and equipment if the maintenance extends the useful lives of the major parts. These costs are depreciated over the parts' estimated useful lives, which is generally three to six years, depending on the nature of maintenance activity performed.

#### (g) Transmission system rights:

Transmission system rights are an intangible asset that represents the long-term right to approximately 72% of the capacity of the Path 15 transmission line in California. Transmission system rights are amortized on a straight-line basis over 30 years, the regulatory life of Path 15.

(h) Impairment of long-lived assets, non-amortizing intangible assets and equity method investments:

Long-lived assets, such as property, plant and equipment, transmission system rights and other intangible assets subject to depreciation and amortization, are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. Recoverability of assets to be held and used is measured by a comparison of the carrying amount of an asset to estimated undiscounted future cash flows expected to be generated by the asset. If the carrying amount of an asset exceeds its estimated future cash flows, an impairment charge is recognized in the amount by which the carrying amount of the asset exceeds its fair value.

Investments in and the operating results of 50%-or-less owned entities not required to be consolidated are included in the consolidated financial statements on the basis of the equity method of accounting. We review our investments in such unconsolidated entities for impairment whenever events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the investments may not be fully recoverable. Evidence of a loss in value that is other than temporary might include the absence of an ability to recover the carrying amount of the investment, the inability of the investee to sustain an earnings capacity which would justify the carrying amount of the investment, failure of cash flow coverage ratio tests included in project-level non-recourse debt or, where applicable, estimated sales proceeds which are insufficient to recover the carrying amount of the investment. Our assessment as to whether any decline in value is other than temporary is based on our ability and intent to hold the investment and whether evidence indicating the carrying value of the investment is recoverable within a reasonable period of time outweighs evidence to the contrary. We generally consider our investments in our equity method investees to be strategic long-term investments. Therefore, we complete our assessments with a long-term view. If the fair value of the investment is determined to be less than the carrying value and the decline in value is considered to be other than temporary, the asset is written down to its fair value.

(i) Other intangible assets:

Other intangible assets include PPAs and fuel supply agreements at our projects.

Power purchase agreements are valued at the time of acquisition based on the contract prices under the PPAs compared to projected market prices. Fuel supply agreements are valued at the time of acquisition based on the contract prices under the fuel supply agreement compared to projected market

#### ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

prices. The balances are presented net of accumulated amortization in the consolidated balance sheets. Amortization is recorded on a straight-line basis over the remaining term of the agreement.

#### (j) Income taxes:

Income tax expense includes the current tax obligation or benefit and change in deferred income tax asset or liability for the period. We use the asset and liability method of accounting for deferred income taxes and record deferred income taxes for all significant temporary differences. Income tax benefits associated with uncertain tax positions are recognized when we determine that it is more-likely-than-not that the tax position will be ultimately sustained. Refer to Note 9 for more information.

#### (k) Foreign currency translation:

Our functional currency and reporting currency is the United States dollar. The functional currency of our subsidiaries and other investments is the United States dollar. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in Canadian dollars are translated into United States dollars using the rate of exchange in effect at the end of the period. All transactions denominated in Canadian dollars are translated into United States dollars at average exchange rates.

#### (l) Long-term incentive plan:

The officers and other employees of Atlantic Power are eligible to participate in the Long-Term Incentive Plan ("LTIP") that was implemented in 2007. In the second quarter of 2010, the Board of Directors approved an amendment to the LTIP and the amended plan was approved by our shareholders on June 29, 2010. The amended LTIP will be effective for grants beginning with the 2010 performance year. Under the amended LTIP, the notional units granted to plan participants will have the same characteristics as notional units under the old LTIP. However, the number of notional units that vest will be based, in part, on the total shareholder return of Atlantic Power compared to a group of peer companies in Canada. In addition, vesting of the notional units for officers of Atlantic Power will occur on a three-year cliff basis as opposed to ratable vesting over three years for grants made prior to the amendments.

Unvested notional units are entitled to receive dividends equal to the dividends per common share during the vesting period in the form of additional notional units. Unvested units are subject to forfeiture if the participant is not an employee at the vesting date or if we do not meet certain ongoing cash flow performance targets.

Compensation expense related to awards granted to participants in the LTIP is recorded over the vesting period based on the estimated fair value of the award on the grant date for notional units accounted for as equity awards and at each balance sheet date for notional units accounted for as liability awards. Fair value of the awards granted prior to the 2010 amendment is determined by projecting the total number of notional units that will vest in future periods, including dividends received on notional units during the vesting period, and applying the current market price per share to the projected number of notional units that will vest. The fair value of awards granted for the 2010 performance period with market vesting conditions is based upon a Monte Carlo simulation model on their grant date. The aggregate number of shares which may be issued from treasury under the LTIP is limited to one million. Unvested notional units are recorded as either a liability or equity award based on management's intended method of redeeming the notional units when they vest.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

#### (m) Concentration of credit risk:

The financial instruments that potentially expose us to credit risk consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash, derivatives and accounts receivable. Cash and restricted cash are held by major financial institutions that are also counterparties to our derivative contracts. We have long-term agreements to sell electricity, gas and steam to public utilities and corporations. We have exposure to trends within the energy industry, including declines in the creditworthiness of our customers. We do not normally require collateral or other security to support energy-related accounts receivable. We do not believe there is significant credit risk associated with accounts receivable due to payment history. See Note 12, *Segment and related information*, for a further discussion of customer concentrations.

#### (n) Segments:

We have six reportable segments: Path 15, Auburndale, Lake, Pasco, Chambers and Other Project Assets. Each of our projects is an operating segment. Based on similar economic and other characteristics, we aggregate several of the projects into the Other Project Assets reportable segment.

#### 3. Comprehensive income (loss)

The following table summarizes the components of comprehensive income (loss), net of tax of \$120 and \$1,081, respectively, for the three months ended June 30, 2010 and 2009, and net of tax of \$109 and \$(1,393), respectively, for the six months ended June 30, 2010 and 2009:

|  | Three months ended June 30, |           |    | Six months ended<br>June 30, |    |         |      |         |
|--|-----------------------------|-----------|----|------------------------------|----|---------|------|---------|
|  |                             | 2010 2009 |    |                              |    | 2010    | 2009 |         |
| Net income (loss)                          | \$                          | 1,364     | \$ | (10,729)                     | \$ | (4,747) | \$   | (6,486) |
| Unrealized gain (loss) on hedging activity |                             | 180       |    | 1,622                        |    | 164     |      | (2,089) |
| Comprehensive income (loss)                | \$                          | 1,544     | \$ | (9,107)                      | \$ | (4,583) | \$   | (8,575) |

#### 4. Acquisitions

#### Rollcast

On March 31, 2009, we acquired a 40% equity interest in Rollcast Energy, Inc., a North Carolina Corporation for \$3.0 million in cash. On March 1, 2010, we paid \$1.2 million in cash for an additional 15% of the shares of Rollcast, increasing our interest from 40% to 55% and providing us control of Rollcast. We consolidated Rollcast as of this date. We previously accounted for our 40% interest in Rollcast as an equity method investment. On April 28, 2010, we paid an additional \$0.8 million to increase our ownership interest in Rollcast to 60%.

Rollcast is a developer of biomass power plants in the southeastern U.S. with five, 50 MW projects in various stages of development. The investment in Rollcast gives us the option but not the obligation to invest equity in Rollcast's biomass power plants.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 4. Acquisitions (Continued)

The following table summarizes the consideration transferred to acquire Rollcast and the preliminary estimated amounts of identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the acquisition date, as well as the fair value of the non-controlling interest in Rollcast at the acquisition date:

| \$       | 1,200 |
|----------|-------|
| Ψ        | 1,200 |
|          |       |
|          | 2,758 |
|          | 3,410 |
|          | 211   |
|          |       |
| \$       | 7,579 |
| Ψ        | 1,517 |
|          |       |
| <b>.</b> |       |
| \$       | 1,524 |
|          | 130   |
|          | 133   |
|          | 2,705 |
|          | (448) |
|          |       |
|          | 4,044 |
|          | 3,535 |
|          | ,     |
|          |       |
|          | \$ \$ |

As a result of obtaining control over Rollcast, our previously held 40% interest was remeasured to fair value, resulting in a gain of \$0.2 million. This has been recognized in other income (expense) in the consolidated statements of operations.

The fair value of the noncontrolling interest of \$3.4 million in Rollcast was estimated by applying an income approach using the discounted cash flow method. This fair value measurement is based on significant inputs not observable in the market and thus represents a Level 3 fair value measurement. The fair value estimate utilized an assumed discount rate of 9.4% which is composed of a risk-free rate and an equity risk premium determined by the capital asset pricing of companies deemed to be similar to Rollcast. The estimate assumed that no fair value adjustments are required because of the lack of control or lack of marketability that market participants would consider when estimating the fair value of the noncontrolling interest in Rollcast.

The goodwill is attributable to the value of future biomass power plant development opportunities. It is not expected to be deductible for tax purposes. All of the \$3.5 million of goodwill was assigned to the Other Project Assets segment.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 5. Accumulated depreciation and amortization

The following table presents accumulated depreciation of property, plant and equipment and the accumulated amortization of transmission system rights and other intangible assets as of June 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009:

|                               | June 30,<br>2010 |        | Dee | cember 31,<br>2009 |
|-------------------------------|------------------|--------|-----|--------------------|
| Property, plant and equipment | \$               | 80,154 | \$  | 74,567             |
| Transmission system rights    |                  | 39,611 |     | 35,685             |
| Other intangible assets       |                  | 55,800 |     | 45,368             |
| 6. Long-term debt             |                  |        |     |                    |

# Long-term debt represents our consolidated share of project long-term debt and the unamortized balance of purchase accounting adjustments that were recorded in connection with the Path 15 acquisition in order to adjust the debt to its fair value on the acquisition date. Project debt is non-recourse to Atlantic Power and generally amortizes during the term of the respective revenue generating contracts of the projects.

|  | June 30,<br>2010 |          |    | cember 31,<br>2009 |
|--|------------------|----------|----|--------------------|
| Project debt, interest rates ranging from 5.1% to 9.0% maturing through 2028 | \$               | 221,190  | \$ | 230,331            |
| Purchase accounting fair value adjustments                                   |                  | 11,667   |    | 12,030             |
| Less: current portion of long-term debt                                      |                  | (18,330) |    | (18,280)           |
|  |                  |          |    |                    |
| Long-term debt   | \$               | 214,527  | \$ | 224,081            |

Project-level debt is secured by the respective projects and their contracts with no other recourse to us. At June 30, 2010, all of our projects were in compliance with the covenants contained in project-level debt.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 7. Fair value of financial instruments

The following represents the fair value hierarchy of our financial assets and liabilities that were recognized at fair value as of June 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009. Financial assets and liabilities are classified based on the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

|                                  | June 30, 2010 |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
|----------------------------------|---------------|---------|----|---------|---------|----|--------|--|--|
|                                  | Ι             | Level 1 |    | Level 2 | Level 3 |    | Total  |  |  |
| Assets:                          |               |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
| Cash and cash equivalents        | \$            | 63,314  | \$ |         | \$      | \$ | 63,314 |  |  |
| Restricted cash                  |               | 14,579  |    |         |         |    | 14,579 |  |  |
| Derivative instruments asset     |               |         |    | 12,203  |         |    | 12,203 |  |  |
| Total                            | \$            | 77,893  | \$ | 12,203  | \$      | \$ | 90,096 |  |  |
| Liabilities:                     |               |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
| Derivative instruments liability | \$            |         | \$ | 22,119  | \$      | \$ | 22,119 |  |  |
| Total                            | \$            |         | \$ | 22,119  | \$      | \$ | 22,119 |  |  |

|                                  | December 31, 2009 |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
|----------------------------------|-------------------|---------|----|---------|---------|----|--------|--|--|
|                                  | I                 | Level 1 |    | Level 2 | Level 3 |    | Total  |  |  |
| Assets:                          |                   |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
| Cash and cash equivalents        | \$                | 49,850  | \$ |         | \$      | \$ | 49,850 |  |  |
| Restricted cash                  |                   | 14,859  |    |         |         |    | 14,859 |  |  |
| Derivative instruments asset     |                   |         |    | 19,908  |         |    | 19,908 |  |  |
|                                  |                   |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
| Total                            | \$                | 64,709  | \$ | 19,908  | \$      | \$ | 84,617 |  |  |
|                                  |                   |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
| Liabilities:                     |                   |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
| Derivative instruments liability |                   |         |    | 12,025  |         |    | 12,025 |  |  |
|                                  |                   |         |    |         |         |    |        |  |  |
| Total                            | \$                |         | \$ | 12,025  | \$      | \$ | 12,025 |  |  |

We adjust the fair value of financial assets and liabilities to reflect credit risk, which is calculated based on our credit rating or the credit rating of our counterparties. As of June 30, 2010, the credit reserve resulted in a \$1.3 million net increase in fair value, which is comprised of a \$0.3 million gain in other comprehensive income and a \$1.1 million gain in change in fair value of derivative instruments offset by a \$0.1 million loss in foreign exchange.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 8. Accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities

#### Fair value of derivative instruments

We have elected to disclose derivative instruments assets and liabilities on a trade-by-trade basis and do not offset amounts at the counterparty master agreement level. The following table summarizes the fair value of our derivative assets and liabilities:

|   | June 30, 2010 |                    |    |                        |  |
|---|---------------|--------------------|----|------------------------|--|
|   | 20            | rivative<br>Assets |    | erivative<br>abilities |  |
| Derivative instruments designated as cash flow hedges:          |               |                    |    |                        |  |
| Interest rate swap contract current                             | \$            |                    | \$ | 479                    |  |
| Interest rate swap contract long-term                           |               |                    |    | 141                    |  |
| Total derivative instruments designated as cash flow hedges     |               |                    |    | 620                    |  |
| Derivative instruments not designated as cash flow hedges:      |               |                    |    |                        |  |
| Interest rate swap contract current                             |               |                    |    | 1,190                  |  |
| Interest rate swap contract long-term                           |               |                    |    | 2,387                  |  |
| Foreign currency forward contracts current                      |               | 4,251              |    |                        |  |
| Foreign currency forward contracts long-term                    |               | 7,952              |    |                        |  |
| Natural gas swap contracts current                              |               |                    |    | 3,439                  |  |
| Natural gas swap contracts long-term                            |               |                    |    | 14,483                 |  |
| Total derivative instruments not designated as cash flow hedges |               | 12,203             |    | 21,499                 |  |
| Total derivative instruments                                    | \$            | 12,203             | \$ | 22,119                 |  |

|  | December             | r 31, 2009                |
|--|----------------------|---------------------------|
|  | Derivative<br>Assets | Derivative<br>Liabilities |
| Derivative instruments designated as cash flow hedges:   |                      |                           |
| Interest rate swap contract current                      | \$                   | \$ 726                    |
| Interest rate swap contract long-term                    |                      | 167                       |
| Total derivative instruments designated as cash flow     |                      |                           |
| hedges   |                      | 893                       |
| Derivative instruments not designated as cash flow       |                      |                           |
| hedges:  |                      |                           |
| Interest rate swap contract current                      |                      | 1,705                     |
| Interest rate swap contract long-term                    |                      | 1,707                     |
| Foreign currency forward contracts current               | 5,619                |                           |
| Foreign currency forward contracts long-term             | 14,289               |                           |
| Natural gas swap contracts current                       | 95                   | 4,174                     |
| Natural gas swap contracts long-term                     | 14                   | 3,655                     |
| Total derivative instruments not designated as cash flow |                      |                           |
| hedges   | 20,017               | 11,241                    |

| Total derivative instruments | \$<br>20,017 | \$ | 12,134 |  |  |  |  |
|------------------------------|--------------|----|--------|--|--|--|--|
|                              |              |    |        |  |  |  |  |
|                              | F-52         |    |        |  |  |  |  |

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 8. Accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities (Continued)

#### Natural gas swaps

The Lake project's operating margin is exposed to changes in natural gas spot market prices from the expiration of its natural gas supply contract on June 30, 2009 through the expiration of its PPA on July 31, 2013. The Auburndale project purchases natural gas under a fuel supply agreement which provides approximately 80% of the project's fuel requirements at fixed prices through June 30, 2012. The remaining 20% is purchased at spot market prices and therefore the project is exposed to changes in natural gas prices for that portion of its gas requirements through the termination of the fuel supply agreement and 100% of its natural gas requirements from the expiry of the fuel contract in mid-2012 until the termination of its PPA at the end of 2013.

Our strategy to mitigate the future exposure to changes in natural gas prices at Lake and Auburndale consists of periodically entering into financial swaps that effectively fix the price of natural gas required at these projects. These natural gas swaps are derivative financial instruments and are recorded in the consolidated balance sheet at fair value. Changes in the fair value of the natural gas swaps through June 30, 2009 were recorded in other comprehensive income (loss) as they were designated as a hedge of the risk associated with changes in market prices of natural gas. As of July 1, 2009, we de-designated these natural gas swap hedges and the changes in their fair value subsequent to July 1, 2009 are now recorded in change in fair value of derivative instruments in the consolidated statements of operations. Amounts in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) remaining prior to de-designation are amortized into the consolidated statements of operations over the remaining lives of the natural gas swaps.

#### Interest Rate Swaps

We have executed an interest rate swap at our consolidated Auburndale project to economically fix a portion of its exposure to changes in interest rates related to its variable-rate debt. The interest rate swap agreement was designated as a cash flow hedge of the forecasted interest payments under the project-level Auburndale debt. The interest rate swap was executed in November 2009 and expires on November 30, 2013.

The interest rate swap is a derivative financial instrument designated as a cash flow hedge. The instrument is recorded in the balance sheet at fair value. Changes in the fair value of the interest rate swap are recorded in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss).

#### Impact of derivative instruments on the consolidated income statements

Unrealized gains on interest rate swaps designated as cash flow hedges have been recorded in the consolidated statements of operations as a gain in other comprehensive income of \$0.3 million for each of the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2010. Realized losses on these interest rate swaps of \$0.2 million and \$0.4 million were recorded in interest expense, net for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2010.

Unrealized gains and losses on natural gas swaps designated as cash flow hedges are recorded in other comprehensive income in the consolidated statements of operations. In the period in which the unrealized gains and losses are settled, the cash settlement payments are recorded as fuel expense. Other comprehensive loss recorded for natural gas swap contracts accounted for as cash flow hedges totaled \$5.1 million, net of tax, prior to July 1, 2009 when hedge accounting for these natural gas swaps was discontinued prospectively. Amortization of the loss of \$0.4 million and \$0.8 million was recorded



## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 8. Accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities (Continued)

in change in fair value of derivative instruments for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2010.

Unrealized gains and losses on derivative instruments not designated as cash flow hedges are recorded in change in fair value of derivative instruments in the consolidated statements of operations.

The following table summarizes realized gains and losses for derivatives not designated as cash flow hedges:

|                           | Classification of (gain) loss<br>recognized in income | e  | Three months<br>ended<br>June 30, 2010 |    | x months<br>ended<br>ae 30, 2010 |
|---------------------------|---|----|--|----|----------------------------------|
| Natural gas swaps         | Fuel  | \$ | 2,621                                  | \$ | 4,439                            |
| Foreign currency forwards | Foreign exchange gain                                 |    | (1,599)                                |    | (2,767)                          |
| Interest rate swaps       | Interest, net   |    | 474                                    |    | 949                              |

Unrealized gains and losses associated with changes in the fair value of derivative instruments not designated as cash flow hedges and ineffectiveness of derivatives designated as cash flow hedges are reflected in current period earnings. The following table summarizes the pre-tax changes in the fair value of derivative financial instruments that are not designated as cash flow hedges:

|                         | Three months S<br>ended<br>June 30, |       |    | ended ended |    |          |    |     |
|-------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------|----|-------------|----|----------|----|-----|
|                         |                                     | 2010  | 2  | 009         |    | 2010     | 2  | 009 |
| Change in fair value of |                                     |       |    |             |    |          |    |     |
| derivative instruments: |                                     |       |    |             |    |          |    |     |
| Interest rate swaps     | \$                                  | (120) | \$ | 469         | \$ | (166)    | \$ | 360 |
| Natural gas swaps       |                                     | 1,112 |    |             |    | (11,036) |    |     |
|                         |                                     |       |    |             |    |          |    |     |
|                         | \$                                  | 992   | \$ | 469         | \$ | (11,202) | \$ | 360 |

#### Notional volumes of derivative transactions

The following table summarizes the net notional volume of our derivative transactions by type, excluding those derivatives that qualified for the normal purchases and normal sales exception as of June 30, 2010:

|                     | Units | Notional amount<br>as of<br>June 30,<br>2010 |         |  |  |
|---------------------|-------|--|---------|--|--|
| Interest rate swaps | US\$  | \$   | 10,219  |  |  |
| Currency forwards   | Cdn\$ | \$   | 257,700 |  |  |
| Natural gas swaps   | Mmbtu |  | 15,900  |  |  |
|                     |       |  |         |  |  |

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 8. Accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities (Continued)

#### Foreign currency forward contracts

We use forward foreign currency contracts to manage our exposure to changes in foreign exchange rates, as we generate cash flow in U.S. dollars but pay dividends to shareholders and interest on convertible debentures predominantly in Canadian dollars. We have a hedging strategy for the purpose of reinforcing the long-term sustainability of dividends to shareholders. We have executed this strategy by entering into forward contracts to purchase Canadian dollars at a fixed rate of Cdn\$1.134 per U.S. dollar in amounts sufficient to make monthly dividend payments at the current annual dividend level of Cdn\$1.094 per common share, as well as interest payments on our 6.25% convertible debentures due March 15, 2017 (the "2009 Debentures"), through December 2013.

In addition, we have executed forward contracts to purchase Canadian dollars at fixed rates of exchange sufficient to make semi-annual payments on our 6.50% convertible secured debentures due October 31, 2014 (the "2006 Debentures"). The contracts provide for the purchase of Cdn\$1.9 million in April and in October of each year through 2011 at a rate of Cdn\$1.1075 per U.S. dollar. It is our intention to periodically consider extending the length of these forward contracts.

The foreign exchange forward contracts are recorded at estimated fair value based on quoted market prices and our estimation of the counterparty's credit risk. The fair value of our forward foreign currency contracts at June 30, 2010 is an asset of \$12.2 million. Changes in the fair value of the foreign currency forward contracts are recorded in foreign exchange (gain) loss in the consolidated statements of operations.

|   | Three months<br>ended<br>June 30, |         |    |          |      | Six me<br>end<br>June | led  |         |      |  |  |      |
|---|-----------------------------------|---------|----|----------|------|-----------------------|------|---------|------|--|--|------|
|   |                                   | 2010    |    | 2009     | 2010 |                       | 2010 |         | 2010 |  |  | 2009 |
| Unrealized foreign exchange (gain) loss:            |                                   |         |    |          |      |                       |      |         |      |  |  |      |
| Subordinated notes and convertible debentures       | \$                                | (6,486) | \$ | 30,401   | \$   | (2,505)               | \$   | 17,635  |      |  |  |      |
| Forward contracts and other                         |                                   | 12,309  |    | (16,792) |      | 7,704                 |      | (8,005) |      |  |  |      |
|   |                                   |         |    |          |      |                       |      |         |      |  |  |      |
|   |                                   | 5,823   |    | 13,609   |      | 5,199                 |      | 9,630   |      |  |  |      |
| Realized foreign exchange gains on forward contract |                                   |         |    |          |      |                       |      |         |      |  |  |      |
| settlements   |                                   | (1,599) |    | (680)    |      | (2,767)               |      | (124)   |      |  |  |      |
|   |                                   |         |    |          |      |                       |      |         |      |  |  |      |
|   | \$                                | 4,224   | \$ | 12,929   | \$   | 2,432                 | \$   | 9,506   |      |  |  |      |

The following table contains the components of recorded foreign exchange (gain) loss for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2010 and 2009:

The following table illustrates the impact on our financial instruments of a 10% hypothetical change in the value of the U.S. dollar compared to the Canadian dollar as of June 30, 2010:

| Convertible debentures             | \$<br>13,738 |
|------------------------------------|--------------|
| Foreign currency forward contracts | 26,133       |
|                                    | F-5          |

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 8. Accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities (Continued)

The following table summarizes the changes in the accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) ("OCI") balance attributable to derivative financial instruments designated as a hedge, net of a 40% effective tax rate:

| For the three month period ended June 30, 2010 | <br>est Rate<br>waps | <br>al Gas<br>aps | Т  | fotal |
|--|----------------------|-------------------|----|-------|
| Accumulated OCI balance at March 31, 2010      | \$<br>(554)          | \$<br>(73)        | \$ | (627) |
| Change in fair value of cash flow hedges       | 391                  |                   |    | 391   |
| Realized from OCI during the period            | (211)                | 253               |    | 42    |
|  |                      |                   |    |       |
| Accumulated OCI balance at June 30, 2010       | \$<br>(374)          | \$<br>180         | \$ | (194) |

|  | Interest | t Rate | Natu | ıral Gas |    |       |
|--|----------|--------|------|----------|----|-------|
| For the six month period ended June 30, 2010 | Swa      | ps     | S    | waps     | T  | otal  |
| Accumulated OCI balance at December 31, 2009 | \$       | (538)  | \$   | (321)    | \$ | (859) |
| Change in fair value of cash flow hedges     |          | 595    |      |          |    | 595   |
| Realized from OCI during the period          |          | (431)  |      | 501      |    | 70    |
|  |          |        |      |          |    |       |
| Accumulated OCI balance at June 30, 2010     | \$       | (374)  | \$   | 180      | \$ | (194) |

## 9. Income taxes

The difference between the actual tax expense of \$3.6 million and \$8.5 million for the three and six months ended June 30, 2010, respectively, and the expected income tax expense, based on the Canadian enacted statutory rate of 30%, of \$1.5 million and \$1.1 million, respectively, is primarily due to an increase in the valuation allowance and various other permanent differences. The difference between the actual tax expense and the expected income tax for the six months ended June 30, 2010 primarily relates to a \$2.0 million increase in the valuation allowance, a \$3.3 million permanent difference related to the estimated percentage ownership at Selkirk based on the priority distribution computation, \$0.5 million for dividend withholding taxes and \$1.2 million of various other permanent differences.

|                                      |             | mor<br>ded<br>e 30 |         |             | nontl<br>ded<br>le 30 |         |
|--------------------------------------|-------------|--------------------|---------|-------------|-----------------------|---------|
|                                      | 2010        |                    | 2009    | 2010        |                       | 2009    |
| Current income tax expense (benefit) | \$<br>1,038 | \$                 | (1,743) | \$<br>1,075 | \$                    | (3,213) |
| Deferred tax expense (benefit)       | 2,580       |                    | (2,640) | 7,416       |                       | 564     |
| Total income tax expense (benefit)   | \$<br>3,618 | \$                 | (4,383) | \$<br>8,491 | \$                    | (2,649) |

#### Valuation Allowance

As of June 30, 2010, we have recorded a valuation allowance of \$69.1 million. This amount is comprised primarily of provisions against available Canadian and U.S net operating loss carryforwards. In assessing the recoverability of our deferred tax assets, we consider whether it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will be realized. The ultimate realization of deferred tax assets is dependent upon projected future taxable income in the United States and in Canada and available tax planning strategies.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 10. Long-Term Incentive Plan

The following table summarizes the changes in outstanding LTIP notional units during the six months ended June 30, 2010:

|                                  | Units     | Wei | Grant Date<br>ghted-Average<br>rice per Unit |
|----------------------------------|-----------|-----|--|
| Outstanding at December 31, 2009 | 471,281   | \$  | 7.30   |
| Granted                          | 305,112   | \$  | 12.16  |
| Additional shares from dividends | 27,489    | \$  | 8.94   |
| Vested                           | (222,266) | \$  | 3.13   |
| Outstanding at June 30, 2010     | 581,616   | \$  | 9.68   |

In the second quarter of 2010, the Board of Directors approved an amendment to the LTIP. The amended LTIP will be effective for grants beginning with the 2010 performance year. Under the amended LTIP, the notional units granted to plan participants will have the same characteristics as notional units under the old LTIP. However, the number of notional units that vest will be based, in part, on the total shareholder return of Atlantic Power compared to a group of peer companies in Canada. In addition, vesting of the notional units for officers of Atlantic Power will occur on a three year cliff basis as opposed to ratable vesting over three years for grants made prior to the amendments.

Vested notional units will be redeemed one-third in cash and two-thirds in shares of our common stock. Notional units granted that are expected to be redeemed in cash upon vesting are accounted for as liability awards. Notional units granted that are expected to be redeemed in common shares upon vesting are accounted for as equity awards. Notional units granted prior to the 2010 performance period are subject to the vesting conditions of the LTIP before the amendments made in 2010. We reclassified the portion of outstanding awards expected to vest in common shares totaling \$1.4 million from accounts payable and accrued liabilities and other non-current liabilities to common shares as of the date the LTIP was modified. The amended LTIP was approved by our shareholders on June 29, 2010.

On March 29, 2010, our board of directors approved the grant of 138,892 notional LTIP units for the 2009 performance period under the terms of the LTIP before the 2010 amendments. In May 2010, our board of directors approved the initial grant of 83,110 notional LTIP units for executive officers under the amended LTIP for the 2010-2012 performance period, subject to final shareholder approval of the amended LTIP, which occurred on June 29, 2010. Also in May 2010 and subject to the final shareholder approval of the amended LTIP, our board of directors granted transition awards to our executive officers consisting of an additional 83,110 notional LTIP units. The transition awards are designed to mitigate the impact of the changes in vesting provisions of the LTIP from a ratable vesting over three years to cliff vesting at the end of three years. The transition awards are subject to the performance measurement and other provisions of the amended LTIP, except that <sup>1</sup>/<sub>3</sub> of the transition awards vest in March 2011 and the other <sup>2</sup>/<sub>3</sub> vest in March 2012.

The notional units, other than the transition awards, granted under the amended LTIP cliff-vest three years after the grant date. The final number of notional units that will vest, if any, at the end of the three year vesting period will be based on the Company's achievement of target levels of relative total shareholder return, which is the change in the value of an investment in the Company's common stock, including reinvestment of dividends, compared to that of a peer group of companies during the performance period. The total number of notional units vesting could equal up to a maximum 150% of

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 10. Long-Term Incentive Plan (Continued)

the number of notional units in the executives' accounts on the vesting date for that award, depending on the level of achievement of target levels of total shareholder return during the measurement period.

For new awards granted under the amended LTIP, we record compensation expense ratably from the grant date through the end of the performance period based on the grant date fair value. Compensation expense is recognized regardless of whether the total shareholder return market condition is satisfied, provided that the LTIP participant remains employed by the Company. The fair value of the outstanding notional units at June 30, 2010, \$2.0 million, is based upon a Monte Carlo simulation model, which encompasses estimated total shareholder return during the performance period compared to the estimated total shareholder return of the peer companies.

In calculating the fair value of the award, the Monte Carlo simulation model utilizes multiple input variables over the performance period in order to determine the probability of satisfying the total shareholder return market condition stipulated in the award. The Monte Carlo simulation model computed simulated total shareholder return for the Company and for its peer companies during the remaining time in the performance period with the following inputs: (i) stock price on the measurement date (ii) expected volatility; (iii) risk-free interest rate; (iv) dividend yield and (v) correlations of historical common stock returns between the Company and the peer companies and among the peer companies. Expected volatilities utilized in the Monte Carlo model are based on historical volatility of the Company's and the peer companies' stock prices over a period equal in length to that of the remaining vesting period. The risk-free interest rate is derived from the U.S. Treasury yield curve in effect at the time of grant with a term equal to the performance period assumption at the time of grant.

The calculation of simulated total shareholder return under the Monte Carlo model for the remaining time in the performance period included the following assumptions:

|   | Six months<br>ended<br>June 30, 2010 |
|---|--------------------------------------|
| Weighted average risk free rate of return     | 0.9%                                 |
| Dividend yield                                | 9.4%                                 |
| Expected volatility Company                   | 45%                                  |
| Expected volatility peer companies            | 30 - 60%                             |
| Weighted average remaining measurement period | 1.8 years                            |
| 11 Pasie and diluted comings (loss) nor share |                                      |

11. Basic and diluted earnings (loss) per share

Basic earnings (loss) per share is calculated by dividing net income (loss) by the weighted average common shares outstanding during their respective period. Diluted earnings (loss) per share is computed including dilutive potential shares as if they were outstanding shares during the year. Dilutive potential shares include shares that would be issued if all of the convertible debentures were converted into shares at January 1, 2009. Dilutive potential shares also include the weighted average number of shares, as of the date such notional units were granted, that would be issued if the unvested notional units outstanding under the LTIP were vested and redeemed for shares under the terms of the LTIP.

Because we reported a loss for the six month period ended June 30, 2010 and the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2009, diluted earnings per share is equal to basic earnings per share as the inclusion of potentially dilutive shares in the computation is anti-dilutive.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 11. Basic and diluted earnings (loss) per share (Continued)

The following table sets forth the diluted net income and potentially dilutive shares utilized in the per share calculation for the three month periods ended June 30, 2010:

|   | Three n<br>Ju | ionth<br>ine 30 |          | Six montl<br>June | <br>          |
|---|---------------|-----------------|----------|-------------------|---------------|
|   | 2010          |                 | 2009     | 2010              | 2009          |
| Numerator:  |               |                 |          |                   |               |
| Net income (loss) attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation                              | \$<br>1,445   | \$              | (10,729) | \$<br>(4,618)     | \$<br>(6,486) |
| Add: interest expense for potentially dilutive convertible debentures, net <sup>(1)</sup> |               |                 |          |                   |               |
|   |               |                 |          |                   |               |
| Diluted net income attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation                             | \$<br>1,445   | \$              | (10,729) | \$<br>(4,618)     | \$<br>(6,486) |

(1)

The above adjustment for net interest on the potential common shares that would be issued on the conversion of the convertible debentures has been determined by eliminating the actual interest on the convertible debentures and, for periods prior to our conversion from an IPS to common share structure on November 27, 2009, including the imputed interest on the additional subordinated notes that would be issued on the conversion (the conversion of the debentures is into additional IPSs, each consisting of one common share and Cdn\$5.767 principal amount of subordinated notes).

Interest expense associated with the convertible debentures of \$1,220 was not included in the numerator of the computation of diluted earnings per share attributable to Atlantic Power Corporation shareholders because it was anti-dilutive for the three month period ended June 30, 2010.

|                             | Three m<br>Ju | ionth<br>ine 3 |        | Six montl<br>June | <br>         |
|-----------------------------|---------------|----------------|--------|-------------------|--------------|
|                             | 2010          |                | 2009   | 2010              | 2009         |
| Denominator:                |               |                |        |                   |              |
| Basic shares outstanding    | 60,481        |                | 60,600 | 60,443            | 60,769       |
| Dilutive potential shares:  |               |                |        |                   |              |
| Convertible debentures      |               |                |        |                   |              |
| LTIP notional units         | 409           |                |        |                   |              |
| Potentially dilutive shares | 60,890        |                | 60,600 | 60,443            | 60,769       |
| Diluted EPS                 | \$<br>0.02    | \$             | (0.18) | \$<br>(0.08)      | \$<br>(0.11) |

Potentially dilutive shares from convertible debentures (three and six months ended June 30, 2010 11,473; three and six months ended June 30, 2009 4,839) and potentially dilutive shares from LTIP notional units (six months ended June 30, 2010 402; six months ended June 30, 2009 425 and three months ended June 30, 2009 539) have been excluded from fully diluted shares because their impact would be anti-dilutive.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 12. Segment and related information

We have six reportable segments: Path 15, Auburndale, Lake, Pasco, Chambers and Other Project Assets.

We analyze the performance of our operating segments based on Project Adjusted EBITDA which is defined as project income less interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (including non-cash impairment charges) and changes in fair value of derivative instruments. Project Adjusted EBITDA is not a measure recognized under GAAP and does not have a standardized meaning prescribed by GAAP and is therefore unlikely to be comparable to similar measures presented by other companies. We use unaudited Project Adjusted EBITDA to provide comparative information about project performance without considering how projects are capitalized or whether they contain derivative contracts that are required to be recorded at fair value. A reconciliation of project income to Project Adjusted EBITDA is included in the table below.

|                                |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    | Other<br>roject | Un | -allocated |     |           |
|--------------------------------|----|---------|----|----------|--------------|----|--------|----|--------|----|-----------------|----|------------|-----|-----------|
|                                | P  | ath 15  | Au | burndale | Lake         | ]  | Pasco  | Ch | ambers | A  | Assets          | С  | orporate   | Cor | solidated |
| Three month period ended       |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
| June 30, 2010:                 |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
| Operating revenues             | \$ | 7,729   | \$ | 19,570   | \$<br>17,842 | \$ | 2,763  | \$ |        | \$ |                 | \$ |            | \$  | 47,904    |
| Segment assets                 |    | 213,275 |    | 120,929  | 115,822      |    | 40,620 |    |        |    | 8,322           |    | 363,557    |     | 862,525   |
| Goodwill                       |    | 8,918   |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    | 3,535           |    |            |     | 12,453    |
| Project Adjusted EBITDA        | \$ | 7,062   | \$ | 10,431   | \$<br>7,299  | \$ | 1,002  | \$ | 4,141  | \$ | 8,591           | \$ |            | \$  | 38,526    |
| Change in fair value of        |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
| derivative instruments         |    |         |    | 597      | (1,709)      |    |        |    | (207)  |    | 1,529           |    |            |     | 210       |
| Depreciation and amortization  |    | 2,095   |    | 4,950    | 2,267        |    | 746    |    | 839    |    | 5,699           |    |            |     | 16,596    |
| Interest, net                  |    | 3,096   |    | 415      | (4)          |    |        |    | 1,651  |    | 939             |    |            |     | 6,097     |
| Other project (income) expense |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    | 204    |    | (122)           |    |            |     | 82        |
|                                |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
| Project income                 |    | 1,871   |    | 4,469    | 6,745        |    | 256    |    | 1,654  |    | 546             |    |            |     | 15,541    |
| Interest, net                  |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    |                 |    | 2,518      |     | 2,518     |
| Administration                 |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    |                 |    | 3,843      |     | 3,843     |
| Foreign exchange gain          |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    |                 |    | 4,224      |     | 4,224     |
| Other income, net              |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    |                 |    | (26)       |     | (26)      |
| Loss from operations before    |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
| income taxes                   |    | 1,871   |    | 4,469    | 6,745        |    | 256    |    | 1,654  |    | 546             |    | (10,559)   |     | 4,982     |
| Income tax expense (benefit)   |    | 990     |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    |                 |    | 2,628      |     | 3,618     |
| • • • •                        |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
| Net loss                       | \$ | 881     | \$ | 4,469    | \$<br>6,745  | \$ | 256    | \$ | 1,654  | \$ | 546             | \$ | (13,187)   | \$  | 1,364     |
|                                |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
|                                |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |    |                 |    |            |     |           |

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 12. Segment and related information (Continued)

|   |    |         |    |           |              |    |        |    |          | Р  | roject  | Un | -allocated |      |            |
|---|----|---------|----|-----------|--------------|----|--------|----|----------|----|---------|----|------------|------|------------|
|   | I  | Path 15 | Aı | ıburndale | Lake         | ]  | Pasco  | Cł | nambers  | A  | Assets  | С  | orporate   | Сог  | isolidated |
| Three month period ended June 30, 2009: |    |         |    |           |              |    |        |    |          |    |         |    |            |      |            |
| Operating revenues                      | \$ | 7,708   | \$ | 18,263    | \$<br>15,239 | \$ | 3,060  | \$ |          | \$ |         | \$ |            | \$   | 44,270     |
| Segment assets                          |    | 225,167 |    | 144,228   | 125,381      |    | 44,671 |    |          |    | 3,215   |    | 331,261    |      | 873,923    |
| Goodwill                                |    | 8,918   |    |           |              |    |        |    |          |    |         |    |            |      | 8,918      |
| Project Adjusted EBITDA                 | \$ | 6,931   | \$ | 10,386    | \$<br>7,723  | \$ | 901    | \$ | (1, 128) | \$ | 9,172   | \$ |            | \$   | 33,985     |
| Change in fair value of                 |    |         |    |           |              |    |        |    |          |    |         |    |            |      |            |
| derivative instruments                  |    |         |    |           |              |    |        |    | (1,010)  |    | (1,311) |    |            |      | (2,321)    |
| Depreciation and amortization           |    | 2,115   |    | 4,949     | 2,777        |    | 747    |    | 844      |    | 5,990   |    |            |      | 17,422     |
| Interest, net                           |    | 3,221   |    | 693       |              |    | 3      |    | 2,015    |    | 2,555   |    |            |      | 8,487      |
| Other project (income) expense          |    | (1,229) | )  |           | 61           |    | (25)   |    | 207      |    | (78)    |    |            |      | (1,064)    |
|   |    |         |    |           |              |    |        |    |          |    |         |    |            |      |            |
| Project income                          |    | 2,824   |    | 4,744     | 4,885        |    | 176    |    | (3,184)  |    | 2,016   |    |            |      | 11,461     |
| Interest, net                           |    |         |    |           |              |    |        |    |          |    |         |    | 10,553     |      | 10,553     |
| Administration                          |    |         |    |           |              |    |        |    |          |    |         |    | 3,105      |      | 3,105      |
| Foreign exchange gain                   |    |         |    |           |              |    |        |    |          |    |         |    | 12,929     |      | 12,929     |
| Other income, net                       |    |         |    |           |              |    |        |    |          |    |         |    | (14)       | )    | (14)       |
| Loss from operations before             |    |         |    |           |              |    |        |    |          |    |         |    |            |      |            |
| income taxes                            |    | 2,824   |    | 4,744     | 4,885        |    | 176    |    | (3,184)  |    | 2,016   |    | (26,573)   | )    | (15,112)   |
| Income tax expense (benefit)            |    |         |    |           |              |    |        |    |          |    |         |    | (4,383)    | )    | (4,383)    |
| · · · ·                                 |    |         |    |           |              |    |        |    |          |    |         |    |            |      |            |
| Net loss                                | \$ | 2,824   | \$ | 4,744     | \$<br>4,885  | \$ | 176    | \$ | (3,184)  | \$ | 2,016   | \$ | (22,190)   | ) \$ | (10,729)   |

|                                       |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        | -    | ther<br>oject | Un | -allocated |     |            |
|---------------------------------------|----|---------|----|----------|--------------|----|--------|----|--------|------|---------------|----|------------|-----|------------|
|                                       | F  | Path 15 | Au | burndale | Lake         | ]  | Pasco  | Ch | ambers | A    | ssets         | С  | orporate   | Cor | nsolidated |
| Six month period ended June 30, 2010: |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |      |               |    |            |     |            |
| Operating revenues                    | \$ | 15,373  | \$ | 40,037   | \$<br>34,083 | \$ | 5,632  | \$ |        | \$   |               | \$ |            | \$  | 95,125     |
| Segment assets                        |    | 213,275 |    | 120,929  | 115,822      |    | 40,620 |    |        |      | 8,322         |    | 363,557    |     | 862,525    |
| Goodwill                              |    | 8,918   |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |      | 3,535         |    |            |     | 12,453     |
| Project Adjusted EBITDA               | \$ | 14,115  | \$ | 19,802   | \$<br>14,612 | \$ | 2,417  | \$ | 10,129 | \$ 1 | 6,200         | \$ |            | \$  | 77,275     |
| Change in fair value of               |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |      |               |    |            |     |            |
| derivative instruments                |    |         |    | 4,809    | 6,226        |    |        |    | (380)  |      | 2,074         |    |            |     | 12,729     |
| Depreciation and amortization         |    | 4,194   |    | 9,898    | 4,536        |    | 1,492  |    | 1,676  | 1    | 1,186         |    |            |     | 32,982     |
| Interest, net                         |    | 6,242   |    | 886      | (6)          |    |        |    | 3,327  |      | 1,429         |    |            |     | 11,878     |
| Other project (income)                |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |      |               |    |            |     |            |
| expense                               |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    | 403    |      | (122)         |    |            |     | 281        |
|                                       |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |      |               |    |            |     |            |
| Project income                        |    | 3,679   |    | 4,209    | 3,856        |    | 925    |    | 5,103  |      | 1,633         |    |            |     | 19,405     |
| Interest, net                         |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |      |               |    | 5,312      |     | 5,312      |
| Administration                        |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |      |               |    | 7,943      |     | 7,943      |
| Foreign exchange gain                 |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |      |               |    | 2,432      |     | 2,432      |
| Other income, net                     |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |      |               |    | (26)       | )   | (26)       |
| Loss from operations before           |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |      |               |    |            |     |            |
| income taxes                          |    | 3,679   |    | 4,209    | 3,856        |    | 925    |    | 5,103  |      | 1,633         |    | (15,661)   | )   | 3,744      |
| Income tax expense (benefit)          |    | 1,739   |    |          |              |    |        |    |        |      |               |    | 6,752      |     | 8,491      |
| Net loss                              | \$ | 1,940   | \$ | 4,209    | \$<br>3,856  | \$ | 925    | \$ | 5,103  | \$   | 1,633         | \$ | (22,413)   | \$  | (4,747)    |

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 12. Segment and related information (Continued)

|                                |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    | )ther<br>roject | Un | -allocated |     |           |
|--------------------------------|----|---------|----|----------|--------------|----|--------|----|---------|----|-----------------|----|------------|-----|-----------|
|                                | ]  | Path 15 | Au | burndale | Lake         | ]  | Pasco  | Ch | ambers  | A  | ssets           | С  | orporate   | Сог | solidated |
| Six month period ended         |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
| June 30, 2009:                 |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
| Operating revenues             | \$ | 15,416  | \$ | 37,989   | \$<br>31,104 | \$ | 5,795  | \$ |         | \$ |                 | \$ |            | \$  | 90,304    |
| Segment assets                 |    | 225,167 |    | 144,228  | 125,381      |    | 44,671 |    |         |    | 3,215           |    | 331,261    |     | 873,923   |
| Goodwill                       |    | 8,918   |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    |            |     | 8,918     |
| Project Adjusted EBITDA        | \$ | 13,833  | \$ | 18,547   | \$<br>15,621 | \$ | 2,869  | \$ | 5,024   | \$ | 19,161          | \$ |            | \$  | 75,055    |
| Change in fair value of        |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
| derivative instruments         |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    | (1,524) |    | 935             |    |            |     | (589)     |
| Depreciation and amortization  |    | 4,311   |    | 9,882    | 5,566        |    | 1,494  |    | 1,687   |    | 12,065          |    |            |     | 35,005    |
| Interest, net                  |    | 6,444   |    | 1,314    | (6)          |    | (43)   |    | 4,029   |    | 3,875           |    |            |     | 15,613    |
| Other project (income) expense |    | (1,229) |    |          | 62           |    | (25)   |    | 410     |    | (187)           |    |            |     | (969)     |
|                                |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
| Project income                 |    | 4,307   |    | 7,351    | 9,999        |    | 1,443  |    | 422     |    | 2,473           |    |            |     | 25,995    |
| Interest, net                  |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    | 20,170     |     | 20,170    |
| Administration                 |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    | 5,484      |     | 5,484     |
| Foreign exchange gain          |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    | 9,506      |     | 9,506     |
| Other income, net              |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    | (30)       | )   | (30)      |
| Loss from operations before    |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
| income taxes                   |    | 4,307   |    | 7,351    | 9,999        |    | 1,443  |    | 422     |    | 2,473           |    | (35,130)   | )   | (9,135)   |
| Income tax expense (benefit)   |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    | (2,649)    | )   | (2,649)   |
|                                |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
| Net loss                       | \$ | 4,307   | \$ | 7,351    | \$<br>9,999  | \$ | 1,443  | \$ | 422     | \$ | 2,473           | \$ | (32,481)   | )\$ | (6,486)   |
|                                |    |         |    |          |              |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    |            |     |           |
|                                |    |         |    |          | E 62         |    |        |    |         |    |                 |    |            |     |           |

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 12. Segment and related information (Continued)

Progress Energy Florida and the California Independent System Operator provide for 77% and 16%, respectively, of total consolidated revenues for the three months ended June 30, 2010 and 75% and 17% for the three months ended June 30, 2009 and 77% and 16%, respectively, of total consolidated revenues for the six months ended June 30, 2010 and 76% and 17% for the six months ended June 30, 2009. Progress Energy Florida purchases electricity from Auburndale and Lake, and the California Independent System Operator makes payments to Path 15.

| F-63 |
|------|
|------|

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 13. Equity method investments

The following summarizes the operating results for the six months ended June 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively, for our equity method investments:

|                       | Six-months<br>June 3 |         |
|-----------------------|----------------------|---------|
|                       | 2010                 | 2009    |
| Revenue               |                      |         |
| Chambers              | 28,746               | 26,476  |
| Badger Creek          | 7,095                | 6,482   |
| Gregory               | 16,553               | 13,854  |
| Orlando               | 20,760               | 20,600  |
| Selkirk               | 24,136               | 16,514  |
| Topsham               | 963                  | 1,118   |
| Other                 | 852                  | 14,400  |
|                       | 99,105               | 99,444  |
| Project expenses      |                      |         |
| Chambers              | 20,293               | 23,137  |
| Badger Creek          | 6,225                | 5,391   |
| Gregory               | 14,697               | 12,559  |
| Orlando               | 19,915               | 19,442  |
| Selkirk               | 24,751               | 16,916  |
| Topsham               | 186                  | 186     |
| Other                 | 1,105                | 14,055  |
|                       | 87,172               | 91,686  |
| Project other income  | ,                    | - ,     |
| (expense)             |                      |         |
| Chambers              | (1,752)              | (1,438) |
| Badger Creek          | 203                  | (2)     |
| Gregory               | (685)                | 59      |
| Orlando               | (66)                 | 6       |
| Selkirk               | (1,179)              | (1,081) |
| Topsham               |                      | (2)     |
| Other                 | 8                    | (1,331) |
|                       | (3,471)              | (3,789) |
| Project income (loss) |                      |         |
| Chambers              | 6,701                | 1,901   |
| Badger Creek          | 1,073                | 1,089   |
| Gregory               | 1,171                | 1,354   |
| Orlando               | 779                  | 1,164   |
| Selkirk               | (1,794)              | (1,483) |
| Topsham               | 777                  | 930     |
| Other                 | (245)                | (986)   |
|                       | 8,462                | 3,969   |

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 14. Related party transactions

Prior to December 31, 2009, Atlantic Power was managed by Atlantic Power Management, LLC (the "Manager"), which was owned by two private equity funds managed by Arclight Capital Partners, LLC ("ArcLight"). On December 31, 2009, we terminated our management agreements with the Manager and have agreed to pay the ArcLight funds an aggregate of \$15 million, to be satisfied by a payment of \$6 million that was made at the termination date, and additional payments of \$5 million, \$3 million and \$1 million on the respective first, second and third anniversaries of the termination date. We recorded the remaining liability associated with the termination fee at its estimated fair value of \$8.1 million at December 31, 2009. The contract termination liability is being accreted to the final amounts due over the term of these payments.

## 15. Normal course issuer bid

In 2008, we initiated a normal course issuer bid to purchase up to four million IPSs, representing approximately 8% of Atlantic Power's public float at that time. For the six months ended June 30, 2009, we acquired 481,600 IPSs at an average price of Cdn\$8.42 under the terms of our existing normal course issuer bid. As of June 30, 2009, we had acquired a cumulative total of 1,040,220 IPSs at an average price of Cdn\$8.61 since the inception of the issuer bid in July 2008. We paid the market price at the time of acquisition for any IPSs purchased through the facilities of the Toronto Stock Exchange, and all IPSs acquired under the bid have been cancelled. The issuer bid expired on July 24, 2009.

#### 16. Commitments and contingencies

From time to time, Atlantic Power, its subsidiaries and the projects are parties to disputes and litigation that arise in the normal course of business. We assess our exposure to these matters and record estimated loss contingencies when a loss is likely and can be reasonably estimated. There are no matters pending as of June 30, 2010 which are expected to have a material impact on our financial position or results of operations.

## 17. Subsequent events

These financial statements and notes reflect our evaluation of events occurring subsequent to the balance sheet date through August 9, 2010, the date the interim consolidated financial statements were issued.

On July 2, 2010, we acquired a 27.6% equity interest in Idaho Wind Partners 1, LLC ("Idaho Wind") for approximately \$40 million. Idaho Wind recently commenced construction of a 183 MW wind power project located near Twin Falls, Idaho, which is expected to be completed in late 2010 or early 2011. Idaho Wind has 20-year PPAs with Idaho Power Company. Our investment in Idaho Wind was funded with cash on hand and a \$20 million borrowing under our senior credit facility. Idaho Wind will be accounted for under the equity method of accounting.

#### 18. United States and Canadian accounting policy differences

In accordance with Canadian securities legislation, issuers that file reports with the Securities and Exchange Commission in the United States are allowed to file financial statements under United States GAAP to meet their continuous disclosure obligations in Canada. We have included a reconciliation highlighting the material differences between our consolidated financial statements prepared in

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 18. United States and Canadian accounting policy differences (Continued)

accordance with United States GAAP compared to its consolidated financial statements prepared in accordance with Canadian GAAP below.

Consolidated reconciliation of net income and shareholders' equity

Net income (loss) and shareholders' equity reconciled to Canadian GAAP are as follows:

|   | Three months ended<br>June 30, |    |          |    | Six montl<br>June |    |          |
|---|--------------------------------|----|----------|----|-------------------|----|----------|
|   | 2010                           |    | 2009     |    | 2010              |    | 2009     |
| Net income (loss), based on United States GAAP                            | \$<br>1,364                    | \$ | (10,729) | \$ | (4,747)           | \$ | (6,486)  |
| Changes in fair value of power purchase agreement, net of tax(1)          | (4,593)                        |    | 27,600   |    | (16,892)          |    | (10,126) |
| Projects accounted for under the cost method of accounting, net of tax(2) | 1,744                          |    | 2,733    |    | 1,822             |    | 4,012    |
|   |                                |    |          |    |                   |    |          |
| Net income (loss), based on Canadian GAAP                                 | \$<br>(1,485)                  | \$ | 19,604   | \$ | (19,817)          | \$ | (12,600) |

|   | June 30, |          |    |          |  |
|---|----------|----------|----|----------|--|
|   |          | 2010     |    | 2009     |  |
| Shareholders' equity, based on United States GAAP         | \$       | 384,635  | \$ | 130,510  |  |
| Adjusted for cumulative effect of US/Canadian differences |          | 70,312   |    | 51,844   |  |
|   |          | 454,947  |    | 182,354  |  |
| Net earnings for the period, Canadian GAAP                |          | (19,817) |    | (12,600) |  |
| Shareholders' equity, based on Canadian GAAP              | \$       | 435,130  | \$ | 169,754  |  |

(1)

The accounting standard for derivative instruments provides an exemption for PPAs that contain both a capacity payment and an energy component which, if certain criteria are met, qualifies the PPA for the normal purchases and normal sales treatment. A similar exemption does not exist under Canadian GAAP and accordingly, a PPA with a capacity payment, a minimum or specified quantity of energy and delivery into a liquid market is subject to fair value accounting. Our PPA at the Chambers project meets the normal purchases and normal sales exemption under United States GAAP and is not subject to fair value accounting.

(2)

We follow a standard under United States GAAP that establishes a presumption of significant influence with a low threshold of ownership in investments in limited partnerships and requires accounting under the equity method. Our investments in the Selkirk and Gregory projects are accounted for under the cost method for Canadian GAAP because there is not a different threshold for ownership interest in limited partnerships and we do not exercise significant influence over the operating and financial policies of these investments.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 18. United States and Canadian accounting policy differences (Continued)

Earnings per share

|                |        | Three m<br>ende<br>June | hs  |       | IS |        |    |        |
|----------------|--------|-------------------------|-----|-------|----|--------|----|--------|
|                | 2      | 2010                    | 2   | 2009  | 2  | 2010   | 2  | 2009   |
| Earnings per   |        |                         |     |       |    |        |    |        |
| share under    |        |                         |     |       |    |        |    |        |
| Canadian       |        |                         |     |       |    |        |    |        |
| GAAP           |        |                         |     |       |    |        |    |        |
| Basic          | \$     | (0.02)                  | \$  | 0.32  | \$ | (0.33) | \$ | (0.21) |
| Diluted        | \$     | (0.02)                  | \$  | 0.30  | \$ | (0.33) | \$ | (0.21) |
| Condensed cons | olidat | ad bala                 | 100 | chaot |    |        |    |        |

Condensed consolidated balance sheet

|   | June 30,<br>2010 |              |    | December 31,<br>2009 |
|---|------------------|--------------|----|----------------------|
|   | (Ca              | nadian GAAP) | (C | anadian GAAP)        |
| Assets  |                  |              |    |                      |
| Current assets  | \$               | 151,215      | \$ | 149,340              |
| Equity investments in unconsolidated affiliates(1)          |                  | 57,877       |    | 61,037               |
| Other long-term assets                                      |                  | 782,865      |    | 827,175              |
| Total assets  | \$               | 991,957      | \$ | 1,037,552            |
| Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity<br>Current liabilities | \$               | 93,055       | \$ | 77,471               |
| Other non-current liabilities                               |                  | 463,772      |    | 480,398              |
| Shareholders' equity:                                       |                  |              |    |                      |
| Common shares   |                  | 544,034      |    | 541,304              |
| Accumulated other comprehensive loss                        |                  | (194)        |    | (859)                |
| Retained deficit  |                  | (112,191)    |    | (60,762)             |
| Noncontrolling interest                                     |                  | 3,481        |    |                      |
| Total shareholders' equity                                  |                  | 435,130      |    | 479,683              |
| Total liabilities and shareholders' equity                  | \$               | 991,957      | \$ | 1,037,552            |

(1)

We follow a standard under United States GAAP that requires the equity method of accounting for our investments with 50% or less ownership interest in which we do not have a controlling interest. Under Canadian GAAP, our share of each of the assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses of our investments that are subject to joint control is proportionately consolidated.

## ATLANTIC POWER CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 18. United States and Canadian accounting policy differences (Continued)

Condensed consolidated statement of operations

|   |             | Three mon<br>June |          |                   |    | Six montl<br>June |    |                  |
|---|-------------|-------------------|----------|-------------------|----|-------------------|----|------------------|
|   | (0          | 2010<br>(Canadian |          | 2009<br>(Canadian |    | 2010<br>(Canadian |    | 2009<br>Canadian |
|   | GAAP) GAAP) |                   |          | GAAP)             |    | GAAP)             |    |                  |
| Project Income                                      |             |                   |          |                   |    |                   |    |                  |
| Project revenue                                     | \$          | 75,912            | \$       | 73,242            | \$ | 153,539           | \$ | 156,792          |
| Project expenses                                    |             | 56,245            |          | 60,214            |    | 113,477           |    | 123,492          |
| Project other expenses                              |             | (12,321)          |          | 46,311            |    | (55,456)          |    | (20,289)         |
|   |             | 7,346             |          | 59,339            |    | (15,394)          |    | 13,011           |
| Administration and other                            |             |                   |          |                   |    |                   |    |                  |
| expenses, net                                       |             | 10,560            |          | 26,117            |    | 15,662            |    | 34,671           |
| Loss from operations before                         |             |                   |          |                   |    |                   |    |                  |
| income taxes  |             | (3,214)           |          | 33,222            |    | (31,056)          |    | (21,660)         |
| Income tax expense (benefit)                        |             | (1,729)           |          | 13,618            |    | (11,239)          |    | (9,060)          |
| Net income (loss)                                   |             | (1,485)           |          | 19,604            |    | (19,817)          |    | (12,600)         |
| Less: Net loss attributable to                      |             |                   |          |                   |    |                   |    |                  |
| noncontrolling interest                             |             | (81)              |          |                   |    | (129)             |    |                  |
| Net income (loss) attributable<br>to Atlantic Power | ¢           |                   | <b>•</b> | 10 (0)            | ¢  |                   | ¢  |                  |
| Corporation   | \$          | (1,404)           | \$       | 19,604            | \$ | (19,688)          | \$ | (12,600)         |

Condensed consolidated statement of cash flows

|  |    | Three mon<br>June          |     | Six montl<br>June |    |                   |    |          |  |                  |
|--|----|----------------------------|-----|-------------------|----|-------------------|----|----------|--|------------------|
|  |    | 20102009(Canadian(Canadian |     |                   |    | 2010<br>(Canadian |    |          |  | 2009<br>Canadian |
|  | (  | GAAP)                      | (   | GAAP) G           |    | GAAP) GAAP)       |    | GAAP)    |  | GAAP)            |
| Cash provided by operating activities          | \$ | 17,398                     | \$  | 10,100            | \$ | 40,976            | \$ | 31,722   |  |                  |
| Cash used in investing activities              |    | 6,811                      |     | 11,113            |    | (2,380)           |    | 656      |  |                  |
| Cash used in financing activities              |    | (5,116)                    |     | (17,243)          |    | (26,374)          |    | (26,756) |  |                  |
|  |    |                            |     |                   |    |                   |    |          |  |                  |
| Increase in cash and cash equivalents          |    | 19,093                     |     | 3,970             |    | 12,222            |    | 5,622    |  |                  |
| Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period |    | 47,632                     |     | 44,218            |    | 54,503            |    | 42,566   |  |                  |
|  |    |                            |     |                   |    |                   |    |          |  |                  |
| Cash and cash equivalents, end of period       | \$ | 66,725                     | \$  | 48,188            | \$ | 66,725            | \$ | 48,188   |  |                  |
|  |    |                            |     |                   |    |                   |    |          |  |                  |
|  |    |                            | F-0 | 58                |    |                   |    |          |  |                  |

Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary Consolidated Financial Statements December 31, 2009 and 2008

The consolidated financial statements of Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and its subsidiary for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, are presented herein without the related report of independent accountants.

## Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## **Consolidated Balance Sheets**

## December 31, 2009 and 2008

| (in thousands of dollars)   | 2009          | 2008          |
|---|---------------|---------------|
| Assets  |               |               |
| Current assets  |               |               |
| Cash and cash equivalents   | \$<br>4,038   | \$<br>4,457   |
| Restricted cash   | 5,299         | 6,760         |
| Accounts receivable   | 22,990        | 22,819        |
| Inventory   | 722           | 3,793         |
| Derivative contracts  | 12,852        | 19,434        |
| Other assets  | 1,747         | 1,700         |
| Total current assets  | 47,648        | 58,963        |
| Restricted cash   | 30,723        | 34,584        |
| Derivative contracts  | 40,564        | 39,952        |
| Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation of \$201,614 and \$188,617, |               |               |
| respectively  | 179,466       | 192,396       |
| Deferred financing costs, net of accumulated  | ,             | .,_,0,0       |
| amortization of \$15,633 and \$15,134,  |               |               |
| respectively  | 658           | 1,157         |
| Other assets  | 4,424         | 4,764         |
|   | .,            | .,,           |
| Total assets  | \$<br>303,483 | \$<br>331,816 |
| Liabilities and Partners' Capital<br>Current liabilities                            |               |               |
| Current portion of long-term debt   | \$<br>44,579  | \$<br>43,905  |
| Accounts payable  | 12,941        | 16,079        |
| Due to affiliates   | 216           | 120           |
| Accrued property taxes  | 4,203         | 2,050         |
| Other accrued liabilities   | 3,860         | 4,742         |
| Derivative contracts  | 1,597         | 2,154         |
| Total current liabilities   | 67,396        | 69,050        |
| Long-term debt  | 84,474        | 129,053       |
| Derivative contracts  | 4,208         | 4,413         |
| Other liabilities   | 129           | 1,333         |
| Total liabilities   | 156,207       | 203,849       |
| Commitments and contingencies   |               |               |
| Partners' capital   |               |               |
| General partners  | 1,418         | 1,228         |
| Limited partners  | 145,858       | 126,739       |
| Total partners' capital   | 147,276       | 127,967       |
| Total liabilities and partners' capital   | \$<br>303,483 | \$<br>331,816 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

## Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## **Consolidated Statements of Operations**

## Years Ended December 31, 2009 and 2008

| (in thousands of dollars)               | 2009         | 2008          |
|---|--------------|---------------|
| Operating revenues                      |              |               |
| Energy                                  | \$<br>97,316 | \$<br>182,175 |
| Capacity                                | 86,341       | 106,933       |
| Commodity sales                         | 44,585       | 60,219        |
| Transmission                            | 11,080       | 11,038        |
| Total operating revenues                | 239,322      | 360,365       |
| Operating expenses                      |              |               |
| Fuel                                    | 89,567       | 180,822       |
| Operations and maintenance              | 25,739       | 19,264        |
| Commodity cost of sales                 | 34,339       | 46,651        |
| Transmission                            | 8,636        | 12,191        |
| General and administrative              | 5,291        | 5,344         |
| Depreciation                            | 12,997       | 13,112        |
| Unrealized loss on derivative contracts | 5,208        | 55,882        |
| Total operating expenses                | 181,777      | 333,266       |
|   |              | ,<br>,        |
| Operating income                        | 57,545       | 27,099        |
| Other income (expense)                  | 1 000        | 1.025         |
| Interest income                         | 1,009        | 1,835         |
| Interest expense                        | (15,321)     | (19,379)      |
| Net income                              | \$<br>43,233 | \$<br>9,555   |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

## Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## Consolidated Statements of Changes in Partners' Capital

## Years Ended December 31, 2009 and 2008

| (in thousands of dollars)                      | -  | eneral<br>rtners | <br>Limited<br>Partners |    | Total    |
|--|----|------------------|-------------------------|----|----------|
| Partners' capital at December 31, 2007         | \$ | 270              | \$<br>32,030            | \$ | 32,300   |
|  |    |                  |                         |    |          |
| Implementation of fair value guidance (Note 7) |    | 1,269            | 125,385                 |    | 126,654  |
| Net income                                     |    | 96               | 9,459                   |    | 9,555    |
| Capital distributions                          |    | (407)            | (40,135)                |    | (40,542) |
|  |    |                  |                         |    |          |
| Partners' capital at December 31, 2008         |    | 1,228            | 126,739                 |    | 127,967  |
|  |    |                  |                         |    |          |
| Net income                                     |    | 433              | 42,800                  |    | 43,233   |
| Capital distributions                          |    | (243)            | (23,681)                |    | (23,924) |
|  |    |                  |                         |    |          |
| Partners' capital at December 31, 2009         | \$ | 1,418            | \$<br>145,858           | \$ | 147,276  |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

## Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## **Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows**

## Years Ended December 31, 2009 and 2008

| (in thousands of dollars)                               | 2009         | 2008         |
|---|--------------|--------------|
| Cash flows from operating activities                    |              |              |
| Net income  | \$<br>43,233 | \$<br>9,555  |
| Noncash items included in net income:                   |              |              |
| Depreciation  | 12,997       | 13,112       |
| Amortization of deferred financing costs                | 499          | 626          |
| Amortization of deferred revenue                        |              | (354)        |
| Accretion of asset retirement obligation                | 8            | 6            |
| Unrealized loss on derivative contracts                 | 5,208        | 55,882       |
| Changes in operating assets and liabilities:            |              |              |
| Accounts receivable                                     | (964)        | 3,926        |
| Inventory   | 4,045        | 2,233        |
| Other assets  | 112          | 80           |
| Accounts payable  | (3,138)      | 905          |
| Due to affiliates                                       | 96           | (162)        |
| Accrued property taxes                                  | 941          | (1,950)      |
| Other accrued liabilities                               | (870)        | 668          |
| Other liabilities                                       |              | (1, 179)     |
|   |              |              |
| Net cash provided by operating activities               | 62,167       | 83,348       |
| Cash flows from investing activities                    |              |              |
| Decrease in restricted cash                             | 5,322        | 1,591        |
| Capital expenditures                                    | (79)         | (695)        |
| Net cash provided by investing activities               | 5,243        | 896          |
| Cash flows from financing activities                    |              |              |
| Repayment of long-term debt                             | (43,905)     | (42,998)     |
| Capital distributions                                   | (23,924)     | (40,542)     |
|   | (23,721)     | (10,512)     |
| Cash used in financing activities                       | (67,829)     | (83,540)     |
|   |              |              |
| Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents    | (419)        | 704          |
| Cash and cash equivalents                               |              |              |
| Beginning of year                                       | 4,457        | 3,753        |
| 0 0 7   | ,            |              |
| End of year   | \$<br>4,038  | \$<br>4,457  |
| Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information        |              |              |
| Cash paid for interest                                  | \$<br>14,899 | \$<br>18,449 |
| Noncash investing activities                            | ĺ.           |              |
| Capital expenditures which were accrued but not paid    | \$           | \$<br>12     |
| Capital expenditures previously accrued which were paid | \$<br>12     | \$<br>550    |
| The accompanying notes are an int                       |              |              |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

## Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 1. Organization and Business

Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. was organized on December 15, 1989 as a Delaware limited partnership. Selkirk Cogen Funding Corporation (the "Funding Corporation"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. (collectively, the "Partnership"), was organized for the sole purpose of facilitating financing activities of the Partnership and has no other operating activities (Note 4).

The managing general partner of the Partnership is JMC Selkirk, LLC ("JMC Selkirk" or the "Managing General Partner"). The other general partner of the Partnership (together with JMC Selkirk, the "General Partners") is RCM Selkirk GP, Inc. ("RCM Selkirk GP"). The limited partners of the Partnership (the "Limited Partners", and together with the General Partners, the "Partners") are JMC Selkirk, PentaGen Investors, L.P. ("PentaGen"), Teton Selkirk, LLC ("Teton Selkirk") and RCM Selkirk, L.P. ("RCM Selkirk LP").

The general and limited partners and their respective equity interests are as follows:

|                  |   | Interest(1) |          |          |
|------------------|---|-------------|----------|----------|
| Destation        | Affiliated With   | Preferred   | Original | Residual |
| Partners         | Annated with  | (i)         | (ii)     | (iii)    |
| General Partners |   |             |          |          |
| JMC Selkirk      | Cogentrix Energy, LLC and EIF Calypso, LLC(2)             | 0.09%       | 1.00%    | 0.81%    |
| RCM Selkirk GP   | Robert C. McNair and Family                               | 1.00%       | 0.00%    | 0.22%    |
| Limited Partners |   |             |          |          |
| JMC Selkirk      | Cogentrix Energy, LLC and EIF Calypso, LLC(2)             | 1.95%       | 21.40%   | 17.33%   |
| PentaGen         | Cogentrix Energy, LLC, EIF Calypso, LLC(2), and Osaka Gas | 5.25%       | 57.60%   | 46.66%   |
|                  | Energy America Corporation                                |             |          |          |
| Teton Selkirk    | Atlantic Power Holdings, LLC                              | 13.55%      | 20.00%   | 17.70%   |
| RCM Selkirk LP   | Robert C. McNair and Family                               | 78.16%      | 0.00%    | 17.28%   |

(1)

Percentages indicate the interest of (i) each of the Partners in certain priority distributions of available cash of the Partnership, up to fixed semi-annual amounts (the "Level I Distributions"), (ii) JMC Selkirk, PentaGen and Teton Selkirk in 99% of distributions of the remaining available cash of the Partnership; and (iii) each of the Partners in the residual tier of interests in cash distributions after the initial 18-year period following the commercial operation of Unit 2 (August 2012 or, if later, the date when all Level I Distributions have been paid).

(2)

Prior to November 2007, Cogentrix Energy, LLC ("CELLC"), indirectly owned 100% of the general and limited partner interests of JMC Selkirk and 50% of the limited partner interest of PentaGen. In November 2007, CELLC transferred 100% of its ownership interest in JMC Selkirk and 99.5712% of its ownership interest in PentaGen to Calypso Energy Holdings LLC ("Calypso"). Subsequent to the transfer, CELLC sold an 80% interest in Calypso to EIF Calypso, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company managed by Energy Investor Funds ("EIF"), a private equity fund manager, resulting in CELLC holding a 20% membership interest.

The Managing General Partner is responsible for managing and controlling the business and affairs of the Partnership, subject to certain powers which are vested in the management committee of the Partnership (the "Management Committee") under the Partnership Agreement. Each General Partner

## Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 1. Organization and Business (Continued)

has a voting representative on the Management Committee, which, subject to certain limited exceptions, acts by unanimity. Thus, the General Partners, and principally the Managing General Partner, exercise control over the Partnership. JMCS I Management, LLC ("JMCS I Management"), an affiliate of the Managing General Partner and wholly-owned subsidiary of CELLC, is acting as the project management firm (the "Project Management Firm") for the Partnership, and as such is responsible for the implementation and administration of the Partnership's business under the direction of the Managing General Partner. Upon the occurrence of certain events specified in the Partnership Agreement, RCM Selkirk GP may assume the powers and responsibilities of the Managing General Partner and of the Project Management Firm. Under the Partnership Agreement, each General Partner other than the Managing General Partner may convert its general partnership interest to that of a Limited Partner. Under terms of the limited liability agreement of Calypso, (the "Calypso LLC Agreement"), EIF indirectly has the power to control the Managing General Partner, subject to certain restrictions contained in the Calypso LLC Agreement.

The Partnership was formed for the purpose of constructing, owning and operating a natural gas- fired, combined-cycle cogeneration facility located on a 15.7 acre site leased from Saudi Basic Industries Corporation ("SABIC") in Bethlehem, New York (the "Facility"). The Facility has a total electric generating capacity of 345-megawatts ("MW") with a maximum average steam output of 400,000 pounds per hour ("lbs/hr"). The Facility consists of one unit ("Unit 1") with an electric generating capacity of approximately 79.9 MW and a second unit ("Unit 2") with an electric generating capacity of approximately 265.0 MW (collectively, the "Units"). The Units have been designed to operate independently for electrical generation, while thermally integrated for steam generation. Unit 1 commenced commercial operations on April 17, 1992 and Unit 2 commenced commercial operations on September 1, 1994.

The Partnership had a long-term contract with Niagara Mohawk Power Corporation ("Niagara Mohawk") for the sale of electric capacity and energy produced by Unit 1, which expired June 30, 2008 ("Amended and Restated Niagara Mohawk Power Purchase Agreement"). The Partnership has a long-term contract with Consolidated Edison Company of New York, Inc. ("Con Edison") for the sale of electric capacity and energy produced by Unit 2. The Partnership has a long-term contract with SABIC for the sale of steam produced by the Facility and delivered to SABIC Innovative Plastics, ("SABIC IP"), a subsidiary of Saudi Basic Industries Corporation. The Facility uses natural gas purchased principally from Canadian suppliers under long-term gas supply contracts as its primary fuel input.

The Facility is certified by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission as a qualifying facility ("Qualifying Facility") under the Public Utility Regulatory Policy Act of 1978, as amended ("PURPA"). As a Qualifying Facility, the prices charged for the sale of energy and steam are not regulated. Certain fuel supply and transportation agreements entered into by the Partnership are also subject to regulation on the federal and provincial levels in Canada. The Partnership has obtained all material Canadian governmental permits and authorizations required for its operation.

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 2. Significant Accounting Policies

#### **Basis of Presentation**

The Partnership is required to consolidate an entity for which it absorbs a majority of the entity's expected losses, receives a majority of the entity's expected residual returns, or both, as a result of ownership, contractual or other financial interest in the entity.

The Partnership determines whether it is the primary beneficiary of a variable interest entity ("VIE") by first performing a qualitative analysis of the VIE that includes a review of, among other factors, its capital structure, contractual terms, which interests create or absorb variability, related party relationships and the design of the VIE. For purposes of allocating a VIE's expected losses and expected residual returns to its variable interest holders, the Partnership utilizes the "top down" method. Under that method, the Partnership calculates its share of the VIE's expected losses and expected residual returns using the specific cash flows that would be allocated to it, based on contractual arrangements and/or the Partnership's position in the capital structure of the VIE, under various probability-weighted scenarios.

The Funding Corporation was determined to be a VIE. Based on an analysis performed, Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. was deemed to be the primary beneficiary. As a result, Funding Corporation is included in the Partnership's consolidated financial statements. All material intercompany transactions have been eliminated.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent liabilities as of the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

#### **Cash and Cash Equivalents**

Cash and cash equivalents consist of short-term, highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less.

## **Restricted Cash**

Restricted cash includes both cash and cash equivalents that are held in accounts restricted for debt service, major maintenance and other specifically designated accounts under a deposit and disbursement agreement ("Depositary Agreement"). Restricted cash associated with transactions expected to occur beyond one-year are classified as long-term. All other restricted accounts are classified as current assets.

#### Inventory

Spare parts are valued at the lower of average cost or market and consist of Facility equipment components and maintenance supplies required to be maintained in order to facilitate maintenance activities. Spare parts which are expected to be utilized during the next year are classified as current in

## Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 2. Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Spare parts of approximately \$3,523,000 and \$4,497,000 which are not expected to be utilized within the next year are classified as long-term and included in other assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets at December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

The Partnership performs periodic assessments to determine the existence of obsolete, slow- moving and non-usable spare parts and records necessary provisions to reduce such inventories to net realizable value.

#### **Emission Allowances**

Emission allowances are valued under the weighted average costing method subject to the lower of cost or market principle. In applying the lower of cost or market principle, a reduction in the carrying value is not recognized so long as the Partnership will recover/pass-through the cost in its operating margin.

The historical cost of emission allowances is calculated as follows:

Granted from regulatory body emission allowances obtained via grants are not assigned any value by the Partnership as their cost is zero.

Acquired as part of an acquisition emission allowances are recorded at fair value as of the acquisition date, subject to pro rata reduction if overall purchase price is less than the entity's fair value.

Purchased from third parties emission allowances that are transferable and can be purchased or sold in the normal course of business are recorded at cost.

At December 31, 2009, the Partnership has accrued approximately \$461,000 in emission allowances which are classified as current and included in other liabilities in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

#### **Derivative Contracts**

In accordance with guidance on accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities all derivatives should be recognized at fair value. Derivatives or any portion thereof, that are not designated as, and effective as, hedges must be adjusted to fair value through earnings. Derivative contracts are classified as either assets or liabilities on the consolidated balance sheets. Certain contracts that require physical delivery may qualify for and be designated as normal purchases/normal sales. Such contracts are accounted for on an accrual basis.

#### **Fair Value Measurements**

In September 2006, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued guidance that defines fair value, provides guidance for measuring fair value and requires certain disclosures. This guidance does not require any new fair value measurements, but rather applies to all other accounting pronouncements that require or permit fair value measurements.

## Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 2. Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

A fair value hierarchy was established that prioritizes the inputs to valuation techniques used to measure fair value. The hierarchy gives the highest priority to unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities (level 1 measurements) and the lowest priority to unobservable inputs (level 3 measurements). The three levels of the fair value hierarchy are described below:

- Level 1: Observable inputs such as quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
- Level 2: Inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly. These include quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets and quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active.
- Level 3: Unobservable inputs that reflect the reporting entity's own assumptions.

A financial instrument's level within the fair value hierarchy is based on the lowest level of any input that is significant to the fair value measurement (Note 7). Upon implementation of this guidance, the Partnership recognized an approximate \$126.7 million gain on January 1, 2008, on its gas supply contracts, as an adjustment to retained earnings.

In February 2008, the FASB issued a one-year deferral for non-financial assets and liabilities to comply with issued fair value guidance. As of December 31, 2009, the Partnership does not have any non-financial assets or liabilities remeasured at fair value on a recurring basis.

#### **Property and Equipment**

Property and equipment are recorded at cost, net of accumulated depreciation. Expenditures for major additions and improvements are capitalized and minor replacements, maintenance, and repairs are charged to expense as incurred. When property and equipment are retired or otherwise disposed of, the cost and accumulated depreciation are removed from the accounts and any resulting gain or loss is included in the consolidated results of operations for the respective period. Depreciation is provided over the estimated useful lives ("EUL") of the related assets using the straight-line method. Capitalized modifications to leased properties are depreciated using the straight-line method over the shorter of the lease term or the asset's estimated useful life (Note 3).

The Partnership's depreciation is based on the Facility being considered as a single property unit. Certain components of the Facility will require replacement or overhaul several times over its estimated life. Costs associated with overhauls are recorded as an expense in the period incurred. However, in instances where replacement of a Facility component is significant and the Partnership can reasonably estimate the original cost of the component being replaced, the Partnership will write-off the replaced component and capitalize the cost of the replacement. The component will be depreciated over the lesser of the EUL of the component or the remaining useful life of the Facility.

The Partnership reviews the carrying value of property and equipment for impairment whenever events and circumstances indicate that the carrying value of property and equipment may not be recoverable from the estimated future cash flows expected to result from its use and eventual disposition. In cases where undiscounted expected future cash flows are less than the carrying value, an impairment loss is recognized equal to an amount by which the carrying value exceeds the fair value of

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 2. Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

property and equipment. The factors considered by management in performing this assessment include current operating results, trends and prospects, the manner in which the property and equipment is used, and the effects of obsolescence, demand, competition, and other economic factors.

#### **Deferred Financing Costs**

Deferred financing costs, which consist of the costs incurred to obtain financing, are deferred and amortized into interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations using the effective interest method over the term of the relaed financing (Note 4).

#### Asset Retirement Obligations

Asset retirement obligations, including those conditioned on future events, are recorded at fair value in the period in which they are incurred, if a reasonable estimate of fair value can be made. The associated asset retirement costs are capitalized as part of the carrying amount of the related long-lived asset in the same period. In each subsequent period, the liability is accreted to its present value and the capitalized cost is depreciated over the EUL of the long-lived asset. If the asset retirement obligation is settled for other than the carrying amount of the liability, the Partnership recognizes a gain or loss on settlement. The Partnership recognized an asset retirement obligation at December 31, 2009 and 2008 of approximately \$128,000 and \$120,000, respectively. This obligation is included in other liabilities and represents the costs the Partnership would incur to perform environmental clean-up or remove certain portions of the Facility.

#### **Revenue Recognition**

Revenues from the sale of energy and steam are recorded based on monthly output delivered as specified under contractual terms or current market conditions and are recorded on a gross basis on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations as energy and steam revenues, respectively, with the associated costs recorded in fuel and transmission expenses.

The Partnership's long-term gas supply contracts are not designated as, nor do they qualify as, held for trading purposes. Thus, the related realized gains and losses on these derivative contracts are reported in the accompanying statement of operations.

Revenues from the sale of gas are recorded in the month sold and take place in the form of (i) short-term transactions whereby the Partnership resells its firm natural gas supply volumes when Unit 1 or Unit 2 is dispatched off-line or at less than full capacity ("Gas Resales"), and (ii) short-term transactions whereby the Partnership attempts to lower the cost of natural gas delivered to the Facility by reselling certain of its firm natural gas supply volumes and purchasing replacement gas supply volumes at lower prices in the spot market, to meet the Facility's scheduled operation ("Gas Supply Cost Mitigation"). Gas Resales are recorded on a gross basis on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations in commodity sales, with the associated costs recorded in commodity cost of sales. Gas Resales are recorded on a gross basis because the Partnership's decision to sell its firm natural gas supply is primarily driven by the dispatch of the Facility. Gas Supply Cost Mitigation is included on a net basis in fuel expense on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

## December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 2. Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

based on the premise that the Partnership's decision to sell its firm natural gas supply is primarily driven by the intent to lower the cost of natural gas delivered to the Facility for scheduled operation.

#### **Income Taxes**

As a partnership, the income tax effects accrue directly to the partners, and each partner is individually responsible for its share of the combined income or loss. Accordingly, no income tax provision is recorded in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

## Reclassifications

Certain reclassifications have been made to the prior year's consolidated financial statements to conform to the current year presentation. These reclassifications had no effect on the previously reported results of operations or partners capital.

#### Subsequent Events

The Partnership evaluated subsequent events through March 12, 2010.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

Effective July 1, 2009 the Partnership adopted the Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") issued by the FASB. The ASC does not change GAAP, but instead takes the numerous individual accounting pronouncements that previously constituted GAAP and reorganizes them into approximately 90 accounting topics, which are then broken down into subtopics, sections and paragraphs. The intent is to simplify user access to authoritative GAAP by providing all of the guidance related to a particular topic in one place. ASC supersedes all previously existing non-Security and Exchange Commission or non-grandfathered accounting and reporting standards. The adoption of ASC did not have any impact on the Partnership's consolidated financial statements.

In June 2009, the FASB issued guidance to revise the approach to determine when a VIE should be consolidated. The new consolidation model for VIEs considers whether the Partnership has the power to direct the activities that most significantly impact the VIE's economic performance and shares in the significant risks and rewards of the entity. The guidance on VIEs requires companies to continually reassess VIEs to determine if consolidation is appropriate and provide additional disclosures. The guidance is effective for the Partnership's fiscal year beginning January 1, 2010. The Partnership expects the adoption of this guidance will have no material impact on its financial statements.

## Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2009 and 2008

## 3. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment consisted of the following components as of December 31:

| (in thousands of dollars)      |    | 2009      |    | 2008      |  |
|--------------------------------|----|-----------|----|-----------|--|
| Facility                       |    | 376,635   | \$ | 377,065   |  |
| Facility improvements          |    | 493       |    | 71        |  |
| Leasehold improvements         |    | 353       |    | 353       |  |
| Machinery and equipment        |    | 929       |    | 876       |  |
| Computer systems               |    | 2,358     |    | 2,336     |  |
| Office equipment               |    | 312       |    | 312       |  |
|                                |    |           |    |           |  |
|                                |    | 381,080   |    | 381,013   |  |
| Less: Accumulated depreciation |    | (201,614) |    | (188,617) |  |
|                                | \$ | 179,466   | \$ | 192,396   |  |

The EULs for significant property and equipment categories are as follows:

| Facility                | 30 years                            |
|-------------------------|-------------------------------------|
| Facility improvements   | 10 - 30 years                       |
| Leasehold improvements  | Lesser of lease term or asset's EUL |
| Machinery and equipment | 5 - 15 years                        |
| Computer systems        | 3 - 5 years                         |
| Office equipment        | 5 years                             |
| 4. Long-term Debt       |                                     |

Long-term debt consisted of the following components as of December 31:

## (in thousands of dollars)

|                       | As of December 31, 2009 |             | For the Year Ended December 31, 2009 |                     |                    |                             |
|-----------------------|-------------------------|-------------|--------------------------------------|---------------------|--------------------|-----------------------------|
| Description           | Commitment<br>Amount    | Due<br>Date | Balance<br>Outstanding               | Interest<br>Expense | Commitment<br>Fees | Letter of<br>Credit<br>Fees |
| 2012 Bonds(1)         | \$ 129,053              | 6/26/12     | \$ 129,053                           | \$ 14,446           | N/A                | N/A                         |
| Credit Agreement(2)   |                         |             |                                      |                     |                    |                             |
| Working Capital       |                         |             |                                      |                     |                    |                             |
| Loan                  | 27,075                  | 6/30/12     |                                      |                     | \$ 108             | N/A                         |
| Letter of Credit      |                         |             |                                      |                     |                    |                             |
| Facility              |                         |             |                                      |                     |                    |                             |
| Fuel Supply           | 10,000                  | 6/30/12     |                                      | N/A                 | N/A                | \$ 100                      |
| Fuel Management       | 5,000                   | 6/30/12     |                                      | N/A                 | N/A                | 51                          |
| Gas Transportation    | 2,925                   | 6/30/12     |                                      | N/A                 | N/A                | 30                          |
|                       |                         |             |                                      |                     |                    |                             |
|                       |                         |             | 129,053                              |                     |                    |                             |
|                       |                         |             |                                      |                     |                    |                             |
| Less: Current portion |                         |             | 44,579                               |                     |                    |                             |
|                       |                         |             |                                      |                     |                    |                             |

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 4. Long-term Debt (Continued)

#### (in thousands of dollars)

|                           | As of December 31, 2008 |                  |             |    |                       | F  | or the Y           | Inded Dec<br>2008    | emb | er 31,                   |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|------------------|-------------|----|-----------------------|----|--------------------|----------------------|-----|--------------------------|
| Description               |                         | mitment<br>nount | Due<br>Date | -  | Balance<br>Itstanding |    | nterest<br>Expense | <br>nmitment<br>Fees | С   | tter of<br>redit<br>Fees |
| 2012 Bonds(1)             | \$                      | 172,958          | 6/26/12     | \$ | 172,958               | \$ | 18,449             | N/A                  |     | N/A                      |
| Credit Agreement(2)       |                         |                  |             |    |                       |    |                    |                      |     |                          |
| Working Capital Loan      |                         | 22,075           | 6/30/12     |    |                       |    |                    | \$<br>108            |     | N/A                      |
| Letter of Credit Facility |                         |                  |             |    |                       |    |                    |                      |     |                          |
| Fuel Supply               |                         | 10,000           | 6/30/12     |    |                       |    | N/A                | N/A                  | \$  | 108                      |
| Fuel Management           |                         | 5,000            | 6/30/12     |    |                       |    | N/A                | N/A                  |     | 50                       |
| Gas Transportation        |                         | 2,925            | 8/3/09      |    |                       |    | N/A                | N/A                  |     | 29                       |
| CO <sup>2</sup> Allowance |                         |                  |             |    |                       |    |                    |                      |     |                          |
| Auction                   |                         | 5,000            | 1/2/09      |    |                       |    | N/A                | N/A                  |     | 4                        |
|                           |                         |                  |             |    |                       |    |                    |                      |     |                          |
|                           |                         |                  |             |    | 172,958               |    |                    |                      |     |                          |
|                           |                         |                  |             |    |                       |    |                    |                      |     |                          |
| Less: Current portion     |                         |                  |             |    | 43,905                |    |                    |                      |     |                          |
|                           |                         |                  |             |    |                       |    |                    |                      |     |                          |
|                           |                         |                  |             | \$ | 129,053               |    |                    |                      |     |                          |

(1)

The 2012 bonds were issued by the Funding Corporation on May 9, 1994 ("2012 Bonds") and are pledged by substantially all of the assets of the Partnership and are non-recourse to the individual Partners. The obligations of the Funding Corporation with respect to the 2012 Bonds are unconditionally guaranteed by the Partnership. The trust indenture restricts the ability of the Partnership to make distributions to the Partners under certain circumstances. Interest is fixed at 8.98% with interest payments due semi-annually on June 26 and December 26. Principal payments commenced on December 26, 2007, and are payable semi-annually thereafter.

(2)

The Partnership has a credit agreement for \$45,000,000, which is available to the Partnership for working capital purposes, including the provision of letters of credit (the "Credit Agreement"). Outstanding balances of loans under the Credit Agreement bear interest at a rate equal to, at the Partnership's option, either (i) a base rate equal to the greater of (x) the sum of the federal funds rate plus 0.50% and (y) the prime rate publicly announced by Citizens Bank of Massachusetts, payable quarterly in arrears, or (ii) LIBOR plus 1.00% (increased to 1.25% if the Partnership's credit rating from Standard & Poor's ("S&P") falls below BBB-), payable at the end of the applicable interest period (or quarterly for interest periods of more than three months). As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, the Partnership has issued letters of credit totaling approximately \$17,925,000 and \$22,925,000 to support obligations under certain of the Partnership's fuel related agreements (Note 9), respectively.

Included in other accrued liabilities at December 31, 2009 and 2008 was approximately \$188,000 and \$265,000 of accrued interest expense, respectively.

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 4. Long-term Debt (Continued)

Future minimum principal repayments as of December 31, 2009 are as follows:

| (in thousands of dollars) |               |
|---------------------------|---------------|
| 2010                      | \$<br>44,579  |
| 2011                      | 55,070        |
| 2012                      | 29,404        |
|                           |               |
|                           | \$<br>129,053 |

The Partnership is subject to various operational and financial covenants. As of December 31, 2009 the Partnership had not complied with certain covenants related to the 2012 Bonds and the credit agreement. The Partnership subsequently cured these covenant violations in January 2010.

#### 5. Operating Leases

The Partnership leases certain equipment, land and buildings under non-cancelable operating leases expiring at various dates through 2014. For the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, the Partnership incurred lease expense of approximately \$1,002 and \$1,003, respectively, which is included in operations and maintenance expense and general and administrative expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

Future minimum lease payments under the terms of the non-cancelable operating leases, as of December 31, 2009, are as follows:

| (in thousands of dollars) |             |
|---------------------------|-------------|
| 2010                      | \$<br>1,001 |
| 2011                      | 1,000       |
| 2012                      | 1,000       |
| 2013                      | 1,000       |
| 2014                      | 667         |
|                           |             |

\$ 4,668

#### 6. Payment in Lieu of Taxes

In October 1992, the Partnership entered into a Payment in Lieu of Taxes ("PILOT") agreement with the Town of Bethlehem Industrial Development Agency ("IDA"), a corporate governmental agency which exempts the Partnership from certain property taxes. The agreement commenced on January 1, 1993, and will terminate on December 31, 2012. The Partnership amended the PILOT agreement effective January 1, 2010; as a result payments are due monthly in 2010 and semi-annually thereafter. The Partnership which recognizes PILOT payments on a straight-line basis over the term of the agreement expensed \$2,920,000 for each of the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 which is included in general and administrative expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 6. Payment in Lieu of Taxes (Continued)

As of December 31, 2009, the future payments remaining under the PILOT are as follows:

| (in thousands of dollars) |             |
|---------------------------|-------------|
| 2010                      | \$<br>4,203 |
| 2011                      | 4,300       |
| 2012                      | 4,400       |
|                           |             |

\$ 12,903

### 7. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The Partnership's natural gas supply contracts are accounted for as derivative contracts (Note 2). The Partnership uses a valuation model to derive the fair value of its derivative contracts based upon the present value of known or estimated cash flows taking into consideration multiple inputs including commodity prices, volatility factors and discount rates, as well as counterparty credit ratings and credit enhancements. The model used reflects the contractual terms of, and specific risks inherent in, the contracts as well as the availability of pricing information in the market. Where possible, the Partnership verifies the values produced by its pricing model to market transactions. Due to the fact that the Partnership's contracts trade in less liquid markets, model selection requires significant judgment because such contracts tend to be more complex and pricing information is less available in these markets. Price transparency is inherently more limited for more complex structures because of the nature, location and tenor of the arrangement, which requires additional inputs such as correlations and volatilities. In addition to model selection, management makes significant judgments based upon the Partnership's proprietary views of market factors and conditions regarding price and correlation inputs in unobservable periods and adjustments to reflect various factors such as liquidity, bid/offer spreads and credit considerations. If available, these adjustments are based on market evidence.

The Partnership adjusts the inputs to its valuation models only to the extent that changes in these inputs can be verified by similar market transactions, third-party pricing services and/or broker quotes, or can be derived from other substantive evidence such as empirical market data. In circumstances where the Partnership cannot verify the model to market transactions, it is possible that a different valuation model could produce a materially different estimate of fair value.

### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 7. Fair Value of Financial Instruments (Continued)

The following table sets forth the Partnership's financial assets and liabilities and other fair value measurements made on a recurring basis by fair value hierarchy level at December 31, 2009:

|                     | Quoted<br>Prices in<br>Active<br>Markets<br>for Identical<br>Assets or<br>Liabilities<br>(Level 1) | Significant<br>Other<br>Observable<br>Inputs<br>(Level 2) | O<br>Unob<br>In | ificant<br>ther<br>servable<br>puts<br>evel 3) | Total        |
|---------------------|--|---|-----------------|--|--------------|
| Assets              |  |   |                 |  |              |
| Derivative contract | \$   | \$  | \$              | 53,416   | \$<br>53,416 |
| Liabilities         |  |   |                 |  |              |
| Derivative contract |  |   |                 | (5,805)  | (5,805)      |
|                     | \$   | \$  | \$              | 47,611   | \$<br>47,611 |

The following table sets forth a reconciliation of changes in the fair value of derivatives that are based on significant unobservable inputs for the year ended December 31, 2009.

| (in thousands of dollars)   |    |         |
|---|----|---------|
| Fair value of derivatives based on significant unobservable                             | ¢  | 52 010  |
| inputs at January 1, 2009   | \$ | 52,819  |
| Unrealized losses(1)  |    | (5,208) |
| Fair value of derivatives based on significant unobservable inputs at December 31, 2009 | \$ | 47,611  |

The following table sets forth the Partnership's financial assets and liabilities and other fair value measurements made on a recurring basis by fair value hierarchy level at December 31, 2008:

|                     | Quoted<br>Prices in<br>Active<br>Markets<br>for Identical<br>Assets or<br>Liabilities<br>(Level 1) | Significant<br>Other<br>Observable<br>Inputs<br>(Level 2) | Uno<br>] | gnificant<br>Other<br>bservable<br>Inputs<br>Level 3) | Total        |
|---------------------|--|---|----------|---|--------------|
| Assets              |  |   |          |   |              |
| Derivative contract | \$   | \$  | \$       | 59,386  | \$<br>59,386 |
| Liabilities         |  |   |          |   |              |
| Derivative contract |  |   |          | (6,567)   | (6,567)      |
|                     | \$   | \$  | \$       | 52,819  | \$<br>52,819 |
|                     |  |   |          | F-86  |              |

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 7. Fair Value of Financial Instruments (Continued)

The following table sets forth a reconciliation of changes in the fair value of derivatives that are based on significant unobservable inputs for the year ended December 31, 2008.

| (in thousands of dollars)                                   |               |
|---|---------------|
| Fair value of derivatives based on significant unobservable |               |
| inputs at January 1, 2008(2)                                | \$<br>108,701 |
| Unrealized losses(1)  | (55,882)      |
|   | (,)           |
| Fair value of derivatives based on significant unobservable |               |
| inputs at December 31, 2008                                 | \$<br>52,819  |

(1)

Unrealized losses on derivative contracts are reflected in operating expenses in consolidated statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008. Each of the contracts contributing to the unrealized loss was still held by the Partnership at December 31, 2009.

(2)

Includes Day One gain of \$126.7 million, recorded as an adjustment to retained earnings upon the adoption of fair value guidance (Note 2).

The fair value of the 2012 Bonds as of December 31, 2009 and 2008 was \$142,777,000 and \$173,527,000, respectively. The estimated fair values were based on a valuation model which discounts future cash flows produced by the 2012 Bonds at a rate determined by applying a spread based on the credit rating to the U.S. Treasury rates. Judgment is required in interpreting market data to develop the estimates of fair value. Accordingly, the fair value estimates as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, are not necessarily indicative of amounts the Partnership could have realized in current markets.

The Partnership's additional financial instruments consist of cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash, accounts receivable, accounts payable, due to affiliates, and accrued liabilities. These instruments approximate their fair values as of December 31, 2009 and 2008 due to their short-term nature.

### 8. Concentration of Credit Risk

Credit risk is the risk of loss the Partnership would incur if counterparties fail to perform their contractual obligations (including accounts receivable). The Partnership primarily conducts business with counterparties in the energy industry, such as investor-owned utilities, energy trading companies, financial institutions, gas production companies and gas transportation companies located in the United States and Canada. This concentration of counterparties may impact the Partnership's overall exposure to credit risk in that its counterparties may be similarly affected by changes in economic, regulatory or other conditions. The Partnership mitigates potential credit losses by dealing, where practical, with counterparties that are rated at investment grade or better by a major credit rating agency or have a history of reliable performance within the energy industry.

As of December 31, 2009, the Partnership's credit risk is primarily concentrated with the following customers: Con Edison, New York Independent System Operator ("NYISO"), Shell Energy North America (Canada) Inc. and ("Shell Energy North America"). These counterparties provided 96% of the Partnership's revenues for the year ended December 31, 2009 and accounted for approximately

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 8. Concentration of Credit Risk (Continued)

89% of the Partnership's accounts receivable balance at December 31, 2009. The Partnership also has credit risk concentrated with counterparties who are contractually obligated to provide fuel supply and transportation (Note 9).

#### 9. Commitments and Contingencies

#### **Power Purchase Agreements**

The Partnership has a power purchase agreement with Con Edison for a term of 20-years that began on September 1, 1994, the date Unit 2's commercial operations commenced (the "Con Edison Power Purchase Agreement"). The Con Edison Power Purchase Agreement provides Con Edison the right to schedule Unit 2 for dispatch on a daily basis at full capability, partial capability or off-line. Con Edison's scheduling decisions are required to be based in part on economic criteria which, pursuant to the governing rules of the NYISO, take into account the variable cost of the electricity to be delivered. The Con Edison Power Purchase Agreement provides for Con Edison to make a monthly contract payment to the Partnership consisting of four components: (i) capacity, (ii) fuel, (iii) O&M, and (iv) wheeling. The capacity payment, a portion of the fuel payment, a portion of the O&M payment, and the wheeling payment are fixed and paid on the basis of the availability of Unit 2 to operate, whether or not Unit 2 is dispatched on-line. The fixed charges are subject to reduction if Unit 2's average availability is less than 90% for the four-month summer period (June through September) or is less than 80% during the rest of the year. The variable portions of the fuel payment and O&M payment are payable based on the amount of electricity produced by Unit 2 and delivered to Con Edison. The total fixed and variable fuel payment is capped at a ceiling price established in accordance with the Con Edison Power Purchase Agreement. Payments from Con Edison may also include a "savings component", which is equal to one-half of the amount by which Unit 2's actual fixed and variable fuel commodity and transportation costs are less than the ceiling price.

#### **Steam Sale Agreements**

The Partnership has a steam sales agreement, as amended, with SABIC for a term of 20-years from the commercial operations date of Unit 2 which may be extended under certain circumstances (the "Steam Sales Agreement"). The Steam Sales Agreement may be terminated by the Partnership with a one-year advanced written notice upon the termination of the power purchase agreement with Con Edison. The Steam Sales Agreement may also be terminated by SABIC with a 2-year advanced written notice if the SABIC IP plant no longer has a requirement for steam. Pursuant to the Steam Sales Agreement the Partnership is obligated to sell up to 400,000 lbs/hr of the thermal output of Unit 1 and Unit 2 for use as process steam by the SABIC IP plant adjacent to the Facility. The Partnership charges SABIC a nominal price for delivered steam in an amount up to the annual equivalent of 160,000 lbs/hr during each hour in which the SABIC IP plant is in production (the "Discounted Quantity"). Steam sales in excess of the Discounted Quantity are priced at SABIC's avoided variable direct cost, subject to an "annual true-up" to ensure that SABIC receives the annual equivalent of the Discounted Quantity at nominal price.

Under the Steam Sales Agreement, SABIC is obligated to purchase the minimum quantities of steam necessary for the Facility to maintain its Qualifying Facility status (Note 1). In the event SABIC

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 9. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

fails to meet the minimum purchase quantity, the Partnership may acquire title to the Facility site and terminate the operating lease agreement with SABIC at no cost to the Partnership.

#### Supply and Transportation Agreements

The Unit 1 gas supply contract with Shell Energy North America has a 7-year term beginning November 1, 2005, and gives the Partnership the right to purchase a maximum daily quantity of natural gas of 15,000 MMBtu at a commodity price that adjusts, on a monthly basis, with changes in a specified market index for natural gas, and does not impose a minimum contract volume purchase obligation on the Partnership. The Partnership also has a fuel management agreement with Shell Energy North America for a 7-year period beginning November 1, 2005. The Partnership has posted two letters of credit in the aggregate amount of \$15,000,000 to support obligations under its agreements with Shell Energy North America (Note 4).

The Partnership entered into long-term contracts (collectively, the "Unit 1 Gas Transportation Contracts") for the transportation of natural gas volumes generally used to operate Unit 1 on a firm basis with TransCanada Pipelines Limited ("TransCanada"), Iroquois Gas Transmissions System, L.P. ("Iroquois") and Tennessee Gas Pipeline Company ("Tennessee"). Each of the Unit 1 Gas Transportation Contracts has a term of 20-years beginning November 1, 1992. In conjunction with the restructuring of the long-term gas supply agreement generally used to supply natural gas to operate Unit 1, effective November 1, 2005, the Partnership permanently assigned the capacity under the Unit 1 Gas Transportation Contract with TransCanada to Shell Energy North America.

To supply natural gas needed to operate Unit 2, the Partnership entered into 15-year gas supply agreements beginning November 1, 1994 ("Original Unit 2 Gas Supply Contracts") with Imperial Oil Resources ("Imperial"), EnCana Corporation ("EnCana") and Canadian Forest Oil Ltd. ("CFOL"), (collectively, the "Unit 2 Gas Suppliers"), each on a firm basis. During the fourth quarter of 2004, the Partnership restructured its agreements with the Unit 2 Gas Suppliers to modify the Original Unit 2 Gas Supply Contracts and/or enter into new agreements for an extended term ("Restructured Unit 2 Gas Supply Contracts"). As a result of the restructuring, the Unit 2 Gas Suppliers will continue supplying gas to the Partnership for an additional five-year period beginning November 1, 2009. The commodity price of natural gas under the Restructured Unit 2 Gas Supply Contracts aljusts, on a monthly basis, with changes in specified market indices for natural gas or a combination of natural gas and oil. The Restructured Unit 2 Gas Supply Contracts allow for the Partnership to purchase a maximum daily quantity of natural gas of 58,660 MMBtu with an average minimum contract volume purchase obligation of approximately 55% of the maximum daily quantity.

The Partnership entered into certain long-term contracts (collectively, the "Unit 2 Gas Transportation Contracts") for the transportation of natural gas volumes generally used to operate Unit 2 on a firm basis with TransCanada, Iroquois and Tennessee. Each of the Unit 2 Gas Transportation Contracts has a term of 20-years beginning November 1, 1994. Under one of these agreements, the fuel transporter has exercised its right to require the Partnership to post letters of credit on an annual basis. The Partnership has posted a letter of credit for approximately \$2,925,000 U.S. dollars and two fuel suppliers, on behalf of the Partnership, have posted letters of credit totaling approximately \$8,769,000 Canadian dollars (Note 4). The Partnership is obligated to reimburse the fuel

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 9. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

suppliers for all amounts related to obtaining and maintaining the letters of credit and, under certain circumstances, for any amounts drawn upon the letters of credit.

#### **Electric Transmission Agreements**

The Partnership has an interconnection agreement with Niagara Mohawk to interconnect the power output from Unit 1 to Niagara Mohawk's electric transmission system through April 16, 2012. Payments under the interconnection agreement are fixed at \$39,000 per year, prorated for 2012.

The Partnership also has a 20-year firm transmission agreement with Niagara Mohawk to transmit the power output from Unit 2 to Con Edison through August 31, 2014, with payment fixed at \$5,702,000 per year. Co-terminus with this agreement, the Partnership has an interconnection agreement with Niagara Mohawk to interconnect the power output from Unit 2 to Niagara Mohawk's electric transmission system. Payments under this interconnection agreement are fixed at \$450,000 per year.

#### **Operations and Maintenance Agreement**

The Partnership has an operations and maintenance services agreement ("O&M Agreement") with General Electric Company ("GE") whereby GE provides certain operation and maintenance services to the Facility through December 31, 2012. Payments under the O&M Agreement include, in addition to other payments, a fixed payment of \$235,000 annually through the term of the O&M Agreement.

The Partnership also has a multi-year maintenance program agreement ("MMP Agreement") with GE. Under the MMP Agreement the Partnership is obligated to purchase approximately \$9,750,000 in parts and services by December 31, 2012. As of December 31, 2009, the Partnership purchased approximately \$13,216,000 in parts and services from GE under the MMP Agreement.

#### Other

The Partnership experiences routine litigation in the normal course of business. Management is of the opinion that none of this routine litigation will have a material adverse effect on the Partnership's consolidated financial position or results of operations.

#### **10. Related Parties**

JMCS I Management manages the day-to-day operation of the Partnership and is compensated at agreed-upon billing rates that are adjusted every four-years in accordance with an administrative services agreement. The cost of services provided by JMCS I Management were approximately \$2,043,000 and \$1,984,000 for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively, and are included in operation and maintenance expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. The total amount due to JMCS I Management at December 31, 2009 and 2008 was approximately \$216,000 and \$120,000, respectively.

\*\*\*\*\*

## Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

### **Consolidated Financial Statements**

December 31, 2008 and 2007

The consolidated financial statements of Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and its subsidiary for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, are presented herein without the related report of independent accountants for the year ended December 31, 2008. The report of independent accountants is presented for the year ended December 31, 2007 pursuant to the requirements of Rule 3-09 of Regulation S-X.

#### PricewaterhouseCoppers LLP

Two Commerce Square, Suite 1700 2001 Market Street Philadelphia PA 19103-7042 Telephone (267) 330 3000 Facsimile (267) 330 3300

#### **Report of Independent Auditors**

To the Partners of Selkirk Cogen Partners, LP.:

In our opinion, the accompanying consolidated balance sheet and the related consolidated statements of operations, of changes in partners' (deficit) capital, and of cash flows present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and its subsidiary (collectively, the "Partnership") at December 31, 2007, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for the year then ended in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Partnership's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audit of these statements in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statement, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

March 10, 2008

### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## **Consolidated Balance Sheets**

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

| (in thousands of dollars)   | 2008     |         |          | 2007    |
|---|----------|---------|----------|---------|
| Assets  |          |         |          |         |
| Current assets  |          |         |          |         |
| Cash and cash equivalents   | \$       | 4,457   | \$       | 3,753   |
| Restricted cash   |          | 6,760   |          | 10,710  |
| Accounts receivable   |          | 22,819  |          | 26,745  |
| Inventory   |          | 3,793   |          | 4,566   |
| Derivative contracts  |          | 19,434  |          | 24,168  |
| Other assets  |          | 1,700   |          | 2,059   |
| Other assets  |          | 1,700   |          | 2,039   |
| Total current assets  |          | 58,963  |          | 72,001  |
| Restricted cash   |          | 34,584  |          | 32,225  |
|   |          | 4,497   |          | 5,957   |
| Inventory   |          |         |          |         |
| Derivative contracts  |          | 39,952  |          | 61,175  |
| Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation of \$188,617 and \$175,505, |          |         |          |         |
| respectively  |          | 192,396 |          | 205,339 |
| Deferred financing costs, net of accumulated  |          |         |          |         |
| amortization of \$15,134 and \$14,508,  |          |         |          |         |
| respectively  |          | 1,157   |          | 1,783   |
| Other assets  |          | 267     |          |         |
|   |          |         |          |         |
| Total assets  | \$       | 331,816 | \$       | 378,480 |
| Total assets  | φ        | 551,010 | φ        | 378,480 |
|   |          |         |          |         |
| Liabilities and Partners' Capital   |          |         |          |         |
| Current liabilities   | <b>.</b> | 10.005  | <b>.</b> | 1.0.000 |
| Current portion of long-term debt   | \$       | 43,905  | \$       | 42,998  |
| Accounts payable  |          | 16,079  |          | 15,218  |
| Due to affiliates   |          | 120     |          | 774     |
| Accrued property taxes  |          | 2,050   |          | 4,000   |
| Other accrued liabilities   |          | 4,742   |          | 4,076   |
| Derivative contracts  |          | 2,154   |          | 2,647   |
| Deferred revenue  |          |         |          | 354     |
|   |          |         |          |         |
| Total current liabilities   |          | 69,050  |          | 70,067  |
| Long-term debt  |          | 129,053 |          | 172,958 |
| Derivative contracts  |          | 4,413   |          | 100,650 |
| Other liabilities   |          | 1,333   |          | 2,505   |
|   |          |         |          |         |
| Total liabilities   |          | 203,849 |          | 346,180 |
|   |          |         |          |         |
| Commitments and contingencies   |          |         |          |         |
| Partners' capital   |          |         |          |         |
| General partners  |          | 1,228   |          | 270     |
| Limited partners  |          | 126,739 |          | 32,030  |
| Elinited particits  |          | 120,757 |          | 52,050  |
| Total partners' capital   |          | 127.047 |          | 22 200  |
| Total partners' capital   |          | 127,967 |          | 32,300  |
| Total liabilities and partners' capital   | \$       | 331,816 | \$       | 378,480 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## **Consolidated Statements of Operations**

## Years Ended December 31, 2008 and 2007

| (in thousands of dollars)     | 2008          | 2007          |
|-------------------------------|---------------|---------------|
| Operating revenues            |               |               |
| Energy                        | \$<br>182,175 | \$<br>140,329 |
| Capacity                      | 106,933       | 122,685       |
| Commodity sales               | 60,219        | 58,847        |
| Transmission                  | 11,038        | 10,606        |
| Steam                         |               | 360           |
|                               |               |               |
| Total operating revenues      | 360,365       | 332,827       |
|                               |               |               |
| Operating expenses            |               |               |
| Fuel                          | 180,822       | 136,068       |
| Operations and maintenance    | 19,264        | 12,744        |
| Commodity cost of sales       | 46,651        | 45,595        |
| Transmission                  | 12,191        | 11,216        |
| General and administrative    | 5,344         | 5,483         |
| Depreciation                  | 13,112        | 12,953        |
| Unrealized loss on derivative |               |               |
| contracts                     | 55,882        | 876           |
|                               |               |               |
| Total operating expenses      | 333,266       | 224,935       |
|                               |               |               |
| Total operating income        | 27,099        | 107,892       |
| Other income (expense)        |               |               |
| Interest income               | 1,835         | 3,338         |
| Interest expense              | (19,379)      | (23,011)      |
|                               |               |               |
| Net income                    | \$<br>9,555   | \$<br>88,219  |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

### **Consolidated Statements of Operations (Continued)**

### Years Ended December 31, 2008 and 2007

| (in thousands of dollars)              | General<br>Partners |       |    | Limited<br>Partners | Total |          |  |
|--|---------------------|-------|----|---------------------|-------|----------|--|
| Partners' (deficit) capital at         |                     |       | _  |                     |       |          |  |
| December 31, 2006                      | \$                  | (39)  | \$ | 376                 | \$    | 337      |  |
| Net income                             |                     | 884   |    | 87,335              |       | 88,219   |  |
| Capital distributions                  |                     | (575) |    | (55,681)            |       | (56,256) |  |
| Partners' capital at December 31, 2007 |                     | 270   |    | 32,030              |       | 32,300   |  |
| Implementation of SFAS 157             |                     | 1,269 |    | 125,385             |       | 126,654  |  |
| Net income                             |                     | 96    |    | 9,459               |       | 9,555    |  |
| Capital distributions                  |                     | (407) |    | (40,135)            |       | (40,542) |  |
| Partners' capital at December 31, 2008 | \$                  | 1,228 | \$ | 126,739             | \$    | 127,967  |  |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## **Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows**

### Years Ended December 31, 2008 and 2007

| (in thousands of dollars)                               | 2008         | 2007         |
|---|--------------|--------------|
| Cash flows from operating activities                    |              |              |
| Net income  | \$<br>9,555  | \$<br>88,219 |
| Noncash items included in net income:                   |              |              |
| Depreciation  | 13,112       | 12,953       |
| Amortization of deferred financing costs                | 626          | 745          |
| Amortization of deferred revenue                        | (354)        | (708)        |
| Accretion of asset retirement obligation                | 6            | 7            |
| Loss on disposal of equipment                           |              | 8            |
| Unrealized loss on derivative contracts                 | 55,882       | 876          |
| Changes in operating assets and liabilities:            |              |              |
| Accounts receivable                                     | 3,926        | (3,225)      |
| Inventory   | 2,233        | (106)        |
| Other assets  | 80           | (502)        |
| Accounts payable  | 905          | 2,316        |
| Accrued property taxes                                  | (1,950)      | 100          |
| Other accrued liabilities                               | 668          | (855)        |
| Due to affiliates                                       | (162)        | 29           |
| Other liabilities                                       | (1,179)      | (1,079)      |
| Net cash provided by operating activities               | 83,348       | 98,778       |
| Cash flows from investing activities                    |              |              |
| Decrease (increase) in restricted cash                  | 1,591        | (1,744)      |
| Capital expenditures                                    | (695)        | (649)        |
| 1 1   | × ,          | ~ /          |
| Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities     | 896          | (2,393)      |
| Cash flows from financing activities                    |              |              |
| Distributions to partners                               | (40,542)     | (56,256)     |
| Repayment of long-term debt                             | (42,998)     | (39,441)     |
| Cash used in financing activities                       | (83,540)     | (95,697)     |
|   | ()/          | (            |
| Net increase in cash and cash equivalents               | 704          | 688          |
| Cash and cash equivalents                               | 701          | 000          |
| Beginning of year                                       | 3,753        | 3,065        |
| Deginning of year                                       | 5,755        | 5,005        |
| End of year   | \$<br>4,457  | \$<br>3,753  |
| Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information        |              |              |
| Cash paid for interest                                  | \$<br>18,449 | \$<br>22,006 |
| Noncash investing activities                            |              | ,            |
| Capital expenditures which were accrued but not paid    | \$<br>12     | \$<br>550    |
| Capital expenditures previously accrued which were paid | \$<br>550    | \$<br>53     |
| The accompanying notes are an inte                      |              |              |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 1. Organization and Nature of Business

Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. was organized on December 15, 1989 as a Delaware limited partnership. Selkirk Cogen Funding Corporation (the "Funding Corporation"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. (collectively, the "Partnership"), was organized for the sole purpose of facilitating financing activities of the Partnership and has no other operating activities (Note 4).

The managing general partner of the Partnership is JMC Selkirk, LLC, (f/k/a JMC Selkirk, Inc.), ("JMC Selkirk" or the "Managing General Partner"). The other general partner of the Partnership (together with JMC Selkirk, the "General Partners") is RCM Selkirk GP, Inc. ("RCM Selkirk GP"). The limited partners of the Partnership (the "Limited Partners", and together with the General Partners, the "Partners") are JMC Selkirk, PentaGen Investors, L.P. ("PentaGen"), Teton Selkirk, LLC ("Teton Selkirk") and RCM Selkirk, L.P. ("RCM Selkirk LP").

The general and limited partners and their respective equity interests are as follows:

|                  |                                |           | Interest(1) |                |
|------------------|--------------------------------|-----------|-------------|----------------|
|                  |                                | Preferred | Original    | Residual       |
| Partners         | Affiliated With                | (i)       | (ii)        | ( <b>iii</b> ) |
| General Partners |                                |           |             |                |
| JMC Selkirk      | Cogentrix Energy, LLC and EIF  |           |             |                |
|                  | Calypso, LLC(2)                | 0.09%     | 1.00%       | 0.81%          |
| RCM Selkirk GP   | Robert C. McNair and Family    | 1.00%     | 0.00%       | 0.22%          |
| Limited Partners |                                |           |             |                |
| JMC Selkirk      | Cogentrix Energy, LLC and EIF  |           |             |                |
|                  | Calypso, LLC(2)                | 1.95%     | 21.40%      | 17.33%         |
| PentaGen         | Cogentrix Energy, LLC, EIF     |           |             |                |
|                  | Calypso, LLC(2), and Osaka Gas |           |             |                |
|                  | Energy America Corporation     | 5.25%     | 57.60%      | 46.66%         |
| Teton Selkirk    | Atlantic Power Holdings, LLC   | 13.55%    | 20.00%      | 17.70%         |
| RCM Selkirk      | Robert C. McNair and Family    | 78.16%    | 0.00%       | 17.28%         |

(1)

Percentages indicate the interest of (i) each of the Partners in certain priority distributions of available cash of the Partnership, up to fixed semi-annual amounts (the "Level I Distributions"), (ii) JMC Selkirk, PentaGen and Teton Selkirk in 99% of distributions of the remaining available cash of the Partnership; and (iii) each of the Partners in the residual tier of interests in cash distributions after the initial 18-year period following the commercial operation of Unit 2 (August 2012 or, if later, the date when all Level I Distributions have been paid).

#### (2)

Prior to November 2007, Cogentrix Energy, LLC (f/k/a Cogentrix Energy, Inc.), ("CELLC"), indirectly owned 100% of the general and limited partner interests of JMC Selkirk and 50% of the limited partner interest of PentaGen. In November 2007, CELLC transferred 100% of its ownership interest in JMC Selkirk and 99.5712% of its ownership interest in PentaGen to Calypso Energy Holdings LLC ("Calypso"). Subsequent to the transfer, CELLC sold an 80% interest in Calypso to EIF Calypso, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company managed by Energy investor Funds ("EIF"), a private equity fund manager, resulting in CELLC holding a 20% membership interest in Calypso at December 31, 2007.

The Managing General Partner is responsible for managing and controlling the business and affairs of the Partnership, subject to certain powers, which are vested in the management committee of the

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 1. Organization and Nature of Business (Continued)

Partnership (the "Management Committee") under the Partnership Agreement. Each General Partner has a voting representative on the Management Committee, which, subject to certain limited exceptions, acts by unanimity. Thus, the General Partners, and principally the Managing General Partner, exercise control over the Partnership. JMCS I Management, LLC ("JMCS I Management"), an affiliate of the Managing General Partner and wholly-owned subsidiary of CELLC, is acting as the project management firm (the "Project Management Firm") for the Partnership, and as such is responsible for the implementation and administration of the Partnership's business under the direction of the Managing General Partner. Upon the occurrence of certain events specified in the Partnership Agreement, RCM Selkirk GP may assume the powers and responsibilities of the Managing General Partner and of the Project Management Firm. Under the Partnership Agreement, each General Partner other than the Managing General Partner may convert its general partnership interest to that of a Limited Partner. Under terms of the limited liability agreement of Calypso, (the "Calypso LLC Agreement"), EIF indirectly has the power to control the Managing General Partner, subject to certain restrictions contained in the Calypso LLC Agreement.

The Partnership was formed for the purpose of constructing, owning and operating a natural gas-fired, combined-cycle cogeneration facility located on a 15.7 acre site leased from Saudi Basic Industries Corporation ("SABIC") in Bethlehem, New York (the "Facility"), which SABIC acquired from the General Electric Company ("GE") in 2007. The Facility has a total electric generating capacity of 345 megawatts ("MW") with a maximum average steam output of 400,000 pounds per hour ("lbs/hr"). The Facility consists of one unit ("Unit 1") with an electric generating capacity of approximately 79.9 MW and a second unit ("Unit 2") with an electric generating capacity of approximately 265.0 MW (collectively, the "Units"). The Units have been designed to operate independently for electrical generation, while thermally integrated for steam generation. Unit 1 commenced commercial operations on April 17, 1992, and Unit 2 commenced commercial operations on September 1, 1994.

The Partnership had a long-term contract with Niagara Mohawk Power Corporation ("Niagara Mohawk") for the sale of electric capacity and energy produced by Unit 1, which expired June 30, 2008 ("Amended and Restated Niagara Mohawk Power Purchase Agreement"). The Partnership has a long-term contract with Consolidated Edison Company of New York, Inc. ("Con Edison") for the sale of electric capacity and energy produced by Unit 2. The Partnership has a long-term contract with SABIC for the sale of steam produced by the Facility and delivered to SABIC Innovative Plastics, ("SABIC IP"), a subsidiary of Saudi Basic Industries Corporation. The Facility uses natural gas purchased principally from Canadian suppliers under long-term gas supply contracts as its primary fuel input.

The Facility is certified by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission as a qualifying facility ("Qualifying Facility") under the Public Utility Regulatory Policy Act of 1978, as amended ("PURPA"). As a Qualifying Facility, the prices charged for the sale of energy and steam are not regulated. Certain fuel supply and transportation agreements entered into by the Partnership are also subject to regulation on the federal and provincial levels in Canada. The Partnership has obtained all material Canadian governmental permits and authorizations required for its operation.

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 2. Significant Accounting Policies

#### **Basis of Presentation**

The Partnership applies the provisions of Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Interpretation No. ("FIN") 46-R, *Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities an Interpretation of ARB 51* and associated FASB Staff Positions. FIN 46-R requires the consolidation of an entity by an enterprise that absorbs a majority of the entity's expected losses, receives a majority of the entity's expected residual returns, or both, as a result of ownership, contractual or other financial interest in the entity.

The Funding Corporation was determined to be a variable interest entity ("VIE") in accordance with FIN 46-R. Based on an analysis performed in conjunction with the adoption of FIN 46-R, Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. was deemed to be the primary beneficiary. As a result, Funding Corporation is included in the Partnership's consolidated financial statements. All significant intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent liabilities as of the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

#### **Cash and Cash Equivalents**

Cash and cash equivalents consist of short-term, highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less.

#### **Restricted Cash**

Restricted cash includes both cash and cash equivalents that are held in accounts restricted for debt service, major maintenance and other specifically designated accounts under a deposit and disbursement agreement ("Depositary Agreement").

Included in long-term assets at December 31, 2008 was approximately \$30,723,000 and \$3,861,000 in restricted cash for debt service reserve and major maintenance reserve, respectively. At December 31, 2007, approximately \$30,723,000 and \$1,502,000 in restricted cash was included in long-term assets for debt service and major maintenance, respectively.

#### Inventory

Spare parts are valued at the lower of average cost or market and consist of Facility equipment components and maintenance supplies required to be maintained in order to facilitate maintenance activities. Spare parts which are expected to be utilized during the next year are classified as current in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Spare parts which are not expected to be utilized within the next year are classified as long-term in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 2. Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

The Partnership performs periodic assessments to determine the existence of obsolete, slow-moving and non-usable spare parts and records necessary provisions to reduce such inventories to net realizable value.

#### **Derivative Contracts**

The Partnership follows Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. ("SFAS") 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities as Amended and Interpreted. SFAS 133 requires the Partnership to recognize all derivatives, as defined in the statement, on the consolidated balance sheets at fair value. Derivatives or any portion thereof, that are not designated as, and effective as, hedges must be adjusted to fair value through earnings. Derivative contracts are classified as either assets or liabilities on the consolidated balance sheets (Note 6).

#### **Fair Value Measurements**

The Partnership adopted SFAS 157, *Fair Value Measurements*, for financial assets and liabilities effective January 1, 2008. This standard defines fair value, provides guidance for measuring fair value and requires certain disclosures. This standard does not require any new fair value measurements, but rather applies to all other accounting pronouncements that require or permit fair value measurements. As a result of the adoption of SFAS 157 the Partnership recognized an approximate \$126.7 million gain as an adjustment to retained earnings previously prohibited by Emerging Issues Task Force No. ("EITF") 02-3, *Issues Involved in Energy Trading and Risk Management Activities*.

SFAS 157 establishes a fair value hierarchy that prioritizes the inputs to valuation techniques used to measure fair value. The hierarchy gives the highest priority to unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities (level 1 measurements) and the lowest priority to unobservable inputs (level 3 measurements). The three levels of the fair value hierarchy under SFAS 157 are described below:

- Level 1: Observable inputs such as quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
- Level 2: Inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly. These include quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets and quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active.
- Level 3: Unobservable inputs that reflect the reporting entity's own assumptions.

A financial instrument's level within the fair value hierarchy is based on the lowest level of any input that is significant to the fair value measurement (Note 6).

#### **Property and Equipment**

Property and equipment are recorded at cost, net of accumulated depreciation. Expenditures for major additions and improvements are capitalized and minor replacements, maintenance, and repairs are charged to expense as incurred. When property and equipment are retired or otherwise disposed of, the cost and accumulated depreciation are removed from the accounts and any resulting gain or loss

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 2. Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

is included in the results of operations for the respective period. Depreciation is provided over the estimated useful lives of the related assets using the straight-line method. Capitalized modifications to leased properties are depreciated using the straight-line method over the shorter of the lease term or the asset's estimated useful life (Note 3).

The Partnership's depreciation is based on the Facility being considered as a single property unit. Certain components of the Facility will require replacement or overhaul several times over its estimated life. Costs associated with overhauls are recorded as an expense in the period incurred. However, in instances where replacement of a Facility component is significant and the Partnership can reasonably estimate the original cost of the component being replaced, the Partnership will write off the replaced component and capitalize the cost of the replacement. The component will be depreciated over the lesser of the estimated useful life of the component or the remaining useful life of the Facility.

The Partnership accounts for the impairment or disposal of their property and equipment in accordance with SFAS 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets. The Partnership reviews the carrying value of property and equipment for impairment whenever events and circumstances indicate that the carrying value of an asset may not be recoverable from the estimated future cash flows expected to result from its use and eventual disposition. In cases where undiscounted expected future cash flows are less than the carrying value, an impairment loss is recognized equal to an amount by which the carrying results, trends and prospects, the manner in which the property is used, and the effects of obsolescence, demand, competition, and other economic factors.

#### **Asset Retirement Obligation**

The Partnership accounts for asset retirement obligations in accordance with SFAS 143, *Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations* and FIN 47, *Accounting for Conditional Asset Retirement Obligations*. These statements require that an asset retirement obligation, including those conditioned on future events, be recorded at fair value in the period in which it is incurred, if a reasonable estimate of fair value can be made. In the same period, the associated asset retirement costs are capitalized as part of the carrying amount of the related long-lived asset. In each subsequent period, the liability is accreted to its present value and the capitalized cost is depreciated over the useful life of the long-lived asset. If the asset retirement obligation is settled for other than the carrying amount of the liability, the Partnership recognizes a gain or loss on settlement. The Partnership recognized an asset retirement obligation at December 31, 2008 and 2007 of approximately \$120,000 and \$114,000, respectively. This obligation is included in other liabilities and represents the costs the Partnership would incur to perform environmental clean-up or remove certain portions of the Facility.

#### **Deferred Financing Costs**

Deferred financing costs, which consist of the costs incurred to obtain financing, are deferred and amortized into interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations using the effective interest method over the term of the related financing.

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 2. Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

#### Accounting for Income Taxes

As a partnership, the income tax effects accrue directly to the partners, and each partner is individually responsible for its share of the combined income or loss. Accordingly, no income tax provision is recorded in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

#### **Revenue Recognition**

Revenues from the sale of energy and steam are recorded based on monthly output delivered as specified under contractual terms or current market conditions and are recorded on a gross basis on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations as energy and steam revenues, respectively, with the associated costs recorded in fuel and transmission expenses.

The Partnership's long-term gas supply contracts are not designated as, nor do they qualify as, held for trading purposes. Thus, the related realized gains and losses on these derivative contracts are reported in the statement of operations in accordance with EITF 03-11, *Reporting Realized Gains and Losses on Derivative Instruments That Are Subject to FASB Statement 133 and Not Held for Trading Purposes* as *Defined in EITF 02-3*.

Revenues from the sale of gas are recorded in the month sold and take place in the form of (i) short-term transactions whereby the Partnership resells its firm natural gas supply volumes when Unit 1 or Unit 2 is dispatched off-line or at less than full capacity ("Gas Resales"), and (ii) short-term transactions whereby the Partnership attempts to lower the cost of natural gas delivered to the Facility by reselling certain of its firm natural gas supply volumes and purchasing replacement gas supply volumes at lower prices in the spot market, to meet the Facility's scheduled operation ("Gas Supply Cost Mitigation"). Gas Resales are recorded on a gross basis on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations in commodity sales, with the associated costs recorded in commodity cost of sales. Gas Resales are recorded on a gross basis because the Partnership's decision to sell its firm natural gas supply is primarily driven by the dispatch of the Facility. Gas Supply Cost Mitigation is included on a net basis in fuel on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations based on the premise that the Partnership's decision to sell its firm natural gas supply driven by the intent to lower the cost of natural gas delivered to the Facility for scheduled operation.

#### Reclassifications

Certain reclassifications have been made to the prior year's consolidated financial statements to conform to the current year presentation. These reclassifications had no effect on the previously reported results of operations or retained earnings.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

In March 2008, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued SFAS 161, *Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities.* This standard is intended to improve financial reporting by requiring transparency about the location and amounts of derivative instruments in an entity's financial statements; how derivative instruments and related hedged items are accounted for under SFAS No 133; and how derivative instruments and related hedged items affect its financial

### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 2. Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

position, financial performance and cash flows. SFAS No. 161 will be effective for the Company's fiscal year beginning January 1, 2009.

In February 2008, the FASB issued a one-year deferral for non-financial assets and liabilities to comply with SFAS 157. The Partnership expects the adoption of SFAS 157 as it applies to non-financial assets and liabilities will have no material effect on the consolidated financial statements.

#### 3. Property and Equipment

As of December 31, property and equipment consisted of the following components:

| (in thousands of dollars)      |     | 2008      |     | 2007      |
|--------------------------------|-----|-----------|-----|-----------|
| Facility                       | \$  | 377,065   | \$  | 377,056   |
| Facility improvements          |     | 71        |     |           |
| Leasehold improvements         |     | 353       |     | 353       |
| Machinery and equipment        |     | 876       |     | 824       |
| Computer systems               |     | 2,336     |     | 2,299     |
| Office equipment               | 312 |           | 312 |           |
|                                |     |           |     |           |
|                                |     | 381,013   |     | 380,844   |
| Less: Accumulated depreciation |     | (188,617) |     | (175,505) |
|                                | \$  | 192,396   | \$  | 205,339   |

The estimated useful lives ("EUL") for significant property and equipment categories are as follows:

| Facility                | 30 years                            |
|-------------------------|-------------------------------------|
| Facility improvements   | 10 - 30 years                       |
| Leasehold improvements  | Lesser of lease term or asset's EUL |
| Machinery and equipment | 5 - 15 years                        |
| Computer systems        | 3 - 5 years                         |
| Office equipment        | 5 years                             |
|                         | F-104                               |

### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 4. Long-term Debt

As of December 31, the Partnership had the following bonds and loans payable:

### (in thousands of dollars)

|                                      | As of December 31, 2008 |                    |             | For the Y             | ear                 | Ended Dec<br>2008 | ded December 31,<br>008<br>Letter of |    |                           |  |
|--------------------------------------|-------------------------|--------------------|-------------|-----------------------|---------------------|-------------------|--------------------------------------|----|---------------------------|--|
| Description                          |                         | mmitment<br>Amount | Due<br>Date | Balance<br>itstanding | Interest<br>Expense | Соі               | nmitment<br>Fees                     | C  | tter of<br>Credit<br>Fees |  |
| 2012 Bonds(1)                        | \$                      | 172,958            | 6/26/12     | \$<br>172,958         | \$18,449            |                   | N/A                                  |    | N/A                       |  |
| Credit Agreement(2)                  |                         |                    |             |                       |                     |                   |                                      |    |                           |  |
| Working Capital Loan                 |                         | 22,075             | 6/30/12     |                       |                     | \$                | 108                                  |    | N/A                       |  |
| Letter of Credit Facility            |                         |                    |             |                       |                     |                   |                                      |    |                           |  |
| Fuel Supply                          |                         | 10,000             | 6/30/12     |                       | N/A                 |                   | N/A                                  | \$ | 100                       |  |
| Fuel Management                      |                         | 5,000              | 6/30/12     |                       | N/A                 |                   | N/A                                  |    | 50                        |  |
| Gas Transportation                   |                         | 2,925              | 8/3/09      |                       | N/A                 |                   | N/A                                  |    | 29                        |  |
| CO <sup>2</sup> Allowance<br>Auction |                         | 5.000              | 1/2/09      |                       | N/A                 |                   | N/A                                  |    | 4                         |  |
|                                      |                         |                    |             | 172,958               |                     |                   |                                      |    |                           |  |
| Less: Current portion                |                         |                    |             | 43,905                |                     |                   |                                      |    |                           |  |
|                                      |                         |                    |             | \$<br>129,053         |                     |                   |                                      |    |                           |  |

(in thousands of dollars)

|                       | For the As of December 31, 2007 |             |                        | For the Y           | ear Ended Dec<br>2007 | ,                           |  |  |  |
|-----------------------|---------------------------------|-------------|------------------------|---------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------------|--|--|--|
| Description           | Commitment<br>Amount            | Due<br>Date | Balance<br>Outstanding | Interest<br>Expense | Commitment<br>Fees    | Letter of<br>Credit<br>Fees |  |  |  |
| 2007 Bonds            | \$                              | 12/26/07    | \$                     | \$ 1,594            | N/A                   | N/A                         |  |  |  |
| 2012 Bonds(1)         | 215,956                         | 6/26/12     | 215,956                | 20,374              | N/A                   | N/A                         |  |  |  |
| Credit Agreement(2)   |                                 |             |                        |                     |                       |                             |  |  |  |
| Working Capital       |                                 |             |                        |                     |                       |                             |  |  |  |
| Loan                  | 27,075                          | 10/31/10    |                        |                     | \$ 108                | N/A                         |  |  |  |
| Letter of Credit      |                                 |             |                        |                     |                       |                             |  |  |  |
| Facility              |                                 |             |                        |                     |                       |                             |  |  |  |
| Fuel Supply           | 10,000                          | 10/31/10    |                        | N/A                 | N/A                   | \$ 100                      |  |  |  |
| Fuel Management       | 5,000                           | 10/23/10    |                        | N/A                 | N/A                   | 50                          |  |  |  |
| Gas Transportation    | 2,925                           | 8/3/09      |                        | N/A                 | N/A                   | 29                          |  |  |  |
|                       |                                 |             |                        |                     |                       |                             |  |  |  |
|                       |                                 |             | 215,956                |                     |                       |                             |  |  |  |
|                       |                                 |             | 10 000                 |                     |                       |                             |  |  |  |
| Less: Current portion |                                 |             | 42,998                 |                     |                       |                             |  |  |  |
|                       |                                 |             | \$ 172,958             |                     |                       |                             |  |  |  |
|                       |                                 |             |                        |                     |                       |                             |  |  |  |

The 2012 bonds were issued by the Funding Corporation on May 9, 1994 ("2012 Bonds") and are pledged by substantially all of the assets of the Partnership and are non-recourse to the individual Partners. The obligations of the Funding Corporation with respect to the 2012 Bonds are unconditionally guaranteed by the Partnership. The trust indenture restricts the ability of the Partnership to make distributions to the Partners under certain circumstances. Interest is fixed at

(1)

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 4. Long-term Debt (Continued)

8.98% with interest payments due semi-annually on June 26 and December 26. Principal payments commenced on December 26, 2007, and are payable semi-annually thereafter.

#### (2)

The Partnership has a credit agreement for \$45,000,000, which is available to the Partnership for working capital purposes, including the provision of letters of credit (the "Credit Agreement"). Outstanding balances of loans under the Credit Agreement bear interest at a rate equal to, at the Partnership's option, either (i) a base rate equal to the greater of (x) the sum of the federal funds rate plus 0.50% and (y) the prime rate publicly announced by Citizens Bank of Massachusetts, payable quarterly in arrears, or (ii) LIBOR plus 1.00% (increased to 1.25% if the Partnership's credit rating from Standard & Poor's ("S&P") falls below BBB-), payable at the end of the applicable interest period (or quarterly for interest periods of more than three months). As of December 31, 2008 and 2007, the Partnership has issued letters of credit totaling approximately \$22,925,000 and \$17,925,000 to support obligations under certain of the Partnership's fuel related agreements (Note 8), respectively.

As of December 31, 2008, the scheduled principal payments on the 2012 Bonds are as follows:

| (in thousands of dollars) |               |
|---------------------------|---------------|
| 2009                      | \$<br>43,905  |
| 2010                      | 44,579        |
| 2011                      | 55,070        |
| 2012                      | 29,404        |
|                           |               |
|                           | \$<br>172,958 |

Included in other accrued liabilities at December 31, 2008 and 2007 was approximately \$216,000 and \$215,000 of accrued interest expense, respectively. The Partnership is subject to various operational and financial covenants all of which the Partnership was in compliance with at December 31, 2008.

#### 5. Property Taxes

In October 1992, the Partnership entered into a Payment in Lieu of Taxes ("PILOT") agreement with the Town of Bethlehem Industrial Development Agency ("IDA"), a corporate governmental agency which exempts the Partnership from certain property taxes. The agreement commenced on January 1, 1993, and will terminate on December 31, 2012. PILOT payments are due semiannually and are recognized on a straight-line basis over the term of the agreement. The Partnership expensed approximately \$2,920,000 related to the PILOT, which is included in general and administrative expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 5. Property Taxes (Continued)

As of December 31, 2008, the payments remaining under the PILOT are as follows:

| (in thousands of dollars) |              |
|---------------------------|--------------|
| 2009                      | \$<br>2,050  |
| 2010                      | 4,200        |
| 2011                      | 4,300        |
| 2012                      | 4,400        |
|                           |              |
|                           | \$<br>14,950 |

#### 6. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The Partnership's natural gas supply contracts are accounted for as derivative contracts under the provisions of SFAS 133. The Partnership uses a valuation model to derive the fair value of its derivative contracts based upon the present value of known or estimated cash flows taking into consideration multiple inputs including commodity prices, volatility factors and discount rates, as well as counterparty credit ratings and credit enhancements. The model used reflects the contractual terms of, and specific risks inherent in, the contracts as well as the availability of pricing information in the market. Where possible, the Partnership verifies the values produced by its pricing model to market transactions. Due to the fact that the Partnership's contracts trade in less liquid markets, model selection requires significant judgment because such contracts tend to be more complex and pricing information is less available in these markets. Price transparency is inherently more limited for more complex structures because of the nature, location and tenor of the arrangement, which requires additional inputs such as correlations and volatilities. In addition to model selection, management makes significant judgments based upon the Partnership's proprietary views of market factors and conditions regarding price and correlation inputs in unobservable periods and adjustments to reflect various factors such as liquidity, bid/offer spreads and credit considerations. If available, these adjustments are based on market evidence.

The Partnership adjusts the inputs to its valuation models only to the extent that changes in these inputs can be verified by similar market transactions, third-party pricing services and/or broker quotes, or can be derived from other substantive evidence such as empirical market data. In circumstances where the Partnership cannot verify the model to market transactions, it is possible that a different valuation model could produce a materially different estimate of fair value.

### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 6. Fair Value of Financial Instruments (Continued)

The following table sets forth the Partnership's financial assets and liabilities and other fair value measurements made on a recurring basis by fair value hierarchy level at December 31, 2008.

| (in thousands of dollars) | Quoted Prices in<br>Active Markets for<br>Identical Assets or<br>Liabilities (Level 1) | Siginificant Other<br>Observable Inputs<br>(Level 2) | Significant<br>Unobservable<br>Inputs (Level 3) |         | Total |         |
|---------------------------|--|--|---|---------|-------|---------|
| Assets                    |  |  |   |         |       |         |
| Derivative contract       | \$   | \$   | \$  | 59,386  | \$    | 59,386  |
| Liabilities               |  |  |   |         |       |         |
| Derivative contract       |  |  |   | (6,567) |       | (6,567) |
|                           | \$   | \$   | \$  | 52,819  | \$    | 52,819  |

The following table sets forth a reconciliation of changes in the fair value of derivatives that are based on significant unobservable inputs for the year ended December 31, 2008.

#### (in thousands of dollars)

| Fair value of derivatives based on significant unobservable inputs at January 1, 2008(1) | \$<br>108,701 |
|--|---------------|
|  | (55.992)      |
| Unrealized losses(2)   | (55,882)      |
| Fair value of derivatives based on significant unobservable inputs at December 31, 2008  | \$<br>52,819  |

(1)

Includes Day One gain of \$126.7 million, recorded as an adjustment to retained earnings upon the adoption of SFAS 157 (Note 2).

(2)

Unrealized losses on derivative contracts are reflected in operating expenses in consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2008. Each of the contracts contributing to the unrealized loss was still held by the Partnership at December 31, 2008.

The fair value of the 2012 Bonds as of December 31, 2008 and 2007 was \$173,527 and \$236,237 respectively. The estimated fair values were based on a valuation model which discounts future cash flows produced by the 2012 Bonds at a rate determined by applying a spread to the U.S. Treasury rates. Judgment is required in interpreting market data to develop the estimates of fair value. Accordingly, the fair value estimates as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, are not necessarily indicative of amounts the Partnership could have realized in current markets.

The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash, accounts receivable, accounts payable, due to affiliates and other accrued liabilities approximate their fair value due primarily to their short-term nature.

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 7. Concentration of Credit Risk

Credit risk is the risk of loss the Partnership would incur if counterparties fail to perform their contractual obligations (including accounts receivable). The Partnership primarily conducts business with counterparties in the energy industry, such as investor-owned utilities, energy trading companies, financial institutions, gas production companies and gas transportation companies located in the United States and Canada. This concentration of counterparties may impact the Partnership's overall exposure to credit risk in that its counterparties may be similarly affected by changes in economic, regulatory or other conditions. The Partnership mitigates potential credit losses by dealing, where practical, with counterparties that are rated at investment grade or better by a major credit rating agency or have a history of reliable performance within the energy industry.

As of December 31, 2008, the Partnership's credit risk is primarily concentrated with the following customers: Con Edison, NYISO, Shell Energy North America (Canada) Inc. (f/k/a Coral Energy Canada, Inc.), ("Shell Energy North America") and Sempra Energy Trading LLC ("Sempra"), which provide for approximately 93% of the Partnership's revenues for the year ended December 31, 2008 and account for approximately 100% of the Partnership's accounts receivable balance at December 31, 2008. The Partnership also has credit risk concentrated with counterparties who are contractually obligated to provide fuel supply and transportation (Note 8).

#### 8. Commitments and Contingencies

#### **Power Purchase Agreements**

The Partnership has a power purchase agreement with Con Edison for a term of 20 years that began on September 1, 1994, the date Unit 2's commercial operations commenced (the "Con Edison Power Purchase Agreement"). The Con Edison Power Purchase Agreement provides Con Edison the right to schedule Unit 2 for dispatch on a daily basis at full capability, partial capability or off-line. Con Edison's scheduling decisions are required to be based in part on economic criteria which, pursuant to the governing rules of the NYISO, take into account the variable cost of the electricity to be delivered. The Con Edison Power Purchase Agreement provides for Con Edison to make a monthly contract payment to the Partnership consisting of four components: (i) capacity, (ii) fuel, (iii) O&M, and (iv) wheeling. The capacity payment, a portion of the fuel payment, a portion of the O&M payment, and the wheeling payment are fixed and paid on the basis of the availability of Unit 2 to operate, whether or not Unit 2 is dispatched on-line. The fixed charges are subject to reduction if Unit 2's average availability is less than 90% for the four-month summer period (June through September) or is less than 80% during the rest of the year. The variable portions of the fuel payment and O&M payment are payable based on the amount of electricity produced by Unit 2 and delivered to Con Edison. The total fixed and variable fuel payment is capped at a ceiling price established in accordance with the Con Edison Power Purchase Agreement. Payments from Con Edison may also include a "savings component", which is equal to one-half of the amount by which Unit 2's actual fixed and variable fuel commodity and transportation costs are less than the ceiling price.

#### **Steam Sale Agreements**

The Partnership has a steam sales agreement, as amended, with SABIC for a term of 20 years from the commercial operations date of Unit 2 which may be extended under certain circumstances (the "Steam Sales Agreement"). The Steam Sales Agreement may be terminated by the Partnership

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 8. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

with a one-year advanced written notice upon the termination of the power purchase agreement with Con Edison. The Steam Sales Agreement may also be terminated by SABIC with a 2-year advanced written notice if the SABIC IP plant no longer has a requirement for steam. Pursuant to the Steam Sales Agreement the Partnership is obligated to sell up to 400,000 lbs/hr of the thermal output of Unit 1 and Unit 2 for use as process steam by the SABIC IP plant adjacent to the Facility. The Partnership charges SABIC a nominal price for delivered steam in an amount up to the annual equivalent of 160,000 lbs/hr during each hour in which the SABIC IP plant is in production (the "Discounted Quantity"). Steam sales in excess of the Discounted Quantity are priced at SABIC's avoided variable direct cost, subject to an "annual true-up" to ensure that SABIC receives the annual equivalent of the Discounted Quantity at nominal pricing.

Under the Steam Sales Agreement, SABIC is obligated to purchase the minimum quantities of steam necessary for the Facility to maintain its Qualifying Facility status (Note 1). In the event SABIC fails to meet the minimum purchase quantity, the Partnership may acquire title to the Facility site and terminate the operating lease agreement with SABIC at no cost to the Partnership.

#### Gas Supply and Transportation Agreements

The Unit 1 Gas Supply Contract with Shell Energy North America has a 7-year term beginning November 1, 2005, and gives the Partnership the right to purchase a maximum daily quantity of natural gas of 15,000 MMBtu at a commodity price that adjusts, on a monthly basis, with changes in a specified market index for natural gas, and does not impose a minimum contract volume purchase obligation on the Partnership. The Partnership also has a fuel management agreement with Shell Energy North America for a 7-year period beginning November 1, 2005. The Partnership has posted two letters of credit in the aggregate amount of \$15,000,000 to support obligations under its agreements with Shell Energy North America (Note 4).

The Partnership entered into long-term contracts (collectively, the "Unit 1 Gas Transportation Contracts") for the transportation of natural gas volumes generally used to operate Unit 1 on a firm basis with TransCanada Pipelines Limited ("TransCanada"), Iroquois Gas Transmissions System, L.P. ("Iroquois") and Tennessee Gas Pipeline Company ("Tennessee"). Each of the Unit 1 Gas Transportation Contracts has a term of 20 years beginning November 1, 1992. In conjunction with the restructuring of the long-term gas supply agreement generally used to supply natural gas to operate Unit 1, effective November 1, 2005, the Partnership permanently assigned the capacity under the Unit 1 Gas Transportation Contract with TransCanada to Shell Energy North America.

To supply natural gas needed to operate Unit 2, the Partnership entered into 15-year term gas supply agreements beginning November 1, 1994 ("Original Unit 2 Gas Supply Contracts") with Imperial Oil Resources ("Imperial"), EnCana Corporation ("EnCana", formerly known as PanCanadian Petroleum Limited) and Canadian Forest Oil Ltd. ("CFOL", formerly known as Producers Marketing Ltd.), (collectively, the "Unit 2 Gas Suppliers"), each on a firm basis. During the fourth quarter of 2004, the Partnership restructured its agreements with the Unit 2 Gas Suppliers to modify the Original Unit 2 Gas Supply Contracts and/or enter into new agreements for an extended term ("Restructured Unit 2 Gas Supply Contracts"). As a result of the restructuring, the Unit 2 Gas Suppliers will continue supplying gas to the Partnership for an additional five-year period beginning November 1, 2009. The commodity price of natural gas under the Restructured Unit 2 Gas Supply

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 8. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

Contracts adjusts, on a monthly basis, with changes in specified market indices for natural gas or a combination of natural gas and oil. The Restructured Unit 2 Gas Supply Contracts allow for the Partnership to purchase a maximum daily quantity of natural gas of 58,660 MMBtu with an average minimum contract volume purchase obligation of approximately 55% of the maximum daily quantity.

The Partnership entered into certain long-term contracts (collectively, the "Unit 2 Gas Transportation Contracts") for the transportation of natural gas volumes generally used to operate Unit 2 on a firm basis with TransCanada, Iroquois and Tennessee. Each of the Unit 2 Gas Transportation Contracts has a term of 20 years beginning November 1, 1994. Under one of these agreements, the fuel transporter has exercised its right to require the Partnership to post letters of credit on an annual basis. The Partnership has posted a letter of credit for approximately \$2,925,000 U.S. dollars and two fuel suppliers, on behalf of the Partnership, have posted letters of credit totaling approximately \$8,769,000 Canadian dollars (Note 4). The Partnership is obligated to reimburse the fuel suppliers for all amounts related to obtaining and maintaining the letters of credit and, under certain circumstances, for any amounts drawn upon the letters of credit.

#### **Gas Sale Agreement**

The Partnership entered into natural gas sale agreement with Sempra for the firm sale of 15,000 MMBTu of natural gas per day from December 1, 2008 through March 31, 2009, at a commodity price that adjusts, on a monthly basis, with changes in a specified market index for natural gas plus \$1.54 per MMBtu.

#### **Electric Transmission Agreements**

The Partnership has an interconnection agreement with Niagara Mohawk to interconnect the power output from Unit 1 to Niagara Mohawk's electric transmission system through April 16, 2012. Payments under the interconnection agreement are fixed at \$150,000 per year, prorated for 2012.

The Partnership also has a 20-year firm transmission agreement with Niagara Mohawk to transmit the power output from Unit 2 to Con Edison through August 31, 2014, with payment fixed at \$5,702,000 per year. Co-terminus with this agreement, the Partnership has an interconnection agreement with Niagara Mohawk to interconnect the power output from Unit 2 to Niagara Mohawk's electric transmission system. Payments under this interconnection agreement are fixed at \$450,000 per year.

#### **Operations and Maintenance Agreement**

The Partnership has an operations and maintenance services agreement ("O&M Agreement") with GE whereby GE provides certain operation and maintenance services to the Facility through December 31, 2012. Payments under the O&M Agreement include, in addition to other payments, a fixed payment of \$235,000 annually through the term of the O&M Agreement.

The Partnership also has a multi-year maintenance program agreement ("MMP Agreement") with GE. Under the MMP Agreement the Partnership is obligated to purchase approximately \$9,750,000 in parts and services by December 31, 2012. As of December 31, 2008, the Partnership purchased approximately \$8,240,000 in parts and services from GE under the MMP Agreement.

#### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 8. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

#### Site Lease

The Partnership has a site lease agreement with SABIC which SABIC acquired from GE in 2007. The amended lease term expires on August 31, 2014, and is renewable for the greater of 5 years or until termination of either the power purchase agreement with Con Edison, up to a maximum of 20 years. The lease may be terminated by the Partnership under certain circumstances with the appropriate written notice. The lease provides certain tracts of land for a fixed fee as well as provides for certain utilities and other services based on a fixed fee with annual escalation. The annual lease payment is fixed at \$1,000,000 per year, prorated for 2014.

#### Environmental

The Partnership is subject to the compliance provisions of the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative, a mandatory, market-based  $CO_2$  emissions reduction program in ten Northeast and Mid- Atlantic states. Under the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative, the Partnership will be able to use  $CO_2$  allowances issued by any of the ten participating states to demonstrate compliance with the state of New York's program. The Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative which is effective January 1, 2009, limits the Facility's  $CO_2$  emissions and requires a 10 percent reduction in  $CO_2$  emissions by 2018. The Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative also requires that the Partnership hold allowances covering the Facility's  $CO_2$  emissions which as of December 31, 2008, the Partnership anticipates the compliance cost to be approximately \$2,900,000, for 2009, based on the market clearing price.

#### **Steam Generator Damage**

On December 27, 2006, the Unit 2 Steam Turbine Generator was inadvertently energized by utility workers performing maintenance in the interconnection switchyard, which resulted in an unplanned maintenance outage. As a result of this incident, the Partnership, in accordance with SFAS 5, *Accounting for Contingencies,* accrued approximately \$900,000 for the inspection and repair of the Unit 2 Steam Turbine Generator which was included in operations and maintenance in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2006. On January 24, 2007, the Unit 2 Steam Turbine Generator returned to service. In June 2007, the Partnership received approximately \$920,000 as reimbursement for costs incurred in repair of the Unit 2 Steam Generator which is reflected as a reduction in operations and maintenance in the accompanying for the year ended December 31, 2007.

### Other

The Partnership experiences routine litigation in the normal course of business. Management is of the opinion that none of this routine litigation will have a material adverse effect on the Partnership's consolidated financial position or results of operations.

### Selkirk Cogen Partners, L.P. and Subsidiary

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 9. Related Parties

JMCS I Management manages the day-to-day operation of the Partnership and is compensated at agreed-upon billing rates that are adjusted every four years in accordance with an administrative services agreement. The cost of services provided by JMCS I Management were approximately \$1,986,000 and \$1,935,000 for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively, and are included in general and administrative expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. The total amount due to JMCS I Management at December 31, 2008 and 2007 was approximately \$120,000 and \$774,000, respectively.

\*\*\*\*

## Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary

### **Consolidated Financial Statements**

December 31, 2009 and 2008

The consolidated financial statements of Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, are presented herein without the related report of independent accountants.

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

# **Consolidated Balance Sheets**

# December 31, 2009 and 2008

| (in thousands of dollars)   |    | 2009    |    | 2008    |  |  |
|---|----|---------|----|---------|--|--|
| Assets  |    |         |    |         |  |  |
| Current assets  |    |         |    |         |  |  |
| Cash and cash equivalents   | \$ | 99      | \$ | 134     |  |  |
| Restricted cash   |    | 6,305   |    | 13,652  |  |  |
| Accounts receivable   |    | 11,965  |    | 14,674  |  |  |
| Inventory   |    | 4,469   |    | 4,990   |  |  |
| Emission allowances   |    | 2,540   |    |         |  |  |
| Other assets  |    | 1,162   |    | 2,867   |  |  |
| Total current assets  |    | 26,540  |    | 36,317  |  |  |
| Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation of \$181,368 and \$173,608, |    | 250.075 |    | 266 607 |  |  |
| respectively  |    | 358,875 |    | 366,697 |  |  |
| Deferred financing costs, net of accumulated  |    | 1.072   |    | 0.117   |  |  |
| amortization of \$4,958 and \$4,714, respectively                                   |    | 1,873   |    | 2,117   |  |  |
| Other assets  |    | 2,846   |    | 3,600   |  |  |
| Total assets  | \$ | 390,134 | \$ | 408,731 |  |  |
| Liabilities and Partners' Capital<br>Current liabilities                            |    |         |    |         |  |  |
| Current portion of long-term debt   | \$ | 27,628  | \$ | 23,920  |  |  |
| Accounts payable  | φ  | 5,406   | φ  | 6,689   |  |  |
| Due to affiliates   |    | 1,784   |    | 2,228   |  |  |
| Accrued liabilities   |    | 1,784   |    | 2,228   |  |  |
| Interest rate swap  |    | 5,851   |    | 6,432   |  |  |
| increst rate swap   |    | 5,651   |    | 0,432   |  |  |
| Total current liabilities   |    | 42,324  |    | 41,730  |  |  |
|   |    |         |    |         |  |  |
| Long-term debt  |    | 187,611 |    | 215,239 |  |  |
| Interest rate swap  |    | 4,842   |    | 9,860   |  |  |
| Asset retirement obligation   |    | 1,998   |    | 1,895   |  |  |
| Total liabilities   |    | 236,775 |    | 268,724 |  |  |
| Commitments and contingencies<br>Partners' capital                                  |    |         |    |         |  |  |
| General partners  |    | 93,687  |    | 86,747  |  |  |
| Limited partner   |    | 62,456  |    | 57,830  |  |  |
| Accumulated other comprehensive loss  |    | (2,784) |    | (4,570) |  |  |
| -   |    |         |    |         |  |  |
| Total partners' capital   |    | 153,359 |    | 140,007 |  |  |
| Total liabilities and partners' capital   | \$ | 390,134 | \$ | 408,731 |  |  |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

# **Consolidated Statements of Operations**

# Years Ended December 31, 2009 and 2008

| (in thousands of dollars)          | 2009         |       | 2008     |  |  |  |
|------------------------------------|--------------|-------|----------|--|--|--|
| Operating revenues                 |              |       |          |  |  |  |
| Energy                             | \$<br>52,727 | \$    | 100,936  |  |  |  |
| Capacity                           | 59,665       |       | 59,627   |  |  |  |
| Steam                              | 14,266       |       | 11,784   |  |  |  |
| Total operating revenues           | 126,658      |       | 172,347  |  |  |  |
| Operating expenses                 |              |       |          |  |  |  |
| Fuel                               | 53,625       |       | 74,146   |  |  |  |
| Operations and maintenance         | 34,322       |       | 24,489   |  |  |  |
| General and administrative         | 4,975        |       | 4,736    |  |  |  |
| Depreciation                       | 8,278        | 8,190 |          |  |  |  |
| Loss on disposal of assets         | 1,030        |       |          |  |  |  |
| Total operating expenses           | 102,230      |       | 111,561  |  |  |  |
| Operating income                   | 24,428       |       | 60,786   |  |  |  |
| Other income (expense)             |              |       |          |  |  |  |
| Interest income                    | 3            |       | 173      |  |  |  |
| Unrealized gain (loss) on interest |              |       |          |  |  |  |
| rate swaps                         | 5,599        |       | (6,025)  |  |  |  |
| Interest expense                   | (15,614)     |       | (17,963) |  |  |  |
| Net income                         | \$<br>14,416 | \$    | 36,971   |  |  |  |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary

# Consolidated Statements of Changes in Partners' Capital and Comprehensive Income

# Years Ended December 31, 2009 and 2008

|  | -  | eneral   |    | Limited  | Co | mprehensive | cumulated<br>Other<br>prehensive |          |
|--|----|----------|----|----------|----|-------------|----------------------------------|----------|
| (in thousands of dollars)  | P  | artners  | ]  | Partner  |    | Income      | Loss                             | Total    |
| Partners' capital at<br>December 31, 2007                                      | \$ | 80,464   | \$ | 53,642   |    |             | \$<br>(6,894) \$                 | 127,212  |
| Net income   |    | 22,183   |    | 14,788   | \$ | 36,971      |                                  | 36,971   |
| Amortization of previously deferred loss on interest rate                      |    |          |    |          |    |             |                                  |          |
| swap agreement   |    |          |    |          |    | 2,324       | 2,324                            | 2,324    |
| Total comprehensive income   |    | 22,183   |    | 14,788   | \$ | 39,295      |                                  |          |
| Capital distributions  |    | (15,900) |    | (10,600) |    |             |                                  | (26,500) |
| Partners' capital at<br>December 31, 2008                                      |    | 86,747   |    | 57,830   |    |             | (4,570)                          | 140,007  |
| Net income   |    | 8,650    |    | 5,766    | \$ | 14,416      |                                  | 14,416   |
| Amortization of previously<br>deferred loss on interest rate<br>swap agreement |    |          |    |          |    | 1,786       | 1,786                            | 1,786    |
| Total comprehensive income   |    | 8,650    |    | 5,766    | \$ | 16,202      |                                  |          |
| Capital distributions  |    | (1,710)  |    | (1,140)  |    |             |                                  | (2,850)  |
| Partners' capital at<br>December 31, 2009                                      | \$ | 93,687   | \$ | 62,456   |    |             | \$<br>(2,784) \$                 | 153,359  |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary

# **Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows**

# Years Ended December 31, 2009 and 2008

| (in thousands of dollars)  |          | 2009         |          | 2008          |
|--|----------|--------------|----------|---------------|
| Cash flows from operating activities   | <i>•</i> |              | <b>•</b> |               |
| Net income   | \$       | 14,416       | \$       | 36,971        |
| Noncash items included in net income:  |          | 1 504        |          | 0.004         |
| Amortization of deferred interest rate swap losses   |          | 1,786        |          | 2,324         |
| Unrealized (gain) loss on interest rate swaps  |          | (5,599)      |          | 6,025         |
| Depreciation   |          | 8,278        |          | 8,190         |
| Amortization of deferred financing costs   |          | 244          |          | 259           |
| Accretion of asset retirement obligation   |          | 103          |          | 83            |
| Loss on disposal of assets   |          | 1,030        |          |               |
| Changes in operating assets and liabilities:   |          | 2 700        |          | 000           |
| Accounts receivable  |          | 2,709        |          | 800           |
| Inventory  |          | 1,116        |          | (914)         |
| Emission allowances  |          | (2,540)      |          |               |
| Other assets   |          | 1,864        |          | (1,765)       |
| Accounts payable   |          | (1,265)      |          | 1,280         |
| Due to affiliates  |          | (444)        |          | 37            |
| Accrued liabilities  |          | (740)        |          | 405           |
| Net cash provided by operating activities  |          | 20,958       |          | 53,695        |
| Cash flows from investing activities   |          |              |          |               |
| Decrease (increase) in restricted cash   |          | 7,347        |          | (2,983)       |
| Proceeds from the sale of assets   |          | 32           |          |               |
| Capital expenditures   |          | (1,602)      |          | (363)         |
| Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities  |          | 5,777        |          | (3,346)       |
| Cash flows from financing activities   |          |              |          |               |
| Repayments of long-term debt   |          | (23,920)     |          | (20,786)      |
| Capital distributions  |          | (2,850)      |          | (29,500)      |
| Cash used in financing activities  |          | (26,770)     |          | (50,286)      |
| Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents   |          | (35)         |          | 63            |
| Cash and cash equivalents  |          |              |          |               |
| Beginning of year  |          | 134          |          | 71            |
| End of year  | \$       | 99           | \$       | 134           |
| Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information   |          |              |          |               |
| Cash paid for interest   | \$       | 13,586       | \$       | 15,716        |
| Noncash investing and financing activities:  |          |              |          |               |
| Capital expenditures which were accrued but not paid   | \$       | 2            | \$       | 86            |
| The accompanying notes are an integration of the transformation of | oral r   | art of these | e co     | nsolidated fi |

cial statements. ipanying ւե

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

# Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

### December 31, 2009 and 2008

### 1. Organization and Business

Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership (the "Partnership") is a Delaware limited partnership formed on August 17, 1988. The general partners are Peregrine Power, LLC ("Peregrine"), a California limited liability company, and Cogentrix/Carneys Point, LLC ("Cogentrix/Carneys"), a Delaware limited liability company. Epsilon Power is a limited partner. Cogentrix/Carneys and Peregrine were each wholly-owned indirect subsidiaries of Cogentrix Energy, LLC ("CELLC"). In November 2007, CELLC transferred 100% of its indirect equity interest in Peregrine and Cogentrix/Carneys to Calypso Energy Holdings LLC ("Calypso"), then, a wholly-owned subsidiary of CELLC. Following such transfer, on November 14, 2007, CELLC sold an 80% equity interest in Calypso to EIF Calypso, LLC, a limited liability company owned by one or more private equity funds managed by EIF Management, LLC (collectively, the "Calypso Transaction"). As a result, CELLC holds a 20% equity interest in Calypso and a 12% indirect interest in the Partnership.

The Partnership was formed to construct, own and operate a 262-megawatt ("MW") coal-fired cogeneration station (the "Facility") at DuPont's Chambers Works chemical complex in Carneys Point, New Jersey. The Facility produces energy for sale to Atlantic City Electric Company ("AE"), and energy and process steam to E.I. DuPont de Nemours & Company ("DuPont") for use in its industrial operations. The Facility achieved final completion and commercial operations in 1994.

In December 2008, the Partnership submitted an application to PJM Interconnection ("PJM") to increase the Facility's capacity rating from 225 MW to 240 MW. On April 28, 2009, the Partnership received notice from PJM that the capacity interconnection rights assigned to the Facility have been increased to 240 MW. The Facility currently sells excess energy under a separate power sales agreement (Note 10).

The net income and losses of the Partnership are allocated to Peregrine, Cogentrix/Carneys and Epsilon (collectively, the "Partners") based on the following ownership percentages:

| Peregrine         | 50% |
|-------------------|-----|
| Cogentrix/Carneys | 10% |
| Epsilon           | 40% |

All distributions other than liquidating distributions are made based on the Partners' percentage interests, as shown above, in accordance with the Partnership documents and at such times and in such amounts as the Board of Control of the Partnership determines.

### **Carneys Point Generating Company, L.P.**

The Partnership has a lease agreement with Carneys Point Generating Company, L.P. ("CPGC"), which is equally owned by Topaz Power, LLC ("Topaz") and by Garnet Power, LLC (Garnet"), both of which were wholly-owned direct subsidiaries of Power Services Company ("PSC"), an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of CELLC. In November 2007, CELLC transferred 100% of its ownership interest in Topaz and Garnet to Calypso in connection with the Calypso Transaction. CPGC leases the facility and subleases the site from the Partnership. In addition, certain contracts and agreements related to the Partnership have been assigned to CPGC by the Partnership. The lease commenced on September 20, 1994 and has a 24-year term. CPGC's operations have been established to effectively break-even under the lease agreement.

### **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

# December 31, 2009 and 2008

### 1. Organization and Business (Continued)

The Partnership is managed by PSC pursuant to a management services agreement (Note 11). The Facility is operated by U.S. Operating Services Company ("OSC"), pursuant to an operation and maintenance agreement (Note 11). OSC is a wholly-owned indirect subsidiary of CELLC.

### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

### **Basis of Presentation**

The Partnership is required to consolidate an entity for which it absorbs a majority of the entity's expected losses, receives a majority of the entity's expected residual returns, or both, as a result of ownership, contractual or other financial interest in the entity.

The Partnership determines whether it is the primary beneficiary of a variable interest entity ("VIE") by first performing a qualitative analysis of the VIE that includes a review of, among other factors, its capital structure, contractual terms, which interests create or absorb variability, related party relationships and the design of the VIE. For purposes of allocating a VIE's expected losses and expected residual returns to its variable interest holders, the Partnership utilizes the "top down" method. Under that method, the Partnership calculates its share of the VIE's expected losses and expected residual returns using the specific cash flows that would be allocated to it, based on contractual arrangements and/or the Partnership's position in the capital structure of the VIE, under various probability-weighted scenarios.

CPGC is a variable interest entity of which the Partnership is the primary beneficiary. Accordingly, the Partnership consolidates CPGC. All material intercompany transactions have been eliminated.

## Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent liabilities as of the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

### **Cash and Cash Equivalents**

Cash and cash equivalents consist of short-term, highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less.

### **Restricted Cash**

Restricted cash includes both cash and cash equivalents that are held in accounts restricted for operations, debt service, major maintenance and other specifically designated accounts under a disbursement agreement. Restricted cash associated with transactions expected to occur beyond one-year are classified as long-term. All other restricted accounts are classified as current assets.

## **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

# Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2009 and 2008

### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

### Inventory

Fuel is valued using the average cost method and includes the fuel contract purchase price as well as the transportation and related costs incurred to deliver the fuel to the Facility (Note 3).

Spare parts are recorded at the lower of average cost or market and consist of Facility equipment components and supplies required to facilitate maintenance activities. Spare parts which are expected to be utilized during the next year are classified as current in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Spare parts which are not expected to be utilized within the next year are classified as long-term and included in other assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets (Note 3).

The Partnership performs periodic assessments to determine the existence of obsolete, slow- moving and unusable inventory and records necessary provisions to reduce such inventories to net realizable value.

# **Emission Allowances**

Emission allowances are valued under the weighted average costing method subject to the lower of cost or market principle. In applying the lower of cost or market principle, a reduction in the carrying value is not recognized so long as the Partnership will recover/pass-through the cost in its operating margin.

The historical cost of emission allowances is calculated as follows:

Granted from regulatory body emission allowances obtained via grants are not assigned any value by the Partnership as their cost is zero.

Acquired as part of an acquisition emission allowances are recorded at fair value as of the acquisition date, subject to pro rata reduction if overall purchase price is less than the entity's fair value.

Purchased from third parties emission allowances that are transferable and can be purchased or sold in the normal course of business are recorded at cost.

## **Derivative Contracts**

In accordance with guidance on accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities all derivatives should be recognized at fair value. Derivatives or any portion thereof, that are not designated as, and effective as, hedges must be adjusted to fair value through earnings. Derivative contracts are classified as either assets or liabilities on the consolidated balance sheets. Certain contracts that require physical delivery may qualify for and be designated as normal purchases/normal sales. Such contracts are accounted for on an accrual basis. The Partnership's interest rate swap agreement (Notes 5 and 8) and power purchase agreement ("PPA") (Note 10) meet the definition of a derivative. The Partnership's PPA qualifies for, and the Partnership has elected, the normal purchases and normal sales exception and accordingly accounts for the PPA on an accrual basis.

The Partnership engages in activities to manage risks associated with changes in interest rates. The Partnership has entered into swap agreements to reduce exposure to interest rate fluctuations on certain debt commitments (Note 5). These agreements were designated and qualified as cash flow

## **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2009 and 2008

### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

hedging instruments through December 31, 2004. The Partnership discontinued applying cash flow hedge accounting on January 1, 2005. The balance of accumulated other comprehensive loss, as of December 31, 2004, is amortized as interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations in accordance with the originally forecasted interest payments schedule through the expiration of the interest rate swaps on March 31, 2014.

## **Fair Value Measurements**

The Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued guidance that defines fair value, provides guidance for measuring fair value and requires certain disclosures. This guidance does not require any new fair value measurements, but rather applies to all other accounting pronouncements that require or permit fair value measurements.

A fair value hierarchy was established that prioritizes the inputs to valuation techniques used to measure fair value. The hierarchy gives the highest priority to unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities (level 1 measurements) and the lowest priority to unobservable inputs (level 3 measurements). The three levels of the fair value hierarchy are described below:

- Level 1: Observable inputs such as quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
- Level 2: Inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly. These include quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets and quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active.
- Level 3: Unobservable inputs that reflect the reporting entity's own assumptions.

A financial instrument's level within the fair value hierarchy is based on the lowest level of any input that is significant to the fair value measurement (Note 8).

In February 2008, the FASB issued a one-year deferral for non-financial assets and liabilities to comply with issued fair value guidance. As of December 31, 2009, the Partnership does not have any non-financial assets or liabilities remeasured at fair value on a recurring basis

### **Property and Equipment**

Property and equipment are recorded at cost, net of accumulated depreciation. Expenditures for major additions and improvements are capitalized and minor replacements, maintenance, and repairs are charged to expense as incurred. When property and equipment are retired or otherwise disposed of, the cost and accumulated depreciation are removed from the accounts and any resulting gain or loss is included in the results of operations for the respective period. Depreciation is provided over the estimated useful life ("EUL") of the related assets using the straight-line method (Note 4).

The Partnership's depreciation is based on the Facility being considered a single property unit. Certain components within the Facility will require replacement or overhaul several times over its estimated life. Costs associated with overhauls are recorded as an expense in the period incurred. However, in instances where a replacement of a Facility component is significant and the Partnership

## **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

# Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2009 and 2008

### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

can reasonably estimate the original cost of the component being replaced, the Partnership will write-off the replaced component and capitalize the cost of the replacement. The component will be depreciated over the lesser of the EUL of the component or the remaining useful life of the Facility.

The Partnership reviews the carrying value of property and equipment for impairment whenever events and circumstances indicate that the carrying value of an asset may not be recoverable from the estimated future cash flows expected to result from its use and eventual disposition. In cases where undiscounted expected future cash flows are less than the carrying value, an impairment loss is recognized equal to an amount by which the carrying value exceeds the fair value of assets. The factors considered by management in performing this assessment include current operating results, trends and prospects, the manner in which the property is used, and the effects of obsolescence, demand, competition, and other economic factors.

### **Deferred Financing Costs**

Deferred financing costs, which consist of the costs incurred to obtain financing, are deferred and amortized into interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations using the effective interest method over the term of the related financing (Note 5).

#### **Asset Retirement Obligations**

Asset retirement obligations, including those conditioned on future events, are recorded at fair value in the period in which they are incurred, if a reasonable estimate of fair value can be made. The associated asset retirement costs are capitalized as part of the carrying amount of the related long-lived asset in the same period. In each subsequent period, the liability is accreted to its present value and the capitalized cost is depreciated over the EUL of the long-lived asset. If the asset retirement obligation is settled for other than the carrying amount of the liability, the Partnership recognizes a gain or loss on settlement. The Partnership records at fair value all reclamation costs the Partnership would incur to perform environmental clean-up of land under lease to the Partnership.

# **Income Taxes**

As a partnership, the income tax effects accrue directly to the partners, and each partner is individually responsible for its share of the combined income or loss. Accordingly, no provision has been made for income taxes.

### **Revenue Recognition**

Revenues from the sale of energy and steam are recorded based on monthly output delivered as specified under contractual terms or current market conditions and are recorded on a gross basis on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations as energy and steam revenues, respectively, with the associated costs recorded in operating expenses.

#### Subsequent Events

The Partnership evaluated subsequent events through March 12, 2010.

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

# Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

## December 31, 2009 and 2008

# 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

## **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

Effective July 1, 2009 the Partnership adopted the Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") issued by the FASB. The ASC does not change GAAP, but instead takes the numerous individual accounting pronouncements that previously constituted GAAP and reorganizes them into approximately 90 accounting topics, which are then broken down into subtopics, sections and paragraphs. The intent is to simplify user access to authoritative GAAP by providing all of the guidance related to a particular topic in one place. ASC supersedes all previously existing non-Security and Exchange Commission or non-grandfathered accounting and reporting standards. The adoption of ASC did not have any impact on the Partnership's consolidated financial statements.

In June 2009, the FASB issued guidance to revise the approach to determine when a VIE should be consolidated. The new consolidation model for VIEs considers whether a company has the power to direct the activities that most significantly impact the VIE's economic performance and shares in the significant risks and rewards of the entity. The guidance on VIEs requires companies to continually reassess VIEs to determine if consolidation is appropriate and provide additional disclosures. The guidance is effective for the Partnership's fiscal year beginning January 1, 2010. The Partnership expects the adoption of this guidance will have no material impact on its financial statements.

## 3. Inventory

Inventory consisted of the following as of December 31:

| (in thousands of dollars) | 2009 |         |    | 2008    |  |  |  |
|---------------------------|------|---------|----|---------|--|--|--|
| Coal                      | \$   | 3,142   | \$ | 3,715   |  |  |  |
| Fuel oil                  |      | 376     |    | 652     |  |  |  |
| Lime                      |      | 95      |    | 110     |  |  |  |
| Spare parts               |      | 3,621   |    | 3,873   |  |  |  |
|                           |      | 7,234   |    | 8,350   |  |  |  |
| Less: Current portion     |      | (4,469) |    | (4,990) |  |  |  |
|                           | \$   | 2,765   | \$ | 3,360   |  |  |  |

### 4. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment consisted of the following components as of December 31:

| (in thousands of dollars)      | 2009 |           |    | 2008      |
|--------------------------------|------|-----------|----|-----------|
| Facility                       | \$   | 537,175   | \$ | 537,331   |
| Other equipment                |      | 3,068     |    | 2,974     |
|                                |      | 540,243   |    | 540,305   |
| Less: Accumulated depreciation |      | (181,368) |    | (173,608) |
|                                | \$   | 358,875   | \$ | 366,697   |
|                                |      |           |    | F-125     |

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

# Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

# December 31, 2009 and 2008

# 4. Property and Equipment (Continued)

The EUL for significant property and equipment categories are as follows:

| Facility          | 60 years      |
|-------------------|---------------|
| Other equipment   | 5 to 60 years |
| 5. Long-Term Debt |               |

Long-term debt consisted of the following as of December 31:

# (in thousands of dollars)

|  |     | As of I            | For the Year Ended<br>December 31, 2009 |                        |         |                     |       |                          |
|--|-----|--------------------|---|------------------------|---------|---------------------|-------|--------------------------|
| Description                                    | ••• | mmitment<br>Amount | Due<br>Date                             | Balance<br>Outstanding |         | Interest<br>Expense |       | Letter of<br>Credit Fees |
| Bonds payable(1)(6)                            | \$  | 100,000            | 7/1/21                                  | \$                     | 100,000 | \$                  | 1,795 | N/A                      |
| Loan payable(2)                                |     |                    | 6/10/09                                 |                        |         |                     | 3     | N/A                      |
| Credit agreement                               |     |                    |   |                        |         |                     |       |                          |
| Term loans(3)(6)                               |     | 115,239            | 3/31/14                                 |                        | 115,239 |                     | 2,856 | N/A                      |
| Bond letter of $credit(4)(6)(7)$               |     | 102,466            | 12/31/12                                |                        |         |                     | N/A   | 1,495                    |
| Debt service reserve letter of credit(5)(6)(7) |     | 22,750             | 12/31/12                                |                        |         |                     | N/A   | 389                      |
|  |     |                    |   |                        | 215,239 |                     |       |                          |
| Less: Current portion                          |     |                    |   |                        | 27,628  |                     |       |                          |
|  |     |                    |   | \$                     | 187,611 |                     |       |                          |

### (in thousands of dollars)

|  | As of I                |             | ear Ended<br>Fr 31, 2008 |         |    |                   |                          |
|--|------------------------|-------------|--------------------------|---------|----|-------------------|--------------------------|
| Description                                    | <br>mmitment<br>Amount | Due<br>Date |                          |         |    | nterest<br>xpense | Letter of<br>Credit Fees |
| Bonds payable(1)(6)                            | \$<br>100,000          | 7/1/21      | \$                       | 100,000 | \$ | 2,307             | N/A                      |
| Loan payable(2)                                | 93                     | 6/10/09     |                          | 93      |    | 8                 | N/A                      |
| Credit agreement                               |                        |             |                          |         |    |                   |                          |
| Term loans(3)(6)                               | 139,066                | 3/31/14     |                          | 139,066 |    | 7,207             | N/A                      |
| Bond letter of $credit(4)(6)(7)$               | 102,466                | 12/31/12    |                          |         |    | N/A               | 1,352                    |
| Debt service reserve letter of credit(5)(6)(7) | 22,750                 | 12/31/12    |                          |         |    | N/A               | 387                      |
|  |                        |             |                          | 239,159 |    |                   |                          |
| Less: Current portion                          |                        |             |                          | 23,920  |    |                   |                          |
|  |                        |             | \$                       | 215,239 |    |                   |                          |
|  |                        |             |                          |         |    |                   |                          |

(1)

The bonds are collateralized by an irrevocable letter of credit and provide for interest at variable rates. The weighted-average interest rates on the bonds were 1.79% and 2.30% for the years ended

## **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

## December 31, 2009 and 2008

### 5. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively. Remarketing fees paid to the remarketing agent were approximately \$100,000 in both 2009 and 2008. These fees are included in interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

Loan payable is collateralized by equipment. The term is 60-months commencing July 2004 with interest fixed at 6.25%.

(3)

(2)

The term loans accrue interest at the applicable London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR"), plus an applicable margin (1.125% at December 31, 2009). The weighted average interest rates on the term loan were 2.16% and 4.74% for 2009 and 2008, respectively.

### (4)

The letter of credit fee was 1.25% and 1.125 for 2009 and 2008, respectively. In addition, the facility provides for a fronting fee of 0.175% on the stated amount which is included in interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

(5)

The letter of credit fee for 2009 and 2008 was 1.5%. In addition, the facility provided for a fronting fee of 0.175% on the stated amount which is included in interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

(6)

All bonds, loans and credit facilities are collateralized by the assets of the Facility and the real estate covered by the ground lease (Note 1) and are nonrecourse to the Partners.

(7)

As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, there were no amounts available under the letter of credit commitments.

Accrued interest payable of \$81,000 and \$81,000 is included in accrued liabilities in the consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

Future minimum principal payments as of December 31, 2009 are as follows:

| (in thousands of dollars) |               |
|---------------------------|---------------|
| 2010                      | \$<br>27,628  |
| 2011                      | 28,235        |
| 2012                      | 30,439        |
| 2013                      | 26,957        |
| 2014                      | 1,980         |
| Thereafter                | 100,000       |
|                           | \$<br>215,239 |

In connection with the various agreements discussed above, certain financial covenants must be met and reported on an annual basis. The Partnership was in compliance with all debt covenants at December 31, 2009.

### **Interest Rate Swap Agreements**

The Partnership is a party to two amortizing interest rate swap agreements with notional amounts outstanding aggregating \$115,239,000 at December 31, 2009 and expiring on various dates through March 31, 2014. Swap payments related to the agreements covering the variable rate bank debt are

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

# Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

## December 31, 2009 and 2008

# 5. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

made based on the spread between 5.21% (weighted average of all agreements as of December 31, 2009) and LIBOR multiplied by the notional amounts outstanding. Net amounts paid to the counterparties were approximately \$6,891,000 and \$3,935,000 in 2009 and 2008, respectively. These amounts were recorded as interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

## 6. Operating Leases

The Partnership leases certain equipment under non-cancelable operating leases expiring at various dates through 2022. For the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, the Partnership incurred lease expense of approximately \$219,000 and \$224,000, respectively, which is included in operations and maintenance expense and general and administrative expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

Future minimum lease payments, as of December 31, 2009, are as follows:

| (in thousands of dollars) |             |
|---------------------------|-------------|
| 2010                      | \$<br>201   |
| 2011                      | 196         |
| 2012                      | 194         |
| 2013                      | 192         |
| 2014                      | 192         |
| Thereafter                | 1,357       |
|                           | \$<br>2,332 |

# 7. Payment in Lieu of Taxes

In January 1991, the Partnership entered into a Payment in Lieu of Taxes ("PILOT") agreement with the Township of Carneys Point, a municipal corporation of the state of New Jersey, which exempts the Partnership from certain property taxes. The agreement commenced on January 1, 1994, and will terminate on December 31, 2033. PILOT payments are paid annually and are expensed as incurred over the term of the agreement. Property taxes are due and paid quarterly and are deducted from the annual PILOT payments made. The Partnership expensed approximately \$2,600,000 and \$2,400,000 related to the PILOT which is included in general and administrative in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

As of December 31, 2009, future payments remaining under the PILOT are as follows:

| (in thousands of dollars) |               |
|---------------------------|---------------|
| 2010                      | \$<br>2,700   |
| 2011                      | 2,800         |
| 2012                      | 3,000         |
| 2013                      | 3,400         |
| 2014                      | 3,700         |
| Thereafter                | 118,600       |
|                           | \$<br>134,200 |
|                           |               |

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2009 and 2008

### 8. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The fair value of the Partnership's swap agreements, based upon Level 2 significant other observable inputs, is estimated to be a liability of approximately \$10,693,042 and \$16,292,000 as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively (Notes 2 and 5). The valuation of the Partnership's swap agreements is based on widely accepted valuation techniques including discounted cash flow analyses which take into consideration among other things the contractual terms of the swap agreements, observable market based inputs when available, interest rate curves and counterparty credit risk. Judgment is required in interpreting market data to develop the estimates of fair value. Accordingly, the fair value estimates as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, are not necessarily indicative of amounts the Partnership could have realized in current markets.

The Partnership's financial instruments consist of cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash, accounts receivable, other assets, accounts payable, due to affiliates, and accrued liabilities. These instruments approximate their fair values as of December 31, 2009 and 2008 due to their short-term nature.

The fair value of the Partnership's bonds and term loans payable approximates their carrying value due to the variable nature of the interest obligations thereon.

## 9. Concentrations of Credit Risk

Credit risk is the risk of loss the Partnership would incur if counterparties fail to perform their contractual obligations. The Partnership primarily conducts business with counterparties in the energy industry. This concentration of counterparties may impact the Partnership's overall exposure to credit risk in that its counterparties may be similarly affected by changes in economic, regulatory or other conditions. The Partnership mitigates potential credit losses by dealing, where practical, with counterparties that are rated investment grade by a major credit rating agency or have a history of reliable performance within the energy industry.

The Partnership's credit risk is primarily concentrated with AE, DuPont and the Partnership's coal supplier. AE and DuPont provided 78.7% and 21.3%, respectively, of the Partnership's revenues for the year ended December 31, 2009 and accounted for approximately 74.3% and 25.7%, respectively, of the Partnership's accounts receivable balance at December 31, 2009. The Partnership has a coal supply contract with Consolidated Coal Company, Consolidated Pennsylvania Coal Company, Consolidated Coal Sales Company and Nineveh Coal Company (together "Consol") who are responsible for providing 100% of the Partnership's coal requirements through 2014. The Partnership's credit risk is also impacted by the credit risk associated with its issuing bank of the bond letter of credit, Dexia Credit Locale.

The Partnership is exposed to credit-related losses in the event of nonperformance by counterparties to the Partnership's interest rate swap agreements (Notes 2 and 5). The Partnership does not obtain collateral or other security to support such agreements, but continually monitors its positions with, and the credit quality of, the counterparties to such agreements.

### **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

## December 31, 2009 and 2008

### 10. Commitments and Contingencies

#### **Power Purchase Agreement**

The Partnership has a power purchase agreement ("PPA") with AE for sales of the Facility's power output during a 30-year period commencing in 1994. The PPA provides AE with dispatch rights over the Facility, with a contractual minimum of the equivalent of 3,500 hours of full load operation. The pricing structure provides for both capacity and energy payments. Capacity payments are fixed over the life of the contract. Energy payments are based on a contractual formula which is adjusted annually, as defined in the PPA, based on a utility coal index.

#### **Power Sales Agreement**

The Partnership has entered into a supplemental power sales agreement ("PSA") with AE which provides the Partnership self-dispatch rights for both undispatched PPA and excess energy as well as the right to market excess capacity. The pricing structure provides for both capacity and energy payments. The Partnership shares margins on the self-dispatched energy with AE based on hourly wholesale prices. Excess capacity is sold in PJM's periodic auctions and the resulting revenue is shared between the Partnership and AE. The PSA expires on July 31, 2010.

#### **Steam and Electricity Sales Agreement**

The Partnership has a steam and electricity sales agreement with DuPont (the "DuPont Agreement") for a 30-year period commencing in 1994. Thereafter, the agreement will remain in effect unless terminated by either party upon at least 36-months' notice. DuPont is required to purchase a minimum of 525,600,000 pounds of process steam per year and no minimum amount of electricity. The steam price is adjusted quarterly based on coal price index formulas defined in the agreement. The electricity price is also adjusted quarterly based on coal price index formulas and the AE average retail rate, as defined in the agreement. The Partnership has an ongoing dispute with DuPont over electric energy payment calculation. Amounts under dispute have not been reflected in revenues in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

# Fly Ash Disposal Agreement

The Partnership has an agreement with Consolidation Coal Company, Consol Pennsylvania Coal Company, Consolidation Coal Sales Company and Nineveh Coal Company, jointly, for a 20-year period commencing in 1990 for the disposal of fly ash with a minimum requirement of 130,000 tons per contract year. The Partnership does not anticipate meeting this requirement by the end of the contract year ending on March 14, 2010. Accordingly, the Partnership has accrued approximately \$246,000 related to this shortage at December 31, 2009 which is included in fuel expense on the accompanying consolidated statement of operations.

### Other

The Partnership experiences routine litigation in the normal course of business. Management is of the opinion that none of this routine litigation will have a material adverse effect on the Partnership's consolidated financial position or results of operations.

### **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and Subsidiary**

### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2009 and 2008

### **11. Related Parties**

### **Management Services Agreement**

The Partnership has a management services agreement with PSC to provide day-to-day management and administration of the Partnership's business relating to the Facility through September 20, 2018. Compensation to PSC under the agreement includes a monthly fee of \$50,000, wages and benefits for employees working on behalf of the Partnership and other costs directly related to the Partnership. The Partnership recorded related expense of \$1,860,000 and \$1,971,000 in operations and maintenance in the consolidated statements of operations in 2009 and 2008, respectively. As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, the Partnership owed PSC approximately \$135,000 and \$116,000, respectively, which is included in due to affiliates in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Under the terms of the agreement, \$50,000 of the amounts owed for each of 2009 and 2008 is subordinate to debt service for the Partnership's bonds payable and term loans.

#### **Operations and Maintenance Agreement**

The Partnership's O&M Agreement with OSC provides for the operations and maintenance of the Facility through April 1, 2014. Thereafter, the agreement will be automatically renewed for periods of five-years until terminated by either party with 12-months prior notice. Compensation to OSC under the agreement includes (i) an annual base fee, of which a portion is subordinate to debt service and certain other costs, (ii) certain earned fees and bonuses based on the Facility's performance and (iii) reimbursement for certain costs, including payroll, supplies, spare parts, equipment, certain taxes, licensing fees, insurance and indirect costs expressed as a percentage of payroll and personnel costs. The fees are adjusted annually by a measure of inflation as defined in the agreement. If targeted Facility performance is not reached on a monthly basis, OSC may be required to pay liquidated damages to the Partnership. The Partnership incurred related expense of approximately \$9,857,000 and \$9,556,000 which is recorded in operations and maintenance in the consolidated statements of operations during the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively. As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, the Partnership owed OSC \$1,649,000 and \$2,112,000, respectively, under the O&M Agreement, which is included in due to affiliates in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Under the terms of the agreement, approximately \$287,000 and \$591,000 of the amounts owed at December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively, is subordinate to the debt service for the Partnership's bonds payable and term loans. In addition, approximately \$599,000 and \$549,000 in other costs had been advanced to OSC at December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively, and are included in other current assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

\*\*\*\*

Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership Consolidated Financial Statements December 31, 2008 and 2007

# PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

Two Commerce Square, Suite 1700 2001 Market Street Philadelphia PA 19103-7042 Telephone (267) 330 3000 Facsimile (267) 330 3300

### **Report of Independent Auditors**

To the Board of Control of Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership:

In our opinion, the accompanying consolidated balance sheets and the related consolidated statements of operations, of changes in partners' capital and comprehensive income, and of cash flows present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership and its subsidiaries at December 31, 2008 and 2007, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for the years then ended in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits. We conducted our audits of these statements in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

As discussed in Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company changed its accounting for spare parts inventory in 2008,

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

March 13, 2009

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

# **Consolidated Balance Sheets**

# December 31, 2008 and 2007

| (in thousands of dollars)                         |          | 2008    |    | 2007      |
|---|----------|---------|----|-----------|
| Assets  |          |         |    |           |
| Current assets                                    |          |         |    |           |
| Cash and cash equivalents                         | \$       | 134     | \$ | 71        |
| Restricted cash                                   |          | 13,652  |    | 9,703     |
| Accounts receivable                               |          | 14,674  |    | 15,474    |
| Inventory   |          | 4,990   |    | 4,688     |
| Other assets                                      |          | 2,867   |    | 1,342     |
|   |          |         |    |           |
| Total current assets                              |          | 36,317  |    | 31,278    |
|   |          | 50,517  |    | 51,270    |
| Restricted cash                                   |          |         |    | 966       |
| Property and equipment, net of accumulated        |          |         |    | 200       |
| depreciation of \$173,608 and \$165,418,          |          |         |    |           |
| respectively                                      |          | 366,697 |    | 375,137   |
| Deferred financing costs, net of accumulated      |          | 500,077 |    | 575,157   |
| amortization of \$4,714 and \$4,455, respectively |          | 2,117   |    | 2,376     |
| Other assets                                      |          | 3,600   |    | 2,370     |
| Other assets                                      |          | 5,000   |    | 2,722     |
|   | <b>.</b> | 100 501 | ф. | 110 170   |
| Total assets                                      | \$       | 408,731 | \$ | 412,479   |
|   |          |         |    |           |
| Liabilities and Partners' Capital                 |          |         |    |           |
| Current liabilities                               |          |         |    |           |
| Current portion of long-term debt                 | \$       | 23,920  | \$ | 20,776    |
| Accounts payable                                  |          | 6,689   |    | 5,409     |
| Dividend payable                                  |          |         |    | 3,000     |
| Due to affiliates                                 |          | 2,228   |    | 2,683     |
| Accrued liabilities                               |          | 2,461   |    | 1,970     |
| Interest rate swap                                |          | 6,432   |    | 3,025     |
|   |          |         |    |           |
| Total current liabilities                         |          | 41,730  |    | 36,863    |
|   |          | ,       |    | ,         |
| Long-term debt                                    |          | 215,239 |    | 239,169   |
| Interest rate swap                                |          | 9,860   |    | 7,242     |
| Asset retirement obligation                       |          | 1,895   |    | 1,993     |
|   |          | -,-,-   |    | -,, , , - |
| Total liabilities                                 |          | 268 724 |    | 285,267   |
| Total habilities                                  |          | 268,724 |    | 265,207   |
|   |          |         |    |           |
| Commitments and contingencies                     |          |         |    |           |
| Partners' capital                                 |          | 06 7 47 |    | 00.464    |
| General partners                                  |          | 86,747  |    | 80,464    |
| Limited partner                                   |          | 57,830  |    | 53,642    |
| Accumulated other comprehensive loss              |          | (4,570) |    | (6,894)   |
|   |          |         |    |           |
| Total partners' capital                           |          | 140,007 |    | 127,212   |
|   |          |         |    |           |
| Total liabilities and partners' capital           | \$       | 408,731 | \$ | 412,479   |
| retar nuomitios ana partitors cupitar             | Ψ        | 100,751 | Ψ  | 112,177   |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

# **Consolidated Statements of Operations**

# Years Ended December 31, 2008 and 2007

| (in thousands of dollars)  | 2008          | 2007         |  |  |  |
|----------------------------|---------------|--------------|--|--|--|
| Operating revenues         |               |              |  |  |  |
| Energy                     | \$<br>100,936 | \$<br>97,096 |  |  |  |
| Capacity                   | 59,627        | 58,869       |  |  |  |
| Steam                      | 11,784        | 10,785       |  |  |  |
| Total operating revenues   | 172,347       | 166,750      |  |  |  |
| Operating expenses         |               |              |  |  |  |
| Fuel                       | 74,146        | 67,163       |  |  |  |
| Operations and maintenance | 24,489        | 22,990       |  |  |  |
| General and administrative | 4,736         | 4,879        |  |  |  |
| Depreciation               | 8,190         | 8,205        |  |  |  |
| Loss on disposal of assets |               | 177          |  |  |  |
| Total operating expenses   | 111,561       | 103,414      |  |  |  |
| Operating income           | 60,786        | 63,336       |  |  |  |
| Other income (expense)     |               |              |  |  |  |
| Interest income            | 173           | 530          |  |  |  |
| Interest expense           | (23,988)      | (24,415)     |  |  |  |
| Net income                 | \$<br>36,971  | \$<br>39,451 |  |  |  |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

# Consolidated Statements of Changes in Partners' Capital and Comprehensive Income

# Years Ended December 31, 2008 and 2007

|   | General F               | Cogentrix/<br>Carneys | Limited<br>Partner | C I     | Accumulated<br>Other      |            |
|---|-------------------------|-----------------------|--------------------|---------|---------------------------|------------|
| (in thousands of dollars)   | Peregrine<br>Power, LLC | Point,<br>LLC         | Epsilon<br>Power   | Income  | siveComprehensive<br>Loss | Total      |
| Partners' capital,  | Tower, LLC              | LLC                   | Tower              | meome   | 1035                      | Total      |
| December 31, 2006, as   |                         |                       |                    |         |                           |            |
| originally stated   | \$ 62,252               | \$ 12,451             | \$ 49,802          |         | \$ (9.990)                | \$ 114,515 |
| Cumulative effect of  |                         |                       | . ,                |         |                           | ,          |
| change in accounting  |                         |                       |                    |         |                           |            |
| principle   | 375                     | 75                    | 300                |         |                           | 750        |
|   |                         |                       |                    |         |                           |            |
| Partners' capital at<br>December 31, 2006, as<br>adjusted for change in |                         |                       |                    |         |                           |            |
| accounting principle  | 62,627                  | 12,526                | 50,102             |         | (9,990)                   | 115,265    |
| Natingama   | 10 726                  | 2 0 4 5               | 15 790             | \$ 39.4 | 51                        | 20.451     |
| Net income<br>Amortization of   | 19,726                  | 3,945                 | 15,780             | \$ 39,4 | 51                        | 39,451     |
| previously deferred loss<br>on interest rate swap                       |                         |                       |                    |         |                           |            |
| agreement   |                         |                       |                    | 3,0     | 96 3,096                  | 3,096      |
| Total comprehensive income  | 19,726                  | 3,945                 | 15,780             | \$ 42,5 | 47                        |            |
|   | - ,                     | - )                   | - ,                | . ,-    |                           |            |
| Dividend declared   | (1,500)                 | (300)                 | (1,200)            | )       |                           | (3,000)    |
| Capital distributions   | (13,800)                | (2,760)               | (11,040)           | )       |                           | (27,600)   |
|   |                         |                       |                    |         |                           |            |
| Partners' capital,<br>December 31, 2007                                 | 67,053                  | 13,411                | 53,642             |         | (6,894)                   | 127,212    |
| Net income  | 10 406                  | 2 (07                 | 14 700             | \$ 36,9 | 71                        | 26.071     |
| Amortization of   | 18,486                  | 3,697                 | 14,788             | \$ 30,9 | /1                        | 36,971     |
| previously deferred loss<br>on interest rate swap                       |                         |                       |                    |         |                           |            |
| agreement   |                         |                       |                    | 2,3     | 24 2,324                  | 2,324      |
| Total comprehensive income  | 18,486                  | 3,697                 | 14,788             | \$ 39,2 | 95                        |            |
|   | (10.050)                | (0.650)               | (10, (20)          |         |                           | (26 500)   |
| Capital distributions   | (13,250)                | (2,650)               | (10,600)           | )       |                           | (26,500)   |
| Partners' capital,<br>December 31, 2008                                 | \$ 72,289               | \$ 14,458             | \$ 57,830          |         | \$ (4,570)                | \$ 140,007 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

# **Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows**

# Years Ended December 31, 2008 and 2007

| (in thousands of dollars)                            |    | 2008       |         | 2007     |
|--|----|------------|---------|----------|
| Cash flows from operating activities                 |    |            |         |          |
| Net income   | \$ | 36,971     | \$      | 39,451   |
| Noncash items included in net income:                |    |            |         |          |
| Amortization of deferred interest rate swap losses   |    | 2,324      |         | 3,096    |
| Unrealized loss on interest rate swaps               |    | 6,025      |         | 2,886    |
| Depreciation   |    | 8,190      |         | 8,205    |
| Amortization of deferred financing costs             |    | 259        |         | 273      |
| Accretion of asset retirement obligation             |    | 83         |         | 107      |
| Loss on disposal of assets                           |    |            |         | 177      |
| Changes in operating assets and liabilities:         |    |            |         |          |
| Accounts receivable                                  |    | 800        |         | (3,001)  |
| Inventory  |    | (914)      |         | 1,036    |
| Other assets   |    | (1,765)    |         | (309)    |
| Accounts payable                                     |    | 1,280      |         | (1,845)  |
| Due to affiliates                                    |    | 37         |         | (360)    |
| Accrued liabilities                                  |    | 405        |         | 1,518    |
|  |    |            |         | <i>y</i> |
| Net cash provided by operating activities            |    | 53,695     |         | 51,234   |
| Net easil provided by operating activities           |    | 55,095     |         | 51,254   |
|  |    |            |         |          |
| Cash flows from investing activities                 |    |            |         |          |
| Increase in restricted cash                          |    | (2,983)    |         | (3,111)  |
| Capital expenditures                                 |    | (363)      |         | (492)    |
|  |    |            |         |          |
| Cash used in investing activities                    |    | (3,346)    |         | (3,603)  |
|  |    |            |         |          |
| Cash flows from financing activities                 |    |            |         |          |
| Repayments of long-term debt                         |    | (20,786)   |         | (20,016) |
| Capital distributions                                |    | (29,500)   |         | (27,600) |
|  |    | (,,= = = ) |         | (,)      |
| Cash used in financing activities                    |    | (50.286)   |         | (17.616) |
| Cash used in financing activities                    |    | (50,286)   |         | (47,616) |
|  |    |            |         |          |
| Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents |    | 63         |         | 15       |
| Cash and cash equivalents                            |    |            |         |          |
| Beginning of year                                    |    | 71         |         | 56       |
|  |    |            |         |          |
| End of year  | \$ | 134        | \$      | 71       |
|  |    |            |         |          |
| Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information     |    |            |         |          |
| Cash paid for interest                               | \$ | 15,716     | \$      | 16,415   |
| Non-cash investing and financing activities:         | ψ  | 15,710     | Ψ       | 10,+15   |
| Dividend declared but not paid                       | \$ |            | \$      | 3,000    |
| Capital expenditures which were accrued but not paid | Տ  | 86         | ֆ<br>\$ | 492      |
| The accompanying notes are an in                     |    |            |         | ., =     |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

## **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

# Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 1. Organization and Business

Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership (the "Partnership") is a Delaware limited partnership formed on August 17, 1988. The general partners are Peregrine Power, LLC ("Peregrine"), a California limited liability company, and Cogentrix/Carneys Point, LLC, (f/k/a Cogentrix/Carneys Point, Inc.), ("Cogentrix/Carneys"), a Delaware limited liability company. Epsilon Power is a limited partner. Cogentrix/Carneys and Peregrine were each wholly-owned indirect subsidiaries of Cogentrix Energy, LLC, (f/k/a Cogentrix/Carneys to Calypso Energy ("CELLC"). In November 2007, CELLC transferred 100% of its indirect equity interest in Peregrine and Cogentrix/Carneys to Calypso Energy Holdings LLC ("Calypso"), then, a wholly-owned subsidiary of CELLC. Following such transfer, on November 14, 2007, CELLC sold an 80% equity interest in Calypso to EIF Calypso, LLC, a limited liability company owned by one or more private equity funds managed by EIF Management, LLC (collectively, the "Calypso Transaction"). As a result, CELLC holds a 20% equity interest in Calypso and, ultimately the Partnership.

The Partnership was formed to construct, own and operate a 262-megawatt coal-fired cogeneration station (the "Facility") at DuPont's Chambers Works chemical complex in Carneys Point, New Jersey. The Facility produces energy for sale to Atlantic City Electric Company, (f/k/a Atlantic City Electric Company/Conectiv), ("AE"), and process steam to E.I. DuPont de Nemours & Company ("DuPont") for use in its industrial operations. The Facility achieved final completion and commercial operations in 1994.

In December 2008, the Partnership submitted an application to PJM to increase the Facility's capacity rating from 225MW to 240MW. At December 31, 2008, PJM was drafting an interconnection agreement that when complete would allow the Partnership to sell the 15MW in additional capacity. The Facility currently sells excess energy under a separate power sales agreement (Note 9).

The net income and losses of the Partnership are allocated to Peregrine, Cogentrix/Carneys and Epsilon (collectively, the "Partners") based on the following ownership percentages:

| Peregrine         | 50% |
|-------------------|-----|
| Cogentrix/Carneys | 10% |
| Epsilon           | 40% |

All distributions other than liquidating distributions are made based on the Partners' percentage interests, as shown above, in accordance with the Partnership documents and at such times and in such amounts as the Board of Control of the Partnership determines.

### **Carneys Point Generating Company, L.P.**

The Partnership has a lease agreement with Carneys Point Generating Company, L.P. ("CPGC"), which is equally owned by Topaz Power. LLC ("Topaz") and by Garnet Power, LLC (Garnet"), both of which were wholly-owned direct subsidiaries of Power Services Company ("PSC"), an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of CELLC. In November 2007, CELLC transferred 100% of its ownership interest in Topaz and Garnet to Calypso in connection with the Calypso Transaction. CPGC leases the facility and subleases the site from the Partnership. In addition, certain contracts and agreements related to the Partnership have been assigned to CPGC by the Partnership. The lease commenced on

### **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 1. Organization and Business (Continued)

September 20, 1994 and has a 24-year term. CPGC's operations have been established to effectively break-even under the lease agreement.

The Partnership is managed by PSC pursuant to a management services agreement. The Facility is operated by U.S. Operating Services Company ("OSC"), pursuant to an operation and maintenance agreement. OSC is a wholly-owned indirect subsidiary of CELLC.

#### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

# **Basis of Presentation**

The Partnership applies the provisions of Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Interpretation No. ("FIN") 46-R, *Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities, an Interpretation of ARB 51* and associated FASB Staff Positions. FIN 46-R requires the consolidation of an entity by an enterprise that absorbs a majority of the entity's expected losses, receives a majority of the entity's expected residual returns, or both, as a result of ownership, contractual or other financial interest in the entity. CPGC is a variable interest entity of which the Partnership is the primary beneficiary. Accordingly, the Partnership consolidates CPGC. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated.

### Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent liabilities as of the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

## **Cash and Cash Equivalents**

Cash and cash equivalents consist of short-term, highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less.

### **Restricted Cash**

Restricted cash includes both cash and cash equivalents that are held in accounts restricted for operations, debt service, major maintenance and other specifically designated accounts under a disbursement agreement. Restricted cash associated with transactions occurring beyond one year are classified as long term. All other restricted accounts are classified as current assets.

#### Inventory

Fuel is valued using the average cost method and includes the fuel contract purchase price as well as the transportation and related costs incurred to deliver the fuel to the Facility (Note 3).

Spare parts are recorded at the lower of average cost or market and consist of Facility equipment components and supplies required to facilitate maintenance activities. Spare parts which are expected to be utilized during the next year are classified as current in the accompanying consolidated balance

## **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

sheets. Spare parts which are not expected to be utilized within the next year are classified as long-term and included in other assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets (Note 3).

The Partnership performs periodic assessments to determine the existence of obsolete, slow-moving and unusable inventory and records necessary provisions to reduce such inventories to net realizable value.

### **Property and Equipment**

Property and equipment are recorded at cost, net of accumulated depreciation. Expenditures for major additions and improvements are capitalized and minor replacements, maintenance, and repairs are charged to expense as incurred. When property and equipment are retired or otherwise disposed of, the cost and accumulated depreciation are removed from the accounts and any resulting gain or loss is included in the results of operations for the respective period. Depreciation is provided over the estimated useful life ("EUL") of the related assets using the straight-line method (Note 4).

The Partnership's depreciation is based on the Facility being considered a single property unit. Certain components within the Facility will require replacement or overhaul several times over its estimated life. Costs associated with overhauls are recorded as an expense in the period incurred. However, in instances where a replacement of a Facility component is significant and the Partnership can reasonably estimate the original cost of the component being replaced, the Partnership will write-off the replaced component and capitalize the cost of the replacement. The component will be depreciated over the lesser of the estimated useful life of the component or the remaining useful life of the Facility.

The Partnership accounts for the impairment or disposal of property and equipment in accordance with of Financial Accounting Standards No. ("SFAS") 144, *Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets*. The Partnership reviews the carrying value of property and equipment for impairment whenever events and circumstances indicate that the carrying value of an asset may not be recoverable from the estimated future cash flows expected to result from its use and eventual disposition. In cases where undiscounted expected future cash flows are less than the carrying value, an impairment loss is recognized equal to an amount by which the carrying value exceeds the fair value of assets. The factors considered by management in performing this assessment include current operating results, trends and prospects, the manner in which the property is used, and the effects of obsolescence, demand, competition, and other economic factors.

### **Deferred Financing Costs**

Deferred financing costs, which consist of the costs incurred to obtain financing, are deferred and amortized into interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations using the effective interest method over the term of the related financing (Note 5).

### **Derivative Contracts**

The Partnership follows SFAS 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities, as amended and interpreted. SFAS 133 requires the Partnership to recognize all derivatives, as defined in the statement, on the consolidated balance sheets at fair value. Derivatives or any portion thereof, that

## **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

## December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

are not designated as, or effective as, hedges must be adjusted to fair value through earnings. Derivatives are classified as either assets or liabilities on the consolidated balance sheets. The Partnership's interest rate swap agreement (Notes 5 and 7) and power purchase agreement (Note 9) meet the definition of a derivative under SFAS 133. The Partnership's power purchase agreement qualifies for, and the Partnership has elected, the normal purchases and normal sales exception included in SFAS 133.

The Partnership engages in activities to manage risks associated with changes in interest rates. The Partnership has entered into swap agreements to reduce exposure to interest rate fluctuations on certain debt commitments (Note 5). These agreements were designated and qualified as cash flow hedging instruments through December 31, 2004. The Partnership discontinued applying cash flow hedge accounting on January 1, 2005. Accordingly, the changes in fair value of the interest rate swaps from that point forward are included in interest expense in the consolidated statements of operations. The balance of accumulated other comprehensive loss, as of December 31, 2004, is amortized as interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations in accordance with the originally forecasted interest payments schedule through the expiration of the interest rate swaps on March 31, 2014.

### **Fair Value Measurements**

The Partnership adopted SFAS 157, *Fair Value Measurements*, for financial assets and liabilities effective January 1, 2008. There was no material effect upon adoption of this new accounting pronouncement on the Partnership's consolidated financial statements. This standard defines fair value, provides guidance for measuring fair value and requires certain disclosures. This standard does not require any new fair value measurements, but rather applies to all other accounting pronouncements that require or permit fair value measurements.

SFAS 157 establishes a fair value hierarchy that prioritizes the inputs to valuation techniques used to measure fair value. The hierarchy gives the highest priority to unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities (level 1 measurements) and the lowest priority to unobservable inputs (level 3 measurements). The three levels of the fair value hierarchy under SFAS 157 are described below:

Level 1: Observable inputs such as quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

- Level 2: Inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly. These include quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets and quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active.
- Level 3: Unobservable inputs that reflect the reporting entity's own assumptions.

A financial instrument's level within the fair value hierarchy is based on the lowest level of any input that is significant to the fair value measurement (Note 7).



### **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

#### **Asset Retirement Obligation**

The Partnership accounts for its asset retirement obligation in accordance with SFAS 143, *Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations* and FIN 47, *Accounting for Conditional Asset Retirement Obligations*. These statements require that an asset retirement obligation, including those conditioned on future events, be recorded at fair value in the period in which it is incurred, if a reasonable estimate of fair value can be made. In the same period, the associated asset retirement costs are capitalized as part of the carrying amount of the related long-lived asset. In each subsequent period, the liability is accreted to its present value and the capitalized cost is depreciated over the useful life of the long-lived asset. If the asset retirement obligation is settled for other than the carrying amount of the liability, the Partnership recognizes a gain or loss on settlement. The Partnership records at fair value all reclamation costs the Partnership would incur to perform environmental clean-up of land under lease to the Partnership.

#### Accounting for Income Taxes

As a partnership, the income tax effects accrue directly to the partners, and each partner is individually responsible for its share of the combined income or loss. Accordingly, no provision has been made for income taxes.

### **Revenue Recognition**

Revenues from the sale of energy and steam are recorded based on monthly output delivered as specified under contractual terms or current market conditions and are recorded on a gross basis on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations as energy and steam revenues, respectively, with the associated costs recorded in operating expenses.

## Reclassification

Certain reclassifications have been made to the prior year consolidated financial statements to conform to the current year presentation. These reclassifications had no effect on the previously reported results of operation or member's equity.

### **Recent Accounting Developments**

In March 2008, the FASB issued SFAS 161, *Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities*. This standard is intended to improve financial reporting by requiring transparency about the location and amounts of derivative instruments in an entity's financial statements; how derivative instruments and related hedged items are accounted for under SFAS No 133; and how derivative instruments and related hedged items affect its financial position, financial performance and cash flows. SFAS No. 161 will be effective for the Partnership's fiscal year beginning January 1, 2009.

In February 2008, the FASB issued a one-year deferral for non-financial assets and liabilities to comply with SFAS 157. The Partnership expects the adoption of SFAS 157 will have no material effect on consolidated the financial statements as it applies to non-financial assets and liabilities (Note 7).

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 3. Inventory

Inventory is comprised of the following as of December 31:

| (in thousands of dollars) | 2008 |         | 2007        |
|---------------------------|------|---------|-------------|
| Coal                      | \$   | 3,715   | \$<br>3,672 |
| Fuel oil                  |      | 652     | 465         |
| Lime                      |      | 110     | 47          |
| Spare parts               |      | 3,873   | 3,226       |
|                           |      | 8,350   | 7,410       |
| Less: Current portion     |      | (4,990) | (4,688)     |
|                           |      |         |             |
|                           | \$   | 3,360   | \$<br>2,722 |

On January 1, 2008, the Partnership elected to change its method of accounting for spare parts inventory. Under the new accounting method, spare parts inventory is capitalized when purchased and expensed when put into service. In prior years spare parts inventory was expensed as purchased or capitalized and included in property and equipment during construction. The Partnership believes that the change in accounting principle is preferable as the new method provides better matching of revenue and expenses as well as enhances comparability in the consolidated statements of operations.

In accordance with SFAS 154, *Accounting Changes and Error Corrections*, the change in accounting principle was applied retrospectively by restating the prior year consolidated financial statements. The increase to net income for the year ended December 31, 2007, was \$473,000.

If the Partnership had not changed its policy for accounting for spare parts inventory, net income would have been lower by \$459,000 for the year ended December 31, 2008.

The effect of the change on previously reported consolidated operating results for the year ended December 31, 2007 was as follows:

| (in thousands of dollars)<br>Assets | As<br>Previously<br>Reported |         | Effect of<br>Change |         | I  | As<br>Restated |
|-------------------------------------|------------------------------|---------|---------------------|---------|----|----------------|
| Inventory                           | \$                           | 4,184   | \$                  | 504     | \$ | 4,688          |
| Property and equipment              |                              | 377,140 |                     | (2,003) |    | 375,137        |
| Other assets(1)                     |                              |         |                     | 2,722   |    | 2,722          |
| Partners' capital                   |                              |         |                     |         |    |                |
| General partners                    | \$                           | 79,730  | \$                  | 734     | \$ | 80,464         |
| Limited partners                    |                              | 53,153  |                     | 489     |    | 53,642         |

(1)

Represents the long-term portion of spare parts on the accompanying balance sheets.

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

# Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2008 and 2007

# 4. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment consisted of the following components as of December 31:

| (in thousands of dollars)      | 2008 |           | 2007          |
|--------------------------------|------|-----------|---------------|
| Facility                       | \$   | 537,331   | \$<br>537,582 |
| Other equipment                |      | 2,974     | 2,973         |
|                                |      | 540,305   | 540,555       |
| Less: Accumulated depreciation |      | (173,608) | (165,418)     |
|                                | \$   | 366,697   | \$<br>375,137 |

The EUL for significant property and equipment categories are as follows:

| Facility          | 60 years      |
|-------------------|---------------|
| Other equipment   | 5 to 60 years |
| 5. Long-Term Debt |               |

Long-term debt consisted of the following as of December 31:

(in thousands of dollars)

|  | As of l                | -           | ear Ended<br>r 31, 2008<br>Letter of |                       |    |                   |                |
|--|------------------------|-------------|--------------------------------------|-----------------------|----|-------------------|----------------|
| Description                                    | <br>mmitment<br>Amount | Due<br>Date | -                                    | Balance<br>Itstanding |    | nterest<br>xpense | Credit<br>Fees |
| Bonds payable(1)(6)                            | \$<br>100,000          | 7/1/21      | \$                                   | 100,000               | \$ | 2,307             | N/A            |
| Loan payable(2)                                | 93                     | 6/10/09     |                                      | 93                    |    | 8                 | N/A            |
| Credit agreement                               |                        |             |                                      |                       |    |                   |                |
| Term loans(3)(6)                               | 139,066                | 3/31/14     |                                      | 139,066               |    | 7,207             | N/A            |
| Bond letter of $credit(4)(6)(7)$               | 102,466                | 12/31/12    |                                      |                       |    | N/A               | \$1,352        |
| Debt service reserve letter of credit(5)(6)(7) | 22,750                 | 12/31/12    |                                      |                       |    | N/A               | 387            |
|  |                        |             |                                      | 239,159               |    |                   |                |
| Less: Current portion                          |                        |             |                                      | 23,920                |    |                   |                |
|  |                        |             | \$                                   | 215,239               |    |                   |                |
|  | F-144                  |             |                                      |                       |    |                   |                |

# **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

# Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

## December 31, 2008 and 2007

# 5. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

## (in thousands of dollars)

|                                  |                      | As of I | For the Year Ended<br>December 31, 2007 |                        |         |                     |        |                             |
|----------------------------------|----------------------|---------|---|------------------------|---------|---------------------|--------|-----------------------------|
| Description                      | Commitment<br>Amount |         | Due<br>Date                             | Balance<br>Outstanding |         | Interest<br>Expense |        | Letter of<br>Credit<br>Fees |
| Bonds payable(1)(6)              | \$                   | 100,000 | 7/1/21                                  | \$                     | 100,000 | \$                  | 3,768  | N/A                         |
| Loan payable(2)                  |                      | 150     | 6/10/09                                 |                        | 150     |                     | 11     | N/A                         |
| Credit agreement                 |                      |         |   |                        |         |                     |        |                             |
| Term loans(3)(6)                 |                      | 159,795 | 3/31/14                                 |                        | 159,795 |                     | 11,250 | N/A                         |
| Bond letter of $credit(4)(6)(7)$ |                      | 102,466 | 12/31/12                                |                        |         |                     | N/A    | \$1,352                     |
| Debt service reserve letter of   |                      |         |   |                        |         |                     |        |                             |
| credit(5)(6)(7)                  |                      | 22,750  | 12/31/12                                |                        |         |                     | N/A    | 318                         |
|                                  |                      |         |   |                        |         |                     |        |                             |
|                                  |                      |         |   |                        | 259,945 |                     |        |                             |
| Less: Current portion            |                      |         |   |                        | 20,776  |                     |        |                             |
| -                                |                      |         |   |                        |         |                     |        |                             |
|                                  |                      |         |   | \$                     | 239,169 |                     |        |                             |
|                                  |                      |         |   |                        | ,       |                     |        |                             |

(1)

The bonds are collateralized by an irrevocable letter of credit and provide for interest at variable rates. The weighted-average interest rates on the bonds were 2.30% and 3.77% for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Remarketing fees paid to the remarketing agent were approximately \$100,000 in both 2008 and 2007. These fees are included in interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

Loan payable is collateralized by equipment. The term is 60-months commencing July 2004 with interest fixed at 6.25%.

(3)

The term loans accrue interest at the applicable London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR"), plus an applicable margin (1.125% at December 31, 2008). The weighted average interest rates on the term loan were 4.74% and 6.63%, for 2008 and 2007, respectively.

The letter of credit fee for 2008 and 2007 was 1.125%. In addition, the facility provides for a fronting fee of 0.175% on the stated amount which is included in interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

(5)

(4)

The letter of credit fee for 2008 and 2007 was 1.50%. In addition, the facility provided for a fronting fee of 0.175% on the stated amount which is included in interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

(6)

All bonds, loans and credit facilities are collateralized by the assets of the Project and the real estate covered by the ground lease (Note 1) and are nonrecourse to the Partners. These agreements require compliance with certain negative and affirmative covenants. The Partnership was in compliance with all debt covenants at December 31, 2008.

(7)

As of December 31, 2008 and 2007, there were no amounts available under the letter of credit commitments.

<sup>(2)</sup> 

## **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 5. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

Future minimum payments as of December 31, 2008 are as follows:

| (in thousands of dollars) |               |
|---------------------------|---------------|
| 2009                      | \$<br>23,920  |
| 2010                      | 27,628        |
| 2011                      | 28,235        |
| 2012                      | 30,439        |
| 2013                      | 26,957        |
| Thereafter                | 101,980       |
|                           |               |
|                           | \$<br>239,159 |

### **Interest Rate Swap Agreements**

The Partnership is a party to three amortizing interest rate swap agreements with notional amounts outstanding aggregating \$139,066,000 at December 31, 2008 and expiring on various dates through March 31, 2014. Swap payments related to the agreements covering the variable rate bank debt are made based on the spread between 6.081% (weighted average of all agreements as of December 31, 2008) and LIBOR multiplied by the notional amounts outstanding. Net amounts paid to the counterparties were approximately \$3,935,000 and \$1,287,000 in 2008 and 2007, respectively. These amounts were recorded as interest expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

### 6. Payment in Lieu of Taxes

In January 1991, the Partnership entered into a Payment in Lieu of Taxes ("PILOT"), agreement with the Township of Carneys Point, a municipal corporation of the state of New Jersey, which exempts the Partnership from certain property taxes. The agreement commenced on January 1, 1994, and will terminate on December 31, 2033. PILOT payments are due quarterly and are expensed as incurred over the term of the agreement. The Partnership expensed approximately \$2,400,000 and \$2,300,000 related to the PILOT which is included in general and administrative in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

As of December 31, 2008, future payments remaining under the PILOT are as follows:

| (in thousands of dollars) |               |
|---------------------------|---------------|
| 2009                      | \$<br>2,600   |
| 2010                      | 2,700         |
| 2011                      | 2,800         |
| 2012                      | 3,000         |
| 2013                      | 3,400         |
| Thereafter                | 122,300       |
|                           | \$<br>136,800 |
|                           |               |

### **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 7. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The fair value of the Partnership's swap agreements, based upon Level 2 significant other observable inputs, is estimated to be a liability of approximately \$16,292,000 and \$10,267,000 as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively (Notes 2 and 5). The valuation of the Partnership's swap agreements is based on widely accepted valuation techniques including discounted cash flow analyses which take into consideration among other things the contractual terms of the swap agreements, observable market based inputs when available, interest rate curves and counterparty credit risk. Judgment is required in interpreting market data to develop the estimates of fair value. Accordingly, the fair value estimates as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, are not necessarily indicative of amounts the Partnership could have realized in current markets.

The carrying amounts of the Partnership's cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash, accounts receivable, other assets, accounts payable, due to affiliates, accrued liabilities and loan payable approximate their fair value at December 31, 2008, due primarily to their short-term nature. The fair value of the Partnership's bonds and term loans payable approximates the carrying value due to the variable nature of the interest obligations thereon.

#### 8. Concentrations of Credit Risk

Credit risk is the risk of loss the Partnership would incur if counterparties fail to perform their contractual obligations. The Partnership primarily conducts business with counterparties in the energy industry. This concentration of counterparties may impact the Partnership's overall exposure to credit risk in that its counterparties may be similarly affected by changes in economic, regulatory or other conditions. The Partnership mitigates potential credit losses by dealing, where practical, with counterparties that are rated investment grade by a major credit rating agency or have a history of reliable performance within the energy industry.

The Partnership's credit risk is primarily concentrated with AE, DuPont and the Partnership's coal supplier. AE and DuPont provided 84.9% and 15.1%, respectively, of the Partnership's revenues for the year ended December 31, 2008 and accounted for approximately 81.1% and 18.9%, respectively, of the Partnership's accounts receivable balance at December 31, 2008. The Partnership has a coal supply contract with Consolidated Coal Company, Consolidated Pennsylvania Coal Company, Consolidated Coal Sales Company and Nineveh Coal Company (together "Consol") who are responsible for providing 100% of the Company's coal requirements through 2014. The Partnership's credit risk is also impacted by the credit risk associated with its issuing bank of the bond letter of credit, Dexia Credit Locale.

The Partnership is exposed to credit-related losses in the event of nonperformance by counterparties to the Company's interest rate swap agreements (Notes 2 and 5). The Partnership does not obtain collateral or other security to support such agreements, but continually monitors its positions with, and the credit quality of, the counterparties to such agreements.

### 9. Commitments and Contingencies

### **Power Purchase Agreement**

The Partnership has a power purchase agreement ("PPA") with AE for sales of the Facility's power output during a 30-year period commencing in 1994. The PPA provides AE with dispatch rights over

## **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

## Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

# December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 9. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

the Facility. The pricing structure provides for both capacity and energy payments. Capacity payments are fixed over the life of the contract. Energy payments are based on a contractual formula which is adjusted annually, as defined in the PPA, based on a utility coal index.

### **Power Sales Agreement**

The Partnership has entered into a supplemental power sales agreement ("PSA") with AE which provides the Partnership self-dispatch rights for both undispatched PPA and excess energy as well as the right to market excess capacity. The pricing structure provides for both capacity and energy payments. The Partnership shares margins on the self-dispatched energy with AE based on hourly wholesale prices. Excess capacity is sold in PJM's periodic auctions and the resulting revenue is shared between the Partnership and AE. The PSA expires on July 31, 2010.

### **Steam and Electricity Sales Agreement**

The Partnership has a steam and electricity sales agreement with DuPont (the "DuPont Agreement") for a 30-year period commencing in 1994. Thereafter, the agreement will remain in effect unless terminated by either party upon at least 36 months' notice. DuPont is required to purchase a minimum of 525,600,000 pounds of process steam per year and no minimum amount of electricity. The steam price is adjusted quarterly based on coal price index formulas defined in the agreement. The electricity price is also adjusted quarterly based on coal price index formulas and the AE average retail rate, as defined in the agreement. The Partnership has an ongoing dispute with DuPont over electric energy payment calculation. Amounts under dispute have not been reflected in revenues in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

### Lease Commitments

The Partnership leases certain equipment under noncancelable operating leases expiring at various dates through 2022. For the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, the Partnership incurred lease expense of approximately \$252,000 and \$251,000, respectively, which is included in operations and maintenance expense and general and administrative expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

Future minimum lease payments under the terms of the noncancelable operating agreements, as of December 31, 2008, are as follows:

| (in thousands of dollars) |           |
|---------------------------|-----------|
| 2009                      | \$<br>202 |
| 2010                      | 201       |
| 2011                      | 196       |
| 2012                      | 194       |
| 2013                      | 192       |
|                           |           |

#### **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 9. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

#### Environmental

The Partnership is subject to the compliance provisions of the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative, a mandatory, market-based  $CO_2$  emissions reduction program in ten Northeast and Mid- Atlantic states. Under the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative, the Partnership will be able to use  $CO_2$  allowances issued by any of the ten participating states to demonstrate compliance with the state of New Jersey program. The Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative which is effective January 1, 2009, limits the Facility's  $CO_2$  emissions and requires a 10 percent reduction in  $CO_2$  emissions by 2018. The Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative also requires that the Partnership hold allowances covering the Facility's  $CO_2$  emissions which as of December 31, 2008, the Partnership anticipates the compliance will cost approximately \$5,000,000 for 2009 based on estimated  $CO_2$  emissions of 2.0 million tons.

#### Litigation

In 2005 the Partnership filed a lawsuit in New Jersey against Consol for failure to perform under the coal supply agreement. Consol made counter claims seeking damages against the Partnership. On December 29, 2006 the Partnership and Consol entered into a settlement agreement which provides for a \$0.77 per ton surcharge on future coal purchases until such surcharges total \$4,750,000. In return, Consol acknowledges its obligation to provide the full coal requirements of Chambers, up to the maximum quantity defined in the coal purchase agreement, irrespective of the underlying PPA, PSA or Dupont Agreement. On February 2, 2007, the parties dismissed the case with prejudice.

The Partnership experiences routine litigation in the normal course of business. Management is of the opinion that none of this routine litigation will have a material adverse effect on the Partnership's consolidated financial position or results of operations.

#### **10. Related Parties**

The Partnership has a management services agreement with PSC to provide day-to-day management and administration of the Partnership's business relating to the Facility through September 20, 2018. Compensation to PSC under the agreement includes a monthly fee of \$50,000, wages and benefits for employees working on behalf of the Partnership and other costs directly related to the Partnership. The Partnership recorded related expense of \$1,971,000 and \$1,927,000 in general and administrative expenses in the consolidated statements of operations in 2008 and 2007, respectively. As of December 31, 2008 and 2007, the Partnership owed PSC approximately \$116,000 and \$144,000, respectively, which is included in due to affiliates in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Under the terms of the agreement, \$50,000 of the amounts owed for each of 2008 and 2007 is subordinate to debt service for the Partnership's bonds payable and term loans.

The Partnership has an operations and maintenance agreement with OSC for operations and maintenance of the Facility through March 6, 2009. The agreement is automatically renewed for periods of 5-years until terminated by either party upon 12-months notice. Compensation to OSC under the agreement includes (i) reimbursement of direct and indirect operational expenses; (ii) a base fee of \$600,000 per year; (iii) additional fees based on targeted facility performance; and (iv) a management performance bonus of up to \$150,000 per year, primarily based on the safe operation of the facility as measured by accepted industry metrics. These fees are adjusted annually by a measure of inflation as

#### **Chambers Cogeneration Limited Partnership**

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 10. Related Parties (Continued)

defined in the agreement. If the targeted facility performance is not reached, OSC will pay liquidated damages to the Partnership. The related expense of approximately \$9,556,000 and \$9,024,000 is recorded in operations and maintenance expenses in the consolidated statements of operations in 2008 and 2007, respectively. As of December 31, 2008 and 2007, the Partnership owed OSC approximately \$280,000 and \$487,000 respectively, which is included in due to affiliates in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. As of December 31, 2008 and 2007, the Partnership has accrued for fees and bonuses of \$1,832,000 and \$2,052,000, respectively, which is included in due to affiliates in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Included in due to affiliates in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Included in other accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Included in other assets which is included in property and equipment on the accompanying consolidated balance sheet. Included in other current assets and other assets at December 31, 2008 are \$160,000 and \$240,000, respectively, of capitalized costs with affiliates. As of December 31, 2008 and 2007, approximately \$549,000 and \$607,000 had been advanced to OSC and is included in other current assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Under the terms of the agreement, approximately \$591,000 and \$765,000 of the amounts owed at December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively, is subordinate to the debt service for the Partnership's bonds payable and term loans.

\*\*\*\*

Gregory Partners, LLC and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

**Combined Financial Statements** 

December 31, 2009 and 2008

The combined financial statements of Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P., for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, are presented herein without the related report of independent accountants.

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## **Combined Balance Sheets**

### December 31, 2009 and 2008

|  | 2009              | 2008              |
|--|-------------------|-------------------|
| Assets   |                   |                   |
| Current assets                                       |                   |                   |
| Cash and cash equivalents                            | \$<br>5,976,650   | \$<br>5,189,868   |
| Accounts receivable                                  | 11,333,532        | 9,641,457         |
| Spare parts inventories                              | 4,042,634         | 4,257,200         |
| Prepaid expenses                                     | 401,758           | 1,751,253         |
| Derivative asset gas swap contracts                  | 8,560,010         | 12,971,861        |
| Total current assets                                 | 30,314,584        | 33,811,639        |
|  | 152 026 402       | 1 < 1 0 5 0 0 5 2 |
| Property, plant and equipment, net                   | 153,936,483       | 161,859,053       |
| Other assets   |                   | 10 500 515        |
| Restricted cash and cash equivalents                 | 35,777,376        | 43,788,715        |
| Deposits   | 500,000           | 500,000           |
| Deferred financing costs, net                        | 1,407,574         | 1,782,763         |
| Total assets   | \$<br>221,936,017 | \$<br>241,742,170 |
|  |                   |                   |
| Liabilities and Partners' and Members' Capital       |                   |                   |
| Accounts payable and accrued liabilities             | \$<br>14,770,444  | \$<br>11,024,545  |
| Current portion of long-term debt                    | 9,424,991         | 9,644,306         |
| Total current liabilities                            | 24,195,435        | 20,668,851        |
|  |                   |                   |
| Derivative liability interest rate swap contract     | 6,463,451         | 9,895,188         |
| Long-term debt                                       | 84,632,202        | 101,435,444       |
| Asset retirement obligation and other                | 2,258,306         | 1,926,091         |
| Total liabilities                                    | 117,549,394       | 133,925,574       |
| Commitments and Contingencies (See Note 14)          |                   |                   |
| Partners' and members' capital                       |                   |                   |
| Contributed capital                                  | 30,330,329        | 30,330,329        |
| Accumulated other comprehensive loss                 | (6,463,451)       | (9,895,188)       |
| Retained earnings                                    | 80,519,745        | 87,381,455        |
| Total partners' and members' capital                 | 104,386,623       | 107,816,596       |
| Total liabilities and partners' and members' capital | \$<br>221,936,017 | \$<br>241,742,170 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the combined financial statements.

### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## **Combined Statements of Operations**

# Years Ended December 31, 2009 and 2008

|  | 2009              | 2008 |             |  |
|--|-------------------|------|-------------|--|
| Revenues                                 |                   |      |             |  |
| Electricity                              | \$<br>103,436,357 | \$   | 195,978,663 |  |
| Steam                                    | 48,467,709        |      | 133,090,568 |  |
| Other                                    | 3,407,688         |      | 7,727,498   |  |
|  |                   |      |             |  |
| Total revenue                            | 155,311,754       |      | 336,796,729 |  |
| Operating expenses                       |                   |      |             |  |
| Fuel purchased                           | 109,578,737       |      | 279,552,454 |  |
| Operation and maintenance                | 24,472,247        |      | 20,705,193  |  |
| Depreciation, amortization and           |                   |      |             |  |
| accretion                                | 8,710,155         |      | 8,701,677   |  |
| General and administrative               | 6,442,707         |      | 5,459,489   |  |
|  |                   |      |             |  |
| Total operating expenses                 | 149,203,846       |      | 314,418,813 |  |
|  |                   |      |             |  |
| Income from operations                   | 6,107,908         |      | 22,377,916  |  |
| Other income (expense)                   |                   |      |             |  |
| Interest income                          | 29,184            |      | 1,173,676   |  |
| Interest expense                         | (5,847,066)       |      | (8,278,857) |  |
| Gain on derivative contracts             | 6,756,649         |      | 7,529,777   |  |
|  |                   |      |             |  |
| Income before income taxes               | 7,046,675         |      | 22,802,512  |  |
|  |                   |      |             |  |
| Income tax expense                       | 381,517           |      | 374,024     |  |
|  |                   |      |             |  |
| Net Income                               | 6,665,158         |      | 22,428,488  |  |
| Other comprehensive income (loss)        |                   |      |             |  |
| Change in the fair value in the interest |                   |      |             |  |
| rate swap contracts                      | 3,431,737         |      | (4,992,609) |  |
|  |                   |      |             |  |
| Comprehensive Income                     | \$<br>10,096,895  | \$   | 17,435,879  |  |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the combined financial statements.

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## Combined Statements of Changes in Partners' and Members' Capital

### Years Ended December 31, 2009 and 2008

|                            | C  | Contributed<br>Capital | Со | ccumulated<br>Other<br>mprehensive<br>come (Loss) | Retained<br>Earnings | Total             |
|----------------------------|----|------------------------|----|---|----------------------|-------------------|
| Balance, December 31, 2007 | \$ | 30,330,329             | \$ | (4,902,579)                                       | \$<br>126,205,446    | \$<br>151,633,196 |
| Net income                 |    |                        |    |   | 22,428,488           | 22,428,488        |
| Distributions              |    |                        |    |   | (61,252,479)         | (61,252,479)      |
| Other comprehensive loss   |    |                        |    | (4,992,609)                                       |                      | (4,992,609)       |
| Balance, December 31, 2008 |    | 30,330,329             |    | (9,895,188)                                       | 87,381,455           | 107,816,596       |
| Net income                 |    |                        |    |   | 6,665,158            | 6,665,158         |
| Distributions              |    |                        |    |   | (13,526,868)         | (13,526,868)      |
| Other comprehensive gain   |    |                        |    | 3,431,737   |                      | 3,431,737         |
| Balance, December 31, 2009 | \$ | 30,330,329             | \$ | (6,463,451)                                       | \$<br>80,519,745     | \$<br>104,386,623 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the combined financial statements.

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## **Combined Statements of Cash Flows**

### Years Ended December 31, 2009 and 2008

|  |     | 2009             |      | 2008                                    |
|--|-----|------------------|------|---|
| Cash flows from operating activities                         |     |                  |      |   |
| Net income   | \$  | 6,665,158        | \$   | 22,428,488                              |
| Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash              |     |                  |      |   |
| provided by operating activities                             |     |                  |      |   |
| Depreciation and accretion                                   |     | 8,710,155        |      | 8,701,677                               |
| Amortization of deferred financing costs                     |     | 375,189          |      | 412,707                                 |
| Net derivative activity                                      |     | (6,756,649)      |      | (7,529,777)                             |
| Deferred tax liability                                       |     | 118,207          |      |   |
| Changes in assets and liabilities:                           |     | ,                |      |   |
| Accounts receivable  |     | (1,692,075)      |      | 12,360,399                              |
| Spare parts inventories                                      |     | 214,566          |      | (741,647)                               |
| Prepaid expenses   |     | 1,349,495        |      | 246,913                                 |
| Accounts payable and accrued liabilities                     |     | 3,745,899        |      | (1,284,512)                             |
| 1.5  |     | - , - , - ,      |      | ()-)-)                                  |
| Net cash provided by operating activities                    |     | 12,729,945       |      | 34,594,248                              |
| Net easil provided by operating activities                   |     | 12,729,945       |      | 54,594,240                              |
|  |     |                  |      |   |
| Cash flows from investing activities                         |     | (572 577)        |      | (770 (90)                               |
| Purchases of property, plant and equipment                   |     | (573,577)        |      | (778,689)                               |
| Net change in restricted cash<br>Cash flows from derivatives |     | 8,011,339        |      | 33,510,725                              |
| Cash flows from derivatives                                  |     | 11,168,500       |      | 157,500                                 |
|  |     |                  |      |   |
| Net cash provided by investing activities                    |     | 18,606,262       |      | 32,889,536                              |
|  |     |                  |      |   |
| Cash flows from financing activities                         |     |                  |      |   |
| Payment of long-term debt                                    |     | (17,022,557)     |      | (10,589,577)                            |
| Distributions to partners                                    |     | (13,526,868)     |      | (61,252,479)                            |
|  |     |                  |      |   |
| Net cash used in financing activities                        |     | (30,549,425)     |      | (71,842,056)                            |
|  |     |                  |      |   |
| Net change in cash and cash equivalents                      |     | 786,782          |      | (4,358,272)                             |
| Cash and cash equivalents                                    |     | /00,/02          |      | (1,000,272)                             |
| Beginning of the period                                      |     | 5,189,868        |      | 9,548,140                               |
|  |     | -,,              |      | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, |
| End of the period  | \$  | 5,976,650        | \$   | 5,189,868                               |
| End of the period  | ψ   | 5,970,050        | ψ    | 5,169,000                               |
|  |     |                  |      |   |
| Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information             | ¢   | E 476 760        | ¢    | 7 054 140                               |
| Cash paid for interest                                       | \$  | 5,476,768        | \$   | 7,854,148                               |
| The accompanying notes                                       | are | an integral part | of t | ne combined fin                         |
|  |     |                  |      |   |

F-156

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

### Notes to Combined Financial Statements

December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 1. Organization

Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P. (collectively, the "Company," the "Partnership" or "Gregory") were organized on June 1, 1998, as a Delaware limited liability company and a Texas limited partnership, respectively, for the sole purpose of developing, financing, constructing, owning and operating a 500-megawatt (equivalent) cogeneration facility (the "Facility") at the Sherwin Alumina, L.P. (formerly Reynolds Metal Company) (BPU Reynolds, Inc.) plant near Gregory, Texas. The Facility commenced commercial operations on July 15, 2000. The Company operates as a Qualifying Facility ("QF") pursuant to the Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act ("PURPA"). The Partnership is operated pursuant to the Gregory Partnership Agreement dated June 1, 1998 (the "Partnership Agreement"). The operation and maintenance services are provided by subsidiaries of Babcock & Wilcox Company ("B&W"), an unaffiliated company.

Partnership interests are owned by subsidiaries of Javelin Holding, LLC ("Javelin Holding"), a wholly owned subsidiary of Javelin Energy, LLC ("Javelin Energy") and a subsidiary of DPC KY Energy LLC a wholly owned subsidiary of Delta Power Company, LLC ("Delta") called KY Energy, LLC. KY Energy, LLC holds a 4% limited partner interest in Gregory Partners, LLC and Gregory Power Partners, L.P. KY Energy, LLC also holds through its subsidiaries KY Energy Power Gregory #1, Inc. and KY Energy Power Gregory #2, Inc. a 1% general partner interest in Gregory Partners, LLC and Gregory Power Partners, LP. Subsidiaries of Javelin Energy hold a 94% limited partnership interest and a 1% general partnership interest. Javelin Energy is owned by the following six entities: (1) DPC Javelin Energy, LLC, a wholly owned subsidiary of Delta; (2) John Hancock Variable Life Insurance Company; (3) Epsilon Power Funding, LLC (4) John Hancock Life Insurance Company (5) JH Partnership Holdings I, LP; and (6) JH Partnership Holdings II, LP.

Under the terms of the Partnership Agreement, the Partnership's profits, losses, and distributions are divided equally, based on ownership percentages, among the Gregory partners.

The following chart shows the general partners and members managers designated by an asterisk (\*) and the Limited Partners and Members of the Company as of December 31, 2009 and December 31, 2008:

|   | Gregory<br>Partners, LLC | Gregory<br>Power<br>Partners, LP |
|---|--------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Javelin Holding, LLC                    |                          |                                  |
| * Javelin Gregory General Corporation   |                          | 1%                               |
| Gregory Holdings #1, LLC                |                          | 94%                              |
| * Javelin Gregory Remington Corporation | 1%                       |                                  |
| Gregory Holdings #2, LLC                | 94%                      |                                  |
| KY Energy, LLC                          |                          |                                  |
| * KY Energy Power Gregory #1 Inc.       |                          | 1%                               |
| KY Energy, LLC                          |                          | 4%                               |
| * KY Energy Power Gregory #2 Inc.       | 1%                       |                                  |
| KY Energy, LLC                          | 4%                       |                                  |
|   | F-1:                     | 57                               |

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 2. Business Risks

Several current issues in the power industry could have an effect on the Company's financial performance. Some of the business risks and uncertainties that could cause future results to differ from historical results include, but are not limited to:

The uncertain length and severity of the current depressed general financial and economic downturn, the timing and strength of an economic recovery, if any, and their impacts on the Company's business, including demand for power, and the ability of contractual counterparties to perform under their contracts with the Company;

The Company's ability to manage its customers and counterparty exposure and credit risk;

Competition, including risks associated with marketing and selling power in the evolving energy markets;

Regulation in the markets in which the Company participates and the Company's ability to effectively respond to changes in federal, state and regional laws and regulations;

Natural disasters, such as hurricanes, earthquakes and floods, or acts of terrorism that may impact the Company's power plant or the market it serves;

Seasonal fluctuations of the Company's results and exposure to variations in weather patterns;

Disruptions in, or limitations on, the transportation of natural gas and transmission of power;

Risks associated with the operation of a power plant including unscheduled outages and plant inefficiencies;

Present and possible future claims, litigation and enforcement actions;

The expiration or termination of the Company's Power Purchase Agreements and the related results on revenues.

#### 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

#### **Basis of Presentation**

The combined financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles ("GAAP") and include the accounts of Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated upon combination. The combination results from the fact that the companies operate under common control and have significant financial interests in one another. The significant financial interests relate to the cross collateralization of the assets of the Company's debt agreement as described in Note 6.

#### Reclassifications

Certain reclassifications have been made to the combined balance sheets, combined statements of operations, and combined statements of cash flows, to conform to current year presentation.

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of the Company's financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenue, expenses, and related disclosures included in the combined financial statements. Actual results could differ from these estimates.

Significant estimates made by the Company include reserves for doubtful accounts receivable, inventory obsolescence, accrued expenses, and estimates of discounted future cash flows used in evaluating assets for impairments.

#### **Cash and Cash Equivalents**

The Company considers all highly liquid investments with a term to maturity of three months or less at the date of purchase to be cash and cash equivalents.

#### Accounts Receivable and Accounts Payable

Accounts receivable and payable represent amounts due from customers and owed to vendors. Accounts receivable are recorded at invoiced amounts, net of reserves and allowances as applicable, and do not bear interest. Receivable balances greater than 30 days past due are individually reviewed for collectability, and if deemed uncollectible, are charged off against the allowance accounts after all means of collection have been exhausted and the potential recovery is considered remote. The Company uses an estimate to determine the required allowance for doubtful accounts based on a variety of factors, including the length of time receivables are past due, economic trends, significant one-time events, and historical write-off experience. Specific provisions are recorded for individual receivables when the Company becomes aware of a customer's inability to meet its financial obligations. Reserves and allowances are reviewed annually. No allowance was recorded as of December 31, 2009 and 2008.

#### **Spare Parts Inventory**

Spare parts inventories are valued at the lower of cost or market, with cost determined using a weighted average. The costs are expensed to plant operating costs as the parts are utilized and consumed.

#### Accounting for the Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

The Company evaluates long-lived assets, such as property, plant and equipment, when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value of such assets may not be recoverable. When an impairment condition may have occurred, the Company is required to estimate the undiscounted future cash flows associated with a long-lived asset or group of long-lived assets at the lowest level for which identifiable cash flows are largely independent of the cash flows of other assets or liabilities for long-lived assets that are expected to be held and used.

In order to estimate future cash flows, the Company considers historical cash flows and changes in the market environment and other factors that may affect future cash flows. To the extent applicable,

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

the assumptions are consistent with forecasts that the Company is otherwise required to make. The use of this method involves inherent uncertainty. The Company uses its best estimates in making these evaluations and considers various factors, including forward price curves for power, fuel costs, and operating costs. However, actual future market prices could vary from the assumptions used in the estimates, and the impact of such variations could be material.

During 2009 and 2008, long-lived assets were reviewed and it was determined that no impairment condition had occurred.

#### **Property, Plant and Equipment**

Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost and depreciated over their estimated useful lives using the straight-line method or machine-hours method. Property, plant and equipment accounts are relieved of the cost and related accumulated depreciation when assets are disposed of or otherwise retired.

#### **Planned Major Maintenance Accounting**

The Company recognizes all expenses related to the Long-Term Service Agreement ("LTSA") with General Electric International, Inc. when occurred. See more detail in Note 9.

#### **Deferred Financing Costs**

Financing costs incurred related to the debt issuance are deferred and amortized over the term of related debt using a method that approximates the effective interest rate method. When a debt is retired before its maturity, unamortized deferred costs are written off and other debt extinguishment costs related to retirement of debt are recognized in the period of extinguishment. For the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, the Company recorded amortization expense of \$375,189 and \$412,707, respectively and was recorded in interest expense on the accompanying combined statements of operations. As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, accumulated amortization was \$4,545,591 and \$4,320,402, respectively.

#### **Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents**

The Company has established escrow accounts held by a trustee pursuant to the terms of the project financing arrangement as described in Note 6. These funds are held by trustees and are restricted as to payments for future maintenance on property and equipment, future operating costs and future principal and interest payments, subject to the terms of the project financing arrangement.

#### Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations

The Company has recorded all known asset retirement obligations for which the liability's fair value can be reasonably estimated under Financial Accounting Standards Board "FASB" ASC Topic 410, Asset Retirement and Environmental Obligations. Over time, the liability is accreted to its present value each period, and the capitalized cost is depreciated over the useful life of the related asset. The Company's asset retirement obligations primarily relate to site restoration costs, including

### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

removal costs, environmental remediation ground water monitoring, and the purchase of an environmental insurance policy.

Under these accounting methods, the Company recorded an asset of \$829,112, representing the net present value of the Year 2030 asset retirement obligation utilizing a 10.0% risk free cost of capital and a liability of \$1,023,595 for the asset retirement obligation as of January 1, 2003. In addition, the Company will expense an amount equal to (a) the straight-line depreciation of the site dismantlement asset of \$829,112 and (b) an amount equal to the annual increase in the site dismantlement liability, assuming a 2.5% annual inflation rate through the end of the lease term. Accretion expense was \$214,008 and \$192,612 for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

Scheduled depreciation expense and accretion expense is as follows:

|            | •  | reciation<br>xpense | Accretion<br>Expense |
|------------|----|---------------------|----------------------|
| 2010       | \$ | 27,637              | \$<br>237,787        |
| 2011       |    | 27,637              | 264,208              |
| 2012       |    | 27,637              | 293,564              |
| 2013       |    | 27,637              | 326,182              |
| 2014       |    | 27,637              | 362,425              |
| After 2014 |    | 428,374             | 14,904,953           |
|            | \$ | 566,559             | \$<br>16,389,119     |

#### **Derivative Instruments**

The Company follows applicable U.S. accounting standards in accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities. These standards require all derivatives to be recognized on the balance sheet and measured at fair value. The Company records the fair value of derivatives in current assets, long-term assets, current liabilities or long-term liabilities, as appropriate. If a derivative is designed to meet hedge accounting criteria, the Company is required to measure the effectiveness of the hedge. The effective portion of the gain (loss) on the derivative instrument is recognized in other comprehensive income as a component of equity and, subsequently, reclassified into earnings when the forecasted transaction affects earnings. The ineffective portion of a derivative's change in fair value is required to be recognized in earnings immediately. Derivatives that do not qualify for hedge treatment must be recorded at fair value with gains (losses) recognized in earnings in the period of change.

The Company is required by its project financing arrangement to utilize interest rate swap contracts to reduce its exposure to adverse fluctuations in interest rates on its long-term debt. Such swaps are accounted for as cash flow hedge transactions, with related gains (losses) being recorded in interest expense as realized and changes in the fair value are recorded in other comprehensive income (See Note 10).

The Company has entered into several natural gas swap contracts. These contracts are carried in the Company's Balance Sheet at fair value, with changes in fair value recorded in current earnings in other income on the income statement.

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

#### **Revenue Recognition**

Capacity revenue is recognized monthly, based on the Facility's availability. Revenues from the sale of power, steam, spray water, and ancillary services are recorded upon transmission and delivery to the customer.

#### **Fuel Expense**

During 2009 and 2008 the Company purchased about half of its gas from Kinder Morgan Tejas Pipeline, LLC. The remaining half of its gas during this period was delivered to the Company as payment for steam sales to Sherwin Alumina L.P.

#### **Income Taxes**

The Company is exempt from federal and state income taxes. Taxable income or loss from the Company is reportable by the partners and members on their respective income tax returns. Accordingly, there is no recognition of income taxes in the combined financial statements. However, Texas imposes its franchise tax at the Company level. Accordingly, a provision and accrual for current and deferred income taxes for Texas franchise tax have been included in our combined financial statements.

Income taxes are accounted for under the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax basis. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities due to a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date.

#### **Comprehensive Income**

The Company's comprehensive income consists of net income and other items recorded directly to the equity accounts. The objective is to report a measure of all changes in the partners' and members' capital that result form transactions and other economic events of the period other than transactions with owners. The Company's other comprehensive income consists principally of changes in the fair value of interest rate swap contracts that qualify for cash flow hedge treatment.

At December 31, 2009 and 2008, the balance of accumulated other comprehensive loss was \$6,463,451 and \$9,895,188, respectively, and consisted of the changes in the fair value of the interest rate swap agreements.

#### Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The Company uses the market and income approaches to determine the fair value of its financial assets and liabilities and considers the markets in which the transactions are executed. Effective in 2009, U.S. accounting standards require the application of fair value measurement criteria to include both financial and non-financial instruments. Inputs into the Company's fair value estimates include

### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

market quoted prices, LIBOR, and other liquid money market instrument rates. The interest rates used to calculate the market value of our interest rate swaps are derived from three month LIBOR future rates. The Company considers the impact of counterparty credit risk on the fair value of derivative assets, as well as the Company's own credit risk for derivative liabilities, using the Company's credit spread.

The authoritative guidance related to fair value establishes the fair value hierarchy that prioritizes inputs to valuation techniques based on observable and unobservable data and categorizes the inputs into three levels, with the highest priority given to Level 1 and the lowest priority given to Level 3. The levels are described below:

Level 1 Unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;

Level 2 Significant observable pricing inputs other than quoted prices included with Level 1 that are either directly or indirectly observable as of the reporting date. Essentially, this represents inputs that are derived principally from or corroborated by observable market data; and

Level 3 Generally unobservable inputs, which are developed based on the best information available and may include our own internal data.

Determining the appropriate classification of fair value measurements within the fair value hierarchy requires management's judgment regarding the degree to which market data is observable or corroborated by observable market data. If prices change for a particular input from the previous measurement date to the current measurement date, the impact could result in the financial instrument being moved between Levels, depending upon management judgment of the significance of the price change of that particular input to the total fair value of the financial instrument.

The carrying amounts reported in the balance sheets of cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable, and other payables approximate their respective fair values due to their short maturities. See Note 12 for disclosures regarding the fair value of other debt instruments and derivatives.

#### **Concentration of Credit Risk**

Financial instruments that potentially subject to the Company to credit risk consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash, accounts receivables, and derivatives. Cash and cash equivalents, as well as restricted cash balances, may exceed Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation ("FDIC") insured limits or are invested in money market accounts with investment banks that are not FDIC insured. The Company places cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash in what it believes to be credit-worthy financial institutions and certain of the money market accounts invest in U.S. Treasury securities or other obligations issued or guaranteed by the U.S. Government, its agencies or instrumentalities. Management does not believe there is significant risk to the Company relating to the financial institutions. The Company sells power to Sherwin Alumina, L.P. and Fortis Energy Marketing, Inc. under power purchase contracts and accounts receivable are concentrated with these customers. The Company has exposure to trends within the power industry, including declines in the creditworthiness of its significant customers. The Company generally has not collected collateral or

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

other security to support its power-related accounts receivable; however, the Company may require collateral in the future. Management does not believe there is significant credit risk to the Company associated with its significant customers.

The Company has significant customers for 2009 and 2008, as follows:

|  | 2009 | 2008 |
|--|------|------|
| Sherwin Alumina, L.P.                        |      |      |
| Percentage of combined total revenue         | 36%  | 45%  |
| Percentage of combined accounts receivable   | 21%  | 9%   |
| Constellation Energy Commodities Group, Inc. |      |      |
| Percentage of combined total revenue         | 0%   | 55%  |
| Percentage of combined accounts receivable   | 0%   | 87%  |
| Fortis Energy Marketing, Inc.                |      |      |
| Percentage of combined total revenue         | 62%  | 0%   |
| Percentage of combined accounts receivable   | 79%  | 0%   |
| Other  |      |      |
| Percentage of combined total revenue         | 2%   | <1%  |
| Percentage of combined accounts receivable   | 0%   | 4%   |
| Accounting and Reporting Developments        |      |      |

Accounting Standards Codification and GAAP Hierarchy Effective for interim and annual periods ending after September 15, 2009, the Accounting Standards Codification and related disclosure requirements issued by the FASB became the single official source of authoritative, nongovernmental GAAP. The ASC simplifies GAAP, without change, by consolidating the numerous, predecessor accounting standards and requirements into logically organized topics. All other literature not included in the ASC is non-authoritative. We adopted the ASC as of December 31, 2009, which did not have any impact on our results of operations, financial condition or cash flows as it does not represent new accounting literature or requirements; however, it did change our references to authoritative sources of GAAP to the new ASC nomenclature.

*Fair Value Measurements of Non-Financial Assets and Non-Financial Liabilities* Effective for interim and annual periods beginning after November 15, 2008, GAAP established new standards related to fair value measurements for non-financial assets and liabilities. These new standards do not apply to assets and liabilities that were not previously required to be recorded at fair value, but do apply when other accounting pronouncements require fair value measurements. The new standards also define fair value, establish a framework for measuring fair value under GAAP and enhance disclosures about fair value measurements. We adopted the new standards with respect to non-financial assets and non-financial liabilities as of January 1, 2009, which had no effect on our results of operations, financial position or cash flows; however, adoption may impact measurements of asset impairments and asset retirement obligations if they occur in the future.

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Determining Fair Value in Inactive Markets Effective for interim and annual periods beginning after June 15, 2009, GAAP established new accounting standards for determining fair value when the volume and level of activity for the asset or liability have significantly decreased and the identifying transactions are not orderly. The new standards apply to all fair value measurements when appropriate. Among other things, the new standards:

affirm that the objective of fair value, when the market for an asset is not active, is the price that would be received in a sale of the asset in an orderly transaction;

clarify certain factors and provide additional factors for determining whether there has been a significant decrease in market activity for an asset when the market for that asset is not active;

provide that a transaction for an asset or liability may not be presumed to be distressed (not orderly) simply because there has been a significant decrease in the volume and level of activity for the asset or liability, rather, a company must determine whether a transaction is not orderly based on the weight of the evidence, and provide a non-exclusive list of the evidence that may indicate that a transaction is not orderly; and

require disclosure in interim and annual periods of the inputs and valuation techniques used to measure fair value and any change in valuation technique (and the related inputs) resulting from the application of the standard, including quantification of its effects, if practicable.

These new accounting standards must be applied prospectively and retrospective application is not permitted. We adopted these new standards during 2009, which resulted in a clarification of existing accounting guidance with no change to our accounting policies and had no effect on our results of operations, cash flows or financial position. See Note 11 for disclosure of our fair value measurements.

*Disclosures About Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities* Effective for interim and annual periods beginning after November 15, 2008, GAAP established enhanced disclosure requirements relating to an entity's derivative and hedging activities to enable investors to better understand their effects on the entity's financial position, financial performance, and cash flows. We adopted the new disclosure requirements as of January 1, 2009. Adoption resulted in additional disclosures related to our derivatives and hedging activities including additional disclosures regarding our objectives for entering into derivative transactions, increased balance sheet and financial performance disclosures, volume information and credit enhancement disclosures. See Note 9 for our derivative disclosures.

*Subsequent Events* Effective for interim and annual periods ending after June 15, 2009, GAAP established general standards of accounting for and disclosure of events that occur after the balance sheet date but before financial statements are issued or are available to be issued. The new requirements do not change the accounting for subsequent events: however, they do require disclosure, on a prospective basis, of the date an entity has evaluated subsequent events. We adopted these new requirements during 2009, which had no impact on our results of operations, financial condition or cash flows. We have evaluated subsequent events up to the time of issuance of this Report on April 9, 2010.

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 4. Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents

Pursuant to the Depositary Agreement dated November 18, 1998 (as amended), the Company established certain reserve funds for the operation of the plant: operating account, debt payment account, major maintenance reserve account, DSR account, fuel account, distribution retention account, loss proceeds account, calculation holding account, PSA collateral account, IDR account, shortfall reserve account, and special reserve account. Restricted cash and cash equivalents consist of the following at December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively:

|  | 2009             | 2008             |
|--|------------------|------------------|
| Debt Service Reserve                       | \$<br>10,000,200 | \$<br>10,078,335 |
| Distribution Retention                     | 1,288,940        | 1,606,778        |
| Calculation Holding                        | 1,169,591        | 3,556,426        |
| Major Maintenance                          | 12,920,245       | 20,301,049       |
| IDR  | 500,010          | 564,726          |
| PSA Collateral                             |                  | 8,381            |
| Javelin Equity Support                     | 4                | 7,289,448        |
| Project Equity Support                     |                  | 383,572          |
| Special Reserve                            | 9,898,386        |                  |
|  |                  |                  |
| Total Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents | \$<br>35,777,376 | \$<br>43,788,715 |

#### 5. Property, Plant and Equipment

Plant and equipment consist of the following at December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively:

|                                     | Useful Lives | 2009              | 2008              |
|-------------------------------------|--------------|-------------------|-------------------|
| Plant and related equipment         | 5 - 30 years | \$<br>246,907,519 | \$<br>246,498,709 |
| Office and transportation equipment | 3 - 10 years | 1,333,292         | 1,168,525         |
|                                     |              | 248,240,811       | 247,667,234       |
| Less: Accumulated depreciation      |              | (94,304,328)      | (85,808,181)      |
| Net plant and equipment             |              | \$<br>153,936,483 | \$<br>161,859,053 |

Depreciation expense for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 amounted to \$8,496,147 and \$8,509,066, respectively. Approximately 14% of plant and related equipment is depreciated using the machine-hours method in 2009 and 2008.

#### 6. Long-Term Debt

The Company has a 17 year loan, expiring September 30, 2017 with ING Capital, LLC that provides for quarterly principal payments and interest at LIBOR plus 1.375% during 2007 and through October 2, 2008. On October 2, 2008 the interest rate changed to LIBOR plus 1.5%. The effective interest rate at December 31, 2009 and 2008 was approximately 5.2% and 7.3% respectively.

Borrowings are obligations solely of the Company and the lender's collateral is substantially all of the assets of the Company. The lenders have no contractual recourse to the partners. The loan

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 6. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

agreement contains various affirmative and negative covenants involving the operation of the Facility, compliance with laws, and incurrence of additional debt and restricted payments.

The most restrictive covenants under the term loan are as follows:

- (1)
- The Company must give prompt notice to ING Capital, LLC of any contractual obligations incurred by the Company exceeding \$250,000 per year.

(2)

The Company must give prompt notice to ING Capital, LLC of any potential litigation that may exceed \$250,000.

Scheduled maturities of the long-term debt are as follows:

| 2010                  | \$<br>9,424,991  |
|-----------------------|------------------|
| 2011                  | 10,194,379       |
| 2012                  | 10,963,766       |
| 2013                  | 11,829,326       |
| 2014                  | 12,791,060       |
| After 2014            | 38,853,671       |
|                       |                  |
|                       | 94,057,193       |
|                       |                  |
| Less: Current portion | (9,424,991)      |
|                       |                  |
|                       | \$<br>84,632,202 |
|                       |                  |

The fair value of the debt as of December 31, 2009 was approximately \$87,148,838.

In November 2008, the Company provided a notice letter to ING Capital, LLC advising that it was in a state of default under the Credit Agreement. The default situation was the result of the expiration of the Texas state authorization in March 2008 for its Prevention of Signification Deterioration ("PSD") Air Permit. The Company signed an Agreed Order with the Texas Commission of Environmental Quality ("TCEQ") on March 24, 2009 which provided the state's authority to operate under the terms of the former PSD Air Permit until a new permit was issued. The Company concurrently provided notice to ING Capital, LLC that the default situation was cured. On March 15, 2010, the new permit was issued.

#### 7. Income Taxes

Under federal income tax rules, the Company is treated as a partnership and is not subject to any entity level federal income tax. However, the Company is subject to the Texas franchise tax which generally imposes a tax at the "margin" level. Income tax expense consists of the following components:

| Current                  | \$<br>263,310 |
|--------------------------|---------------|
| Deferred                 | 13,187        |
| Prior year true up       | 105,020       |
|                          |               |
| Total income tax expense | \$<br>381,517 |

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 7. Income Taxes (Continued)

The federal statutory income tax rate that applies to the Company in the present form is 0%. The income tax provision of \$381,517 attributable to continuing operations is the result of applying Texas franchise tax provisions and is the only difference from the amount of income tax expense determined by applying the federal statutory income tax rate. The income tax expense for the Texas franchise tax reflected on the Company's combined statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2009, includes an expense of \$105,020 to revise prior year deferred tax estimates. The Company has an effective tax rate of 5.4% for the year ended December 31, 2009. Excluding the income tax expense that was recorded in 2009 due to revisions of prior year estimate, the Company would have an effective tax rate of 3.9%.

Deferred tax liabilities of \$118,207 at December 31, 2009, result from book versus tax basis differences attributable to property, plant, and equipment, and is included in asset retirement obligation and other in the accompanying combined balance sheets.

#### 8. Related Party Transactions

The Company entered into an agreement as of January 1, 2001, whereby it reimburses Delta for salaries and benefits for the General Manager and staff that are assigned to the Company. Payments to Delta for salaries and benefits totaled \$559,389 and \$497,215 for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively and are included in general and administrative expense in the combined statements of operations. At December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively, \$137,099 and \$138,978 were payable to Delta which was included in accounts payable and accrued liabilities in the accompanying combined balance sheets.

#### 9. Significant Agreements with Third Parties

#### **Power Purchase Agreements**

#### Sherwin Alumina, L.P. ("Sherwin")

The Company and Reynolds Metals Company entered into an Energy Services Agreement ("ESA") for a term of 35 years effective June 30, 1998, and ending on the 35-year anniversary of the Commercial Operations Date, ("COD" as defined in the ESA as August 1, 2000). The ESA affords Reynolds the right to purchase a portion of the Company's steam and electricity production for a term ending on the 20-year anniversary of the COD, with a right to extend this term for up to three additional 5-year terms upon providing the Company with at least two years' notice prior to the expiration date. On December 31, 2000, the ESA was assigned to and assumed by BPU Reynolds. On August 1, 2001, the ESA was assigned to and assumed by Sherwin Alumina, L.P. The provisions of the ESA allow Sherwin to provide natural gas in lieu of a cash payment as compensation for the steam they purchase for their production needs. The Partnership records the related steam revenue in revenue and an equivalent natural gas expense recorded in fuel purchased in the accompanying combined statements of operations.

#### Constellation Energy Commodities Group, Inc ("CCG")

The Company and CCG entered into a power sales agreement ("CCG PSA") as of August 29, 2005, whereby the Company agrees to sell and CCG agrees to purchase certain quantities of electricity

### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 9. Significant Agreements with Third Parties (Continued)

capacity and energy, as well as ancillary service capabilities. The CCG PSA has a term of three years and four months from September 1, 2005, ending December 31, 2008.

The CCG PSA expired on December 31, 2008, and was replaced with a power sales agreement with Fortis Energy Marketing & Trading GP.

#### Fortis Energy Marketing & Trading GP ("Fortis")

The Company and Fortis entered into a power sales agreement ("Fortis PSA") as of July 23, 2007, whereby the Company agrees to sell and Fortis agrees to purchase certain quantities of electricity capacity and energy, as well as ancillary service capabilities. The Fortis PSA has a term of five years beginning January 1, 2009.

The Fortis PSA calls for a fixed capacity component and a variable energy component. The Fortis PSA includes a provision that requires the Company to provide Credit Support which was delivered to Fortis by the Company in July 2007 in the form of a letter of credit for \$10 million. The letter of credit expired on July 23, 2008 Currently, Arroyo DP Holdings, LP, Delta's parent, provides an approximate \$1.4 million cash collateral as credit support for this agreement.

The Company is subject to operational and contractual risks associated with the Fortis PSA. Risks include, but are not limited to, output capacity and availability. Management has taken steps to manage physical and contractual risks; however, such risks cannot be eliminated.

#### **Energy Management Agreements**

#### Tenaska Power Services Co. ("TPS")

On December 6, 2006, the Company and TPS entered into an Energy Management Agreement ("EMA") whereby TPS is to provide energy management services for the Facility by acting as the Company's qualified scheduling entity with ERCOT and marketing the excess power (~5 to 55 MWhs) from the Facility generated above the volumes committed to Sherwin, CCG and Fortis. The agreement primary term expired on December 31, 2008. The agreement automatically renewed and will continue to automatically renew for successive one year terms unless terminated by either party by giving a written notice to the other party. No termination notice was produced by either party in 2008 or 2009. The Company provided TPS a cash deposit in lieu of an irrevocable letter of credit in the amount of \$500,000 which is included in deposits in the accompanying combined balance sheets.

#### **Gas Purchase and Transportation Agreements**

#### Kinder Morgan

Coral Energy Resources, L.P., Coral Energy, L.P. (together, "Coral") and the Company entered into an Amended and Restated Gas Sales Agreement (the "GSA"), as of November 20, 1998, whereby Coral agrees to sell, at an agreed upon price. to the Company up to 62,000 MMBtu per day of natural gas, the Facility's estimated maximum daily fuel requirement (net of gas supplied by Sherwin). On February 28, 2002, the GSA was assigned to and assumed by Kinder Morgan Tejas Gas Pipeline, which underwent a name change to Kinder Morgan Tejas Pipeline, LLC ("Kinder Morgan"). The Company has no obligation to purchase any gas under the GSA beyond the first two contract years.

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 9. Significant Agreements with Third Parties (Continued)

The GSA has a primary term of ten years from the COD (as defined in the ESA as August 1, 2000). The GSA includes a provision that requires the Company to provide additional credit support under certain circumstances.

#### Tejas Gas Pipeline L.P.

Tejas Gas Pipeline L.P., ("Tejas") and the Company entered into an Amended and Restated Intrastate Gas Transportation Agreement (the "Intrastate Agreement"), as of November 20, 1998, whereby Tejas agrees to provide firm transportation for the Facility of up to 62,000 MMBtu per day of gas.

The Intrastate Agreement has a primary term of ten years from the COD (as defined in the ESA as August 1, 2000), but the Company may terminate the Intrastate Agreement at the end of the fifth contract year upon at least 60 days notice to Tejas.

#### Constellation NewEnergy, Inc. ("CNE")

On April 27, 2006, the Company and CNE entered into a one year Master Retail Power Sales Agreement, whereby CNE agreed to supply full requirements for electric energy, including standby electricity and provide any additional energy and services as the Company may require in the event it is required to import electricity to support it and/or its steam hosts production requirements. The price of the electricity is the Market Clearing Price of Electricity plus \$0.50, with a monthly fee of \$3,000. On April 23, 2007, the agreement was extended until April 26, 2008. On February 6, 2008, the agreement was modified to change the term from one year to three years ending on April 26, 2009. On April 27, 2009, the agreement was extended for an additional one year term ending on April 26, 2010. The price of the electricity was also changed to ERCOT's applicable zonal market clearing price for energy for the Delivery Point as posted on its website plus \$5.50.

#### San Patricio Municipal Water District

The Company and the San Patricio Municipal Water District ("SPMWD") entered into a Raw Water Contract (the "RWC") as of September 15, 1998, that provides, in part, that SPMWD will sell and deliver up to 2 million gallons of water per day to the Company. The initial term of the RWC is 20 years. Monthly billings for water sold to the Company are based on rates set annually to recover SPMWD's cost of service. Under the terms of the RWC, SPMWD will reserve specified capacity in its facilities to deliver water to the Facility.

#### General Electric International, Inc.

The Company and General Electric International, Inc. ("GE") entered into a Long-Term Service Agreement ("LTSA") as of September 30, 2001, whereby GE agrees to manage future planned maintenance and certain additional maintenance with respect to the two gas turbines at the Facility, including the combustion and turbine sections of the covered units and their Mark V control system. The initial term of the contract is the earlier of the time when covered units experience their second major inspection, as described under the contract or 17 years from the effective date of the contract. The contract was amended as of March 31, 2006 to extend the term of coverage until each covered unit

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 9. Significant Agreements with Third Parties (Continued)

reaches the later of 120,000 factored fired hours of operation or completion of the first hot path inspection after the second major inspection as defined in the contract.

#### Koch Supply & Trading, LP

On January 7, 2009 the Company entered into an agreement with Koch Supply & Trading, LP ("Koch") for the Company to sell 500 tons of 2009 CAIR Annual NOx Allowances at \$5,000 per ton. The \$2.5 million payment from Koch was received on February 6, 2009 and was a component of other revenues in the accompanying combined statement of operations.

#### 10. Interest Rate Swap Contract

To protect the project lenders from the uncertainty of interest rate changes during the term of the loan, the Company was required by the project financing agreement to fix or hedge fifty percent (50%) of the original balance of the term loan by entering into an interest rate swap contract. The agreement with ING Capital LLC, dated November 23, 1998, requires the Company to make fixed interest payments at a rate of 5.95% for the term of the loan and the Company will receive interest at a variable rate equal to the rate on the debt hedged. The contract has a notional amount of approximately half of the outstanding principle balance of the loan. The interest rate swap contract matures at the time the related debt matures.

The effective portion of the unrealized gain or loss on an interest rate swap designated and qualifying as a cash flow hedging instrument is reported as a component of other comprehensive income ("OCI") and such gains and losses are reclassified into earnings in the same period during which the hedged forecasted transaction affects earnings. Gains and losses due to ineffectiveness on interest rate swaps are recognized currently in earnings as a component of interest expense. If it is determined that the forecasted transaction is probable of not occurring, then hedge accounting will be discontinued prospectively and the associated gain or loss previously deferred in OCI is reclassified into current income. If the hedging instrument is terminated or de-designated prior to the occurrence of the hedged forecasted transaction, the gain or loss associated with the hedge instrument remains deferred in OCI until such time as the forecasted transaction impacts earnings, or until it is determined that the forecasted transaction is probable of not occurring.

As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, the Company had recorded cumulative losses of \$6,463,451 and \$9,895,188, respectively, in other comprehensive income. Upon termination of the loan and swap contract any amount recorded in other comprehensive income will be reclassified into earnings.

#### 11. Natural Gas Swap Contracts

On June 15, 2007, the Company entered into a financial swap agreement with Sempra for a period of one year from January 1, 2008 through December 31, 2008. The agreement requires the Partnership to sell 4,500,000 MMBtu of gas during the year at a fixed price of \$8.70 per MMBtu. The agreement also includes a coincident gas purchase contract to purchase a like amount of gas at a Houston Ship Channel/Beaumont, Texas price index through the same period.

On March 3, 2008 the Company entered into another financial swap agreement with Sempra for a period of one year from January 1, 2009 through December 31, 2009. The agreement requires the

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 11. Natural Gas Swap Contracts (Continued)

Partnership to sell 2,100,000 MMBtu of gas during the year at a fixed price of \$9.10 per MMBtu. The agreement also includes a coincident gas purchase contract to purchase a like amount of gas at a Houston Ship Channel/Beaumont, Texas price index through the same period.

On June 9, 2008, the Company entered into another financial swap agreement with Sempra for a period of one year from January 1, 2010 through December 31, 2010. The agreement requires the Partnership to self 2,100,000 MMBtu of gas during the year at a fixed price of \$9.91 per MMBtu. The agreement also includes a coincident gas purchase contract to purchase a like amount of gas at a Houston Ship Channel/Beaumont, Texas price index through the same period.

These contracts are carried in the accompanying combined balance sheets at their fair value of \$8,560,010 and \$12,971,861 as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively in derivative asset gas swap agreement, with changes in fair value recorded in current earnings in other income in the combined statements of operations.

#### 12. Fair Value Disclosures

The Company adopted the provisions of FASB ASC 820, Fair Value Measurements and disclosures, effective January 1, 2008. FASB ASC 820 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value under GAAP and enhances disclosures about fair value measurements.

Fair Value is defined as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. Valuation techniques used to measure fair value, as required by Topic 820 of the FASB ASC, must maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs.

The standard describes a fair value hierarchy based on three levels of inputs, of which the first two are considered observable and the last unobservable, that may be used to measure fair value. The Company's assessment of the significance of a particular input to the fair value measurements requires judgment, and may affect the valuation of the assets and liabilities being measured and their placement within the fair value hierarchy.

The following table summarizes the fair values of the Company's derivatives based on the inputs used as of December 31, 2009 and 2008 in determining such fair values:

| Description  | _        | Fair Market<br>Value on<br>12/31/2009 |           | oted Prices in<br>we markets for<br>entical Assets<br>(Level 1) | Significant<br>Other Observa<br>Inputs<br>(Level 2) |             | Significant<br>Unobservable<br>Inputs<br>(Level 3) |
|--|----------|---------------------------------------|-----------|---|---|-------------|--|
| Natural gas swaps  | \$       | 8,560,010                             |           |   |   | 8,560,010   |  |
| Interest rate swaps<br>Restricted cash and cash<br>equivalents | \$<br>\$ | (6,463,451)<br>35,777,376             |           | 35,777,376  |   | (6,463,451) |  |
|  | \$       | 37,873,935                            | \$<br>172 | 35,777,376  | \$  | 2,096,559   | \$   |

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2009 and 2008

#### 12. Fair Value Disclosures (Continued)

| Description                                     | Va    | Market<br>lue on<br>31/2008 | Quoted Prices<br>Active markets<br>Identical Asset<br>(Level 1) | for O  | Significant<br>Other Observable<br>Inputs<br>(Level 2) | Significant<br>Unobservable<br>Inputs<br>(Level 3) |
|---|-------|-----------------------------|---|--------|--|--|
| Natural gas swaps                               | \$ 12 | 2,971,861                   |   |        | 12,971,861   |  |
| Interest rate swaps<br>Restricted cash and cash | \$ (9 | 9,895,188)                  |   |        | (9,895,188)  |  |
| equivalents                                     | \$ 43 | 3,788,715                   | 43,788,7  | /15    |  |  |
| -   | \$ 40 | 5,865,388                   | \$ 43,788,7   | /15 \$ | 3,076,673  | \$   |

For derivatives for which fair value is determined based on multiple inputs, fair value accounting standards require that the measurement for an individual derivative to be categorized within a single level based on the lowest-level input that is significant to the fair value measurement in its entirety.

Fair value inputs for natural gas swaps in Level 2 are market prices. Fair value inputs for interest rate swaps in Level 2 are three month LIBOR future rates. Fair value inputs for restricted cash and cash equivalents in Level 1 are the Company's money market accounts.

The carrying amount of cash and cash equivalents approximate their fair value principally due to the short-term nature of these instruments. The fair value of the Company's long-term debt approximates the carrying amounts by virtue of the variable rate interest arrangements associated with the debt (See Note 6). The fair values of the interest rate swap contract and natural gas swap contracts equal the carrying value and were determined using the estimated amount the Company would receive to terminate the contracts. See Notes 10 and 11 for additional disclosure regarding the Company's accounting for its interest rate swap contract and natural gas swap contracts, respectively.

#### 13. Ground Lease

The Company leases the land where the Facility is located from Sherwin under a 35-year term operating lease. The annual rent is \$1 per year. The Company is required to pay all taxes, assessments, and fees on the leased property during the lease term. If the agreement is terminated prior to the 35-year term, the Company shall pay rent in equal monthly installments in an amount based on the market value of the unimproved land as determined at the time the agreement is terminated.

#### 14. Commitments and Contingencies

There are commitments and contingencies arising from the ordinary course of business to which the Company is party. It is management's belief that the ultimate resolution of those commitments and contingencies will not have a material adverse impact on the Company's financial position or results of operations.

#### 15. Subsequent Events

The Company has evaluated events subsequent to December 31, 2009 through April 9, 2010, the date the financial statements were available to be issued, and identified no events to be disclosed.

Gregory Partners, LLC and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

### **Combined Financial Statements**

December 31, 2008 and 2007

The combined financial statements of Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P., for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, are presented herein without the related report of independent accountants for the year ended December 31, 2008. The report of independent accountants is presented for the year ended December 31, 2007 pursuant to the requirements of Rule 3-09 of Regulation S-X.

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP 300 Atlantic Street Stamford CT 06901 Telephone (203) 539-3000 Facsimile (203) 207-3999

#### **Report of Independent Auditors**

To the Board of Managers of Gregory Partners, LLC and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.:

In our opinion, the accompanying combined balance sheet and the related combined statements of operations, of changes in partners' and members' capital and of cash flows present fairly, in all material respects, the combined financial position of Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P., (the "Company") at December 31, 2007, and the combined results of their operations and their combined cash flows for the year then ended in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. These combined financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audit of these statements in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

As discussed in Note 2 to the combined financial statements, the Company has adopted a new method of accounting for planned major maintenance.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

March 28, 2008

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## **Combined Balance Sheets**

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

|  | 2008              | 2007              |
|--|-------------------|-------------------|
| Assets   |                   |                   |
| Current assets                                       |                   |                   |
| Cash and cash equivalents                            | \$<br>5,189,868   | \$<br>9,548,140   |
| Accounts receivable                                  | 9,641,457         | 22,001,856        |
| Spare parts inventories                              | 4,257,200         | 3,515,553         |
| Prepaid expenses and other current assets            | 14,723,114        | 7,597,750         |
| Total current assets                                 | 33,811,639        | 42,663,299        |
| Property, plant and equipment, net                   | 161,859,053       | 169,589,429       |
| Other assets   |                   |                   |
| Restricted cash and cash equivalents                 | 43,788,715        | 77,299,440        |
| Deposits   | 500,000           | 500,000           |
| Deferred financing costs, net                        | 1,782,763         | 2,195,470         |
| Total assets   | \$<br>241,742,170 | \$<br>292,247,638 |
| Liabilities and Partners' and Members' Capital       |                   |                   |
| Accounts payable and accrued liabilities             | \$<br>11,024,545  | \$<br>12,309,057  |
| Current portion of long-term debt                    | 9,644,306         | 9,042,396         |
| Total current liabilities                            | 20,668,851        | 21,351,453        |
| Derivative liability interest rate swap contract     | 9,895,188         | 4,902,579         |
| Asset retirement obligation                          | 1,926,091         | 1,733,479         |
| Long-term debt                                       | 101,435,444       | 112,626,931       |
| Total liabilities                                    | 133,925,574       | 140,614,442       |
| Partners' and members' capital                       |                   |                   |
| Contributed capital                                  | 30,330,329        | 30,330,329        |
| Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)        | (9,895,188)       | (4,902,579)       |
| Retained earnings                                    | 87,381,455        | 126,205,446       |
| Total partners' and members' capital                 | 107,816,596       | 151,633,196       |
| Total liabilities and partners' and members' capital | \$<br>241,742,170 | \$<br>292,247,638 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the combined financial statements.

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## **Combined Statements of Operations**

### Years Ended December 31, 2008 and 2007

|                                   | 2008              | 2007              |
|-----------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|
| Revenues                          |                   |                   |
| Electricity                       | \$<br>195,978,663 | \$<br>158,248,249 |
| Steam                             | 133,090,568       | 107,778,817       |
| Other                             | 7,727,498         | 2,549,322         |
| Total revenue                     | 336,796,729       | 268,576,388       |
| Operating expenses                |                   |                   |
| Fuel purchased                    | 279,552,454       | 221,549,966       |
| Operation and maintenance         | 20,705,193        | 15,396,854        |
| Depreciation, amortization and    |                   |                   |
| accretion                         | 9,114,384         | 9,133,264         |
| General and administrative        | 5,833,513         | 5,660,521         |
| Total operating expenses          | 315,205,544       | 251,740,605       |
| Income from operations            | 21,591,185        | 16,835,783        |
| Other income (expense)            |                   |                   |
| Interest income                   | 1,173,676         | 4,150,787         |
| Interest expense                  | (7,866,150)       | (9,494,485)       |
| Gain on derivative contract       | 7,529,777         | 6,398,161         |
| Net Income                        | 22,428,488        | 17,890,246        |
| Other comprehensive income (loss) |                   |                   |
| Change in the fair value in the   |                   |                   |
| interest rate swap contract       | (4,992,609)       | (1,852,692)       |
| Comprehensive Income              | \$<br>17,435,879  | \$<br>16,037,554  |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the combined financial statements.

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## Combined Statements of Changes in Partners' and Members' Capital

### Years Ended December 31, 2008 and 2007

|                            |                        | · · · · · · |                                | ccumulated<br>Other |                      |              |                   |
|----------------------------|------------------------|-------------|--------------------------------|---------------------|----------------------|--------------|-------------------|
|                            | Contributed<br>Capital |             | Comprehensive<br>Income (Loss) |                     | Retained<br>Earnings |              | Total             |
| Balance, December 31, 2006 | \$                     | 30,330,329  | \$                             | (3,049,887)         | \$                   | 108,315,200  | \$<br>135,595,642 |
|                            |                        |             |                                |                     |                      |              |                   |
| Net income                 |                        |             |                                |                     |                      | 17,890,246   | 17,890,246        |
| Other comprehensive loss   |                        |             |                                | (1,852,692)         |                      |              | (1,852,692)       |
|                            |                        |             |                                |                     |                      |              |                   |
| Balance, December 31, 2007 |                        | 30,330,329  |                                | (4,902,579)         |                      | 126,205,446  | 151,633,196       |
|                            |                        |             |                                |                     |                      |              |                   |
| Net income                 |                        |             |                                |                     |                      | 22,428,488   | 22,428,488        |
| Distributions              |                        |             |                                |                     |                      | (61,252,479) | (61,252,479)      |
| Other comprehensive loss   |                        |             |                                | (4,992,609)         |                      |              | (4,992,609)       |
|                            |                        |             |                                |                     |                      |              |                   |
| Balance, December 31, 2008 | \$                     | 30,330,329  | \$                             | (9,895,188)         | \$                   | 87,381,455   | \$<br>107,816,596 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the combined financial statements.

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## **Combined Statements of Cash Flows**

### Years Ended December 31, 2008 and 2007

|   | 2008             | 2007             |
|---|------------------|------------------|
| Cash flows from operating activities                        |                  |                  |
| Net income  | \$<br>22,428,488 | \$<br>17,890,246 |
| Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by |                  |                  |
| operating activities  |                  |                  |
| Depreciation, amortization and accretion                    | 9,114,384        | 9,133,264        |
| Net derivative activity                                     | (7,529,777)      | (6,398,161)      |
| Changes in assets and liabilities                           |                  |                  |
| Accounts receivable   | 12,360,399       | 2,150,649        |
| Spare parts inventories                                     | (741,647)        | (1,193,244)      |
| Prepaid expenses and other current assets                   | 246,913          | 1,135,144        |
| Accounts payable and accrued liabilities                    | (1,284,512)      | 810,009          |
|   |                  |                  |
| Net cash provided by operating activities                   | 34,594,248       | 23,527,907       |
|   | - , , -          | - ) )            |
| Cash flows from investing activities                        |                  |                  |
| Purchases of plant and equipment                            | (778,689)        | (651,713)        |
| Net change in assets restricted as to use                   | 33,510,725       | (22,671,989)     |
| Cash flows from derivatives                                 | 157,500          | 10,312,500       |
| Cash nows nom derivatives                                   | 157,500          | 10,512,500       |
| Net cash (used in)/provided by investing activities         | 32,889,536       | (13,011,202)     |
| Net eash (used in)/provided by investing activities         | 52,009,550       | (13,011,202)     |
| Cash flows from financing activities                        |                  |                  |
| Payment of long-term debt                                   | (10,589,577)     | (8,516,674)      |
| Distributions to partners                                   | (61,252,479)     | (8,510,074)      |
| Distributions to partners                                   | (01,232,479)     |                  |
|   |                  |                  |
| Net cash used in financing activities                       | (71,842,056)     | (8,516,674)      |
|   |                  |                  |
| Net change in cash and cash equivalents                     | (4,358,272)      | 2,000,031        |
| Cash and cash equivalents                                   |                  |                  |
| Beginning of the period                                     | 9,548,140        | 7,548,109        |
|   |                  |                  |
| End of the period   | \$<br>5,189,868  | \$<br>9,548,140  |
| *   |                  |                  |
| Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information            |                  |                  |
| Cash paid for interest                                      | \$<br>7,854,148  | \$<br>9,538,497  |
| The accompanying notes are an i                             |                  |                  |
|   | <br>r            | <br>             |

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements

December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 1. Organization

Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P. (collectively, the "Company," the "Partnership" or "Gregory") were organized on June 1, 1998, as a Delaware limited liability company and a Texas limited partnership, respectively, for the sole purpose of developing, financing, constructing, owning and operating a 500-megawatt (equivalent) cogeneration facility (the "Facility") at the Sherwin Alumina, L.P. (formerly Reynolds Metal Company) (BPU Reynolds, Inc.) plant near Gregory, Texas. The Facility commenced commercial operations on July 15, 2000. The Company operates as a Qualifying Facility ("QF") pursuant to the Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act ("PURPA"). The Partnership is operated pursuant to the Gregory Partnership Agreement dated June 1, 1998 (the "Partnership Agreement"). The operation and maintenance services are provided by subsidiaries of Babcock & Wilcox Company ("B&W"), an unaffiliated company.

Partnership interests are owned by subsidiaries of Javelin Holding, LLC ("Javelin Holding"), a wholly owned subsidiary of Javelin Energy, LLC ("Javelin Energy") and a subsidiary of DPC KY Energy LLC a wholly owned subsidiary of Delta Power Company, LLC ("Delta") called KY Energy, LLC. KY Energy, LLC holds a 4% limited partner interest in Gregory Partners, LLC and Gregory Power Partners, L.P. KY Energy, LLC also holds through its subsidiaries KY Energy Power Gregory #1, Inc. and KY Energy Power Gregory #2, Inc. a 1% general partner interest in Gregory Partners, LLC and Gregory Power Partners, LP. Subsidiaries of Javelin Energy hold a 94% limited partnership interest and a 1% general partnership interest. Javelin Energy is owned by the following four entities: (1) DPC Javelin Energy, LLC (2) John Hancock Variable Life Insurance Company; (3) Epsilon Power Funding, LLC; and (4) John Hancock Life Insurance Company.

Effective January 1, 2007, the membership interest in DPC Javelin Energy, LLC and DPC KY Energy, LLC were acquired by Arroyo DP Holdings, LP, an indirect wholly owned subsidiary of JP Morgan Chase & Co.

Under the terms of the Partnership Agreement, the Partnership's profits and losses are divided equally, based on ownership percentages, among the Gregory partners. No distributions were allowed to be made without lender consent through December 31, 2007. Starting in 2008 all distributions are divided based on ownership percentages.

Javelin Gregory General Corporation and KY Energy Power Gregory #1, Inc. (the "general partners") are responsible for the management, operation and control of the business and affairs of the Partnership, except in certain matters requiring a vote by the limited partners. Each of the general partners designated two representatives ("Designated Representatives") to represent it for purposes of making management decisions regarding the business of the Partnership. Each such Designated Representative has the authority to act for and bind the designating general partner in the affairs of the Partnership. The general manager, appointed by the general partners, is responsible for conducting all aspects of the ordinary, day-to-day business affairs and operation of the Partnership in accordance with the business plan approved by the general partners.

Javelin Gregory Remington Corporation and KY Energy Power Gregory #2, Inc, (the "member managers") manage the business, property and affairs of Gregory Partners, LLC. Except for certain matters outlined in the Gregory Partners, LLC Operating Agreement, the member managers may make all decisions and take all actions for Gregory Partners, LLC. Each of the member managers designated two representatives to represent it for purposes of making management decisions regarding business

#### Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

#### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

#### December 31, 2008 and 2007

#### 1. Organization (Continued)

matters. The general manager appointed by the member managers is responsible for conducting all aspects of the ordinary day-to-day and usual business affairs and operations of Gregory Partners, LLC in accordance with the business plan approved by the member managers.

The following chart shows the general partners and members managers designated by an asterisk (\*) and the Limited Partners and Members of the Company as of December 31, 2008 and December 31, 2007:

|      |   | Gregory<br>Partners, LLC | Gregory<br>Power<br>Partners, LP |
|------|---|--------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Jave | elin Holding, LLC                         |                          |                                  |
| *    | Javelin Gregory General Corporation       |                          | 1%                               |
|      | Gregory Holdings #1, LLC                  |                          | 94%                              |
| *    | Javelin Gregory Remington Corporation     | 1%                       |                                  |
|      | Gregory Holdings #2, LLC                  | 94%                      |                                  |
|      |   |                          |                                  |
| KY   | Energy, LLC                               |                          |                                  |
| *    | KY Energy Power Gregory #1 Inc.           |                          | 1%                               |
|      | KY Energy, LLC                            |                          | 4%                               |
| *    | KY Energy Power Gregory #2 Inc.           | 1%                       |                                  |
|      | KY Energy, LLC                            | 4%                       |                                  |
| 2 6  | ummany of Significant Accounting Policies |                          |                                  |

### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

#### **Basis of Presentation**

The combined financial statements include the accounts of Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated upon combination. The combination results from the fact that the companies operate under common control and have significant financial interests in one another. The significant financial interests relate to the cross collateralization of the assets of the Company's debt agreement as described in Note 5.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of the Company's financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles necessarily requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the balance sheet dates and the reported amounts of revenue and expense during the reporting periods for certain accruals. Actual results could differ from these estimates.

#### **Cash Equivalents**

The Company considers all highly liquid investments with a term to maturity of three months or less at the date of purchase to be cash equivalents.

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

### **Revenue Recognition**

Revenues are recorded based on power, steam, spray water, and ancillary services delivered to customers through period-end.

Included in 2007 revenues and net income is a \$2.4 million charge relating to 2005 and 2006 billings to Constellation for ancillary services under the Power Purchase Agreement (Note 4). The Company and Constellation agreed to revise the rates for such services retroactive to 2005 as the PPA allows a 24-month true up for invoices. The Company refunded Constellation the amount in December 2007.

## **Spare Parts Inventory**

Spare parts inventory of the Company is valued at the lower of cost or market.

### **Property, Plant and Equipment**

Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost and depreciated over their estimated useful lives using the straight-line method or machine-hours method. Property, plant and equipment accounts are relieved of the cost and related accumulated depreciation when assets are disposed of or otherwise retired.

#### **Planned Major Maintenance Accounting**

Effective with the commencement of the Facility's operations, the Company expensed major maintenance expense costs as incurred and depreciated major maintenance component capital costs over the useful lives of the components, rather than the lives of the assets in which they are installed.

Until recently, the AICPA Industry Audit Guide, *Audits of Airlines* ("Airline Guide") was the primary guidance for accounting for planned major maintenance in all industries. The accrue-in-advance methodology was an acceptable method based on the accounting guidance prior to the issuance of FSP AUG AIR-1. In September 2006, FASB issued FSP AUG AIR-1 (effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006), which prohibits the use of the accrue in-advance method of accounting for planned major maintenance. The Company has adopted this new pronouncement on January 1, 2007, and has changed its accrue-in-advance method to the direct method, recognizing all expenses related to the Long-Term Service Agreement ("LTSA") with General Electric International, Inc. when incurred. See more detail in Note 4. The impact on 2006 and prior years financial statements was not material.

### Accounting for the Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

The Company accounts for impairment of long-lived assets in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 144, *Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets*. SFAS No. 144 requires that long-lived assets be reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the book value of the asset may not be recoverable. The Company evaluates at each balance sheet date whether events and circumstances have occurred

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2008 and 2007

## 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

that indicate possible operational impairment. There was no impairment of long-lived assets at December 31, 2008 or 2007.

### **Deferred Financing Costs**

The Company has deferred the finance costs associated with the development, construction and start-up of the Facility. The deferred financing costs are being amortized over the life of the loan using the loans outstanding method. In August 2005, the Company obtained a \$5 million working capital letter of credit facility due to requirements for credit support under its Power Sales Agreement ("PSA"). The expiration of the facility at December 31, 2008 is coincident with the termination of the PSA (Note 4). The Company has deferred the finance costs associated with this credit facility. These costs are being amortized over the life of the PSA. Accumulated amortization was \$4,320,402 and \$3,907,695 at December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Amortization expense was \$412,707 and \$438,438 in 2008 and 2007, respectively and was recorded in depreciation, amortization, and accretion expense on the accompanying combined statements of operations.

## **Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents**

The Company has established escrow accounts held by a trustee pursuant to the terms of the project financing arrangement as described in Note 5. These funds are held by trustees and are restricted as to payments for future maintenance on property and equipment, future operating costs and future principal and interest payments, subject to the terms of the project financing arrangement.

### **Derivative Instruments**

The Company is required by its project financing arrangement to utilize interest rate swap contracts to reduce its exposure to adverse fluctuations in interest rates on its long-term debt. Such swaps are accounted for as cash flow hedge transactions, with related gains and losses being recorded in interest expense as realized and changes in the fair value are recorded in other comprehensive income (Note 6).

The Company has entered into several natural gas swap contracts. These contracts are carried in the Company's Balance Sheet at fair value, with changes in fair value recorded in current earnings in other income on the income statement.

The Company has certain commodity contracts for the physical delivery of purchase and sale quantities in the normal course of business. Since these activities qualify as normal purchase and normal sale activities, the Company has not recorded the value of the related contracts on the balance sheet as permitted under relevant accounting standards.

## Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations

The Company has recorded an asset retirement obligation under Statement of Financial Accounting Standard No. 143 ("SFAS 143"), *Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations* and FIN 47, *Accounting for Conditional Asset Retirement Obligations*. Under these accounting methods, the Company recorded an asset of \$829,112, representing the net present value of the Year 2030 asset retirement obligation utilizing a 10.0% risk free cost of capital and a liability of \$1,023,595 for the asset retirement

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2008 and 2007

## 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

obligation as of January 1, 2003. In addition, the Company will expense an amount equal to (a) the straight-line depreciation of the site dismantlement asset of \$829,112 and (b) an amount equal to the annual increase in the site dismantlement liability, assuming a 2.5% annual inflation rate through the end of the lease term.

## Accounting and Reporting Developments

In March 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 161 *Disclosures About Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities an Amendment of FASB Statement No. 133* ("SFAS 161"). SFAS 161 amends SFAS No. 133, *Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities*, by requiring expanded disclosures about an entity's derivative instruments and hedging activities. SFAS 161 requires qualitative disclosures about objectives and strategies for using derivatives, quantitative disclosures about fair value amounts of and gains and losses on derivative instruments, and disclosures about credit-risk-related contingent features in derivative instruments. SFAS 161 is effective for the Company as of January 1, 2009. The adoption of SFAS 161 is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's financial statements.

## 3. Concentration of Credit Risk

Financial instruments, which potentially subject the Company to credit risk, consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, restricted cash and temporary investments. The Company maintains cash and cash equivalents with major financial institutions. Cash equivalents, restricted cash and temporary investments include investments in money market securities backed by the U.S. Government. At December 31, 2008 and 2007, substantially all of the deposits were in excess of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporations Insured Limit of \$250,000. The Company believes that no significant concentration of credit risk exists with respect to cash investments.

The Company has significant customers for 2008 and 2007, as follows:

|  | 2008 | 2007 |
|--|------|------|
| Sherwin Alumina, L.P.                        |      |      |
| Percentage of combined total revenue         | 45%  | 45%  |
| Percentage of combined accounts receivable   | 9%   | 5%   |
| Constellation Energy Commodities Group, Inc. |      |      |
| Percentage of combined total revenue         | 55%  | 53%  |
| Percentage of combined accounts receivable   | 87%  | 94%  |
| Tenaska Power Marketing, Inc.                |      |      |
| Percentage of combined total revenue         | <1%  | 2%   |
| Percentage of combined accounts receivable   | 4%   | 1%   |

Tenaska has provided security for their receivables in the form of a parent guaranty in the amount of \$1.5 million as required by the contract.

During 2008 and 2007 the Company purchased about half of its gas from Kinder Morgan Tejas Pipeline, LLC. The remaining half of its gas during this period was delivered to the Company as payment for steam sales to Sherwin Alumina L.P.

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

December 31, 2008 and 2007

## 4. Contracts

The Company has entered into several contracts pertaining to revenues, costs of revenues, operations and marketing. The contracts are described as follows:

### **Power Purchase Agreements**

### Sherwin Alumina, L.P.

The Company and Reynolds Metals Company entered into an Energy Services Agreement ("ESA") for a term of 35 years effective June 30, 1998, and ending on the 35-year anniversary of the Commercial Operations Date, ("COD" as defined in the ESA as August 1, 2000). The ESA affords Reynolds the right to purchase a portion of the Company's steam and electricity production for a term ending on the 20-year anniversary of the COD, with a right to extend this term for up to three additional 5-year terms upon providing the Company with at least two years' notice prior to the expiration date. The remaining obligations of the contract remain in effect for the full 35 year term. On December 31, 2000, the ESA was assigned to and assumed by BPU Reynolds. On August 1, 2001, the ESA was assigned to and assumed by Sherwin Alumina, L.P. The provisions of the ESA allow Sherwin Alumina L.P. to provide natural gas in lieu of a cash payment as compensation for the steam they purchase for their production needs. The Partnership records the related steam revenue which is offset by an equivalent natural gas expense recorded in fuel purchased in the accompanying combined statements of operations.

#### Constellation Energy Commodities Group, Inc ("CCG")

The Company and CCG entered into a power sales agreement ("CCG PSA") as of August 29, 2005, whereby the Company agrees to sell and CCG agrees to purchase certain quantities of electricity capacity and energy, as well as Ancillary Service capabilities. The CCG PSA has a term of three years and four months from September 1, 2005, ending December 31, 2008.

The CCG PSA calls for a fixed capacity component and a variable energy component. However, not all of the Capacity Payment was realized as a cash receipt during 2006 and in January 2007. The CCG PSA includes a provision that requires the Company to provide a Required Additional Credit Support Amount under certain circumstances. Rather than increasing the security instrument provided to CCG PSA, the contract allows for Deferred Payment Obligations to be granted to Constellation to a maximum of \$12,750,000. Accordingly, the Company has included \$8,760,917 in accounts receivable in the current asset section of the accompanying balance sheet as of December 31, 2007. This represents the discounted value of \$9 million contractual receivable using a discount rate of 5.0%. As of December 31, 2008, the entire balance of the receivable has been collected.

The Company is subject to operational and contractual risks associated with the Constellation PPA. Risks include, but are not limited to, output capacity and availability and heat rate guarantees. Management has taken steps to manage physical and contractual risks; however, such risks cannot be eliminated.

### Fortis Energy Marketing & Trading GP ("Fortis")

The Company and Fortis entered into a power sales agreement ("Fortis PSA") as of July 23, 2007, whereby the Company agrees to sell and Fortis agrees to purchase certain quantities of electricity

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 4. Contracts (Continued)

capacity and energy, as well as Ancillary Service capabilities. The Fortis PSA has a term of five years from January 1, 2009.

The Fortis PSA calls for a fixed capacity component and a variable energy component. The Fortis PSA includes a provision that requires the Company to provide Credit Support which was delivered to Fortis by the Company in July 2007 in the form of a letter of credit for \$10 million. The letter of credit expired on July 23, 2008 and was replaced by a cash deposit provided by the Company's partners.

The Company is subject to operational and contractual risks associated with the Fortis PPA. Risks include, but are not limited to, output capacity and availability. Management has taken steps to manage physical and contractual risks; however, such risks cannot be eliminated.

### **Energy Management Agreements**

#### Tenaska Power Services Co. ("TPS")

On December 6, 2006, the Company and TPS entered into an EMA whereby TPS is to provide energy management services for the Facility by acting as the Company's qualified scheduling entity with ERCOT and marketing the excess power (~5 to 55 MWhs) from the Facility generated above the volumes committed to CCG. The agreement primary term expires on December 31, 2008. The agreement will automatically renew for successive one year terms unless terminated by either party by giving a written notice to the other party. No termination notice was produced by either party in 2008. The Company provided TPS a cash deposit in lieu of an irrevocable LOC in the amount of \$500,000 which is included in deposits in the accompanying combined balance sheets.

## Gas Purchase and Transportation Agreements

#### Kinder Morgan

Coral Energy Resources, L.P., Coral Energy, L.P. (together, "Coral") and the Company entered into an Amended and Restated Gas Sales Agreement (the "GSA"), as of November 20, 1998, whereby Coral agrees to sell, at an agreed upon price, to the Company up to 62,000 MMBtu per day of natural gas, the Facility's estimated maximum daily fuel requirement (net of gas supplied by Reynolds). On February 28, 2002, the GSA was assigned to and assumed by Kinder Morgan Tejas Gas Pipeline, which underwent a name change to Kinder Morgan Tejas Pipeline, LLC ("Kinder Morgan"). The Company has no obligation to purchase any gas under the GSA beyond the first two contract years.

The GSA has a primary term of ten years from the Commercial Operations Date (as defined in the ESA as August 1, 2000). The GSA includes a provision that requires the Company to provide additional credit support under certain circumstances.

### Tejas Gas Pipeline L.P.

Tejas Gas Pipeline L.P., ("Tejas") and the Company entered into an Amended and Restated Intrastate Gas Transportation Agreement (the "Intrastate Agreement"), as of November 20, 1998, whereby Tejas agrees to provide firm transportation for the Facility of up to 62,000 MMBtu per day of gas.

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 4. Contracts (Continued)

The Intrastate Agreement has a primary term of ten years from the Commercial Operations Date (as defined in the ESA as August 1, 2000), but the Company may terminate the Intrastate Agreement at the end of the fifth contract year upon at least 60 days notice to Tejas.

### Constellation NewEnergy, Inc. ("CNE")

On April 27, 2006, the Company and CNE entered into a one year Master Retail Power Sales Agreement, whereby CNE agreed to supply full requirements for electric energy, including standby electricity and provide any additional energy and services as the Company may require in the event it is required to import electricity to support it and/or its steam hosts production requirements. The price of the electricity is the Market Clearing Price of Electricity ("MCPE") plus \$0.50, with a monthly fee of \$3,000. On April 23, 2007, the agreement was extended until April 26, 2008. On February 6, 2008, the agreement was modified to change the term from one year to three years ending on April 26, 2009.

## San Patricio Municipal Water District

The Company and the San Patricio Municipal Water District ("SPMWD") entered into a Raw Water Contract (the "RWC") as of September 15, 1998, that provides, in part, that SPMWD will sell and deliver up to 2 million gallons of water per day to the Company. The initial term of the RWC is 20 years. Monthly billings for water sold to the Company are based on rates set annually to recover SPMWD's cost of service. Under the terms of the RWC, SPMWD will reserve specified capacity in its facilities to deliver water to the Facility.

#### General Electric International, Inc.

The Company and General Electric International, Inc. ("GE") entered into a Long-Term Service Agreement ("LTSA") as of September 30, 2001, whereby GE agrees to fund future planned maintenance and certain additional maintenance with respect to the two gas turbines at the Facility, including the combustion and turbine sections of the covered units and their Mark V control system. The initial term of the contract is the earlier of the time when covered units experience their second major inspection, as described under the contract or 17 years from the effective date of the contract. The contract was amended as of March 31, 2006 to extend the term of coverage until each covered unit reaches the later of 120,000 factored fired hours of operation or completion of the first hot path inspection after the second major inspection as defined in the contract.

### 5. Long-Term Debt

The Company has a 17 year loan, expiring September 30, 2017 with ING Capital, LLC that provides for quarterly principal payments and interest at LIBOR plus 1.375% during 2007 and through October 2, 2008. On October 2, 2008 the interest rate changed to LIBOR plus 1.5%.

Borrowings are obligations solely of the Company and the lender's collateral is substantially all of the assets of the Company. The lenders have no contractual recourse to the partners. The loan agreement contains various affirmative and negative covenants involving the operation of the Facility, compliance with laws, and incurrence of additional debt and restricted payments.

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

## 5. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

The most restrictive covenants under the term loan are as follows:

(1)

The Company must give prompt notice to ING Capital, LLC of any contractual obligations incurred by the Company exceeding \$250,000 per year.

(2)

The Company must give prompt notice to ING Capital, LLC of any potential litigation that may exceed \$250,000.

Scheduled maturities of the long-term debt are as follows:

| ¢  | 9,644,306   |
|----|-------------|
| φ  |             |
|    | 10,162,817  |
|    | 10,992,434  |
|    | 11,822,052  |
|    | 12,755,372  |
|    | 55,702,769  |
|    |             |
|    | 111,079,750 |
|    |             |
|    | (9,644,306) |
|    |             |
| \$ | 101,435,444 |
|    | \$          |

In November 2008 the Company provided a notice letter to ING Capital, LLC advising that it is in a state of default under the Credit Agreement. The default situation was the result of the expiration of the Texas state authorization in March, 2008 for its Prevention of Signification Deterioration ("PSD") Air Permit. The Company signed an Agreed Order with the Texas Commission of Environmental Quality ("TCEQ") on March 24, 2009 which gives it the state's authority to operate under the terms of the PSD Air Permit. The Company concurrently provided notice to ING Capital, LLC that the Default situation has been cured.

## 6. Interest Rate Swap Contract

To protect the project lenders from the uncertainty of interest rate changes during the term of the loan, the Company was required by the project financing agreement to fix or hedge fifty percent (50%) of the original balance of the term loan by entering into an interest rate swap contract. The agreement with ING Capital LLC, dated November 23, 1998, requires the Company to make fixed interest payments at a rate of 5.95% for the term of the loan and will receive interest at a variable rate equal to the rate on the debt hedged. The contract has a notional amount of approximately half of the outstanding principle balance of the loan. The interest rate swap contract matures at the time the related debt matures. As of December 31, 2008 and 2007, the Company had recorded cumulative losses of \$9,895,188 and \$4,902,579, respectively, in other comprehensive income. Upon termination of the loan and swap contract any amount recorded in other comprehensive income will be reclassified into earnings.

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

## December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 7. Natural Gas Swap Contracts

On July 31, 2006, the Company entered into a financial swap agreement with Sempra for a period of one year from January 1, 2007 through December 31, 2007. The agreement requires the Partnership to sell 4,500,000 MMBtu of gas during the year at a fixed price of \$8.8725 per MMBtu. The agreement also includes a coincident gas purchase contract to purchase a like amount of gas at a Houston Ship Channel/Beaumont, Texas price index through the same period.

On June 15, 2007, the Company entered into another financial swap agreement with Sempra for a period of one year from January 1, 2008 through December 31, 2008. The agreement requires the Partnership to sell 4,500,000 MMBtu of gas during the year at a fixed price of \$8.70 per MMBtu. The agreement also includes a coincident gas purchase contract to purchase a like amount of gas at a Houston Ship Channel/Beaumont, Texas price index through the same period.

On March 3, 2008 the Company entered into another financial swap agreement with Sempra for a period of one year from January 1, 2009 through December 31, 2009. The agreement requires the Partnership to sell 2,100,000 MMBtu of gas during the year at a fixed price of \$9.10 per MMBtu. The agreement also includes a coincident gas purchase contract to purchase a like amount of gas at a Houston Ship Channel/Beaumont, Texas price index through the same period.

On June 9, 2008, the Company entered into another financial swap agreement with Sempra for a period of one year from January 1, 2010 through December 31, 2010. The agreement requires the Partnership to sell 2,100,000 MMBtu of gas during the year at a fixed price of \$9.91 per MMBtu. The agreement also includes a coincident gas purchase contract to purchase a like amount of gas at a Houston Ship Channel/Beaumont, Texas price index through the same period.

These contracts are carried in the accompanying combined balance sheets at their fair value of \$12,971,861 and \$5,599,584 as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively in prepaid expense and other current assets, with changes in fair value recorded in current earnings in other income in the combined statements of operations.

### 8. Fair Value Disclosures

In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS 157, which provides a single definition of fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. Prior to SFAS 157, guidance for applying fair value was incorporated into several accounting pronouncements. SFAS 157 emphasizes that fair value is a market-based measurement, not an entity-specific measurement, and sets out a fair value hierarchy that distinguishes between assumptions based on market data obtained from independent sources (observable inputs) and those based on an entity's own assumptions (unobservable inputs). Under SFAS 157, fair value measurements are disclosed by level within that hierarchy, with the highest priority being quoted prices in active markets. The Company adopted SFAS 157 on January 1, 2008.

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

## Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 8. Fair Value Disclosures (Continued)

The following table summarizes the fair values of the Company's derivatives based on the inputs used as of December 31, 2008 in determining such fair values:

| Description         | _  | Fair Market<br>Value on<br>ecember 31,<br>2008 | Quoted Prices<br>in Active<br>Markets for<br>Identical<br>Assets<br>(Level 1) | (  | Significant<br>Other<br>Observable<br>outs (Level 2) | Significant<br>Unobservable<br>Inputs (Level 3) |
|---------------------|----|--|---|----|--|---|
| Natural gas swaps   | \$ | 12,971,861                                     | \$  | \$ | 12,971,861   | \$  |
| Interest rate swaps |    | (9,895,188)                                    |   |    | (9,895,188)  |   |
|                     | \$ | 3,076,673                                      | \$  | \$ | 3,076,673  | \$  |

In February 2007 the FASB issued SFAS 159, *The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities*. SFAS 159 permits entities to elect to measure financial assets and liabilities (except for those that are specifically scoped out of the Statement) at fair value. The election to measure a financial asset or liability at fair value can be made on an instrument-by-instrument basis and is irrevocable. The difference between the carrying value and the fair value at the election date is recorded as a transition adjustment to opening retained earnings. Subsequent changes in fair value are recognized in earnings. The Company adopted SFAS 159 effective January 1, 2008 with no material impact on the financial statements.

The carrying amount of cash and cash equivalents approximate their fair value principally due to the short-term nature of these instruments. The fair value of the Company's long-term debt approximates the carrying amounts by virtue of the variable rate interest arrangements associated with the debt. The fair values of the interest rate swap contract and natural gas swap contracts equal the carrying value and were determined using the estimated amount the Company would receive to terminate the contracts. See Notes 6 and 7 for additional disclosure regarding the Company's accounting for its interest rate swap contract and natural gas swap contracts, respectively.

### 9. Property, Plant and Equipment

Plant and equipment consist of the following at December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively:

|                                     | Useful Lives<br>(Years) | 2008              |       | 2007        |
|-------------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------|-------|-------------|
| Plant and related equipment         | 5 - 30                  | \$<br>246,498,709 | \$    | 245,872,627 |
| Office and transportation equipment | 3 - 10                  | 1,168,525         |       | 1,015,917   |
|                                     |                         | 247,667,234       |       | 246,888,544 |
| Less: Accumulated depreciation      |                         | 85,808,181        |       | 77,299,115  |
| Net plant and equipment             |                         | \$<br>161,859,053 | \$    | 169,589,429 |
|                                     |                         | F                 | 7-191 | l           |

## Gregory Partners, LLC, and Gregory Power Partners, L.P.

### Notes to Combined Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2008 and 2007

### 10. Ground Lease

The Company leases the land where the Facility is located from the BPU Reynolds under an operating lease for a 35-year term. The annual rent is \$1 per year. The Company is required to pay all taxes, assessments, and fees on the leased property during the lease term. If the agreement is terminated prior to the 35-year term, the Company shall pay rent in equal monthly installments in an amount based on the market value of the unimproved land as determined at the time the agreement is terminated.

### **11. Related Party Transactions**

#### Delta Power Company, LLC ("DPC")

The Company entered into an agreement as of January 1, 2001, whereby it reimburses DPC for salaries and benefits for the General Manager and staff that are assigned to the Company. Payments to DPC for salaries and benefits totaled \$497,215 and \$548,508 for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively and are included in general and administrative expense in the combined statements of operations. At December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively, \$138,978 and \$97,249 were payable to DPC which was included in accounts payable and accrued expenses in the accompanying combined balance sheets. On May 1, 2007, JP Morgan Chase & Co. began providing accounting services for the Company.

### 12. Income Taxes

The Company is exempt from federal and state income taxes. Taxable income or loss from the Company is reportable by the partners and members on their respective income tax returns. Accordingly, there is no recognition of income taxes in the combined financial statements. Beginning in 2007, the Company is subject to a franchise tax in the state of Texas, and has recorded an amount representing the obligation in accordance with the State of Texas franchise tax.

## 13. Commitments and Contingencies

There are commitments and contingencies arising from the ordinary course of business to which the Company is party. It is management's belief that the ultimate resolution of those commitments and contingencies will not have a material adverse impact on the Company's financial position or results of operations.

### 14. Subsequent Events

On January 7, 2009 the Company entered into an agreement with Koch Supply & Trading, LP ("Koch") for the Company to sell 500 tons of 2009 CAIR Annual NOx Allowances at \$5,000 per ton. The \$2.5 million payment from Koch was received on February 6, 2009.



## PASCO COGEN, LTD. Financial Statements December 31, 2007 (With Independent Auditors' Report Thereon)

## **Independent Auditors' Report**

The Partners Pasco Cogen, Ltd.:

We have audited the accompanying balance sheet of Pasco Cogen, Ltd. as of December 31, 2007, and the related statement of operations and partners' capital and cash flows for the year then ended. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Pasco Cogen, Ltd. as of December 31, 2007, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the year then ended in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

/s/ KPMG LLP

March 7, 2008 Tampa, Florida Certified Public Accountants

## PASCO COGEN, LTD.

## Statement of Operations and Partners' Capital

## Year ended December 31, 2007

| Operating revenues                   | \$         | 57,331,633    |
|--------------------------------------|------------|---------------|
|                                      |            |               |
| Operating costs and expenses:        |            |               |
| Fuel expenses                        |            | 22,111,732    |
| Operating expenses                   |            | 7,277,438     |
| Depreciation and amortization        |            | 3,855,847     |
|                                      |            |               |
| Total operating expenses             |            | 33,245,017    |
|                                      |            |               |
| Income from operations               |            | 24,086,616    |
| 1                                    |            |               |
| Other income (expense):              |            |               |
| Other income                         |            | 299,415       |
| Interest expense                     |            | (1,741,368)   |
| Interest income                      |            | 943,474       |
|                                      |            | ,             |
| Other expense, net                   |            | (498,479)     |
| other expense, net                   |            | (490,479)     |
| Net income                           |            | 22 500 127    |
|                                      |            | 23,588,137    |
| Partners' capital, beginning of year |            | 52,490,036    |
| Partnership distributions            |            | (18,395,423)  |
|                                      | ¢          | 57 (00 750    |
| Partners' capital, end of year       | \$         | 57,682,750    |
|                                      | <b>C</b> - |               |
|                                      | Se         | e accompanyin |

## PASCO COGEN, LTD.

## **Balance Sheet**

## December 31, 2007

| Assets   |    |            |
|--|----|------------|
| Current assets:                                |    |            |
| Cash and cash equivalents                      | \$ | 3,549,810  |
| Accounts receivable                            |    | 5,223,629  |
| Prepaid expenses                               |    | 458,015    |
| Materials and supplies                         |    | 1,704,661  |
| Restricted investments, current portion        |    | 7,500,000  |
|  |    |            |
| Total current assets                           |    | 18,436,115 |
| Restricted investments, net of current portion |    | 5,365,678  |
| Property, plant, and equipment, net            |    | 48,024,584 |
| Other assets, net                              |    | 708,187    |
|  |    |            |
| Total assets                                   | \$ | 72.534.564 |
|  | Ŧ  | ,          |
|  |    |            |
| Liabilities and Partners' Capital              |    |            |
| Current liabilities:                           |    |            |
| Accounts payable and accrued expenses          | \$ | 2,813,814  |
| recounts pujuote and accrucit expenses         | Ψ  | 2,010,011  |
| Current installment of notes navable           |    | 12,038,000 |
| Current installment of notes payable           |    | 12,038,000 |
|  |    |            |
| Total current liabilities                      |    | 14,851,814 |
|  |    |            |
| Total current liabilities                      | \$ | 14,851,814 |

See accompanying notes to financial statements.

## PASCO COGEN, LTD.

## **Statement of Cash Flows**

## Year ended December 31, 2007

| Cash flows from operating activities:            |                  |                   |
|--|------------------|-------------------|
| Net income                                       | \$               | 23,588,137        |
| Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cas   | h provided       |                   |
| by operating activities:                         |                  |                   |
| Depreciation                                     |                  | 3,082,056         |
| Amortization                                     |                  | 773,791           |
| Changes in operating assets and liabilities:     |                  |                   |
| Accounts receivable                              |                  | (589,068)         |
| Prepaid expenses                                 |                  | (66,965)          |
| Materials and supplies                           |                  | (95,544)          |
| Accounts payable and accrued expenses            |                  | 55,446            |
| Accrued maintenance                              |                  | (322,560)         |
|  |                  |                   |
| Net cash provided by operating activities        | 5                | 26,425,293        |
|  |                  |                   |
| Cash from investing activities:                  |                  |                   |
| Change in restricted investments                 |                  | 4,203,563         |
| Purchases of property, plant, and equipment      |                  | (698,041)         |
| r arenases or property, prant, and equipment     |                  | (0) 0,0 11)       |
| Net cash provided by investing activities        | ,                | 3,505,522         |
| Net easil provided by investing activities       | ,                | 5,505,522         |
| Cash flows from financing activities:            |                  |                   |
| Cash flows from financing activities:            |                  | (11.574.009)      |
| Principal payments of notes payable              |                  | (11,574,998)      |
| Partnership distributions                        |                  | (18,395,423)      |
|  |                  |                   |
| Net cash used in financing activities            |                  | (29,970,421)      |
|  |                  |                   |
| Net decrease in cash and cash equivalent         | ts               | (39,606)          |
| Cash and cash equivalents, at beginning of year  |                  | 3,589,416         |
|  |                  |                   |
| Cash and cash equivalents, at end of year        | \$               | 3,549,810         |
|  |                  |                   |
| Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information | n:               |                   |
| Cash paid for interest                           | \$               | 1,741,368         |
|  | See accompanying | , ,               |
|  | see accompanying | , notes to infune |
|  |                  |                   |

## PASCO COGEN, LTD.

## Notes to Financial Statements

### December 31, 2007

### (1) Organizational History and Ownership

Pasco Cogen Ltd. (the Partnership) is a limited partnership formed during 1991 to develop and operate a 109-megawatt gas and oil fired cogeneration facility in Dade City, Florida, which was placed into commercial service on July 1, 1993. The term of the Partnership will continue until December 31, 2015, which can be shortened or extended in accordance with the Limited Partnership Agreement. The Partnership is a qualifying facility under the Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act of 1978 (PURPA) which entitles it to certain energy sales and purchase benefits as long as certain ownership and operating standards are maintained.

The facility's electricity is sold to Progress Energy Florida (PEF), and its steam was sold to the Pasco Beverage Company (PBC) and other steam users until March 2005 when PBC and the other steam users ceased steam purchases. Prior to the cessation of steam sales, the Partnership completed the installation of a water distillation system. Steam is used to manufacture distilled water, which is sold to an unaffiliated third party, ensuring compliance with the qualifying facility requirements set by the Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act of 1978.

Each partner shares in operating income or loss of the Partnership on a basis proportionate to the partners' respective ownership percentage. Effective December 24, 2007, NCP Dade Power, LLC (NCP) and Dade Investment, L.P. acquired all but 0.2% of the remaining interest in the Partnership and the ownership allocation among the partners was adjusted accordingly.

At December 31, 2007, the respective partnership ownership percentages are as follows:

| General Partner:              |       |
|-------------------------------|-------|
| NCP Dade Power, LLC           | 2.0%  |
| Limited Partners:             |       |
| DCC Project Finance Ten, Inc. | 0.2%  |
| Dade Investment, L.P.         | 97.8% |

The limited partners do not participate in management control of the Partnership and are limited to voting on certain matters described in the Limited Partnership Agreement. Except as otherwise required by law, each limited partners' liability for any debts, liabilities, contracts, or obligations of the Partnership is limited to its capital contribution and its share of any undistributed assets of the Partnership. No partner shall be required to make any additional capital contributions unless approved by the general partner.

### (2) Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

### (a) Use of Estimates

The preparation of the financial statements requires management of the Partnership to make a number of estimates and assumptions relating to the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the period. Significant items subject to such estimates and assumptions include the carrying amount and useful lives of property, plant, and equipment. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

## PASCO COGEN, LTD.

## Notes to Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2007

### (2) Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

### (b) Income Taxes

The partners are required to report their share of the Partnership's net income or loss on their respective tax returns. Accordingly, no provision for income tax is reflected in the accompanying financial statements.

### (c) Concentration of Credit Risk

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Partnership to concentrations of credit risk consist principally of cash and cash equivalents, restricted investments, and accounts receivable. As of December 31, 2007, substantially all of the Partnership's cash and restricted investment balances were deposited with one financial institution assessed by management as being of high quality.

One customer, PEF, accounts for approximately 97% of the Partnership's revenue for the year ended December 31, 2007, and for approximately 93% of the accounts receivable (100% of the trade accounts receivable) as of December 31, 2007. The Partnership does not collateralize its accounts receivable.

One vendor supplied approximately 100% of the Partnership's gas purchases in 2007 and accounted for approximately 88% of the accounts payable as of December 31, 2007.

#### (d) Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Partnership considers all short-term highly liquid investments purchased with an original maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents.

## (e) Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable are recorded at the invoiced amount and do not bear interest. Due to the limited number of customers and invoices, the Partnership determines the need for an allowance, if any, based on specific facts and circumstances. No such allowance was deemed necessary as of December 31, 2007.

### (f) Materials and Supplies

Materials and supplies inventory consists of plant equipment components and recurring maintenance supplies required to be maintained in order to facilitate routine maintenance activities. Materials and supplies inventory is recorded at the lower of cost or market.

### (g) Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

The Partnership accounts for derivative instruments and hedging activities in accordance with Statements of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 133, *Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities*. SFAS No. 133, as amended, requires the fair value of derivative instruments to be recorded on the balance sheet as an asset or liability. Changes in the fair value of derivative financial instruments are either recognized periodically in income or partners' capital depending on whether the derivative is being used to hedge changes in fair value or cash flow. The Partnership identifies, and routinely analyzes various financial instruments and contracts. The Partnership had no

## PASCO COGEN, LTD.

### Notes to Financial Statements (Continued)

## December 31, 2007

## (2) Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

derivative instruments as of and during the year ended December 31, 2007. The Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) continues to issue guidance that could affect the Partnership's application of SFAS No. 133 and require adjustments to the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.

## (h) Property, Plant, and Equipment

Property, plant, and equipment are stated at historical cost. Depreciation expense is provided on the straight-line method over the lesser of the useful lives of the asset or the lease term. The estimated useful lives of the plant and machinery are 30 years and 5 to 10 years, respectively. Leasehold improvements to the land site are amortized over the land lease commitment of 20 years.

## (i) Restricted Investments

Restricted investments represent amounts set aside under the terms of the Disbursement Agreement (as amended and restated) and the Master Agreement (as amended and restated) between the Partnership and bank lenders, agent, and collateral agent (together, the Agreement) for future debt service, significant scheduled maintenance requirements, and distributions to partners pursuant to Section 3.5(e)(ii) of the Agreement. The three restricted accounts at December 31, 2007 are the Capital Expenditure Reserve Fund account, funded with \$1,484,277; the Debt Service Reserve account, funded with \$7,500,000; and the Special Reserve Account, funded with \$3,881,401. All funds are held in highly rated money-market accounts, as determined by management, which approximates fair value at December 31, 2007.

## (j) Revenue Recognition

Revenues from the sale of electricity consist of capacity payments and sale of energy to a single customer. Revenues are recorded at the time of billings and are based upon output delivered and capacity provided at rates specified under the contractual terms. Revenues for distilled water sales are recognized upon delivery.

Billings for electricity and distilled water sales are rendered monthly.

## (k) Deferred Financing Costs

Financing costs, consisting primarily of commitment fees paid to the lenders, as well as legal fees and other direct costs incurred to obtain financing for the Partnership, are deferred and amortized over the term of the related loan. For the year ended December 31, 2007, amortization expense related to the deferred financing costs was approximately \$317,000 per year.

## (l) Asset Impairment

The Partnership accounts for its long-lived assets in accordance with SFAS 144, *Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets* (SFAS 144). SFAS 144 addresses accounting and reporting for the impairment or disposal of long-lived assets. An impairment loss is recognized if the carrying amount of a long-lived asset is not recoverable from its undiscounted cash flows and is measured as the difference between the carrying amount and fair value of the asset. The Partnership periodically

## PASCO COGEN, LTD.

### Notes to Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2007

## (2) Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

assesses whether there has been an impairment of its long-lived assets, held and used by the Partnership in accordance with SFAS 144. There were no impairment losses in 2007.

## (m) Accrued Maintenance

Effective January 1, 2007, the Partnership adopted FASB Staff Position No. AUG AIR-1, *Accounting for Planned Major Maintenance Activities*. Upon adoption, the Partnership no longer accrues and expenses estimated major maintenance in advance, rather major maintenance items are expensed as incurred.

## (n) Asset Retirement Obligations

On January 1, 2003, the Partnership adopted SFAS No. 143, *Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations*. This statement requires companies to record a liability relating to legal obligations to retire and remove assets used in their business. On January 1, 2005, the Partnership adopted FIN No. 47, *Accounting for Conditional Asset Retirement Obligations*, an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 143. FIN No. 47 clarifies the term "conditional asset retirement obligation" as used in SFAS No. 143. The adoption of SFAS No. 143 and FIN No. 47 did not have a material impact on the Partnership's financial position, results of operations, or cash flows as of and for the year ended December 31, 2007.

## (3) Property, Plant, and Equipment

Property, plant, and equipment consist of the following at December 31, 2007:

| Land and leasehold improvements | \$<br>520,787    |
|---------------------------------|------------------|
| Machinery and equipment         | 184,979          |
| Cogeneration plant              | 83,053,582       |
| Accumulated depreciation        | (35,734,764)     |
|                                 |                  |
|                                 | \$<br>48,024,584 |

Total depreciation expense for the year ended December 31, 2007 was approximately \$3,082,000.

## (4) Other Assets

| Other assets consist of the following at December 31, 2007: |                 |
|---|-----------------|
| Financing costs   | \$<br>5,760,063 |
| Development costs   | 5,999,779       |
| Accumulated amortization on financing and development costs | (11,085,155)    |
| Utility deposit   | 33,500          |
|   |                 |
|   | \$<br>708,187   |

Development costs incurred during construction are amortized over the remaining terms of the sales contracts with PEF on a straight-line method, expiring on December 31, 2008. Financing costs are

## PASCO COGEN, LTD.

### Notes to Financial Statements (Continued)

## December 31, 2007

## (4) Other Assets (Continued)

amortized over the respective loan period. Total amortization expense was approximately \$774,000 for the year ended December 31, 2007.

### (5) Notes Payable

Long-term debt consists of the following at December 31, 2007:

| Note payable to insurance company, 9.125%, interest due quarterly, with quarterly principal payments through December 31, 2008, secured by all of the Company's assets | \$ | 10.990.836   |
|--|----|--------------|
| Note payable to bank, interest due quarterly at LIBOR plus 1.50% (6.69% at December 31, 2007); with quarterly principal  | Ψ  | 10,770,050   |
| payments through December 31, 2008; secured by all of the Company's assets   |    | 1,047,164    |
|  |    |              |
|  |    | 12,038,000   |
| Less current installments of notes payable   |    | (12,038,000) |
|  | \$ |              |
|  | \$ |              |

In compliance with the terms of the Agreement, the Partnership has established a reserve to fund future debt service. Through December 31, 2006, the debt service reserve was \$12,000,000. During 2007, the Partnership obtained a waiver from the lender allowing a reduction to \$7,500,000 at December 31, 2007.

The Master Agreement contains various positive and negative covenants. As of December 31, 2007, the Partnership was in compliance with its loan covenants and had obtained a waiver associated with insurance deductible requirements from the lenders.

The Partnership has a renewable letter of credit in favor of PEF issued by a financial institution in the amount of \$4,350,000 expiring effective January 1, 2009. This letter of credit is required by the power sales contract with PEF as a guaranty of the Partnership's commitment to sell electricity. The financial institution is committed through December 31, 2008 to issue a letter of credit in an amount up to \$4.5 million, and a <sup>3</sup>/<sub>8</sub> of 1% annual commitment fee is charged on the unutilized portion.

## (6) Related Parties

Peaking gas supply and gas management services are provided by TECO Gas Services (TGS), a wholly owned subsidiary of TECO, which, until the December 24, 2007 sale transaction, indirectly owned the Pasco Project Investment Partnership, Ltd. (PPIP) partnership interest in the Partnership. The gas is transported by Florida Gas Transmission Company and Peoples Gas System Inc. (PGS).

The Partnership incurs fixed annual fees for administrative operating management functions payable to PPIP and NCP totaling approximately \$465,000 in 2007. The total fees were split evenly between PPIP and NCP. Effective December 24, 2007, all of the fixed annual fees are paid to NCP. Related-party (income) expenses for gas sales and transportation for the year ended December 31, 2007 totaled approximately \$(896,000) and \$2,027,000 from TGS and PGS, respectively. Approximately \$112,000 of accounts payables at December 31, 2007, were due to PGS. In addition, approximately \$148,000 of accounts receivable at December 31, 2007, were due from PGS for imbalance book out gas.

## PASCO COGEN, LTD.

### Notes to Financial Statements (Continued)

### December 31, 2007

#### (6) Related Parties (Continued)

Teton Operating Services (Teton OS) became the contractual operator of the facility beginning March 12, 2004, succeeding Aquila Generation Services. Teton OS is an affiliate of Teton East Coast Generation, Inc., which owns the NCP Dade Power, LLC and Dade Investment, LP partnership interest in the Partnership. For the year ended December 31, 2007, the Partnership incurred operation and maintenance costs to Teton OS of approximately \$3,891,000. Approximately, \$467,000 of accounts payable was due to Teton OS as of December 31, 2007.

During 2004, the Partnership's affiliates formed Pasco Cogen Realty, L.P. (Realty). On December 30, 2004, Realty purchased the land where the Partnership's facility is located, which was previously leased to the Partnership by PBC. PBC assigned the site lease to Realty, which will continue leasing the land to the Partnership for the remainder of the lease term. The annual amount of these site lease payments are approximately \$20,100 through the term of the lease expiring July 31, 2013.

### (7) Commitments and Contingencies

#### (a) Leases

The Partnership has noncancelable operating leases on land and other equipment. Total rent expense for the year ended December 31, 2007 was approximately \$442,000.

Aggregate minimum annual rental commitments under noncancelable operating leases as of December 31, 2007 are as follows:

| 2008       | \$ 471,814   |
|------------|--------------|
| 2009       | 471,814      |
| 2010       | 471,814      |
| 2011       | 358,886      |
| 2012       | 20,100       |
| Thereafter | 11,725       |
|            |              |
|            | \$ 1,806,153 |

#### (b) Contingencies

The Partnership is subject to legal proceedings and claims which arise in the ordinary course of business. In the opinion of management, the amount of ultimate liability with respect to these actions will not materially affect the financial position, results of operations, or liquidity of the Partnership.

### (8) Power Purchase Agreement

The Partnership sells all of the net electrical output of the facility to PEF pursuant to a 15<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> year Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) that commenced in July 1993. The PPA was restructured in October 1996, reducing the term (from 20 years to the 15<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> year term currently in effect) and providing for a special monthly payment through 2005. Revenue under the PPA is based on a payment for capacity, an energy payment, and an hourly performance adjustment for on-peak hours. Capacity payments have been contracted and range from \$26.79/kW month in 2006 to \$29.46/kW month in 2008. The capacity payment is subject to the Partnership maintaining an on-peak capacity during on-peak hours on a

## PASCO COGEN, LTD.

## Notes to Financial Statements (Continued)

## December 31, 2007

### (8) Power Purchase Agreement (Continued)

12-month rolling average basis. The energy payment component of the PPA comprises a fuel component and a voltage adjustment for each kWh of electricity produced. The performance adjustment is an hourly calculation based upon PEF's avoided cost of all electricity provided to the system during that hour. For the year ended December 31, 2007, the Partnership has recorded electricity revenue of approximately \$57,321,000 under the PPA.

On August 14, 2007, the Partnership entered into a tolling agreement with Tampa Electric Company (TEC), a business unit of TECO Energy, Inc. (TECO). The term of the tolling agreement is from January 1, 2009 through December 31, 2018. Under the agreement, the Partnership will provide capacity and fuel conversion services.

## (9) Fuel Agreements

PPM provides the Partnership with up to 20,472 MMBtu's of natural gas per day pursuant to a 15-year gas purchase agreement commencing in July 1993. The base purchase price under the agreement is adjusted monthly based on PEF's coal costs and capacity rates under the PPA between the Partnership and PEF.

Table of Contents